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MANUSCRIPT RELEASES 

The Everlasting Covenant--"Ho, every one that thirsteth,
come ye to the waters, and he that hath no money; come ye,
buy, and eat; yea, come, buy wine and milk without money
and without price. Wherefore do ye spend money for that
which is not bread? and your labour for that which
satisfieth not? hearken diligently unto Me, and eat ye that 



which is good, and let your soul delight itself in fatness.
Incline your ear, and come unto Me: hear, and your soul
shall live; and I will make an everlasting covenant with
you, even the sure mercies of David. Behold, I have given
Him for a witness to the people, a leader and commander to
the people. Behold, thou shalt call a nation that thou
knowest not, and nations that knew not thee shall run unto
thee, because of the Lord thy God, and for the Holy One of
Israel; for He hath glorified Thee" (Isaiah 55:1-5).
[1MR120.03] p. 1, Para. 1, [1909MS].

 This everlasting covenant the Lord makes with all who seek
Him with the whole heart and comply with the conditions of
salvation. Ms. 93, 1909, p. 1. ("Address to the Church
Members at Salt Lake City," September 7, 1909.) [1MR121.01]
p. 1, Para. 2, [1909MS].

 The Lord has often instructed me that we should avail 
ourselves of providential opportunities to secure buildings
suitable for sanitarium work in favorable locations away
from the cities. I have been shown that the city districts
of such places as Los Angeles are unsuitable for special
sanitarium work. This was pointed out very clearly at the
time the workers in Los Angeles were planning, a few years
ago, to build a large sanitarium in one of the very busiest
and noisiest parts of the city. The light given to me at
that time, was, "Away from the cities!" I was shown that if
we would watch and search, we should find suitable
properties in retired localities. Letter 94, 1909, p. 1.
(To Dr. and Mrs. D. H. Kress, January 14, 1910.)
[1MR257.01] p. 1, Para. 3, [1909MS].

 In my sleep I seemed to be speaking before large
congregations in Oakland and other places. I was reading to
them the words found in the 40th and 41st chapters of
Isaiah, and dwelling upon their significance. The Spirit of
the Lord seemed to come upon me in large measure. I knew
that holy angels were in the meeting. Although some in the
congregation seemed to be indifferent to the words spoken,
there were others who were making an effort to be free in
Christ. The faces of these were lighted up. The Lord was in
our midst. [1MR259.01] p. 1, Para. 4, [1909MS].

 A great work will be accomplished by the people of God if
they will work in unity and unselfishness and with humility
of heart. All self-exaltation must be seen and put away.
Truth and righteousness alone will stand the test for this 



time. We need to have the Spirit of God daily with us, that
we may be kept from all evil thoughts and unwise actions,
from lifting the soul unto vanity. We should fear lest our
eyes become blinded to our individual spiritual needs in
these perilous times. Many professed believers have been
allowing themselves to become absorbed in the upbuilding of
selfish interests. We are now to awake out of sleep. Letter 
46, 1909, p. 4. (To Elder S. N. Haskell, February 26,
1909.) [1MR259.02] p. 1, Para. 5, [1909MS].

 I am bidden to lift up my voice like a trumpet, and to
speak plainly concerning the perils that surround our
children and youth. Satan is actively at work, laying the
stumbling blocks in the way of their Christian advancement.
He has many schemes by which to deceive souls and to
destroy the spiritual discernment that evil may be
interpreted as righteousness. One of his most successful
schemes is to place within their reach the foolish
storybook to read, when they need the convicting power of
the word of the living God to impress mind and heart.
[1MR259.03] p. 1, Para. 6, [1909MS].

 God is constantly appealing to the human heart, bidding it
to recognize His love and mercy, and accept His
righteousness in the place of the principles of evil. Thus
He has pleaded with mankind in all ages. In Noah's day
Christ spoke to men through a human agency and preached to
those who were in bondage to sin. He came to Israel
enshrouded in a pillar of cloud by day and in a pillar of
fire by night. He it was who educated that vast multitude
in their wilderness wandering. . . . [1MR260.01] p. 2,
Para. 1, [1909MS].

 Study the 9th chapter of Ezekiel. These words will be
literally fulfilled; yet the time is passing, and the
people are asleep. They refuse to humble their souls and to
be converted. Not a great while longer will the Lord bear
with the people who have such great and important truths
revealed to them, but who refuse to bring these truths into
their individual experience. The time is short. God is
calling; will you hear? Will you receive His message? Will
you be converted before it is too late? Soon, very soon,
every case will be decided for eternity. Letter 106, 1909,
pp. 2, 3, 5, 7. (To "The churches in Oakland and Berkeley,"
September 26, 1909.) [1MR260.02] p. 2, Para. 2, [1909MS].

 I have read your letter, and I thank you for your 



interest. I desired very much to be at the meeting at
Nashville, but I felt that I could not attend this meeting
and go to Washington as well. [1MR332.02] p. 2, Para. 3,
[1909MS].

 I have just had to hire fifteen hundred dollars from the
bank in order to relieve Elder Haskell in a situation that 
was forced upon Him. It related to a business transaction
connected with the Buena Vista property. A lot containing
over seventeen acres of land, situated next to the school
property, one of our workers was thinking of purchasing for
the purpose of establishing a cripples' Home, but was not
willing to pay more than fifteen hundred dollars for it.
The land could not be secured for less than two thousand. 
After the purchase was made, Brother Vaughan felt that he
could not pay more than fifteen hundred dollars, and so the
property was left on Elder Haskell's hands. We felt that we
could not let this piece of land go back into the hands of
unbelievers, and Elder Haskell asked me if I would not buy
it. I consented to do this, and the place is now in my
name. To do this I have hired fifteen hundred dollars from 
the bank at eight percent. Now Elder Haskell's mind will be
relieved, and he will not need to worry any longer. We do
not know for what this piece of land will be used. It would
make a splendid site for a church, but that matter can be
decided later. [1MR332.03] p. 2, Para. 4, [1909MS].

 I understand that you have not seen this property at
Sonoma. It is a large tract of land, on which stands a
large, beautiful building called "The Castle." The building
has three stories and basement, with twelve spacious rooms
on each floor. The property is a mile or two from the town
of Sonoma, and some distance from any house. I have paid
one visit to this place, but at that time could not go
farther than the second floor. I hope to visit it again as
soon as the brethren have secured the abstract, giving them
the right to take possession. Then I hope to drive over
from St. Helena to Buena Vista and spend some time there. .
. . [1MR333.01] p. 2, Para. 5, [1909MS].

 We thank you for your offer in behalf of the Sonoma
school. We need help just now. Letter 2, 1909, pp. 1, 2.
(To Mrs. J. Gotzian, January 1, 1909.) [1MR333.02] p. 3,
Para. 1, [1909MS].

 For some time we have been deeply interested in the matter
of securing a place for our school where we might find the 



very things we need in order that our educational interests
may be advanced in right lines. [1MR333.03] p. 3, Para. 2,
[1909MS].

 With some of the brethren, I have looked at several
locations. At one place, there was a large berry patch that
yielded abundantly, but there was little land that could be
cultivated. This was not a place suitable for our school.
Our school should be located where the students can receive 
an education broader than that which the mere study of
books will give. They must have such a training as will fit
them for acceptable service if they are called to do
pioneer work in mission fields either in America or in
foreign countries. There must be land enough to give an
experience in the cultivation of the soil, and to help
largely in making the institution self supporting.
[1MR333.04] p. 3, Para. 3, [1909MS].

 Last spring some of us drove up into Lake County, and I
looked carefully along the way, but saw nothing that was
desirable as a location for our college. [1MR334.01] p. 3,
Para. 4, [1909MS].

 On our return from Southern California last September, we
were asked by some of our brethren to look at some places
near Sonoma. From the station we were driven in carriages
to a place where there were two large houses situated in
the midst of a very large orchard. I told the brethren that
this was not the place for which I was looking, and that we
could not afford to occupy these houses for a school, even
if they should be given to us. [1MR334.02] p. 3, Para. 5,
[1909MS].

 From there we went to the Buena Vista property, and were
shown the beautiful house. We looked through the large
rooms on the first and second floors, and were told that
the rooms on the third floor were just the same.
[1MR334.03] p. 3, Para. 6, [1909MS].

 After leaving the house, we drove quickly over some
portions of the land. Consideration of what I saw, and the
description given of other parts of the property made it
plain that here were many most precious advantages. It was
away from the strong temptations of city life. There was
abundance of land for cultivation, and the water advantages
were very valuable. All through the mountains there were
little valleys where families might locate and have a few 



acres of land for garden or orchard. The many pipes laid
over the grounds made it possible to use water freely both
for the buildings and for the land. [1MR334.04] p. 3,
Para. 7, [1909MS].

 The buildings were to me a very convincing argument in
favor of this property. With the buildings already erected
we can begin school work without delay, and the students
can receive a most valuable education in putting up the
other buildings that may be necessary. Besides the main
building and the barns, there are two large stone wineries.
And these can all be used to good advantage. [1MR334.05]
p. 4, Para. 1, [1909MS].

 During the night following this visit, I seemed to be
viewing the land, while a Messenger was pointing out to me
its many advantages. The next morning I asked to see
Brother Covell, as I had been informed that he had examined
the property. Brother Covell brought with him a map,
showing the location and extent of the land. It had been
suggested that we buy the place, and sell off the greater
part of the land, keeping only that which surrounded the
buildings. [1MR335.01] p. 4, Para. 2, [1909MS].

 Then I remembered the words that had been spoken to me
during the night season. It is the purpose of God that, if
we take any of this property, we secure the whole. We must
have control of the whole tract. The land must not be 
shared with men who would be at work on the Sabbath; for if
this were done, we should find ourselves brought into a
very unfavorable position. There must be no opportunity for
unbelievers to locate near the school buildings or to keep
a place where intoxicating liquors might be sold. We must
have no persons on the ground who would claim a right to
carry on their business as they pleased. The whole tract
must be under our own supervision. [1MR335.02] p. 4, Para.
3, [1909MS].

 It seemed to me that if the whole tract of land could be 
obtained, it would be an ideal place; for here the students
could find abundance of outdoor employment, and thus could
combine mental and physical training. When I learned that
the entire property could be purchased, I felt like
praising the Lord. I know that if He wants us to have this
place, it will be brought about in such a way that we shall
not have to be united with those who do not observe the 
Sabbath of the Lord. Here will be a place for our school 



where the youth can obtain just the education that is
essential. In this school which shall be established we 
want to demonstrate what the higher education is. We must
have the physical and the mental training combined. Our
bodies must have exercise. There have been many deaths
because of a lack of sufficient exercise to maintain the 
health. [1MR335.03] p. 4, Para. 4, [1909MS].

 I need not speak at length regarding the Buena Vista
property. Others doubtless will describe it better than I.
But I will say that it corresponds to representations made
to me as an ideal location for our school more perfectly
than anything else I have seen. Its advantages are beyond
estimate. I have been waiting patiently for the Lord to
bring the place into our possession. [1MR336.01] p. 4,
Para. 5, [1909MS].

 God is now bringing a test upon His people in this field.
This test is whether or not they will do their very best to
come into possession of the Buena Vista property. I have
faith that God has been leading in this matter, and
although I had but little money to invest, I borrowed
fifteen hundred dollars from the bank, and invested
$2000.00 in a piece of land that should be included in the
purchase of the property. This piece of land had been sold
off from the tract previously to our purchasing, but it
also should be under our control. [1MR336.02] p. 5, Para.
1, [1909MS].

 We desire our school to be in a retired place. But there
is a work to be done for the community in which we may be
located. There are cities and towns all around that can be 
worked by the teachers and students. And we hope this
summer to hold a good camp meeting right on this property,
and to arouse an interest among the people of Sonoma to
hear more of the truth for this time. [1MR336.03] p. 5,
Para. 2, [1909MS].

 This property is going to cost something. But if everyone
will do his duty in the fear of God, we can establish a
school that will be pleasing to the Lord. There we will
sing His praises, and teach His truth, and magnify His
name. [1MR336.04] p. 5, Para. 3, [1909MS].

 I have wished that we might come quickly into possession
of the property. But there was some advantage in delay,
because we now have more time to raise the money to pay for 



the place. Let our people now take hold disinterestedly,
and obtain the means, so that when they say to us, "Here is
a clear title," we can take the deed and say, "Here is the
money for your place." [1MR336.05] p. 5, Para. 4,
[1909MS].

 The Lord wishes us to exercise faith at every step. He
wants us to manifest a faith in His working. Let us trust
Him, and seek to work in harmony with His providence. I am
confident that the Lord has wrought for us, and that if we
will conduct our school in the fear of God, there will
never again be upon it such a debt as exists at present. We
have determined that the past experience shall not be
repeated. [1MR337.01] p. 5, Para. 5, [1909MS].

 Our schools are a very important factor in our work. We
want to educate our youth so that they will work in harmony
with the mind and the will of God. We desire to help them
to prepare their hearts to work in harmony with Jesus
Christ, the great Teacher. In support of His teachings He
could say, "It is written." He carried the light of truth
wherever He went. So our students, after they have received
a training, will be ready to be transferred from the school
to mission fields in all parts of the world. These fields
are opening, and calls for help are coming from every side
more than we can supply. Let everyone take an interest in
this matter, and let all who can do so make free-will
offerings to help in the purchase of this property.
[1MR337.02] p. 5, Para. 6, [1909MS].

 The Lord could create an abundance of means for the 
carrying forward of His work. He could furnish the means
without asking His people to make any sacrifice. The gold
and the silver is His. All that we possess, even our own
souls and bodies, are His. But the Lord has never worked
this way. You remember how, when the sanctuary was to be
built in the wilderness, He called on all the people to
make their free will offerings. And they all wanted a part
in the blessing. They gave until the leaders could say, "It
is enough. Bring no more offerings." [1MR337.03] p. 5,
Para. 7, [1909MS].

 So we desire to see every soul of our people have a share
in the blessing that comes from returning to the Lord that
which is His own. There is a blessing in it for everyone
who will act his part. When we come up to the time for
settlement, and they say to us, "Here is the deed," we want 



to be able to reply, "Here is the money." [1MR338.01] p.
6, Para. 1, [1909MS].

 We desire to see in this place an institution where many
youth shall be educated to go forth as missionaries for the
Lord. We hope to see a marked revelation of the salvation
of God. And this we shall see if we will open our hearts
and purses to help in this matter. Ms. 9, 1909, pp. 1-6.
(The Buena Vista School Property, February 6, 1909.)
[1MR338.02] p. 6, Para. 2, [1909MS].

 In regard to the Buena Vista property, I would say, "If a
small increase in the price is required, advance something
on this." It will be better to do this, than to give up all
the advantages to be obtained by securing this property. We
must work with sanctified perception. It is not at all
strange that the enemy should work through these men. I am
sure it would be right to advance more means in order to
secure a clear title. I write this because I do not want 
the property to be lost to our work. I hope you will
consider what I have written, and reason from cause to
effect. [1MR338.03] p. 6, Para. 3, [1909MS].

 You can place this matter before Brethren Knox and
Cottrell. This may appear to you to be a strange proposal,
but I would advise you to bring the trade to a conclusion
as quickly as possible. Letter 74, 1909, p. 3. (To Elder S.
N. Haskell, April 27, 1909.) [1MR338.04] p. 6, Para. 4,
[1909MS].

 Home again! [From the General Conference of 1909 in
Washington, D.C.] When we reached home, a camp meeting had
just begun at Fruitvale. But I was not able to attend the
first few days of meeting. While crossing the Sierra Nevada
mountains, the last night of our journey, I suffered with
great weakness of the heart. Sara and Willie feared I might
not live to get home. But soon we left the high altitude
and I was better, but I reached St. Helena in a very weak
condition. [1MR338.05] p. 6, Para. 5, [1909MS].

 The night we arrived at home we received a message asking
us to go up the following day to see the property that had
been purchased for the Pacific college. The brethren
thought that this property possessed many advantages over
that at Buena Vista, and as the owner of the Buena Vista
place could not give us a clear title, it was thought
advisable to purchase this. We left home early on the 



morning of September 10, driving in my easiest carriage. It
was a five-mile climb to the top of the hill; then when
about one mile from the property the country became more
level. [1MR339.01] p. 6, Para. 6, [1909MS].

 Elder Irwin met us at the place and showed us something of
the grounds and buildings. As we drove along I marked the
advantages over the Buena Vista property. True, there was
not here the fine costly building that we found on the
Sonoma property, but there were a number of buildings in
good repair, and such as could be easily adapted to the
needs of the school. The largest of the dwellings was a
house of 32 rooms, and in addition to this there were four
cottages. All the rooms were well planned, and
substantially but not extravagantly furnished. Everything
about the houses and grounds looked clean and wholesome.
[1MR339.02] p. 7, Para. 1, [1909MS].

 There are 1600 acres of land in the property, 105 acres of
which is good arable land. Twenty acres of this is in
orchard. We were much pleased with the fruit that we saw.
At the time of our visit there were many workers on the
ground taking care of the prunes, some gathering the fruit,
others preparing it for drying. [1MR339.03] p. 7, Para. 2,
[1909MS].

 The large corn barn was filled to the roof with the best
of lucerne hay harvested from the land. In the carriage
house we saw eight buggies and wagons. There were 20 milch
cows, 13 horses, and six colts included in the trade.
[1MR339.04] p. 7, Para. 3, [1909MS].

 The place has many sanitarium advantages. Here is a large
bath house with good swimming tank and many dressing rooms.
There are four bathrooms supplied with good porcelain bath
tubs. The water for this swimming tank is supplied from
springs on the place, is constantly flowing in and out
through pipes in the sides of the enclosure. [1MR340.01]
p. 7, Para. 4, [1909MS].

 Now I have tried to describe this place to you, though I
have not seen it as fully as some others. I was a very sick
woman on the day that I visited the property, and was not
able to climb more than one flight of stairs in the main
building. I did not dare to excite my heart by over
exertion. But it was thought best that I should visit the
place as soon as possible and pass my judgment on it as a 



site for our school. I am very pleased with the place; it
has many advantages as a school location. We are thankful
for the abundant supply of pure water flowing from numerous
springs, and thrown into large tanks by three hydraulic
rams, also for the good buildings, for the good farm land,
and for the hundreds of acres of woodland, on which there
are many thousands of feet of saw timber. We are thankful
also for the machinery which is all in such good order, for
the furniture, which, though it is not fine, is good and
substantial; for the fruit that is canned and dried, and
which will be much appreciated by teachers and students
this first year of school. [1MR340.02] p. 7, Para. 5,
[1909MS].

 When we learned that we were not going to be able to
secure the Sonoma property, an assurance was given to me
that a better place was provided for us, where we could
have many advantages over our first selection. As I have
looked over this property, I pronounce it to be superior in
many respects. The school could not be located in a better
spot. It is eight miles from St. Helena, and is free from
city temptations. The entire cost is sixty thousand dollars
($60,000.00). $40,000.00 of this money has been raised, and
we hope the balance will soon be forthcoming. Our people
see that this property is much better than we hoped to be
favored with. It is situated only six miles from the
Sanitarium where Dr. Rand is head physician. The leading
workers of these two institutions can cooperate in their
work to carry forward the work of sanitarium and school
solidly. [1MR340.03] p. 7, Para. 6, [1909MS].

 In Professor C. W. Irwin and wife, we have excellent
workers. Professor Irwin will be the principal of the
school. They have no children. [1MR341.01] p. 8, Para. 1,
[1909MS].

 In time, more cottages will have to be built for the
students, and these the students themselves can erect under
the instruction of capable teachers. Timber can be prepared
right on the ground for this work, and the students can be
taught how to build in a creditable manner. [1MR341.02] p.
8, Para. 2, [1909MS].

 We need have no fear of drinking impure water, for here it
is supplied freely to us from the Lord's treasure house. I
do not know how to be grateful enough for these many
advantages, but I feel like putting my whole trust in the 



Lord, and as long as my life is spared to glorify my
Redeemer. With heart and soul and voice I praise Him that
He has made such wonderful provision for us. [1MR341.03]
p. 8, Para. 3, [1909MS].

 I went to Oakland the Monday following my visit to
Angwin's, but could only speak twice. The heat was intense,
and I could not endure it. I think I shall have to be very
careful for a time. [1MR341.04] p. 8, Para. 4, [1909MS].

 I must now close this letter, for I am very tired; but I
felt that I could not rest until you knew something about
this place. I would be very glad to see you both. If Emma
would come, she would find here a delightful place to rest.
I think how much she would enjoy the advantages of the
Angwin property. And when you feel that you want to get
into a good atmosphere, come to us, and we will find a good
place for you. [1MR341.05] p. 8, Para. 5, [1909MS].

 It is getting dark, and I cannot see to write more. Letter 
110, 1909, pp. 1-4. (To James Edson White, September 17,
1909.) [1MR342.01] p. 8, Para. 6, [1909MS].

 There is a time coming when God will let it be understood
that His people are preferred before transgressors, and we
need to stand in a position where it can be seen that our
dependence is upon God. Then the Lord will open ways before
us that we do not now discern,--ways by which He will exalt
and honor us. [1MR342.02] p. 8, Para. 7, [1909MS].

 I believe we have seen this in the case of our school 
location. We thought that in the Buena Vista property at
Sonoma we had secured wonderful advantages. We were much
pleased with the place, and felt it would answer our
purpose, although we knew there would be nearly everything
to provide except the one large, costly house. But as time
went on, and the trade was not completed, although the
owner had a portion of the money in his hands, we felt that
we were being kept out of the place for some purpose. I
counseled our brethren saying, "Tell them to put us in
possession of the place, or to hand us back our money." The
next thing I heard was that they had handed back our money.
[1MR342.03] p. 8, Para. 8, [1909MS].

 Then the brethren went to work to find another place, and
in a little while there came the word that the Angwin
property could be secured. Later, when I visited this 



place, and marked its many advantages, I wondered how we
could have found another site that would better suit our 
needs than the one we have found here. [1MR342.04] p. 9,
Para. 1, [1909MS].

 During the time of waiting I did not feel discouraged. I
felt that the Lord knew all about our perplexities and our
needs. When I would kneel before Him in prayer, I would
say, "Lord, You know all about it; You know we have done
what we could to secure a school property; You know that
our plans have broken up. We have waited long; now, Lord,
give us the place that we should have." And when the word
came that this place was found, I said, "The Lord has
prepared the way for us." [1MR342.05] p. 9, Para. 2,
[1909MS].

 We are very grateful to the Lord of hosts for this
possession; for we have here just what we hoped to have in
the Buena Vista estate,--place where we can study the works
of nature, and in the woods and mountains around us, learn
of God through His works. And here, by the study of His
handiwork, we can learn how to present God to others. I
thank God with heart and soul and voice for the abundant 
advantages we have. We realize that the Lord knew what we
needed, and that it is His providence that brought us here.
Our disappointment in regard to the Buena Vista estate was
great; and it was hard to know that all our expectations
concerning it must be given up; but we thank the Lord that
the matter has worked out to the glory of God. Let us be
thankful, and let us give expression to our thankfulness.
[1MR343.01] p. 9, Para. 3, [1909MS].

 God wanted us here, and He has placed us here. I was sure
of this as I came on these grounds. The advantages I see in
the cultivated soil go far beyond my expectations. And I am
thankful that so many are here today to see these things
for themselves. I believe that as you walk through these
grounds, you will come to the same decision,--that the Lord
designed this place for us, and that it has been the work
of His providence that has brought it into our possession.
[1MR343.02] p. 9, Para. 4, [1909MS].

 Now that we need not wait any longer; our school can
assemble, and the work begin at once. And at its very
beginning let us determine to walk humbly with God. Let us
seek to make such a representation as is given to us in the
words I have read to you today. If we will do this,--if we 



will walk in God's ways and keep His charge,--the light of
heaven will certainly shine upon us. If we will resolve to
do our best here, exercising the physical muscles equally
with the brain powers, if we will work for the harmonious
development of all the powers of the being, the blessing of
the Lord will rest upon us in large measure. [1MR343.03]
p. 9, Para. 5, [1909MS].

 There is a sanitarium a few miles from here. The two 
institutions can work together harmoniously. Professor
Irwin and his fellow workers, and Dr. Rand and his
associate helpers can cooperate in their efforts. Ms. 65,
1909, pp. 2-4. ("If Thou Wilt Walk in My Ways and if Thou
Wilt Keep My Charge," October 3, 1909.) [1MR344.01] p. 9,
Para. 6, [1909MS].

 I am instructed to say to our people throughout the cities
of the South, let everything be done under the direction of
the Lord. The work is nearing its close. We are nearer the
end than when we first believed. Satan is doing his best to
block the way to the progress of the message. He is putting
forth efforts to bring about the enactment of a Sunday law
which will result in slavery in the Southern field, and
will close the door to the observance of the true Sabbath 
which God has given to men to keep holy. Letter 6, 1909, p.
2. (To W. C. White, January 1, 1909.) [1MR397.03] p. 10,
Para. 1, [1909MS].

 We have too little of the Spirit of God. We are too
lifeless. Let us begin now to seek the Lord in earnest, as
though we were determined to find Him. Let us offer up our
petitions to God, and He will surely help every one of us
to reveal the truth in our lives. He bids us bear living
testimony to Him, [and to] honor Him by honoring the
institution which is His instrument for the accomplishment
of His work.--Ms. 57, 1909, p. 7. ("Words of Counsel to
Workers in the Madison Sanitarium," Sept. 5, 1909.)
[2MR42.03] p. 10, Para. 2, [1909MS].

 In the city of Washington zealous, earnest work should be
done. In every part of the city chosen men should be set at
work to give the message of warning. [2MR50.05] p. 10,
Para. 3, [1909MS].

 Let every effort possible be made for the conversion of
unbelieving friends and neighbors. Talk with them about the
truth for this time; pray for them. [2MR51.01] p. 10, 



Para. 4, [1909MS].

 "Not every one that saith unto Me, Lord, Lord, shall enter
into the kingdom of heaven; but he that doeth the will of
My Father which is in heaven. Many will say to Me in that
day, Lord, Lord, have we not prophesied in Thy name? and in
Thy name have cast out devils? and in Thy name done many
wonderful works? Then will I profess unto them, I never
knew you" (Matt. 7:21-23.) [2MR51.02] p. 10, Para. 5,
[1909MS].

 I urge our ministers in Washington to labor as much as
possible in the field, where they can give the message to
men who know not the Scriptures. . . . [2MR51.03] p. 10,
Para. 6, [1909MS].

 Some of the time spent in the discussion of business
matters should have been spent in earnestly seeking the
Lord for divine power and guidance to cleanse their souls
from sin and be converted. It has been presented to me that
the Lord had rich blessings for His people in Washington.
In the publishing work, in the sanitarium, there was a rich
spiritual experience that the leading men should have
obtained but they did not. But much time was occupied in
dealing with difficult problems that should not have been
touched until by humiliation of heart and by prayer the
converting power of God had been realized. The Holy Spirit
was waiting for confessions to be made, but with many there
was a blindness as to their true spiritual condition.
Confessions should have been made with that humility which
results from an abhorrence by the individual of his
unconverted soul.--Letter 162, 1909, pp. 1, 2. (To "Our
Responsible Men in Washington," Dec. 1, 1909.) [2MR51.04]
p. 10, Para. 7, [1909MS].

 I am glad to have an opportunity of speaking to this
company of students. Sometime I expect that this room will
be filled, and that another room will be filled also. We
expect to see a work done here that men will be proud to
acknowledge. We are glad indeed to see everyone present.
[2MR82.02] p. 11, Para. 1, [1909MS].

 This morning I will first read a few words from the fifty-
eighth chapter of Isaiah: "Cry aloud, spare not, lift up
thy voice like a trumpet, and shew My people their
transgression, and the house of Jacob their sins. Yet they
seek Me daily, and delight to know my ways, as a nation 



that did righteousness, and forsook not the ordinance of
their God: they ask of me the ordinances of justice; they
take delight in approaching God. [2MR82.03] p. 11, Para.
2, [1909MS].

 "Wherefore have we fasted, say they, and Thou seest not?
wherefore have we afflicted our soul, and thou takest no
knowledge?" Here the complaint comes not against
themselves, but against God. Listen to the answer: "Behold,
in the day of your fast ye find pleasure, and exact all
your labors. Behold, ye fast for strife and debate, and to
smite with the fist of wickedness: ye shall not fast as ye
do this day, to make your voice to be heard on high. Is it
such a fast that I have chosen? a day for a man to afflict
his soul? is it to bow down his head as a bulrush, and to
spread sackcloth and ashes under him? wilt thou call this a
fast, and an acceptable day to the Lord?" (Isa. 58:1-5.)
[2MR82.04] p. 11, Para. 3, [1909MS].

 The Lord declares what is the fast that He chooses. "Is 
not this the fast that I have chosen?" He says, "to loose
the bands of wickedness, to undo the heavy burdens, and to
let the oppressed go free, and that ye break every yoke? Is
it not to deal thy bread to the hungry, and that thou bring
the poor that are cast out to thy house? when thou seest
the naked, that thou cover him; and that thou hide not
thyself from thine own flesh?" (verses 6, 7.) [2MR83.01]
p. 11, Para. 4, [1909MS].

 This is the work we are trying to do, and the work we are
setting before His people, God's people, as the work that
should be done. Yes, Lord, we can say, We, Thy commandment-
keeping people, are trying to do this work as fast as
possible. [2MR83.02] p. 11, Para. 5, [1909MS].

 We are endeavoring to bring the colored people to that
place where they shall be self-supporting. The time will
come when you will be able to escape many of the evils that
will come upon the world, because you have obtained a
correct knowledge of how to plant and to build, and how to
carry various enterprises. This is why we want this land
occupied and cultivated, why we want buildings put up. The
students are to learn how to plant, and build, and to sow.
As they learn to do this, they will see a work before them
which they will be very glad to have a part in.
Opportunities will present themselves by which they can
make themselves a blessing to those around them. [2MR83.03] 



p. 11, Para. 6, [1909MS].

 "Is it not to deal thy bread to the hungry, and that thou
bring the poor that are cast out to thy house? when thou
seest the naked that thou cover him; and that thou hide not
thyself from thine own flesh?" It is the privilege of every
student and worker upon this school land to know what it is
to be moved by the impulse of the Spirit of God. [2MR83.04]
p. 12, Para. 1, [1909MS].

 "Then shall thy light break forth as the morning, and
thine health shall spring forth speedily." Why this
assurance regarding the health? Health is given because you
learn to use your muscles as well as your brain powers. It
is very important that we tax our physical and mental
powers equally. "Thy righteousness shall go before thee,"
the Lord continues, "and the glory of the Lord shall be thy
rearward." How will our righteousness go before us? It will
be revealed in righteous words, in righteous actions, in
our useful employments. This work is given to the colored
people as surely as it is given to the white people.
According to their opportunities they are to work out
faithfully the problems that God presents to them. When we
do the work that God requires of us, the blessings He has
promised will attend us. [2MR84.01] p. 12, Para. 2,
[1909MS].

 If we will do justice, if we will exalt the truth, the
Lord Himself will be our Keeper and our Preserver, enabling
us to do His will. God takes care of those who are looked 
down upon by their fellow men. It is because He regards the
needs of those who are despised and rejected that we have
this school farm where you can receive a preparation for
labor right here in the South. It is His desire that those
who receive a training here shall go forth to labor, to
lift up the oppressed, to strengthen the weak hands, that
through your efforts men and women may learn to honor and
glorify God. The teaching of this fifty-eighth chapter of
Isaiah means just this to you. [2MR84.02] p. 12, Para. 3,
[1909MS].

 I am glad of the opportunity of saying these few words to
you. Let everything you do be done in faith. Believe that
the Lord will surely fulfill His promises. He wants us to
take comfort in His word; He wants us to be consoled by His
promises; He longs to see the righteousness of the Lord go
before us and the glory of God be our rearward. I see great 



possibilities for this experience to come to the students
in this school. You have great advantages here. You are
shut away from the world at large, away from the carousing,
and the amusements, and the confusion. You do not need
these things. You need to be where you are free to serve
the Lord conscientiously. He does not cast you off because
of your color. The Lord wants the white people to help the
colored people. If they will encourage them, and open ways
for them, the blessing of the Lord will surely come upon
them, as it comes to those whom they are trying to help.
This will be a working out of God's plan. [2MR84.03] p.
12, Para. 4, [1909MS].

 It is the privilege of each student here to know that the
Most High has a care for you. He will watch over you for
good, and not for evil. If you follow on to know the Lord,
you will know His going forth is prepared as the morning.
You will increase continually in light and knowledge. I
want to see the goodness and mercy of God revealed in this
place. We will pray for you; we will do all we can to help
you; we will send you publications that you can read and
study. I want to meet you each in the kingdom of God. Let
us fight the battles of the Lord manfully and righteously,
that we may see in the city of God the faces we look upon
here today. Let us educate and train the younger members of
the Lord's family. They are to stand firmly with God's
people. [2MR85.01] p. 12, Para. 5, [1909MS].

 I need not say anything more to you this morning. I am
very thankful that I could visit your school. For years I
have done what I could to help the colored people, and I
have never found the work so well begun in any place as I
find it here at the present time. In all your experiences,
remember that angels of God are beside you. They know what
you do; they are present to guard you. Do not do anything
to displease them. I believe you will try to help those who
are trying to help you. As you work and they work, this
school will become consecrated ground. I shall want to hear
how you succeed. All heaven is interested in the moves you
are making. Let us do our utmost to help one another to
obtain the victory. Let us so live that the light of heaven
can shine into our hearts and minds, enabling us to grasp
the treasures of heaven. May God help you, is my prayer.--
Ms 27, 1909, pp. 1-5. ("Words of Encouragement." Talk given
at the Oakwood School, Huntsville, Alabama, April 29,
1909.) [2MR85.02] p. 13, Para. 1, [1909MS]. 



 As health reformers, it is a part of our work to make
known to the world the principles of health reform. The
question of diet means much to everyone. I am charged to
instruct our workers to demonstrate the value of the health 
reform principles, for such a demonstration will give them
wider influence. In our churches instruction should be 
given in the principles of healthful living. We need a
faith that is a working efficiency.--Letter 172, 1909, p.
3. (To Elder and Mrs. J. E. White, Dec. 22, 1909.)
[2MR182.01] p. 13, Para. 2, [1909MS].

 I am glad to see so many before me this morning. I desire
that every one of you shall be so related to God that
everything you do here shall be done as viewing Him who is
invisible. You can keep your minds fixed upon God. Every
one of you must individually form a character after the
divine similitude. [2MR286.03] p. 13, Para. 3, [1909MS].

 I do not know how many of you have made a profession of
Christianity, but I trust that while you are here as
students you will all give careful thought to this subject.
You can choose whether you will have a hope that is
confirmed in Jesus Christ, whether you will during your
attendance at this school seek to prepare yourselves for
the kingdom of God. In order to make it possible for you to
have this advantage, Jesus Christ has given His precious
life. If you do not avail yourselves of the privileges thus
purchased for you, if through Christ you do not become
partakers of the divine nature, you will in the day of
final reckoning be found without excuse. [2MR286.04] p.
13, Para. 4, [1909MS].

 Why do we have schools separate from the schools of the
world? It is that our youth may receive an education in
right lines, that they may understand what is involved in
the great sacrifice that has been made in behalf of fallen
humanity. "God so loved the world, that He gave His only
begotten Son, that whosoever believeth in Him should not
perish, but have everlasting life." And the believer in
Christ becomes a partaker of the divine nature, having
escaped the corruption that is in the world through lust.
As it has been presented to me, it is the purpose of our
educational institutions to teach students how they may be
partakers of the divine nature. This instruction is not to
be passed by as of secondary importance. The value of the
education received depends upon how the student relates
himself to his subject. [2MR286.05] p. 13, Para. 5, 



[1909MS].

 In our behalf Christ has made a tremendous sacrifice. He 
laid aside His royal crown, He laid aside His royal robe,
and came to this world, born of humble parentage. Many were
not attracted by the humility of His life, and He was
despised and rejected of men. He suffered persecution,
until at length He was crucified and died a shameful death.
What does this mean to us? He came as the Saviour of every
sinner that will accept of the divine sacrifice. He united
in Himself divinity and humanity, that He might be the
connecting link between fallen man and the Father. But will
men accept of the conditions? Who of you will become
partakers of the divine nature? There should be no delay in
accepting Christ. [2MR287.01] p. 14, Para. 1, [1909MS].

 You will be subject to temptations here. There are brought
together here many of various ideas and temperaments. You
have come from homes where you have received different
molds of thought and education. Unless you are partakers of
the divine nature, there is danger that you will lead one
another to forgetfulness of God. It were better for you to
have your right hand cut off than that you should lead one
soul in a wrong direction. In your education, seek for
those principles that will help you to form the best
possible characters in this life, thus fitting yourselves
for the future, eternal life. [2MR287.02] p. 14, Para. 2,
[1909MS].

 Now I will read a portion of the first chapter of Second
Peter. Notice who are addressed--it is those who have 
obtained something: [2MR287.03] p. 14, Para. 3, [1909MS].

 "Simon Peter, a servant and an apostle of Jesus Christ, to
them that have obtained like precious faith with us through
the righteousness of God and our Saviour Jesus Christ."
[2MR287.04] p. 14, Para. 4, [1909MS].

 "The righteousness of God and our Saviour Jesus Christ."
This is our dependence. Through the merits of Jesus, you
can be made clean and white in character, if you consecrate
yourselves to Him with a determined purpose that right here
in this school you will live a Christian life. You are now
forming characters that will determine your future destiny,
for life or for death. If there are those here that have 
never taken hold of Christ by living faith, I entreat of
you to do this at the earliest possible moment, for you 



will suffer great loss if you neglect this. [2MR288.01] p.
14, Para. 5, [1909MS].

 "Grace and peace be multiplied unto you." How? Through
your ignorance? Through your acting like the world?
"Through the knowledge." Now here is a knowledge that is
worth more than silver or gold or precious stones. It is
the "knowledge of God and of Jesus our Lord." [2MR288.02]
p. 14, Para. 6, [1909MS].

 "According as His divine power hath given unto us all
things that pertain unto life and godliness" (2 Pet. 1:3).
Then if you are lost, you will be left without excuse. The
time is coming when your parents, if they have purified
their lives by obeying the truth, will come up to the gates
of the city of God and the gates will open before them. Are
their children preparing to enter with them? If the parents
have worked out their own salvation with fear and 
trembling, if they have in the fear of God tried to help
their children, their work will be accepted. But perhaps
their children have refused to be helped, and have chosen
to follow their own inclinations. Will you not, as young
people, act in harmony with the knowledge that you have
received, and join the army of believers to work out your
own salvation with fear and trembling? [2MR288.03] p. 15,
Para. 1, [1909MS].

 "According as His divine power hath given unto us all
things that pertain unto life and godliness, through the
knowledge of Him that hath called us to glory and virtue."
Every one of you is called. Will you obey the call?
[2MR288.04] p. 15, Para. 2, [1909MS].

 "Whereby are given unto us exceeding great and precious
promises: that by these ye might be partakers of the divine
nature, having escaped the corruption that is in the world
through lust" (vs. 4). If you try to fulfill the Word, if
you seek to do the will of God, you will have divine help.
[2MR289.01] p. 15, Para. 3, [1909MS].

 "And beside this, giving all diligence, add to your faith
virtue"--a virtuous character--"and to virtue knowledge;
and to knowledge temperance"--temperance in eating and in
drinking--"and to temperance patience; and to patience
godliness; and to godliness brotherly kindness; and to
brotherly kindness charity"--love. (See verses 5-7).
[2MR289.02] p. 15, Para. 4, [1909MS]. 



 "For if these things be in you, and abound, they make you
that ye shall neither be barren nor unfruitful in the
knowledge of our Lord Jesus Christ. But he that lacketh
these things is blind, and cannot see afar off, and hath
forgotten that he was purged from his old sins. Wherefore
the rather, brethren, give diligence to make your calling
and election sure: for if ye do these things, ye shall
never fall: for so an entrance shall be ministered unto you
abundantly into the everlasting kingdom of our Lord and
Saviour Jesus Christ" (verses 8-10). [2MR289.03] p. 15,
Para. 5, [1909MS].

 Here is a promise that is for every one of you. If you
live on the plan of addition, adding grace to grace, you
are growing up in the nurture and admonition of the Lord,
and you may find in this promise an eternal life insurance
policy. This is a promise that will stand the test. It is
worth far more than any life insurance policy that can be
purchased with money. It is a policy that has been provided
by God Himself in giving His only, beloved Son that through
belief in Him, through accepting of His great sacrifice,
you may obtain everlasting life. Having gained the victory,
you may enter in through the gates of the city of God and
receive an immortal crown. [2MR289.04] p. 15, Para. 6,
[1909MS].

 "Wherefore," says the apostle, "I will not be negligent to
put you always in remembrance of these things, though ye
know them, and be established in the present truth" (verse
12). Our profession of Christianity will not save us. We
must be Christlike. [2MR290.01] p. 15, Para. 7, [1909MS].

 I desire that everyone in this school should form a
character after the divine similitude, that you shall live
upon the plan of addition, adding grace to grace. As you do
this, you will be helping someone else. You will be giving
an example that will be a help to those that are around
you. You cannot afford to lose your interest in the great
life insurance policy. [2MR290.02] p. 16, Para. 1,
[1909MS].

 There are here in this school young people of various
character. There are some here of a light and trifling
disposition, some who give very little heed to where they
are standing spiritually. But we desire you to become
decidedly in earnest in regard to your soul's salvation, 



for it means everything to you. And it means much to the
school, how you shall conduct yourselves. If you will
determine to lay aside all folly, all vanity, and all
frivolity, you will thus be helping to elevate this school
to the position that God would have it occupy. You cannot
afford to follow the inclinations of your own unconverted
minds, and not try to obtain the victory that has been made
possible for you through the sacrifice of Christ. We trust
that you may see the King in His beauty. [2MR290.03] p.
16, Para. 2, [1909MS].

 You will doubtless have difficulties to meet, but these
difficulties are allowed to come to you, that by overcoming
them you may be strengthened to take up the work of God.
There is missionary work to be done by everyone connected
with this school. Through the grace of God, we are to
reveal that we are overcomers by the blood of the Lamb, and
by the word of our testimony. Will you not by living
consistent lives, show that you are living on the plan of
addition? [2MR290.04] p. 16, Para. 3, [1909MS].

 I feel an intense desire that you shall put away all
frivolity. Study your Bibles. Read over and over the
wonderful lessons that Christ has given to animate you, to
strengthen you, and to aid you in spiritual growth. Why, it
is a wonderful thing to escape the corruptions that are in
the world through lust, yet that is possible if you will
comply with the conditions. It rests with you whether or
not you will do it. You may have to face grave
difficulties, but it is your privilege to be so grounded in
the truth that not even the severest persecution can turn
you aside from it. [2MR291.01] p. 16, Para. 4, [1909MS].

 What we need is a daily, living experience in the benefits
to be derived by obedience to God. We are to encourage
faith, to live by faith. This is our privilege, and if we
do, then it is not in vain that Christ laid aside His
kingly honors and came to this world to suffer and die. He
will look upon the purchase of His blood, and will be
satisfied. In that day the redeemed will cast their
glittering crowns at the feet of their Saviour, and all
heaven will ring with songs of praise. May we all be
partakers of the divine nature, and be overcomers. I have
tried to speak these words for your benefit, and now I will
leave you to study this chapter for yourselves. May the
blessing of the Lord rest upon you in the work you have to
do is my desire and prayer.--Ms 103, 1909, pp. 1-6. 



("Partakers of the Divine Nature." Nov. 7, 1909.)
[2MR291.02] p. 16, Para. 5, [1909MS].

 For the conduct of affairs at the various centers of our 
work, we must endeavor, as far as possible, to find
consecrated men who have been trained in business lines. We 
must guard against tying up at these centers of influence
men who could do a more important work on the public
platform, in presenting before unbelievers the truth of
God's word. [3MR219.03] p. 16, Para. 6, [1909MS].

 When I think of the many cities still unwarned, I cannot
rest. It is distressing to think that they have been
neglected so long. . . . [3MR219.04] p. 17, Para. 1,
[1909MS].

 A little has been done in Washington, and in other cities
of the South and East; but in order to meet the mind of the
Lord we shall have to plan for the carrying forward of a
far-reaching and systematic work. We must enter into this
work with a perseverance that will not allow of any
slacking of our efforts until we shall see of the salvation
of our God. This will give us confidence to continue the
work in still other places. [3MR219.05] p. 17, Para. 2,
[1909MS].

 All these cities of the East where the first and the 
second angel's messages were proclaimed with power, and
where the third angel's message was preached in the early
days of our history as a separate, peculiar people, must
now be worked anew. There is Portland, Maine; there is
Boston, and all the many towns round about; there is New
York City, and the populous cities close by; there is
Philadelphia and Baltimore and Washington. I need not
enumerate all these places; you know where they are. The
Lord desires us to proclaim the third angel's message with
power in these cities. . . . [3MR219.06] p. 17, Para. 3,
[1909MS].

 Oh, that we might see the needs of these great cities as
God sees them! We must plan to place in these cities
capable men who can present the third angel's message in a
manner so forceful that it will strike home to the heart. 
Men who can do this, we cannot afford to gather into one
place, to do a work that others might do. . . . [3MR220.01]
p. 17, Para. 4, [1909MS]. 



 There is a large work to be done here in the city of
Washington, that still remains undone. There is a large
work to be done in the South, and in the East; and our
General Conference is to do its share in supplying the men
that shall go out into these fields. . . . And as men and
women are brought into the truth in the cities, the means
will begin to come in. As surely as honest souls will be
converted, their means will be consecrated to the Lord's
service, and we shall see an increase of our resources.
[3MR220.02] p. 17, Para. 5, [1909MS].

 Question by G. A. Irwin, vice-president for North America:
In all that you have said concerning the work of Elder
Prescott, do you mean that he is to continue as editor of
the paper, and also to go out and preach in the cities
occasionally? [3MR220.03] p. 17, Para. 6, [1909MS].

 E. G. White: No; no; he must give himself up to the work
of the ministry. His strength should not be divided. He is
to give himself to the evangelistic work; for the very
talent that he would otherwise use in helping to carry on
the work at this Washington center, is needed where there
is no talent at the present time. In places where he may
go, the work will have to build up solidly in various
lines. There will be calls for special literature to go out
among the people. [3MR220.04] p. 17, Para. 7, [1909MS].

 In studying this problem let us remember that the Lord
sees not as man sees. He looks upon the terrible neglect of
the cities. I do not want to repeat what I have said about
this neglect. It is not at all in the order of God that
these cities should be left unwarned, unworked. It is the
result of man's devising. There is a world to be saved.--Ms
53, 1909, pp. 2, 3, 6, 8, 9. ("Proclaiming the Third
Angel's Message in Cities at Home and Abroad," June 11,
1909.) [3MR221.01] p. 18, Para. 1, [1909MS].

 God has a work for Brother Prescott to do in bringing the
light of present truth to those who have not seen it. It is
not wisdom for him to remain continuously in Washington. He
has special ability for ministering the work of God to the
people. . . . He is not where the Lord would have him be.
He would be the recipient of much greater spiritual
strength if he were much of the time out in the field
seeking to lead souls to the light of truth. [3MR221.02]
p. 18, Para. 2, [1909MS]. 



 Brother Prescott, your ministerial ability is needed in
the work that God requires shall be done in the cities.
These cities are not to be left unenlightened and unwarned.
Open your eyes to see the work that is to be done in sowing
the seeds of truth in new places.--Ms 41, 1909, pp. 1, 2.
("A Message to Responsible Men and Church Members." Typed
June 3, 1909.) [3MR221.03] p. 18, Para. 3, [1909MS].

 On the morning of the day we left Washington, (June 11) I
attended a meeting held in the seminary building, and spoke
to the brethren assembled some very plain words concerning
the destitute fields, and the great work that must be done
in many places. I urged them not to hold the ministers at
Takoma Park, because there is a work to be done all through
our cities that have not heard the truth of the third 
angel's message. Some did not take willingly to the idea of
losing Elder Prescott, but I spoke plainly to them.--Letter
98, 1909, pp. 1, 2. (To Elder J. E. White, June 16, 1909.)
[3MR222.01] p. 18, Para. 4, [1909MS].

 Our colored brethren and sisters have a large work to do
for their own people. I have been much pleased to see the
work that Brother Staines is seeking to do at the Hillcrest
School farm. We saw at that place students who are
preparing for the service of the Lord. The angels of heaven
will surround these students as they seek to fit themselves
for labor. The Lord is just as willing to help these
students prepare for the work they have to do as He is to
help the white students as they qualify themselves to labor
for Christ. He is the willing Saviour and helper of all. As
this work is continued, we will find prejudice arise, and
this will be manifested in various ways; but we must have
wisdom to labor in such a way that we shall not lose the
interest of either party, the white or the colored.--Ms 17,
1909, p. 2. (From sermon, April 25, 1909, in Nashville
colored church.) [4MR32.03] p. 18, Para. 5, [1909MS].

 There is a work to be done in every place. We must seek to
catch the very spirit of the message. [4MR33.01] p. 18,
Para. 6, [1909MS].

 There are colored people to be saved. Yesterday it was my
privilege to speak to the colored people assembled in their
neat little church in Nashville. A goodly company of
colored people listened with marked attention to the words
presented. [4MR33.02] p. 18, Para. 7, [1909MS]. 



 These people did not have to do with their color. They are
not accountable for the fact that they are not white; and
how foolish it is for human beings that are dependent for
every breath they draw, to feel that we should have nothing
to do with the colored people! We have a duty to perform
toward them, and in the fear of God we are endeavoring to
discharge this duty by providing in every possible way for
them to hear the third angel's message and to fit
themselves for proclaiming the truth to their own race. The
Lord is working with us as we plan for the advancement of
this portion of the Lord's vineyard. . . . [4MR33.03] p.
19, Para. 1, [1909MS].

 In past years the colored people have been terribly
neglected. The time is coming when we can not easily give
them the message. Restrictions will be placed about them to
such an extent that it will be next to impossible to reach
them, but at the present time this is not the case, and we
can go to many places where there are colored people, and
can open the Scriptures to their understanding, and lead
them to accept the truths of God's Word. Christ will make
the impression upon their hearts. . . . [4MR33.04] p. 19,
Para. 2, [1909MS].

 There will be colored people there in heaven. Do you think
that Christ has a separate apartment for them? Not at all.
Heaven is broad, and they come right in. They have labored
to overcome their difficulties, they have proved faithful
to the end. We must labor diligently to bring them to the
position where they will recognize and accept the truth for
this time; and then we must labor and plan to fit them up
to work for others of their own race. . . . [4MR33.05] p.
19, Para. 3, [1909MS].

 By and by it is going to be much harder than it is today,
to reach the colored people. Now is our opportunity to
labor among them. By and by there will be combinations of
circumstances that will make it impossible for us to labor
as we can now; and so we should try to improve every moment
of our time in seeking to bring to a knowledge of the
truth, souls that are ready to perish, that they may at
last have the crown of life with us.--Ms 15, 1909, pp. 6,
7, 10, 15, 16. (Talk to Madison teachers and students,
April 26, 1909.) [4MR34.01] p. 19, Para. 4, [1909MS].

 I have seen representations of several locations in high
altitudes, that should be secured for sanitarium purposes. 



Your description of the property forty-eight miles from New
York City seems to correspond to these representations. In
such places the air is bracing, and induces deep breathing,
which is very beneficial. And the offer of this property
for twenty-five thousand dollars or less seems to be very
reasonable. [4MR277.01] p. 19, Para. 5, [1909MS].

 I hope that Dr. Kress and others will examine this piece
of property. I would be in favor of purchasing it if it
commends itself to the best judgment of our brethren who
see it. I am pleased with the description you have given,
and especially of the water privileges. Some improvements
would doubtless have to be made, but these need not all be
put in at once. Strict economy should be exercised. It
seems to me that our people should be able to raise the
amount necessary for its purchase and equipment for
sanitarium use. [4MR277.02] p. 19, Para. 6, [1909MS].

 Our cities are to be worked with the third angel's
message. Notwithstanding the light that has been given,
there seems to be but little accomplished so far.--Letter
136, 1909, p. 1. (To G. B. Starr, October 14, 1909.)
[4MR277.03] p. 20, Para. 1, [1909MS].

 You should feel a decided responsibility for the working
of New York City. The men in the business houses of New
York and other large cities, as verily as the heathen in
foreign lands, must be reached with the message. The enemy
would be rejoiced to see the grand, saving truth for this
time confined to a few places. He is not inactive. He is
instilling into the minds of men his deceptive theories to
blind their eyes and confuse their understanding, that the
saving truth may not be brought to their knowledge. Soon
the Sunday laws will be enforced, and men in positions of
trust will be embittered against the little handful of
God's commandment-keeping people.--Letter 168, 1909, p. 5.
(To the officers of the General Conference, December 1,
1909.) [4MR277.04] p. 20, Para. 2, [1909MS].

 Missions should be established in all our large cities,
and earnest efforts put forth for these neglected centers.
The workers should receive training, that they may labor
discreetly and intelligently. When camp meetings are held
there should be a decided interest manifested for the 
people in the vicinity.--Letter 172, 1909, p. 3. (To J. E.
White and wife, December 22, 1909.) [4MR278.01] p. 20,
Para. 3, [1909MS]. 



 Shall not the ministers of God go into these crowded
centers, as Portland, as Baltimore, and there lift up their
voices in warning to multitudes? What are our conferences
for, if not for the carrying forward of this very work? At
such a time as this, every hand is to be employed. New York
City and all our cities are to be worked. The Lord is
coming. The end is near; yea, it hasteth greatly.--Ms 53,
1909, p. 5. ("Proclaiming the Third Angel's Message in
Cities at Home and Abroad," June 11, 1909.) [4MR320.03] p.
20, Para. 4, [1909MS].

 Let workers be selected who are qualified to teach the
truth wisely in clear, simple lines. Let us not wait before
beginning this work until all the way is made clear. Faith
says, Move forward. Christ says, "Lo I am with you alway,
even unto the end of the world." Go on, step by step,
departing not from that spirit of sanctification through
the truth which the presence of the Spirit of God and
obedience to the truth will give. Let none who have
accepted this blessed faith and hope be found lacking in
the spirit of self-sacrifice as they engage in the sacred
work of presenting to the people, the truth in its
simplicity.--Letter 142, 1909, p. 8. (To A. G. Daniells,
October 27, 1909.) [4MR356.01] p. 20, Para. 5, [1909MS].

 About a mile and a half from the sanitarium we saw the 
soldiers' home where there are located hundreds of veterans 
and their wives. Special missionary work should be carried
forward at this home. Let men who fear the Lord seek to 
redeem the time, and take up a work that has been neglected
for these old people. Christ has purchased their souls with
the price of His own blood. For this field there should be
selected discreet men and women who will not fail nor be 
discouraged. And let no one belittle their efforts, for the
Lord will be with those who labor with Him in self-denial 
and self-sacrifice. This work is as important as is the
work in the foreign countries.--Letter 124, 1909, pp. 3, 4.
(To the laborers in Indiana, August 12, 1909.) [4MR376.04]
p. 20, Para. 6, [1909MS].

 God desires His people to place themselves in right
relation to Him that they may understand what He requires
of them. They are to be a commandment-keeping people
wherever they are, at home or abroad, and to have the
assurance that they are accepted as His children. They are
to take their position in the world as a people whose 



righteousness goes before them, and whose rereward is the
glory of the Lord. When we live before the world such
consistent lives that it can be said of us that our 
righteousness goes before us, the glory of the Lord will
surely be revealed. [5MR32.01] p. 21, Para. 1, [1909MS].

 The special work of God's people for this time is brought
before us in the words: "They that shall be of thee shall
build the old waste places: Thou shalt raise up the
foundations of many generations; and thou shalt be called,
The repairer of the breach, The restorer of paths to dwell
in. If thou turn away thy foot from the sabbath, from doing
thy pleasure on My holy day; and call the sabbath a
delight, the holy of the Lord, honourable; and shalt honour
Him, not doing thine own ways, nor finding thine own
pleasure, nor speaking thine own words: Then shalt thou
delight thyself in the Lord; and I will cause thee to ride
upon the high places of the earth, and feed thee with the
heritage of Jacob thy father" (Isa. 58:12-14). [5MR32.02]
p. 21, Para. 2, [1909MS].

 Our great need as a people is that we come into right
relation to God. We cannot afford to let one day pass in
which we have not laid hold by living faith on the God of
Israel. We need the clear light of the Sun of Righteousness
to shine upon us. This light is given to those who keep
holy the Lord's Sabbath; but we cannot keep this day holy
unless we serve the Lord in the manner brought to view in
the scripture: "Is not this the fast that I have chosen, to
loose the bands of wickedness, to undo the heavy burdens,
and to let the oppressed go free, and that ye break every
yoke? Is it not to deal thy bread to the hungry, and that
thou bring the poor that are cast out to thy house? when
thou seest the naked, that thou cover him; and that thou
hide not thyself from thine own flesh?" (Isa. 58:6, 7).
This is the work that rests upon every soul who accepts the
service of Christ. [5MR32.03] p. 21, Para. 3, [1909MS].

 The Lord is constantly working for us, and our eyes should
be opened to understand and to know His ways. We are to
come to Him in living faith. His arm is not shortened, that
it cannot save; His ear is not heavy, that He cannot hear.
It is our iniquities that separate us from God. What we
individually need is the living testimony in our souls that
we are seeking God with the whole heart, that we are
putting from our lives those things which God declares
should not be found there. God desires that we shall stand 



before the world a holy people. Why? Because there is a
world to be saved by the light of present truth. As we give
to the people the truth that is to call them out of
darkness into God's marvelous light, our lives, sanctified
by the Spirit of truth, are to bear witness to the verity
of the message we proclaim.--Ms 35, 1909, pp. 2, 3. ("Let
Us Publish Salvation," a talk given May 27, 1909.)
[5MR33.01] p. 21, Para. 4, [1909MS].

 I feel sure that San Francisco and Oakland will again be
visited with the judgments of God.--Letter 2, 1909, p. 3.
(To Mrs. Josephine Gotzian, January 1, 1909.) [5MR110.04]
p. 22, Para. 1, [1909MS].

 If we have a true understanding of what constitutes the
essential education, and endeavor to teach its principles,
Christ will stand by us to help us. He promised His
followers that when they should stand before councils and
judges, they were to take no thought what they should
speak. I will instruct you, He said. I will guide you.
Knowing what it is to be taught of God, when words of
heavenly wisdom are brought to our mind, we will
distinguish them from our own thoughts. We shall understand
them as the words of God, and we will see in them life and
power that is for us. [5MR140.02] p. 22, Para. 2,
[1909MS].

 "I will give you tongue and utterance." Of all the
precious assurances God has given me regarding my work,
none has been more precious to me than this, that He would
give me tongue and utterance wherever I should go. In
places where there was the greatest opposition, every
tongue was silenced. I have spoken the plain message to our
own people and to the multitude, and my words have been
accepted as coming from the Lord.--Letter 84, 1909, pp. 6,
7. (To the teachers in Union College," May 7, 1909.)
[5MR140.03] p. 22, Para. 3, [1909MS].

 Christ Himself was baptized by John. When John would
forbid him, saying, "I have need to be baptized of Thee,
and comest Thou to me?" Jesus replied, "Suffer it to be so
now: for thus it becometh us to fulfill all righteousness."
[6MR28.02] p. 22, Para. 4, [1909MS].

 Baptism is a most solemn ceremony. When men and women,
truly converted, are baptized in the name of the Father,
Son, and Holy Ghost, these three representatives of 



heavenly authority behold the scene, and accept the vows
made by human agents to walk henceforth in newness of life.
In taking the baptismal vows, you have united with the
highest powers in the heavenly courts, to live a life
patterned after the life of Christ. I praise the Lord with
my whole soul that you have taken this step. (Romans 6:3, 4
quoted). [6MR28.03] p. 22, Para. 5, [1909MS].

 Christ will fulfil every promise that He has made in His
word. Wonderful is His work in behalf of fallen man. For 
those who endeavor to follow in His footsteps, He molds the
character after the divine similitude. What privileges and
blessings are ours, as children of the heavenly King! In
our Christian experience as children of God, we are to be
workers together with Christ, our lives fashioned after His
life. And if we bear His likeness, we shall represent Him
before the world."--Letter 174, 1909, pp. 1, 2. (To Sister
Rambaugh, December 21, 1909.) [6MR28.04] p. 22, Para. 6,
[1909MS].

 The people who are preparing for the future eternal life
must learn of God out of His word. All that would divert 
the mind from His service is to be recognized and put away.
The story magazine, the novel, and the cheap, worthless
literature is to be given up. The means thus saved can be
spent in buying those publications that will bring heaven's
light to those who read them. Every family should act a
part in endeavoring to keep out of the home the worthless
productions that are a power for evil to the youth, robbing
them of the sense of the preciousness of the word of God
which they should read and understand. [6MR284.01] p. 22,
Para. 7, [1909MS].

 I would that all could have made to them the 
representations that have been given me concerning the
great events of the future and our need of preparation for
the times before us. The Lord desires to prepare the hearts
and minds of His people, that the blessedness of His way
shall make its impression upon mind and heart and
character, so that Satan's plans for spoiling their
interest in the word of God shall not succeed. God's people
need to understand that Satan is working with all his
ingenuity to keep minds engrossed with those things that
close the door of the heart to things of eternal interest,
that men and women and youth shall not be touched by the
messages of warning and invitation that are coming to the
world in these last days. He is working in every 



conceivable way to hinder the sanctification of God's
people through a belief of the truth.--Letter 112, 1909,
pp. 8, 9. ("To the Board of Managers of the Melrose
Sanitarium," July 4, 1909.) [6MR284.02] p. 23, Para. 1,
[1909MS].

 The enemy is at work in every way to divert from the study
of the Scriptures. In the cars, or wherever you go, you
will find men trying to sell trashy magazines. You may be
tempted to buy some of these magazines and put them on your
tables. But do not place on your tables light reading for
the perusal of whoever may come to visit you. Keep the Word
there.--Ms 55, 1909, p. 4. ("Lessons from the Sermon on the
Mount," Talk, August 16, 1909.) [6MR285.01] p. 23, Para.
2, [1909MS].

 All heaven is looking upon us to see what course we will
pursue--whether we will overcome by the blood of the Lamb
or be careless and indifferent, going on as we please,
filling our days with the pleasures of the world, and our
minds with the foolish novel, while God's work is neglected
and His word cast aside.--Ms 73, 1909, p. 6. ("Lessons from
the First Chapter of Daniel," Sermon, August 27, 1909.)
[6MR285.02] p. 23, Para. 3, [1909MS].

 I greatly desire that every one of us shall seek to
understand the word of God. Let us not choose to spend our
time in reading the daily newspapers and the frivolous and
foolish novel. We can see evil enough without doing this.--
Ms 87, 1909, p. 2. ("Words Addressed to the Workers at the
Boulder Sanitarium," September 3, 1909.) [6MR285.03] p.
23, Para. 4, [1909MS].

 If we will study the book of Revelation and seek to
understand its full significance, we shall see the
necessity of putting away from our lives all the frivolity
that so often marks our experience. We will have little
desire for the foolish novel, and the amusements of the
world.--Ms 95, 1909, p. 6. ("A Message to the Churches,"
Sermon, September 5, 1909.) [6MR286.01] p. 23, Para. 5,
[1909MS].

 Many parents conclude that because their children have
been baptized, that they are therefore quite safe. But
baptism is not necessarily an evidence that the converting
power of God is constantly at work in the daily life of the
individual.--Letter 106, 1909, p. 2. ("To Our Churches in 



Oakland and Berkeley," September 26, 1909.) [6MR388.01] p.
23, Para. 6, [1909MS].

 You have asked me some questions regarding your work that
I cannot answer; for the Lord has not instructed me
specifically regarding your relation to the sanitarium
under present conditions. This matter should be decided by
the brethren who understand the situation, brethren who are
on the ground, and who have been appointed to deal with
such matters. [7MR102.02] p. 24, Para. 1, [1909MS].

 But there are some things regarding which I have received
instruction. The Lord is calling for our cities to be
worked just as verily as He is calling for work in foreign
countries. The Lord has approved of your labors in
connection with Brother and Sister Starr in New York City,
and I cannot feel that it would be wise, even if you were
to leave that work, that Elder Starr should also be taken
away. If you should not connect with Elder Starr as you did
last summer, we should endeavor to find someone else to
connect with him as you have done. [7MR102.03] p. 24,
Para. 2, [1909MS].

 Light was given me that Elder Starr had a work to do as an
evangelist in city work, and that there should be connected
with him and his wife, another man and wife; that these two
families would, if they made the Lord Jesus their
Counselor, accomplish a good work. This was before you went
to New York City to labor with Brother and Sister Starr.
When I heard of the move you had made, I was well pleased;
for I felt that they and you would strengthen each others'
hands. [7MR103.01] p. 24, Para. 3, [1909MS].

 Elder Starr as an evangelist, and Dr. Kress as a physician
connected with the Sanitarium at Washington, working in
harmony with each other have done a good work in New York
City, and there have been favorable results. If others have
been found who can in your absence carry the medical work
at the Sanitarium, I believe it would be pleasing to the
Lord for you to continue to labor with Brother and Sister
Starr or some other evangelist, in some of our large
cities. It may be necessary for you at times to be called
to the Sanitarium, as a counselor, but in your absence,
others must necessarily take largely the burden of the work
there. [7MR103.02] p. 24, Para. 4, [1909MS].

 I am certain that Elder Starr and his wife are needed in 



the field, and that his work can be strengthened if you and
your wife will stand with him as physicians. [7MR103.03]
p. 24, Para. 5, [1909MS].

 Christ declared, "I and My Father are one." All the
workers in our sanitariums should seek to labor in a 
similar unity with their brethren. This should be true of
the physicians who stand in responsible positions. They
should exercise a God-given tact, to show that in dealing
with the sick and the suffering, they are carrying on the
very same work as are their brethren who are laboring in
the ministry of the Word. Christ has given us an example.
He taught from the Scriptures the gospel truths, and He
also healed the afflicted ones who came to Him for relief. 
He was the greatest Physician the world ever knew, and yet
He combined with His healing work the imparting of soul-
saving truth. [7MR103.04] p. 24, Para. 6, [1909MS].

 And thus should our physicians labor. They are doing the
Lord's work when they labor as evangelists, giving
instruction as to how the soul may be healed by the Lord
Jesus. Every physician should know how to pray in faith for
the sick, as well as to administer the proper treatment. At
the same time he should labor as one of God's ministers, to
teach repentance and conversion, and the salvation of soul
and body. Such a combination of labor will broaden his
experience, and greatly enlarge his influence. [7MR104.01]
p. 25, Para. 1, [1909MS].

 The physician should reveal the higher education, in his
ability to point to the Saviour of the world as one who can
heal and save the soul and the body. This gives the
afflicted an encouragement that is of the highest value.
The ministry to the physical and the spiritual are to
blend, leading the afflicted ones to trust in the power of
the heavenly Physician. Those who, while giving the proper
treatments will also pray for the healing grace of Christ,
will inspire faith in the minds of the patients. Their own
course will be an inspiration to those who supposed their
cases to be hopeless. [7MR104.02] p. 25, Para. 2,
[1909MS].

 This is why our sanitariums were established--to give
courage to the hopeless by uniting the prayer of faith with
proper treatment, and instruction in physical and spiritual
right living. Through such ministrations, many are to be
converted. The physicians in our sanitariums are to give 



the clear gospel message of soul healing. [7MR104.03] p.
25, Para. 3, [1909MS].

 Our sanitariums and our churches may reach a higher,
holier standard. Health reform is to be taught and
practiced by our people. The Lord is calling for a revival
of the principles of health reform. Seventh-day Adventists
have a special work to do as messengers to labor for the
souls and bodies of men. [7MR105.01] p. 25, Para. 4,
[1909MS].

 Christ has said of His people, "Ye are the light of the
world." We are the Lord's denominated people, to proclaim
the truths of heavenly origin. The most solemn, sacred work
ever given to mortals is the proclamation of the first,
second, and third angels' messages to our world. In our
large cities there should be health institutes to care for
the sick, and to teach the grand principles of health
reform. [7MR105.02] p. 25, Para. 5, [1909MS].

 Unless a special conversion is experienced by many, we
shall not see all that we might see in the healing of the
sick, both bodily and spiritually. We need daily the
converting power of Jesus Christ, that we may serve God
intelligently, and under the sanctifying grace of the
Saviour. [7MR105.03] p. 25, Para. 6, [1909MS].

 Now, my Brother and Sister Kress, regarding the
responsibilities each one should carry, I cannot mark a
definite line. I cannot specify the precise degree of
authority that your position entitles you to. But let each
cherish the spirit and practice the meekness of Jesus
Christ. When we shall exalt Him as the chiefest among ten
thousand, and the One altogether lovely, then there will be
no difficulty in determining who shall bear the
responsibility of the work in the field and in all our
institutions. One thing I know, the greatest work for our
physicians is to get access to the people of the world in
the right way. There is a world perishing in sin, and who
will take up the work in our cities? The greatest physician
is the one who walks in the footsteps of Jesus Christ.
[7MR105.04] p. 25, Para. 7, [1909MS].

 There is a work to be done in all our cities, and those
who will work and walk humbly with God, striving daily to
be overcomers, will gain precious victories day by day. The
work that is done in humility will bear the divine 



credentials. Let us hide in God. That which I see most 
clearly is the necessity of men and women being united in
doing the work that needs to be done in our cities.
[7MR106.01] p. 26, Para. 1, [1909MS].

 Unless this work is entered into most earnestly, Christ
cannot say of many, Ye are the light of the world. Instead,
the sentence will be given, Thou art weighed in the
balances, and art found wanting." This great work has only
been touched, and soon it will be too late. Satan is
working with all deceivableness of unrighteousness. Self
has come in, and has been a great hindering power to the
work that should have been done. [7MR106.02] p. 26, Para.
2, [1909MS].

 Of those who are formed in His image, Christ requires
conformity to His character. Mothers, fathers, ministers,
physicians, hear the word of the Lord: "If his children
forsake My law, and walk not in My judgments; if they break
My statutes, and keep not My commandments; then will I
visit their transgression with the rod, and their iniquity
with stripes." [7MR106.03] p. 26, Para. 3, [1909MS].

 The Lord bears long with men, and He calls earnestly for
every one to repent. Will the ministers, will the
physicians take up this work that has been scarcely
touched? May God help us to be faithful, and to do the very
work that is now most essential.--Letter 146, 1909. (To
Brother and Sister Kress, December 2, 1909.) [7MR106.04]
p. 26, Para. 4, [1909MS].

 I have just read your letter and the one to Brother and
Sister Kress. I am glad to hear from you, and to learn of
your work. I will send you a copy of a letter I have
written to Dr. Kress, from which you will see that I am in
full harmony with the plan of his uniting with you in work
in the cities. Our duty to work in the cities has been kept
before me for years. [7MR107.01] p. 26, Para. 5, [1909MS].

 If the Lord be served truly and intelligently, there will
be a humble and devotional frame of mind. Our people need
to heed the cautions that the Lord has given over and over
again. I trust that you will not be diverted from the grand
work that needs to be done to enlighten the people. You are
to learn from Christ how to reach the great number of
people in our cities, who know not the truth for this time.
[7MR107.02] p. 26, Para. 6, [1909MS]. 



 Let your words be of a character to exalt the word of God.
Live and teach the principles of health reform. Emphasize
your belief in the great truths upon which Christian people
generally will agree with you. As you advocate the truth of
God, you are in every respect to be an example to the
believers. "Ye are God's husbandry; ye are God's building."
Try to follow closely the Lord's plans. "Work out your own
salvation with fear and trembling. For it is God which
worketh in you both to will and to do of His good
pleasure." [7MR107.03] p. 26, Para. 7, [1909MS].

 The importance of making our way in the great cities is
still kept before me. For many years the Lord has been
urging upon us this duty, and yet we see but comparatively
little accomplished in our great centers of population. If
we do not take up this work in a determined manner, Satan
will multiply difficulties which will not be easy to
surmount. We are far behind in doing the work that should
have been done in these long neglected cities. The work
will now be more difficult than it would have been a few 
years ago. But if we take up the work in the name of the
Lord, barriers will be broken down, and decided victories
will be ours. [7MR107.04] p. 27, Para. 1, [1909MS].

 In this work physicians and gospel ministers are needed.
We must press our petitions to the Lord, and do our best,
pressing forward with all the energy possible to make an
opening in the large cities. Had we in the past worked
after the Lord's plans, many lights would be shining
brightly that are going out. [7MR108.01] p. 27, Para. 2,
[1909MS].

 In connection with the presentation of spiritual truths,
we should also present what the word of God says upon the
questions of health and temperance. In every way possible,
we must seek to bring souls under the convicting and
converting power of God. The believers in our churches need
to be aroused to act their part. Let seasons of prayer be
appointed, and let us earnestly seek the Lord for an
increase of faith and courage. Let ministers and other
church members labor for souls as never before. We are not 
to spend our time merely in repeating over and over again
the same things to the churches where the truth is well
known. Let the church members labor unitedly in their
several lines to create an interest. The disciples of
Christ are to unite in labor for perishing souls. Let the 



laborers invite others to unite with them in their efforts,
that many may be fired with zeal to work for the Master.
[7MR108.02] p. 27, Para. 3, [1909MS].

 I entreat of the church members in every city that they
lay hold upon the Lord with determined effort for the
baptism of the Holy Spirit. Be assured that Satan is not
asleep. Every obstacle possible he will place in the way of
whose who would advance in this work. Too often these 
obstacles are regarded as insurmountable. Let every one now
be soundly and truly converted, and then lay hold of the
work intelligently and with faith.--Letter 148, 1909. (To
Brother and Sister Starr, December 2, 1909.) [7MR108.03]
p. 27, Para. 4, [1909MS].

 Confederacies will increase in number and power as we draw
nearer to the end of time. These confederacies will create 
opposing influences to the truth, forming new parties of
professed believers who will act out their own delusive
theories. The apostasy will increase. "Some shall depart
from the faith, giving heed to seducing spirits and
doctrines of devils." Those who have started this warfare 
at their own charges will come more and more to practice
the works of Satan.--Letter 42, 1909, p. 4. (To S. N.
Haskell, February 21, 1909.) [7MR197.01] p. 27, Para. 5,
[1909MS].

 This experience of Brother Ballenger's carries me back to
my first experience in the message in correcting errors
that came in among us after the passing of the time in
1844. The believers were sadly disappointed and scattered
in different localities in small companies. Certain ones,
who claimed to be taught of the Lord would visit these
companies, and in prayer and song and preaching they would
introduce to the believers sentiments of a fanatical 
nature, sentiments that were misleading to the people of
God. [7MR290.01] p. 28, Para. 1, [1909MS].

 At this time I was only seventeen years old, but the Lord
gave me a message for these fanatical leaders, and bade me
declare to them the truth. Accordingly, in Portland, Maine,
I spoke decidedly against the fanatical work that was being
carried on, showing that the common things of life were to
be treated by them as if they were intelligent beings. I
told them that it was their duty to pray together and to
study the Word of God together, but that the fanatical
things they were gathering up and dwelling upon were not of 



the Lord, but from their own devising. [7MR290.02] p. 28,
Para. 2, [1909MS].

 Here were four ministers who were trifling with sacred
things, mingling the trivialities of life with their
religious worship, and doing this as if such were ordered
by the Lord, and making tests of their impressions. But the
Lord does not work in this way. I said to them, Your
fasting and your strange exercises are not of God. He does
not accept that which is cheap and common as part of His
worship. At the same time I was instructed not to mingle
this class of experience, that which was cheap and common,
with my religious experience, for it was misleading the
people of God. . . . [7MR290.03] p. 28, Para. 3, [1909MS].

 There are souls who are struggling with doubts, with none
to enlighten them but those who understand the will of the
Lord and appreciate His great sacrifice in the gift of His
only begotten Son. The statement is, "For God so loved the
world, that He gave His only begotten Son, that whosoever
believeth in Him should not perish, but have everlasting
life." He gave Him to live a life of humiliation, and to
die an awful death that all mankind might hear His blessed
invitation, and be brought near to God. What a work is
given to those who will take up this work for fallen sinful
beings. Go, says the great Teacher. Give them the message I
have given you. Act the part that heaven has given you to
act. I make you responsible for the bearing of this
message. My angels will be with you to sustain you and to
help you, giving you courage to surmount all difficulties,
and distinguish the common from the sacred.--Ms 107, 1909,
pp. 1-3. ("A Confusion of the Sacred and the Common," March
5, 1905.) [7MR291.01] p. 28, Para. 4, [1909MS].

 I have words to speak to the employees of the Melrose
Sanitarium; for there is a work that needs to be done in
and around the sanitarium that they are neglecting. I have
been deeply pained as the situation has been presented
before me. The physician and the general manager need not
expect to receive the especial blessing of the Lord upon
the institution while they leave undone the very work that
is most essential. I am instructed to say to the men now
holding offices of responsibility in the Melrose
Sanitarium: A thorough work of conversion needs to be done
for you both. You need to realize that your position of
responsibility and your profession as intelligent
Christians call for heart service rendered in the love and 



fear of God. You should understand your need of the
converting power of the grace of Christ. If as converted
men you will work out in your experience the principles of
true religion, you will receive the choicest of heaven's
blessings. [7MR301.01] p. 28, Para. 5, [1909MS].

 It is expected that there shall stand at the head of our
sanitariums men who labor in harmony with God because they
receive wisdom daily from His word; men of prayer, men who
realize their accountability to guard the religious
interests of every young man and woman employed in the
institution. It is their duty to endeavor to give to the
members of the sanitarium family an earnest, consecrated
mold of character. Our sanitariums should be safeguards to
our youth. If those in positions of trust will be faithful
to the discharge of every religious duty, the younger and
inexperienced members of the family will learn to be
faithful in meeting their responsibilities. If the leaders
will cherish a spirit of faithfulness, using God's abundant
resources to increase their aptitude for their work, if
they will understand the value of a Christian education in
fitting workers for service in the cause of God, they will
see precious results for their labors. [7MR301.02] p. 29,
Para. 1, [1909MS].

 The workers standing at the head of our sanitariums should
be prepared to give needed spiritual help to the patients
who come to the institution, that these souls may be
converted from error to an understanding of the word of God
as it is revealed for this time. They are to do faithful
service for God, receiving from Him a sense of their sacred
responsibilities. By prayer and earnest effort they are to
be workers together with God for the conversion of souls.
By the exercise of faith in God, they are to draw from the
source of all power the ability to do the will of God in
genuine missionary work. The blessing of the Lord will come
in rich measure to the patients through the medium of the
sanitarium when the workers in the institution realize 
their responsibility and act like converted men. The word
of the Lord, if received and believed, will be accepted as
yea and amen by every earnest seeker. [7MR302.01] p. 29,
Para. 2, [1909MS].

 To those who have had opportunity to become trustworthy
men, but who have not improved their opportunity, I will
say, Unless your hearts are changed, and you sense your
great responsibility before God, unless you come to an 



understanding of your own unpreparedness for service, and
accept the discipline of the word of God, other and better
qualified men must come in to do your work,--men who have
fitted themselves for positions of trust by grasping the
opportunities for spiritual advancement that have presented
themselves. [7MR302.02] p. 29, Para. 3, [1909MS].

 The night after I left Melrose matters were presented to
me in this way: I was shown what might have been
accomplished for God in this institution if Christ and His
service had been regarded as of first importance. Great
blessings would have come to the patients through reading
to them select portions of the Scriptures, and through
praying with those who needed comfort and enlightenment. In
many ways the workers might have given evidence of their
genuine Christianity--not in great demonstrations, but, as
children of God, finding for themselves comfort and hope
and peace in Christ, and imparting to those to whom they
ministered that which they had received. [7MR303.01] p.
29, Para. 4, [1909MS].

 But what spiritual good, I ask, has been imparted to
believers and unbelievers? What effort has been made to 
exalt the world's Redeemer? Christ has paid for your
redemption with the infinite price of His precious blood.
Had you accepted with gratitude this Gift, and appreciated
it as you should, you would have sought to uplift Him
before others, saying, The Saviour has given His precious
life for you and for me. How do you suppose the Lord
regards the half-hearted service that has been given Him?
The "Well done" cannot be spoken of imperfect service; the
Lord has not been honored in your daily experience. I now
entreat of you to take upon yourselves the responsibility
that you have not yet accepted of being laborers together
with God, and fulfill faithfully the duties He requires of
you. [7MR303.02] p. 30, Para. 1, [1909MS].

 In whatever place the believer is, he should remember that
as a professing Christian he must reveal that he is
striving to keep all the commandments of God. "Ye shall
know them by their fruits," the Saviour said. "Do men
gather thorns of grapes? or figs of thistles? even so every
good tree bringeth forth good fruit; but a corrupt tree
bringeth forth evil fruit. A good tree cannot bring forth
evil fruit; neither can a corrupt tree bring forth good
fruit. Every tree that bringeth not forth good fruit is
hewn down, and cast into the fire. Wherefore by their 



fruits ye shall know them. [7MR303.03] p. 30, Para. 2,
[1909MS].

 "Not every one that saith unto me, Lord, Lord, shall enter
into the kingdom of heaven; but he that doeth the will of
My Father which is in heaven." Many shall say unto me in
that day, Lord, Lord, have we not prophesied in Thy name;
and in thy name have cast out devils? and in Thy name done
many wonderful works? Then will I profess unto them, I
never knew you; depart from Me, ye that work iniquity.
[7MR304.01] p. 30, Para. 3, [1909MS].

 "Therefore whosoever heareth these sayings of Mine, and
doeth them, I will liken Him unto a wise man, which built
his house upon the rock; and the rain descended, and the
floods came, and the wind blew, and beat upon that house;
and it fell not; for it was founded upon a rock. And
everyone that heareth these sayings of mine, and doeth them
not, I will liken him unto a foolish man which built his
house upon the sand; and the rain descended, and the floods
came, and the wind blew, and beat upon that house; and it
fell; and great was the fall of it." [7MR304.02] p. 30,
Para. 4, [1909MS].

 I present these Scriptures to you for your prayerful
study. You need to be soundly converted. You need to
educate yourselves to pray, and to teach the word of God in
the sanitarium. Unless you are willing to do this, you have
no right to accept positions which mean so much to us as a
people, and so much to those who are seeking a training for
the work of God. I understand now the reason why I had so
little freedom to speak words of encouragement to those
present; they could not grasp the religious phase of their
education. The Lord have pity on that sanitarium which,
needing so much the knowledge of the Lord and the strength
of prayer, yet fails of seeking help from the only true
source. Let all who claim to be servants of God educate 
young and old to understand that they cannot live without
the aid of prayer. [7MR304.03] p. 30, Para. 5, [1909MS].

 We call upon all who have a part to act in our sanitariums
to become Christians, that is, Christlike. Physicians
should not be employed in these institutions who cannot
conduct worship in the sanitarium family and give religious
instruction. If there is any place in our world where
prayer is daily needed, it is in our sanitariums. Let the
patients and helpers see that you appreciate physical 



exercise and that you place a high value on spiritual
things. A profession of religion amounts to very little
unless it is worked out in the home life. It is a serious 
neglect when those in responsibility fail to bring the
family together for worship. This is a sacred privilege and
duty, and it means life to the soul. [7MR305.01] p. 31,
Para. 1, [1909MS].

 In our sanitariums there is need of workers with the 
highest capabilities in order that souls may be influenced
to accept Christ as their Saviour. It is not by urging upon
sickly men and women the doctrines of our faith, but by
learning of Christ from His word and revealing His
teachings in the daily life, that the workers in our
sanitariums will minister successfully to souls and render
acceptable service to Christ. From the light that has been
given me I know that there needs to be more careful work
done in selecting our workers for every line of sanitarium
work. They should be chosen and faithful. A great mistake
is often made in accepting cheap help because you are
pressed for means. The loss sustained in having poor,
inexperienced help is an all-round loss. It cannot be
estimated in dollars and cents. The well-trained mind is of 
value, and the experienced help is essential in educating
those who give promise of becoming efficient workers. The
soundly converted soul will be a weighty influence for good
in any institution, but a haphazard education is a snare.
[7MR305.02] p. 31, Para. 2, [1909MS].

 There are many who claim to believe the truth for this
time, but who act contrary to the teachings of truth
because they are not converted. These are not to be
encouraged to act a part in our sanitariums; this sacred
work is not to be trusted to men and women who are not 
soundly converted. We are, I fear, becoming lax on this
point. There will be more sanitariums established if they
are established along the lines of true education. This
means that we shall not reject the instruction of the Lord
and turn to the teachings of the wise men of the world in
order to gain the so-called higher education. It is not in
the order of the Lord that our students shall attach 
themselves to worldly educational institutions and be
trained according to worldly methods. [7MR306.01] p. 31,
Para. 3, [1909MS].

 Daily, in the words we speak, in the plans we form, in the
acts we perform, we are making impressions for good or for 



evil upon those with whom we come in contact. In all we do
and say we should testify for Christ. There is a great work
to be done in a short time, and those who have obtained a
knowledge of present truth are called to be laborers in the
cause. Said Christ to His disciples, "as ye go, preach,
saying, The kingdom of heaven is at hand. Heal the sick. .
. .Behold I send you forth as sheep in the midst of wolves;
be ye therefore wise as serpents and harmless as doves."
[7MR306.02] p. 31, Para. 4, [1909MS].

 When our sanitarium work was established at Battle Creek,
the Lord instructed me that our health institutions should 
be dedicated to God to become agencies for the
dissemination of the principles of health reform. The word
was spoken: "My Spirit will come into these institutions
making them agencies for the relief of the afflicted and
for the spread of the knowledge of the gospel. Give
instruction in religious lines; open the scriptures to the
afflicted and pray with and for the suffering. I will honor
the people who will honor Me. [7MR306.03] p. 32, Para. 1,
[1909MS].

 "The Bible is to be the educating book; its directions are
to be faithfully followed. I AM the great Healer of
disease. Let the workers labor in harmony with My word. Let
the physicians learn of Me out of the Scriptures, and
regard My instruction in all their work. Then these
agencies will not depart from Me, but will cooperate with
Me in giving light and salvation to men. They will not lust
after the world's indulgences, but will prepare foods that
will not in any way defile the human body. They will
provide fruits and grains, simply prepared foods, unmixed
with wine or strong elements that confuse the brain and
make the way easy for Satan to lead into sin." [7MR307.01]
p. 32, Para. 2, [1909MS].

 It is the duty of the physician to see that wholesome food
is provided, and it should be prepared in a way that will
not create disturbances in the human organism. A great
variety of foods should not be taken at one meal; for they
create disturbances in the stomach, injure the digestive
organs, and impair the brain nerve power so that it cannot
discern the sacred from the common. [7MR307.02] p. 32,
Para. 3, [1909MS].

 The Lord gave to the children of Israel a wonderful
experience when He delivered them from Egyptian bondage and 



the temptations of Egypt, and for forty years guided them
through the wilderness. He desired to make of them a
separate people. He wanted them to reform in their habits
of eating. [7MR307.03] p. 32, Para. 4, [1909MS].

 The preserving power of God went with Israel. They were
led by the pillar of cloud and of fire. Christ was their
leader and their teacher. When they were brought into
straitened places, the Lord wrought miracles in their
behalf, providing them when thirsty with pure water from
the rock. When they hankered after the flesh pots of Egypt,
He gave them manna, angel's food. Israel had unmistakable
evidence that they were being led and protected by a divine
power. [7MR308.01] p. 32, Para. 5, [1909MS].

 The history of Israel, from first to last, should be a
lesson to all who in these last days have determined to
separate themselves from all idolatry. It should encourage
them to free themselves from all hindrances that would 
confuse mind and conscience, and lead into sin. [7MR308.02]
p. 32, Para. 6, [1909MS].

 The people who are preparing for the future eternal life
must learn of God out of His word. All that would divert 
the mind from His service is to be recognized and put away.
The story magazine, the novel, and the cheap, worthless
literature is to be given up. The means thus saved can be
spent in buying those publications that will bring heaven's
light to those who read them. Every family should act a
part in endeavoring to keep out of the home the worthless
productions that are a power for evil to the youth, robbing
them of the sense of the preciousness of the word of God
which they should read and understand. [7MR308.03] p. 32,
Para. 7, [1909MS].

 I would that all could have made to them the 
representations that have been given me concerning the
great events of the future and our need of preparation for
the times before us. The Lord desires to prepare the hearts
and minds of His people, that the blessedness of His way
shall make its impression upon mind and heart and
character, so that Satan's plans for spoiling their
interest in the word of God shall not succeed. God's people
need to understand that Satan is working with all his
ingenuity to keep minds engrossed with those things that
close the door of the heart to things of eternal interest,
that men and women and youth shall not be touched by the 



messages of warning and invitation that are coming to the
world in these last days. He is working in every
conceivable way to hinder the sanctification of God's
people through a belief of the truth. [7MR308.04] p. 33,
Para. 1, [1909MS].

 I ask you to study the fourth to the eighth chapters of
Deuteronomy, that you may understand what God required of
His ancient people that they might be a holy people unto
Himself. We are nearing the day of God's great final
review, when the people of this world must stand before the
Judge of all the earth to answer for their deeds. We are
now in the time of investigation. Before the day of God's
review, every character will have been investigated, every
case decided for eternity. Let the words of God's servant,
recorded in these chapters be read with profit. [7MR309.01]
p. 33, Para. 2, [1909MS].

 The Lord commanded Moses for Israel: "Thou shalt therefore 
keep the commandments and the statutes and the judgments
which I command thee this day, to do them. Wherefore it
shall come to pass, if ye hearken to do these judgments,
and keep and do them, that the Lord thy God shall keep unto
thee the covenant and the mercy which He sware unto thy
fathers; and He will love thee, and will bless thee and
multiply thee." "And the Lord will take away from thee all
sickness." [7MR309.02] p. 33, Para. 3, [1909MS].

 "All the commandments which I command thee this day shall
ye observe to do, that ye may live, and multiply, and go in
and possess the land which the Lord sware unto your
fathers. And thou shalt remember all the ways that the Lord
thy God led thee these forty years in the wilderness, to
humble thee, and to prove thee, to know what was in thine
heart, whether thou wouldest keep His commandments or no.
And He humbled thee, and suffered thee to hunger, and fed
thee with manna, which thou knewest not, neither did thy
fathers know, that He might make thee know that man doth
not live by bread only, but by every word that proceedeth
out of the mouth of the Lord, doth man live. Thy raiment
waxed not old upon thee, neither did thy foot swell these
forty years. Thou shalt also consider in thine heart, that
as a man chasteneth his son, so the Lord thy God chastens
thee. Therefore thou shalt keep the commandments of the
Lord thy God, to walk in His ways, and to fear Him."
[7MR309.03] p. 33, Para. 4, [1909MS]. 



 There are precious lessons to be learned from a study of
Christ's ministry to the sick. "Behold, they brought to Him
a man sick of the palsy, lying on a bed: and Jesus seeing
their faith, said unto the sick of the palsy, Son, be of
good cheer; thy sins be forgiven thee. And, behold, certain
of the scribes said within themselves, This man
blasphemeth. And Jesus knowing their thoughts, said,
wherefore think ye evil in your hearts? For whether is
easier to say, Thy sins be forgiven thee? or to say, Arise
and walk? But that ye may know that the Son of man hath
power on earth to forgive sins, (then saith He to the sick
of the palsy) Arise, take up thy bed, and go unto thine
house. And he arose and departed to his house. But when the
multitude saw it, they marveled, and glorified God, which
had given such power unto men. [7MR310.01] p. 34, Para. 1,
[1909MS].

 "And it came to pass that as Jesus sat at meat in the
house, behold many publicans and sinners came and sat down
with Him and His disciples. And when the Pharisees saw it,
they said unto His disciples, Why eateth your Master with
publicans and sinners? But when Jesus heard that He said,
They that be whole need not a physician, but they that are
sick. But go ye and learn what this meaneth. I will have
mercy and not sacrifice; for I am not come to call the
righteous, but sinners to repentance. [7MR310.02] p. 34,
Para. 2, [1909MS].

 "And Jesus went about all the cities and villages,
teaching in their synagogues, and preaching the gospel of
the kingdom, and healing every sickness, and every disease
among the people. But when He saw the multitudes, He was
moved with compassion for them, because they fainted, and
were scattered abroad, as sheep having no shepherd. Then
saith He unto His disciples, The harvest truly is
plenteous, but the laborers are few. Pray ye therefore the
Lord of the Harvest, that He will send forth laborers into
His harvest." [7MR311.01] p. 34, Para. 3, [1909MS].

 It is the Lord's purpose that in our sanitariums the
character of Christ's work shall be revealed. The 
physicians should be prepared to exercise a helpful,
uplifting influence. Connected with the physician should be
men of sound religious experience who will harmonize with
him in his work. The manager should be one capable of
giving religious instruction. There should be special
ministerial help to keep up the interest in the work of 



preparing a people for the great day of God. Those who
minister to the sick should seek to bring to the afflicted
the hope of the gospel, laboring in the simplicity of true
godliness. Physicians, managers, and workers in every line
should become a united force as gospel workers to win the
patients to Christ by the power of a godly influence. When
the sanitarium workers, in the wisdom of God, shall seek to
save the souls that are perishing in their sins with the
same faithfulness that they minister to the needs of the
suffering body, a holy, sanctified atmosphere will pervade
the institution. [7MR311.02] p. 34, Para. 4, [1909MS].

 In our sanitariums, of all places in the world, we need
soundly converted physicians and wise workers,--men and
women who will not urge their peculiar ideas upon the sick,
but who will present the truths of the word of God in a way
that will bring comfort and encouragement and blessing to
the patients. This is the work for which our sanitariums
are established,--to correctly represent the truths of the
word of God and to lead the minds of men and women to 
Christ. [7MR312.01] p. 34, Para. 5, [1909MS].

 Let the religious services held each day be short, but
educational in character. Present the Bible and its Author,
the God of heaven and earth, and Christ, the Son. Jesus
Christ was the great gift of God to the world. Tell the
patients how the Saviour came to the earth to reveal the
love of God for men. Present before them His great
sacrifice in thus coming here to live and die. Let it be
known that through faith in Christ every sinful human being
may become a partaker of the divine nature, and learn to
cooperate with God in the work of salvation. Souls are
precious in the sight of heaven. The souls who are rescued
from the snares of Satan to belief in Christ as the world's 
Redeemer will receive the blessings of heaven in this life,
and in the world to come eternal life in the kingdom of
God.--Letter 112, 1909. (To the Board of Managers of
Melrose Sanitarium, July 4, 1909.) [7MR312.02] p. 35,
Para. 1, [1909MS].

 In your letter you speak of the rescue work in the poorer
parts of the city. I am glad that you feel a burden to help
the very ones who need help. Christ desires His work to
become the light of the world. He Himself came to make
known to all classes the gospel of salvation. But it is not
your special duty to make great efforts among the worst
classes of society. There may be associated with you some 



who should work among the unfortunate and the degraded, but
you are especially fitted to labor for the higher classes.
Your influence with them would be lessened should you be
associated largely with the rescue work for those who are
generally regarded as outcasts.--Letter 158, 1909, pp. 4,
5. (To Dr. D. H. Kress, November 18, 1909.) [7MR329.05] p.
35, Para. 2, [1909MS].

 I am sincerely glad, my brother and sister, that you can
work together to successfully for the circulation of our
publications. This kind of work is to be appreciated, not
only as something that will bring decided benefit to our
own people, but because these books and periodicals contain
clear presentations of present truth that will win many to
the precious faith we hold. I would say to you, Continue to
exert your influence for the wider circulation of our
publications. Make the truths coming from our press a power
in proclaiming the message for this time.--Letter 38, 1909,
p. 2. (To S. N. Haskell, February 11, 1909.) [7MR407.01]
p. 35, Para. 3, [1909MS].

 I understand that you have an automobile that you desire
to place where it will be of service in the Lord's work. I
know of no place where it could render greater service than
at the Paradise Valley Sanitarium. This institution is
situated six miles from the city, and an automobile would
furnish a convenient and pleasant means of transportation
for our workers and for the patients. [8MR19.02] p. 35,
Para. 4, [1909MS].

 If an automobile were owned by the Sanitarium, it should
be cared for and operated by men who are capable and
trustworthy. Otherwise it might be unsafe, and might
involve large expense to the institution. But if proper
caution is observed, an automobile would be a blessing to
the Paradise Valley Sanitarium, and if you feel impressed
to present your machine to the institution, it would be
greatly appreciated by the managers, and also by the
patients.--Letter 118, 1909, p. 1. (To James Morrow, June
24, 1909.) [8MR19.03] p. 35, Para. 5, [1909MS].

 You are acquainted with the workers in the office. These
are Clarence Crisler, Dores Robinson, Miss Steward, Miss
Hawkins, and Miss Graham. I find Miss Steward an excellent
worker. I can talk freely with her at any time. She lives
close by in the little cottage, for which she pays five
dollars a month rent. Minnie Hawkins is also a good 



worker.--Letter 18, 1909, p. 1. (To Edson and Emma White,
typed January 13, 1901.) [8MR21.04] p. 36, Para. 1,
[1909MS].

 I thank you very much for your excellent letter. I have
commenced several letters to you. One I came across while
searching for other writings, which had been laid aside
unfinished that I might attend to something demanding
immediate attention. You must not suppose that because you
have not received letters from me, that I have lost
interest in you; for this is not so. . . . [8MR60.01] p.
36, Para. 2, [1909MS].

 The school question has been [with us] for some time, and
still is a matter of weighty perplexity. But now there is
hope that this matter will not much longer be a heavy
burden for us. If we will wait patiently a while longer, we
can secure, we believe, a clear title to the land. When we
are sure of the title, we can begin our preparations for
school work, but we cannot accept the property until we are
assured of the title, and know that it is without a flaw.
[8MR60.02] p. 36, Para. 3, [1909MS].

 I cannot give you here a description of this property. I
have not inspected it very thoroughly yet. I was very weary
on the day we visited Buena Vista, and was unable to go
through the entire building. But I regard this as a
wonderful opening for our school work, and I know that the
Lord has wrought in order for us to obtain it. It is just
such a place as has been presented to me we should have. We
shall be very thankful when we have the title, and can take
possession. But we will leave this matter all with the
Lord. If this is not the right place, He will let us know.
[8MR60.03] p. 36, Para. 4, [1909MS].

 I should be glad, were you free from other engagements, to
have you unite with us in making this school what it should
be--a school after the Lord's order. How would you feel in
regard to this? I will not now invite you to take hold of
this work that you are so well acquainted with, but if in
the future we meet with no drawbacks, it may be that you
would choose to unite with the educational work at Buena 
Vista. [8MR61.01] p. 36, Para. 5, [1909MS].

 This school is not to copy after the plan on which many of
our schools have been conducted in the introduction of 
worldly customs and ideas. Physical, mental, and spiritual 



powers are to be combined to make this school like the
schools of the prophets. The study of the Bible is to
occupy a large place; its precepts and principles are to be
prayerfully and daily studied, that teachers and students
may be prepared for the higher school in the heavenly
courts. [8MR61.02] p. 36, Para. 6, [1909MS].

 Both teachers and students are to strive to become true 
educators, following the heavenly plan that Christ carried
out in His life work. All the instruction given should be
based on the principles revealed in the life and teachings
of Christ. This is the time to follow in every phase of our
experience, the plan of Christ for the inculcation of the
word of God,--principles that men can carry with them into
the future eternal life. . . . [8MR61.03] p. 36, Para. 7,
[1909MS].

 I did not intend to write all this, when I took up my pen
to answer your letter. I meant simply to tell you that we
love you, and would be pleased to see you. Now I will write
no more except to inquire how your health is. Do you feel
that you need a change? Let me know how you are situated,
for I feel that I have a right to know this. Let me know
what your plans for the future are. I have not lost my
interest in you, be sure of this. Do not interpret my
silence so. I have an interest in you just as verily as I
ever had.--Letter 16, 1909, pp. 1-5. (To Sarah Peck,
January 11, 1909.) [8MR61.04] p. 37, Para. 1, [1909MS].

 I thank God that you have this school. Do not allow your
teachers to be overworked, but help them in the advancement
of their work. I thought we should ask Sister Peck to
connect with our new conference school in California; but I
cannot do this: for I see that she has a work to do here. 
Will you not help her in this work? And will you not secure
other teachers also who will make a business of educating
the students in a knowledge of the Scriptures?--Ms 31,
1909, p. 5. ("Individual Cooperation," Sermon, April 17,
1909.) [8MR62.01] p. 37, Para. 2, [1909MS].

 We waited many months for a decision regarding the title
of the property under consideration at Sonoma. Finally the
time came when we felt that there should be no more delay
in securing a place where we might locate our college. When
I learned that our brethren were considering the advantages
of a property near the St. Helena Sanitarium, I was deeply
interested. [8MR112.01] p. 37, Para. 3, [1909MS]. 



 Last Thursday evening, September 9, I returned to St.
Helena from a long journey in the eastern states. In
crossing the mountains I had been seriously affected by the
high altitude, and was very feeble. But I felt that I must
see this school property at once, so the next morning after
my arrival at home, with a few others, I went up Howell
Mountain to visit the Angwin place. [8MR112.02] p. 37,
Para. 4, [1909MS].

 I was very happily surprised to find here a place where we
need not wait to make great preparations before our school
can be opened. Here we may call the students to come, and
we can begin the school work, just as soon as they are on
the ground. The advantages to be found here are many. A
great deal of labor has been put forth to improve this
property which has been used in the past as a health
resort. [8MR112.03] p. 37, Para. 5, [1909MS].

 This place is more appropriate for our school than was the
property we were previously considering. There was on that
place, it is true, one large, very expensive building; but
this building was not so well adapted to our school work.
Those who erected this building had been very lavish in the
use of their means, but the expenditure was not appropriate
in a building for common school purposes. At Sonoma other
buildings would have had to be erected very soon. But at
Angwin's there are sufficient buildings for present needs,
and our school work can begin at once. These buildings are
well adapted to our present necessities. Later on, more may
need to be erected. Facilities will be added from time to 
time as they are needed. [8MR112.04] p. 37, Para. 6,
[1909MS].

 I am very glad that we need be delayed no longer in
locating our school; and I am more thankful than I can
express, that our school and our sanitarium can be near
enough together that their educational work may blend. The
school can help the sanitarium by supplying it with fruit
and vegetables, and the sanitarium can help the school by
purchasing these things. And the students may receive
advantages from both these institutions. [8MR113.01] p.
38, Para. 1, [1909MS].

 I was able to see only the buildings and their immediate
surroundings. Those who have seen the orchards and the
large tract of timber, can speak of these things. I know 



that the land near the buildings is good, and produces
abundantly. The fruit raised in the orchard is excellent.
And fruit is of great value. In our schools, we should
study simplicity in diet. There need not be a large amount
of troublesome labor put forth in order to make food
palatable. When we are really hungry, we shall be able to
relish the simple foods that God has furnished. It will be
a great advantage to raise on our own school land a large
part at least of the fruits, grains, and vegetables that
will be necessary for those in the institution. [8MR113.02]
p. 38, Para. 2, [1909MS].

 At Angwin's there are great advantages for us healthwise.
The place is elevated, but is not too high. I found that
the air was bracing, and that I could breathe freely. There
is an abundance of clear, pure water, sufficient for all
purposes. This is worth much to us. In the buildings, we
found a number of porcelain bathtubs, and facilities for
the treatment of any who may be sick. [8MR113.03] p. 38,
Para. 3, [1909MS].

 The buildings are substantial and in good repair. The
whole bears the appearance of good sense and neatness. The
large supply of good bedding, and the mattresses, reminded
me of what we found in Loma Linda when that property was
purchased. [8MR114.01] p. 38, Para. 4, [1909MS].

 Everything seems to be ready for the students and teachers
to begin work. All may show their ingenuity and their
industry in carrying forward in a commendable way the work
of the farm and orchard. I feel to rejoice that we have
substantial, neat, and convenient buildings all ready for
our school. We can plan for more facilities as needed.
[8MR114.02] p. 38, Para. 5, [1909MS].

 It is true that there is a long hill to climb in order to
reach the place, but that is not altogether a disadvantage.
Many of us would be greatly benefited in muscle and in
sinew if we did more climbing of hills. [8MR114.03] p. 38,
Para. 6, [1909MS].

 The former owner of this property seems to be well pleased
that we have secured it. And I believe that the price is
very reasonable; for there are horses and carriages, a
number of cows, and almost everything that we need to begin
work. There is all that we need for the present. Now let us
all take hold interestedly to make this school what the 



Lord would have it to be. We need to seek wisdom from God,
who has so wonderfully blessed us in preparing this place
for our use.--Ms 59, 1909. (Talk, September 13, 1909).
[8MR114.04] p. 38, Para. 7, [1909MS].

 We are spending a few days at the new school property,
known as the Angwin resort, about eight miles from St.
Helena. Before we returned to California, Elder Haskell and
others looked over the property, and after comparing its
advantages with those of other places they had seen, they
decided to accept this. They offered their price for it,
and being the first ones to make any offer, it was
accepted. . . . [8MR114.05] p. 39, Para. 1, [1909MS].

 We held the dedicatory service on the morning of September
29 in a room which had been used as a dance hall, but which
will now serve as a chapel. The room will seat about 200
persons. The room was filled with our people, and several
of the leading brethren of the Conference were present to
take part in the exercises. As the school is at present it
is thought that it will accommodate about 100 students very
nicely; but as the numbers increase, enlargements will have
to be made. The students themselves can learn how to erect 
buildings under the instruction of capable teachers. Timber
can be prepared right on the ground for this work, and the
students can be taught how to build in a creditable manner.
[8MR115.01] p. 39, Para. 2, [1909MS].

 I feel that I cannot be thankful enough for all the
precious advantages that have come to us with this
property. We have an abundance of wood, and pure water is
freely supplied to us from the Lord's treasure house. The
buildings we can readily adapt to school work. The dining
hall is large, and is well supplied with dishes, cutlery
and table linens. A wide veranda extends on three sides of 
the house. The machinery is in good order. The furniture,
though it is not fine, is substantial and in good repair,
and there is an abundance of fruit canned and dried for the 
winter's use. [8MR115.02] p. 39, Para. 3, [1909MS].

 Everyone is now employed in duties about the houses and
grounds. We thank the Lord for the good school opening we
had with forty-five students present. We shall now go ahead
with school work, trusting that the blessing of the Lord
will rest upon both teachers and students. The Lord is good
and greatly to be praised. We pray that His name may be
glorified in this great blessing that He has let come to 



us.--Letter 114, 1909. (To Mrs. Mabel Workman, September
30, 1909). [8MR115.03] p. 39, Para. 4, [1909MS].

 Since last Tuesday, September 28, we have been staying at
the new school, situated about six miles from my home, and
five miles from the St. Helena Sanitarium. The dedication 
service was held on September 20, when the chapel was
filled with students and visitors. There were forty-five
students present on opening day. Our people were deeply
interested in this place we have purchased. Several of our
leading brethren were present, and all gave expression to
their appreciation of this property and to their
thankfulness to God for His providential leading. It was
the unanimous opinion that in the Angwin estate we have
secured a most desirable location for our conference 
school. Among those who spoke were Prof. Irwin, Elders
Haskell, Corliss, Knox, Tait, Cottrell, and W. C. White.
[8MR116.01] p. 39, Para. 5, [1909MS].

 The work that had been done on the place to make it
suitable for a pleasure resort has made it a very
attractive place. The main building is a house of three
stories, containing about thirty-two rooms. It is
surrounded on three sides by wide verandas. In addition to
this there are six cottages. All these buildings came to us
furnished, not extravagantly, but simply and substantially.
The bedrooms were supplied with good beds and mattresses.
There was an abundance of blankets and bed linen. 
Everything about houses and grounds looks clean and well-
kept. All are deeply grateful that we could secure such a
place for our school, where we can begin without delay, and
where everything that is positively necessary is at hand.
Some of the buildings will have to be fitted up with
heating apparatus for the winter, but this can be done at
little cost. [8MR116.02] p. 40, Para. 1, [1909MS].

 Those who rode about to view the more distant parts of the
property were charmed with the scenery and with the
woodland advantages. But that which we prize more highly
than all is the retirement from city life. Here the
students can be free to study the works of nature and in
the woods and mountains learn of God through His
handiwork.--Letter 28, 1909. (To D. H. Kress, October 3,
1909.) [8MR117.01] p. 40, Para. 2, [1909MS].

 This work is not to be despised because the children are
colored. Because they are colored, and because they are 



fatherless and motherless, they are to be brought up with
kindness which is revealed in words and actions. There 
should be no scolding, no extravagant display; none should
be treated with indifference, but all should be given
respectful treatment, and this will win respectful
attention and obedience from them in return. [8MR129.01]
p. 40, Para. 3, [1909MS].

 These children are the purchase of the blood of Christ.
Their color is something that they cannot change; but the
Lord will cooperate to change the character, if we will
work in harmony with Him who gave His life to secure the
pardon of every sinner of every land and of different
colors.--Letter 40, 1909, p. 2. (To "Those in Charge of the
Colored Orphanage Enterprise," February 16, 1909.)
[8MR129.02] p. 40, Para. 4, [1909MS].

 It is of the greatest importance that you abide in Christ,
and that in your humanity you lay hold upon divinity. . . .
[8MR290.05] p. 40, Para. 5, [1909MS].

 What you need is the humanity that was in Christ Jesus,
that laid hold upon divinity. Take hold upon that divinity
and bring it into your life, and you will be a savor of
life unto life.--Ms 19, 1909, pp. 2-4. ("Abiding in
Christ," Sermon, May 15, 1909.) [8MR290.06] p. 40, Para.
6, [1909MS].

 Christ came to the earth to bring divinity to humanity. We
need that divinity; young and old need it. If you do not
know anything about this power, I beseech you, for Christ's
sake, to seek for it.--Ms 33, 1909, p. 9. ("A Lesson in
Health Reform," Talk, May 26, 1909.) [8MR291.01] p. 40,
Para. 7, [1909MS].

 It is those who overcome the temptations that are in the
world through lust, who are partakers of the divine nature.
. . . [8MR291.02] p. 40, Para. 8, [1909MS].

 It requires prayer, it requires faith, it requires
understanding to become a partaker of the divine nature.
But as we obtain this experience, we are not benefiting
ourselves alone, we are giving to all around us an evidence
that all may be partakers of the divine nature; all may be
overcomers.--Ms 49, 1909, pp. 5, 6. ("Partakers of the
Divine Nature," Sermon, June 6, 1909.) [8MR291.03] p. 41,
Para. 1, [1909MS]. 



 If we will take hold of the life of Christ and study His
teachings, He will show us how to accept the attributes of
His divine nature.--Ms 85, 1909, p. 9. ("Lessons of Self-
Denial, Trust, and Cooperation," October 29, 1909.)
[8MR291.04] p. 41, Para. 2, [1909MS].

 Jewelry and Expensive Dress Will Not Give Us Influence.--
We have not time now to give anxious thought as to what we
shall eat and drink, and wherewithal we shall be clothed.
Let us live simply, and work in simplicity. Let us dress in
such a modest, becoming way that we will be received
wherever we go. Jewelry and expensive dress will not give
us influence, but the ornament of a meek and quiet spirit--
the result of devotion to the service of Christ--will give
us power with God. Kindness and forethought for those about
us are qualities precious in the sight of heaven. If you
have not given attention to the acquirement of these
graces, do so now, for you have no time to lose.--
Manuscript 83, 1909, p. 3. ("Seek Ye the Kingdom of God,"
Sermon preached at Council Grove, Kansas, August 29, 1909.)
[9MR119.02] p. 41, Para. 3, [1909MS].

 Truths of the Third Angel's Message Constantly Unfolding.-
-The third angel's message reveals the great saving truth
for this time. Its truths are constantly unfolding, and it
is God's design that even the children and youth shall
understand intelligently what God requires, that they may
distinguish between righteousness and sin, between
obedience and disobedience.-- Manuscript 67, 1909, p. 3.
("A High Standard," October 7, 1909.) [9MR291.02] p. 41,
Para. 4, [1909MS].

 Here we are, July 3. Our journey was rather trying from
South Lancaster [Massachusetts] to Portland, Maine. The
cars seemed inferior and there were some who for a time 
could not obtain seats. I had a seat with a stranger and
the cars were crowded. We thought this a very uninteresting
part of our journey. [10MR16.01] p. 41, Para. 5, [1909MS].

 At Portland we found my nephew for whom we were looking
and whom I had never seen--the son of my twin sister who
has been dead several years. We had a hearty reception. My
nephew's influence helped to obtain the land on which to
pitch our tents, and there was plenty of room. [10MR16.02]
p. 41, Para. 6, [1909MS]. 



 He and his wife were glad to meet us. They are members of
the Baptist church. They are well located and he is well
situated. He has his business to attend to--a store--and we 
have not seen much of him. His wife appears to be an
excellent woman. They have one child who is off at school
in Gorham to obtain and education in a favorable location. 
[10MR16.03] p. 41, Para. 7, [1909MS].

 We feel deeply over Portland. We have not been here for
many years. We were acquainted with Portland when the great
advent movement was going on in 1840-1843, when Father
[William] Miller, Elder [J. V.] Himes, and many of the
leading important speakers were giving the testing message.
For years the warning was given in this important city of
Portland, and the power of God attended the message. But
time has been passing and I was given an important message
for the people. [10MR16.04] p. 41, Para. 8, [1909MS].

 For many years there has not been a special work carried
forward, and now we are here and much light has been given
me recently that Portland and these cities in the Eastern
States, that ought to have been labored for many years ago,
must be worked. For years very little has been done to
build up the work that ought to have been done in many
places. Proper men should have been duly appointed and
special efforts made, and not leave such a place almost
destitute of help. Workers must now be appointed who will
make most determined efforts, working and praying and
drawing in even cords. Men must be appointed who will first
lay hold of the Lord's gracious promises and then, under
subjection to the Holy Spirit, do the very work which has
been neglected--build a church or hire a suitable place to
build up the work, all under the Holy Spirit's guidance.
[10MR17.01] p. 42, Para. 1, [1909MS].

 Read Acts and learn the lessons brought to view in the
first chapter and following chapters, especially the first
chapter. This whole history is of importance to the setting
of things in order. We need to encourage a special work to
be done. [10MR17.02] p. 42, Para. 2, [1909MS].

 Jesus went about all the cities and villages teaching in
the synagogues and preaching the gospel of the kingdom and
healing every sickness and every disease among the people.
When He saw the multitudes He was moved with compassion on
them because they fainted and were scattered abroad as
sheep having no shepherd. Then said He unto His disciples, 



"The harvest truly is plenteous, but the laborers are few.
Pray ye therefore the Lord of the harvest that He will send
forth laborers into His harvest." (Matthew 10:1-10 quoted.)
[10MR17.03] p. 42, Para. 3, [1909MS].

 This chapter is an important one. There is an important
message to bear to the people. You will be called to many
places, and as you respond, the burden will come to you.
You have no time to lose. Our people need now to seek the
Lord decidedly to understand that in our conference there
is to be a change made. There is to be a division of the
working fields and centers made that will give appropriate
governing power to each section. Officers are needed with
well-balanced minds to give proper attention to such fields
as Portland and other parts of Maine that need help. This
neglect is to be remedied as fast as possible. Departments
must be organized and workers chosen who will assume
responsibilities in the fear of God. Some mistakes may be
made in choosing men. But let the divisions be made. Have a
force of working men who will consent to be worked. And
then have the different sections come together in quarterly
meetings and compare notes and counsel together.
[10MR17.04] p. 42, Para. 4, [1909MS].

 Our cities in the East have been passed by and scarcely
worked at all. The question was asked, "What have you done
for these cities?" God asks it. The Lord looks upon this
neglected work and declares, "Divide, and change, and re-
elect, if necessary, but be sure that self is first under
rule to God." The Lord is displeased that so large a work,
embracing such vast responsibilities, is permitted year
after year to be borne by so few--the same men--when the
special message has been over and over set before the
General Conference that specified centers are to be made.
[10MR18.01] p. 42, Para. 5, [1909MS].

 We feel now an intensity of burden for places that the
last messages have not yet reached. There are the Eastern
States left unwarned. What will we do to get the truth
before cities and in the highways and the byways that have
never heard the warning? Christ has pointed them out
distinctly. Oh, that the Lord would work upon human hearts,
and the truth [might] bear its weight with power and be
felt in its purity! Now is our time and opportunity to let
the light shine forth in clear, distinct rays from the Word
of the Lord. Truth and righteousness are to go before us to
the people. The work is to be carried forward in earnest, 



sincere labor and in the pure gospel simplicity. How many
restraints are continually raised up lest some means shall
be called for in needy places! I am to lift up my voice of
warning, for the work has not made a beginning in many
places, but many hindrances have been suggested where the
Lord designed only encouragement. Urgency should be given
and these hindrances are to be removed. Men of faith are 
needed, who will not put up the bars, because there will be
need of means to start the work. [10MR18.02] p. 43, Para.
1, [1909MS].

 There is now to be a change, and there must be division of
responsibility to remedy the neglect. The same men are not
to be selected for all responsibilities, for their past
showing is not a confirmation of their wisdom or correct
bearings. We have come to a place where there must be a
change in the administration. One set of men are not always
to stand as qualified for the bearing of large
responsibilities. Men are needed who evidence that they are
ruled by the Lord and controlled by strictest integrity. I
am pained to say there needs to be a change of elements.
The present showing is not correct in the sight of God.
Many things that should have been done have not been done.
Many souls that might have been reached, and the truth bear
a decided victory, have not been reached. Nothing has been
done in large neglected centers because of the necessity of
means to do the work. It is time that a change is made,
that the neglected cities are entered everywhere in
America. In different sections men are to be appointed to
care for these different sections.--Ms 113, 1909, pp. 1-5
("The Work in Portland, Maine, and the East, "July 3,
1909.) [10MR19.01] p. 43, Para. 2, [1909MS].

 The Responsibility of Parents--It is the privilege of
parents to give to their children an example, in life, in
words, in actions, that will help them obtain a fitness for
the kingdom that Christ would have them enter. [10MR111.01]
p. 43, Para. 3, [1909MS].

 Parents, when difficulties arise in your families, do not
speak severely. Often we may pass over the offense as
unworthy of notice. If you have been in the habit of
speaking in passion; if you have allowed your children to
do as they please, you must give account for this to the
Master. You must answer for the education you have given
them, for the mold of character you have placed upon them.
There are none who want to have judgment passed upon them 



because of neglect. God forbid that you should hear the
words spoken to you, "Depart from Me, ye that work
iniquity." Rather let us strive that we may hear the
blessed words of commendation pronounced upon the obedient.
[10MR111.02] p. 43, Para. 4, [1909MS].

 Let there be no impatience, no fretfulness. You will meet
things that are provoking, but do not be provoked. When the
heart is stirred by a spirit not of God, at such times
silence is eloquence. Your very silence will have a
convincing power. We must be thoroughly converted if we
would do our appointed work in the world. This is no cheap
fancy work, but a work that calls for heart service, for
diligence, and the strength of divinity united with our
humanity. It requires determination of purpose to lead
souls to accept the truth as it is in Jesus. [10MR111.03]
p. 44, Para. 1, [1909MS].

 Parents, begin to work without delay. Let your powers be
sanctified to God. Let your hearts come into harmony with
His Holy Spirit. Let your hold upon God be strong. Wrestle
with Him until you can say, "I know that my Redeemer
liveth, and that He shall stand at the latter day upon the
earth" (Job 19:25), and I shall stand with Him because I
seek to carry out His will in the earth. [10MR112.01] p.
44, Para. 2, [1909MS].

 All heaven is interested in your salvation, and angels of
God are waiting to do for you what they did for the early
disciples on the day of Pentecost. Do your duty to your
children, and for those who are ignorant of the truth.
Carry out the teachings of the Word in your homes. You must
stand in harmony with the God of heaven if you would lay
hold of divine power. Humanity may reach divinity through
faith in Christ. Then humanity can reach out to humanity,
imparting the hope of the gospel to souls who are perishing
out of Christ.--Ms. 75, 1909, pp. 4-6. ("Labor for the
Unconverted," October 18, 1909.) [10MR112.02] p. 44, Para.
3, [1909MS].

 How to Relate to Trials--When trials come to us, let us
not dwell upon the greatness of the difficulties, and feel
that we cannot have joy in the Lord. It is true we will
have changes of feelings. There will come to us times of
discouragement and depression. But shall we live by feeling
or by faith? When our brethren and friends speak
unadvisedly, and cause us grief, let us not be cast down. 



Let us remember that we are in a world of trial and grief,
of sorrow and disappointment. When these experiences come
to us, they should drive us to Christ. If they do not, we
meet with loss. [10MR121.02] p. 44, Para. 4, [1909MS].

 When tempted to give up under discouragement and
difficulty let us study the life and experiences of Christ.
He had to contend against the powers of darkness that He
might not be overcome. We have the same battle to fight,
the same victories to win. "God so loved the world, that He
gave His only begotten Son, that whosoever believeth in Him
should not perish, but have everlasting life" (John 3:16).
It is our privilege to lay hold on the strength of One who
is able to save unto the uttermost all that come unto God 
by Him. He invites you to present your case at the throne
of Grace, and cast your helpless soul on Him. [10MR121.03]
p. 44, Para. 5, [1909MS].

 The purging is not pleasant, but let us remember that
Christ came to our world and took humanity that He might
bear the afflictions that humanity must bear, and be an
example of faithful endurance under every form of trial.
God wants us to realize that we are a part of the great
human family, and that we must bear its tests. My brethren
and sisters, let your humanity lay hold of divinity. Go to
the footstool of God's grace, and say, "Lord, I hang my
helpless soul on Thee. Help me to control my speech; teach
me to overcome." Christ will give you a spirit of
overcoming. [10MR122.01] p. 45, Para. 1, [1909MS].

 "They overcame him," we read, "by the blood of the Lamb,
and by the word of their testimony" (Revelation 12:11). You
may bear a testimony the opposite to that which Satan would
have you bear. You may keep heart and mind sanctified by
obedience to the truth. Look to Him, in the morning and at
noon, and at night. Keep heart and mind fastened upon
Christ. This is your privilege. The suffering and death of
Christ has paid the price for your redemption, and through
faith in Him you may overcome.--Manuscript 79, 1909, pp. 1-
3. ("That It May Bring Forth More Fruit," a sermon preached
at Council Grove, Kansas, August 26, 1909.) [10MR122.02]
p. 45, Para. 2, [1909MS].

 Evangelize the Large Cities of the East--We are to 
consider the needs of the cities of the East, where the
first and second angel's messages went with such power. The
Lord wrought mightily in these places for rich and poor. I 



am made sad when I see those who have had such great light
question whether they can send the light into the large
cities. Do you not know, my brethren, that angels of God
are promised to go with you in every undertaking for the
spread of gospel truth? Go and speak the truth in its
simplicity, and God will send power, and the truth will
affect hearts, and many, many souls will come to a
knowledge of its saving grace. In the place of stopping to
question, let us consider the wide field for labor before
this people. There are thousands who have never heard the
message--not any part of the message. The delegates who are
present 09 General Conference session --I am so thankful
when I consider that they come from almost all parts of the
world--are to remember that there are many other workers to
be raised up to take a part in the work.--Ms. 43, 1909, p.
7. (Sermon preached Sabbath morning, May 29, 1909.)
[10MR214.01] p. 45, Para. 3, [1909MS].

 Work the Cities Before It Is Too Late--Individually and as
a people we have a most solemn work before us. There is a
daily preparation of heart and mind to be gained in order
that we may be fitted to work out the purposes of God for
us. The perils of the last days are upon us, and at this
time we are each determining what our destiny for eternity
shall be. Individually we are to form characters that will
stand the test of the judgment. Individually we are to
give, in the church where we are, an example of
faithfulness and consecration. The ministry of the Word is
designed to prepare a people to stand in the times of
temptation in which we live; and church members are to
cooperate with the work of ministry by revealing in the
life the principles of the truth, that no word shall be
spoken or act performed that will lead into false paths or
create a condition of things that God cannot approve.
[10MR214.02] p. 45, Para. 4, [1909MS].

 There has been revealed to me the grave dangers we shall
meet in these last days of peril and temptation. Our only
reliable light and guide for this time is in the Word of
God. We must take this Word as our counselor and faithfully
follow its instructions, or we shall find that we are being
controlled by our own peculiar traits of character, and our
lives will reveal a selfish work that will be a hindrance 
and not a blessing to our fellow men. We need to go to the
Word of God for counsel for every step we take, for self is
ever ready to strive for the mastery. [10MR215.01] p. 46,
Para. 1, [1909MS]. 



 It is the duty of those who stand as leaders and teachers
of the people to instruct members how to labor in
missionary lines, and then to see in operation the great,
grand work of proclaiming widely this message which must
arouse every unworked city before the crisis shall come,
when, through the working of satanic agencies, the doors
now open to the message of the third angel shall be closed.
God requires that we shall give the message of present
truth to every city, and not keep the work bound up in a
few places. Wherever an opening for the truth can be found,
there let men be stationed who are capable of presenting
its teachings with a power and conviction that will reach
hearts. [10MR215.02] p. 46, Para. 2, [1909MS].

 The judgments of God are being stayed that the voice of
truth may be heard in its simplicity. Let those who have a
part in this sacred work be wide awake and each endeavor to
labor in God's appointed way. Let none set up as the Lord's
way the way of human devisings. [10MR216.01] p. 46, Para.
3, [1909MS].

 The words were spoken to me with impelling power: Wake up
the watchmen to carry the word of warning to every city in
America. Build up the waste places. The righteous judgments
of God, with their weight of final decision, are coming
upon the land. Do not hover over the churches to repeat
over and over again the same truths to the people, while
the cities are left in ignorance and sin, unwarned and
unlabored for. Soon the way will be hedged up and these
cities will be closed to the gospel message. Wake up the
church members that they may unite in doing a definite and
self-denying work. [10MR216.02] p. 46, Para. 4, [1909MS].

 Our camp meetings should not be held again and again in
the same places. Carry the message into new cities. If
necessary, we must expend less means in the few places
where the message has been quite fully preached, that we
may go out into other places where the warning has not been
given, and where men and women are ignorant of the great
crisis that is about to come to all who live upon the
earth. We have the word of truth--the commandments of God 
and the faith of Jesus--to give to the people of this
generation. [10MR216.03] p. 46, Para. 5, [1909MS].

 Means is needed that we may do quickly the work that must
be done in building up the waste places and raising up the 



foundations of many generations. We are not to spend our
money on things that are not essential. God requires that
every available dollar shall be given to the work of
opening new fields for the entrance of the gospel message
and in lessening the mountains of difficulty that seek to
close up our missionary work. For Christ's sake, I ask you
to carry out God's purposes for the opening of missions in
every city, in every place. Satan is working with all
deceivableness of unrighteousness in them that perish. Is
it not time that we awake out of sleep? Our apparent
devotion to the things of this life contradicts the faith
we profess to hold. [10MR216.04] p. 46, Para. 6, [1909MS].

 The warning message for this time is not being given
earnestly in the great business world. Day after day the
centers of commerce and trade are thronged with men and
women who need the truth for this time, but who gain no
saving knowledge of its precious principles, because
earnest, persevering efforts are not put forth to reach
this class of people where they are. [10MR217.01] p. 47,
Para. 1, [1909MS].

 The publications and periodicals that come from our
presses have a definite and far-reaching work to do. These
papers are not to repeat and discuss the errors that are
all the time coming in to divert the mind from what is
truth. Let the articles deal with the truths of the Word of 
God, giving clear instruction regarding the saving truths
for this time, and warning of the near approach of the
judgments of God and the end of all things. [10MR217.02]
p. 47, Para. 2, [1909MS].

 As the work advances, our publications in all languages
should increase in circulation. Our presses are now at work
in many lands, sending forth the truth in French, Danish,
German, and many foreign languages. Let a spirit of harmony
and unity prevail as the work is carried forward. We have
no time for contention and strife. In every clime the truth
is to go forth as a lamp that burneth. Let every reasoning
mind have the privilege of hearing the truth for this time.
[10MR217.03] p. 47, Para. 3, [1909MS].

 In the advocacy of the cause of temperance, our efforts
are to be multiplied. The subject of Christian temperance
should find a place in our sermons in every city where we
labor. Health reform in all its bearings is to be presented
before the people, and special efforts made to instruct the 



youth, the middle-aged, and the aged in the principles of
Christian living. Let this phase of the message be revived,
and let the truth go forth as a lamp that burneth.
[10MR218.01] p. 47, Para. 4, [1909MS].

 The men and women who believe the truth for this time are 
to be educated to go forth and speak intelligently in
regard to the reformation which God calls for in the
observance of the true Sabbath, given at the creation of
the world to man to be observed by him to the close of
time. God will be with those who with faithfulness will 
give the message of present truth in all its fullness. He
will be with them, even as He has been with His people in
the past. [10MR218.02] p. 47, Para. 5, [1909MS].

 The world is preparing for the closing work of the third
angel's message. The truth is now to go forth with a power
that it has not known for years. The message of present
truth is to be proclaimed everywhere. We must be aroused to
give this message with a loud voice, as symbolized in the
fourteenth chapter of Revelation. There is danger of our
accepting the theory of the truth without accepting the
great responsibility which it lays upon every recipient. My
brethren, show your faith by your works. The world must be
prepared for the loud cry of the third angel's message--a
message which God declares shall be cut short in
righteousness. [10MR218.03] p. 47, Para. 6, [1909MS].

 The message of the apostle James, depicting the misery of
the rich who have done wickedly, is to be repeated as a
message of warning and appeal. The instruction given in the
first and second chapters of 1 Peter, exhorting believers
to a godly life, is to be presented to the people. Let all
be impressed with the fact that the time has come when all
should work intelligently and earnestly for the
accomplishment of the work of salvation. I am instructed to
say to those who have long stood at the head of the work,
and who for years have allowed many of our large cities to
remain unworked: The Lord will call to account those who 
have worked out their own plans to do a large work in a few
places, while they have left undone the work that should
have been done in giving the last warning message to the
many large cities of our land. There has been with some a
spirit of forbidding, a desire to hold back from the work
brethren who desired to have a part in it. Some in the
blindness of their hearts have been hindering the work, and
this has brought unbelief into many hearts. I am now 



counseled in regard to the need of employing all our
energies and all our means for the advancement of the work.
We need to use our influence in encouraging others to
labor. Let the spirit of sanctified activity be encouraged
rather than the spirit that would seek to hinder and
forbid, and there will be seen advancement where in the
past there has been failure to follow the will of the Lord.
[10MR218.04] p. 48, Para. 1, [1909MS].

 When the workers in the cause of God are converted in 
spirit, they will be willing to do the work that is waiting
to be done. When they are willing to practice self-denial,
they will have spiritual discernment to understand what the
purposes of God are. Then they will remove from their
hearts that which hinders them from cooperating fully with
Him. And when they give evidence that they are determined
to carry out the Lord's plans, and not their own devisings,
decided changes will be seen. A spirit of humility and
trust in God will reveal that God is a God of wisdom, and
that His work is done in righteousness and truth.--Ms. 61,
1909, pp. 1-6. ("Words of Instruction," September 17,
1909.) [10MR219.01] p. 48, Para. 2, [1909MS].

 Sanitarium Locations--I have seen representations of
several locations in high altitudes that should be secured
for sanitarium purposes. Your descriptions of the property
48 miles from New York seems to correspond to these
representations. In such places the air is bracing and
induces deep breathing, which is very beneficial. And the
offer of this property for $25,000 or less seems to be very
reasonable. [10MR232.01] p. 48, Para. 3, [1909MS].

 I hope that Doctor Kress and others will examine this
piece of property. I would be in favor of purchasing it if
it commends itself to the best judgment of our brethren who
see it. I am pleased with the description you have given,
and especially of the water privileges. Some improvements
would doubtless have to be made, but these need not all be
put in at once. Strict economy should be exercised. It
seems to me that our people should be able to raise the
amount necessary for its purchase and equipment for
sanitarium use. [10MR232.02] p. 48, Para. 4, [1909MS].

 Our cities are to be worked with the third angel's
message. Notwithstanding the light that has been given,
there seems to be but little accomplished so far.
[10MR232.03] p. 49, Para. 1, [1909MS]. 



 

 The place that we have just purchased here in California
for our school contains wonderful advantages. It is
situated on Howell Mountain, five miles from the
Sanitarium. There are over 1600 acres of land in the 
property, 105 of which is good arable land. There are
twenty acres of orchard, bearing apples, pears, plums,
prunes, peaches, figs, grapes, and English and black
walnuts. There are thirty acres of alfalfa. Forty-five tons
of prunes have been gathered from the orchard this year,
and 2000 quarts of canned fruit were in the cellar when the
place was purchased. [10MR232.04] p. 49, Para. 2,
[1909MS].

 The buildings are well planned, and are completely
furnished. There is an abundance of splendid water. The
barn is filled with fine alfalfa hay. There are twenty good
milk cows, thirteen horses, six colts, and vehicles of
various kinds. [10MR232.05] p. 49, Para. 3, [1909MS].

 We attended the dedication two weeks ago, and although I
was very weak and weary, I took part in the exercises. The
last report from the school was that there were about
seventy students in the home and more are coming in from
time to time. We are thankful to God that He has enabled us 
to secure this valuable property for school purposes.--
Letter 136, 1909, pp. 1, 2. (To G. B. Starr, October 14,
1909.) [10MR233.01] p. 49, Para. 4, [1909MS].

 All Who Are Taught of God Will Serve and Obey Him--We have 
a record of Christ's history and a knowledge of His
teachings in the Old and New Testaments. All who are taught
of Him will be loyal subjects to serve and obey God. By
repentance and faith, and through obedience to all of God's
requirements. His people are to prove themselves citizens
of the kingdom of grace and true and obedient children of
God.--Ms. 1, 1909, p. 2. ("What Is Higher Education?"
January 19, 1909.) [10MR295.01] p. 49, Para. 5, [1909MS]. 

Commit Bible Promises to Memory--Put away the foolish
reading matter and study the Word of God. Commit its
precious promises to memory so that when we shall be
deprived of our Bibles we may still be in possession of the
Word of God.--Ms 85, 1909, p. 10. (Lessons of Self-denial,
Trust and Cooperation," Sermon preached in Nevada, Iowa,
August 21, 1909.) [10MR298.03] p. 49, Para. 6, [1909MS]. 



 Lay Work in the Neighborhood--We are living in the last
days of this earth's history, and it is time we understood
what we must do to be saved. The Lord will work 
intelligently for all who will work intelligently for Him.
My brethren and sisters, there is something more for you to
do than to sit in your churches Sabbath after Sabbath and
to listen to the preaching of the Word. You have a work to
do for friends and neighbors. God requires of you that you
visit these families and seek to create an interest in the 
truth for this time. You are not laboring together with God
if you neglect the work of helping others to take hold upon
eternal realities. [10MR320.01] p. 49, Para. 7, [1909MS].

 Our ministers are not to be encouraged to hover about the
churches to repeat to the believers week after week the
same truths. We have a truth that is saving and precious.
The Word of God must be planted in many hearts, the bread
of life must be dealt out to many hungering souls. If we
will study carefully the fifty-eighth chapter of Isaiah,
with these words I have read to you from the 54th and 55th
chapters, you will see that there is a precious and an
extended work to be done by the people of God. It is a
blessed work to lift up Christ before the world.
[10MR320.02] p. 50, Para. 1, [1909MS].

 When the work of the judgment is finished and decisions
have been made for eternity, it will be seen that it is
those who have given themselves wholeheartedly to the
service of God who will stand right with heaven. Some of
these may not have been able to leave their families to go
to some mission field, but they have been missionaries in
their own neighborhood. Their hearts have been so filled
with the love of God that their great anxiety has been to
win souls for Him. This has been more to them than silver 
and gold and the precious things of this world. And as they
have labored in simplicity to minister the word of truth,
the Spirit of God has sent home the word to the hearts of
the people. [10MR320.03] p. 50, Para. 2, [1909MS].

 My brethren and sisters, let us study the simplicity there
is in the Word of God. Let us see what we can do to advance 
the cause of Christ in the earth. Christ was in this world 
as a man of sorrows and acquainted with grief. There were
many who set themselves against His work. There will be
those who will oppose you. But your work is to preach
Christ and Him crucified; and when you do this, the
salvation of God will be revealed in the conversion of 



souls. [10MR321.01] p. 50, Para. 3, [1909MS].

 When your minister is called away to some other place to
labor, you can speak words of encouragement and blessing to
one another. If you have that living faith which it is the
privilege of every believer to possess, you will not hold
your minister here to labor for you when there is greater
need of his ministry elsewhere. Let the light shine where
you are. Lay hold of the power that there is in Christ, and
learn to overcome through the merits of His blood and the
word of your testimony. [10MR321.02] p. 50, Para. 4,
[1909MS].

 Since I left my home in California in April I have visited
many places and have spoken to thousands of people. This is
the last stop I expect to make before reaching my home
again. I would leave these words with you: Carry the work
forward in faith and humble dependence upon God. Let each
believer have light in himself; then the blessing of God
will rest upon you, and you will see the salvation of God
in the advancement of His work in this place.--Manuscript
93, 1909, pp. 5-6. ("Address to the Church Members in Salt
Lake City," September 7, 1909.) [10MR321.03] p. 50, Para.
5, [1909MS].

 Crisis in Shifting from Review Editor to City Evangelism
While at the General Conference session of 1909, Ellen
White was carrying a heavy burden for the spiritual
experience and growth of men in leading positions, and
particularly Elder Prescott, the editor of the Review and 
Herald. She wrote on June 3, first in general terms and
then more specifically: [10MR335.01] p. 50, Para. 6,
[1909MS].

 The Lord is not pleased with the spiritual advancement
that Elder Prescott has made. He is not where the Lord 
would have him be. He would be the recipient of much
greater spiritual strength if he were much of the time out
in the field seeking to lead souls to the light of truth.
[10MR335.02] p. 51, Para. 1, [1909MS].

 Brother Prescott, your ministerial ability is needed in
the work that God requires shall be done in our cities. . .
. I am instructed to say to you that you are needed in the
fields that are opening for evangelistic work. When you
make the Lord your trust, and give to the people the
message of truth, wonderful reformations will be seen. (Ms 



41, 1909.) [10MR335.03] p. 51, Para. 2, [1909MS].

 It is clearly evident that Ellen White's message had a
double thrust, Elder Prescott's spiritual welfare, and then
the demands of city evangelism. It was somewhat in a
similar way, in an effort to save Elder A. T. Jones, a
member of the General Conference Committee who was under 
Dr. Kellogg's influence, Ellen White, in early 1905, urged
that he be called away from Battle Creek to evangelism in
the city of Washington. In working to save others, he would
be saved. [10MR335.04] p. 51, Para. 3, [1909MS].

 A few days after the close of the General Conference
session, Ellen White, meeting with the General Conference
Committee, urged that Elder Prescott should not remain in
Washington to do a work another man could do. "He can stand
before the people," she declared, "and give the reasons of
our faith in an acceptable manner. I know this, because I
have been associated with him [in Australia] in labor." (Ms
53, 1909.) [10MR335.05] p. 51, Para. 4, [1909MS].

 His gift is not to be used longer as it is now; for if he
continues to labor here, his health and strength will be
used up. But if he will go out into the public ministry,
strength will come to him. (Ibid.) [10MR335.06] p. 51,
Para. 5, [1909MS].

 Elder G. A. Irwin, General Conference Vice-President,
asked: In all that you have said concerning the work of
Elder Prescott, do you mean that he is to continue as
editor of the paper, and also to go out and preach in the
cities occasionally? [10MR336.01] p. 51, Para. 6,
[1909MS].

 Ellen White's answer sent a shiver through the committee.
It was firm and spoken under conviction and based on light
God had given her. [10MR336.02] p. 51, Para. 7, [1909MS].

 No, no. He must give himself up to the work of the
ministry. His strength should not be divided. He is to give
himself to the evangelistic work. (Ms 53, 1909.)
[10MR336.03] p. 51, Para. 8, [1909MS].

 A few days later she wrote to her son Edson: Some did not
take willingly to the idea of losing Brother Prescott, but
I spoke plainly to them. (Letter 98, 1909.) [10MR336.04]
p. 52, Para. 1, [1909MS]. 



 Prescott Urged to Do Evangelistic Work--The Lord has given
him [W. W. Prescott] light, and there are many who will be
enlightened and blessed by the message of truth that he can
give. The work that the Lord would have him do in giving a
knowledge of the third angel's message to those who are in
error will be as a light shining from the Scriptures to
enlighten others. [10MR359.03] p. 52, Para. 2, [1909MS].

 The Lord is not pleased with the spiritual advancement
that Elder Prescott has made. He is not where the Lord 
would have him be. He would be the recipient of much
greater spiritual strength if he were much of the time out
in the field seeking to lead souls to the light of truth.
[10MR360.01] p. 52, Para. 3, [1909MS].

 Brother Prescott, your ministerial ability is needed in
the work that God requires shall be done in our cities.
These cities are not to be left unenlightened and unwarned.
Open your eyes to see the work that is to be done in sowing
the seeds of truth in new places. You should unite with
other workers in seeking to bring souls to the truth. I am
instructed to say to you that you are needed in the fields
that are opening for evangelistic work. When you make the
Lord your trust, and give to the people the message of
truth, wonderful reformations will be seen. There will be
an awakening and conversion of many souls who are now
ignorant of what is the truth for these last days.
[10MR360.02] p. 52, Para. 4, [1909MS].

 The Lord would have the workers in Washington prepare His
way before Him. All their capabilities are to be used in
giving this last message of warning to the world. The Lord
expects every worker to be a laborer together with Him. Let
there be no arbitrary forbiddings placed upon the men
chosen to engage in God's service.--Ms. 41, 1909, pp. 1, 2,
3. ("A Message to Responsible Men and Church Members," June
3, 1909.) [10MR360.03] p. 52, Para. 5, [1909MS].

 Prescott Not to Stay in Washington, But to Engage in
Public Work--During this Conference I had a message for
Brother Prescott. He is a minister. He should not remain 
here in Washington to do a work that another man can do. He
can stand before the people and give the reasons of our
faith in an acceptable way. I know this because I have been
associated with him in labor. He has a precious gift, and
here he is employed in work that other men can do, while 



there is a dearth of laborers who can warn these large
cities. His gift is not to be used longer as it is now, for
if he continues to labor here his health and strength will
be used up. But if he will go out into the public ministry,
strength will come to him.--Ms. 53, 1909, p. 5.
("Proclaiming the Third Angel's Message in Cities at Home
and Abroad," a talk before the General Conference
Committee, June 11, 1909.) [10MR360.04] p. 52, Para. 6,
[1909MS].

 Prescott's Talent as a Speaker Needed in Public Work (To
the Officers of the General Conference)--The Lord has
spoken to Elder Prescott and wife, instructing them to go
out into new fields and labor in connection with other 
workers to present the truth. Let these workers be learners
of the great Teacher, following His methods of labor as
they present the Word of God in its simplicity to the
people. Elder Prescott's ability as a speaker is needed in
presenting the truth in the highways.--Letter 168, 1909, p.
2 (Dec. 1, 1909). [10MR362.01] p. 53, Para. 1, [1909MS].

 Flesh Foods and Other Unhealthful Preparations Not to Be 
Served in SDA Schools--I have been instructed that the 
students in our schools are not to be served with flesh 
foods or with food preparations that are known to be
unhealthful.--Ms. 37, 1909, p. 4. ("Faithfulness in Health
Reform" May 30, 1909.) [11MR160.02] p. 53, Para. 2,
[1909MS].

 Care in Establishing Self-supporting Schools--At this time 
money is scarce, and very hard to obtain. There must be
exercise great caution and good judgment in the
establishment of self-supporting schools. If you have
capabilities to do a good work as a teacher, I would
encourage you to unite with others in school work.--Letter
122, 1909, p. 1. (To Brother Spaulding, August 13, 1909.)
[11MR165.04] p. 53, Para. 3, [1909MS].

 Care in Selection of Textbooks for SDA Schools--Certain 
books which have been brought into our schools as
textbooks, because teachers deemed these essential to a
complete education, are to be exchanged for those books
that will educate the students in lines that will fit them 
to graduate to the higher school of the courts above, where
Christ will lead His people and instruct them in a deeper
knowledge of His Word.--Letter 28, 1909, p. 4. (To Anna
Rasmussen, Jan. 15, 1909.) [11MR166.02] p. 53, Para. 4, 



[1909MS].

 Physical Work Combined With Book Study--There has been 
some delay in getting the title to the Buena Vista property
[Sonoma, California]. We are looking forward to having the
matter settled soon. This is an excellent site for a 
school. As soon as I saw it, I was sure that it would make
an ideal place for the carrying on of our educational work,
for we can combine physical work on the farm with the study
of books. Here the students can be taught to build and to
engage in many useful lines of labor, as the students at
Madison are being taught to do. There should also be
sanitarium facilities in connection with the school, for I
have been shown that where we have a training school we
should have a sanitarium where the students can receive 
instruction in caring for the sick and suffering.--Letter
18, 1909, p. 2. (To J. E. White and wife, Jan. 13, 1909.)
[11MR167.04] p. 53, Para. 5, [1909MS].

 Dangers of Worldly Higher Education--I am intensely in
earnest that our people shall realize that the only true
education lies in walking humbly with God. The teachings of
the Word of God are opposed to the ideas of those who think
that our students must receive the mold of an education 
that is according to human ideas. Some are departing from
the faith as a result of receiving from the world what they
regard as a "higher education." The Word of God just as it
reads contains the very essence of truth. The highest
education is the keeping of the law of God.--Letter 132,
1909, p. 4. (To J. A. Burden, October 11, 1909.)
[11MR174.05] p. 53, Para. 6, [1909MS].

 Searching for a Site for Pacific Union College--With some 
of the brethren, I have looked at several locations. At one
place there was a large berry-patch that yielded
abundantly, but there was little land that could be
cultivated. This was not a place suitable for our school.
Our school should be located where the students can receive 
an education broader than that which the mere study of
books will give. They must have such a training as will fit
them for acceptable service if they are called to do
pioneer work in mission fields, either in America or in
foreign countries. There must be land enough to give an
experience in the cultivation of the soil and to help
largely in making the institution self-supporting. . . .
[11MR175.02] p. 54, Para. 1, [1909MS]. 



 Consideration of what I saw, and the description given of
other parts of the property, made it plain that here were
many most precious advantages. It was away from the strong
temptations of city life. There was abundance of land for
cultivation, and the water advantages were very valuable.
All through the mountains there were little valleys where
families might locate and have a few acres of land for a
garden or orchard. The many pipes laid over the grounds
made it possible to use water freely both for the buildings
and for the land. [11MR176.01] p. 54, Para. 2, [1909MS].

 The buildings were to me a very convincing argument in
favor of this property. With the buildings already erected
we can begin school work without delay, and the students
can receive a most valuable education in putting up the
other buildings that may be necessary. Besides the main
building and the barns, there are two large stone wineries.
These can all be used to good advantage. . . . [11MR176.02]
p. 54, Para. 3, [1909MS].

 Here will be a place for our school, where the youth can
obtain just the education that is essential. In this school
which shall be established we want to demonstrate what the 
higher education is. We must have the physical and the
mental training combined. Our bodies must have exercise.
There have been many deaths because of a lack of sufficient
exercise to maintain the health. . . . [11MR176.03] p. 54,
Para. 4, [1909MS].

 We desire our school to be in a retired place. But there
is a work to be done for the community in which we may be
located. There are cities and towns all around that can be 
worked by the teachers and students. And we hope this
summer to hold a good camp meeting right on this property,
and to arouse an interest among the people of Sonoma to
hear more of the truth for this time.--Ms. 9, 1909, pp. 1-
4. ("The Buena Vista Property," Feb. 6, 1909.) [11MR176.04]
p. 54, Para. 5, [1909MS].

 The Purpose and Objectives for the Establishment of Loma
Linda--Loma Linda is to be not only a sanitarium, but an
educational center. A school is to be established here for 
the training of gospel medical-missionary evangelists. Much
is involved in this work, and it is very essential that a
right beginning be made. The Lord has a special work to be
done in this field. He instructed me to call on Elder and 
Mrs. Haskell to help us in getting properly started a work 



similar to that which they had carried on at Avondale
[College]. Laborers of experience have consented to unite
with the forces at Loma Linda to develop the school that
must be carried on there. As they go forward in faith, the
Lord will go before them, preparing the way. [11MR188.03]
p. 54, Para. 6, [1909MS].

 In regard to the school, I would say, Make it especially
strong in the education of nurses and physicians. In
medical-missionary schools, many workers are to be
qualified with the ability of physicians to labor as
medical-missionary evangelists. This training, the Lord has
specified, is in harmony with the principles underlying
true higher education. We hear a great deal about the
higher education. The highest education is to follow in the
footsteps of Christ, patterning after the example He gave
when He was in the world. We cannot gain an education
higher than this; for this class of training will make men
laborers together with God. . . . [11MR188.04] p. 55,
Para. 1, [1909MS].

 In the work of the school, maintain simplicity. No
argument is so powerful as is success founded on
simplicity. You may attain success in the education of
students as medical missionaries without a medical school 
that can qualify physicians to compete with the physicians
of the world. Let the students be given a practical
education. The less dependent you are upon worldly methods
of education, the better it will be for the students.
Special instruction should be given in the art of treating
the sick without the use of poisonous drugs and in harmony
with the light that God has given. In the treatment of the
sick, poisonous drugs need not be used. Students should
come forth from the school without having sacrificed the
principles of health reform or their love for God and
righteousness. . . . [11MR189.01] p. 55, Para. 2,
[1909MS].

 It is well that our training schools for Christian workers
should be established near our health institutions, that
the students may be educated in the principles of healthful
living. Institutions that send forth workers who are able
to give a reason for their faith, and who have a faith that
works by love and purifies the soul, are of great value. I
have clear instruction that, wherever it is possible,
schools should be established near our sanitariums, that
each institution may be a help and strength to the other. 



He who created man has an interest in those who suffer. He 
has directed in the establishment of our sanitariums and in 
the building up of our schools close to our sanitariums
that they may become efficient mediums in training men and
women for the work of ministering to suffering humanity. .
. . [11MR189.02] p. 55, Para. 3, [1909MS].

 If we had faithfully followed from the first the
instruction regarding city work, means would have come in
for us to establish in these places schools and small
sanitariums where we could treat the sick and preach the
gospel and educate the people in Bible truth. We would have
had means to sustain all the enterprises for missionary
work that we could carry forward.--Ms. 39, 1909, pp. 2, 3,
6, 7. ("The Loma Linda College of Medical Evangelists,"
June 1, 1909.) [11MR190.01] p. 55, Para. 4, [1909MS].

 We are not in this school work to make money; we are here
to give the youth a well-balanced education. To this end
they must educate their muscles as well as their minds for
service. The physical powers should be brought into
exercise that the brain powers may not be overtaxed. We
want this school to stand forth as an example in every way;
these buildings should be perfect in their equipment.--Ms.
31, 1909, pp. 4, 5. ("Industrial Cooperation," April 17,
1909.) [11MR190.02] p. 56, Para. 1, [1909MS].

 When Ministers and Their Wives Work Together, Both Should
Receive Remuneration--Again and again I have repeated the
instruction the Lord has given me concerning the opening of
new fields, that our large cities might hear the truths of
the third angel's message. Yet with all the urgent calls
that have been made our brethren are not yet turning their
attention to this work with the determination and 
earnestness that the importance of the case demands. A
great work will be done in our cities when more earnest
plans are laid for the furtherance of the cause of present
truth in these places. [12MR165.01] p. 56, Para. 2,
[1909MS].

 We should release some of the workers that are now tied up
in those places where many interests are centering, that
they may go out as missionaries to communicate the truth to
others. Not only should the workers in these centers be
devoting their energies and means to the sending out of our
publications, but they should also feel the importance of
spending a portion of their money in supporting the living 



preacher in the cities where labor wisely expended will be
very effective. [12MR165.02] p. 56, Para. 3, [1909MS].

 The printed page cannot accomplish alone the work that the
living minister can do. He can explain the Scriptures to
the people, praying with them and appealing to them, and
making effective the truths of the Bible. Not merely one or
two men are called to do this work, but many men and women
who have ability to preach and teach the Word. [12MR165.03]
p. 56, Para. 4, [1909MS].

 As the messengers of God teach the Word, and live
themselves by its truths, heavenly angels will set home the
words to minds and hearts. One living discourse to a
congregation of hearers may do a work that many
publications could not accomplish. The minister's words,
spoken under the Holy Spirit's guidance, his example in his
association with the people, will accomplish a work that
our publications of themselves cannot do. [12MR166.01] p.
56, Para. 5, [1909MS].

 If necessary, let us limit the number of our periodical
publications, and let us send forth men and women to labor
in faith and consecration for the giving of this last
message of mercy to the world. When it is possible let the
minister and his wife go forth together. The wife can often
labor by the side of her husband, accomplishing a noble
work. She can visit the homes of the people and help the
women in these families in a way that her husband cannot.
[12MR166.02] p. 56, Para. 6, [1909MS].

 Some will offer themselves for service who are not adapted
to this line of work. Direct these to a work that they can
do, and encourage them to study the first chapter of 2
Peter. Here is a representation of the experiences that
will fit men and women to become efficient workers of God. 
[12MR166.03] p. 56, Para. 7, [1909MS].

 Select women who will act an earnest part. The Lord will
use intelligent women in the work of teaching. And let none
feel that these women, who understand the Word, and who
have ability to teach, should not receive remuneration for
their labors. They should be paid as verily as are their
husbands. There is a great work for women to do in the
cause of present truth. Through the exercise of womanly
tact and wise use of their knowledge of Bible truth, they
can remove difficulties that our brethren cannot meet. We 



need women workers to labor in connection with their 
husbands, and we should encourage those who wish to engage
in this line of missionary effort. [12MR166.04] p. 57,
Para. 1, [1909MS].

 Elder Haskell and his wife have united their labors in the 
California Conference. Conditions here demanded the 
capabilities of both. Let none question the right of Sister
Haskell to receive remuneration for her work. Dr. Kress and 
his wife are likewise capable of uniting in missionary
effort. None would question the right of Sister Kress to
receive a salary. Laboring thus, Brother and Sister Kress
can accomplish more than if they labored separately.
[12MR167.01] p. 57, Para. 2, [1909MS].

 Study the Scriptures for further light on this point.
Women were among Christ's devoted followers in the days of
His ministry, and Paul makes mention of certain women who
were helpers together with him in the gospel (see Phil.
4:2,3).--Letter 142, 1909, pp. 4-6. (To A. G. Daniells,
Oct. 27, 1909) [12MR167.02] p. 57, Para. 3, [1909MS].

 So great was the interest of God in our world that He gave
His only begotten Son to come to the earth as a little
child and to live a life like that of every human being,
that through Him humanity might reach divinity.--Ms 49,
1909, p. 4. [17MR32.02] p. 57, Para. 4, [1909MS].

 (Written October 27, 1909, from Sanitarium, California, to
A. G. Daniells.) I have commenced several letters to you,
but other matters that needed attention came in, and your
letter was not finished. [17MR33.01] p. 57, Para. 5,
[1909MS].

 I have been instructed to present to our people very
definitely the difference between the "higher education"
so-called by the world, and that which the Lord regards as
the higher education. In the instruction which the Lord
gives, there is nothing fraudulent. It is true and safe
instruction. Our study of the Word of God will help us to a
right understanding of this matter. [17MR33.02] p. 57,
Para. 6, [1909MS].

 The psalmist David wrote: [Ps. 32:5-11, quoted].
[17MR33.03] p. 57, Para. 7, [1909MS].

 Let us study also the 33rd Psalm; it contains precious 



instruction for those who wish to understand the way of the
Lord. In this instruction men are encouraged to proclaim to
their fellow men the exalted privilege of expressing the
divine image in thought and deed. There is no encouragement
for self to manifest itself in large proportions; but
encouragement is given that the Lord will impress and
refine and purify the heart and mind and life. "Behold, the
eye of the Lord is upon them that fear Him, upon them that
hope in His mercy; to deliver their soul from death, and to
keep them alive in famine. Our soul waiteth for the Lord:
He is our help and our shield. For our heart shall rejoice
in Him, because we have trusted in His holy name. Let Thy
mercy, O Lord, be upon us, according as we hope in Thee"
[Verses 18-22]. [17MR33.04] p. 57, Para. 8, [1909MS].

 In our individual experience we need to learn the meaning
of true sanctification, because we have laid our ways and
our will upon God's altar to be purified and refined and
ennobled. This is pure religion. I am instructed to keep
constantly before the people of God the divine favor to be
obtained by seeking the Lord in faith and humility of soul.
There is a deeper experience for each one of us to gain. If
we will seek the Lord in humble confession of our sins, it
will be seen by all that we are coming up on a higher
platform. Our words and works will be of a character to
reflect light. Selfishness will be extinguished, and
nobility of soul will shine forth in works of
righteousness. Oh, that every soul might look into the
gospel mirror, and reflect the divine attributes there
revealed! [17MR33.05] p. 58, Para. 1, [1909MS].

 "Trust in the Lord, and do good; so shalt thou dwell in
the land, and verily thou shalt be fed. Delight thyself
also in the Lord; and He shall give thee the desires of
thine heart. Commit thy way unto the Lord; trust also in
Him; and He shall bring it to pass. And He shall bring
forth thy righteousness as the light, and thy judgment as
the noonday. Rest in the Lord, and wait patiently for Him:
fret not thyself because of him who prospereth in his way,
because of the man who bringeth wicked devices to pass"
[Ps. 37:3-7]. [17MR34.01] p. 58, Para. 2, [1909MS].

 I am instructed to urge these words upon the minds of all
who have had the light of present truth. The Lord has
appointed angels to be our ministering spirits that the
powers of evil shall not destroy us. [17MR34.02] p. 58,
Para. 3, [1909MS]. 



 These words were spoken to me: "The faith and works of My
professed people fall far short of the assurances I have
given them." In these words you may find assurance that the
Lord will do for us all that He has promised, if we will do
our part to obey all His righteous requirements. It has
been presented to me that there must be a cleansing of
heart and mind and soul from every evil thing. Unbelief
must be put away, and the professing believer must bring
into his daily life the principles of the Word of God.
[17MR34.03] p. 58, Para. 4, [1909MS].

 I am instructed to say to the workers in our offices of
publication: You may be very zealous for the publication
and sale of our books and papers, but this will not make
you acceptable in the sight of God if the warnings and
strivings of His Spirit are unheeded. It is individual
sanctification through the truth that God requires, that
His name may be glorified. [17MR35.01] p. 58, Para. 5,
[1909MS].

 Again and again I have repeated the instruction the Lord
has given me concerning the opening of new fields, that our
large cities might hear the truths of the third angel's
message. Yet with all the urgent calls that have been made
our brethren are not yet turning their attention to this
work with the determination and earnestness that the 
importance of the case demands. A great work will be done
in our cities when more earnest plans are laid for the
furtherance of the cause of present truth in these places.
[17MR35.02] p. 58, Para. 6, [1909MS].

 We would release some of the workers that are now tied up
in those places where many interests are centering, that
they may go out as missionaries to communicate the truth to
others. Not only should the workers in these centers be
devoting their energies and means to the sending out of our
publications, but they should also feel the importance of
spending a portion of their money in supporting the living
preacher in the cities where labor wisely expended will be
very effective. [17MR35.03] p. 59, Para. 1, [1909MS].

 The printed page cannot accomplish alone the work that the
living minister can do. He can explain the Scriptures to
the people, praying with them and appealing to them, and
making effective the truths of the Bible. Not merely one or
two men are called to do this work, but many men and women 



who have ability to preach and teach the Word. [17MR35.04]
p. 59, Para. 2, [1909MS].

 As the messengers of God teach the Word, and live
themselves by its truths, heavenly angels will set home the
Word to minds and hearts. One living discourse to a
congregation of hearers may do a work that many
publications could not accomplish. The minister's words,
spoken under the Holy Spirit's guidance, his example in his
association with the people, will accomplish a work that
our publications of themselves cannot do. [17MR35.05] p.
59, Para. 3, [1909MS].

 If necessary, let us limit the number of our periodical
publications, and let us send forth men and women to labor
in faith and consecration for the giving of this last
message of mercy to the world. When it is possible, let the
minister and his wife go forth together. The wife can often
labor by the side of her husband, accomplishing a noble
work. She can visit the homes of the people, and help the
women in these families in a way that her husband cannot.
[17MR36.01] p. 59, Para. 4, [1909MS].

 Some will offer themselves for service who are not adapted
to this line of work. Direct these to a work that they can
do, and encourage them to study the first chapter of Second
Peter. Here is a representation of the experiences that
will fit men and women to become efficient workers for God. 
[17MR36.02] p. 59, Para. 5, [1909MS].

 Select women who will act an earnest part. The Lord will
use intelligent women in the work of teaching. And let none
feel that these women, who understand the Word and who have
ability to teach, should not receive remuneration for their
labors. They should be paid as verily as are their
husbands. There is a great work for women to do in the
cause of present truth. Through the exercise of womanly
tact and a wise use of their knowledge of Bible truth, they
can remove difficulties that our brethren cannot meet. We 
need women workers to labor in connection with their 
husbands, and should encourage those who wish to engage in
this line of missionary work. [17MR36.03] p. 59, Para. 6,
[1909MS].

 Elder Haskell and his wife have united their labors in the 
California Conference. Conditions here demanded the 
capabilities of both. Let none question the right of Sister 



Haskell to receive remuneration for her work. Dr. Kress and 
his wife are likewise capable of uniting in missionary
effort. None would question the right of Sister Kress to
receive a salary. Laboring thus, Brother and Sister Kress
can accomplish more than if they labored separately.
[17MR36.04] p. 59, Para. 7, [1909MS].

 Study the Scriptures for further light on this point.
Women were among Christ's devoted followers in the days of
His ministry, and Paul makes mention of certain women who
were "helpers together" with him "in the gospel."
[17MR37.01] p. 60, Para. 1, [1909MS].

 The Lord has shown me that there is a work to be done in 
the cities that is scarcely entered upon. This question of
the work in the cities is to become a living question with
us. We must not now lay plans for a long, extended work.
The message is to be carried quickly. The long delay in
carrying out the instruction of the Lord regarding work in
the cities has made the work of reaching all classes more
difficult. The work must be undertaken at once, and the
Lord calls for consecrated laborers who will engage in
earnest effort according to the light He has given.
[17MR37.02] p. 60, Para. 2, [1909MS].

 Centers are to be made in many places. Our work is a
worldwide one. Let evidences of the Holy Spirit's working
upon our hearts be seen in our taking hold of this work in
simplicity and in the power of God. Let us follow without
delay the instruction of the Lord, to prepare the cities
for the coming of Christ.--Letter 142, 1909. [17MR37.03]
p. 60, Para. 3, [1909MS].

 (Written September 26, 1909, from Sanitarium, California.)
I have been instructed to give a message of warning to our
churches in Oakland and Berkeley. Many who profess to
believe the truth for this time are unconverted in heart. I 
have been shown that many whose names are on the church
books are unprepared for the coming of Christ. There are
whole families who are deceived in regard to their
spiritual fitness to stand the test of the judgment.
[18MR231.01] p. 60, Para. 4, [1909MS].

 Many who love self-indulgence and who murmur at the
straight testimony of the Laodicean message, are ignorant
of how sinful their actions really are; but in the judgment
they will be ashamed of their course of ingratitude and 



rebellion against the One who has borne so long with them,
and who has not cut them off in their sins. No confession,
no weeping, will then avail for those who have spoiled
their record. Many who now claim to be the disciples of
Christ will be numbered among those who would not repent,
but who have deceived their souls unto their eternal ruin. 
The evasion of truth will not give courage to any soul in
the day of judgment to open his lips in self-defense. Then
the books will be opened that bear the record of the works
of every individual. [18MR231.02] p. 60, Para. 5,
[1909MS].

 I am instructed to say that the Lord regards false
professors as rebels against Him, for their actions bring
reproach to His name. Oh, that their murmurings might be
turned to self-reproach, and their complainings to
repentance! [18MR231.03] p. 60, Para. 6, [1909MS].

 God has sent messages from His Word to the souls who are
living careless lives, and who are unashamed of their wrong
course of action. I heard the words spoken: "Why sayest
thou, O Jacob, and speakest, O Israel, My way is hid from
the Lord, and my judgment is passed over from my God? Hast
thou not known? Hast thou not heard, that the everlasting
God, the Lord, the Creator of the ends of the earth,
fainteth not, neither is weary? there is no searching of
His understanding" [Isa. 40:27, 28]. If the careless, self-
indulgent souls would seek the Lord and confess their sins,
they would see how their unconverted lives lead others
astray, and they would repent and be converted.
[18MR232.01] p. 61, Para. 1, [1909MS].

 Many parents conclude that because their children have
been baptized, that they are therefore quite safe. But
baptism is not necessarily an evidence that the converting
power of God is constantly at work in the daily life of the
individual. [18MR232.02] p. 61, Para. 2, [1909MS].

 I am bidden to lift up my voice like a trumpet, and to
speak plainly concerning the perils that surround our
children and youth. Satan is actively at work, laying
stumbling blocks in the way of their Christian advancement.
He has many schemes by which to deceive souls and to
destroy the spiritual discernment, that evil may be
interpreted as righteousness. One of his most successful
schemes is to place within their reach the foolish
storybook to read, when they need the convicting power of 



the Word of the living God to impress mind and heart how to
develop a Christlike character. [18MR232.03] p. 61, Para.
3, [1909MS].

 God is constantly appealing to the human heart, bidding it
recognize His love and mercy, and accept His righteousness
in the place of the principles of evil. Thus He has pleaded
with mankind in all ages. In Noah's day Christ spoke to men
through a human agency and preached to those who were in
bondage to sin. He came to Israel enshrouded in a pillar of
cloud by day and in a pillar of fire by night. He it was
who educated that vast multitude in their wilderness 
wandering. [18MR232.04] p. 61, Para. 4, [1909MS].

 Israel needed just the experience that God gave to them,
and there was no other power that could deal with them as
Christ did through all that long journey in the wilderness.
The education of Israel was not entrusted to any human
agency; they were taught by One who was infinite in wisdom.
They were daily learners of what God required His church on
earth to be. [18MR233.01] p. 61, Para. 5, [1909MS].

 There are many who do not weigh these things sufficiently.
The instruction given to Israel should be understood today
by every soul living. Man may claim great intelligence, but
he needs more than human intelligence in order to grasp the
revelations of the gospel, which the Lord declares has been
hidden for ages. The deceiving works of Satan beguile the
conscience in regard to individual weaknesses and sins, and
hundreds are caught in his snares. [18MR233.02] p. 61,
Para. 6, [1909MS].

 In Oakland there has been for years a strong influence
against the principles of health reform, which has
counterworked the messages the Lord has given concerning
the use of flesh meats and the use of drugs. [18MR233.03]
p. 61, Para. 7, [1909MS].

 When the Lord sent instruction regarding the principles of
health reform and the dangers attending the use of flesh
meats and the use of drugs, there were physicians standing
in our sanitariums who chose to hold to their own ideas, to
carry out their own plans for the table. They were opposed
to the reforms that were called for, and indulgence of
appetite was permitted in the rooms of the patients which
was contrary to the principles for the maintenance of which
our sanitariums were established. [18MR233.04] p. 62, 



Para. 1, [1909MS].

 The Lord gave light outlining a different order of things,
but His messages were disregarded, and opposing principles
were allowed for a time to rule. Sanitarium work which is 
carried on under the name Seventh-day Adventist should
stand clearly for the true principles of health reform,
otherwise a complicated condition of things will follow,
and the work will be made severely hard for the genuine
reformers. [18MR234.01] p. 62, Para. 2, [1909MS].

 The men chosen by our churches to stand as leaders and
burden-bearers, should be those who are sound in the faith,
and not men whose general influence has been to counterwork
the messages the Lord has given to the church to point out
the dangers of His people. In our churches in Oakland and
Berkeley there has been exercised an unbecoming
jurisdiction which the Lord does not approve. [18MR234.02]
p. 62, Para. 3, [1909MS].

 My brethren and sisters, the end is nearer than when we
first believed. I would say to the believers who have met
at Berkeley, You are a mixed company. I might mention the
names of some whom I have been shown stand in a wrong
relation to God and His work, but this would not be best at
this time. If things continue as they have been, I shall
have to do this. There are others who will understand when 
the converting power of truth shall take hold of them.
Those who have seen and heard so much to confirm their 
faith, and yet have not manifested genuine repentance, need
to experience a true conversion. If their repentance is not
thorough, they will work out the same plans in the future
that they have carried in the past. There is a decided work
to be done in the Berkeley church. If they will receive the
messages of God, and will humble their hearts and be
converted, then the union of the two companies will result
in lasting good. [18MR234.03] p. 62, Para. 4, [1909MS].

 Marvelous blessings may be expected by the faithful,
humble followers of Jesus Christ who follow on to know the 
Lord. "God so loved the world that He gave His only
begotten Son, that whosoever believeth in Him should not
perish, but have everlasting life." "The world by wisdom
knew not God, but it pleased God by the foolishness of
preaching to save them that believe. As it is written, Eye
hath not seen, nor ear heard, neither have entered into the
heart of man, the things which God hath prepared for them 



that love Him. But God hath revealed them unto us by His
Spirit: for the Spirit searcheth all things, yea, the deep
things of God" [1 Cor. 2:9, 10]. [18MR234.04] p. 62, Para.
5, [1909MS].

 The Lord has light and wisdom for His people, which they
should expect, receive, and cherish. Let there be decided
changes made. Let those who have been accusers, and who
have stood ready to take offense at any word or move that
seemed to them to be ill-advised, humble their hearts, and
pray that the spirit of division and dissension may be
taken away. The Lord has a work for all to do who will
submit to be worked by His Holy Spirit. [18MR235.01] p.
62, Para. 6, [1909MS].

 Study the ninth chapter of Ezekiel. These words will be
literally fulfilled; yet the time is passing, and the
people are asleep. They refuse to humble their souls and to
be converted. Not a great while longer will the Lord bear
with the people who have such great and important truths
revealed to them but who refuse to bring these truths into
their individual experience. The time is short. God is
calling. Will you hear? Will you receive His message? Will
you be converted before it is too late? Soon, very soon,
every case will be decided for eternity.--Letter 106, 1909.
[18MR235.02] p. 63, Para. 1, [1909MS].

 (Written February 26, 1909, at Sanitarium, California, to
"Dear Brother and Sister Haskell.")--I received and read
your letter, and would say to you, Let nothing depress you.
It will not pay to allow yourself to become cast down.
Satan is pleased when he can work his will in this respect.
You are to look to the One who has never failed you, who
will never leave you. You need not be discouraged,
notwithstanding there may be many things of a discouraging
nature to meet right among professed believers. Strange
things will be revealed, but we are warned in the Word of
God that thus it will be. [19MR62.01] p. 63, Para. 2,
[1909MS].

 The Lord has made some remarkable revelations regarding
the experiences that His people will pass through, and we
have reason to wonder that we have been so well protected
thus far from the plottings of the enemy, and that his
schemes against us have been to such a large degree
unsuccessful. Let us gather to our souls the sure
encouragements the Lord has given, and read often the 



precious promises of His Word. Christ is our Mediator and
our Redeemer. [19MR62.02] p. 63, Para. 3, [1909MS].

 Read in the thirty-fifth chapter of Isaiah the precious
promises for the future. The prophet says, "The wilderness
and the solitary place shall be glad for them; and the
desert shall rejoice, and blossom as the rose. It shall
blossom abundantly, and rejoice even with joy and singing;
the glory of Lebanon shall be given unto it, the excellency
of Carmel and Sharon, they shall see the glory of the Lord,
and the excellency of our God. Strengthen ye the weak
hands, and confirm the feeble knees" [verses 1-3].
[19MR62.03] p. 63, Para. 4, [1909MS].

 We are given a special message to bear in times of
depression and discouragement, "Say to them that are of a
fearful heart. Be strong, fear not: behold, your God will
come with vengeance, even God with a recompence; He will
come and save you. Then the eyes of the blind shall be
opened, and the ears of the deaf shall be unstopped. Then
shall the lame man leap as an hart, and the tongue of the
dumb sing: for in the wilderness shall waters break out,
and streams in the desert. And the parched ground shall
become a pool, and the thirsty land springs of water . . ."
[verses 4-7]. [19MR63.01] p. 63, Para. 5, [1909MS].

 Please read the whole of this chapter with the fiftieth.
When you are disappointed because of the spiritual lack you
see in the churches and in individuals, read these
promising words of inspiration. They are given for the
encouragement of our churches, and are to be claimed in
times of emergency. When you meet with those who are not
willing to be helped and strengthened, do not allow
yourself to become discouraged. When you find halting and
disaffection among the believers, let your faith be strong
in God, whom in the past you have proved to be true.
[19MR63.02] p. 64, Para. 1, [1909MS].

 I have been shown that evil angels in the form of
believers will work in our ranks to bring in a strong
spirit of unbelief. Let not even this discourage you; but
bring a true heart to the help of the Lord against the
powers of satanic agencies. [19MR63.03] p. 64, Para. 2,
[1909MS].

 These powers of evil will assemble in our meetings, not to
receive a blessing, but to counterwork the influences of 



the Spirit of God. Take up no remark that they may make;
but repeat the rich promises of God, which are yea and amen
in Christ Jesus. We are never to catch up the words that
human lips may speak to confirm the evil angels in their
work, but we should repeat the words of Christ. Christ was
the Instructor in the assemblies of these angels before
they fell from their high estate, and He came to our world
to save the souls who through Satan's temptations had come
under the jurisdiction of the powers of evil. [19MR63.04]
p. 64, Para. 3, [1909MS].

 It is time now that every soul who has a knowledge of
present truth come into line and renew his consecration to
God. We are to come up to a much higher standard. When
there come into our meetings strange spirits, let us not,
whatever may be their testimony, repeat their words, but
let us repeat the encouraging words that the Lord has given
to us. Let us make His word our strong testimony. We are to
learn to lean upon His sure promise, and be ready to
communicate our encouragement to others. Let us take hold
of the mighty assurances that God has given us in Christ
and in His Word, and endeavor daily to carry on the work
that the Redeemer undertook in behalf of humanity. In the
life and death of Christ we can see what sacrifice heaven 
was willing to make that we might not perish but have
everlasting life. [19MR64.01] p. 64, Para. 4, [1909MS].

 Brother and Sister Haskell, we have a wonderful work to
do, and we will not find strength for this work in
cherishing feelings of dejection. We are to cling to the
only power that can make us overcomers in this life and
give us the right to claim the overcomer's reward.
[19MR64.02] p. 64, Para. 5, [1909MS].

 For a few days I have been suffering greatly with pain in
my left eye, and at first I thought it impossible to write
this letter to you. I have been afflicted also with
influenza; but in spite of this I have kept at work. My pen
has been in my hand much of my waking hours. Last night
before retiring I took a warm footbath, and spent a
comfortable night; but my mind was burdened for hours.
[19MR64.03] p. 64, Para. 6, [1909MS].

 In my sleep I seemed to be speaking before large
congregations in Oakland and other places. I was reading to
them the words found in the fortieth and forty-first
chapters of Isaiah, and dwelling upon their significance. 



The Spirit of the Lord seemed to come upon me in large
measure. I knew that holy angels were in the meeting.
Although some in the congregation seemed to be indifferent
to the words spoken, there were others who were making an
effort to be free in Christ. The faces of these were 
lighted up. The Lord was in our midst. [19MR65.01] p. 64,
Para. 7, [1909MS].

 A great work will be accomplished by the people of God if
they will work in unity and unselfishness and with humility
of heart. All self-exaltation must be seen and put away.
Truth and righteousness alone will stand the test for this
time. We need to have the Spirit of God daily with us, that
we may be kept from all evil thoughts and unwise actions,
from lifting the soul unto vanity. We should fear lest our
eyes become blinded to our individual spiritual needs in
these perilous times. Many professed believers have been
allowing themselves to become absorbed in the upbuilding of
selfish interests. We are now to awake out of sleep [Rom.
13-11]. [19MR65.02] p. 65, Para. 1, [1909MS].

 I am pleading earnestly with God in my own behalf that He
will give me physical strength to bear my testimony. I am
praying that my eyesight may be preserved that I may
continue to use my pen in giving the warning message to our
people. I would plead with our churches to watch unto
prayer, lest they fall under the deceptive arts of Satan.
Watch, watch lest the enemy obtain a hold upon your souls.
Satan is playing the game of life for every soul, and those
who are unguarded will be caught in his snares. These may
be men in official positions; they may be ministers of the
gospel. They may be physicians in our sanitariums who have
not a true sense of their responsibilities and who are
letting precious opportunities slip by unimproved, by which
they might speak a word in season to souls who need it.
[19MR65.03] p. 65, Para. 2, [1909MS].

 I speak to the men in responsible positions, warning you
of the dangers of negligence. Bear in mind that Satan is
playing the game of life for your souls. Holy and perfect
trust in the Lord is your only safeguard. Satan is working
through agencies that you little suspect. [19MR66.01] p.
65, Para. 3, [1909MS].

 Ministers of the gospel, Satan is watching for your souls.
Some will fall suddenly who have long been tested and
tried, but who are unprepared to close up their earthly 



account with joy. Let our ministering brethren keep their
souls guardedly. Those who claim to be children of God
should keep the heart with all diligence, guarding every
point of attack, lest Satan take us unawares. Temptations
will come to every soul. [Heb. 3:5-8, 12-14, quoted.]--
Letter 46, 1909. [19MR66.02] p. 65, Para. 4, [1909MS].

 (Written January 1, 1909, from Sanitarium, California, to
W. C. White.) I have words to speak to our brethren in the
Southern field. All through the South there is a decided
work to be done that is not being done. For many years
appeals for the South have come before our people, but men
in authority have blocked the way. They have piled up
difficulties, and have made determined efforts that means
should not come to the workers in the South. [20MR395.01]
p. 65, Para. 5, [1909MS].

 Means must be called for to sustain the workers in the 
Southern field. This is no more than is due to the workers 
in any field, that they may have opportunity to become
laborers together with God. The men who have been entrusted
with the flock of God need to make the Lord their 
dependence. They need to humble themselves before Him. They
should labor in unity with their brethren, bearing their
responsibilities in the fear of God. [20MR395.02] p. 66,
Para. 1, [1909MS].

 I have had many burdens to bear for the Southern field. I
have presented the needs of this field before our men of
responsibility, yet the South is neglected. The work that
should have been done is not done. More than ten years ago
I was shown that the Lord would open the way before them if
our men in responsibility would place themselves where the
Lord could use them. The workers are not to depend upon the
men at the head of the work to set their burdens for them. 
They are to look to the Lord for an understanding of their
responsibilities. He is to be their life and their eternal
dependence. [20MR395.03] p. 66, Para. 2, [1909MS].

 The Lord gave me a message for Brother Washburn,
instructing him to take up the work in Memphis. It was a
hard battle for Brother Washburn to fight his desire to
remain in Nashville. But he obeyed the word of the Lord,
and he has reported excellent success in his work in
Memphis. [20MR395.04] p. 66, Para. 3, [1909MS].

 I am instructed to say to our people throughout the cities 



of the South, Let everything be done under the direction of
the Lord. The work is nearing its close. We are nearer the
end than when we first believed. Satan is doing his best to
block the way to the progress of the message. He is putting
forth efforts to bring about the enactment of a Sunday law,
which [if enacted] will result in slavery in the Southern
field and will close the door to the observance of the true 
Sabbath, which God has given to men to keep holy. The law
which He came down from heaven to Mount Sinai to proclaim
is to be observed by all who would identify themselves with
the people of God. Please read and reread the fourth
chapter of Deuteronomy. The whole chapter should be given
careful study by those who would be numbered with God's
covenant-keeping people. [20MR395.05] p. 66, Para. 4,
[1909MS].

 I am very anxious that we shall begin the new year by
consecrating our whole being to God. Let every church
member offer himself [as] a humble offering to the Lord.
Parents, bring your children to the Lord. Be determined to
seek God with all the heart, and make a full surrender of
yourselves to Him. Pray, and believe the promises of God.
Seek for the grace of Christ that you may be taught His way
and His will. As fathers and mothers a sacred work is yours
to remove every stumbling block from the path of your
children. Then the Lord can work. My brethren and sisters,
labor for your own souls and for the souls of others, that
you may be accounted laborers together with God.
[20MR396.01] p. 66, Para. 5, [1909MS].

 When church members are fully decided to be Christian,
which means to be Christlike in all humility, in purity, in
honesty, the Lord will manifest Himself by His Holy Spirit.
Now is the time to do the work that needs to be done. It is 
self-esteem that leads men and women away from God and away
from the ones who need their help and tender sympathy.
[20MR396.02] p. 66, Para. 6, [1909MS].

 The story is told of Garibaldi that at one time he sent
out his servants to search for a lamb that was lost. They
searched until midnight without success, and then returned
to report their failure and to ask permission to give up
the search. Then Garibaldi himself took the lantern and 
went in search of the lamb until he found it. In the 
morning, when Captain Garibaldi, who was an early riser,
did not appear as usual, his servants went to his chamber
to inquire the reason. They found their master asleep in 



his bed, with the lamb in his bosom. [20MR396.03] p. 67,
Para. 1, [1909MS].

 A true shepherd will care for the sheep and lambs of his
flock. The love of Christ, filling his own heart, will flow
through him to them. He will watch and guard them
carefully. His tender love for his charge is well
represented in a picture I have seen representing the true
Shepherd. The Shepherd is leading the way, while the flock
follow closely behind Him. Carried in His arms, and
enfolded with His robe is a helpless lamb, while its mother
walks trusting by His side. The prophet Isaiah says of the
work of the true Shepherd, "He shall gather the lambs with
His arm, and carry them in His bosom" (Isa. 40:11).
[20MR396.04] p. 67, Para. 2, [1909MS].

 The lambs need more than daily food. They look to the
shepherd for protection. They need watchcare, and are to be
as tenderly guarded as the mother guards her child. If one
goes astray, it must be faithfully searched for until it is
restored to the fold. The figure is a beautiful one, and
well represents the faithful, loving service that the
under-shepherd of the flock of Christ is to give to those
under his protection and care.--Letter 6, 1909.
[20MR396.05] p. 67, Para. 3, [1909MS]. 

SIGNS OF THE TIMES

 January 13, 1909 "Herein Is Love".--Christ was not only an
expression of the Father's love, but a channel to convey
the love of God to men. Christ loved us, and gave Himself
for us. He gave His life that He might bring salvation to
perishing sinners. Man could not satisfy the claims of
justice; no human hand could apply the atoning blood and
cleanse the heart from sin. Christ alone, by clothing His
divinity with humanity, could reach mankind and bring it
near to God. [ST 01-13-09 para. 01] p. 67, Para. 4,
[1909MS].

 And "God so loved the world that He gave His only-begotten
Son, that whosoever believeth in Him should not perish, but
have everlasting life." In the compassionate life of Christ
we behold the character of the Father. "He that hath seen 
Me," Christ declares, "hath seen the Father." [ST 01-13-09
para. 02] p. 67, Para. 5, [1909MS].

 God does not love us because Christ died for us, but it 



was because He loved us that He gave Christ as a ransom for
our sins. Satan has represented God as selfish and
oppressive, as claiming all, and giving nothing, as
requiring the service of His creatures for His own glory,
and making no sacrifice for their good. But the gift of
Christ reveals the Father's heart. It testifies that the 
thoughts of God toward us are "thoughts of peace, and not
of evil." It declares that while God's hatred of sin is 
strong as death, His love for the sinner is stronger than
death. Having undertaken our redemption, He will spare
nothing, however dear, which is necessary to the completion
of His work. [ST 01-13-09 para. 03] p. 67, Para. 6,
[1909MS].

 No truth essential to our salvation is withheld, no
miracle of mercy is neglected, no divine agency is left
unemployed. Favor is heaped upon favor, gift upon gift. The
whole treasury of heaven is open to those He seeks to save.
Having collected the riches of the universe, and laid open
the resources of infinite power, He gives them all into the
hands of Christ, and says, All these are for man. Use these
gifts to convince him that there is no love greater than
Mine in earth or heaven. His greatest happiness will be
found in loving Me. [ST 01-13-09 para. 04] p. 68, Para. 1,
[1909MS].

 When Christ came to the time of His great trial, His
thoughts were not for Himself, but for the disciples whom
He was to leave in the world to meet its trials and 
conflicts. "Little children," He said to them, "yet a
little while I am with you. Ye shall seek Me: and as I said
unto the Jews, Whither I go ye can not come: so now I say
to you. A new commandment I give unto you, That ye love one
another; as I have loved you, that ye also love one
another. By this shall all men know that ye are My
disciples, if ye have love one for another." [ST 01-13-09
para. 05] p. 68, Para. 2, [1909MS].

 The Demonstration of His Love. "As I have loved you," the
Saviour said. The fulness of that love was yet to be more
fully demonstrated in His sufferings and cruel death at the
hands of men who hated Him because His piety and grace
revealed their own great lack. To the disciples this
commandment was new; for they had not loved one another as
Christ had loved them. He saw that new ideas and impulses
must control them; that new principles must be practised by
them; through His life and death they were to receive a new 



conception of love. The command to love one another had a
new meaning in the light of His self-sacrifice. The whole
work of grace is one continual service of love, of self-
denying, self-sacrificing effort. During every hour of
Christ's sojourn upon the earth, the love of God was
flowing from Him in irrepressible streams. All who are
imbued with His Spirit will love as He loved. The very
principle that actuated Christ will actuate them in all
their dealings one with another. [ST 01-13-09 para. 06] p.
68, Para. 3, [1909MS].

 This love is the evidence of their discipleship. "By this
shall all men know that ye are My disciples," said Jesus,
"if ye have love one to another." When men are bound
together, not by force or self-interest, but by love, they
show the working of an influence that is above every human
influence. Where this oneness exists, it is evidence that
the image of God is being restored in humanity, that a new
principle of life has been implanted. It shows that there
is power in the divine nature to withstand the supernatural
agencies of evil, and that the grace of God subdues the
selfishness inherent in the human heart. [ST 01-13-09 para.
07] p. 68, Para. 4, [1909MS].

 Love Begets Love. God and Christ alone know what the souls 
of men have cost. For our sakes the Son of God became poor,
that we through His poverty might be made rich with eternal
riches. His love has bought for us immeasurable grace. "His
divine power hath given unto us all things that pertain
unto life and godliness," that we "with open face,
beholding as in a glass the glory of the Lord," may be
"changed into the same image, from glory to glory." [ST 01-
13-09 para. 08] p. 68, Para. 5, [1909MS].

 It is not possible for the heart in which Christ abides to
be destitute of love. If we love God because He first loved 
us, we shall love all for whom Christ died. We can not come
in touch with divinity without coming in touch with
humanity; for in Him who sits upon the throne of the
universe, divinity and humanity are combined. Connected
with Christ, we are connected with our fellow men by the
golden links of the chain of love. Then the pity and
compassion of Christ will be manifest in our life. We shall
not wait to have the needy and unfortunate brought to us.
We shall not need to be entreated to feel for the woes of 
others. It will be as natural for us to minister to the 
needy and suffering as it was for Christ to go about doing 



good. [ST 01-13-09 para. 09] p. 69, Para. 1, [1909MS].

 Tho now He has ascended to the presence of God, and shares
the throne of the universe, Jesus has lost none of His
compassionate nature. Today the same tender, sympathizing
heart is open to all the woes of humanity. Today the hand
that was pierced is reached forth to bless more abundantly
His people that are in the world. "And they shall never
perish; neither shall any man pluck them out of My hand."
The soul that has given himself to Christ is more precious
in His sight than the whole world. The Saviour would have
passed through the agony of Calvary, that one might be
saved in His kingdom. He will never abandon one for whom He
has died. Unless His followers choose to leave Him, He will
hold them fast. [ST 01-13-09 para. 10] p. 69, Para. 2,
[1909MS].

 Because we are the gift of His Father, and the reward of
His work, Jesus loves us. He loves us as His children.
Reader, He loves you. Heaven itself can bestow nothing
greater, nothing better. Therefore trust. By Mrs. E. G.
White. [ST 01-13-09 para. 11] p. 69, Para. 3, [1909MS].

 January 20, 1909 Truth's Power to Sanctify.--There is only
one power that can guide the heart and mind in paths of
truth and righteousness. We must know the love of Christ in
our individual experience. This love in the soul will
purify the entire being and renew it in the likeness of
God. More and more familiar are we to become with Christ's 
divine human life; we are to make it ours by personal
experience, until it can be said of us as it was said of
Him, "Thou hast loved righteousness, and hated iniquity."
[ST 01-20-09 para. 01] p. 69, Para. 4, [1909MS].

 The prayer of Christ for His disciples was, "Sanctify them
through Thy truth; Thy word is truth." Truth may occupy a
small compass, but it will ever be effectual for the
perfecting of the church of Christ. If studied and obeyed,
the word of God works in the heart, subduing every unholy
attribute. The Holy Spirit comes to convict of sin; and the
faith that springs up in the heart works by love to Christ,
conforming us in body, soul, and spirit, to His own image.
[ST 01-20-09 para. 02] p. 69, Para. 5, [1909MS].

 Meet All Our Needs. The truths of the word of God meet 
man's great practical necessity,--the conversion of the
soul through faith. These grand principles are not to be 



thought too pure and holy to be brought into the daily
life. They are truths which reach to heaven and compass
eternity, yet their vital influence is to be woven into
human experience. They are to permeate all the great things
and all the little things of life. Received into the heart,
the leaven of truth will regulate the desires, purify the
thoughts, and sweeten the disposition. It quickens the
faculties of the mind, and the energies of the soul. It
enlarges the capacity for feeling, for loving. [ST 01-20-09
para. 03] p. 69, Para. 6, [1909MS].

 When in our Christian experience the word of God becomes
our meat and our drink, the righteous character of Christ
will be revealed in us. Beholding Him in the study of His
word, we learn to love and practise His virtues and living
the word of God before a world fallen through sin, we are
changed into the same divine image. When we really receive
Christ as our Redeemer, our life becomes one with His life.
We are born again, not of flesh, but of the Spirit; and day
by day we learn to reveal more fully the sacred principles
that mark the sons and daughters of God. Partakers of the
life of Christ, we are partakers of His nature, and
reproduce in our lives the very characteristics that made
His life that of no other man. [ST 01-20-09 para. 04] p.
70, Para. 1, [1909MS].

 Lifting Up Christ. The Lord would have us very earnest in
making the truth of the Gospel our hope and crown of
rejoicing. A sincere belief in Christ's sacrifice in our
behalf will beget in the soul an intense desire to lift up
Christ before men and to magnify His great grace. It will
awaken a determination to represent Christ in the
individual experience and to create a desire in other souls
for the truth of the Gospel. [ST 01-20-09 para. 05] p. 70,
Para. 2, [1909MS].

 The figure used by the disciple John, in which the
believer is represented as eating the flesh and drinking
the blood of the Son of God, is an illustration of the
growth of Christian experience. "As the living Father hath
sent Me, and I live by the Father," the Saviour declared,
"so he that eateth Me, even he shall live by Me." As we
partake of Christ's experience of self-denial and self-
sacrifice, we are making Him a part of our life. But to
feast upon Christ we must trust Him fully; we must claim
the salvation He has provided. Unless we hunger and thirst
for His righteousness, we can never rejoice in Him as our 



Saviour, or receive the benefits of His perfect life. [ST
01-20-09 para. 06] p. 70, Para. 3, [1909MS].

 A Creative Power. The leaven of truth works a change in
the whole man, making the coarse refined, the rough gentle,
the selfish generous. By it the impure are cleansed, washed
in the blood of the Lamb. Through its lifegiving power it
brings all there is of mind and soul and strength into
harmony with the divine life. Man with his human nature
becomes a partaker of divinity. Christ is honored in
excellence and perfection of character. As these changes
are effected, angels break forth in rapturous song, and God
and Christ rejoice over souls fashioned after the divine
similitude. [ST 01-20-09 para. 07] p. 70, Para. 4,
[1909MS].

 The apostle Peter exhorts us, "As He which hath called you
is holy, so be ye holy in all manner of conversation,
because it is written, Be ye holy; for I am holy." And Paul
exhorts, "If ye then be risen with Christ, seek those
things which are above, where Christ sitteth on the right
hand of God. Set your affections on things above, not on
things on the earth. For ye are dead, and your life is hid
with Christ in God. When Christ, who is our life, shall
appear, then shall ye also appear with Him in glory." [ST
01-20-09 para. 08] p. 70, Para. 5, [1909MS].

 "Put on therefore, as the elect of God, holy and beloved,
bowels of mercies, kindness, humbleness of mind, meekness,
longsuffering; forbearing one another, and forgiving one
another, if any man have a quarrel against any: even as
Christ forgave you, so also do ye. And above all these
things put on charity, which is the bond of perfectness.
And let the peace of God rule in your hearts, to the which
also ye are called in one body; and be ye thankful. Let the
word of Christ dwell in you richly in all wisdom; teaching
and admonishing one another in psalms and hymns and
spiritual songs, singing with grace in your hearts to the
Lord. And whatsoever ye do in word or deed, do all in the
name of the Lord Jesus, giving thanks to God and the Father
by Him." By Mrs. E. G. White. [ST 01-20-09 para. 09] p.
71, Para. 1, [1909MS].

 January 27, 1909 The Importance of True Temperance.--
Temperance In All Things. "Know ye not that they which run
in a race run all, but one receiveth the prize? So run,
that ye may obtain. And every man that striveth for the 



mastery is Temperate In All Things. Now they do it to
obtain a corruptible crown; but we an incorruptible." [ST
01-27-09 para. 01] p. 71, Para. 2, [1909MS].

 The apostle Paul here mentions the foot-races, with which
the Corinthians were familiar. The contestants in these 
races were subjected to the most severe discipline in order
to fit them for the trial of their strength. Their diet was
simple. Luxurious food and wine were prohibited. Their food
was carefully selected. They studied to know what was best
adapted to render them healthful and active, and to impart
physical vigor and endurance, that they might put as heavy
a tax as possible upon their strength. Every indulgence
that would tend to weaken the physical powers was
forbidden. [ST 01-27-09 para. 02] p. 71, Para. 3,
[1909MS].

 By this figure, Paul seeks to impress upon the Christian
the necessity of doing his best to obtain a fitness for the
work to which he is called. "So run, that ye may obtain,"
he says. To win the prize for which these contestants
strove,--a chaplet of perishable flowers, bestowed amid the
applause of the multitude,--was considered the highest
honor. But what a vast difference between the contest for 
such a crown and the race of the Christian for a crown 
incorruptible! [ST 01-27-09 para. 03] p. 71, Para. 4,
[1909MS].

 The Saviour presents for our consideration something
higher than what we shall eat and drink and wherewithal we
shall be clothed. In our days, eating and drinking and
dressing are carried to such excess that they become
sinful. They are among the marked sins of the last days,
and constitute a sign of Christ's soon-coming. Time, money,
and strength, which belong to the Lord, but which He has
entrusted to us, are wasted in superfluities of dress, and
in luxuries for the perverted appetite, indulgences which
lessen vitality and bring suffering and decay. [ST 01-27-09
para. 04] p. 71, Para. 5, [1909MS].

 Our first duty, one which we owe to God, to ourselves, and
to our fellow men, is to obey the laws of God. These
include the laws of health. If we are sick, we impose a
wearing tax upon our friends, and unfit ourselves for doing
our duty, either to the family or to our neighbors. And
when premature death is the result, we bring sorrow and
suffering to others; we rob our families of the comfort and 



help which they should have received from us, and rob God
of the service He claims of us to advance His glory. [ST
01-27-09 para. 05] p. 71, Para. 6, [1909MS].

 In order to preserve health, we must practise temperance
in all things--temperance in labor, in study, in eating and
in drinking. Our heavenly Father would have us use with
discretion the good things He has provided for us. [ST 01-
27-09 para. 06] p. 72, Para. 1, [1909MS].

 Temperance and Spirituality. Those who by habits of
intemperance injure mind and body, place themselves in a
position where they are unable to discern spiritual things.
The mind is confused, and they yield readily to temptation,
because they have not a clear discernment of the difference
between right and wrong. Sinful indulgence defiles the
body, and unfits men for spiritual worship. He who
cherishes the principles of true temperance, has an
important aid in the work of becoming sanctified through
the truth, and fitted for immortality. But if he disregards
the laws of his physical being, how can he perfect holiness
in the fear of God? [ST 01-27-09 para. 07] p. 72, Para. 2,
[1909MS].

 The religion of the Bible is not detrimental to the health
of either body or mind. The influence of the Spirit of God
is the very best medicine for disease. Heaven is all
health; and the more deeply heavenly influences are
realized, the more sure will be the recovery of the
believing invalid. The true principles of Christianity open
before all a source of inestimable happiness. True religion
is a continual wellspring, from which the Christian can
drink at will, and never exhaust the fountain. [ST 01-27-09
para. 08] p. 72, Para. 3, [1909MS].

 The relation which exists between the body and the mind is
very intimate. When one is affected, the other sympathizes.
The condition of the mind affects the health of the 
physical system. If the mind is free and happy, from a
consciousness of right-doing and a sense of satisfaction is
causing happiness to others, it creates a cheerfulness that
will react upon the whole system, causing a freer
circulation of the blood, and a toning up of the entire
body. The blessing of God is a healing power, and those who
are abundant in benefiting others, will realize that
wondrous blessing in both heart and life. [ST 01-27-09
para. 09] p. 72, Para. 4, [1909MS]. 



 Our Reasonable Service. The apostle Paul exhorts the
church, "I beseech you, therefore, brethren, by the mercies
of God, that ye present your bodies a living sacrifice,
holy, acceptable unto God, which is your reasonable
service." [ST 01-27-09 para. 10] p. 72, Para. 5, [1909MS].

 Those who have been bought by the blood of His Son, God
does not excuse from working faithfully in His service.
Every true Christian is a coworker with Christ. Nothing can
be more offensive to God than to cripple or abuse the gifts
lent us to be devoted to His service. It is written,
"Whether therefore ye eat, or drink, or whatsoever ye do,
do all to the glory of God." [ST 01-27-09 para. 11] p. 72,
Para. 6, [1909MS].

 In every important work, there are times of crisis, when
there is great need that those connected with the work
should have clear minds. There must be men who realize, as
did the apostle Paul, the importance of practising
temperance in all things. There is work for us to do--
stern, earnest work for our Master. All our habits, tastes,
and inclinations must be educated in harmony with the laws
of life and health. By this means we may secure the very
best physical condition, and have mental clearness to
discern between the evil and the good. [ST 01-27-09 para.
12] p. 73, Para. 1, [1909MS].

 Intemperance of any kind benumbs the perceptive organs,
and so weakens the brain nerve-power that eternal things
are not appreciated, but are placed on a level with common
things. The higher powers of the mind, designed for noble
purposes, are brought into slavery to the baser passions.
If the physical habits are not right, the mental and moral
powers can not be strong; for great sympathy exists between
the physical and the moral. The apostle. Peter understood
this, and raised his voice of warning: "Dearly beloved, I
beseech you as strangers and pilgrims, abstain from fleshly
lusts, which war against the soul." [ST 01-27-09 para. 13]
p. 73, Para. 2, [1909MS].

 Thus the word of God plainly warns us that unless we
abstain from fleshly lusts, the physical nature will be
brought into conflict with the spiritual. Lustful
indulgence wars against health and peace. A warfare is
instituted between the higher and the lower attributes of
the man. The lower propensities, strong and active, oppress 



the soul. The highest interests of the being are imperiled
by the indulgence of unsanctified appetite. [ST 01-27-09
para. 14] p. 73, Para. 3, [1909MS].

 As we receive light, we are to make advance moves. No one
can depend upon a past experience. Let all seek to walk in
the light, cleansing themselves from every habit that would
tend to defile the physical system. We are to govern our
appetites and passions by the revealed will of God. [ST 01-
27-09 para. 15] p. 73, Para. 4, [1909MS].

 "It is high time to awake out of sleep: for now is our
salvation nearer than when we believed. The night is far
spent, the day is at hand: let us therefore cast off the
works of darkness, and let us put on the armor of light.
Let us walk honestly, as in the day; not in rioting and
drunkenness, not in chambering and wantonness, not in
strife and envying. But put ye on the Lord Jesus Christ,
and make not provision for the flesh, to fulfil the lusts
thereof." By Mrs. E. G. White. [ST 01-27-09 para. 16] p.
73, Para. 5, [1909MS].

 February 10, 1909 "Rejoice in the Lord Alway".--Life is
disciplinary. While in the world, the Christian will meet
with adverse influences. There will be provocations to test
the temper; and it is by meeting these in a right spirit
that the Christian graces are developed. The standard is
high to which we must attain if we would be children of
God, pure, holy, and undefiled; but how could we reach this
standard if there were no difficulties to meet, no
obstacles to surmount, nothing to develop patience and
endurance? Trials are not the smallest blessings that come
to us. They are designed to nerve us to determination to
succeed. Instead of allowing them to hinder, oppress, and
destroy us, we are to use them as God's means of enabling
us to gain the victory over self. [ST 02-10-09 para. 01]
p. 73, Para. 6, [1909MS].

 Those who walk in wisdom's ways, even in tribulation, are
exceedingly joyful; for He whom their soul loveth walks
invisible beside them. At each upward step they discern
more distinctly the touch of His hand; brighter gleamings
of glory from the Unseen fall upon their path; and their
songs of praise, reaching ever a note higher, ascend to
join the songs of the angels before the throne. "The path
of the righteous is as the light of dawn, that shineth more
and more unto the perfect day." [ST 02-10-09 para. 02] p. 



74, Para. 1, [1909MS].

 Talk Faith. It is the duty of the children of God to talk
faith, and not doubt. They are to be hopeful and cheerful
in Him. Christ accomplishes our salvation by inspiring
faith in our hearts and a belief in the truth. The truth 
makes free; and those whom the Son makes free are free
indeed. God's children should honor Him by revealing a
constantly increasing confidence in the assurance that He
will accept every soul who serves Him in sincerity. [ST 02-
10-09 para. 03] p. 74, Para. 2, [1909MS].

 The Lord would have us take comfort in His promises, and
praise Him much more than we do. He would have us cultivate
the heart's best affection. Let the voice of thanksgiving
and praise be heard in an acknowledgment of the grace of
Christ vouchsafed to us. Render to the Lord the fruit of 
the lips. We are not as faithful as we should be in
acknowledging the goodness and blessings of God. "Whosoever
offereth praise glorifieth God." [ST 02-10-09 para. 04] p.
74, Para. 3, [1909MS].

 When we are in perplexity and trouble we would do well to
consider how much our salvation cost the God of heaven. 
"God so loved the world that He gave His only-begotten Son,
that whosoever believeth in Him should not perish, but have
everlasting life." We would do well to make an earnest
study of the life of Christ. The only-begotten Son of God
consented to leave the heavenly courts, and come to live
with an ungrateful people who refused His gracious mercies.
He consented to live a life of poverty and to endure
suffering and temptation. Let us consider what Christ has
endured to make our salvation possible. This will hush
every murmur and complaint. If we teach our hearts to
respond to God's love, our voices will ascend in
thanksgiving when we are called to suffer in any way for
Him who gave His life for us. [ST 02-10-09 para. 05] p.
74, Para. 4, [1909MS].

 Christ was a man of sorrows, yet He had peculiar joys--
joys that did not spring from earth, but were born of His
connection with divinity. He is the Saviour of those who
are perishing for lack of His life. He desires to make them
partakers of the divine nature, and thus escape the
corruption that is in the world through lust. Amid
perplexities and distresses the believing soul may have the
assurance of sonship with God. Looking to Jesus, he learns 



how to conduct himself under every circumstance. He has the
experience of Christ to guide him, and the consolation of
Christ to sustain him. [ST 02-10-09 para. 06] p. 74, Para.
5, [1909MS].

 A Joyful Life. The Lord does not desire His people to be
sad and disconsolate. He does not want His obedient 
followers to cover the altar with their tears, but to walk
happily and cheerfully along. "In the world ye shall have
tribulation," He says, "but in Me ye shall have peace."
"Peace I leave with you; My peace I give unto you; not as
the world giveth, give I unto you." "These things have I
spoken unto you that My joy might remain in you, and that
your joy might be full." [ST 02-10-09 para. 07] p. 74,
Para. 6, [1909MS].

 A Heavenly Reward. While the people are looking for
earthly good, Jesus points them to a heavenly reward. But
He does not place it all in the future life; it begins
here. The Lord appeared of old to Abraham, and said, "I am
thy shield, and thy exceeding great reward." This is the
reward of all who follow Christ. Jehovah Emmanuel--He "in 
whom are hid all the treasures of wisdom and knowledge," in
whom dwells "all the fulness of the Godhead bodily"--to be
brought into sympathy with Him, to know Him, to possess
Him, as the heart opens more and more to receive His
attributes; to know His love and power, to possess the
unsearchable riches of Christ, to comprehend more and more
"what is the breadth, and length, and depth, and height;
and to know the love of Christ, which passeth knowledge,
that ye might be filled with all the fulness of God,"--
"this is the heritage of the servants of the Lord, and
their righteousness is of Me, saith the Lord." [ST 02-10-09
para. 08] p. 75, Para. 1, [1909MS].

 It was this joy that filled the hearts of Paul and Silas
when they prayed and sang praises to God at midnight in the
Philippian dungeon. Christ was beside them there, and the
light of His presence irradiated the gloom with the glory
of the courts above. From Rome, Paul wrote, unmindful of
his fetters, as he saw the spread of the Gospel, "I therein
do rejoice, yea, and will rejoice." And the very words of
Christ upon the mount are reechoed in Paul's message to the
Philippian church, in the midst of their persecutions,
"Rejoice in the Lord alway; and again I say, Rejoice." [ST
02-10-09 para. 09] p. 75, Para. 2, [1909MS]. 



 Tell of His Wisdom, Love, and Power. We are not only to
contemplate the glory of Christ, but also to speak of His
excellencies. Isaiah not only beheld the glory of Christ,
but he also spoke of Him. While David mused, the fire
burned; then spoke he with his tongue. While he mused upon
the wondrous love of God, he could not but speak of that
which he saw and felt. Who can by faith behold the
wonderful plan of redemption, the glory of the only-
begotten Son of God, and not speak of it? Who can
contemplate the unfathomable love that was manifested upon
the cross of Calvary in the death of Christ, that we might
not perish, but have everlasting life--who can behold this,
and have no words with which to extol the Saviour's glory?
[ST 02-10-09 para. 10] p. 75, Para. 3, [1909MS].

 Christ accepts, O so gladly, every human agency that is
surrendered to Him. He brings the human into union with the
divine, that He may communicate to the world the mysteries
of incarnate love. Talk it, pray it, sing it; proclaim
abroad the message of His glory, and keep pressing onward
to the regions beyond. [ST 02-10-09 para. 11] p. 75, Para.
4, [1909MS].

 Trials patiently borne, blessings gratefully received,
temptations manfully resisted, meekness, kindness, mercy,
and love habitually revealed, are the lights that shine
forth in the character in contrast with the darkness of the 
selfish heart, into which the light of life has never
shone. By Mrs. E. G. White. [ST 02-10-09 para. 12] p. 75,
Para. 5, [1909MS].

 February 17, 1909 The Enmity.--When Satan swerved from his
allegiance, and, with the angels who sympathized with him,
was cast out of heaven, he became the avowed enemy of God.
He planted his standard on the earth, and established a
rival empire, in which all the powers of evil combined to
oppose the influence of God. Actuated by intense hatred for
the God he had dishonored, he left no means untried to
attract men to himself and conform them to his nature. [ST
02-17-09 para. 01] p. 76, Para. 1, [1909MS].

 The longsuffering of God had been waiting the development
of Satan's revolt. The Creator would test man to see if he 
would accept the lie of Satan in place of the truth of God.
The restriction placed upon man was one which, if
respected, would not deprive him of a single blessing. All
the angels of heaven were prepared to come to the aid of 



Adam and Eve in this contest with the enemy, if they would
call upon God for help. An intense interest prevailed in
the heavenly courts in this trial of man's obedience, and
sadness reigned when Eve, yielding to the persuasion of the
serpent, partook of the forbidden fruit. The golden chain
which had hitherto bound the human family to the divine,
was broken, to be united again only through the power of
One stronger than the destroyer. [ST 02-17-09 para. 02] p.
76, Para. 2, [1909MS].

 By the awful event of man's fall, it was Satan's purpose
to make of the beautiful world God had created, a home of
sin and woe. He designed to set the human race in rebellion
and hostility against their Maker. But he was not left free
to drag them down without divine interposition. The holy
pair had fallen, and henceforth the earth must be marred by
the curse of sin; but through the gift of the only-begotten
Son of God, earth was to be restored to its Edenic purity
and beauty, and man renewed in the image of God. [ST 02-17-
09 para. 03] p. 76, Para. 3, [1909MS].

 "I will put enmity between thee and the woman, and between
thy seed and her seed; it shall bruise thy head, and thou
shalt bruise his heel." The divine sentence pronounced
against Satan after the fall of man, was also a prophecy,
embracing all the ages to the close of time, and
foreshadowing the great conflict to engage all the races of
men who should live on the earth. [ST 02-17-09 para. 04]
p. 76, Para. 4, [1909MS].

 Satan tempted man to sin, as he had caused angels to
rebel, that he might thus secure cooperation in his warfare
against heaven. There was no dissension between himself and
the fallen angels as regards their hatred of Christ; while
on all other points there was discord, they were firmly
united in opposing the authority of the Ruler of the
universe. But when Satan heard the declaration that enmity
should exist between himself and the woman, and between his
seed and her seed, he knew that his efforts to deprave
human nature would be interrupted; that by some means man
was to be enabled to resist his power. [ST 02-17-09 para.
05] p. 76, Para. 5, [1909MS].

 Satan's enmity against the human race is kindled, because,
through Christ, they are the objects of God's love and
mercy. He desires to thwart the divine plan for man's
redemption, to cast dishonor upon God, by defacing and 



defiling His handiwork; he would cause grief in heaven, and
fill the earth with woe and desolation. And he points to
all this evil as the result of God's work in creating man.
[ST 02-17-09 para. 06] p. 76, Para. 6, [1909MS].

 It is the grace that Christ implants in the soul which
creates in man enmity against Satan. Without this
converting grace and renewing power, man would continue the
captive of Satan, a servant ever ready to do his bidding.
But the new principle in the soul creates conflict where
hitherto had been peace. The power which Christ imparts
enables man to resist the tyrant and usurper. Whoever is
seen to abhor sin instead of loving it, whoever resists and
conquers those passions that have held sway within,
displays the operation of a principle wholly from above.
[ST 02-17-09 para. 07] p. 77, Para. 1, [1909MS].

 Satan triumphs in his knowledge and skill and his power to
deceive. He does not come to every soul alike. He modulates
his arts to those whom he desires to deceive. Often he 
comes to men clothed in the garments of righteousness.
Under some seemingly good and merciful deed he conceals for
a time his real character, and thus often gains the
allegiance of those who had they been living in watchful
and prayerful communion with heaven, would not have been
overcome. The warning comes to all who would successfully
meet the power of the enemy, "Watch and pray, lest ye enter
into temptation." [ST 02-17-09 para. 08] p. 77, Para. 2,
[1909MS].

 After the fall God saw that man had no power within
himself to keep from sin, and provision was made whereby he
could have help. "God so loved the world, that He gave His
only-begotten Son, that whosoever believeth in Him should
not perish, but have everlasting life." One wonderful in
counsel was our Helper. The Son of God left the heavenly
courts and gave His life as the propitiation for sin. He
came to declare that altho the agencies of evil had created
rebellion in heaven, and sin had entered the universe of
God, yet Christ and the Father would redeem the fallen
race. Laying aside His kingly crown and royal robe, He gave
Himself to the human family, to pass through test and trial
and thus demonstrate to every son and daughter of Adam that
it is possible through faith in Him to resist the devices
of Satan. Tempted in all points as man is tempted, Christ
overcame through the power of divinity. He seeks to teach
men and women that they may overcome through the same 



power. [ST 02-17-09 para. 09] p. 77, Para. 3, [1909MS].

 Mighty issues for the world were at stake in the conflict
between the Prince of Light and the leader of the kingdom
of darkness. After tempting man to sin, Satan claimed the
earth as his, and styled himself the prince of this world.
Having conformed to his own nature the father and mother of
our race, he thought to establish here his empire. He
declared that men had chosen him as their sovereign.
Through his control of men, he held dominion over the
world. Christ had come to disprove Satan's claim. As the
Son of Man, Christ would stand loyal to God. Thus it would
be shown that Satan had not gained complete control of the
human race, and that his claim to the world was false. All
who desired deliverance from his power would be set free.
[ST 02-17-09 para. 10] p. 77, Para. 4, [1909MS].

 Ever since the time that man aspired to be as God, and
fell through Satan's deceiving power, there has been a
controversy between man and his Maker--a determination on
the part of man to gain an independence wholly opposed to
the life and lessons of Christ. Christians are to lay this
struggle for independence on God's altar. Until we do this,
God can not imbue us with His Spirit. All self-sufficiency
is to be given up. The will is to be wholly yielded to
God's will. He who is truly seeking for help from on high
will welcome the assistance and counsel that God sends,
whatever means He may employ to give His directions. [ST
02-17-09 para. 11] p. 77, Para. 5, [1909MS].

 In giving His only-begotten Son to live in our world and
to be subject to temptation, the Father has made ample
provision that we should not be taken captive by the enemy.
Meeting the foe, Christ overcame in behalf of humanity. By
a study of His experience we are to learn to discern the
temptations of Satan, and in the strength of God's grace,
to overcome. Through the imparted merits of Christ, he who
was once a sinful human being may be refined and purified,
and stand before his fellow men as a laborer together with
God. To the earnest seeker after God the divine nature will 
surely be imparted. The compassion of Christ will certainly
be vouchsafed. By Mrs. E. G. White. [ST 02-17-09 para. 12]
p. 78, Para. 1, [1909MS].

 February 24, 1909 Business Principles of the Christian.--
In his business life the Christian is to stand as a 
representative of the principles of heaven. He is bound by 



sacred obligations to bear witness to truth in its virtue
and holiness. Gentleness and kindness and strict 
truthfulness should mark his words and actions. If he is 
consecrated to God, set apart to sacred service, he will
always honor his religious faith. No thread of selfishness
will be woven into the character. He will educate himself 
to reveal the Spirit of God in all his life work. [ST 02-
24-09 para. 01] p. 78, Para. 2, [1909MS].

 The Holy Spirit will never lead the steps of God's
children astray. Through the power that the Spirit of God
imparts, we may weed out from our lives every questionable
thing. If we will come out of the darkness with which a
lack of faith enshrouds the soul, and place ourselves where
the clear shining of the light of God's word can fall fully
upon us, we shall be led step by step in the path that
leads to holiness. "We all with open face, beholding as in
a glass the glory of the Lord, are changed into the same
image from glory to glory, even as by the Spirit of the
Lord." [ST 02-24-09 para. 02] p. 78, Para. 3, [1909MS].

 The love and honor and perfection revealed in the Gospel
are a revelation to man of the character of God. The 
justice and goodness and benevolence that were seen in the
character of Christ are to be repeated in the lives of
those who accept the privileges of the Gospel. By a study
of the word, we are to see Him as He is, and, charmed with
the view of His divine perfection, we are to grow into the
same image. We need to understand that the Gospel fully
reveals the glory of the Lord. It is the mirror that
reveals the character of God to the converted soul. The 
likeness of God is revealed in the perfect character of His
Son, that we may understand what it means to be made in the
likeness of the image of God, and what we may become if by
constantly beholding we allow ourselves to be changed from
"glory to glory." [ST 02-24-09 para. 03] p. 78, Para. 4,
[1909MS].

 It is our privilege, by an earnest study of the word, to
learn wherein we are not manifesting the principles of that
word in our lives. And as the mirror reveals to us our 
defects, we are to seek by earnest prayer and faith to put
them away. As we strive to meet the perfection that God
requires, insensibly to us the human will become molded to
the divine. Christ's nature will be revealed in human 
nature; the words will become gentle and courteous, the
ways kind and helpful. Tho we may be largely unconscious of 



the change, yet the transformation is being surely wrought.
Beholding day by day the glory of the Lord, we are molded
into conformity to His Spirit and will. [ST 02-24-09 para.
04] p. 78, Para. 5, [1909MS].

 Manifesting Right Principles. God is very particular that
all who profess to serve Him shall manifest the superiority
of right principles. By the true follower of Christ every
business transaction will be regarded as a part of his
religion, just as prayer is a part of his religion. The
study of the Scriptures will be considered a part of his
religion; for by this he learns his orders. In the light of
the Scriptures he regards himself as God's servant,
employed to do His will. Sometimes he finds those orders
different to that which he would choose were the decision 
left to him; but he does not find fault with his work
because of this. And as he seeks to carry out the will of
the Master, angels of God are with him, to be his defense
against the wiles of Satan. [ST 02-24-09 para. 05] p. 79,
Para. 1, [1909MS].

 Satan is offering to every soul the kingdoms of this world
in return for the carrying out of his will. This was the
great inducement he presented to Christ in the wilderness
of temptation. And so he says to many of Christ's
followers, If you will follow my business methods, I will
reward you with wealth. Every Christian is at some time
brought to the test which will reveal his weak points of
character. If the temptation is resisted, precious
victories are gained. He must choose whether he will serve
Christ or become a follower of the deceiver, and a
worshiper of him. [ST 02-24-09 para. 06] p. 79, Para. 2,
[1909MS].

 A Worse Than Earthly Loss. Satan is the archdeceiver. The 
results to us of accepting his temptations are worse than
any earthly loss that can be realized, yes, worse than
death itself. Those who purchase success at the fearful
cost of submission to the will and plans of Satan, will
find that they have made a hard bargain. Everything in
Satan's trade is secured at a high price. The advantages he
presents are a mirage. The high hopes he holds out are
secured at the loss of things that are good and holy and
pure. Let Satan be always confounded by the word, "It is
written." "Blessed is every one that feareth the Lord, that
walketh in His ways. For thou shalt eat the labor of thine
hands: happy shalt thou be, and it shall be well with 



thee." [ST 02-24-09 para. 07] p. 79, Para. 3, [1909MS].

 He who stands prepared to do the works of righteousness
will not be deceived by the allurements of the enemy. His
actions will be guided by an exalted sense of right, and he
will be enabled to distinguish between right and wrong,
between truth, exalted truth, and error. Those who enter
the kingdom of heaven will be those who have reached the
highest standard of moral obligation, those who have not
sought to hide the truth or to deceive, those by whom God
has been exalted and His word defended, those in whom
principle has not been misapplied to vindicate the wiles of
Satan. [ST 02-24-09 para. 08] p. 79, Para. 4, [1909MS].

 The path cast up for the ransomed of the Lord is far above
all worldly schemes and practises. Those who walk in it are
to show by their works the purity of their principles. They
have a heaven to win, and by a well-ordered life and a
godly conversation they are to show the genuineness of
their profession. They are to work out their own salvation
with fear and trembling, fearing lest they shall not
perfect a Christian character, yet striving to follow on in
the footsteps of Christ, keeping His life and His teachings
ever before them. As they do this, God will work in them,
to will and to do of His good pleasure. By Mrs. E. G. 
White. [ST 02-24-09 para. 09] p. 79, Para. 5, [1909MS].

 March 3, 1909 Home Religion.--One great need of the world
to-day is home religion. Parents stand in the place of God
to their children during the tender years of childhood.
They are to mold and fashion their characters after the
divine pattern. In the highest sense of the term, Christian
parents are to be educators. The home can be made a place
where God's Spirit loves to dwell; and every Christian who
labors to this end is striving to place the religion of
Christ on the highest basis. [ST 03-03-09 para. 01] p. 80,
Para. 1, [1909MS].

 The parents who are channels of light in the home are
acknowledged by all heaven as faithful stewards of the
manifold grace of God. They are teachers, educating their
children in lines that make them considerate and 
compassionate. They know that as Christ's representatives
they are dealing with human minds to teach the beauty of
holiness, and to communicate the knowledge and wisdom of
God. Such parents take their children with them in the
heavenward way. [ST 03-03-09 para. 02] p. 80, Para. 2, 



[1909MS].

 Jesus loves little children. He gave His life for their
salvation. While He was ministering on earth, one mother
desired to bring her child to Him for His blessing. But the
Saviour was not near her, and it seemed too great an
undertaking to go to Him. But Jesus came nearer and still
nearer, until He was near enough for her to reach Him. Then
she started on her journey, and on the way another mother
joined her with her children, and afterwards still others,
until several mothers with their little ones were in the 
company that came to the disciples and made known their
request. [ST 03-03-09 para. 03] p. 80, Para. 3, [1909MS].

 Thinking to do Christ a favor, His disciples sent the
mothers away. But when Jesus saw them going away
disappointed, He rebuked His disciples, saying, "Suffer the
little children to come unto Me, and forbid them not; for
of such is the kingdom of heaven." [ST 03-03-09 para. 04]
p. 80, Para. 4, [1909MS].

 Christ saw those children leaving their homes. He saw the
little company coming along the dusty road, increasing in
number as they journeyed. And when the children came to
Him, He took them in His arms and blessed them. Some of the
weary little ones fell asleep in His arms, resting their
heads upon His bosom. [ST 03-03-09 para. 05] p. 80, Para.
5, [1909MS].

 The burdened mothers were comforted. They returned with
light hearts, strengthened and blessed, carrying with them
the Saviour's blessing, which ever afterward they cherished
in their humble homes. [ST 03-03-09 para. 06] p. 80, Para.
6, [1909MS].

 Let us pray for the blessing of Christ's abiding presence
in our homes. Let us take time to teach our children 
lessons of faith and trust in Him. We may think that by so
doing we are neglecting our business, but are we? We never
lose by taking time to seek God for His blessing. Those who
receive His blessing receive the vivifying power of His
Spirit, which revives their health and strengthens them for
their work. [ST 03-03-09 para. 07] p. 80, Para. 7,
[1909MS].

 Christ has committed to parents the sacred work of
teaching His commandments to their children. In order to be 



fitted for this work, they themselves must live in
obedience to all His precepts. They must watch their
actions, and guard carefully their words. Every wrong habit
must be overcome, and a complete surrender to God be made.
For wisdom for this work, let parents go to Christ. He will
willingly supply them with His divine sympathy, His free
grace. He who for thirty years was a faithful son, working
at the carpenter's bench in order to do His part in bearing
the burdens of the family firm, will give His followers
strength to do their part in sharing the burdens of the
home life. [ST 03-03-09 para. 08] p. 81, Para. 1,
[1909MS].

 Parents, you know the way; your children, young and
inexperienced, do not. They are helpless and ignorant. They
need wise, careful, loving guidance, that their feet may
not stray into forbidden paths. Remember that you are
molding their characters for eternity. Patiently train them
to habits of neatness, usefulness, and purity. By your
example show them the charm of becoming behavior. Do not
become weary in your labor of love. The angel of mercy
pauses not in his efforts till the last sinner has heard
the message of mercy. Patiently, untiringly, work for your
little ones. Think of how young they are, how much they
have to learn! Deal with them gently and lovingly. By the
cords of unselfish love bind them to yourself and to
Christ. [ST 03-03-09 para. 09] p. 81, Para. 2, [1909MS].

 Too often parents give to the world the time and attention
that belong to their children. If they would realize the
responsibilities resting upon them if they would do all in
their power for their children, God would work with them.
The Lord will not do the work that He has given parents to
do; but He will be their helper, cooperating with every
sincere, unselfish effort they make. [ST 03-03-09 para. 10]
p. 81, Para. 3, [1909MS].

 God is high and lifted up, but the voice of prayer will
reach His throne. The prayers of Christian mothers are
regarded by the Father of all. He will not turn away your
petitions, and leave you and yours to the buffetings of
Satan in the day of conflict. It is for you to work with
simplicity and faithfulness, and God will establish the
work of your hands. [ST 03-03-09 para. 11] p. 81, Para. 4,
[1909MS].

 May the Lord impress fathers and mothers with the 



sacredness of their responsibilities. As you unite with the
Lord in bringing up your children in His fear, you are
preparing for--I was about to say higher responsibilities,
but I can not. There is no higher responsibility than the
training of children. Study how to train your children so
that they will develop into well-balanced, symmetrical men
and women, useful to their fellow men, and prepared to
shine in the courts of the Lord. By Mrs. E. G. White. [ST
03-03-09 para. 12] p. 81, Para. 5, [1909MS].

 April 14, 1909 Christ the Medium of Prayer and Blessing.--
God so loved the world, that He gave His only-begotten Son,
that whosoever believeth in Him should not perish, but have
everlasting life." Jehovah did not deem the plan of
salvation complete while invested only with His love. He
has placed at His altar an Advocate clothed in our nature.
As our intercessor, Christ's office work is to introduce us
to God as His sons and daughters. He intercedes in behalf
of those who receive Him. With His own blood He has paid
their ransom. By virtue of His merits, He gives them power
to become members of the royal family, children of the
heavenly King. And the Father demonstrates His infinite
love for Christ by receiving and welcoming Christ's friends
as His friends. He is satisfied with the atonement made. He 
is glorified by the incarnation, death, and mediation of
His Son. [ST 04-14-09 para. 01] p. 81, Para. 6, [1909MS].

 In Christ's name our petitions ascend to the Father. He
intercedes in our behalf, and the Father lays open all the
treasures of His grace for our appropriation, for us to
enjoy and to impart to others. "Ask in My name," Christ
says; "I do not say that I will pray the Father for you;
for the Father Himself loveth you. Make use of My name.
This will give your prayers efficiency, and the Father will
give you the riches of His grace. Wherefore ask, and ye
shall receive, that your joy may be full." [ST 04-14-09
para. 02] p. 82, Para. 1, [1909MS].

 Christ is the connecting link between God and man. He has
promised His personal intercession. He places the whole
virtue of His righteousness on the side of the suppliant.
He pleads for man; and man, in need of divine help, pleads
for himself in the presence of God, using the influence of
the One who gave His life for the life of the world. As we
acknowledge before God our appreciation of Christ's merits,
fragrance is given to our intercessions. As we approach God
through the virtue of the Redeemer's merits, Christ places 



us close by His side, encircling us with His human arm,
while with His divine arm He grasps the throne of the
Infinite. He puts His merits, as sweet incense, in the
censer in our hands, in order to encourage our petitions.
He promises to hear and answer our supplications. [ST 04-
14-09 para. 03] p. 82, Para. 2, [1909MS].

 Yes, Christ has become the medium of prayer between man
and God. He has also become the medium of blessing between
God and man. He has united divinity with humanity. God's
appointments and grants in our behalf are without limit.
The throne of grace itself is occupied by One who permits
us to call Him Father. [ST 04-14-09 para. 04] p. 82, Para.
3, [1909MS].

 No sooner does the child of God approach the mercy seat
than he becomes the client of the great Advocate. At his
first utterance of penitence and appeal for pardon, Christ
espouses his case, and makes it His own, presenting the
supplication before the Father as His own request. [ST 04-
14-09 para. 05] p. 82, Para. 4, [1909MS].

 God desires His obedient children to claim His blessing,
and to come to Him with praise and thanksgiving. God is the
Fountain of life and power. He can make the wilderness a
fruitful field for the people that keep His commandments;
for this is the glory of His name. He has done for His
people that which should inspire every heart with
thanksgiving, and it grieves Him that so little praise is
offered. [ST 04-14-09 para. 06] p. 82, Para. 5, [1909MS].

 If we would think of God as often as we have evidence of 
His care for us, we should keep Him ever in our thoughts,
and should delight to talk of Him and to praise Him. We
talk of temporal things because we have an interest in
them. We talk of our friends because we love them; our joys
and our sorrows are bound up with them. Yet we have
infinitely greater reason to love God than to love our
earthly friends, and it should be the most natural thing in
the world to make Him first in all our thoughts, to talk of
His goodness and tell of His power. The rich gifts He has
bestowed upon us were not intended to absorb our thoughts
and love so much that we should have nothing to give to
God; they are to remind us constantly of Him, and to bind
us in bonds of love and gratitude to our heavenly
Benefactor. We dwell too near the lowlands of earth. Let us 
raise our eyes to the open door of the sanctuary above, 



where the light of the glory of God shines in the face of
Jesus Christ, who "is able also to save them to the
uttermost that come unto God by Him." [ST 04-14-09 para.
07] p. 82, Para. 6, [1909MS].

 We must gather about the cross. Christ and Him crucified
should be the theme of contemplation, of conversation, and
of our most joyful emotion. We should keep in our thoughts
every blessing we receive from God; and when we realize His
great love, we should be willing to trust everything to the
hand that was nailed to the cross from us. "For in Him 
dwelleth all the fullness of the Godhead bodily, and in Him
ye are made full." By Mrs. E. G. White. [ST 04-14-09 para.
08] p. 83, Para. 1, [1909MS].

 April 21, 1909 Life's Greatest Compensation.--In our life
here, earthly, sin restricted tho it is, the greatest joy
and the highest education are in service. And in the future
state, untrammeled by the limitations of sinful humanity,
it is in service that our greatest joy and our highest
education will be found,--witnessing, and ever as we
witness learning anew "the riches of the glory of this
mystery," "which is Christ in you, the hope of glory." [ST
04-21-09 para. 01] p. 83, Para. 2, [1909MS].

 Love, the basis of creation and redemption, is the basis
of true education. This is made plain in the law that God
has given as the guide of life. The first and great
commandment is, "Thou shalt love the Lord thy God with all
thy heart, and with all thy soul, and with all thy
strength, and with all thy mind." To love Him, the
infinite, the omniscient One, with the whole strength, and
mind, and heart, means the highest development of every
power. It means that in the whole being--the body, the
mind, as well as the soul--the image of God is to be
restored. [ST 04-21-09 para. 02] p. 83, Para. 3, [1909MS].

 Like the first is the second commandment, "Thou shalt love
thy neighbor as thyself." The law of love calls for the
devotion of body, mind, and soul to the service of God and
our fellow men. And this service, while making us a
blessing to others, brings the greatest blessing to
ourselves. Unselfishness underlies all true development.
Through unselfish service we receive the highest culture of
every faculty. More and more fully do we become partakers
of the divine nature. We are fitted for heaven; for we
receive heaven into our hearts. [ST 04-21-09 para. 03] p. 



83, Para. 4, [1909MS].

 Christ bound men to His heart by the ties of love and
devotion; and by the same ties He bound them to their
fellow men. With Him love was life and life was service. 
"Freely ye have received," He said, "freely give." [ST 04-
21-09 para. 04] p. 83, Para. 5, [1909MS].

 It was not only on the cross alone that Christ sacrificed
Himself for humanity. As "He went about doing good," every
day's experience was an outpouring of His life. In one way
only could such a life be sustained. Jesus lived in
dependence upon God and communion with Him. To the secret
place of the Most High, under the shadow of the Almighty,
men now and then repair; they abide for a season, and the
result is manifest in noble deeds; then their faith fails,
the communion is interrupted, and the lifework marred. But
the life of Jesus was a life of constant trust, sustained
by continual communion; and His service for heaven and
earth was without failure or faltering. [ST 04-21-09 para.
05] p. 84, Para. 1, [1909MS].

 As a man He supplicated the throne of God, till His
humanity was charged with a heavenly current that connected
humanity with divinity. Receiving life from God, He
imparted life to men. [ST 04-21-09 para. 06] p. 84, Para.
2, [1909MS].

 The palm tree, beaten by the scorching sun and the fierce
sandstorm, stands green and flourishing and fruitful in the
midst of the desert. Its roots are fed by living springs.
Its crown of verdure is seen afar off over the parched,
desolate plain; and the traveler, ready to die, urges his
failing steps to the cool shade and the lifegiving water.
[ST 04-21-09 para. 07] p. 84, Para. 3, [1909MS].

 The tree of the desert is a symbol of what God means the
life of His children in the world to be. They are to guide
weary souls, full of unrest, and ready to perish in the
desert of sin, to the living water. They are to point their
fellow men to Him who gives the invitation, "If any man
thirst, let him come unto Me, and drink." [ST 04-21-09
para. 08] p. 84, Para. 4, [1909MS].

 When the providences of God are seen in the light of
eternity, those who have wrought with unselfish spirit will
behold the fruit of their labors. The outworking of every 



right principle and noble deed will be seen. Something of
this we see here. But how little of the result of the 
world's noblest work is in this life manifest to the doer! 
How many toil unselfishly and unweariedly for those who
pass beyond their reach and knowledge! Parents and teachers
lie down in their sleep, their lifework seeming to have
been wrought in vain; they know not that their faithfulness
has unsealed springs of blessing that can never cease to
flow; only by faith they see the children that they have
trained become a benediction and an inspiration to their
fellow men and the influence repeat itself a thousandfold.
Many a worker sends out into the world messages of strength
and hope and courage, words that carry blessing to hearts
in every land; but of the results he, toiling in loneliness
and obscurity, knows little. So gifts are bestowed, burdens
are borne, labor is done. Men sow the seed from which,
above their graves, others reap blessed harvests. They
plant trees that others may eat the fruit. They are content
here to know that they have set in motion agencies for
good. In the hereafter the action and reaction of all these
will be seen. [ST 04-21-09 para. 09] p. 84, Para. 5,
[1909MS].

 Of every gift that God has bestowed, leading men to
unselfish effort, a record is kept in heaven. To trace this
in its widespreading lines, to look upon those who by our
efforts have been uplifted and ennobled, to behold in their
history the outworking of true principles,--this will be
one of the studies and rewards of the heavenly school. [ST
04-21-09 para. 10] p. 84, Para. 6, [1909MS].

 The histories of Bible characters are of vital interest. 
To none are they of deeper importance than to the youth.
Moses renounced a prospective kingdom, Paul the advantages
of wealth and honor among his people, for a life of burden
bearing in God's service. To many the life of these men
appears one of renunciation and sacrifice. Was it really
so? Moses counted the reproach of Christ greater riches
than the treasures in Egypt. He counted it so because it
was so. Paul declared: "What things were gain to me, these
have I counted loss for Christ. Yea, verily, and I count
all things to be loss for the excellency of the knowledge
of Christ Jesus my Lord for whom I suffered the loss of all
things, and do count them but refuse, that I may gain
Christ." He was satisfied with his choice. [ST 04-21-09
para. 11] p. 85, Para. 1, [1909MS]. 



 Moses was offered the palace of the Pharaohs and the
monarch's throne; but the sinful pleasures that make men
forget God were in those lordly courts, and he chose
instead the "durable riches and righteousness." Instead of
linking himself with the greatness of Egypt, he chose to
bind up his life with God's purpose. Instead of giving laws
to Egypt, he by divine direction enacted laws for the
world. He became God's instrument in giving to men those
principles that are the safeguard alike of the home and of
society, that are the corner stone of the prosperity of
nations,--principles recognized to-day by the world's
greatest men as the foundation of all that is best in human
governments. [ST 04-21-09 para. 12] p. 85, Para. 2,
[1909MS].

 The greatness of Egypt is in the dust. Its power and
civilization have passed away. But the work of Moses can
never perish. The great principles of righteousness which
he lived to establish are eternal. [ST 04-21-09 para. 13]
p. 85, Para. 3, [1909MS].

 Moses' life of toil and heart-burdening care was
irradiated with the presence of Him who is "chiefest among
ten thousand," and the One "altogether lovely." With Christ
in the wilderness wandering, with Christ on the mount of
transfiguration, with Christ in the heavenly courts,--his
was a life on earth blessing and blessed, and in heaven
honored. [ST 04-21-09 para. 14] p. 85, Para. 4, [1909MS].

 Paul also in his manifold labors was upheld by the
sustaining power of His presence. "I can do all things," he
said, "through Christ which strengtheneth me." "Who shall
separate us from the love of Christ? shall tribulation, or
distress, or persecution, or famine, or nakedness, or
peril, or sword? . . . Nay, in all these things we are more
than conquerors through Him that loved us. For I am
persuaded, that neither death, nor life, nor angels, nor
principalities, nor powers, nor things present, nor things
to come, nor height, nor depth, nor any other creature
shall be able to separate us from the love of God, which is
in Christ Jesus our Lord." [ST 04-21-09 para. 15] p. 85,
Para. 5, [1909MS].

 Who can measure the result to the world of Paul's life 
work? Of all those beneficent influences that alleviate 
suffering, that comfort sorrow, that restrain evil, that
uplift life from the selfish and the sensual, and glorify 



it with the hope of immortality, how much is due to the
labors of Paul and his fellow workers, as with the Gospel
of the Son of God they made their unnoticed journey from
Asia to the shores of Europe? [ST 04-21-09 para. 16] p.
85, Para. 6, [1909MS].

 What is it worth to any life to have been God's instrument
in setting in motion such influences of blessing? What will
it be worth in eternity to witness the results of such life
work? By Mrs. E. G. White. [ST 04-21-09 para. 17] p. 86,
Para. 1, [1909MS].

 July 14, 1909 "Thou Shalt Love Thy Neighbor as Thyself".--
Questioning Christ. A certain lawyer came to Christ with
the question, "Master, what shall I do to inherit eternal
life?" The Saviour answered him, "What is written in the
law? how readest thou? And he answering said, Thou shalt
love the Lord thy God with all thy heart, and with all thy
soul, and with all thy strength, and with all thy mind; and
thy neighbor as thyself." Jesus said, "Thou hast answered
right: this do, and thou shalt live." [ST 07-14-09 para.
01] p. 86, Para. 2, [1909MS].

 But the lawyer, willing to justify himself, asked, "Who is
my neighbor?" Then the Saviour related the story of a
certain Jew, robbed and beaten and helpless, and left by
the roadside to die. Having pictured before His hearers the
wounded man's helpless condition, and his need of sympathy
and help, the Saviour continued, "And by chance there came
down a certain priest that way: and when he saw him, he
passed by on the other side. And likewise a Levite, when he
was at the place, came and looked on him, and passed by on
the other side. But a certain Samaritan, as he journeyed,
came where he was: and when he saw him, he had compassion
on him, and went to him, and bound up his wounds, pouring
in oil and wine, and set him on his own beast, and brought
him to an inn, and took care of him." [ST 07-14-09 para.
02] p. 86, Para. 3, [1909MS].

 The parable ended, the Saviour laid upon the lawyer the
burden of answering his own question. "Which now of these
three, thinkest thou, was neighbor unto him that fell among
the thieves? And he said, He that shewed mercy on him. Then
said Jesus unto him, Go, and do thou likewise." [ST 07-14-
09 para. 03] p. 86, Para. 4, [1909MS].

 The lawyer had thought to find something in the answer of 



Christ by which to accuse Him. The priests and rulers also
were listening for some word by which they could bring a
charge against Him. But Jesus read their hearts, and formed
His answer in such a way that the purposes of His enemies
were defeated. [ST 07-14-09 para. 04] p. 86, Para. 5,
[1909MS].

 Removing Perplexities Much of Christ's time was spent in
explaining misunderstandings and in seeking to clear away
difficulties by which Satan was perplexing minds. The
answers He gave to the questions that were brought to Him
were of more value than silver or gold to those who desired
to know the Way, the Truth, and the Life. He clothed His
lessons of truth with freshness and a power that could not
fail to bring conviction to hearts. Truth had been
perverted and mingled with tradition and superstition,
until its original purity was almost lost to men. The
teachings of Christ swept away the false interpretations.
By simple illustrations He showed the value of human
kindness, of sympathy and love, teaching that these were
necessary to the fulfilment of the law of God. Every effort
made by priests and rulers to mystify, the Saviour met with
clear and decided explanation of what true righteousness
meant. And His lessons were immortalized in the minds of 
those who had ears to hear, and hearts to understand. [ST
07-14-09 para. 05] p. 86, Para. 6, [1909MS].

 Lesson of the Parable By the parable of the good Samaritan
the Saviour teaches that we are to seek to do good to all
men, not only to those who are of the household of faith,
but to all who need sympathy and help. The instruction
given to the lawyer contains lessons for His people in
every age. Let those who would be sure of the mercy and
love of God extended to themselves, follow the command of
the Saviour, "Go, and do thou likewise," Our religion is to
make itself known in deeds of mercy. When the spirit of
unselfish labor for others characterizes our lives, there
will be seen the outworking of the love of God that will
result in the conversion of heart and the transformation of 
life and character. [ST 07-14-09 para. 06] p. 87, Para. 1,
[1909MS].

 The work of Christ in the world was to reveal the Father. 
Man must be given a knowledge of God through a revelation
of the character of His Son. By coming to earth and taking
the nature of man, the Saviour bridged the gulf between
heaven and earth, and made it possible for man to 



understand the character of God and to understand His 
purpose for mankind. As the Prince of peace, Christ would
reconcile man to God and make him understand the relation 
that existed between him and the Father. Thus He united man 
with God and with his fellow man, teaching him to see in
the poor and the oppressed and suffering the purchase of
the blood of Christ, and to value them as the property of
God. He taught lessons which, if truly learned, would
righten every wrong between man and his fellow man. [ST 07-
14-09 para. 07] p. 87, Para. 2, [1909MS].

 Helping Others. "Is not this the fast that I have chosen,"
the Lord through His prophet declares, "to loose the bands
of wickedness, to undo the heavy burdens, and to let the
oppressed go free, and that ye break every yoke? Is it not
to deal thy bread to the hungry, and that thou bring the
poor that are cast out to thy house? when thou seest the
naked, that thou cover him; and that thou hide not thyself
from thine own flesh?" And note the inspired promise to
those who do all in their power to relieve distress: "Then
shall thy light break forth as the morning, and thine
health shall spring forth speedily: and thy righteousness
shall go before thee; the glory of the Lord shall be thy
rereward." [ST 07-14-09 para. 08] p. 87, Para. 3,
[1909MS].

 As Christians, we are to have a righteousness that
represents the character of Christ. We are to feel for our
fellow men the same sympathy and compassion that Christ has
felt for us. His sympathy, His love, led Him to redeem us
at the cost of his lifeblood. If we would carry out the
great principles that He laid down for His followers, we
must love our neighbor as ourselves. [ST 07-14-09 para. 09]
p. 87, Para. 4, [1909MS].

 Christ Identified with the Suffering. If the love of God 
is in the heart, it will surely be revealed in tender love
for others. The Lord is honored by our acts of mercy, by
the exercise of thoughtful consideration for the
unfortunate and distressed. The widow and the fatherless 
need more than our charity. They need sympathy and
watchcare, compassionate words, and a helping hand to place
them where they can help themselves. All deeds done for
those who need help are done to Christ. In our study to
know how to help the unfortunate, we should study the way
in which Christ worked. He did not refuse to work for those 
who made mistakes; His works of mercy were performed for 



every class, the righteous and the unrighteous. For all
alike He healed disease and gave lessons of instruction.
[ST 07-14-09 para. 10] p. 87, Para. 5, [1909MS].

 Those who represent Christ in deeds of kindness and mercy
will never know until the day of Judgment what good they
have done in seeking to follow the example of the Saviour.
In heaven a book is written for those who interest 
themselves in the needs of their fellow beings, a book
whose record will be revealed in that day when every man
will be judged according to the deeds written therein. Then
God will repay every act of mercy done to the poor. Those
who have regarded the needs of the unfortunate and have had
compassion on the needy will hear from His gracious lips
the words, "Inasmuch as ye have done it unto one of the
least of these My brethren, ye have done it unto Me."
"Come, ye blessed of My Father, inherit the kingdom
prepared for you from the foundation of the world." By Mrs. 
E. G. White. [ST 07-14-09 para. 11] p. 88, Para. 1,
[1909MS].

 August 11, 1909 "That Your Joy Might Be Full".--These
things have I spoken unto you," the Saviour said to His
disciples, "that My joy might remain in you, and that your
joy might be full." [ST 08-11-09 para. 01] p. 88, Para. 2,
[1909MS].

 The grand design of God in giving Christ to the world was
to inspire fallen man with hope, and to enable him to
remedy the defects occasioned by self-indulgence and sin.
Where sin abounded, the Lord designed that grace should
much more abound. He would redeem from all iniquity, and
purify unto Himself a peculiar people, zealous of good
works. God would not have His people remain in a hopeless
condition, the subjects of unbelief. He would have them
cast themselves upon the Saviour's strength, accepting with
joy the assurance, "As many as received Him, to them gave
He power to become the sons of God, even to them that
believe on His name." [ST 08-11-09 para. 02] p. 88, Para.
3, [1909MS].

 The life in which the fear of the Lord is cherished will 
not be a life of sadness and gloom. It is the absence of
Christ that makes the countenance sad, and the life a
pilgrimage of sighs. Those who are filled with self-esteem
and self-love do not feel the need of a living, personal
union with Christ. The heart that has not fallen on the 



Rock is proud of its wholeness. Men want a dignified
religion. They desire to walk in a path wide enough to take
in their own attributes. Their self-love, their love of
popularity, and love of praise, exclude the Saviour from
their hearts; and without Him there is sadness and gloom.
But Christ dwelling in the soul is a wellspring of joy. For
all who receive Him, the keynote of the word of God is
"rejoicing." [ST 08-11-09 para. 03] p. 88, Para. 4,
[1909MS].

 Why Not Be Joyful? Why should not our joy be full--full,
lacking nothing? We have the assurance that Jesus is our
Saviour, and that we may freely partake of the rich
provision He has made for us. We may believe on Him,
knowing that He will give us grace and power to do just as
He bids us. He has given us every assurance that He will
fulfil all that He has promised. It is our privilege to
seek constantly the joy of His presence. He desires us to
be cheerful and to be filled with praise to His name. He
wants us to carry light in our countenances and joy in our
hearts. We have a hope that is far above any pleasure the
world can give; why should we not then be joyful? [ST 08-
11-09 para. 04] p. 88, Para. 5, [1909MS].

 We are to have Christ's joy, and His greatest joy was to
see men obeying the truth. Can we desire more than this?
"Greater works than these shall ye do," the Saviour said,
"because I go unto My Father." He who truly believes this
promise can never be halfhearted in the service of Christ.
May the God of heaven tear away the veil that dims our
perception and hinders us from discerning His requirements
and from following Christ. O that by living faith we would
grasp the hand of infinite Power, receiving strength to
work His works. This it is our privilege to do. If we will
take Christ at His word, He will be honored and glorified,
and we shall be partakers of His joy. [ST 08-11-09 para.
05] p. 89, Para. 1, [1909MS].

 Happy, indeed, are the people who have laid hold of the
divine nature, and escaped the corruption that is in the
world through lust. [ST 08-11-09 para. 06] p. 89, Para. 2,
[1909MS].

 The Mission of Christ. The prophet Isaiah speaks of the
mission of the Saviour in these words: "The Spirit of the
Lord God is upon me; because the Lord hath anointed me to
preach good tidings unto the meek; He hath sent me to bind 



up the brokenhearted, to proclaim liberty to the captives,
and the opening of the prison to them that are bound; to
proclaim the acceptable year of the Lord, . . . to comfort
all that mourn; to appoint unto them that mourn in Zion, to
give unto them beauty for ashes, the oil of joy for
mourning, the garment of praise for the spirit of
heaviness; that they might be called trees of
righteousness, the planting of the Lord, that He might be
glorified." "That He might be glorified." O that this might
be the purpose of our lives! Then we should have regard to
the expression of our countenance, to our words, and to the
tone of our voice. [ST 08-11-09 para. 07] p. 89, Para. 3,
[1909MS].

 The Christian life does not call for undue hardship and
suffering, and the Lord is not pleased to have His people
like a band of mourners. We are not asked to sit in 
sackcloth and ashes; but we are bidden to recognize God as
our helper, and to cooperate with Him in doing His will, so
that He may bless us, and enable us to live Christlike
lives. He wants us to enjoy the liberty of the sons of God.
Then we shall be filled with the praise of God, and our
lives will be a blessing to others. [ST 08-11-09 para. 08]
p. 89, Para. 4, [1909MS].

 The Purpose of Trials. God brings us into trials in order
that we may be drawn nearer to Him. The psalmist says,
"Many are the afflictions of the righteous, but the Lord
delivereth him out of them all." David was a representative
man. His history is of interest to every soul who is
striving for eternal victories. In his life two powers
struggled for the mastery. Unbelief marshaled its forces,
and tried to eclipse the light shining upon him from the
throne of God. Day by day the battle went on in his heart,
Satan disputing every step of advance made by the forces of
righteousness. David understood what it meant to fight
against principalities and powers, against the rulers of
the darkness of this world. At times it seemed that the 
enemy must gain the victory. But in the end, faith
conquered, and David rejoiced in the saving power of
Jehovah. [ST 08-11-09 para. 09] p. 89, Para. 5, [1909MS].

 The struggle that David endured, every follower of Christ
must go through. Satan has come down with great power,
knowing that his time is short. The controversy is being
waged in full view of the heavenly universe, and angels
stand ready to lift up for God's hard-pressed soldiers a 



standard against the enemy, and to put into their lips
songs of victory and rejoicing. [ST 08-11-09 para. 10] p.
90, Para. 1, [1909MS].

 Our Assurance. "In that day shall this song be sung in the
land of Judah; We have a strong city; salvation will God
appoint for walls and bulwarks. Open ye the gates, that the
righteous nation which keepeth the truth may enter in. Thou
wilt keep him in perfect peace, whose mind is stayed on
Thee: because he trusteth in Thee. Trust ye in the Lord
forever; for in the Lord Jehovah is everlasting strength."
[ST 08-11-09 para. 11] p. 90, Para. 2, [1909MS].

 "O God, Thou art my God; early will I seek Thee: my soul
thirsteth for Thee, my flesh longeth for Thee in a dry and
thirsty land, where no water is; to see Thy power and Thy
glory, so as I have seen Thee in the sanctuary. Because Thy
lovingkindness is better than life, my lips shall praise
Thee. Thus will I bless Thee while I live: I will lift up
my hands in Thy name. My soul shall be satisfied as with
marrow and fatness; and my mouth shall praise Thee with
joyful lips: when I remember Thee upon my bed, and meditate
on Thee in the night watches. Because Thou hast been my
help, therefore in the shadow of Thy wings will I rejoice."
[ST 08-11-09 para. 12] p. 90, Para. 3, [1909MS].

 Our Peace. When we believe in Christ as our personal
Saviour, the peace of Christ is ours. The reconciliation
provided for us in the atonement of Christ, is the
foundation of our peace. Gloomy feelings are no evidence
that the promises of God are of no effect. You look at your
feelings, and because your outlook is not all brightness,
you begin to draw more closely the garment of heaviness
about your soul. You look within yourself, and think that
God is forsaking you. You are to look to Christ. "In Me,"
Christ says, "ye shall have peace." Entering into communion
with the Saviour, we enter the region of peace. [ST 08-11-
09 para. 13] p. 90, Para. 4, [1909MS].

 Let us pledge ourselves before God and the angels of
heaven that we will not dishonor God by speaking words of
discouragement or unbelief. If we talk faith, we shall have
faith, we shall be confirmed in faith. Close the door to
distrust, and open the door wide to faith. Invite into the
soul-temple the heavenly guests. Entertain the precious
thought that Jesus loves us, each one. In this way the
clouds of despondency and gloom will be rolled back from 



the soul, and we shall be enabled to make melody in our
hearts to God. By Mrs. E. G. White. [ST 08-11-09 para. 14]
p. 90, Para. 5, [1909MS].

 August 18, 1909 The Value of Trial.--The furnace fires are
not to destroy, but to refine, ennoble, sanctify. Without
trial we would not feel so much our need of God and His 
help; and we would become proud and self-sufficient. In the
trials that come to us we should see the evidences that the 
Lord's eye is upon us, and that He means to draw us to
Himself. It is not the whole, but the wounded, who need a
physician; it is those who are pressed almost beyond the
point of endurance who need a Helper. [ST 08-18-09 para.
01] p. 90, Para. 6, [1909MS].

 The fact that we are called upon to endure trial, proves
that the Lord sees something in us very precious, which He
desires to develop. If He saw in us nothing whereby He
might glorify His name. He would not spend time in refining
us. We do not take special pains in pruning brambles.
Christ does not cast worthless stones into His furnace. It 
is valuable ore that He tests. [ST 08-18-09 para. 02] p.
91, Para. 1, [1909MS].

 The blacksmith puts the iron and steel into the fire that
he may know what manner of metal they are. The Lord allows
His chosen ones to be placed in the furnace of affliction,
in order that He may see what temper they are of, and
whether He can mold and fashion them for His work. [ST 08-
18-09 para. 03] p. 91, Para. 2, [1909MS].

 God the Purifier. It may be that much work needs to be
done in your character-building, that you are a rough stone
which must be squared and polished before it can fill a
place in God's temple. You need not be surprised if, with
chisel and hammer, God cuts away the sharp corners of your
character, until you are prepared to fill the place He has
for you. No human being can accomplish this work. Only by
God can it be done. And be assured that He will not strike 
one useless blow. His every blow is struck in love, for
your eternal happiness. He knows your infirmities, and
works to restore, not to destroy. [ST 08-18-09 para. 04]
p. 91, Para. 3, [1909MS].

 When trials arise that seem unexplainable, we should not
allow our peace to be spoiled. However unjustly we may be
treated, let not passion arise. By indulging a spirit of 



retaliation, we injure ourselves. We destroy our own
confidence in God, and grieve the Holy Spirit. There is by
our side a witness, a heavenly messenger, who will lift up
for us a standard against the enemy. He will shut us in
with the bright beams of the Sun of Righteousness. Beyond
this, Satan can not penetrate. He can not pass this shield
of holy light. [ST 08-18-09 para. 05] p. 91, Para. 4,
[1909MS].

 While the work is progressing in wickedness, none of us
need flatter ourselves that we shall have no difficulties. 
But it is these very difficulties that bring us into the
audience-chamber of the Most High. We may seek counsel of
One who is infinite in wisdom. Through conflict the
spiritual life is strengthened. Trials well borne will
develop steadfastness of character, and precious spiritual
graces. The perfect fruit of faith, meekness, and love
often matures best amid storm clouds and darkness. [ST 08-
18-09 para. 06] p. 91, Para. 5, [1909MS].

 Paul's Experience. Paul was a man who knew what it meant 
to be a partaker of Christ's sufferings. His life was one
of constant activity, notwithstanding he was subject to
many infirmities. He was constantly followed by the hatred
and malice of the Jews. They were exceedingly bitter
against him, and did all in their power to hinder him in
his work. Yet we hear his voice sounding down along the
line to our time, "Our light affliction, which is but for a
moment, worketh for us a far more exceeding and eternal
weight of glory; while we look not at the things which are
seen: for the things which are seen are temporal; but the
things which are not seen are eternal." "I reckon that the
sufferings of this present time are not worthy to be
compared with the glory which shall be revealed to us."
None too highly does Paul estimate the privileges and
advantages of the Christian life. [ST 08-18-09 para. 07]
p. 91, Para. 6, [1909MS].

 Paul says further, "As many as are led by the Spirit of
God, they are the sons of God. For ye have not received the
spirit of bondage again to fear; but ye have received the
spirit of adoption, whereby we cry, Abba, Father." One of
the lessons that we are to learn in the school of Christ is 
that the Lord's love for us is far greater than that of our
earthly parents. We are to have unquestioning faith and
perfect confidence in Him. "The Spirit itself beareth
witness with our spirit, that we are the children of God; 



and if children, then heirs; heirs of God, and joint heirs
with Christ; if so be that we suffer with Him, that we may
be also glorified together." [ST 08-18-09 para. 08] p. 92,
Para. 1, [1909MS].

 Visions of the Future. There are revealed in these last 
days visions of future glory, scenes pictured by the hand
of God; and these should be dear to His church. What
sustained the Son of God in His hour of betrayal and
trial?--He saw of the travail of His soul, and was
satisfied. He caught a view of the expanse of eternity, and
saw the happiness of those who, through His humiliation,
should receive pardon and everlasting life. He was wounded
for their transgressions, bruised for their iniquities. The
chastisement of their peace was upon Him, and with His
stripes they were healed. His ear caught the shout of the
redeemed. He heard the ransomed ones singing the song of
Moses and the Lamb. [ST 08-18-09 para. 09] p. 92, Para. 2,
[1909MS].

 We must have a vision of the future, and of the
blessedness of heaven. Stand on the threshold of eternity
and hear the gracious welcome given to those who in this
life have cooperated with Christ, regarding it as a
privilege and honor to suffer for His sake. As they unite
with angels, they cast their crowns at the feet of the
Redeemer, exclaiming, "Worthy is the Lamb that was slain to
receive power, and riches, and wisdom, and strength, and
honor, and glory, and blessing. . . . Honor and glory, and
power, be unto Him that sitteth upon the throne, and unto
the Lamb forever and ever." [ST 08-18-09 para. 10] p. 92,
Para. 3, [1909MS].

 "I beheld, and, lo, a great multitude, which no man could
number, of all nations, and kindreds, and people, and
tongues, stood before the throne, and before the Lamb,
clothed with white robes, and palms in their hands; and
cried with a loud voice, saying, Salvation to our God which
sitteth upon the throne, and unto the Lamb." [ST 08-18-09
para. 11] p. 92, Para. 4, [1909MS].

 "These are they which came out of great tribulation, and
have washed their robes, and made them white in the blood
of the Lamb. Therefore are they before the throne of God,
and serve Him day and night in His temple: and He that
sitteth on the throne shall dwell among them. They shall
hunger no more, neither thirst any more; neither shall the 



sun light on them, nor any heat. For the Lamb which is in
the midst of the throne shall feed them, and shall lead
them unto living fountains of waters: and God shall wipe
away all tears from their eyes." "And there shall be no
more death, neither sorrow, nor crying, neither shall there
be any more pain: for the former things are passed away."
By Mrs. E. G. White. [ST 08-18-09 para. 12] p. 92, Para.
5, [1909MS].

 September 8, 1909 The Sure Foundation.--"Whosoever heareth
these sayings of Mine, and doeth them, I will liken him
unto a wise man, which built his house upon a rock; and the
rain descended, and the floods came, and the winds blew,
and beat upon that house; and it fell not; for it was
founded upon a rock. And every one that heareth these
sayings of Mine, and doeth them not, shall be likened unto
a foolish man, which built his house upon the sand; and the
rain descended, and the floods came, and the winds blew,
and beat upon that house; and it fell; and great was the
fall of it." [ST 09-08-09 para. 01] p. 93, Para. 1,
[1909MS].

 In these words Christ presents before us two classes of
builders. One class build upon the rock, and the building
is proof against the force of the tempest, for the
foundation is sure. The other class build upon the sand,
and the house is swept away before the fury of the storm.
It is important to us to know how we are building. Are we
simply hearers of the words of Christ, or are we doers of
them? The answer to this question will tell upon what
foundation we are building. If we are obedient to the words
of Christ, we are building wisely. In order to build
securely, we must be like Christ, He said, "I have kept My
Father's commandments." John writes, "He that saith he
abideth in Him, ought himself also so to walk, even as He
walked." [ST 09-08-09 para. 02] p. 93, Para. 2, [1909MS].

 The popular teaching of the present day is largely made up
of the injunction, "Believe, make a profession," and that
is the end of our obligation to God. But saving faith is a
working faith; it will accomplish something for our
character and life, for it works by love, and purifies the
soul. It makes the Lord's great standard of righteousness
the standard of the life, and brings the heart into
obedience to the divine precepts. The law of God condemns
all sin, and requires all righteousness. It demands not
only an outward profession of godliness, but also a pure 



heart, a spotless character. The law of God is adapted to
all men, to the conditions of every nation and period.
There are many in this age who cast contempt upon the law
of God, even from the pulpit; and many who profess holiness
cry, "Away with the law." But those who turn away from
God's great standard of righteousness, only turn to a
standard of their own, which they exalt in self-
righteousness. While living in transgression of God's law,
their claims to holiness bring contempt upon the law of
God. Those who have this loose kind of religion are
represented by the foolish man who built his house upon the
sand; they are hearers, but not doers, of the word. The
religion that will stand the test is characterized by a
living faith that will unite us as closely to Christ as the
branch is united to the living vine. [ST 09-08-09 para. 03]
p. 93, Para. 3, [1909MS].

 How anxious, how determined, we should be to build upon
the right foundation; for we know that every soul is to be
tested, and only those will stand the test who build upon
the solid Rock, Christ Jesus. When the truth of God has
found its way into our hearts, and we receive it in love,
we shall be enlightened as to what we must do to be saved.
We shall have no self-sufficient spirit. The more we search
the Bible, meditating upon its precepts, the more clearly
we shall see the reasonableness, the perfection, the
beauty, of the divine requirements. We shall realize that
the law, holy and just and good, is at variance with
selfishness, with deception, with unchaste thoughts and
actions, and we shall feel our dependence upon Christ for
strength to receive and to fulfill the requirement of God.
When we accept the testimony of Scripture, and incorporate
its teaching into our life our friends will see a work of
transformation in us. We are in this world that through the
grace of Christ we may develop a pure character, like unto
the Master's. Such a character will make us successful 
candidates for an eternal home in the kingdom of glory. [ST
09-08-09 para. 04] p. 93, Para. 4, [1909MS].

 John saw a company in white robes standing around the
throne of God, and he says: "One of the elders answered,
saying unto me, What are these which are arrayed in white
robes? and whence came they? And I said unto him, Sir, thou
knowest. And he said to me. These are they which came out
of great tribulation, and have washed their robes, and made
them white in the blood of the Lamb?" This is the work that 
we must do in this day of preparation. We are to cleanse 



our characters, and imitate the life of Christ. We must
build upon the sure foundation; for other foundation can no
man lay than that is laid, which is Jesus Christ. [ST 09-
08-09 para. 05] p. 94, Para. 1, [1909MS].

 But every building erected on other foundation than God's
word, will fall. He who, like the Jews in Christ's day,
builds on the foundation of human ideas and opinions of
forms and ceremonies of man's invention, or on any work
that he can do independently of the grace of Christ, is
erecting his structure of character upon the shifting sand.
The fierce tempests of temptation will sweep away the sandy
foundation, and leave his house a wreck on the shores of
time. [ST 09-08-09 para. 06] p. 94, Para. 2, [1909MS].

 You who are resting your hope on self, are building on the
sand. But it is not yet too late to escape the impending
ruin. Before the tempest breaks, flee to the sure
foundation. "Thus saith the Lord God, Behold, I lay in Zion
for a foundation a stone, a tried stone, a precious corner
stone of sure foundation; he that believeth shall not make
haste." "Look unto Me, and be ye saved all the ends of the
earth; for I am God, and there is none else." By Mrs. E. G.
White. [ST 09-08-09 para. 07] p. 94, Para. 3, [1909MS].

 October 6, 1909 Opening the Word.--The history of the
life, death, and resurrection of Jesus, as that of the Son
of God, can not be fully demonstrated without the evidence
contained in the Old Testament. Christ is revealed in the 
Old Testament as clearly as in the New. The one testifies
of a Saviour to come, while the other testifies of a Savior
that has come in the manner predicted by the prophets. In
order to appreciate the plan of redemption, the Scriptures
of the Old Testament must be thoroughly understood. It is
the glorified light from the prophetic past that brings out
the life of Christ and the teachings of the New Testament
with clearness and beauty. The miracles of Jesus are a
proof of His divinity; but the strongest proofs that He is
the world's Redeemer are found in the prophecies of the Old
Testament compared with the history of the New. Jesus said
to the Jews, "Search the Scriptures; for in them ye think
ye have eternal life; and they are they which testify of
Me." At that time there was no other Scripture in existence
save that of the Old Testament; so the injunction of the
Saviour is plain. [ST 10-06-09 para. 01] p. 94, Para. 4,
[1909MS]. 



 This mighty Conqueror of death, who had reached to the
very depths of human misery to rescue a lost world, assumed
the humble task of walking with the two disciples to
Emmaus, to teach and comfort them. Thus He ever identifies
Himself with His suffering and perplexed people. In our
hardest and most trying paths, lo, Jesus is with us to
smooth the way. He is the same Son of Man, with the same
sympathies and love which He had before He passed through
the tomb and ascended to His Father. [ST 10-06-09 para. 02]
p. 95, Para. 1, [1909MS].

 At length, as the sun was going down, the disciples with
their companion arrived at their home. The way had never
before seemed so short to them, nor had time ever passed so
quickly. The stranger made no sign of halting; but the
disciples could not endure the thought of parting so soon
from One who had inspired their hearts with new hope and
joy, and they urged Him to remain with them overnight.
Jesus did not at once yield to their invitation, but seemed
disposed to pursue His journey. Thereupon the disciples, in
their affection for the Stranger, importuned Him earnestly
to tarry with them, urging as a reason that the day was far
spent. Jesus yielded to their entreaties and entered their
humble abode. [ST 10-06-09 para. 03] p. 95, Para. 2,
[1909MS].

 The Saviour never forces His presence upon us. He seeks
the company of those who He knows need His care, and gives
them an opportunity to urge His continuance with them. If
they, with longing desire, entreat Him to abide with them,
He will enter the humblest homes, and brighten the lowliest
hearts. While waiting for the evening meal, Jesus continued
to open the Scriptures to His hosts, bringing forward the
evidence of His divinity, and unfolding to them the plan of
salvation. The simple fare was soon ready, and the three
took their position at the table, Jesus taking His place at
the head as was His custom. [ST 10-06-09 para. 04] p. 95,
Para. 3, [1909MS].

 The duty of asking a blessing upon the food usually
devolved upon the head of the family; but Jesus placed His
hands upon the bread and blessed it. At the first word of
His petition the disciples looked up in amazement. Surely
none other than their Lord had ever done in this manner. 
His voice strikes upon their ear as the voice of their
Master, and, behold, there are the wounds in His hands! It
is indeed the well-known form of their beloved Master! For 



a moment they are spellbound; then they arise to fall at
His feet and worship Him; but He suddenly disappears from
their midst. [ST 10-06-09 para. 05] p. 95, Para. 4,
[1909MS].

 Now they know that they have been walking and talking with
the risen Redeemer. Their eyes had been clouded so that
they had not before discerned Him, altho the truths He
uttered had sunk deep in their discouraged hearts. He who
had endured the conflict of the Garden, the shame of the
Cross, and who had gained the victory over death and the
tomb--He before whom angels had fallen prostrate,
worshiping with thanksgiving and praise, had sought the two
lonely and desponding disciples, and been in their presence
for hours, teaching and comforting them, yet they had not
known Him. [ST 10-06-09 para. 06] p. 95, Para. 5,
[1909MS].

 Jesus did not first reveal Himself in His true character 
to them, and then open the Scriptures to their minds; for
He knew that they would be so overjoyed to see Him again,
risen from the dead, that their souls would be satisfied.
They would not hunger for the sacred truths which He wished
to impress indelibly upon their minds, that they might
impart them to others, who should in their turn spread the
precious knowledge, until thousands of people should
receive the light given that day to the despairing
disciples as they journeyed to Emmaus. [ST 10-06-09 para.
07] p. 96, Para. 1, [1909MS].

 He maintained His disguise till He had interpreted the
Scriptures, and had led them to an intelligent faith in His
life, His character, His mission to earth, and His death
and resurrection. He wished the truth to take firm root in 
their minds, not because it was supported by His personal
testimony, but because the typical law, and the prophets of
the Old Testament, agreeing with the facts of His life and
death, presented unquestionable evidence of that truth.
When the object of His labors with the two disciples was
gained, He revealed Himself to them, that their joy might
be full, and then vanished from their sight. [ST 10-06-09
para. 08] p. 96, Para. 2, [1909MS].

 When these disciples left Jerusalem, to return to their
homes, they intended to take up their old employment again,
and conceal their blighted hopes as best they could. But
now their joy exceeded their former despair. "And they said 



one to another, Did not our heart burn within us, while He
talked with us by the way, and while He opened to us the
Scriptures?" [ST 10-06-09 para. 09] p. 96, Para. 3,
[1909MS].

 They forgot their hunger and fatigue, and left the
prepared repast, for they could not tarry in their homes
and hold their newly found knowledge from the other
disciples. They longed to impart their own joy to their
companions, that they might rejoice together in a living
Saviour risen from the dead. Late as it was, they set about
retracing their way to Jerusalem; but how different were
their feelings now from those which depressed them when
they set out upon their way to Emmaus. Jesus was by their
side, but they knew it not. He heard with gladness their
expressions of joy and gratitude as they talked with each
other by the way. [ST 10-06-09 para. 10] p. 96, Para. 4,
[1909MS].

 They were too happy to notice the difficulties of the
rough, uncertain road. There was no moon to light them, but
their hearts were light with the joy of a new revelation.
They picked their way over the rough stones and the
dangerous ledges, sometimes stumbling and falling in their
haste. But not at all disconcerted by this, they pressed
resolutely on. Occasionally they lost their path in the
darkness, and were obliged to retrace their steps until
they found the track, when they renewed their journey with
fresh speed. They longed to deliver their precious message
to their friends. Never before had human lips such tidings
to proclaim; for the fact of Christ's resurrection was to
be the great truth around which all the faith and hope of
the church would center. By Mrs. E. G. White. [ST 10-06-09
para. 11] p. 96, Para. 5, [1909MS].

 December 15, 1909 A Lesson in Economy.--The Lord would
have His people exercise carefulness in the use of all His
gifts. It is the duty of all who are seeking to advance the
kingdom of Christ in the earth, to be saving and
economical. We are to save that we may give. "It is more
blessed to give," the Saviour said, "than to receive." [ST
12-15-09 para. 01] p. 96, Para. 6, [1909MS].

 The Saviour taught a precious lesson in economy when,
after performing the wonderful miracle by which He fed the
multitude with five loaves and a few small fishes, He
commanded that all that was left over from the feast should 



be carefully gathered up. He would show that the bounties
of Providence are not given to be squandered, or to be used
in an aimless or wasteful manner. [ST 12-15-09 para. 02]
p. 97, Para. 1, [1909MS].

 Christ's care of the fragments is a striking evidence of
His divinity. It was as essential for Him to bid the
disciples gather up the fragments, as it was for Him to
create the food to feed the multitude. He must point the
people to God's standard of economy in the saving of food
as well as of money. There was use for it all. [ST 12-15-09
para. 03] p. 97, Para. 2, [1909MS].

 The lesson was twofold. In spiritual as in temporal
things, nothing is to be wasted. We are to let slip no
temporal opportunity, no spiritual advantage; we are to
waste nothing that will tend to benefit a human being or
that will help to relieve the necessities of earth's hungry
ones. [ST 12-15-09 para. 04] p. 97, Para. 3, [1909MS].

 When the baskets of fragments were collected, the people
thought of their friends at home. They wanted them to share
in the bread that Christ had blessed. The contents of the 
baskets were distributed among the eager throng, and were
carried away into all the region round about. So those who
were at the feast were to give to others the bread that
comes down from heaven, to satisfy the hunger of the soul.
They were to repeat what they had learned of the wonderful
things of God. Nothing was to be lost. [ST 12-15-09 para.
05] p. 97, Para. 4, [1909MS].

 The lesson should be carefully studied. The Lord values
every gift that He bestows upon man, and His command on
this occasion demonstrated to the whole multitude the value 
He places on His blessings. We are dependent upon God for
life, for means, for health, for food, for the very air we
breathe. Christ's own example of industry and frugality
teaches us to use with care the gifts we receive at His
hand. [ST 12-15-09 para. 06] p. 97, Para. 5, [1909MS].

 Often those who are favored with wealth act as if they had
a right to use with prodigality the gifts that God entrusts
to them to be used wisely. They walk and talk as if riches
entitled them to high honor. Sometimes the poor are favored
by them, but more often the moneyed men waste their Lord's
goods in selfish indulgence. They forget that all their
treasures are entrusted gifts, and that they must render to 



God a strict account of the use they have made of His
property. [ST 12-15-09 para. 07] p. 97, Para. 6, [1909MS].

 Willingly and cheerfully the true Christian will bind
about his inclinations to expend his means; and when he
sees his fellow laborers in other portions of the field
distressed and perplexed for lack of proper facilities, he
will willingly impart to them a portion of what the Lord
has entrusted to him. As he shows by his unselfishness that
he loves his neighbor as himself, the Lord says of him in
the councils of heaven: "He is My faithful steward. I can
trust him to handle My goods. He keeps My fear before him.
His works of righteousness will be a continual stream
flowing to the desert portions of My vineyard. He will not
claim what he has as his own, to use as the human agent
shall please; but will heed My counsel, and do with My
goods as I shall choose." [ST 12-15-09 para. 08] p. 97,
Para. 7, [1909MS].

 My brethren and sisters, shall we not deny ourselves, in
order that we may help to send the present truth to needy
fields? We have very little time now in which to work. Let
us deny ourselves for the building up of the cause of God.
The money we invest in this work will be returned to us
with large interest. Let us take hold in faith. Let us pray
and believe. Let us act, and the Lord will encourage and
strengthen us in the way. The Lord expects His human
agencies to do their best. The fragments are to be gathered
up. All needless expenditures for selfish gratification are
to be cut off. Let self-denial and the cross become a part
of our individual experience. [ST 12-15-09 para. 09] p.
98, Para. 1, [1909MS].

 Many despise economy, confounding it with stinginess and
narrowness. But economy is consistent with the broadest
liberality. Indeed, without economy there can be no true
liberality. We are to save that we may give. [ST 12-15-09
para. 10] p. 98, Para. 2, [1909MS].

 None can practise real benevolence without self-denial.
Only by a life of simplicity, self-denial, and close
economy, is it possible for us to accomplish the work
appointed us as Christ's representatives. Pride and worldly
ambition must be put out of our hearts. In all our work the
principle of unselfishness revealed in Christ's life is to
be carried out. Upon the walls of our homes, upon the
furnishings, we are to read the command, "Bring the poor 



that are cast out to thy house." On our wardrobes we are to
see written, as with the finger of God, "Clothe the naked."
In the dining room, on the table laden with food, we are to
see traced, "Is it not to deal thy bread to the hungry?"
[ST 12-15-09 para. 11] p. 98, Para. 3, [1909MS].

 A thousand doors of usefulness are open before us. Often
we lament the scanty resources available; but were
Christians thoroughly in earnest, they could multiply the
resources a thousandfold. It is selfishness, self-
indulgence, that bars the way to our usefulness. [ST 12-15-
09 para. 12] p. 98, Para. 4, [1909MS].

 How much means is expended for things that are mere idols,
things that engross time and thought and strength, that
should be put to a higher use. How much money is wasted on
expensive houses and furniture, on selfish pleasures,
luxuries, and unwholesome food. How much is squandered on
gifts that benefit no one. For things that are needless,
often harmful, professed Christians to-day are spending
more, many times more, than they spend in seeking to rescue
souls from the tempter. [ST 12-15-09 para. 13] p. 98,
Para. 5, [1909MS].

 Christ bids us, "Gather up the fragments that remain, that
nothing be lost." While thousands are every day perishing
from famine, bloodshed, fire, and plague, it becomes every
lover of his kind to see that nothing is wasted, that
nothing is needlessly expended, whereby he might benefit a
human being. [ST 12-15-09 para. 14] p. 98, Para. 6,
[1909MS].

 It is wrong to waste our time, wrong to waste our
thoughts. We lose every moment that we devote to self-
seeking. If every moment were valued and rightly employed,
we should have time for everything that we need to do for
ourselves and for the world. In the expenditure of money,
in the use of time, strength, opportunities, let every
Christian look to God for guidance. And "if any of you lack
wisdom, let him ask of God, that giveth to all men
liberally, and upbraideth not; and it shall be given him."
By Mrs. E. G. White. [ST 12-15-09 para. 15] p. 99, Para.
1, [1909MS]. 

REVIEW AND HERALD

 January 7, 1909 Parting Words of Instruction. [SERMON TO 



THE PATIENTS AND HELPERS AT THE PARADISE VALLEY SANITARIUM,
NATIONAL CITY, CAL., AUG. 26, 1908.]--"Let not your heart
be troubled: ye believe in God, believe also in me."
[Review and Herald 01-07-09 para. 1] p. 99, Para. 2,
[1909MS].

 These words were spoken by Christ just before his
crucifixion, and were among his last to the disciples. He
is not at this time thinking of the sufferings that lie
before him, but of his disciples. How will they stand when
they have not his personal presence with them? He comforts
them with the assurance of his return: "In my Father's
house are many mansions: if it were not so, I would have
told you. I go to prepare a place for you." [Review and
Herald 01-07-09 para. 2] p. 99, Para. 3, [1909MS].

 Very simple are the words of the Saviour. They can not be
misunderstood or misinterpreted. "And if I go and prepare a
place for you," he continues, "I will come again, and
receive you unto myself; that where I am, there ye may be
also. And whither I go ye know, and the way ye know." For
three years Christ had been educating his disciples in that
way; yet Thomas said to him: "Lord, we know not whither
thou goest; and how can we know the way? Jesus saith unto
him, I am the way, the truth, and the life: no man cometh
unto the Father, but by me." [Review and Herald 01-07-09
para. 3] p. 99, Para. 4, [1909MS].

 O that we all might understand these words for ourselves,
and know that Christ is for us the way, the truth, and the
life! Only through the Son of God can any soul make his way
to the Father. Only he can remedy the injury that was
wrought for man by the fall. "If ye had known me," he
declared, "ye should have known my Father also: and from
henceforth ye know him, and have seen him." [Review and
Herald 01-07-09 para. 4] p. 99, Para. 5, [1909MS].

 "Philip saith unto him, Lord, show us the Father, and it
sufficeth us. Jesus saith unto him, Have I been so long
time with you, and yet hast thou not known me, Philip? he
that hath seen me hath seen the Father; and how sayest thou
then, Show us the Father? Believest thou not that I am in
the Father, and the Father in me? the words that I speak
unto you I speak not of myself: but the Father that
dwelleth in me, he doeth the works. Believe me that I am in
the Father, and the Father in me: or else believe me for
the very works' sake." [Review and Herald 01-07-09 para. 5] 



p. 99, Para. 6, [1909MS].

 Christ came as the representative of the Father, and the
works of the Father he was constantly doing. Had not the
disciples for three years been beholding these works? Had
they not seen the sick brought to him to receive healing,
and had he not restored them to health? The needy of all
classes had flocked to him in crowds, and he had ministered
to all. They had seen him feed a multitude with a few small
loaves and fishes, and as the food was passed from hand to
hand, they had watched it multiply until there was more
than enough for all. After five thousand men, besides women
and children, had been fed, the Saviour gave the command,
"Gather up the fragments that remain, that nothing be
lost;" and they gathered up of that which was left twelve
baskets full. [Review and Herald 01-07-09 para. 6] p. 99,
Para. 7, [1909MS].

 This is an object lesson of the work that the Saviour
desires to do through his followers. He wants us to take
the blessed Word, to study it, and then to teach it in its
simplicity. How simple Christ's lessons were! Even the
children could understand them. The people of his own
nation, those who professed to believe in God, were greatly
incensed against him because by the simplicity of his daily
teachings he was removing the rubbish that was hiding the
truth from the comprehension of the people. Even the most
ignorant could take in the truths he taught, and be
comforted and blessed thereby. [Review and Herald 01-07-09
para. 7] p. 100, Para. 1, [1909MS].

 Mothers, hearing and seeing his words and works, desired
that their children might come to him to be blessed. On one
occasion one mother with her children left their home to 
find the Saviour. On the way they told others of their
desire; and as they pursued their journey, mother after
mother, with their little ones, joined the company, until,
when they reached the place where the Saviour was, there
was a little army of women and children who sought to reach
his side. He was ministering the word to the people, and
healing the sick; and when the women made known their
errand, the disciples told them that the Master must not be
disturbed. But Christ had heard the petition of the
mothers, and at once his heart responded to their desire.
He said, "Suffer little children to come unto me, and
forbid them not: for of such is the kingdom of heaven."
[Review and Herald 01-07-09 para. 8] p. 100, Para. 2, 



[1909MS].

 I am so thankful that the message of salvation was brought
in such simplicity to us. The Son of God laid aside his
royal robe and crown and his high command, and came to
earth to take his place among humanity as a little child,
to bear the test of temptation and trial from childhood to
manhood. Greater than that of any other were the sufferings
and trials he endured. Satan and his host were determined 
that Christ should not carry out his plan of sacrifice. If
they could discourage Christ, and cause him to sin, the
world would perish in its iniquity, and the cause of
righteousness be lost. But Christ was working out the
salvation of the human race, and he would not fail on a
single point. He would make it possible for humanity to lay
hold upon his divinity, and escape the corruption that is
in the world through lust. Man does not need to be
corrupted. May God help us to accept by faith the victory
that has been won in our behalf, and make it ours. [Review
and Herald 01-07-09 para. 9] p. 100, Para. 3, [1909MS].

 The Saviour continued: "Verily, verily, I say unto you, He
that believeth on me, the works that I do shall he do also;
and greater works than these shall he do; because I go unto
my Father." It was a path of suffering and temptation by
which the Saviour went to his Father, and we may rejoice
that he consented to travel such a path. Had he not, how
could the world have been saved? By this he made it
possible for us to be accepted with God. When we are in
doubt and perplexity and difficulty, let us consider what
the Son of God passed through that he might prepare for us
a home in the kingdom of heaven. And today he stands by his
Father's throne to minister help to every soul who seeks
him in sincerity for strength to overcome. He waits to
bestow on all the power to do his will. [Review and Herald
01-07-09 para. 10] p. 100, Para. 4, [1909MS].

 He will accept the little children, blessing them as he
blessed the children in the days of his earthly ministry.
Shall we not bring them to him? These little ones are to
learn the lessons of God's Word, and be captivated by the
simplicity of his truth. Let the labors of those who work
for Christ's little ones be marked with the simplicity that
was revealed in the words that fell from the Saviour's 
lips. [Review and Herald 01-07-09 para. 11] p. 101, Para.
1, [1909MS]. 



 "If ye love me, keep my commandments. And I will pray the
Father, and he shall give you another Comforter, that he
may abide with you forever." Here is the test of our love
for God. Parents are to teach their children what these 
commandments are. We need missionary fervor in our homes,
that we may bring the word of life before the members of
our families, and lead them to seek a home in the kingdom
of God. There will be no sickness there, no sorrow, no
death. A life that measures with the life of God will be 
the reward of all who win that eternal home. [Review and
Herald 01-07-09 para. 12] p. 101, Para. 2, [1909MS].

 In view of all that lies before the believer, his piety
should be "always abounding." He should labor for souls
with all his intelligence and powers. Not for eloquence and
honor is he to strive, but for simplicity of life and
simplicity of speech. Christ had no need to explain any
word that he made use of. All were simple, and all were
understood by the most simple. We need to let our faith
take hold of Christ; we need to listen to his words, to
seek to do his works. We need to take hold of the hope of
immortality that will give us life everlasting in the
kingdom of glory. To us the promise is, "The works that I
do shall he do also; and greater works than these shall he
do; because I go unto my Father." [Review and Herald 01-07-
09 para. 13] p. 101, Para. 3, [1909MS].

 I will pray the Father, and he shall give you another
Comforter, that he may abide with you forever; even the
Spirit of truth; whom the world can not receive, because it
seeth him not, neither knoweth him: but ye know him; for he
dwelleth with you, and shall be in you." To the worldling
the truth is too simple; he deems it unworthy of his
attention. He does not see Christ in it. But how thankful 
should the believer be for these promises! I am thankful
for the faith I have in God's Word. I claim his promises,
saying, "You said it, Lord. You asked me to come to you. I
come expecting you to help me and bless me." And he proves
the truth and the preciousness of his words: "I will not
leave you comfortless: I will come to you. Yet a little
while, and the world seeth me no more; but ye see me:
because I live, ye shall live also. . . . He that hath my
commandments, and keepeth them, he it is that loveth me:
and he that loveth me shall be loved of my Father, and I
will love him, and will manifest myself to him." [Review
and Herald 01-07-09 para. 14] p. 101, Para. 4, [1909MS]. 



 "If a man love me, he will keep my words: and my Father
will love him, and we will come unto him, and make our
abode with him." Consider the familiar relation Christ here 
brings to view as existing between the Father and his
children. His presence and guardianship is an abiding
thing. While we trust in Christ's saving power, all the
arts and wiles of the fallen host can do nothing to harm
us. Heavenly angels are constantly with us, guiding and
protecting. God has ordained that we shall have his saving
power with us, to enable us to do all his will. [Review and
Herald 01-07-09 para. 15] p. 102, Para. 1, [1909MS].

 Let us grasp the promises, and cherish them moment by
moment. Let us believe that God means just what he says. If
we will accept his word with the simplicity of little
children, believing that he has given his life that we
might have everlasting life, we shall receive power to
overcome. [Review and Herald 01-07-09 para. 16] p. 102,
Para. 2, [1909MS].

 "He that loveth me not keepeth not my sayings: and the
word which ye hear is not mine, but the Father's which sent
me. . . . Peace I leave with you, my peace I give unto you:
not as the world giveth, give I unto you. Let not your
heart be troubled, neither let it be afraid. Ye have heard
how I said unto you, I go away, and come again unto you. If
ye loved me, ye would rejoice, because I said, I go unto
the Father: for my Father is greater than I. And now I have
told you before it come to pass, that, when it is come to
pass, ye might believe. Hereafter I will not talk much with
you: for the prince of this world cometh and hath nothing
in me. But that the world may know that I love the Father;
and as the Father gave me commandment, even so I do."
[Review and Herald 01-07-09 para. 17] p. 102, Para. 3,
[1909MS].

 I am very thankful for the privilege of speaking these
words to you. I was present at the establishment of this
institution. At that time I spoke to the workers here,
presenting before them the way in which they might carry on
their work intelligently. I spoke also to the patients, and
I know that Jesus was present on these occasions. His
blessing rested upon those assembled. I want to say to you
today, There is a battle before each one of us; but as long
as we hide self in Christ, we shall not be defeated. When
you are provoked, and tempted to make a sharp reply, keep
silent. At such times, silence is eloquence. Remember that 



you are God's property. When circumstances arise that
irritate and annoy, conquer your feelings. We need to look
constantly to Jesus. If we will walk in the fear of God, he
will not fail us. [Review and Herald 01-07-09 para. 18] p.
102, Para. 4, [1909MS].

 If we will seek to teach the truth in its simplicity, the
Lord will let his blessing rest upon us. He will impart his
Spirit to us, giving us comfort and strength and hope. I
appeal to you to do all you possibly can for the help and
comfort of others. Show to men and women who is the mighty
Healer. He will bless the means you use. If you will do his
work, you may expect his blessing. In your efforts for the
sick, show them how they may improve their health by
forming right habits. [Review and Herald 01-07-09 para. 19]
p. 103, Para. 1, [1909MS].

 I have said that if we seek to help and bless others, the
Lord will let his blessing rest upon us, and I know that
what I say is truth; for I have proved the Lord for many,
many years. How long the Lord will permit me to speak and
to labor for him I can not tell; but I have given my life
to do his work, to study the blessed Word of God, and to
pass it on to the people as the bread of life. It is
possible that we shall never meet again on this earth; but
let us remember that there is a grand meeting to take place
erelong. Everlasting life is before us, and the city of
God. Angels of God will be there. They will bid us welcome
to the joys of heaven because we have kept the commandments
of God. There there will be no more death, no sorrow, no
sin. Let us do all we can to help one another to gain the
eternal joys that are awaiting the redeemed. May God's
blessing rest upon his people in large measure, is my
prayer. Mrs. E. G. White. [Review and Herald 01-07-09 para.
20] p. 103, Para. 2, [1909MS].

 January 7, 1909 Winning Souls.--If you can obtain the
confidence of the youth (a troublesome pupil), and bind him
to your heart by cords of sympathy and love, you may win a
soul to Christ. The wayward, self-willed, independent boy
may become transformed in character. [Review and Herald 01-
07-09 para. 1] p. 103, Para. 3, [1909MS].

 But while it is necessary to manifest love and sympathy
for your pupils, it is a manifest weakness to show
partiality, and thus arouse suspicion and jealousy.
Children are quick to discern the preferences of the 



teacher, and the favored student often measures his
strength, his aptness and skill with that of the teacher in
the management of the class. He may decide to be master,
and unless the teacher has the grace of Christ, he will
manifest weakness, become impatient, exacting, and severe.
The leading spirit of the class will generally impart his
purpose to other students, and there will be a combined
effort to obtain the mastery. If the teacher, through the
grace of Christ, is self-controlled, and holds the lines
with a steady, patient hand, he will quell the boisterous
element, keep his self-respect, and command the respect of
his students. When once order is restored, let kindness,
gentleness, and affection be manifested. It may be that
rebellion will rise again and again, but let not the hasty
temper appear. Do not speak sharply to the evildoer, and
discourage a soul who is struggling with the powers of
darkness. Be still, and let your heart ascend in prayer to
God for help. Angels will come close to your side, and help
you to lift up the standard against the enemy, and instead
of cutting off the erring one, you may be enabled to gain a
soul for Christ. Mrs. E. G. White. [Review and Herald 01-
07-09 para. 2] p. 103, Para. 4, [1909MS].

 January 14, 1909 Called to Glory and Virtue. [SERMON
PREACHED AT LOMA LINDA, CAL., SABBATH MORNING, AUG. 29,
1908.]--"Simon Peter, a servant and an apostle of Jesus
Christ, to them that have obtained like precious faith with
us through the righteousness of God, and our Saviour Jesus
Christ: grace and peace be multiplied unto you through the
knowledge of God, and of Jesus our Lord, according as his
divine power hath given unto us all things that pertain
unto life and godliness, through the knowledge of him that
hath called us to glory and virtue: whereby are given unto
us exceeding great and precious promises: that by these ye
might be partakers of the divine nature, having escaped the
corruption that is in the world through lust." [Review and
Herald 01-14-09 para. 1] p. 104, Para. 1, [1909MS].

 There is a possibility of the believer in Christ obtaining
an experience that will be wholly sufficient to place him
in right relation to God. Every promise that is in God's
Book holds out to us the encouragement that we may be
partakers of the divine nature. This is the possibility--to
rely upon God, to believe his Word, to work his works; and
this we can do when we lay hold of the divinity of Christ.
This possibility is worth more to us than all the riches in
the world. There is nothing on earth that can compare with 



it. As we lay hold of the power thus placed within our
reach, we receive a hope so strong that we can rely wholly
upon God's promises; and laying hold of the possibilities
there are in Christ, we become the sons and daughters of
God. [Review and Herald 01-14-09 para. 2] p. 104, Para. 2,
[1909MS].

 "Grace and peace be multiplied unto you," the apostle
says, "through the knowledge of God, and of Jesus our Lord,
according as his divine power hath given unto us all things
that pertain unto life and godliness, through the knowledge
of him that hath called us to glory and virtue." [Review
and Herald 01-14-09 para. 3] p. 104, Para. 3, [1909MS].

 We are to be partakers of knowledge. As I have seen
pictures representing Satan coming to Christ in the
wilderness of temptation in the form of a hideous monster,
I have thought, How little the artists knew of the Bible!
Before his fall, Satan was, next to Christ, the highest
angel in heaven. How foolish, then, to suppose that he
approached Christ in the wilderness in any such form as is
given him in the illustration "The Game of Life." Some here
have seen that picture. After the Saviour had fasted forty
days and forty nights, "he was afterward an hungered." Then
it was that Satan appeared to him. He came as a beautiful
angel from heaven, claiming that he had a commission from
God to declare the Saviour's fast at an end. "If thou be 
the Son of God," he said, "command that these stones be
made bread." But in Satan's insinuation of distrust, Christ
recognized the enemy whose power he had come to the earth
to resist. He would not accept the challenge, nor be moved
by the temptation. He stood firmly to the affirmative. "Man
shall not live by bread alone," he said, "but by every word
that proceedeth out of the mouth of God." [Review and
Herald 01-14-09 para. 4] p. 104, Para. 4, [1909MS].

 Christ stood by every word of God, and he prevailed. If we
would always take such a position as this when tempted,
refusing to dally with temptation or argue with the enemy,
the same experience would be ours. It is when we stop to
reason with the devil, that we are overcome. It is for us
to know individually that we are right in the warfare, to
take the affirmative in the sight of God, and there to
stand. It is thus that we obtain the divine power promised,
through which we obtain "all things that pertain unto life
and godliness, through the knowledge of him that hath
called us to glory and virtue." [Review and Herald 01-14-09 



para. 5] p. 104, Para. 5, [1909MS].

 There is such a thing as being partakers of the divine
nature. We shall all be tempted in a variety of ways; but
when we are tempted, we need to remember that provision has
been made whereby we may overcome. "Go so loved the world,
that he gave his only begotten Son, that whosoever
believeth in him should not perish, but have everlasting
life." He who truly believes in Christ is made a partaker
of the divine nature, and has power that he can appropriate
under every temptation. He will not fall under temptation,
and be left to defeat. In time of trial he will claim the 
promises, and by these escape the corruptions that are in
the world through lust. [Review and Herald 01-14-09 para.
6] p. 105, Para. 1, [1909MS].

 We think it costs us something to stand in this position
before the world; and so it does. But what has our
salvation cost the heavenly universe? To make us partakers
of the divine nature, heaven gave its most costly treasure.
The Son of God laid aside his royal robe and kingly crown,
and came to our earth as a little child. He pledged himself
to live from infancy to manhood a perfect life. He engaged
to stand in a fallen world as the representative of the
Father. And he would die in behalf of a lost race. What a 
work was this! If he should fail, if he should be overcome
by temptation, a world would be lost. [Review and Herald
01-14-09 para. 7] p. 105, Para. 2, [1909MS].

 I hardly know how to present these points; they are so
wonderful, wonderful! Behold him in the cities, and
traveling from place to place, the crowds pressing him on
every side. He gave comfort and power to all who came to
him. None were sent away unhelped. He had brought this
power from heaven for these very souls. And Christ was
overcoming by his very deeds in behalf of men. So absorbed
was he in the carrying out of his mission, that his own
family could not draw him away from his work. [Review and
Herald 01-14-09 para. 8] p. 105, Para. 3, [1909MS].

 It was the work of Christ to rebuke the power of Satan.
When he was taken by his enemies and hung upon the cross,
there stood the priests and rulers taunting him, and doing
all in their power to afflict him. Others were heaping
reproach upon him. But there hung by his side a tempted
sinner, who, while his companion railed on the Son of God,
turned to the Saviour, saying, "Lord, remember me when thou 



comest into thy kingdom." And Christ replied, "Verily I say
unto thee today, Thou shalt be with me in paradise. Today
while I hang upon the cross, the nails driven through my
hands and feet, my body bruised, today, I say, Thou shalt
be with me in paradise." [Review and Herald 01-14-09 para.
9] p. 105, Para. 4, [1909MS].

 Satan heard the words of Christ, and as he heard, he knew
that his case was a lost one. There was no longer hope that
he would obtain the victory. He had wrestled with the Son
of God to cause him to sin, and had failed. [Review and
Herald 01-14-09 para. 10] p. 106, Para. 1, [1909MS].

 The priests and rulers heard Christ's words, and they did
not then feel as they had when they declared, "Let him now
come down from the cross, and we will believe him." What if
Christ had come down from the cross! What if he had refused 
to drink the bitter cup that was given him! [Review and
Herald 01-14-09 para. 11] p. 106, Para. 2, [1909MS].

 They laid the body of the Saviour in Joseph's sepulcher,
and set a watch that none should steal him away. Christ
rested on the Sabbath day in the tomb. But on the morning
of the third day the Roman watch behold a light stream from
heaven, and the angel of God descend. The mighty angel
comes to the tomb of the Son of God, and rolling away the
stone, bids Jesus come forth. The Roman guard see him come
forth to life, and hear him proclaim over the rent
sepulcher of Joseph, "I am the resurrection, and the life."
[Review and Herald 01-14-09 para. 12] p. 106, Para. 3,
[1909MS].

 Christ suffered all this that he might obtain your
salvation, and mine. By his life of sacrifice and death of
shame, he has made it possible for us to take hold of
divinity, and to escape the corruption that is in the world
through lust. There is a battle going on between the powers
of darkness and the children of light,--a battle that means
humiliation of self at every step. Where are those who will
stand? There are some who will. Where are those who 
understand what it means to be partakers of the divine
nature, and to escape the corruption that is in the world
through lust? If you are partakers of the divine nature,
you will day by day be obtaining a fitting for the life
that measures with the life of God. Day by day you will
purify your trust in Jesus and follow his example, growing
into his likeness until you shall stand before him 



perfected. [Review and Herald 01-14-09 para. 13] p. 106,
Para. 4, [1909MS].

 "Beside this, giving all diligence, add to your faith
virtue; and to virtue knowledge; and to knowledge
temperance." Here the importance of temperance is brought
to our notice. Consider how the evil of intemperance is at
work in our cities. Do we not know that the liquor sold in
the saloons of our land is drugged with the most poisonous
substances? We read of one and another who has taken life 
while under the influence of liquor--liquor that has robbed
them of their reason. We need to have a knowledge of these
things that we may work intelligently to help others. The
temperance cause needs to be revived as it has not yet
been. We need to preach the gospel, that men and women may
understand how to obey the word of God. It is the word of
the living God that will bring men and women into right
relation to him; it will make impressions on heart and mind
and character. Let every one of us be aroused to do the
work that is waiting to be done,--the work that Christ did
when he was in the world. By beholding the works of Christ,
humanity will take hold upon divinity. There the appeal to
souls is made, and he never turns one away. Whatever may be
the position in life, whatever the past may have been, he
will still receive. [Review and Herald 01-14-09 para. 14]
p. 106, Para. 5, [1909MS].

 Here is a work opened before the young, the middle-aged,
and the aged. When the temperance pledge is presented to
you, sign it. More than this, resolve to put all your
powers against the evil of intemperance, and encourage
others who are trying to do a work of reform in the world.
There are some who will work with all their powers, not
only upon the point of intemperance in the use of liquor,
but in the matter of eating, and of drinking those things
that are not intoxicants, but that work injury to the
system. I refer to the tea and coffee that many place upon
their tables. We can not afford to use these things. We
have a keen enemy, who is determined to have the victory if
it is possible, and we must guard ourselves most carefully
that we may be strong to meet his attacks. [Review and
Herald 01-14-09 para. 15] p. 107, Para. 1, [1909MS].

 "And to temperance patience; and to patience godliness;
and to godliness brotherly kindness; and to brotherly
kindness charity." We need every one of these heavenly,
blood-bought virtues brought into our lives and characters; 



for then, and then only, shall we be safe. "For if these
things be in you, and abound, they make you that ye shall
neither be barren nor unfruitful in the knowledge of our
Lord Jesus Christ. But he that lacketh these things is
blind, and can not see afar, and hath forgotten that he was
purged from his old sins." [Review and Herald 01-14-09
para. 16] p. 107, Para. 2, [1909MS].

 I am urged to say to young and old, You may have a hope
that is immortal. Here is the invitation to you to take
hold of the hope set before you in the gospel. [Review and
Herald 01-14-09 para. 17] p. 107, Para. 3, [1909MS].

 "Wherefore the rather, brethren, give diligence to make
your calling and election sure: for if ye do these things,
ye shall never fall. For so an entrance shall be ministered
unto you abundantly into the everlasting kingdom of our
Lord and Saviour Jesus Christ. Here a life insurance policy
is offered us which insures for us eternal life in the 
kingdom of God. I ask you to study these words of the
apostle Peter. There is understanding and intelligence in
every sentence. By taking hold upon the Lifegiver who gave
his life for us, we receive eternal life. It is a wonderful
offer. Shall we not strive to obtain it? [Review and Herald
01-14-09 para. 18] p. 107, Para. 4, [1909MS].

 There is a responsibility resting upon parents in this
matter that is scarcely discerned by them. Christ gave his
life for our children, and parents are to be overcomers,
that they may lead the children step by step up the ladder
that leads heavenward. Make it your business to teach them
the Word as it is. This is the knowledge the children and
youth must have if they are to overcome as Christ overcame.
They need the simplicity of true godliness. I rejoice that
we have Loma Linda, where we can educate our youth for
missionary work for Christ. Here they can have
opportunities to learn the simplicity of true godliness.
They need not reach up for high attainments in worldly
knowledge, but they can have the language of Christ by
studying his teachings. This is the power of godliness to
them that believe. [Review and Herald 01-14-09 para. 19]
p. 107, Para. 5, [1909MS].

 My brethren and sisters, I urge you to bring up your
children in simplicity. Don't scold them when they do
wrong, but take them to the Lord, and tell him all about
it. When you kneel before God with your children, Christ is 



by your side, and angels of God are all around you. Teach
them to ask God to forgive them for being cross and
impatient. Bring up your children in the nurture and
admonition of the Lord. Let us be men and women of prayer.
Let us take hold of the divine nature, and escape the
corruption that is in the world through lust. Then we shall
have the eternal life insurance policy, a life that
measures with the life of God. Then when the ransomed are 
redeemed from the earth, the city of God will be opened to
you, and you can present yourselves before the Lord,
saying, Here am I and the children whom thou hast given me.
Then the harp will be placed in your hand, and your voice
will be raised in songs of praise to God, and to the Lamb,
by whose great sacrifice you are made partakers of his
nature, and given an immortal inheritance in the kingdom of
God. Mrs. E. G. White. [Review and Herald 01-14-09 para.
20] p. 108, Para. 1, [1909MS].

 January 21, 1909 Lessons from Christ's Labors.--"Now when
Jesus had heard that John was cast into prison, he departed
into Galilee; and leaving Nazareth, he came and dwelt in
Capernaum, which is upon the seacoast, in the borders of
Zabulon and Nephthalim: that it might be fulfilled that was
spoken by Esaias the prophet, saying, The land of Zabulon,
and the land of Nephthalim, by the way of the sea, beyond
Jordan, Galilee of the Gentiles: the people which sat in
darkness saw great light; and to them which sat in the
region and shadow of death light is sprung up." [Review and
Herald 01-21-09 para. 1] p. 108, Para. 2, [1909MS].

 At the time of Christ's first advent the world was in a 
terrible condition. Men were being controlled by satanic
agencies. The Majesty of heaven looked with pity on the
human race. He saw that Satan was gaining control of the
bodies and minds of men, and Christ knew that he alone
could break the enemy's power. It was because of this that
he laid off his kingly crown and royal robe, and clothing
his divinity with humanity, came to our world to meet the
powers of darkness, and to hold in check the forces of
Satan. This was his work. A counter-working influence,
coming from the highest authority, was to hold the enemy in
check, and resist his power. [Review and Herald 01-21-09
para. 2] p. 108, Para. 3, [1909MS].

 "From that time Jesus began to preach, and to say, Repent:
for the kingdom of heaven is at hand. And Jesus, walking by
the sea of Galilee, saw two brethren, Simon called Peter, 



and Andrew his brother, casting a net into the sea: for
they were fishers. And he saith unto them, Follow me, and I
will make you fishers of men. And they straightway left
their nets, and followed him." [Review and Herald 01-21-09
para. 3] p. 108, Para. 4, [1909MS].

 Here were some whose minds were under the influence of 
Christ. At his call they came right to his side. "And going
on from thence, he saw other two brethren, James the son of
Zebedee, and John his brother, in a ship with Zebedee their
father, mending their nets; and he called them. And they
immediately left the ship and their father, and followed
him." [Review and Herald 01-21-09 para. 4] p. 109, Para.
1, [1909MS].

 Just such a work as this is to be carried on in our time. 
Those who will work in harmony with Christ, God will use to
accomplish a good work. If those who claim to be children
of God will make an entire consecration of themselves to 
Christ, the mighty influence of the power of God will be
with them. [Review and Herald 01-21-09 para. 5] p. 109,
Para. 2, [1909MS].

 The Saviour saw a great work to be accomplished, and he
clothed his divinity with humanity that he might impart his
healing power to mankind. He was the Great Physician. As
those who have consecrated themselves to the work of God go
into foreign countries to labor, they will meet the sick
and suffering. Know that the best way to reach the hearts
of such is to come close to them, to kneel down and pray
with them and for them. The time has come when we must 
carry in our lives the influence that the Saviour carried
in his life. We are to instruct and educate the suffering
ones how to resist disease, by teaching them how to eat and
drink and live healthfully, and how to love and fear God.
By reading and studying the Word of God, those who in their
hearts desire to serve God will learn to discard the habits 
that are ruining the health of body and soul. [Review and
Herald 01-21-09 para. 6] p. 109, Para. 3, [1909MS].

 The light has come that there are to be sanitariums
provided for the sick, and we have been trying to provide
these institutions for the carrying on of the work of God.
As a result of our sanitarium work we have seen wonderful 
conversions. The salvation of God has been revealed. 
Through this instrumentality souls have become intelligent
in regard to the faith, and many have been converted to the 



present truth. The work is extending, and we have had to
establish sanitariums in many places. [Review and Herald
01-21-09 para. 7] p. 109, Para. 4, [1909MS].

 Our schools and sanitariums should be in close 
cooperation, that our youth may be educated in a knowledge
of the truth, and at the same time be enlightened in regard
to the care of the sick. Wherever there is an important
training school, there, if possible, should be a
sanitarium. The students are to be educated in right habits
of living. It means a great deal to establish a school and
conduct it in such a way that it will meet with God's
approval. [Review and Herald 01-21-09 para. 8] p. 109,
Para. 5, [1909MS].

 We are to understand the importance of this work, and to
reason from cause to effect. We are to work as Christ 
worked. We are to learn to talk to the people intelligently
and with power. Then they will call upon Christ,
recognizing in him the One who came to our world to do the
work of healing for soul and body. Those who are suffering
with disease will be aroused to take hold of the light of
health reform. They will leave off their wrong habits, and
will stand in a position where they can reach others.
[Review and Herald 01-21-09 para. 9] p. 109, Para. 6,
[1909MS].

 The disciples who were called from their nets to follow
Christ did not have a college education. Christ did not
have it. He lived his human life in simplicity,--living and
preaching the truth. The light of the gospel was shining
upon the pathway of those who heard him. We are to teach
our children and youth the importance of simplicity. The
straining that is often done to reach a wonderful height of
learning,--let it not be encouraged. I have seen many a
youth destroyed before his education was completed because
of this desire for knowledge. [Review and Herald 01-21-09
para. 10] p. 110, Para. 1, [1909MS].

 If we would keep well, we must let reason guide us in our
manner of living. If we will place ourselves in right
relation to God, our beings will respond to his
instruction. God would have us connected at all times with 
the Great Physician; then his salvation will be revealed to
us, and we shall know that there is a God in Israel.
[Review and Herald 01-21-09 para. 11] p. 110, Para. 2,
[1909MS]. 



 We have a living Healer today. We need not depend upon
drugs, but upon the Great Physician. If every sanitarium in
our land were in living connection with God, the truth
would go forth from our institutions as a lamp that
burneth. They would carry mercy and light and compassion to
the people, until men and women would realize that this is
the religion of Christ, and that it reaches to suffering
humanity. [Review and Herald 01-21-09 para. 12] p. 110,
Para. 3, [1909MS].

 It is time that we were putting on the armor of light. It
is time that we were comprehending our duty to the world at
this stage of its history. O, such wickedness exists in our
cities, and yet many of the people are asleep! Professed
Christians are asleep. They do not understand that there is
a work for them to do. [Review and Herald 01-21-09 para.
13] p. 110, Para. 4, [1909MS].

 The Saviour's work of ministering to the suffering was
always combined with his ministry of the Word. He preached
the gospel and healed infirmity both by the same mighty
power. He will do the same today; but we must do our part
by bringing the sick in touch with the mighty Healer. The
Saviour left the courts of glory and came to our world to
bear temptation and resist evil, that men might have power
to take hold of his strength. The soul that comes to Christ
by living faith receives his power. and is healed of his
disease. [Review and Herald 01-21-09 para. 14] p. 110,
Para. 5, [1909MS].

 Christ would not take a position in life where he could
not associate closely with the people. During the days of
his ministry all classes of people flocked about him to
hear his words. We read of one occasion when five thousand 
men, besides women and children, formed the company about
him. The time came when the people should have something to
eat, and where was food to supply so many? In reply to his
question, "Whence shall we buy bread, that these may eat?"
one of the disciples replied, "There is a lad here, which
hath five barley loaves, and two small fishes: but what are
they among so many?" And Jesus said, "Make the men sit
down." Then Christ imparted the food by his miraculous
power to the hungry multitude. [Review and Herald 01-21-09
para. 15] p. 110, Para. 6, [1909MS].

 When all had sufficient, he commanded, "Gather up the 



fragments that remain, that nothing be lost. Therefore they
gathered them together, and filled twelve baskets with the
fragments of the five barley loaves, which remained over
and above unto them that had eaten." [Review and Herald 01-
21-09 para. 16] p. 111, Para. 1, [1909MS].

 We stop short of exercising faith. We need the simplicity
of godliness that will take hold of the work and come right
down to Christlike practises with a spirit willing to help
where help is needed. The Majesty of heaven, the King of
glory, came to our world to preach the gospel of salvation.
He invites you to listen to his words. He was so filled
with his mission to men that his own mother could not draw 
him from his work. The sick and suffering were before him,
and he must labor for them. [Review and Herald 01-21-09
para. 17] p. 111, Para. 2, [1909MS].

 This is the work we are trying to do. It has been a hard
work sometimes, but the need of this kind of labor has been
presented to me in clear lines, and we are determined to do
it wherever it is possible. We have sought to labor in
every place where we could preach the Word of God. [Review
and Herald 01-21-09 para. 18] p. 111, Para. 3, [1909MS].

 Wherever we have a school, there we should also have a
sanitarium. We must work the works of God in these 
institutions. The youth are to be instructed regarding what
God requires of them in the work of leading souls to the
light. The blessing of God will come upon every true
worker. [Review and Herald 01-21-09 para. 19] p. 111,
Para. 4, [1909MS].

 Letters come to us from many parts of the world telling
what the truth is doing in other lands. I am so thankful
that we can have a part in this work, that we can be
laborers together with Christ is the upbuilding of the
kingdom of God in the earth. I am so thankful that the
light of truth is shining. The light is to continue to
shine. Do not let it go out. Do not shut it up, but let it
shine to all that are in the house. [Review and Herald 01-
21-09 para. 20] p. 111, Para. 5, [1909MS].

 Study how you can speak the truth to those with whom you
are brought in contact. Take hold of God by living faith.
Do your duty simply day by day, and you will constantly
advance until you are qualified to hold a position of trust
in the work. We need to carry pure religion into our lives. 



Let us show an interest in the sick. Christ gave his life
for these souls. It is our privilege to bring them to him
and teach them how to take hold of his divine nature. Then 
the afflictions with which Satan has beset them, will be
overcome. [Review and Herald 01-21-09 para. 21] p. 111,
Para. 6, [1909MS].

 We need helpers. Souls should be coming to take the places
made vacant by those who are sent to labor in foreign
fields. They are going all the time, and the blessing of
God is coming upon his people. Some are departing from the
faith and giving heed to seducing spirits, but let us not
weaken our efforts. In the name of Jesus Christ of Nazareth 
let us lay hold of divine power. God will work with us
mightily if we will do this. [Review and Herald 01-21-09
para. 22] p. 111, Para. 7, [1909MS].

 My brethren and sisters, we need the truth as it is in
Jesus. We need to teach the people how they may become
partakers of the divine nature, that they may escape the
corruptions that are in the world through lust. We need the
manifestation of true godliness in every line of service.
[Review and Herald 01-21-09 para. 23] p. 112, Para. 1,
[1909MS].

 Let us follow all the light. Let us resist temptation as
Christ resisted it. In the day when every case will be
forever decided, there will be many who will wish that they
had studied their Bibles more, and more fully met its
requirements. Will you not lay aside the story magazines,
and study the Word of God? At such times angels of heaven
are right around you to strengthen your understanding. We
need to have God come into our families; we want our
children to be saved. Our schools that are established 
should be giving an education in the things of God. The
students should be learning how to escape the corruption
that is in the world through lust. [Review and Herald 01-
21-09 para. 24] p. 112, Para. 2, [1909MS].

 My brethren and sisters, I want you to reach up to God by
living faith. Christ wants you to be living workers,
communicating light to the souls who are perishing around
you. Keep your eyes on God until you reach the kingdom of
heaven. Then the pearly gates will be thrown open for you,
and you will receive the welcome given to those who have
been laborers together with God. [Review and Herald 01-21-
09 para. 25] p. 112, Para. 3, [1909MS]. 



 Victory is before the faithful worker. I can not lay down
the armor. I trust in the Lord to be my strength. I want to
see Jesus. I want you to see him. I want to see the One who
endured temptation in my behalf, and who wore the crown of
thorns for sinners. Then he will be crowned with glory, and
we shall see him as he is. We shall fall at his feet in 
worship. He will place the harp in our hands, our voices
will be raised in such music as we have never heard on 
earth. [Review and Herald 01-21-09 para. 26] p. 112, Para.
4, [1909MS].

 I am so thankful for the privilege of saying these words
to you. I invite each one of you to take hold by living
faith of the divinity of Christ. This is the gift that
Christ came to the world to bestow. In him humanity may
take hold of divinity and share in the joy of the Lord.
Mrs. E. G. White. [Review and Herald 01-21-09 para. 27] p.
112, Para. 5, [1909MS].

 January 28, 1909 A Message to Our Churches.--I awoke from
my sleep last night with a great burden upon my mind. I was
delivering a message to our brethren and sisters, and it
was a message of warning and instruction concerning the
work of some who are advocating erroneous theories as to
the reception of the Holy Spirit, and its operation through
human agencies. [Review and Herald 01-28-09 para. 1] p.
112, Para. 6, [1909MS].

 I was instructed that fanaticism similar to that which we 
were called to meet after the passing of the time in 1844
would come in among us again in the closing days of the
message, and that we must meet this evil just as decidedly
now as we met it in our early experiences. [Review and
Herald 01-28-09 para. 2] p. 113, Para. 1, [1909MS].

 We are standing on the threshold of great and solemn
events. Prophecies are fulfilling. Strange and eventful
history is being recorded in the books of heaven,--events
which it was declared should shortly precede the great day
of God. Everything in the world is in an unsettled state.
The nations are angry, and great preparations for war are
being made. Nation is plotting against nation, and kingdom
against kingdom. The great day of God is hasting greatly.
But although the nations are mustering their forces for war
and bloodshed, the command to the angels is still in force,
that they hold the four winds until the servants of God are 



sealed in their foreheads. [Review and Herald 01-28-09
para. 3] p. 113, Para. 2, [1909MS].

 The world is now realizing the sure results of
transgression of the law of God. His work of creation
completed, the Lord rested on the seventh day, and
sanctified the day of his rest, setting it apart as the day
which man should devote to his worship. But today the world
at large is utterly disregarding the law of Jehovah.
Another day has been instituted in the place of God's day
of rest. The human agent has set his way and his will
against the positive teachings of the Word, and the world
is plunged in rebellion and sin. [Review and Herald 01-28-
09 para. 4] p. 113, Para. 3, [1909MS].

 This work of opposition to the law of God had its
beginning in the courts of heaven, with Lucifer, the
covering cherub. Satan determined to be first in the
councils of heaven, and equal with God. He began his work
of rebellion with the angels under his command, seeking to
diffuse among them the spirit of discontent. And he worked
in so deceptive a way that many of the angels were won to
his allegiance before his purposes were fully known. Even
the loyal angels could not fully discern his character, nor
see to what his work was leading. When Satan had succeeded
in winning many angels to his side, he took his cause to
God, representing that it was the desire of the angels that
he occupy the position that Christ held. [Review and Herald
01-28-09 para. 5] p. 113, Para. 4, [1909MS].

 The evil continued to work until the spirit of
disaffection ripened into active revolt. Then there was war
in heaven, and Satan, with all who sympathized with him,
was cast out. Satan had warred for the mastery in heaven,
and had lost the battle. God could no longer trust him with
honor and supremacy, and these, with the part he had taken
in the government of heaven, were taken from him. [Review
and Herald 01-28-09 para. 6] p. 113, Para. 5, [1909MS].

 Since that time Satan and his army of confederates have
been the avowed enemies of God in our world, continually
warring against the cause of truth and righteousness. Satan
has continued to present to men, as he presented to the
angels, his false representations of Christ and of God, and
he has won the world to his side. Even the professedly
Christian churches have taken sides with the first great
apostate. [Review and Herald 01-28-09 para. 7] p. 113, 



Para. 6, [1909MS].

 Satan represents himself as the prince of the kingdom of
this world, and it was in this character that he approached
Christ in the last of his three great temptations in the
wilderness. "If thou wilt fall down and worship me," he
said to the Saviour, "all these"--pointing to the kingdoms
of the world which Satan had caused to pass before Jesus--
"will I give thee." [Review and Herald 01-28-09 para. 8]
p. 114, Para. 1, [1909MS].

 Christ in the courts of heaven had known that the time 
would come when the power of Satan must be met and
conquered if the human race was ever to be saved from his
dominion. And when that time came, the Son of God laid off
his kingly crown and royal robe, and clothing his divinity
with humanity, came to the earth to meet the prince of
evil, and to conquer him. In order to become the advocate
of man before the Father, the Saviour would live his life
on earth as every human being must, accepting its
adversities and sorrows and temptations. As the Babe of
Bethlehem, he would become one with the race, and by a
spotless life from the manager to the cross he would show
that man, by a life of repentance and faith in him, might
be restored to the favor of God. He would bring to man
redeeming grace, forgiveness of sins. If men would return
to their loyalty, and no longer transgress, they would
receive pardon. [Review and Herald 01-28-09 para. 9] p.
114, Para. 2, [1909MS].

 Christ in the weakness of humanity was to meet the
temptations of one possessing the powers of the higher
nature that God had bestowed on the angelic family. But
Christ's humanity was united with divinity, and in this
strength he would bear all the temptations that Satan could
bring against him, and yet keep his soul untainted by sin.
And this power to overcome he would give to every son and
daughter of Adam who would accept by faith the righteous
attributes of his character. [Review and Herald 01-28-09
para. 10] p. 114, Para. 3, [1909MS].

 God loved the world so dearly that he gave his only
begotten Son that whosoever would accept him might have
power to live his righteous life. Christ proved that it is
possible for man to lay hold by faith on the power of God.
He showed that the sinner, by repentance and the exercise
of faith in the righteousness of Christ, can be reconciled 



to God, and become a partaker of the divine nature,
overcoming the corruption that is in the world through
lust. [Review and Herald 01-28-09 para. 11] p. 114, Para.
4, [1909MS].

 Today Satan presents the same temptations that he
presented to Christ, offering us the kingdoms of the world
in return for our allegiance. But upon him who looks to
Jesus as the author and finisher of his faith, Satan's
temptations have no power. He can not cause to sin the one
who will accept by faith the virtues of him who was tempted
in all points as we are, yet without sin. [Review and
Herald 01-28-09 para. 12] p. 114, Para. 5, [1909MS].

 "God so loved the world, that he gave his only begotten
Son, that whosoever believeth in him should not perish, but
have everlasting life." He who repents of his sin and
accepts the gift of the life of the Son of God, can not be
overcome. Laying hold by faith of the divine nature, he
becomes a child of God. He prays, he believes. When tempted
and tried, he claims the power that Christ died to give,
and overcomes through his grace. This every sinner needs to
understand. He must repent of his sin, he must believe in
the power of Christ, and accept that power to save and to
keep him from sin. How thankful ought we to be for the gift
of Christ's example! [Review and Herald 01-28-09 para. 13]
p. 115, Para. 1, [1909MS].

 Profound theories and speculations of human creation may
abound, but he who would come off conqueror in the end,
must be humble enough to depend upon divine power. When we
thus grasp the power of Infinity, and come to Christ,
saying, "In my hand no price I bring; simply to thy cross I
cling," then divine agencies can cooperate with us to
sanctify and purify the life. [Review and Herald 01-28-09
para. 14] p. 115, Para. 2, [1909MS].

 Let no one seek to evade the cross. It is through the
cross that we are enabled to overcome. It is through
affliction and trial that divine agencies can carry on a
work in our lives that will result in the love and peace
and kindness of Christ. [Review and Herald 01-28-09 para.
15] p. 115, Para. 3, [1909MS].

 A great work is to be accomplished daily in the human
heart by the study of the Word. We need to learn the
simplicity of true faith. This will bring its returns. Let 



us seek for decided advancement in spiritual understanding.
Let us make the precious Word the man of our counsel. We
need to walk carefully every moment, keeping close to the
side of Christ. The spirit and grace of Christ are needed
in the life, and the faith that works by love and purifies
the soul. [Review and Herald 01-28-09 para. 16] p. 115,
Para. 4, [1909MS].

 We need to understand clearly the divine requirements that
God makes of his people. The law, which is the transcript
of his character, no one need fail to understand. The words
written by the finger of God on tables of stone so
perfectly reveal his will concerning his people that none
need make any mistake. The laws of his kingdom were
definitely made known, to be afterward revealed to the
people of all nations and tongues as the principles of his
government. We would do well to study those laws recorded
in Exodus 20 and in the thirty-first chapter, verses 12-18.
[Review and Herald 01-28-09 para. 17] p. 115, Para. 5,
[1909MS].

 When the judgment shall sit, and the books shall be
opened, and every man shall be judged according to the
things written in the books, then the tables of stone,
hidden by God until that day, will be presented before the
world as the standard of righteousness. Then men and women
will see that the prerequisite of their salvation is
obedience to the perfect law of God. None will find excuse
for sin. By the righteous principles of that law, men will
receive their sentence of life or of death. Mrs. E. G. 
White. [Review and Herald 01-28-09 para. 18] p. 115, Para.
6, [1909MS].

 February 4, 1909 Lessons From the Apostasy at Sinai.--No.
1.--Satan is the leader of every species of rebellion
today, as he was the originator of rebellion in the courts
of heaven. Standing next to Christ in power and glory, yet
he coveted the honor that belonged to the Son. He desired
to be equal with God. To carry out his purpose, he
concealed his true designs from the angels, and worked
deceptively to secure their allegiance and honor to
himself. By sly insinuations, by which he made it appear
that Christ had assumed the place that belonged to him,
Lucifer sowed the seeds of doubt in the minds of many of
the angels; and when he had won their support, he carried
the matter to God, declaring that it was the sentiment of
many of the heavenly beings that he should have the 



preference to Christ. [Review and Herald 02-04-09 para. 1]
p. 116, Para. 1, [1909MS].

 We shall not at this time follow the immediate results of 
Satan's rebellion and his expulsion from heaven, but let us
consider how his deceptive work is being continued today
among those who profess to be the loyal people of God. In
the hearts of many church members there is being carried on
today the same work of rebellion and disaffection, and the
result is injury and weakness to the church. The artful foe
has found a place in many hearts that should have no room
for the selfish, ambitious principles that are being
promulgated. For years the enemy has been seeking to bring
false theories into the churches; and God alone can help us
to meet his work successfully. [Review and Herald 02-04-09
para. 2] p. 116, Para. 2, [1909MS].

 Satan sought to produce the same results among the people
of Israel as they journeyed from Egypt to Canaan. God took
Israel from the bondage of slavery, and under his own
guidance brought them into the promised land. Moses, their
visible leader, received instruction for them directly from
God. But in spite of the wonderful evidences the people
received that God was working in their behalf, they
continually murmured and rebelled. God gave positive
evidence that he ruled in the heavens; again and again
rebellion was punished with death. Only two of those who as
adults left Egypt, saw the promised land. The wanderings of
the people were extended until the rest were buried in the
wilderness. [Review and Herald 02-04-09 para. 3] p. 116,
Para. 3, [1909MS].

 Today Satan is using the same devising to introduce the
same evils, and his efforts are followed by the same
results that in the days of Israel laid so many in their
graves. Let us study the record of how Israel, in the sight
of the mount on which they had shortly before seen so
wonderful a display of God's power, were led into idolatry.
While Moses was in the mount with God, receiving the sacred
oracles, the people, in Aaron's charge, were worshiping a
golden calf, while their leading men proclaimed the
sacrilegious message, "These be thy gods, O Israel, which
brought thee up out of the land of Egypt." [Review and
Herald 02-04-09 para. 4] p. 116, Para. 4, [1909MS].

 "When the people saw that Moses delayed to come down out
of the mount, the people gathered themselves together unto 



Aaron, and said unto him, Up, make us gods, which shall go
before us; for as for this Moses, the man that brought us
up out of the land of Egypt, we wot not what is become of
him. And Aaron said unto them, Break off the golden
earrings, which are in the ears of your wives, of your
sons, and of your daughters, and bring them unto me. And
all the people brake off the golden earrings which were in
their ears, and brought them unto Aaron. And he received
them at their hand, and fashioned it with a graving tool,
after he had made it a molten calf: and they said, These be
thy gods, O Israel, which brought thee up out of the land
of Egypt. [Review and Herald 02-04-09 para. 5] p. 116,
Para. 5, [1909MS].

 "And when Aaron saw it, he built an altar before it; and
Aaron made proclamation, and said, Tomorrow is a feast to
the Lord. And they rose up early on the morrow, and offered
burnt offerings, and brought peace offerings; and the
people sat down to eat and to drink, and rose up to play.
[Review and Herald 02-04-09 para. 6] p. 117, Para. 1,
[1909MS].

 "And the Lord said unto Moses, Go, get thee down; for thy
people, which thou broughtest out of the land of Egypt,
have corrupted themselves; they have turned aside quickly
out of the way which I commanded them: they have made them
a molten calf, and have worshiped it, and have sacrificed
thereunto, and said. These be thy gods, O Israel, which
have brought thee up out of the land of Egypt." [Review and
Herald 02-04-09 para. 7] p. 117, Para. 2, [1909MS].

 From this record we may learn how little dependence can be
placed in men who trust in men, and do not make God their
reliance. Those who are living in these last days are in
the greatest danger of placing their confidence in men
rather than in the true and living God. The Lord has given
instruction that the history of the apostasy of Israel is
now to be presented, because men who in the past have had
great light have become self-sufficient, and are looking to
men, trusting in human leaders, who are themselves
practising evil. Men who ought to stand as firm as a rock
to principle are treading in the same path that the
Israelites followed. "Some shall depart from the faith,
giving heed to seducing spirits, and doctrines of devils."
This is the snare that has come into our ranks. There are 
wrong sentiments that have to be met. There are men who are
acting the part of Aaron at the very time when every soul 



should be working to seal the law among God's disciples.
They are building up the very things that God has specified
should not be built up. [Review and Herald 02-04-09 para.
8] p. 117, Para. 3, [1909MS].

 A great deal of time and labor and anxiety are required to
counterwork the ingenuity of satanic agencies that are
pressing their way among those who are ready to accept
wrong philosophy, to cause confusion and division. Every
jot of influence is needed to discern the great evils of
Satan's devisings, and to keep souls from being drawn into
the net of the modern Aarons who are saying, "These be thy
gods, O Israel, which brought thee up out of the land of
Egypt." [Review and Herald 02-04-09 para. 9] p. 117, Para.
4, [1909MS].

 Long before, the Lord could have told Moses what was
taking place. He could have revealed that Aaron could not
be depended upon. But for wise and holy purposes he
permitted the evil to develop. He suffered this shameful
representation to come to its height. Then when the leading
men had done all that it was in their power to do, he sent
Moses down to punish the transgressors. The Lord sees what
is in the hearts of men. At times he permits evils to take
place that he may prevent still greater evils that would
appear unless he permitted the designs hidden in human
hearts to work out. [Review and Herald 02-04-09 para. 10]
p. 117, Para. 5, [1909MS].

 Mark God's words to Moses concerning this apostasy. They
"have corrupted themselves," he said: "they have turned
aside quickly out of the way which I commanded them." Every
man is tempted when he is drawn aside by his own lusts.
[Review and Herald 02-04-09 para. 11] p. 118, Para. 1,
[1909MS].

 The fact that Aaron had been blessed and honored so far 
above the people was what made his sin so heinous. It was
Aaron, "the saint of the Lord," that had made the idol and
announced the feast. It was he who had been appointed
spokesman for Moses, and concerning whom God himself had
testified, "I know that he can speak well," who had failed
to check the idolaters in their heaven daring purpose. He
by whom God had wrought in bringing judgments both upon the
Egyptians and upon their gods, had heard, unmoved, the
proclamation. "These be thy gods, O Israel, which brought
thee up out of the land of Egypt." It was he who had been 



with Moses in the mount, and had there beheld the glory of
the Lord, and who had seen that in the manifestation of
that glory there was nothing of which an image could be
made,--it was he who had changed that glory into the
similitude of an ox. He to whom God had committed the 
government of the people in the absence of Moses, was found
sanctioning their rebellion. "The Lord was very angry with
Aaron to have destroyed him." But in answer to the earnest
intercession of Moses, his life was spared: and in
penitence and humiliation for his great sin, he was
restored to the favor of God. [Review and Herald 02-04-09
para. 12] p. 118, Para. 2, [1909MS].

 If Aaron had had courage to stand for the right,
irrespective of consequences, he could have prevented that
apostasy. If he had unswervingly maintained his own
allegiance to God, if he had cited the people to the perils
of Sinai, and had reminded them of their solemn covenant
with God to obey his law, the evil would have been checked.
But his compliance with the desires of the people, and the
calm assurance with which he proceeded to carry out their
plans, emboldened them to go to greater lengths in sin than
had before entered their minds. [Review and Herald 02-04-09
para. 13] p. 118, Para. 3, [1909MS].

 Of all the sins that God will punish, none are more
grievous in his sight than those that encourage others to
do evil. God would have his servants prove their loyalty by
faithfully rebuking transgression, however painful the act
may be. Those who are honored with a divine commission, are
not to be weak, pliant time-servers. They are not to aim at
self-exaltation, or to shun disagreeable duties, but are to
perform God's work with unswerving fidelity. Mrs. E. G.
White. [Review and Herald 02-04-09 para. 14] p. 118, Para.
4, [1909MS].

 February 11, 1909 Lessons from the Apostasy at Sinai.--No.
2.--Only a few days had passed since the Hebrews made a
solemn covenant with God to obey his voice. They had stood
trembling with terror before the mount, listening to the
words of the Lord, "Thou shalt have no other gods before
me." "They made a calf in Horeb, and worshiped the molten
image. Thus they changed their glory into the similitude of
an ox." How could greater ingratitude have been shown, or
more daring insult offered, to him who had revealed himself
to them as a tender Father and an all-powerful King?
[Review and Herald 02-11-09 para. 1] p. 119, Para. 1, 



[1909MS].

 Moses in the mount was warned of the apostasy in the camp,
and was directed to return without delay. "Go, get thee
down," the Lord said; "for thy people, which thou
broughtest out of the land of Egypt, have corrupted
themselves: they have turned aside quickly out of the way
which I commanded them: they have made them a molten calf,
and have worshiped it, and have sacrificed thereunto, and
said, These be thy gods, O Israel, which have brought thee
up out of the land of Egypt. [Review and Herald 02-11-09
para. 2] p. 119, Para. 2, [1909MS].

 "And the Lord said unto Moses, I have seen this people,
and, behold, it is a stiff-necked people: now therefore let
me alone, that my wrath may wax hot against them, and that
I may consume them: and I will make of thee a great
nation." [Review and Herald 02-11-09 para. 3] p. 119,
Para. 3, [1909MS].

 God declared that he would disown the people. He gave them
their true character,--a stiff-necked people, who would not
respect his law or come under his rule. "Let me alone," he
said to Moses, "that my wrath may wax hot against them, and
that I may consume them: and I will make of thee a great
nation." [Review and Herald 02-11-09 para. 4] p. 119,
Para. 4, [1909MS].

 Moses was tested with the promise of great honor. The Lord
would place him at the head of a great nation. Had Moses
possessed a narrow, selfish spirit, how quickly he would
have grasped such an offer. But he would not listen to the
promise of preferment. He continues to plead for the erring
people. His one great desire is that the glory of God shall
be maintained. Above all else he longs for the salvation of
this people for whom the Lord has worked so wondrously.
Their remarkable experience in escaping from slavery, the
flight from Egypt, the passage through the Red Sea,--these
are stamped on his mind as if graven in a rock, and he will
not let Israel go. [Review and Herald 02-11-09 para. 5] p.
119, Para. 5, [1909MS].

 O the power of prayer! Moses fills his mouth with
arguments that express his own faith in God; and the Lord,
who is testing and trying him, is not angry with him
because of his importunity. God has said, "Thy people,
which thou broughtest out of the land of Egypt." But in his 



prayer Moses denies this honor. In humble, but determined
assurance, he turns the people back upon God. They are thy
people, he says. Thou art their God and Owner. Thou
broughtest them forth out of the land of Egypt. I did only
what thou commandest me. I was but thine instrument,
obeying the orders thou gavest me. Thou, and thou alone,
couldst do this work. The eyes of all the nations are upon
Israel, a people so strongly saved. O, do not permit the
throne of thy glory to be disgraced! [Review and Herald 02-
11-09 para. 6] p. 119, Para. 6, [1909MS].

 "Lord," he pleads, "why doth thy wrath wax hot against thy
people, which thou hast brought forth out of the land of
Egypt with great power, and with a mighty hand? Wherefore
should the Egyptians speak, and say, For mischief did he
bring them out, to slay them in the mountains, and to
consume them from the face of the earth. Turn from thy
fierce wrath, and repent [What an argument!] of this evil
against thy people. Remember Abraham, Isaac, and Israel,
thy servants, to whom thou swarest by thine own self, and
saidst unto them, I will multiply your seed as the stars of
heaven, and all this land that I have spoken of will I give
unto your seed, and they shall inherit it forever." [Review
and Herald 02-11-09 para. 7] p. 120, Para. 1, [1909MS].

 As Moses interceded for Israel, his timidity was lost in
his deep interest and love for those for whom he had, in
the hands of God, been the means of doing much. The Lord
listened to his pleadings, and granted his unselfish
prayer. God had proved his servant, he had tested his
faithfulness and his love for that erring, ungrateful
people, and nobly had Moses endured the trial. His interest
in Israel sprang from no selfish motives. The prosperity of
God's chosen people was dearer to him than personal honor,
dearer than the privilege of becoming the father of a
mighty nation. God was pleased with his faithfulness, his
simplicity of heart, and his integrity, and he committed to
him, as a faithful shepherd, the great charge of leading
Israel to the promised land. [Review and Herald 02-11-09
para. 8] p. 120, Para. 2, [1909MS].

 The record shows that prayers of faith, though offered by
frail human beings, have power with God. The earnest cry,
"I will not let thee go, except thou bless me," has saved
many a soul. If there were far more urgent intercessions
for perishing souls, there would be far more souls saved.
Of Christ it is written, "He saw that there was no man, and 



wondered that there was no intercessor: therefore his arm 
brought salvation unto him; and his righteousness, it
sustained him." He wondered that there was no man who would 
lay hold by faith on his fellow men, and save them with
fear, pulling them out of the fire, hating even the
garments spotted by the flesh. [Review and Herald 02-11-09
para. 9] p. 120, Para. 3, [1909MS].

 "He put on righteousness as a breastplate." Christ was not
covering up the sins of the transgressor, but was making
the most determined effort to bring the sinner to a sense
of the sinfulness of sin. His own hatred of sin, his own
integrity, brought salvation to the sinner. "He put on
righteousness as a breastplate, and an helmet of salvation
upon his head; and he put on the garments of vengeance for
clothing, and was clad with zeal as a cloak. According to
their deeds, accordingly he will repay, fury to his
adversaries, recompense to his enemies; to the islands he
will repay recompense. So shall they fear the name of the
Lord from the west, and his glory from the rising of the
sun. When the enemy shall come in like a flood, the Spirit
of the Lord shall lift up a standard against him. And the
redeemer shall come to Zion, and unto them that turn from
transgression in Jacob, saith the Lord. As for me, this is
my covenant with them, saith the Lord: My Spirit that is
upon thee, and my words which I have put in thy mouth,
shall not depart out of thy mouth, nor out of the mouth of
thy seed, nor out of the mouth of thy seed's seed, saith
the Lord, from henceforth and forever." [Review and Herald
02-11-09 para. 10] p. 120, Para. 4, [1909MS].

 "And Moses turned, and went down from the mount, and the
two tables of the testimony were in his hand: the tables
were written on both their sides; on the one side and on
the other were they written. And the tables were the work
of God, and the writing was the writing of God, graven upon
the tables. [Review and Herald 02-11-09 para. 11] p. 121,
Para. 1, [1909MS].

 "And when Joshua heard the noise of the people as they
shouted, he said unto Moses, There is a noise of war in the
camp. And he said, It is not the voice of them that shout
for mastery, neither is it the voice of them that cry for
being overcome: but the noise of them that sing do I hear.
[Review and Herald 02-11-09 para. 12] p. 121, Para. 2,
[1909MS]. 



 "And it came to pass, as soon as he came nigh unto the
camp, that he saw the calf, and the dancing: and Moses'
anger waxed hot, and he cast the tables out of his hands,
and brake them beneath the mount. And he took the calf 
which they had made, and burnt it in the fire, and ground
it to powder, and strawed it upon the water, and made the
children of Israel drink of it. [Review and Herald 02-11-09
para. 13] p. 121, Para. 3, [1909MS].

 "And Moses said unto Aaron, What did this people unto
thee, that thou hast brought so great a sin upon them?" The
sin of idolatry is a fearful sin, and Aaron, as a
magistrate, should have faithfully discharged his duty,
instead of engaging with the people in sin. It was Moses
who interceded with God to spare his life. Aaron was saved
by the prayer of Moses. Aaron did repent, or the Lord would
not have pardoned his transgression. He did not stand out
in rebellion, but took his stand with Moses; and
notwithstanding he had taken sides with the idolaters, he
was saved. [Review and Herald 02-11-09 para. 14] p. 121,
Para. 4, [1909MS].

 All the people had the opportunity of demonstrating their
repentance, and thus saving their lives. "Moses stood in
the gate of the camp, and said, Who is on the Lord's side?
let him come unto me. And all the sons of Levi gathered
themselves together unto him." All were given the
opportunity to be loyal to God. All who humbled themselves
before him, and placed themselves on his side, showing that
they desired to obey him, would be pardoned, while those
who would not yield would condemn themselves as rebels.
There would be no excuse for them. All were given the
opportunity of repudiating their past idolatrous conduct,
and of showing their determination to be true. But in the
very presence of God many refused to repent. They were
stubborn in their rebellion. [Review and Herald 02-11-09
para. 15] p. 121, Para. 5, [1909MS].

 To the sons of Levi, who had taken their stand with him,
Moses said, "Thus saith the Lord God of Israel, Put every
man his sword by his side, and go in and out from gate to
gate throughout the camp, and slay every man his brother,
and every man his companion, and every man his neighbor.
And the children of Levi did according to the word of
Moses: and there fell of the people that day about three
thousand men. For Moses had said, Consecrate yourselves
today to the Lord, even every man upon his son, and upon 



his brother; that he may bestow upon you a blessing this
day." [Review and Herald 02-11-09 para. 16] p. 122, Para.
1, [1909MS].

 The Israelites had been guilty of treason, and that
against a King who had loaded them with benefits, and whose
authority they had voluntarily pledged themselves to obey.
That the divine government might be maintained, justice
must be visited upon the traitors. Yet even here God's
mercy was displayed. While he maintained his law, he
granted freedom of choice and opportunity for repentance
for all. Only those were cut off who persisted in
rebellion. [Review and Herald 02-11-09 para. 17] p. 122,
Para. 2, [1909MS].

 Love no less than justice demanded that for this sin
judgment should be inflicted. God is the guardian as well
as the sovereign of his people. He cuts off those who are
determined upon rebellion, that they may not lead others to
ruin. In sparing the life of Cain, God had demonstrated to
the universe what would be the result of permitting sin to
go unpunished. The influence exerted upon his descendants
by his life and teaching led to the state of corruption
that demanded the destruction of the whole world by a
flood. The history of the antediluvians testifies that long
life is not a blessing to the sinner; God's great
forbearance did not repress their wickedness. The longer
men lived, the more corrupt they became. [Review and Herald
02-11-09 para. 18] p. 122, Para. 3, [1909MS].

 So with the apostasy at Sinai. Unless punishment had been
speedily visited upon transgression, the same results would
have again been seen. The earth would have become as
corrupt as in the days of Noah. Had these transgressors
been spared, evils would have followed greater than
resulted from sparing the life of Cain. It was the mercy of
God that thousands should suffer, to prevent the necessity
of visiting judgment upon millions. In order to save the
many, he must punish the few. Furthermore, as the people
had cast off their allegiance to God, they had forfeited
the divine protection, and, deprived of their defense, the
whole nation was exposed to the power of their enemies. Had
not the evil been promptly put away, they would soon have
fallen a prey to their numerous and powerful foes. It was
necessary for the good of Israel, and was also a lesson to
all succeeding generations, that crime should be promptly
punished. And it was no less a mercy to the sinners 



themselves that they should be cut short in their evil
course. Had their lives been spared, the same spirit that
led them to rebel against God would have been manifested in
hatred and strife among themselves, and they would have
eventually destroyed one another. It was in love to the
world, in love to Israel, and even to the transgressors,
that crime was punished with swift and terrible severity.
[Review and Herald 02-11-09 para. 19] p. 122, Para. 4,
[1909MS].

 In this our day, when many, even among those who claim to
be numbered among God's people, are not fully decided as to
the right course, the Lord is calling for men who will move
steadfastly in the path that he has marked out, and with
unshaken determination carry out his purposes. Those who
occupy positions of responsibility should know what saith
the Lord. Like Moses of old, they should stand
unflinchingly for the right, stemming the current of evil.
In the critical times in which we are living, men of
determination are needed,--men who will stand stiffly for
the truth at all times and under all circumstances,.--men
who, when they see that others are becoming untrue to
principle, will lift their voice in warning against the
danger of apostasy. Mrs. E. G. White. [Review and Herald
02-11-09 para. 20] p. 123, Para. 1, [1909MS].

 February 18, 1909 Instruction to Ministers.--In these last
days ministers need to guard the churches against the
dangers arising from the acceptance of fanciful and
erroneous theories by preaching the plain truths of the
Word regarding individual duty and responsibility. The
people of God are to be educated to hate and forsake all
unrighteousness if they would be prepared for a place in
the kingdom of heaven. Teach that the fruits of repentance
are to be seen in the life in deeds of righteousness. By
lives of faith and devotion, and reliance upon the Word of
God as the foundation of all faith, by acts of
unselfishness and sincerity, teach them to make known the
saving grace of Christ. [Review and Herald 02-18-09 para.
1] p. 123, Para. 2, [1909MS].

 The qualifications which shine brightest in the eyes of
men and are most attractive in the kingdom of the world,
have no recognition in the kingdom of God. The rewards of
Christ's kingdom are not for the covetous, the selfish, the
proud. No, no; those who enter into eternal life enter it
because the perfection of Christ's character has been 



imparted to them. In the kingdom of God nobility and
holiness of character are accounted wealth. That which is 
pure and lovely counts. The knowledge of the truth in the
heart, virtue of character, the manifestation of love such
as Christ possessed,--those who are possessors of these are
sharers in the kingdom of Christ. [Review and Herald 02-18-
09 para. 2] p. 123, Para. 3, [1909MS].

 The lesson of the barren fig tree is one that we should
keep continually before us. It is not profession of
righteousness that will meet the needs of the world today,
and fulfil the will of God for the human family. God is
looking for fruit bearing branches. "Feed my sheep with
pure provender," is the Lord's command to those who stand
as teachers of the gospel of salvation. He has made
provision that the gospel's saving power shall be presented
in all places. [Review and Herald 02-18-09 para. 3] p.
123, Para. 4, [1909MS].

 This gospel, Paul declares, must be preached to every
creature under heaven; "whereof I am made a minister,
according to the dispensation of God which is given to me
for you, to fulfil the word of God." The apostle bears the
burden of the stewardship given him. He must cooperate with
God in the work of saving souls, dispensing faithfully as
one who must give an account. And as he labors, he sees by
the eye of faith the results of his work; souls who were
without God and without hope in the world would receive the
faith, and in their turn preach the gospel they had
received. "Now in Christ Jesus," he declares, "ye who
sometimes were far off are made nigh by the blood of
Christ. . . . For through him we both have access by one
Spirit unto the Father. Now therefore ye are no more
strangers and foreigners, but fellow citizens with the
saints, and of the household of God; and are built upon the
foundation of the apostles and prophets, Jesus Christ
himself being the chief cornerstone; in whom all the
building fitly framed together groweth unto an holy temple
in the Lord." [Review and Herald 02-18-09 para. 4] p. 123,
Para. 5, [1909MS].

 Conditions to our knowledge of the mystery of God are
plainly stated, "If ye continue in the faith grounded and
settled, and be not moved away from the hope of the
gospel." This calls for much searching of the Scriptures.
We can not be settled in the faith unless we educate and 
train every faculty of the mind. To continue in the faith 



means to have a determined purpose to use every God-given
power in becoming an experienced and competent builder with
God, building up the souls of those in the faith, and
striving to reach those who have not yet come to a
knowledge of the truth. [Review and Herald 02-18-09 para.
5] p. 124, Para. 1, [1909MS].

 I was shown that mistakes have been made that have left 
wrong impressions upon minds, because there were allowed to
preside over important interests men who were deficient in
the saving grace of the gospel, who had not made its purity
and simplicity a part of their lives, and who did not seek
God often in earnest, humble prayer. Righteous, self-
denying works were not regarded by them as being a
necessary part of Christian experience. They did not see
the necessity of having the Spirit of Christ and of
emulating his example in their work of ministry. [Review
and Herald 02-18-09 para. 6] p. 124, Para. 2, [1909MS].

 I am instructed to say to our ministers, Be careful that
the work of cleansing and sanctifying shall go on in your
own individual souls. Let your first thought be to make
your calling and election sure. Your example is to be full
of kindness and encouragement. No masterful spirit is to
come in, but let the heart be filled with the tenderness
and love and compassion of Christ. Work every day for
sanctification of the spirit through belief of the truth.
Let all realize that they are chosen of God to reveal that
they understand the mystery of godliness. [Review and
Herald 02-18-09 para. 7] p. 124, Para. 3, [1909MS].

 As a people we are to be purified from our natural evil
habits and desires. Our hearts must be changed, or we can
not correctly represent the Lord Jesus, who gave his life
for us. The Son of God took humanity upon him that he might
make it possible for humanity to take hold upon divinity
through the exercise of a perfect faith. Christ is our
example for the development of a perfect character. Through
the strength we receive from him, we may be overcomers. In
seeking him for those things that we need, we must exercise
a faith that will not be denied. We must represent him by
following humbly in his footsteps. Through faith in his
merits and practise of the truth, we shall receive of his
grace, and this will be revealed in kindness of heart and
of action, and in singleness of purpose. Courtesy and
sympathy will be revealed in our lives. By a daily opening
of the heart to truth and righteousness, as they are found 



in Jesus, we shall be able to reveal that truth and that
righteousness in our dealings with others. [Review and
Herald 02-18-09 para. 8] p. 124, Para. 4, [1909MS].

 The Spirit of Christ is grieved when any of his followers
give evidence of possessing a harsh, unfair, or exacting
spirit. As laborers together with God, each should regard
the other as part of God's great firm. He desires that they
shall counsel together. There is to be no drawing apart,
for the spirit of independence dishonors the truth we
profess. One special evidence that the Spirit of Christ is
abiding in his church is the unity and harmony which exist
among its members. This is the brightest witness to the
possession of true religion; for it will convert and
transform the natural man, and fashion him after the divine
similitude. [Review and Herald 02-18-09 para. 9] p. 125,
Para. 1, [1909MS].

 The converting power of Christ is the agency that will
overcome our individual defects of character, and make us
laborers together with God. By the truth held in its purity
souls will be reached who could not otherwise be influenced 
to obey. The Holy Spirit is to be our counselor and guide
in every branch of the work. The will of God made manifest
in the life reveals the power of the Word to overcome the
natural traits of character, and to change the believer
"from glory to glory, even as by the Spirit of the Lord."
Mrs. E. G. White. [Review and Herald 02-18-09 para. 10] p.
125, Para. 2, [1909MS].

 February 25, 1909 Our Duty to Communicate Truth.--Again
and again I am instructed to charge our people with their
individual responsibility to work, and believe, and pray.
The reception of Bible truth will lead to continual self-
denial; for self-indulgence can never be found in a
Christlike experience. Truly converted men and women will
reveal the cross of Calvary in their daily actions. There
are many Seventh-day Adventists who do not understand that
to accept the cause of Christ means to accept his cross.
The only evidence they give in their lives of their
discipleship is in the name they bear. But the true
Christian regards his stewardship as a sacred thing. He
perseveringly studies the Word, and yields up his life to
the service of Christ. [Review and Herald 02-25-09 para. 1]
p. 125, Para. 3, [1909MS].

 The word of encouragement is given. "Be not weary in well-



doing," "always abounding in the work of the Lord." There
is a world to be saved, a work to be done that can be
accomplished only by the proclamation of the gospel
message. "God so loved the world, that he gave his only
begotten Son, that whosoever believeth in him should not
perish, but have everlasting life." Should we not thank the
Lord with heart and soul for his unspeakable gift? Should
we not be willing to devote every capability and talent to
the work of representing Christ before the world? [Review
and Herald 02-25-09 para. 2] p. 125, Para. 4, [1909MS].

 There is great need of the Holy Spirit's influence in our
midst. There must be an individual work done in the 
breaking of stubborn hearts. There needs to be deep heart-
searching, that will lead to confession of sin. Believers
should at this time stand with softened, sanctified, broken
hearts, every sin confessed in repentance that needeth not
to be repented of. The Holy Spirit is waiting to kindle in
the heart the love of God, that his praise may be spoken
from lips that are true, unselfish, clean, and honest. When
holy principles guide the life, the soul will be beautiful
in its simplicity. [Review and Herald 02-25-09 para. 3] p.
126, Para. 1, [1909MS].

 The influence of the prayer of faith is as far-reaching as
eternity. The Lord will bless all who will seek him with
the whole heart, and who with humble souls and earnest
purpose strive to follow the example of Christ. To those
who thus seek to become partakers of the divine nature, the
words are spoken, "Be not weary in well-doing," "always
abounding in the work of the Lord." He who labors in faith
and humility, holding fast to the promises of God, will
prevail. The greatness of the kingdom under the whole
heaven will be given to the faithful, believing children of
God. [Review and Herald 02-25-09 para. 4] p. 126, Para. 2,
[1909MS].

 "Ye are the salt of the earth," said Christ; "but if the
salt have lost his savor, wherewith shall it be salted? it
is thenceforth good for nothing, but to be cast out, and to
be trodden under foot of men. [Review and Herald 02-25-09
para. 5] p. 126, Para. 3, [1909MS].

 "Ye are the light of the world. A city that is set on an
hill can not be hid. Neither do men light a candle, and put
it under a bushel, but on a candlestick; and it giveth
light unto all that are in the house. Let your light so 



shine before men, that they may see your good works, and
glorify your Father which is in heaven." [Review and Herald
02-25-09 para. 6] p. 126, Para. 4, [1909MS].

 "Let your light so shine before men, that they may see
your good works," the Saviour declared. These "good works"
will begin to appear when the experience of repentance and
conversion is brought into the life. Not until then can
words and works "glorify your Father which is in heaven."
Unless we reveal the converting power of God in our lives,
we can not work in safe paths. It is not in saying that we
believe the truth, but by showing that we are changed in
character, through a belief of the truth, that we make
known to others the transforming power of the grace of God.
[Review and Herald 02-25-09 para. 7] p. 126, Para. 5,
[1909MS].

 What is expected of the subjects of Christ's kingdom? The
answer is given by Christ himself, "Be ye therefore
perfect, even as your Father which is in heaven is
perfect." No soul can enter into the heavenly courts who
does not have an understanding of God's requirements, and
does not strive to be perfect, even as God is perfect.
[Review and Herald 02-25-09 para. 8] p. 126, Para. 6,
[1909MS].

 I am instructed to urge the necessity of personal
consecration and sanctification of the whole being to God.
Let each soul inquire, Lord, what wouldst thou have me to
do, that the vigilance of Christ may be seen in my life,
and that his example may be copied by me, and that I may
speak sincere words that will help souls who are in
darkness and sin? O, how I long to see our church members
clothed with their beautiful garments, and prepared to go
forth to meet the Bridegroom. I am in fear and trembling
for those who have not yet on the wedding garment. Many are
expecting to sit down to the marriage supper of the Lamb
who are unprepared for the coming of the King. They are
like the blind; they do not discern their danger. "Strait
is the gate, and narrow is the way," the Saviour declared,
"which leadeth unto life, and few there be that find it."
[Review and Herald 02-25-09 para. 9] p. 127, Para. 1,
[1909MS].

 Every individual believer is under obligation to give to
others the truth he possess. Nothing should be allowed to
keep the servant of Christ from letting his light shine 



forth to his fellow men. We are ever to be learners, ever
to be increasing in a knowledge of how to lead others to
the light of truth. All around us there are sinners to be
labored for. If we will arouse ourselves to cooperate with
the divine Worker, we shall see a great work accomplished.
And we ourselves will grow in grace as we seek to
communicate the will of God to others. [Review and Herald
02-25-09 para. 10] p. 127, Para. 2, [1909MS].

 As professed Christians our lives must be Christlike, and
this can only be when we receive this grace to impart it to
others. Many among us who profess to believe are daily
losing opportunities of receiving the grace of Christ and
of imparting this grace to others. We should be daily
increasing in ability to do the precious work of winning
souls to Christ. This is such a precious work, such a
satisfying work! And all heaven is waiting for channels
through which can be poured the heavenly oil to refresh and
strengthen needy souls. The Lord will protect and guide
those who will let his divine fulness flow from their lips
in grateful praise, and who labor, through deeds of charity
and love, to bless mankind. Such workers will become
consecrated agents for God. [Review and Herald 02-25-09
para. 11] p. 127, Para. 3, [1909MS].

 I would say to every believer, Bring the spirit of
heavenly grace into your soul, into your experience: this
is the impress of the character of Christ. Angels are
watching you, and they sing songs of thanksgiving and
praise to the Lamb when his people engage in faithful,
unselfish labor for others. And your reward for service
will be found in the reflection of the tender spirit of
Christ in your own life. [Review and Herald 02-25-09 para.
12] p. 127, Para. 4, [1909MS].

 By communicating to others the grace we receive, we shall
be made partakers of the rich blessings of God. Obedience
to his will will keep the soul in the love of Christ. Bind
yourselves up with Christ and with God, and reflect his
glory to the souls ready to perish. Let there be a
reconversion of soul on the part of those who have allowed
themselves to grow careless and indifferent. If we would
look upon suffering humanity with eyes that see their need,
and would heed the command of Christ, "Go work today in my
vineyard;" if we would speak to souls words of comfort and
wisdom, and work out before them the principles of the
gospel, the message of mercy would soon reach to every part 



of the world. [Review and Herald 02-25-09 para. 13] p.
127, Para. 5, [1909MS].

 We become overcomers by helping others to overcome. We
overcome by the blood of the Lamb, and by the word of our
testimony. The keeping of the commandments of God will
yield in us an obedient spirit, and the service that is the
offspring of such a spirit, God can accept. O that we all
in the day of final award might hear the words spoken to us
individually, "Well done, thou good and faithful servant"!
How many in our churches will seek to set such an example
as will reflect to mankind the Light of the world? The
Saviour calls for workers who will give themselves to be
worked by the Holy Spirit,--workers who will yield to the
refining, elevating influences of truth, and thus be fitted
to wear the crown of life in the kingdom of God. Mrs. E. G.
White. [Review and Herald 02-25-09 para. 14] p. 128, Para.
1, [1909MS].

 March 4, 1909 Labor in Faith and Humble Dependence.--I
wish that I could present before all our people the light
God has given me regarding the spirit of labor and of
humble dependence upon him that should be encouraged
throughout our churches. Many of the members of our
churches are Christians only in name; if they truly
believed in Christ, they would, as his disciples, be doing
works of Christ. "If any man will come after me," the
Saviour declared, "let him deny himself, and take up his
cross, and follow me." [Review and Herald 03-04-09 para. 1]
p. 128, Para. 2, [1909MS].

 Sinners make a fatal mistake in continuing in impenitence
and unbelief. But professed Christians make a more grievous
error when they refuse to acknowledge their
responsibilities, and leave those without the fold to
perish. If they were truly Christians, they would follow
the example of Christ. He left the heavenly courts, where
he was the adored of angels, to come to earth and accept a
life of poverty and self-denial, that he might unite
humanity to the infinite God, fallen beings with the
sinless inhabitants of unfallen worlds. By sacrifice of
self he would make men the recipients of his grace, and
bind them to the family of heaven by the golden cords of
mercy and love. [Review and Herald 03-04-09 para. 2] p.
128, Para. 3, [1909MS].

 "O the depth of the riches both of the wisdom and 



knowledge of God!" Wonderful divine economy!
Notwithstanding their fallen state, men, through the
redeeming power of Christ, are enabled to cooperate with
him for the salvation of the race. Their influence, no
longer destructive, becomes God's helping hand to correct
the existing evils. Their powers and capabilities become
agencies for the restoration of good. That which heretofore
has helped on the work of destruction, brought under the
discipline of the Holy Spirit, becomes a means of recovery
to souls that are ready to perish. That which in the past
has driven from the paths of right and truth now binds
souls to the throne of God. This is God's purpose for those
who accept his name and character. [Review and Herald 03-
04-09 para. 3] p. 128, Para. 4, [1909MS].

 This is no time for any of the Lord's workers to lose
heart. The commission to the first disciples was, "Go ye
into all the world, and preach the gospel to every
creature." Very shortly after these words were spoken,
Christ was received up into heaven. As the disciples were
gazing up into heaven for a last glimpse of their departing
Lord, two angels stood by them, and said, "This same Jesus,
which is taken up from you into heaven, shall so come in
like manner as ye have seen him go into heaven." This
promise is soon to be fulfilled. We are watching and
waiting for its fulfilment. And while we watch and wait,
God bids us work courageously to proclaim the message of
his return, "unto the uttermost part of the earth." [Review
and Herald 03-04-09 para. 4] p. 129, Para. 1, [1909MS].

 The promise of the Saviour's presence was given in
connection with the great commission. "All power is given
unto me in heaven and in earth," the Saviour said; "go ye
therefore, and teach all nations, baptizing them in the
name of the Father, and of the Son, and of the Holy Ghost:
teaching them to observe all things whatsoever I have
commanded you: and, lo, I am with you alway, even unto the
end of the world." [Review and Herald 03-04-09 para. 5] p.
129, Para. 2, [1909MS].

 These are the words of inspiration. You need not fear that
you are making a mistake by believing fully in them. "And
now, little children, abide in him; that, when he shall
appear, we may have confidence, and not be ashamed before
him at his coming. If ye know that he is righteous, ye know
that every one that doeth righteousness is born of him."
Here is set forth the life of the church. The Son of God 



gave his life that he might become the propitiation for the
sins of the world. "He that hath the Son hath life; and he
that hath not the Son of God hath not life." [Review and
Herald 03-04-09 para. 6] p. 129, Para. 3, [1909MS].

 The promise of the Father concerning his Son had been, "He
shall see his seed, he shall prolong his days, and the
pleasure of the Lord shall prosper in his hand." At the
close of his work on earth the Saviour could say, "I have
finished the work which thou gavest me to do. And now, O
Father, glorify thou me with thine own self with the glory
which I had with thee before the world was." Christ claims 
his own recompense for his conquests. "I am glorified in
them," he says. His ransomed church is to be the chief
source of his glory. Through them, unto principalities and
powers in heavenly places is to be made known the manifold
wisdom of God. [Review and Herald 03-04-09 para. 7] p.
129, Para. 4, [1909MS].

 "I have given them thy word," Christ said; "and the world
hath hated them, because they are not of the world, even as
I am not of the world. I pray not that thou shouldest take
them out of the world, but that thou shouldest keep them
from the evil. They are not of the world, even as I am not
of the world. Sanctify them through thy truth: thy word is
truth. [Review and Herald 03-04-09 para. 8] p. 129, Para.
5, [1909MS].

 "As thou hast sent me into the world, even so have I also
sent them into the world. And for their sakes I sanctify
myself, that they also might be sanctified through the
truth. Neither pray I for these alone, but for them also
which shall believe on me through their word; that they all
may be one; as thou, Father, art in me, and I in thee, that
they also may be one in us: that the world may believe that
thou hast sent me. [Review and Herald 03-04-09 para. 9] p.
130, Para. 1, [1909MS].

 "And the glory which thou gavest me I have given them;
that they may be one, even as we are one: I in them, and
thou in me, that they may be made perfect in one; and that
the world may know that thou hast sent me, and hast loved
them, as thou hast loved me." [Review and Herald 03-04-09
para. 10] p. 130, Para. 2, [1909MS].

 It is the privilege of every believer first to talk with
God in his closet, and then, as God's mouthpiece, to talk 



with others. In order that we may have something to impart,
we must daily receive light and blessing. Men and women who
commune with God, who have an abiding Christ, who, because
they cooperate with holy angels; are surrounded with holy
influences, are needed at this time. The cause needs those
who have power to draw with Christ, power to express the
love of God in words of encouragement and sympathy. [Review
and Herald 03-04-09 para. 11] p. 130, Para. 3, [1909MS].

 As the believer bows in supplication before God, and in
humility and contrition offers his petition from unfeigned
lips, he loses all thought of self. His mind is filled with
the thought of what he must have in order to build up a
Christlike character. He prays, "Lord, if I am to be a
channel through which thy love is to flow day by day and
hour by hour, I claim by faith the grace and power that
thou hast promised." He fastens his hold firmly on the
promise, "If any of you lack wisdom, let him ask of God,
that giveth to all men liberally, and upbraideth not; and
it shall be given him." [Review and Herald 03-04-09 para.
12] p. 130, Para. 4, [1909MS].

 How this dependence pleases the Master! How he delights to
hear the steady, earnest pleading! How quickly the sincere,
fervent prayer is recognized and honored! How intensely
interested the heavenly angels are! "Are they not all
ministering spirits, sent forth to minister for them who
shall be heirs of salvation?" With wonderful and ennobling
grace the Lord sanctifies the humble petitioner, giving him
power to perform the most difficult duties. All that is
undertaken is done unto the Lord, and this elevates and
sanctifies the lowliest calling. It invests with new
dignity every word, every act, and links the humblest
worker, the poorest of God's servants, with the highest of
the angels in the heavenly courts. [Review and Herald 03-
04-09 para. 13] p. 130, Para. 5, [1909MS].

 True believers are the light of the church and of the
world. God has true messengers of healing in the world.
They are those who are taught of God, who are imbued with
his Spirit, ministers who experience the sanctification of
the Spirit. The sons and daughters of God have a great work
to do in the world. They are to accept the Word of God as
the man of their counsel, and to impart it to others. They
are to diffuse light. All who have received the engrafted
word will be faithful in giving that word to others. They
will speak the words of Christ. In conversation and in 



deportment they will give evidence of a daily conversion to
the principles of truth. Such believers will be a spectacle
to the world, to angels, and to men, and God will be
glorified in them. Mrs. E. G. White. [Review and Herald 03-
04-09 para. 14] p. 130, Para. 6, [1909MS].

 March 4, 1909 The Aim of Our School Work.--We are rapidly
nearing the final crisis in this world's history, and it is
important that we understand that the educational
advantages offered by our schools are not to be such as are
offered by the schools of the world. Neither are we to
follow the routine of worldly schools. The instruction
given in Seventh-day Adventist schools is to be such as to
lead to the practise of true humility. In speech, in dress,
in diet, and in the influence exerted, is to be seen the
simplicity of true godliness. [Review and Herald 03-04-09
para. 1] p. 131, Para. 1, [1909MS].

 Our teachers need to understand the work that is to be 
done in these last days. The education given in our
schools, in our churches, in our sanitariums, should
present clearly the great work to be accomplished. The need
of weeding from the life every practise that is opposed to
the teachings of the Word of God, and of supplying the
place with deeds that bear the mark of the divine nature,
should be made clear to the students of all grades. Our
work of education is ever to bear the impress of the
heavenly, and thus reveal the excellence of divine
instruction above that of the learning of the world.
[Review and Herald 03-04-09 para. 2] p. 131, Para. 2,
[1909MS].

 To some this work of entire transformation may seem
impossible. But if this were so, why go to the expense of
attempting to carry on a work of Christian education? Our
knowledge of what true education means is to lead us ever
to seek for strict purity of character. In all our
association together we are to bear in mind that we are
fitting for transfer to another world; the principles of
heaven are to be learned, the superiority of the future
life to this is to be impressed upon the mind of every
learner. Teachers who fail to bring this into their work of
education, fail of having a part in the great work of
developing character that can meet the approval of God.
[Review and Herald 03-04-09 para. 3] p. 131, Para. 3,
[1909MS]. 



 The last work of the prophet Elijah was to visit all the
schools of the prophets in Israel, and to give the students
divine instruction. This he did, and then ascended to the
heavenly courts in a chariot of fire. As the world in this
age comes more and more under the influence of Satan, the
true children of God will desire more and more to be taught
of him. Teachers should be employed who will give a
heavenly mold to the characters of the youth. Under the
influence of such teachers, foolish and unessential
practices will be exchanged for habits and practises
befitting the sons and daughters of God. [Review and Herald
03-04-09 para. 4] p. 131, Para. 4, [1909MS].

 As wickedness in the world becomes more pronounced, and
the teachings of evil are more fully developed and widely
accepted, the teachings of Christ are to stand forth
exemplified in the lives of converted men and women. Angels
are waiting to cooperate in every department of the work.
This has been presented to me again and again. At this
time, the people of God, the truly converted men and women,
under the training of faithful teachers, are to be learning
the lessons that the God of heaven values. [Review and
Herald 03-04-09 para. 5] p. 131, Para. 5, [1909MS].

 The most important work for our educational institutions
to do at this time is to set before the world an example
that will honor God. Holy angels, through human agencies,
are to supervise the work, and every department is to bear
the mark of divine excellence. Let the Word of God be made 
the chief book of study, that the students may learn to
live by every word that Christ has given. Mrs. E. G. White.
[Review and Herald 03-04-09 para. 6] p. 132, Para. 1,
[1909MS].

 March 11, 1909 Notes of Travel.--The annual session of the
California Conference, held in Oakland, was an important
meeting. The question of who should be president of this
conference for the year 1909 was decided. Elder S. N.
Haskell was elected to the office, without one dissenting
vote. [Review and Herald 03-11-09 para. 1] p. 132, Para.
2, [1909MS].

 Elder Haskell and his wife work together harmoniously, and
their united labors are much appreciated by this
conference. The results of their efforts for the past year
show that much good has been accomplished in many lines.
[Review and Herald 03-11-09 para. 2] p. 132, Para. 3, 



[1909MS].

 I did not attend any of the business meetings, but was
able to give advice in some lines. We were much pleased
with the spirit of harmony that pervaded the meetings held
for counsel and for the laying of plans for future work.
[Review and Herald 03-11-09 para. 3] p. 132, Para. 4,
[1909MS].

 On Monday, February 8, the Lord gave me a plain message
for the people, and all present had evidence that the voice
of the Holy Spirit was in the message I bore in the name of
the Lord. I presented before our people principles that
were sacred and holy, principles which the Lord expects his
people to carry out. This discourse was reported by one of
my workers, and will appear in the Review. [Review and
Herald 03-11-09 para. 4] p. 132, Para. 5, [1909MS].

 At the conference meetings I presented to our people the
need of pledging ourselves for advance work in our
religious experience. God's people are to seek now, as
never before, to be purified and sanctified, a holy people,
who, by the exemplification of truth in their words, their
purpose, and their actions, communicate their knowledge of
truth, and do honor to the One who died that they might be
a praise among all people. The grace of Christ alone can
bring this about, making believers not only professors of
the truth, but men and women who live the truth, and thus
reveal the principles of the gospel. God can make his
people a praise in the earth only as they allow themselves
to be sanctified by their belief of the truth. [Review and
Herald 03-11-09 para. 5] p. 132, Para. 6, [1909MS].

 The Spirit of the Lord rested upon me, and was revealed in
the words that were given me to speak. I asked those
present who felt the urgency of the Spirit of God, and who
were willing to pledge themselves to live the truth and to
teach the truth to others, and to work for their salvation,
to make it manifest by rising to their feet. I was
surprised to see the whole congregation rise. I then asked
all to kneel down, and I sent up my petition to heaven for
that people. I was deeply impressed by this experience. I
felt the deep moving of the Spirit of God upon me, and I
know that the Lord gave me a special message for his people
at this time. I realized that I had with me the presence of
him whom the Jews took and crucified, but who rose from the
dead, and declared to his followers, "All power is given 



unto me in heaven and in earth. Go ye therefore, and teach
all nations, baptizing them in the name of the Father, and
of the Son, and of the Holy Ghost: . . . and, lo, I am with
you alway, even unto the end of the world." Praise the
Lord, O my soul! [Review and Herald 03-11-09 para. 6] p.
132, Para. 7, [1909MS].

 After this meeting I felt that my work was finished, and
we decided to return home the following day. Elder J. D.
Rice drove us to the railway station in his carriage. I
carried a cushion with me, thinking to sleep in the cars on
the homeward journey; but my mind had been so powerfully
wrought upon that I could not sleep; and during the journey
I silently offered my prayer to God, asking him to give me
physical and spiritual strength to reach the people with
the message of life that Christ has given his faithful
shepherds to proclaim. [Review and Herald 03-11-09 para. 7]
p. 133, Para. 1, [1909MS].

 Christ declared to his disciples that they were to go into
all the world and preach the gospel to every creature. His
life of unselfishness and love was to be copied by them. In
his name they were to give to the world unselfish service.
The knowledge of his suffering on Calvary's cross and his
unchanging love for mankind was to be made known to all
people. And Christ further declared, "Ye shall receive
power, after that the Holy Ghost is come upon you: and ye
shall be witnesses unto me both in Jerusalem, and in all
Judea, and in Samaria, and unto the uttermost part of the
earth." "But tarry ye in the city of Jerusalem, until ye be
endued with power from on high." [Review and Herald 03-11-
09 para. 8] p. 133, Para. 2, [1909MS].

 God's people are to be constantly reaching up to him in
prayer. It was after the early disciples had spent ten days
in supplication, after all differences had been put away,
and they had united in deep heart-searching, and in
confession and putting away of sins, and in drawing
together in holy fellowship, that the Holy Ghost came upon
them, and the promise of Christ was fulfilled. There was a
wonderful outpouring of the Holy Spirit. Suddenly there
came from heaven the sound as of a rushing mighty wind, and
it filled all the house where they were sitting. "And the
same day there were added unto them about three thousand
souls." [Review and Herald 03-11-09 para. 9] p. 133, Para.
3, [1909MS]. 



 These disciples did not confine themselves to any class of
people or place. "They went forth, and preached everywhere,
the Lord working with them, and confirming the word with
signs following." Notwithstanding the fierce opposition
that the disciples met, in a short time the gospel of the
kingdom had been sounded to all the inhabited parts of the
earth. In the providence of God great multitudes were
gathered at Jerusalem at this time, and many were
converted. These, returning to their homes, carried the
wonderful news to every place. [Review and Herald 03-11-09
para. 10] p. 133, Para. 4, [1909MS].

 The commission given to the first disciples is given to
those who in these last days have received increased light
from heaven. It was God's desire that all nations should be 
aroused to repentance and obedience by the working of the
Holy Spirit. The message of saving grace is to be preached
to all nations and kindreds and tongues and peoples. Let
every soul now follow the movings of the Spirit of God; let
the truth go forth as a lamp that burneth. [Review and
Herald 03-11-09 para. 11] p. 134, Para. 1, [1909MS].

 Not all can fill the same place; but every one who yields
himself to the consecrating influence of the Holy Spirit
will be under the control of Christ; and for consecrated
men and women God has made full provision. Actual service
will determine the character of the work of those ordained 
of God to bring salvation to human hearts and minds.
[Review and Herald 03-11-09 para. 12] p. 134, Para. 2,
[1909MS].

 The work of God needs the gifts and offerings of his
people. These are to be bestowed for the advancement of his
kingdom. Just as long as men and women will be led and
guided by the Holy Spirit for the magnifying of God's law
and the advancement of the kingdom of grace, the work will
go forward. Just so surely as they give evidence of the
fruits of the Spirit in heart and life and character, souls
will be reached and saved. Go to all nations, Christ says;
my Spirit shall go with you; and angels of God that excel
in strength will be present to aid every soul who by living
faith will make God his strength. [Review and Herald 03-11-
09 para. 13] p. 134, Para. 3, [1909MS].

 I pray that every soul may see the necessity of using
every capability in wise, earnest work for God. Let none be
held back by any forbiddings of men, but let all seek the 



Lord with all the heart and with all the soul, and work in
the spirit of Christ. Mrs. E. G. White. [Review and Herald
03-11-09 para. 14] p. 134, Para. 4, [1909MS].

 March 18, 1909 Two Kinds of Service. [SERMON PREACHED
SABBATH, FEB. 6, 1909. IN OAKLAND, CAL.].--"Cry aloud,
spare not, lift up thy voice like a trumpet, and show my
people their transgression, and the house of Jacob their
sins. Yet they seek me daily, and delight to know my ways,
as a nation that did righteousness, and forsook not the
ordinance of their God: they ask of me the ordinances of
justice; they take delight in approaching to God. Wherefore
have we fasted, say they, and thou seest not? wherefore
have we afflicted our soul, and thou takest no knowledge?"
[Review and Herald 03-18-09 para. 1] p. 134, Para. 5,
[1909MS].

 There is a great deal of profession in our world, plenty
of self-justification, but the evidence of the deep work of
grace in hearts is not so apparent. There is a very earnest
question before us. The time has come when every one should
understand that he has a soul to save or a soul to lose, a
heaven to win and a hell to shun. We need to understand 
what we shall do to be saved. [Review and Herald 03-18-09
para. 2] p. 134, Para. 6, [1909MS].

 There is something wanting in the experience of this class
brought to view by the prophet. And self is brought into
their service. "Behold," he says, "in the day of your fast
ye find pleasure, and exact all your labors. Behold, ye
fast for strife and debate, and to smite with the fist of
wickedness: ye shall not fast as ye do this day, to make
your voice to be heard on high. Is it such a fast that I
have chosen? a day for a man to afflict his soul? is it to
bow down his head as a bulrush, and to spread sackcloth and
ashes under him? wilt thou call this a fast, and an
acceptable day to the Lord? [Review and Herald 03-18-09
para. 3] p. 135, Para. 1, [1909MS].

 "Is not this the fast that I have chosen? to loose the 
bands of wickedness, to undo the heavy burdens, and to let
the oppressed go free, and that ye break every yoke?"
[Review and Herald 03-18-09 para. 4] p. 135, Para. 2,
[1909MS].

 In the experience of God's people there have been yokes
bound upon the churches that God never ordained,--yokes 



that have greatly marred the experience, and have offended
the Lord God of Israel. Because a man carries 
responsibilities in the church, he is not given liberty to
rule the mind and judgment of others with whom the Lord is
working. The Lord wants every soul in his service to
understand what is the kind of work required of him. "Is
not this the fast that I have chosen," he says, "to loose
the bands of wickedness, to undo the heavy burdens, and to
let the oppressed go free, and that ye break every yoke? Is
it not to deal thy bread to the hungry, and that thou bring
the poor that are cast out to thy house? when thou seest
the naked, that thou cover him; and that thou hide not
thyself from thine own flesh?" [Review and Herald 03-18-09
para. 5] p. 135, Para. 3, [1909MS].

 His office in the church does not place the worker where
he is unapproachable, but should lead him to earnest
prayer, that he may have a conscience void of offense. Then
God will give him power to speak words of consolation and
advice and counsel to his brethren. The position he is to
occupy is one of meekness and lowliness of mind. Then when
one who is in trouble comes to him for help, he will be
able to say, Let us pray, and kneeling down with that soul,
will make himself one with him. [Review and Herald 03-18-09
para. 6] p. 135, Para. 4, [1909MS].

 God has sent the instruction to break every yoke. We are
one, one in Christ Jesus. Position does not make the man;
position does not give liberty to exercise power
arbitrarily over others. It is counsel that is needed,
righteousness in deportment that is to be made manifest
with meekness and humbleness of mind, and a spirit to seek
the Lord until he is found. [Review and Herald 03-18-09
para. 7] p. 135, Para. 5, [1909MS].

 The Reward of True Service.--The prophet continues: "Then
shall thy light break forth as the morning, and thine
health shall spring forth speedily: and thy righteousness
shall go before thee; the glory of the Lord shall be thy
rereward." [Review and Herald 03-18-09 para. 8] p. 135,
Para. 6, [1909MS].

 Here we have the promise of health; and our health is
worth very much to us. It is our privilege to reflect light
wherever we go; we can speak words of comfort and
encouragement and uplifting; but let us bind no yoke upon
another. Then "thy righteousness"--your right-doing, your 



righteous actions--"shall go before thee; the glory of the
Lord shall be thy rereward." These are wonderful, wonderful
words. Let us seek to take them in. We are nearing the
judgment, nearing the time when decisions for eternity will
be made. Let us counsel together in meekness and lowliness
of heart. [Review and Herald 03-18-09 para. 9] p. 136,
Para. 1, [1909MS].

 "Then shalt thou call, and the Lord shall answer; thou
shalt cry, and he shall say, Here I am. If thou take away
from the midst of thee the yoke, the putting forth of the
finger, and speaking vanity; and if thou draw out thy soul
to the hungry, and satisfy the afflicted soul; then shall
thy light rise in obscurity, and thy darkness be as the
noonday." Praise God with heart and voice for this
possibility. Praise God that we can bring this promise to
the Lord for fulfilment when we comply with the conditions.
When we do not know which way to turn, light direct from
God will come to us, if we will follow his directions. "And
the Lord shall guide thee continually, and satisfy thy soul
in drought, and make fat thy bones: and thou shalt be like
a watered garden, and like a spring of water, whose waters
fail not." [Review and Herald 03-18-09 para. 10] p. 136,
Para. 2, [1909MS].

 We need to understand these words, for a great work is
before us,--the closing work of this earth's history. "And
they that shall be of thee shall build the old waste
places." There are many of these. "Thou shalt raise up the
foundations of many generations; and thou shalt be called,
The repairer of the breach, The restorer of paths to dwell
in." [Review and Herald 03-18-09 para. 11] p. 136, Para.
3, [1909MS].

 What is the breach here mentioned?--It is the breach in 
the law of God, made by the observance of the first day of
the week for the Sabbath of the Lord. It is something in
which all the world is taking part; but God declares, "If
thou turn away thy foot from the Sabbath, from doing thy
pleasure on my holy day; and call the Sabbath a delight,
the holy of the Lord, honorable; and shalt honor him, not
doing thine own ways, nor finding thine own pleasure, nor
speaking thine own words: then shalt thou delight thyself
in the Lord; and I will cause thee to ride upon the high
places of the earth, and feed thee with the heritage of
Jacob thy father: for the mouth of the Lord hath spoken
it." [Review and Herald 03-18-09 para. 12] p. 136, Para. 



4, [1909MS].

 We are not half awake to our privileges today. We do not
understand as we should the work that is before us, or our
obligation to place ourselves in right relation to God,
that he may send his angels to help us in accomplishing the
work. Our little selves can not do much; but when heaven is
united with our efforts; when our work is blessed of God,
righteousness will be revealed. There is a world to be
saved; there are districts and cities to be worked that
have not yet been labored for. We are thankful that we have
publications that can be distributed. We are thankful for
those that are being published in other languages. Let us
now place ourselves in right relation to God, saying, All
that I have comes from thee; all that I have I am willing
to use to help in any place. I will do what I can. If I
have much, I will give much; if I have but little, I will
give that little to bring the truth to those who have it
not. [Review and Herald 03-18-09 para. 13] p. 136, Para.
5, [1909MS].

 Let us bring ourselves into submission to the Lord God of
Israel. You may have your peculiar way; I may have my
peculiar way, and some others their peculiar ways; but
under God that way will be agreeable. If we are not under
the control of God, led by the inspiration of his Spirit,
our way will not be agreeable. What we need is to stand in
right relation to the great I AM. When we stand in right
relation to him, we can do as Christ has commissioned.
Christ gave the word, Go to all nations, and he will be
with those who go. "Lo," he declares, "I am with you alway,
even unto the end of the world." (To be concluded.) Mrs. E.
G. White. [Review and Herald 03-18-09 para. 14] p. 137,
Para. 1, [1909MS].

 March 25, 1909 Two Kinds of Service. [SERMON PREACHED
SABBATH, FEBRUARY 6, IN OAKLAND, CAL.] (Concluded)--Higher
Education a Preparation for Service.--As men and women who
profess to believe the truth for this time, we have no
right to place ourselves in any wrong relation to God or
his cause. We have a work to do for the Master, a work to
do for the rising generation. We can not afford to send our
children to the public schools. This has been presented to
me for years. For years we have been establishing schools,
but they are not perfected yet. There are some who think
that we must pattern after the schools of the world if we
would give our youth a complete education. What we need to 



give them is a complete education in that Book which
assures us of that life that measures with the life of God. 
If we will obey his commandments, we shall live. This is
the Book of books. It is to be the great study book for all
who profess the name of Christ. [Review and Herald 03-25-09
para. 1] p. 137, Para. 2, [1909MS].

 My brethren and sisters, do not neglect your children.
Teach them that they have souls to save or to lose. Teach
them to come into right relation to God. Bring them up in
the nurture and admonition of the Lord. It was because of 
such a training as this that Daniel and his fellows, when
they were taken captives to Babylon, were able to stand the
test. They had received the education that God gives, and
he was able to make right impressions on their minds.
[Review and Herald 03-25-09 para. 2] p. 137, Para. 3,
[1909MS].

 Do not fold your hands, and find fault with God, as did
the class of worshipers the prophet Isaiah brings to view.
They said, "Wherefore have we fasted, . . . and thou seest
not? wherefore have we afflicted our soul, and thou takest
no knowledge?" This class of professors makes no sacrifice
for God, although for them he has made the sacrifice of his
only begotten Son, sending him to our world that they might
be sanctified and made holy, and that by learning to
represent the character of Christ, they might bear a living
testimony to all with whom they associate. We must take a
higher standard than this. [Review and Herald 03-25-09
para. 3] p. 137, Para. 4, [1909MS].

 I read in books that come to me how we must attain to a 
higher education, but these writings do not interpret what
is meant by "higher education." What is higher education?--
It is coming into unity with Jesus Christ. It is being made
one with God. It is bringing God into mind and heart.
Unless we have Christ in the life, we can not reveal him.
To learn to humble self, to subdue self,--this is the
higher education. Higher education,--the education which we
should have, is that which proceeds from God and imparts a
knowledge of what saith the Lord. It is to walk in the
footsteps of Jesus,--to preach as he preached, to work as
he worked. [Review and Herald 03-25-09 para. 4] p. 138,
Para. 1, [1909MS].

 "Thus saith the Lord, Keep ye judgment, and do justice:
for my salvation is near to come, and my righteousness to 



be revealed. Blessed is the man that doeth this, and the
son of man that layeth hold of it." This is Bible
sanctification; this is the higher education. When we make
the Bible our book for study, and give to our students a
knowledge of the Word of God, there will be no need to ask
the question, Have they the higher education? What we need
is an acquaintance with God, who "so loved the world, that
he gave his only begotten Son, that whosoever believeth in
him should not perish, but have everlasting life." [Review
and Herald 03-25-09 para. 5] p. 138, Para. 2, [1909MS].

 We do not half serve God. We do not honor him as we 
should. We have a name to live, but O, so many of us are
dead! We need to study the Word, and see if we are
preparing to meet our Lord when he shall come in the clouds
of heaven with power and great glory. I want to stand in
right relation to God. I have been in his work since I was
sixteen years old. I do not want to fail now. [Review and
Herald 03-25-09 para. 6] p. 138, Para. 3, [1909MS].

 Everywhere there is missionary work to be done, and every
soul of us should have an active part in it. It is
astonishing to see how fields are opening everywhere.
Workers are calling for means to carry on the work. Many
students from our schools are going out and educating
themselves in the languages, and opening the Scriptures to
peoples of other tongues. This is an excellent work, just
the work the Lord would have them do. [Review and Herald
03-25-09 para. 7] p. 138, Para. 4, [1909MS].

 We need to become students of prophecy. We need to labor
for every one that possibly can be helped. Now while there
is opportunity, let us get the light before the people.
There will never be a more favorable time for work than 
this; for the judgments of God are coming upon the earth
more and more. We need Christians at this time, and to be a
Christian means to be Christlike. [Review and Herald 03-25-
09 para. 8] p. 138, Para. 5, [1909MS].

 Speaking of those who have joined themselves to the Lord
to serve him, God says, "Even them will I bring to my holy
mountain, and make them joyful in my house of prayer: their
burnt offerings and their sacrifices shall be accepted upon
mine altar; for mine house shall be called an house of
prayer for all people." This is what we want. The Lord
receives too little glory from the lips of any of us, but
much of complaint. Shall we not change in this respect, and 



begin to offer praise and thanksgiving to God? Let us begin
to do the works here brought to view. Let us bring the poor
that are cast out to our house. Let us lay no yokes or
burdens upon the people. Let us come to God with humble,
lowly hearts, with tongues sanctified, and brain powers
sanctified. If we will do this, there will be praises to
God offered in every congregation. The songs of
thanksgiving and joyful praise will be heard coming from
happy hearts, and men will know that we enjoy the true
religion of Jesus Christ. [Review and Herald 03-25-09 para.
9] p. 138, Para. 6, [1909MS].

 There are just two classes of people brought to view in
the Word of God. With which class are you standing? If all
were brought together in heaven with their different
temperaments unsanctified, what kind of heaven, think you,
would we have? Do we not want to be transferred from this 
school below to the higher school above? There Christ will
walk and talk with his people, and open to them the
scriptures they do not understand. There we shall pluck the
fruit of the tree of life. We shall see the King in his
beauty, and behold his matchless charms. There will be no
contention there; then let us not have it on earth. We are
to begin here to obtain the higher education. We are to
learn here to guard the lips, to govern the words. Christ
gave his life for us, and he wants us to give our lives to
him,--lives that are sanctified, soul, body, and spirit.
Shall we not let our righteousness, as Isaiah has said, "go
before" us? Then the glory of the Lord will be our
rereward. [Review and Herald 03-25-09 para. 10] p. 139,
Para. 1, [1909MS].

 How few there are who praise God! But this is part of our
higher education. In this life we are to learn to honor him
by offering our praises and thanksgiving to him. It is only
those who on earth have learned to glorify God that will be
given a place in the courts of glory. If we are translated,
we shall be translated just as we are. We are to be made
perfect in this life; in this life our tongues are to be
sanctified, our thoughts purified. Then let us take up this
work of education now. Let us do those things that we shall
wish we had done when the time comes that our work is 
finished. [Review and Herald 03-25-09 para. 11] p. 139,
Para. 2, [1909MS].

 I long to hear the voice of thanksgiving to God. I long to
hear praises offered to him. I long to see happy 



Christians. Let us seek the Lord while he may be found. Let
us bring Christ into our family circles. Let us invite the
joy of the Lord into our homes and into our hearts. How
much glory we could bring to God if we would consider that
Christ died on the cross to make it possible for us to come
into right relation to him in this respect. He worked out a
perfect life amid the fiercest opposition that could be
instituted against him. Then shall we not make earnest
endeavors to be Christians? Should we not, when we meet to
worship God, offer praise from hearts filled with
thanksgiving? We have everything to praise God for. He "so
loved the world, that he gave his only begotten Son, that
whosoever believeth in him should not perish, but have
everlasting life." Mrs. E. G. White. [Review and Herald 03-
25-09 para. 12] p. 139, Para. 3, [1909MS].

 April 1, 1909 The Need of the Holy Spirit in Our Lives.
[SERMON PREACHED AT OAKLAND, CAL., MONDAY, FEBRUARY 8.].--
My mind has been much exercised of late in regard to our
need of the guidance of the Holy Spirit. The promise is
given us, "Ask, and it shall be given you; seek, and ye
shall find; knock, and it shall be opened unto you;" and
the assurance is repeated, "For every one that asketh
receiveth; and he that seeketh findeth; and to him that
knocketh it shall be opened." The thought is enforced upon
us that our dependence must be more fully upon God. He is
ready and willing to do for us the very things that we
need. Let us trust him as his children. [Review and Herald
04-01-09 para. 1] p. 140, Para. 1, [1909MS].

 Christ instructed his disciples that they should not leave
Jerusalem until the power of God should come upon them. The
disciples obeyed the command, continuing "in prayer and
supplication." "And when the day of pentecost was fully
come, they were all with one accord in one place. And
suddenly there came a sound from heaven as of a rushing
mighty wind, and it filled all the house where they were
sitting. And there appeared unto them cloven tongues like
as of fire, and it sat upon each of them. And they were all
filled with the Holy Ghost, and began to speak with other
tongues, as the Spirit gave them utterance." [Review and
Herald 04-01-09 para. 2] p. 140, Para. 2, [1909MS].

 How desirable it is that we be of one accord, of one mind,
established in the word of the living God, and having our
feet planted on the platform of eternal truth! Let us take
the Bible as our guide and director, and seek to fulfil the 



word of the Lord. The grace of God will be upon all who
will stand upon the platform of the sacred truths of his
Word. [Review and Herald 04-01-09 para. 3] p. 140, Para.
3, [1909MS].

 "And there were dwelling at Jerusalem Jews, devout men,
out of every nation under heaven. Now when this was noised
abroad, the multitude came together, and were confounded,
because that every man heard them speak in his own
language. And they were all amazed, and marveled, saying
one to another, Behold, are not all these which speak
Galileans? And how hear we every man in our own tongue,
wherein we were born? . . . And they were all amazed, and
were in doubt, saying one to another, What meaneth this?
Others mocking said, These men are full of new wine.
[Review and Herald 04-01-09 para. 4] p. 140, Para. 4,
[1909MS].

 "But Peter, standing up with the eleven, lifted up his
voice, and said unto them, Ye men of Judea, and all ye that
dwell at Jerusalem, be this known unto you, and hearken to
my words: for these are not drunken, as ye suppose, seeing
it is but the third hour of the day. But this is that which
was spoken by the prophet Joel: And it shall come to pass
in the last days, saith God, I will pour out my Spirit upon
all flesh: and your sons and your daughters shall prophesy,
and your young men shall see visions, and your old men
shall dream dreams: and on my servants and on my
handmaidens I will pour out in those days of my Spirit; and
they shall prophesy: And I will show wonders in heaven
above, and signs in the earth beneath; blood, and fire, and
vapor of smoke: the sun shall be turned into darkness, and
the moon into blood, before that great and notable day of
the Lord come: and it shall come to pass, that whosoever
shall call on the name of the Lord shall be saved." [Review
and Herald 04-01-09 para. 5] p. 140, Para. 5, [1909MS].

 We are living in the last days, in a time when we may
expect much from the Lord. These words should bring us to
the throne of grace to claim great things of him. Here the
promise is given that on the men and women and on our sons
and daughters the Holy Spirit is to come; and "whosoever
shall call upon the name of the Lord shall be saved." This
brings to view a wonderful work to be done, for which we
need the converting power of God in our hearts every day.
It is our privilege to experience this. Heaven is full of
blessings, and it is our privilege to claim the rich 



promises of God for our individual selves. We need to seek
the Lord day and night that we may know just what steps to
take, and just what we ought to do. [Review and Herald 04-
01-09 para. 6] p. 141, Para. 1, [1909MS].

 The Lord has a special work to do for us individually. As
we see the wickedness of the world brought to light in the
courts of justice and published in the daily papers, let us
draw near to God, and by living faith lay hold of his
promises, that the grace of Christ may be manifest in us.
We may have an influence, a powerful influence, in the
world. If the convicting power of God is with us, we shall
be enabled to lead souls that are in sin to conversion. 
[Review and Herald 04-01-09 para. 7] p. 141, Para. 2,
[1909MS].

 Our simplicity will accomplish much in this work. We are
not to try to climb up to high positions or to gain the
praise of men. Our aim should not be to be the greatest. We
are to have an eye single to the glory of God. We are to
work with all the intelligence that God has given us,
placing ourselves in the channel of light, that the grace
of God can come upon us to mold and fashion us to the
divine similitude. Heaven is waiting to bestow its richest
blessings upon those who will consecrate themselves to do
the work of God in these last days of the world's history.
We shall be tested and tried; we may be called to spend
wakeful nights; but let such times be spent in earnest
prayer to God, that he may give understanding, and quicken
the mind to discern the privileges that are ours. [Review
and Herald 04-01-09 para. 8] p. 141, Para. 3, [1909MS].

 Let us not reveal an untoward religion. Let there be no
strife as to who shall be greatest, but let each seek for
greatness in humility, for an understanding of the will of
the Lord. God wants us to stand as free men and women in 
these last days of earth's history. While wickedness of
every kind is being practised by those who do not take God
into their counsel, we are to stand as a people who are
endued with the Spirit of God, because we seek him with all
the heart. [Review and Herald 04-01-09 para. 9] p. 141,
Para. 4, [1909MS].

 The early disciples prayed for the Holy Spirit, and they
received it; and then what did they do? They preached the
word. "Ye men of Israel, hear these words," Peter declared,
"Jesus of Nazareth, a man approved by God among you with 



miracles and wonders and signs, which God did by him in the
midst of you, as ye yourselves also know: him, being
delivered by the determinate counsel and foreknowledge of
God, ye have taken, and by wicked hands have crucified and
slain: whom God hath raised up, having loosed the pains of
death: because it was not possible that he should be holden
of it. For David speaketh concerning him, I foresaw the
Lord always before my face, for he is on my right hand,
that I should not be moved: therefore did my heart rejoice,
and my tongue was glad; moreover also my flesh shall rest
in hope: because thou wilt not leave my soul in hell,
neither wilt thou suffer thine Holy One to see corruption.
Thou hast made known to me the ways of life; thou shalt
make me full of joy with thy countenance. [Review and
Herald 04-01-09 para. 10] p. 142, Para. 1, [1909MS].

 "Men and brethren, let me freely speak unto you of the
patriarch David, that he is both dead and buried, and his
sepulcher is with us unto this day. Therefore being a
prophet, and knowing that God had sworn with an oath to
him, that of the fruit of his loins, according to the
flesh, he would raise up Christ to sit on his throne; he
seeing this before spake of the resurrection of Christ,
that his soul was not left in hell, neither his flesh did
see corruption. This Jesus hath God raised up, whereof we
all are witnesses." [Review and Herald 04-01-09 para. 11]
p. 142, Para. 2, [1909MS].

 My brethren and sisters, this is our work. We are to be
his witnesses, not merely by word of mouth, not simply by
preaching Christ, but by living the truth, by having the
living Witness in our hearts. When the great day of God
comes, and those who have followed Christ stand clearly
revealed with the light of God shining upon them, those who
have at that time proved unfaithful will ask themselves the
questions, Why did I not tell the truth as I knew it? Why
did I not live it? Why did I not proclaim the truth with
sanctified heart and soul and voice? These will be the 
thoughts that will come as they consider what they might
have done, but did not do. My brethren and sisters, I
beseech of you in the name of Jesus of Nazareth that you
spend much time in prayer, and in searching the Word, that
you may understand the promises that have been held out
before you. [Review and Herald 04-01-09 para. 12] p. 142,
Para. 3, [1909MS].

 Promise after promise is given, assuring us of the fulness 



of power that God has, and yet we are so weak in faith that
we do not grasp the power. O how much we need a living,
earnest faith in the truths of God's Word! This great need
of God's people is constantly before me. What shall we do,
I ask, to impress them with their need? What can we do to
arouse them to see that we are living in the very evening
of this earth's history? Heaven is full of the blessings
that we need, and yet but a small portion of the Spirit's
power is manifest among us. O, we need to awake! We need to
be converted anew each day. We need to seek for a faith
that will lay hold of the arm of Jehovah. [Review and
Herald 04-01-09 para. 13] p. 142, Para. 4, [1909MS].

 When I heard last year that certain of our brethren were
moved upon by the Holy Spirit at Fresno, I felt as if I
could not close my eyes in sleep. I wanted to praise God
from the time I lay down until I should arise again. In the
night season I would awaken to find myself exhorting our
people with all the powers of my being, telling them of the
riches of the grace of God, and appealing to them not to
close their senses to the blessings which they might have.
Night after night there were presented to me precious
victories that the people of God were gaining, and I would
awaken, and kneeling up in bed would glorify God for these
manifestations of his Spirit. My brethren and sisters, it
is the Spirit of God that can arouse men and women from
their sleepy spirituality to be a living, working power in
the world, revealing wherever they go that they are
followers of Jesus Christ. Shall we not arouse, and come
into right relation to God? Shall we not seek for that
faith that works by love and purifies the life from every
stain of sin? [Review and Herald 04-01-09 para. 14] p.
143, Para. 1, [1909MS].

 "Therefore let all the house of Israel know assuredly,"
Peter continued, "that God hath made that same Jesus, whom
ye have crucified, both Lord and Christ." "Whom ye have
crucified." I hope none here are crucifying Christ by a
wrong course of action, but I pray that we may have a clear
sense of what God is to us, and of what we may be to him as
his messengers to a people that are ignorant of his will.
The message is not only unto "you, and to your children,"
but "to all that are afar off, even as many as the Lord our
God shall call." When the people heard these words, they
were pricked in their hearts, and said to Peter and the
apostles, "Men and brethren, what shall we do? Then Peter
said unto them, Repent, and be baptized every one of you in 



the name of Jesus Christ for the remission of sins, and ye
shall receive the gift of the Holy Ghost. For the promise
is unto you, and to your children, and to all that are afar
off, even as many as the Lord our God shall call. And with
many other words did he testify and exhort, saying, Save
yourselves from this untoward generation." [Review and
Herald 04-01-09 para. 15] p. 143, Para. 2, [1909MS].

 In the experience that followed, we may learn what a right
testimony will accomplish when it is borne under the
influence of the Holy Spirit. "Then they that gladly
received his word were baptized: and the same day there
were added unto them about three thousand souls. And they
continued steadfastly in the apostles' doctrine and
fellowship, and in breaking of bread, and in prayers. And
fear came upon every soul: and many wonders and signs were
done by the apostles. And all that believed were together,
and had all things common; and sold their possessions and
goods, and parted them to all men, as every man had need.
And they, continuing daily with one accord in the temple,
and breaking bread from house to house, did eat their meat
with gladness and singleness of heart, praising God, and
having favor with all the people. And the Lord added to the
church daily such as should be saved." (To be concluded)
Mrs. E. G. White. [Review and Herald 04-01-09 para. 16] p.
143, Para. 3, [1909MS].

 April 1, 1909 The Teacher an Evangelist.--The work of
educating our youth as outlined for us in the instruction
given of God, is to be sacredly maintained. For this reason
we must select as teachers those who will educate in right
lines. Said my Instructor: "Let not teachers be chosen to
educate and train the youth who will not maintain the
simplicity of Christ's methods. His teachings contained the
very essence of sanctified simplicity." [Review and Herald
04-01-09 para. 1] p. 144, Para. 1, [1909MS].

 Those teachers who present matters to the students in an
uncertain light are not fitted for the work of educating
the youth. No man is qualified for this work unless he is
daily learning to speak the words of the Teacher sent from
God. Now is the time to sow the gospel seed. The seed we
sow must be clean and pure, and that which will produce the
choicest fruit. We have no time to lose. The work of our 
schools is to become more and more in character like the 
work of Christ. Only the power of the grace of God working
on human hearts and minds will make and keep the atmosphere 



of our schools and churches clean. [Review and Herald 04-
01-09 para. 2] p. 144, Para. 2, [1909MS].

 There have been teachers in our schools who could pass
well in a worldly institution of learning, but who were
unfitted for the training of our youth because they were
ignorant of the truths of the gospel of Christ. They were
unable to bring the simplicity of Christ into their labors.
It should be the work of every teacher to present those
truths that have called us out to stand as a peculiar
people before the world, and which are able to keep us in
harmony with heaven's laws. In the messages that have been
sent to us from time to time, we have truths that will
accomplish a wonderful work of reform in our characters, if
we will give them place. They will prepare us for entrance
into the holy city of God. It is our privilege to make
continual advancement to a higher grade of Christian
living. [Review and Herald 04-01-09 para. 3] p. 144, Para.
3, [1909MS].

 I have been instructed to present these things before our
teachers. We need to be converted from our faulty lives to
the faith of the gospel. Christ's followers have no need to
try to shine. If they will behold constantly the life of
Christ, they will be changed in mind and heart, into the
same image. Then they will shine without any superficial
attempt. The Lord asks for no display of goodness. In the
gift of his Son he has made provision that our inward lives
may be imbued with the principles of heaven. It is the
appropriation of this provision that will lead to a
manifestation of Christ to the world. When the people of
God experience the new birth, their honesty, their
uprightness, their fidelity, their steadfast principles,
will unfailingly reveal it. O, what words were spoken to
me! What gentleness was recommended through the grace
abundantly given. The greatest manifestation that men and
women can make of the grace and power of Christ, is made
when the natural man becomes partaker of the divine nature,
and through the power that the grace of Christ imparts,
overcomes the corruptions that are in the world through
lust. Mrs. E. G. White. [Review and Herald 04-01-09 para.
4] p. 144, Para. 4, [1909MS].

 April 8, 1909 The Need of the Holy Spirit in Our Lives.
[SERMON PREACHED AT OAKLAND, CAL., MONDAY, FEBRUARY 8.]
(Concluded)--The gift of the Holy Spirit is promised to all
who believe. But we shall find that it makes every 



difference whether or not we bear a living testimony in
character, in mind, in intellect, and serve the Lord with
full purpose of heart as we work to bring the light of
truth to souls in every place. [Review and Herald 04-08-09
para. 1] p. 145, Para. 1, [1909MS].

 There are places that have never yet been entered with the
message of truth. Our campmeetings in many instances have
been held in the same place again and again. The Lord wants
us to make a change in this respect. He wants us to work so
that the truth will come to all ears and to all hearts,
that the world may know what we believe. There are many,
many places where such meetings should be held. Perhaps in
these places fewer will come out to hear the word, but it
is our duty to take the truth to these new places, letting
the light of truth shine to every soul possible. When we
follow the directions of the Lord, the workings of his
Spirit will be seen among us. God will bless the speakers,
giving them the words that are essential to the needs of
the people, and that will lead them to take hold of the
living promises of God, and to enjoy an experience similar
to that which those enjoyed who were led to accept Christ
by the teachings of the disciples on the day of Pentecost.
[Review and Herald 04-08-09 para. 2] p. 145, Para. 2,
[1909MS].

 The Prince of heaven, he who was one with the Father in
the creation of the world, came to our world to labor for
the salvation of men. He laid off his royal robes and
glorious crown, and clothed his divinity with humanity,
that humanity might touch humanity, and that divinity might
lay hold of the strength of Omnipotence. In this strength
he could successfully wrestle with the powers of darkness.
Often in his labors, when opposition grew strong, and his
enemies would have taken him, he said to his disciples,
"Let us go to another place; my time has not yet come." By
this he meant that the time of his final suffering and the
closing of his earthly work had not yet come. So he would
leave the city, and start out for the fields. There company
after company would join him until thousands were listening
to his words. [Review and Herald 04-08-09 para. 3] p. 145,
Para. 3, [1909MS].

 We read of one occasion when five thousand men besides 
women and children were gathered to hear him. When the day
was far spent, the disciples came to the Saviour, and urged
him to send the people away. Some were fainting by the way, 



and they had nothing to eat. To the question of Christ,
"What food have you?" the reply was given, "Five barley
loaves, and two small fishes." "Bring them hither to me,"
said Christ, and then, breaking the loaves into pieces, he
handed to his disciples, and the disciples to the
multitude. The hungry multitude ate of the food provided,
until all were satisfied. While the food was being passed
from hand to hand, the wonderful miracle was wrought that
converted that small supply into sufficient to feed so
great a multitude. Then said Christ, "Gather up the
fragments that remain, that nothing be lost." "And they
took up twelve baskets full of the fragments, and of the
fishes." [Review and Herald 04-08-09 para. 4] p. 145,
Para. 4, [1909MS].

 Just such experiences as this in spiritual lines will come
to us as we work in faith and obedience to God. As we seek 
to proclaim the truth for this time, angels of God will be
present to minister to the hearts of the people. These
heavenly angels are all around us, waiting for
opportunities to impress the minds of the people, that they
in turn may become instruments in carrying the truth to
other souls. [Review and Herald 04-08-09 para. 5] p. 146,
Para. 1, [1909MS].

 My brethren and sisters, we need to be converted. We need
the power of the living God to come upon us, for many of us
are without spiritual strength. Let us begin to put forth
earnest efforts to carry the truth to places where it is
needed. Let us seek for the souls that are perishing around
us. Christ is a living Christ today. He is waiting to
impart his great grace, his salvation and truth, to all who
will seek for it with the simplicity of a child. We can not
do anything to help ourselves, for we are poor mortals
beset with temptations on the right hand and on the left.
But with the help that Christ will give us, we may become
established in the doctrines of the Word, and give its
teachings to others. As we explain the Word of God,
heavenly angels will be present to minister grace to the
speaker and to the hearers. [Review and Herald 04-08-09
para. 6] p. 146, Para. 2, [1909MS].

 Our hearts need to be softened by the Holy Spirit of God.
Our own will and ways, our own inclinations and education,
will mold and fashion us so that our message to the people
will have but little effect. The Lord desires that our 
hearts shall be subdued by the grace of Christ. He would 



have us susceptible to the influences of his Holy Spirit.
[Review and Herald 04-08-09 para. 7] p. 146, Para. 3,
[1909MS].

 The Holy Spirit is an educating power wherever it is
found. To have the higher education is to have the religion
of Christ, the sanctification of the Spirit of God. It is
to have close friendship with God, to be in that place
where we can have communion with him, and work under the
ministration of his Spirit. The reason why I have been so
anxious that we should open our proposed new training
school in California is that many youth may be encouraged
to seek for this higher education. We want this school to
be altogether different from many of the schools that have
been established among us. It is to pattern after the
schools of the prophets. We want that here the higher
education shall be understood and sought for,--the
education that comes from Christ and is imparted by God to
his people. [Review and Herald 04-08-09 para. 8] p. 146,
Para. 4, [1909MS].

 We are to teach the youth how to learn of God, how to
overcome their unhappy temperaments, how to cling to the
Mighty One, that when the gates of the city of God are
thrown back on their glittering hinges, and the nation that
has kept the truth shall enter in, they will find an
entrance there, and join in the song of triumph in the
kingdom of glory. My brethren, we need the converting power
of God upon us if we would pass safely through the perils
of the last days. I want to see the King in his beauty, and
I want, by the message I shall give, to help in preparing a
people to lay hold of the might and power of God. To obtain
a fitness for the coming of Christ in the clouds of heaven
should be considered of more importance than anything else.
We need to have heaven brought into our souls, and Christ
manifested in our lives. We need to be willing to deny
self, and to sacrifice our own wills and ways to the will
and way of God. It is our privilege to be overcomers by the
blood of the Lamb and the word of our testimony. We may
follow on to know the Lord, and know that his goings forth
are prepared as the morning. [Review and Herald 04-08-09
para. 9] p. 146, Para. 5, [1909MS].

 It is our privilege to have a living experience, and to
sustain that relation to heaven that the truth will go
forth from us as a lamp that burneth. Those who have a
living experience in the things of God, will long to see 



the truth go to places where it has not been. Christ says
to his followers, "Ye are the light of the world." Let us
take the lamp from under the bushel, that it may give light
to all that are in the house. Many of us are asleep, and
the end of all things is at hand. Everything testifies to
the fact that we are living in the closing days of the
earth's history. We should be able at this time to bear a
living testimony of a living experience. When we ourselves
are converted, we shall be able to strengthen others.
[Review and Herald 04-08-09 para. 10] p. 147, Para. 1,
[1909MS].

 I would say to you, husband your means, that when any call
comes to help in extending the knowledge of the truth, you
may be able to respond. Let the truth go forth from place
to place, that hearts may be converted. We need to make
known to the world a new religion. We need to reveal in
words and actions what higher education is. At times I have
felt so deeply about this matter that I have lain upon my
bed and cried to God. "Lord," I have said, "the case seems
hopeless. What can we do to arouse the people? What can we
say to make them see that the common experience that many
are having will never give them an entrance into the
kingdom of God?" God's people are to learn what it means to
be taught of God, what it means to deny self, to sacrifice
self. Heaven is full of power, and this power would come to
us did we but feel the need of it. But many of us are
satisfied with a common, cheap experience, and do not arise
to the emergency. God help us to arise to the emergency.
[Review and Herald 04-08-09 para. 11] p. 147, Para. 2,
[1909MS].

 I will not hold you any longer, but I would say that I
greatly desire that the glory of God shall be revealed in
his people. Shall we not, right here, make a covenant with
God by sacrifice? Shall we not come up to the help of the
Lord against the mighty powers of darkness? Who will pledge
themselves today to seek the Lord while he may be found?
You can not convert others until you find God for
yourselves. Only when you have found him yourselves can you
make him known to others. Will you not open your hearts and
minds to the influence of the Spirit of God, so that the
testimony borne will be lasting in its results? The
servants of God may wear out their lives in service for you
without result unless you cooperate with them. Unless you
make determined efforts for yourselves, the Holy Spirit
will not come upon you, and the results seen after the 



outpouring of the Spirit on the Day of Pentecost will not
be seen among you. Who now, I ask, will make a determined
effort to obtain the higher education? Those who will, make
it manifest by rising to your feet. [The congregation
rose.] Here is the whole congregation. May God help you to
keep your pledge. Let us pray. [Review and Herald 04-08-09
para. 12] p. 147, Para. 3, [1909MS].

 [Praying]. Heavenly Father, I come to thee at this time,
just as I am, poor, weak, unworthy, and I ask thee to
impress the hearts of this people gathered here today. I
have spoken to them thy words, but, O Lord, thou alone
canst make the word effective. I ask thee to forgive those
who have failed in serving thee. Reveal thyself to them.
Impress their minds. Let the converting power of God come
upon them. Present before them in clear gospel light their
privilege to reflect the character of Christ in words, in
actions. Teach them that in order to be partakers in the
strife, in order to obtain victories, spiritual victories,
they must be partakers of the divine nature. [Review and
Herald 04-08-09 para. 13] p. 148, Para. 1, [1909MS].

 We beseech thee, for Christ's sake, to sweep away this
awful darkness that would hide from view the religion of
Christ. We can not do this, for we are mortal; but we can
ask thee, thou God of heaven. Impress the minds of this
people as thou hast never done before. Reveal it to them
that there is a heaven to win and a hell to shun. Grant 
them the presence of thine angels in every home. These who
have pledged themselves to seek the Lord,--help them to be
in earnest, help them to understand that they are to be
living lights bringing to others the convicting power of
the Spirit of God. [Review and Herald 04-08-09 para. 14]
p. 148, Para. 2, [1909MS].

 We want our school to be established. Lord, thou knowest
all about this. We know that we have looked to thee in this 
matter, that we have cried to thee in the night seasons,
asking thee to take charge here. O, I pray thee that thou
wilt make it such a school as has never yet been
established among us! Let angels of God take charge of the
work, and carry it through to thine own name's glory. Let
the Spirit of God be present to enlighten the minds and
touch the hearts of the students as the teachers give
instruction that ought to be given. Let the glory of God
come in, and let hearts and minds grasp the truths of the
Word of God as they have never before grasped them. [Review 



and Herald 04-08-09 para. 15] p. 148, Para. 3, [1909MS].

 Lord, prepare thy people to meet thee in peace. We need
the Holy Spirit of God in every heart. Let thy converting
power come upon us as it came upon thy people on the day of
Pentecost. O God, reveal thyself to us! [Review and Herald
04-08-09 para. 16] p. 148, Para. 4, [1909MS].

 Let thy blessing rest upon us, dear Saviour. Let light
shine into the chambers of the mind and into the soul 
temple, that we may see light in thy light, and joy in thy
joy, as we see sinners turning to God with the whole heart.
We have no power but in thee. We ask thee to mold and
fashion us, and give us an experience after the divine
similitude. [Review and Herald 04-08-09 para. 17] p. 149,
Para. 1, [1909MS].

 O God, I beseech of thee to work! Thou didst send one
equal with thyself to live in the world a life of poverty
and toil. Traveling on foot from place to place, he endured
hardness and hunger. My Father, we are ashamed of the
presentation we have made. Wilt thou not baptize us, Lord?
Let thy converting power come upon this people. Help them
to make a determined effort to resist the enemy, that he
may flee from them; and they blessed name shall have all
the glory. Mrs. E. G. White. [Review and Herald 04-08-09
para. 18] p. 149, Para. 2, [1909MS].

 April 15, 1909 Lessons From the Life of Enoch.--We read of
the prophet Enoch, that he "walked with God . . . three
hundred years." Enoch's walk with God was not in a trance
or a vision, but in all the duties of his daily life. He
did not become a hermit, shutting himself entirely from the
world; for he had a work to do for God in the world. In the
family and in his intercourse with men, as a husband and
father, a friend, a citizen, he was the steadfast,
unwavering servant of the Lord. His heart was in harmony
with God's will; for "can two walk together, except they be
agreed?" [Review and Herald 04-15-09 para. 1] p. 149,
Para. 3, [1909MS].

 Enoch was a public teacher of the truth in the age in
which he lived. He taught the truth; he lived the truth;
and the character of the teacher was in every way
harmonious with the greatness and sacredness of his
mission. Enoch was a prophet who spoke as he was moved by
the Holy Ghost. He was a light amid the moral darkness, a 



pattern man, a man who walked with God, being obedient to
his law,--that law which Satan had refused to obey, which
Adam had transgressed, which Abel obeyed, and because of
his obedience was murdered. Now God would demonstrate to 
the universe the falsity of Satan's charge that men could
not keep God's law. He would demonstrate that though man
had sinned, he could so relate himself to God that he would
have the mind and spirit of God. This holy man was selected
to denounce the wickedness of the world, and to give
evidence that man can keep the law. [Review and Herald 04-
15-09 para. 2] p. 149, Para. 4, [1909MS].

 How little is said of Enoch; how brief is his biography!
Many volumes are written of Napoleon; much is said of
Caesar and other great men of the world. Their exploits are
recorded and sent through the length and breadth of the
land; yet we have no evidence that these men honored God,
or that God honored them. Of Enoch it is recorded, "Enoch
walked with God: and he was not; for God took him." [Review
and Herald 04-15-09 para. 3] p. 149, Para. 5, [1909MS].

 Enoch walked with God, while of the world around him
sacred history records, "The wickedness of man was great in
the earth," "every imagination of the thoughts of his heart
was only evil continually." Enoch's righteous life was in
marked contrast with that of the wicked people around him.
His piety, his purity, his unswerving integrity, were the
result of his walking with God, while the wickedness of the
world was the result of their walking with the deceiver of
mankind. [Review and Herald 04-15-09 para. 4] p. 149,
Para. 6, [1909MS].

 Enoch was an active worker. He did not seek ease and 
comfort. Nor did he spend his time in idle meditation, or
in striving to gain happiness for himself. He did not
participate in the festivities and amusements that
constantly engaged the attention of the pleasure lovers of
the antediluvian world. In his day the minds of many were
absorbed in worldly pleasures,--pleasures that tempted them
to go astray. But Enoch was terribly in earnest. With the
sinful and with the workers of iniquity he mingled only as
God's messenger, to warn them to turn with abhorrence from
their evil ways, and to repent and seek God. [Review and
Herald 04-15-09 para. 5] p. 150, Para. 1, [1909MS].

 Enoch did not become polluted with the iniquities existing
in his day. Why need we in our day? But we may, like our 



Master, have compassion for suffering humanity, pity for
the unfortunate, and a generous consideration for the
feelings and necessities of the needy, the troubled, and
the despairing. Those who are Christians indeed will seek
to do good to others, and at the same time will so order
their conversation and deportment as to maintain a calm,
hallowed peace of mind. Selfishness and worldliness are not
fruits of a Christian tree. No man can live for himself,
and yet enjoy the approbation of God. [Review and Herald
04-15-09 para. 6] p. 150, Para. 2, [1909MS].

 Christ cursed the fig tree because it bore not fruit. Thus
he would teach that God is not pleased with his human
agencies if in their lives they utterly fail to fulfil the
purposes for which they were created. Through the help
provided, man, in his fallen nature, can do the very things
God expects him to do. He can walk and work and live by
faith in the Son of God. The Lord draws man close to his 
side, to walk with him, to work with him, and to teach him
how to overcome temptation. With every temptation there is
a way of escape, by walking humbly with God. [Review and
Herald 04-15-09 para. 7] p. 150, Para. 3, [1909MS].

 Were Enoch upon the earth today, his heart would be in
harmony with all God's requirements; he would walk with
God, although surrounded with influences which are the most
wicked and debasing. So may we remain pure and uncorrupted.
He was a representative of the saints who live amid the
perils and corruptions of the last days. For his faithful
obedience to God, he was translated. So, also, the
faithful, who are alive and remain, will be translated.
They will be removed from a sinful and corrupt world to be
pure joys of heaven. [Review and Herald 04-15-09 para. 8]
p. 150, Para. 4, [1909MS].

 Enoch meditated and prayed, and put on the armor of
watchfulness, and he came forth from his pleadings with God
to plead with his fellow men. He did not mask the truth to
find favor with unbelievers. His close connection with God 
gave him courage to work the works of God. He had the
testimony that his ways pleased God. This is the privilege
of every believer today. It is man dwelling with God, and
God taking up his abode with man. "I in them, and thou in
me," says Jesus. To walk with God and have the witness that
their ways pleased him, is an experience not to be confined
to Enoch, to Elijah, to patriarchs, to prophets, to
apostles, to martyrs. It is the privilege of all the 



followers of Christ to have Jesus enshrined in their 
hearts, to carry him with them in their lives. This will
make them fruit bearing trees. [Review and Herald 04-15-09
para. 9] p. 150, Para. 5, [1909MS].

 I wish I could impress upon every worker in God's cause
the great need of continual, earnest prayer. They can not
be constantly upon their knees, but they can be uplifting
their hearts to God. We have too slight a hold upon God and
upon eternal realities. [Review and Herald 04-15-09 para.
10] p. 151, Para. 1, [1909MS].

 Those who teach the word must themselves live in hourly
contact, in conscious, living communion, with God. The
principles of truth and righteousness and mercy must be
within them. They must draw from the fountain of all wisdom
moral and intellectual power. Their hearts must be alive
with the deep movings of the Spirit of God. [Review and
Herald 04-15-09 para. 11] p. 151, Para. 2, [1909MS].

 It is our privilege today to stand with the light of
heaven upon us. It was thus that Enoch walked with God. It
was not easier for Enoch to live a righteous life in his
day than it is for us at the present time. The world at
that time was no more favorable to growth in grace and
holiness than it is now, but Enoch devoted time to prayer
and communion with God, and this enabled him to escape the
corruption that is in the world through lust. It was his
devotion to God that fitted him for translation. [Review
and Herald 04-15-09 para. 12] p. 151, Para. 3, [1909MS].

 We are living amid the perils of the last days, and we
must receive our strength from the same source as did
Enoch. We must walk with God. A separation from the world
is required of us. We can not remain free from its
pollution unless we follow the example of faithful Enoch.
[Review and Herald 04-15-09 para. 13] p. 151, Para. 4,
[1909MS].

 The love revealed in the Saviour's life of self-denial and 
self-sacrifice is to be seen in the lives of his followers. 
We are called upon "so to walk, even as he walked." The
cause of our weakness lies in our refusal to obey this
command. On every side there are opportunities to work for
our fellow men. It is our duty to lead souls to the Lamb of
God, which taketh away the sin of the world. It is
important that we fill aright our position in the world, in 



society, and in the church; but we can not do this unless
we have a firm hold on Heaven. Our faith must reach within 
the veil, whither our Forerunner has for us entered. It is
possible for us to take hold by faith of the eternal
promises of God; but to do this we must have a faith that
will not be denied,--a steadfast, immovable faith that will
take hold of the unseen. [Review and Herald 04-15-09 para.
14] p. 151, Para. 5, [1909MS].

 Every man, woman, and youth who professes the religion of
Christ should realize the responsibility resting upon the
believer. All should feel that this is an individual work,
and individual warfare, an individual preaching of Christ.
If each would realize this, and take hold of the work, we
should be mighty as an army with banners. The heavenly dove
would hover over us. The light of the glory of God would no
more be shut away from us than it was from the devoted
Enoch. Mrs. E. G. White. [Review and Herald 04-15-09 para.
15] p. 152, Para. 1, [1909MS].

 April 22, 1909 A Perfected Church.--Christ "loved the
church, and gave himself for it; that he might sanctify and
cleanse it with washing of water by the word, that he might
present it to himself a glorious church, not having spot,
or wrinkle, or any such thing; but that it should be holy
and without blemish." [Review and Herald 04-22-09 para. 1]
p. 152, Para. 2, [1909MS].

 When God gave his Son to the world, he made it possible
for men and women to be perfect by the use of every
capability of their beings to the glory of God. In Christ
he gave to them the riches of his grace, and a knowledge of
his will. As they would empty themselves of self, and learn
to walk in humility, leaning on God for guidance, men would
be enabled to fulfil God's high purpose for them. [Review
and Herald 04-22-09 para. 2] p. 152, Para. 3, [1909MS].

 A Lesson From the Baptist's Teaching.--The message given
to John the Baptist for the people of his day is one that
every believer might study to advantage. "And he came into
all the country about Jordan, preaching the baptism of
repentance for the remission of sins; as it is written in
the book of the words of Esaias the prophet, saying. The
voice of one crying in the wilderness, Prepare ye the way
of the Lord, make his paths straight. Every valley shall be
filled, and every mountain and hill shall be brought low;
and the crooked shall be made straight, and the rough ways 



shall be made smooth; and all flesh shall see the salvation
of God. [Review and Herald 04-22-09 para. 3] p. 152, Para.
4, [1909MS].

 "Then said he to the multitude that came forth to be 
baptized of him, O generation of vipers, who hath warned
you to flee from the wrath to come? Bring forth therefore
fruits worthy of repentance, and begin not to say within
yourselves. We have Abraham to our father: for I say unto
you, That God is able of these stones to raise up children
unto Abraham. And now also the ax is laid unto the root of 
the trees: every tree therefore which bringeth not forth
good fruit is hewn down, and cast into the fire. [Review
and Herald 04-22-09 para. 4] p. 152, Para. 5, [1909MS].

 "And the people asked him, saying, What shall we do then?
He answereth and saith unto them, He that hath two coats,
let him impart to him that hath none; and he that hath
meat, let him do likewise. [Review and Herald 04-22-09
para. 5] p. 152, Para. 6, [1909MS].

 "Then came also the publicans to be baptized, and said
unto him, Master, what shall we do? And he said unto them,
Exact no more than that which is appointed you. [Review and
Herald 04-22-09 para. 6] p. 152, Para. 7, [1909MS].

 "And the soldiers likewise demanded of him, saying, And
what shall we do? And he said unto them, Do violence to no
man, neither accuse any falsely; and be content with your
wages." [Review and Herald 04-22-09 para. 7] p. 153, Para.
1, [1909MS].

 The work of reformation here brought to view by John, the
purging of heart and mind and soul, is one that is needed
by many who today profess to have the faith of Christ.
Wrong practises that have been indulged in need to be put
away; the crooked paths need to be made straight, and the
rough places smooth. The mountains and hills of self-esteem
and pride need to be brought low. There is need of bringing
forth "fruits meet for repentance." When this work is done
in the experience of God's believing people, "all flesh
shall see the salvation of God." [Review and Herald 04-22-
09 para. 8] p. 153, Para. 2, [1909MS].

 "Ye shall know them by their fruits," Christ said. "Do men
gather grapes of thorns, or figs of thistles? Even so every
good tree bringeth forth good fruit; and a corrupt tree 



bringeth forth evil fruit. A good tree can not bring forth
evil fruit; neither can a corrupt tree bring forth good
fruit." [Review and Herald 04-22-09 para. 9] p. 153, Para.
3, [1909MS].

 "Not every one that saith unto me, Lord, Lord, shall enter
into the kingdom of heaven: but he that doeth the will of
my father which is in heaven. Many will say to me in that
day, Lord, Lord, have we not prophesied in thy name? and in
thy name have cast out devils? and in thy name done many
wonderful works? And then will I profess unto them, I never
knew you: depart from me, ye that work iniquity." [Review
and Herald 04-22-09 para. 10] p. 153, Para. 4, [1909MS].

 The fact that our names are on the church books will not 
secure for us an entrance into the kingdom of heaven. God
asks, Have you used your opportunities for service and for
the development of Christian character? Have you traded
faithfully with your Lord's goods? Knowing the will of God
concerning you, how have you obeyed that will? Have you
sought to benefit and bless those who needed help and
encouragement? There are many souls who would be brought to
a higher standard of character if they could be taught to
appreciate the work of purifying and refining and
sanctification that should go forward daily in their lives.
If they could be brought to sense the worth of souls for
whom Christ has died, they would realize how perilous is
the condition of him who does nothing to help in the work
of salvation. [Review and Herald 04-22-09 para. 11] p.
153, Para. 5, [1909MS].

 There is no human being in the world but bears fruit of
some kind, either good or evil; and Christ has made it
possible for every soul to bear most precious fruit.
Obedience to the requirements of God, submission to the
will of Christ, will yield in the life the peaceable fruits
of righteousness. The inhabitants of this world are dear to
God's family. "God so loved the world, that he gave his
only begotten Son, that whosoever believeth in him should
not perish, but have everlasting life." The Father
permitted his only Son to suffer the penalty of sin; he
gave the richest gift that heaven could bestow, that men
and women might return from their rebellion to his law, and
accept into their hearts and lives the principles of
heaven. If men would acknowledge the Gift, and accept his
sacrifice, their transgressions would be pardoned, and the
grace of God would be imparted to them to help them to 



yield in their lives the precious fruits of holiness.
[Review and Herald 04-22-09 para. 12] p. 153, Para. 6,
[1909MS].

 "Every good tree bringeth forth good fruit." We have a
representation to make to the world of pure principles,
holy ambitions, noble aspirations, that will distinguish us
from all other people, making us a separate nation, a
peculiar people. [Review and Herald 04-22-09 para. 13] p.
154, Para. 1, [1909MS].

 In the night season I seemed to be repeating these words
to the people: There is need of close examination of self.
We have no time now to spend in self-indulgence. If we are
connected with God, we shall humble our hearts before him,
and be very zealous in the perfecting of Christian
characters. We have a grand and solemn work to do, for the
world is to be enlightened in regard to the times in which
we live; and it will be enlightened when a straight
testimony is borne. [Review and Herald 04-22-09 para. 14]
p. 154, Para. 2, [1909MS].

 The church is yet militant in a world that is apparently
in midnight darkness, and growing worse and worse. While
the requirements of a plain "Thus saith the Lord" remain
unheeded by the worldly element in the church, the voices
of God's faithful servants are to be strengthened to give
the solemn message of warning. The works that should
characterize the church militant and the works of the 
church that has had the light of truth for this time, do
not correspond. The Lord calls upon church members to
clothe themselves with the beautiful garments of Christ's
righteousness. Praise and prayer and thanksgiving should
now be heard coming daily from converted hearts and lips.
[Review and Herald 04-22-09 para. 15] p. 154, Para. 3,
[1909MS].

 God needs men and women who will work in the simplicity of
Christ to bring the knowledge of truth before those who
need its converting power. The message of Christ's
righteousness must be proclaimed from one end of the earth
to the other. Our people are to be aroused to prepare the
way of the Lord. The third angel's message--the last
message of mercy to a perishing world--is so sacred, so
glorious. Let the truth go forth as a lamp that burneth.
Mysteries into which angels desired to look, which prophets
and kings and righteous men desired to know, the church of 



God is to make known. [Review and Herald 04-22-09 para. 16]
p. 154, Para. 4, [1909MS].

 Christ's wonderful sacrifice for the world testifies to 
the fact that man may be rescued from iniquity. If he will
break with Satan and confess his sin, there is hope for
him. Man, sinful, blinded, wretched, may repent and be
converted, and day by day be forming a character like the
character of Christ. Human beings may be reclaimed,
regenerated, and may learn to live before the world
precious, Christlike lives. [Review and Herald 04-22-09
para. 17] p. 154, Para. 5, [1909MS].

 God has "made known unto us the mystery of his will,
according to his good pleasure which he hath purposed in
himself: that in the dispensation of the fulness of the
times he might gather together in one all things in Christ,
both which are in heaven, and which are on earth; even in
him: in whom also we have obtained an inheritance, being
predestinated according to the purpose of him who worketh
all things after the counsel of his will: that we should be
to the praise of his glory, who first trusted in Christ."
Mrs. E. G. White. [Review and Herald 04-22-09 para. 18] p.
155, Para. 1, [1909MS].

 April 29, 1909 The Need of Earnest Labor for Others.--
Those who become children of God are under obligation to
him to do all in their power to seek and to save the lost.
They are to make use of every possible means to give to
sinners the word of life and the saving grace of Christ.
Remembering the sacrifice that Christ made that he might
give to men a perfect example, church members are to follow
his example of self-denial and self-sacrifice, that they
may save the souls that are perishing in unbelief and sin.
[Review and Herald 04-29-09 para. 1] p. 155, Para. 2,
[1909MS].

 Heavenly beings are greatly interested in the salvation of
the souls for whom the Father has done so much. God gave
his only begotten Son to be the Redeemer of the fallen
race. Christ gave himself to a life of humiliation and
poverty that he might be able to leave to all an example of
what life should mean to every member of the human family.
He tasted death for all, that every soul might have the
privilege of becoming acquainted with God. And heavenly
angels are "ministering spirits, sent forth to minister for
them who shall be heirs of salvation." [Review and Herald 



04-29-09 para. 2] p. 155, Para. 3, [1909MS].

 And yet how many church members there are who feel little
responsibility to make Christ known to their friends and
neighbors. If all had carried the love of Christ in their
hearts, and the truth on their lips, if we had been
diligent in opening the word of life to those about us,
showing what Christ is to us, and what he is willing to be
to them, hundreds more would be rejoicing in the truth
today. But we shut ourselves up within ourselves. We seem
to think that it is well with us, and that it is not in our
line to speak of Christ. Is he not all in all to us? If we
obtain any victories, is it not through his grace that they
are wrought? Then why should we not lift him up? The
parables of the lost piece of silver and the lost sheep
teach most precious lessons. They deal with the subject of
man lost and man recovered. Many, many more would be
recovered if they were labored for as represented in these
parables. [Review and Herald 04-29-09 para. 3] p. 155,
Para. 4, [1909MS].

 Growth in grace is shown in an increasing ability to work
for God. He who learns in the school of Christ will know 
how to pray, and how to speak for the Master. Realizing
that he lacks wisdom and experience, he will place himself
under the training of the Great Teacher, knowing that only
thus he can obtain perfection in God's service. And daily
he becomes better able to comprehend spiritual things.
Every day of diligent labor finds him at its close better
fitted to help others. Abiding in Christ, he bears much
fruit. [Review and Herald 04-29-09 para. 4] p. 155, Para.
5, [1909MS].

 My brethren in the ministry, a most solemn, sacred work is
given you to do. Labor to give the light to those who know
not the truth. Church members, ask God to give you a burden
to open the Scriptures to others, and to do missionary work
for those who need help. Some will be rescued in one way,
and some in another, but the work must always be done as
the Lord shall lead. [Review and Herald 04-29-09 para. 5]
p. 156, Para. 1, [1909MS].

 Let us prepare to raise the standard of the Lord, the
standard of purity and holiness. Let every soul purify his
own heart, and prepare for the Lord when he shall come in
power and great glory. Let believers be quickened by the
grace of Christ to work for the saving of their fellow 



beings. Let the publications containing Bible truth be
scattered like the leaves of autumn. Lift him up, the
Saviour of souls, lift him up higher and still higher
before the people. It is time now to gather strength from
the source of all strength, to cry aloud and spare not, to
press back the clouds of darkness, that the light of heaven
may be revealed. [Review and Herald 04-29-09 para. 6] p.
156, Para. 2, [1909MS].

 Christ's last act before leaving the earth was to
commission his ambassadors to go to the world with his
truth. His last words were spoken to impress the disciples
with the thought that they held in trust the message of
heaven for the world. In obedience to the Saviour's 
command, the disciples returned to Jerusalem, and there
waited for the promised outpouring of the Holy Spirit.
Heavenly intelligences cooperated with them, and gave power
to the message that they bore. The Holy Spirit gave
efficiency to their missionary efforts, and on one occasion
three thousand were converted in a day. [Review and Herald
04-29-09 para. 7] p. 156, Para. 3, [1909MS].

 The delegated servants of Christ are to bear their
testimony in the power of the Spirit. The yearning desire
of the Saviour for the salvation of sinners is to mark all 
their efforts. The gracious invitation first given by
Christ, is to be taken up by human voices and sounded
throughout the world: "The Spirit and bride say, Come. And
let him that heareth say, Come. And let him that is athirst
come. And whosoever will, let him take the water of life
freely." The church is to say, Come. Every power in the
church is to be actively engaged on the side of truth. The
followers of Christ are to combine in a strong effort to
call the attention of the world to the fast fulfilling
prophecies of the Word of God. [Review and Herald 04-29-09
para. 8] p. 156, Para. 4, [1909MS].

 O, how solemn and important is the work entrusted to us!
How far reaching this work is in its results! How are we to
obtain strength and wisdom necessary for its successful
accomplishment? As Daniel sought the Lord, so we are to
seek him. Daniel declares, "I set my face unto the Lord
God, to seek by prayer and supplications, with fasting, and
sackcloth, and ashes." We are to seek the Lord in humility
and contrition, confessing our own sins, and coming into
close unity with one another. Brethren and sisters, pray,
pray, for your own sakes, and for the sake of others. 



[Review and Herald 04-29-09 para. 9] p. 156, Para. 5,
[1909MS].

 We are to come to God in faith, and pour out our
supplications before him, believing that he will work in
our behalf, and in behalf of those we are seeking to save.
We are to devote more time to earnest prayer. With the
trusting faith of a little child, we are to come to our
Heavenly Father, telling him of all our needs. He is always
ready to pardon and help. The supply of divine wisdom is
inexhaustible, and the Lord encourages us to draw largely
from it. The longing that we should have for spiritual
blessings is described in the words, "As the hart panteth
after the water brooks, so panteth my soul after thee, O
God." We need a deeper soul hunger for the rich gifts that
heaven has to bestow. We are to hunger and thirst after
righteousness. [Review and Herald 04-29-09 para. 10] p.
157, Para. 1, [1909MS].

 O that we might have a consuming desire to know God by an
experimental knowledge, to come into the audience chamber
of the Most High, reaching up the hand of faith, and
casting our helpless souls upon the One mighty to save. His
lovingkindness is better than life. [Review and Herald 04-
29-09 para. 11] p. 157, Para. 2, [1909MS].

 If we but realized how earnestly Jesus worked to sow the
world with the gospel seed, we, living at the very close of
probation, would labor untiringly to give the bread of life
to perishing souls. Why are we so cold and indifferent? Why
are our hearts so unimpressible? Why are we so unwilling to
give ourselves to the work to which Christ consecrated his
life? Something must be done to cure the terrible
indifference that has taken hold of us. Let us bow our 
heads in humiliation as we see how much less we have done 
than we might have done to sow the seeds of truth. [Review
and Herald 04-29-09 para. 12] p. 157, Para. 3, [1909MS].

 My brethren and sisters, I speak to you in word of love
and tenderness. Arouse, and consecrate yourselves
unreservedly to the work of giving the light of truth for
this time to those in darkness. Catch the spirit of the
great Master worker. Learn from the Friend of sinners how
to minister to sin-sick souls. Remember that in the lives 
of his followers must be seen the same devotion, the same
subjection to God's work of every social claim, every
earthly affection, that was seen in his life. God's claims 



must always be made paramount. Christ's example is to
inspire us to put forth unceasing effort for the good of
others. [Review and Herald 04-29-09 para. 13] p. 157,
Para. 4, [1909MS].

 God calls upon every church member to enter his service.
Truth that is not lived, that is not imparted to others,
loses its lifegiving power, its healing virtue. Every one
must learn to work, and to stand in his lot and place as a
burden bearer. Every addition to the church should be one
more agency for the carrying on of the great plan of
redemption. The entire church, acting as one, blending in
perfect union, is to be a living, active, missionary
agency, moved and controlled by the Holy Spirit. [Review
and Herald 04-29-09 para. 14] p. 157, Para. 5, [1909MS].

 As surely as we seek the Lord earnestly, he will make the
way plain before us. All around us are doors open for
service. Let us prayerfully study the work to be done, and
then enter upon it with full assurance of faith. We are to
labor in quietness and humility, in the meekness and
lowliness of Christ, realizing that there is a trying time
before us, and that we shall always need heavenly grace in
order to understand how to deal with minds. It is the 
patient, humble, godlike worker who will have something to
show for his labors. [Review and Herald 04-29-09 para. 15]
p. 158, Para. 1, [1909MS].

 As a people, and as individuals, our success depends, not
on numbers, on standing, nor on intellectual attainments,
but on walking and working with Christ. The more fully we
are imbued with his Spirit, the greater will be our love
for the work, and the greater our delight in following in
the footsteps of the Master. Our hearts will be filled with
the love of God; and with earnestness and power we shall
speak of the crucified Saviour. And as he is uplifted
before the people, as they behold his self-sacrifice, his
goodness, his tender compassion, his humiliation, and his
suffering, their hearts will be melted and subdued, and
they will be won to his cause. By Mrs. E. G. White. [Review
and Herald 04-29-09 para. 16] p. 158, Para. 2, [1909MS].

 May 6, 1909 Instruction to Ministers.--A great warfare is
before God's servants in the closing work of this earth's
history. The God of heaven is soon, very soon, to set up
his kingdom,--a kingdom which shall never be destroyed.
Every worker is to be an earnest, valiant soldier, fighting 



under the banner of Prince Emmanuel. Mighty victories are
to be gained by the people who bear the banner of truth. We
are slow to realize what will be the results of a faithful 
presentation of the message of the third angel. When they
are obedient to the word, when self is hid with Christ in
God, and they labor with God's glory alone in view,
ministers of Christ will accomplish a work as wonderful as
it is far-reaching. [Review and Herald 05-06-09 para. 1]
p. 158, Para. 3, [1909MS].

 Two Classes of Workers.--Because some can readily pray and
exhort, and seem to have a knowledge of the theory of the
truth for this time, it has been taken for granted that
these were called by God to the work of the ministry. But
these are no special evidences that one has been chosen by
God to teach the truth. Men may be able to pray and to
preach fluently, they may have a theoretical knowledge of
truth, but unless their hearts have been sanctified through
obedience to the principles of the truth, they can not
exert a saving influence or build up souls in the faith.
[Review and Herald 05-06-09 para. 2] p. 158, Para. 4,
[1909MS].

 I was shown two classes of men. One class thought
themselves competent for the work of the gospel field, and
were urging themselves forward in it; but their lives did
not reveal a growing Christianity. They had not a high
sense of the sacredness of eternal things, and in their
lives there were no special marks of devotion. They did not
reveal a depth of experience in the things of God. [Review
and Herald 05-06-09 para. 3] p. 158, Para. 5, [1909MS].

 Then I was shown another class whom God was preparing to
labor for the salvation of souls. What a contrast there was 
between this and the first company! These were unassuming
men. They did not seek to bring themselves into notice, or
to exalt self, but they exalted Christ. By their modest
deportment they adorned the truth they professed. They
possessed refinement, good judgment, sound minds. They had
elevated ideas of sacred things, and a high sense of the
sacredness of the work. The language of their heart was,
Who is sufficient for these things? [Review and Herald 05-
06-09 para. 4] p. 159, Para. 1, [1909MS].

 Some of this latter class were advanced in their 
preparation for the work of teaching the truth; others
needed a deeper experience than they had yet obtained. 



These I was shown should not be urged to take upon
themselves responsibilities in the work of ministry yet.
God would lead them, giving them the experience they needed
for successful work. [Review and Herald 05-06-09 para. 5]
p. 159, Para. 2, [1909MS].

 Those with whom the Lord is working, and whom he has
called to positions of trust in his cause, will possess
wisdom and sanctified judgment. God does not lay the burden
of his work upon those who do not honor him in their
private lives. Some who do not know the grace of Christ may
take upon themselves the responsibility of dealing with
minds; but God has not laid this work upon them. [Review
and Herald 05-06-09 para. 6] p. 159, Para. 3, [1909MS].

 I have been shown that there is danger that those who are
not wise in the management of their temporal affairs, may
not be wise in the management of sacred interests. "He that
is faithful in that which is least is faithful also in 
much." Some there are who do not manage wisely their
temporal affairs; but instead of charging their failures in
this respect to unfaithfulness and slackness, they deceive
themselves into believing that the Lord has not prospered
them in their worldly business because he has called them
to preach. They allow this idea to influence their actions,
and instead of seeking to overcome their failings,
accepting counsel and instruction from those who have had
experience, they give up to discouragement and defeat.
[Review and Herald 05-06-09 para. 7] p. 159, Para. 4,
[1909MS].

 Men may think that they are doing an excellent work; but
if their work is done to exalt self and to divert the 
attention of the people to the human agency, it will become
a snare. We may preach the gospel, we may visit the sick,
and help the poor; we may go through the entire range of
Christian activities, and yet never live as in the presence
of God, because our work is such as to eclipse Christ and
glorify self. [Review and Herald 05-06-09 para. 8] p. 159,
Para. 5, [1909MS].

 I would plead with our workers to watch unto prayer, lest
they fall under the deceptive arts of Satan. Watch, watch,
lest the enemy obtain a hold upon your souls. Satan is
playing the game of life for every soul, and those who are
unguarded will be caught in his snares. These may be men in
official positions; they may be ministers of the gospel. 



They may be physicians in our sanitariums who have not a
true sense of their responsibilities, and who are letting
precious opportunities slip by unimproved, by which they
might speak a word in season to needy souls. [Review and
Herald 05-06-09 para. 9] p. 159, Para. 6, [1909MS].

 I speak to the men in responsible positions, warning you
of the dangers of negligence. Bear in mind that Satan is
playing the game of life for your souls. He is working
through agencies that you little suspect. Holy and perfect
trust in the Lord is your only safeguard. [Review and
Herald 05-06-09 para. 10] p. 160, Para. 1, [1909MS].

 Ministers of the gospel, the enemy is watching for your
souls. Some will fall suddenly who have long been tested
and tried, but who are unprepared to close up their earthly
account with joy. Let our ministering brethren keep their
souls guardedly. Those who claim to be children of God
should keep the heart with all diligence, guarding every
point of attack, lest Satan take us unawares. Temptations
will come to every soul. [Review and Herald 05-06-09 para.
11] p. 160, Para. 2, [1909MS].

 "Moses verily was faithful in all his house, as a servant,
for a testimony of those things which were to be spoken
after; but Christ as a son over his own house, whose house
are we, if we hold fast the confidence and the rejoicing of
the hope firm unto the end. Wherefore (as the Holy Ghost
saith, Today if ye will hear his voice, harden not your
hearts, as in the provocation, in the day of temptation in
the wilderness . . .) take heed, brethren, lest there be in
any of you an evil heart of unbelief, in departing from the
living God. But exhort one another daily, while it is
called Today; lest any of you be hardened through the
deceitfulness of sin. For we are made partakers of Christ,
if we hold the beginning of our confidence steadfast unto
the end." [Review and Herald 05-06-09 para. 12] p. 160,
Para. 3, [1909MS].

 Words of Encouragement.--The Lord has made some remarkable
revelations regarding the experiences his people will pass
through, and we have reason to wonder that we have thus far
been so well protected from the plottings of the enemy, and
that his schemes against us have, to such a large degree,
been unsuccessful. Let us gather to our souls the sure
encouragements the Lord has given, and read often the
precious promises of his Word. Christ is our Mediator and 



our Redeemer. [Review and Herald 05-06-09 para. 13] p.
160, Para. 4, [1909MS].

 We are given a special message to bear in times of
depression and discouragement: "Strengthen ye the weak
hands, and confirm the feeble knees. Say to them that are
of a fearful heart, Be strong, fear not: behold, your God
will come with vengeance, even God with a recompense; he
will come and save you. Then the eyes of the blind shall be
opened, and the ears of the deaf shall be unstopped. Then
shall the lame man leap as an hart, and the tongue of the
dumb sing: for in the wilderness shall waters break out,
and streams in the desert. And the parched ground shall
become a pool, and the thirsty land springs of water."
[Review and Herald 05-06-09 para. 14] p. 160, Para. 5,
[1909MS].

 I ask you to read the whole of this thirty-fifth chapter
of Isaiah, with the fifty-sixth chapter. When you are
disappointed because of the spiritual lack you see in the
churches and in individuals, read these promising words of
inspiration. They are given for the encouragement of our
churches, and are to be claimed in times of emergency. When
you meet with those who are not willing to be helped and
strengthened, do not allow yourselves to become
discouraged; when you find halting and disaffection among
the believers, let your faith in God be strong. I have been
shown that evil angels in the form of believers will work
in our ranks to bring in a strong spirit of unbelief. Let
not even this discourage you; but bring a true heart to the
help of the Lord against the powers of satanic agencies.
[Review and Herald 05-06-09 para. 15] p. 161, Para. 1,
[1909MS].

 It is time now that every soul who has a knowledge of
present truth come into line and renew his consecration to
God. We are to come up to a much higher standard. Let us
make the Word of God our strong testimony. We are to learn
to lean upon his sure promise, and be ready to communicate
encouragement to others. Let us take hold of the mighty
assurances that God has given us in Christ and in his Word,
and endeavor daily to carry on the work that the Redeemer
undertook in behalf of humanity. [Review and Herald 05-06-
09 para. 16] p. 161, Para. 2, [1909MS].

 May 6, 1909 Home Schools.--As church schools shall be
established in the future, there is a class of work to be 



done in connection with them that has not been done in the 
past. All who can should have the privileges of a home
church school. It would be well if several families in a 
neighborhood would unite to employ a humble, God-fearing
teacher to give to the parents the help that is needed in
educating their children. This will be a great advantage,
and a plan more pleasing to the Lord than that which has
largely been followed of removing the youth from their
homes to attend one of our larger schools. The church
members, uniting, could erect an inexpensive building, and
secure a wise teacher to take charge of the school. [Review
and Herald 05-06-09 para. 1] p. 161, Para. 3, [1909MS].

 Our small churches are needed. And the children are needed 
in their homes, where they may be a help to their parents
when the hours of study are ended. The Christian home is
the best place for young children; for here they can have
parental discipline that is after the Lord's order. God
would have us consider these things in all their sacred
importance. It is the precious privilege of teachers and
parents to cooperate in teaching the children how to drink
in the gladness of Christ's life by learning to follow his
example. The Saviour's early years were useful years. He
was his mother's helper in the home; and he was just as
verily fulfilling his commission when performing the duties
of the home and working at the carpenter's bench as when he
engaged in his public work of ministry. [Review and Herald
05-06-09 para. 2] p. 161, Para. 4, [1909MS].

 It is not required that all the youth rush off from home
responsibilities to seminaries or higher schools in order
to reach the highest rung of the ladder. It should be
remembered that right in the home there are generally young
children to be instructed. The elder should ever seek to 
help the younger. Let the elder members of the family
consider that this part of the Lord's vineyard needs to be
cultivated, and resolve that they will put forth their best
capabilities to make home attractive and to deal patiently
with younger minds. [Review and Herald 05-06-09 para. 3]
p. 161, Para. 5, [1909MS].

 There are young persons in our homes whom the Lord has
qualified to give the knowledge they have to others. Let
these strive to keep spiritual lessons fresh in the mind,
that they may impart the knowledge they have gained. If
these elder members of the family would become learners
with the children, new ideas would be suggested, and the 



hours of study would be a time of decided pleasure as well
as of profit. [Review and Herald 05-06-09 para. 4] p. 162,
Para. 1, [1909MS].

 The tender years of childhood are years of sacred
responsibility to fathers and mothers. Parents have a
sacred duty to perform in teaching their children to help
bear the burdens of the home, to be content with plain and
simple food and neat and inexpensive dress. The
requirements of the parent should always be reasonable;
kindness should be expressed, not by foolish indulgence,
but by wise direction. Parents are to teach their children
pleasantly, without scolding or faultfinding, seeking to
bind the hearts of the little ones to them by the silken
cords of love. Let all, fathers and mothers, teachers,
older brothers and sisters, become an educating force to
keep up every spiritual interest, and create a wholesome
atmosphere in the home and school life that will train the
younger children in the nurture and admonition of the Lord.
[Review and Herald 05-06-09 para. 5] p. 162, Para. 2,
[1909MS].

 Our children are the Lord's property; they have been
bought with a price. This thought should be the mainspring
of our labors for them. The most successful methods of 
assuring their salvation, and keeping them out of the way
of temptation, is to instruct them constantly in the Word
of God. And as parents become learners with their children,
they will find their own growth in a knowledge of the truth
more rapid. Unbelief will disappear; faith and activity
will increase; assurance and confidence will deepen as they
thus follow on to know the Lord. Their prayers will undergo
a transformation, becoming earnest and sincere. Christ is
the Head of his church, the dependence of his people; he
will give the needed grace to those who seek him for wisdom
and instruction. [Review and Herald 05-06-09 para. 6] p.
162, Para. 3, [1909MS].

 I speak to fathers and mothers: You can be educators in
your home churches; you can be spiritual missionary
agencies. Let fathers and mothers feel the need of being
home missionaries, the need of keeping the home atmosphere
free from the influence of unkind and hasty speech, and the
home school a place where angels of God can come in and
bless and give success to the efforts put forth. [Review
and Herald 05-06-09 para. 7] p. 162, Para. 4, [1909MS]. 



 Let parents unite in providing a place for the daily
instruction of their children, choosing as teacher one who
is apt to teach, and who as a consecrated servant of Christ
will increase in knowledge while imparting instruction. The
teacher who has consecrated self to the service of God will 
be able to do a definite work in missionary service, and
will instruct the children in the same lines. Let fathers 
and mothers cooperate with the teacher, laboring earnestly
for the salvation of their children. If parents will
realize the importance of these small educating centers,
cooperating to do the work that the Lord desires to be done
at this time, the plans of the enemy for our children will
be frustrated. Mrs. E. G. White. [Review and Herald 05-06-
09 para. 8] p. 162, Para. 5, [1909MS].

 May 13, 1909 The Relation of Man to His Fellow Man.--In
the Lord's plan human beings have been made necessary to
one another. To every one God has entrusted talents, to be
used in helping others to walk in the path of right. It is
by unselfish service for others that we improve and
increase our talents. [Review and Herald 05-13-09 para. 1]
p. 163, Para. 1, [1909MS].

 Like the different parts of a machine, all are closely
related to one another, and all dependent upon one great
Center. There is to be unity in diversity. No member of the
Lord's firm can work successfully in independence. Each is
to work under the supervision of God; all are to use their
entrusted capabilities in his service, that each may
minister to the perfection of the whole. [Review and Herald
05-13-09 para. 2] p. 163, Para. 2, [1909MS].

 There are many who have not a clear understanding of the
relation man should sustain to his fellow man in the work 
of God. How many there are who ask the question, Am I my
brother's keeper? Said the angel, Yea, thou art thy
brother's keeper. To every professed Christian the words
are spoken, Suffer not thy brother to be left unwarned;
cherish a spirit of kindness and of love toward the erring.
Often when a man commits a wrong, it is because spiritual
blindness is upon him; he is deceived and deluded. Treat
not such as an enemy. The Lord has bought him with a price.
"God so loved the world, that he gave his only begotten
Son, that whosoever believeth in him should not perish, but
have everlasting life." The soul who accepts the sacrifice
of Christ in his behalf is pledged to have a special care
for his brother who is erring. [Review and Herald 05-13-09 



para. 3] p. 163, Para. 3, [1909MS].

 He who claims to be a Christian should examine himself and 
see if he is as kind and considerate of his fellow beings
as he desires his fellow beings to be of him. When this is
done, there will be a showing that is after the divine
similitude. It is God's plan that each believer shall be a
help to those who have not yet become partakers of the
divine nature. Christ has pledged himself to cooperate with
those who work with him. He has pledged himself to train us
to be his colaborers. He will help us to follow his
example, doing good, and refusing to do evil. By Christ's
wonderful union of divinity with humanity, we are assured
that even in this world we may be partakers of the divine
nature, overcoming the corruption that is in the world
through lust. [Review and Herald 05-13-09 para. 4] p. 163,
Para. 4, [1909MS].

 Christ taught that rank or wealth should make no
difference in our treatment of one another, and that in the
light of heaven all are brethren. Earthly possessions or
worldly honor do not count in God's valuation of man. He
created all men equal; he is no respecter of persons. He
values a man according to the virtue of his character.
[Review and Herald 05-13-09 para. 5] p. 164, Para. 1,
[1909MS].

 To possess true godliness means to love one another, to
help one another, to make apparent the religion of Jesus in
our lives. We are to be consecrated channels through which
the love of Christ flows to those who need help. Every true
worker is connected with heavenly instrumentalities. All
such are workers together with those who are "ministering
spirits, sent forth to minister for them who shall be heirs
of salvation." God sends his light to those who keep the
windows of the soul open heavenward. Under the Holy
Spirit's influence, they work the works of God. He who
approaches nearest to obedience to the divine law will be
of the most service to God. He who follows Christ, reaching
out after his goodness, his compassion, his love for the
human family, will be accepted by God as a worker together
with him. Such a one will not be content to remain on a low 
level of spirituality. He will constantly reach higher and
higher. [Review and Herald 05-13-09 para. 6] p. 164, Para.
2, [1909MS].

 In order that Christ's work may be accomplished in the 



earth, his servants must exert an influence that will draw
their fellow men to him. Every one is to work out his own
salvation with fear and trembling, lest he make errors that
will lead others astray. All are to seek diligently for the
wisdom that God gives to those who walk in faith. God sent
Christ to our world to show what human beings may become
through the aid of divine grace. [Review and Herald 05-13-
09 para. 7] p. 164, Para. 3, [1909MS].

 Christ was tempted in all points like as we are tempted,
yet he maintained his integrity. Not once did he swerve
from his allegiance. No stain of sin marred his life. He is
our example. We are to follow him. Every good word uttered,
every good action performed, will exert an influence that
will be as lasting as eternity. God expects his chosen
people to cooperate with him. They are to advance
constantly in their religious experience, drawing nearer to
Christ, becoming more like him, daily revealing more nearly
the perfection he requires. Such an assimilation to Christ
makes human beings examples of what God expects his
children to be. And this experience all must gain who are
pronounced worthy to enter the holy city. [Review and
Herald 05-13-09 para. 8] p. 164, Para. 4, [1909MS].

 The experience of the Son of God in our world exemplifies
the love that every pardoned sinner must feel in his heart
and reveal in his life,--the love which Christ declared his
disciples must show for one another. "Little children," he
said to them, "yet a little while I am with you. Ye shall
seek me: and as I said to the Jews, Whither I go, ye can
not come; so now I say to you. A new commandment I give
unto you, That ye love one another; as I have loved you,
that ye also love one another." [Review and Herald 05-13-09
para. 9] p. 164, Para. 5, [1909MS].

 This was a new commandment to the disciples. The Saviour
had not yet given his disciples the full revelation of his
love for them. After his agony in Gethsemane, his betrayal,
and his trial; after his abuse at the hands of his
murderers, and his sufferings on Calvary, his disciples
realized more fully how much he loved them. [Review and
Herald 05-13-09 para. 10] p. 165, Para. 1, [1909MS].

 Continuing his instruction, he said, "As the Father hath
loved me, so have I loved you: continue ye in my love. If
ye keep my commandments, ye shall abide in my love; even as
I have kept my Father's commandments, and abide in his 



love. These things have I spoken unto you, that my joy
might remain in you, and that your joy might be full. This
is my commandment, That ye love one another, as I have
loved you." [Review and Herald 05-13-09 para. 11] p. 165,
Para. 2, [1909MS].

 Let the workers in God's cause press together, working in
perfect harmony, placing all their faculties at God's
disposal, to be used in demonstrating the power of his
grace. Then God will be honored and glorified. The Lord
wants his people to stand far above all selfish interests.
He wants them to conquer the temptations they meet. He
calls for the communion of saints. When the Lord's people
are filled with meekness and tenderness for one another,
they will realize that his banner over them is love, and
his fruit will be sweet to their taste. Heaven will begin
on earth. They will make a heaven below in which to prepare
for heaven above. Mrs. E. G. White. [Review and Herald 05-
13-09 para. 12] p. 165, Para. 3, [1909MS].

 July 1, 1909 The Work Before Us.--[The following is a
report of a sermon by Mrs. E. G. White at the General
Conference, May 19.] [Review and Herald 07-01-09 para. 1]
p. 165, Para. 4, [1909MS].

 There is a very great and important work for our
conferences in America to do. We are to carry the work in
America in such a way that we shall be a strength and help
to those who are proclaiming the message in distant
countries. Every nation, tongue, and people is to be
aroused and brought to a knowledge of the truth. Something
is being done, but there is much yet to be done, much to be
learned right here at this Conference, in order that the
work may go forward in a way that will honor and glorify
God. [Review and Herald 07-01-09 para. 2] p. 165, Para. 5,
[1909MS].

 My soul has been so burdened that I have not been able to
rest. What line can we dwell upon that will make the
deepest impression upon the human mind? There are our
schools. They are to be conducted in such a way that they
will develop missionaries who will go out to the highways
and hedges to sow the seeds of truth. This was the
commission of Christ to his followers. They were to go to
the highways and the byways bearing the message of truth to
souls that would be brought to the faith of the gospel. I
felt deeply in earnest as I saw how much needs to be done 



in the places I have recently visited. We must stand in the
strength of God if we are to accomplish this work. [Review
and Herald 07-01-09 para. 3] p. 165, Para. 6, [1909MS].

 In his labors each worker is to look to God. We are to 
labor as men and women who have a living connection with
God. We are to learn how to meet the people where they are.
Let not such conditions exist as we found in some places
when we returned to America, in which individual church
members, instead of realizing their responsibility, looked
to men for guidance, and men to whom had been committed
sacred and holy trusts in the carrying forward of the work,
failed of understanding the value of personal
responsibility and took upon themselves the work of
ordering and dictating what their brethren should do or
should not do. These are things that God will not allow in
his work. He will put his burdens upon his burden bearers.
Every individual soul has a responsibility before God, and
is not to be arbitrarily instructed by men as to what he
shall do, what he shall say, and where he shall go. We are
not to put confidence in the counsel of men and assent to
all they shall say unless we have evidence that they are
under the influence of the Spirit of God. [Review and
Herald 07-01-09 para. 4] p. 165, Para. 7, [1909MS].

 Study the first and second chapters of Acts. Light has
been given me that our work must be carried forward in a
higher and broader way than it has ever yet been carried.
The light of heaven is to be appreciated and cherished.
This light is for the laborers. It is for those who feel
that God has given them a message, and that they have a
sacred responsibility to bear in its proclamation. [Review
and Herald 07-01-09 para. 5] p. 166, Para. 1, [1909MS].

 The message of present truth is to prepare a people for
the coming of the Lord. Let us understand this, and let
those placed in responsible positions come into such unity
that the work shall go forward solidly. Do not allow any
man to come in as an arbitrary ruler, and say, You must go
here, and you must not go there; you must do this, and you
must not do that. We have a great and important work to do,
and God would have us take hold of that work intelligently.
The placing of men in positions of responsibility in the
various conferences, does not make them gods. No one has
sufficient wisdom to act without counsel. Men need to 
consult with their brethren, to counsel together, to pray
together, and to plan together for the advancement of the 



work. Let laborers kneel down together and pray to God,
asking him to direct their course. There has been a great
lack with us on this point. We have trusted too much to
men's devisings. We can not afford to do this. Perilous
times are upon us, and we must come to the place where we
know that the Lord lives and rules, and that he dwells in
the hearts of the children of men. We must have confidence 
in God. [Review and Herald 07-01-09 para. 6] p. 166, Para.
2, [1909MS].

 Wherever you may be sent, cherish in your hearts and minds
the fear and love of God. Go daily to the Lord for
instruction and guidance; depend upon God for light and
knowledge. Pray for this instruction and this light until
you get it. It will not avail for you to ask, and then
forget the thing for which you prayed. Keep your mind upon
your prayer. You can do this while working with your hands.
You can say, Lord, I believe; with all my heart I believe.
Let the Holy Spirit's power come upon me. [Review and
Herald 07-01-09 para. 7] p. 166, Para. 3, [1909MS].

 If there were more praying among us, more exercise of a
living faith, and less dependence upon some one else to
have an experience for us, we would be far in advance of
where we are today in spiritual intelligence. What we need
is a deep, individual heart and soul experience. Then we
shall be able to tell what God is doing and how he is
working. We need to have a living experience in the things
of God; and we are not safe unless we have this. There are
some who have a good experience, and they tell you about
it; but when you come to weigh it up, you see that it is
not a correct experience, for it is not in accordance with
a plain Thus saith the Lord. If ever there was a time in
our history when we needed to humble our individual souls
before God, it is today. We need to come to God with faith
in all that is promised in the Word, and then walk in all
the light and power that God gives. [Review and Herald 07-
01-09 para. 8] p. 167, Para. 1, [1909MS].

 I felt very deeply when our brethren who have come from
foreign fields told me a little of their experiences and of
what the Lord is doing in bringing souls to the truth. This
is what we want at this time. God does not want us to go on
in ignorance. He wants us to understand our individual
responsibilities to him. He will reveal himself to every
soul who will come to him in all humility and seek him with
the whole heart. [Review and Herald 07-01-09 para. 9] p. 



167, Para. 2, [1909MS].

 There are schools to be established in foreign countries
and in our own country. We must learn from God how to
manage these schools. They are not to be conducted as many
of them have been conducted. Our institutions are to be 
regarded as God's instrumentalities for the furtherance of
his work in the earth. We must look to God for guidance and
wisdom; we must plead with him to teach us how to carry the
work solidly. Let us recognize the Lord as our teacher and
guide, and then we shall carry the work in correct lines.
We need to stand as a united company who shall see eye to
eye. Then we shall see the salvation of God revealed on the
right hand and on the left. If we work in harmony, we give
God a chance to work for us. [Review and Herald 07-01-09
para. 10] p. 167, Para. 3, [1909MS].

 In all our school work we need to have a correct 
understanding of what the essential education is. Men talk
much of higher education, but who can define what the
higher education is? The highest education is found in the
Word of the living God. That education which teaches us to
submit our souls to God in all humility, and which enables
us to take the Word of God and believe just what it says,
is the education that is most needed. With this education 
we shall see of the salvation of God. With the Spirit of
God upon us, we are to carry the light of truth into the
highways and the byways, that the salvation of God may be
revealed in a remarkable manner. [Review and Herald 07-01-
09 para. 11] p. 167, Para. 4, [1909MS].

 Will we carry forward the work in the Lord's way? Are we
willing to be taught of God? Will we wrestle with God in
prayer? Will we receive the baptism of the Holy Spirit?
This is what we need and may have at this time. Then we
shall go forth with a message from the Lord, and the light
of truth will shine forth as a lamp that burneth, reaching
to all parts of the world. If we will walk humbly with God,
God will walk with us. Let us humble our souls, and we
shall see of his salvation. [Review and Herald 07-01-09
para. 12] p. 167, Para. 5, [1909MS].

 July 8, 1909 Words of Counsel to the Church.--
Sanctification of character is the work of a lifetime. It 
is a work of education that will result in a life molded 
and fashioned after the divine. Our lives are to be hewed,
and squared, and polished until they reflect the likeness 



of Christ. "I sanctify myself," the Saviour declared, "that
they also might be sanctified through the truth." "Thy word
is truth." The word of God is to be the daily meat and
drink of all who love and serve him. That word, received
into the heart, will cleanse the life and sanctify the
entire being. [Review and Herald 07-08-09 para. 1] p. 168,
Para. 1, [1909MS].

 To those who keep the mind stayed upon Christ, he will
come as the rain, "as the latter and former rain unto the
earth." And by constantly looking to Christ and patterning
after him, we shall grow up into him in all things. Faith
will grow; conscience will be sanctified. And the fruits of
the Spirit in the life will be "love, joy, peace,
longsuffering, gentleness, goodness, faith." [Review and
Herald 07-08-09 para. 2] p. 168, Para. 2, [1909MS].

 No human power can put unselfish love in the heart of man;
only Christ can do this. He alone can give heavenly wisdom,
and this he does in response to our expressed desire to be
led by his pure Spirit. He who is the light of every man
that cometh into the world promises that his righteousness
shall go before us, and his glory be our rearward. While we
follow his guidance, we shall walk safely; we can not make
crooked paths for our feet. The Saviour asks those who
receive him to look to him for wisdom, and righteousness,
and sanctification, and redemption. He calls them children
of the light, children of the day, because the light of
Christ's character is reflected in them. The light of
heaven dwells in their hearts, and his grace is daily
conforming them to the divine image. [Review and Herald 07-
08-09 para. 3] p. 168, Para. 3, [1909MS].

 My brethren and sisters, you can individually subordinate
eternal interests to those of eternal worth, but God is
calling you to seek not for the bread that perisheth, but
for that which endureth unto eternal life. Eternal riches 
are within your reach. The gold currency of heaven is
offered you,--that which bears the image and superscription
of the Infinite. Beware of the temptation to lavish your
affections upon things unimportant. The world's Redeemer
would disenchant the mind that is mistaking phantoms for
realities and realities for phantoms. Minds are absorbed
with earthly, temporal things, but God bids you leave not
eternity out of your reckoning. He would have you extend
your point of vision beyond the bounds of earth; for there
is infinity beyond. [Review and Herald 07-08-09 para. 4] 



p. 168, Para. 4, [1909MS].

 We need to cultivate faith. If in faith we would seek the 
wisdom that cometh from above, we would obtain a rich
experience in the things of God. By receiving and obeying
the truth, we may bring into the life a power that will
keep the love of God fresh in heart and mind and soul.
[Review and Herald 07-08-09 para. 5] p. 168, Para. 5,
[1909MS].

 The religion that has power to govern our thoughts and
words will be a blessing to all who come within the reach
of our influence. It will be productive of good fruit in
our own lives and in the lives of others. It is the 
privilege of every child of God to gather from his Word
that strength that will give him peace with God and peace
with his fellow beings. God's people need to be in earnest
in drawing near to him, and making their own hearts right.
Then the grace of God will rest upon them. When the Holy
Spirit is allowed to do its work on human hearts, self will
be crucified, and Christ will give to his people the gift
of his grace and a perfect understanding of their great
need. When they make a full surrender of themselves to him,
the work that he desires to see done for his people will be
accomplished. [Review and Herald 07-08-09 para. 6] p. 169,
Para. 1, [1909MS].

 The Son of God came to our world, and took humanity upon
him, that fallen men and women might have the privilege of
becoming the children of God. "You hath he quickened, who
were dead in trespasses and sins," the apostle writes:
"wherein in time past ye walked according to the course of
this world, according to the prince of the power of the
air, the spirit that now worketh in the children of
disobedience: among whom also we all had our conversation
in times past in the lusts of our flesh, fulfilling the
desires of the flesh and of the mind; and were by nature
the children of wrath, even as others. But God, who is rich
in mercy, for his great love wherewith he loved us, even
when we were dead in sins, hath quickened us together with
Christ (by grace ye are saved); and hath raised us up
together, and made us sit together in heavenly places in
Christ Jesus: that in the ages to come he might show the
exceeding riches of his grace in his kindness toward us
through Christ Jesus. For by grace are ye saved through
faith; and that not of yourselves: it is the gift of God:
not of works, lest any man should boast. For we are his 



workmanship, created in Christ Jesus unto good works, which
God hath before ordained that we should walk in them." 
[Review and Herald 07-08-09 para. 7] p. 169, Para. 2,
[1909MS].

 It is the gospel, and the gospel alone, that will sanctify
the soul. It is this that makes possible to the receiver
the life that measures with the life of God. This is the 
record that God hath given us, even eternal life; and that
life is in his Son. He who is partaker of the divine nature
will escape the corruptions that are in the world through
lust. His faith in Christ as the Lifegiver, gives him life.
Those who submit their will to the will of God will grow in
grace. A faith that works by love and purifies the soul
will give them a rich experience. The fruits of the Spirit
will be seen in their life, and the efficiency of the
Spirit be seen in their works. [Review and Herald 07-08-09
para. 8] p. 169, Para. 3, [1909MS].

 When those who have had the light walk in the light,
humbling the heart before God and daily conforming to his
will, then the church will be an honor to the cause of
truth. Upon those who uphold the principles of the Word in
all their sacred purity, and who labor faithfully for the
souls ready to perish, God will put his seal of approval.
Mrs. E. G. White. [Review and Herald 07-08-09 para. 9] p.
169, Para. 4, [1909MS].

 July 15, 1909 Revealing Christ.--The Father in heaven
desires that the world shall see Christ in his followers. 
Life and immortality are to be brought to light through
those who are one with God in Christ. It is our privilege
to have the spirit of light and knowledge that is the
wisdom of heaven. All who have this spirit, in whatever
position they may be placed, the highest or the lowest
place of service, will reveal in their work the power of
this light and knowledge. Constantly we are to behold him
who lived among men a life of perfect obedience. And the
more closely we study him, the more nearly shall we
resemble him in character, and the greater will be our
efficiency in working for others. [Review and Herald 07-15-
09 para. 1] p. 170, Para. 1, [1909MS].

 The sacrifice of the Son of God was made that human nature 
might be elevated, and restored to its original purity.
Jehovah suffered the glory of his Son to be veiled that the
fallen race might be redeemed. Amazing love was revealed in 



the sacrifice thus made. He who was rich with the riches of 
eternity became poor, that we through his poverty might be
made rich. He was high and exalted in heaven, crowned with
glory, and honored by all the angelic host, yet he, the
brightness and glory of heaven, consented to sojourn among
fallen mortals, and by dying in their stead, rescue them
from death. It behooved him in all things to be made like
unto his brethren, that he might elevate them from the
degradation into which they had fallen through sin. [Review
and Herald 07-15-09 para. 2] p. 170, Para. 2, [1909MS].

 The condescension of Christ in behalf of men was a marvel 
to the angels. Redemption through Christ was to them a
mystery of love and wisdom, and it absorbed their interest
even more than had the work of creation. Such love amazed 
and enraptured them. It was so ardent, so matchless, so
devoid of selfishness, they could not comprehend it. The
creation of man in the beginning, the formation of the
heavens and the earth, the beauty and glory with which the
Creator had clothed all nature, had called forth the wonder
and admiration of the universe of heaven, their reverence
and love. But this condescension of their Commander in 
exchanging a throne for a manger in Bethlehem, and
subjecting himself in mockery and insult, poverty and a
felon's death, called forth from the shining hosts of
heaven the highest adoration and the deepest joy. Their joy
and praise burst forth, at the announcement to the
shepherds on the hills of Bethlehem, in the song, "Glory to
God in the highest, and on earth peace, good will toward
men." [Review and Herald 07-15-09 para. 3] p. 170, Para.
3, [1909MS].

 Man alone, he for whom this great sacrifice was made,
manifested indifference. He who should above all others 
have been interested, charmed, captivated, and filled with
the deepest gratitude, was unmoved, untouched. This
indifference is apparent today not only in those who are in
open rebellion to God, but in those who profess to be the
followers of Christ. These will receive the greater
condemnation; for Christ is more greatly dishonored by
those who profess his name, yet in works deny him, than by
those who stand in open rebellion to his will. Christ is
not put to shame by the sinful lives of sinners as he is by
professed Christians whose lives are not circumspect, and
sanctified by the truth they profess. [Review and Herald
07-15-09 para. 4] p. 170, Para. 4, [1909MS]. 



 The enchantments of the world, the riches of the universe
presented with all their attractions, could not for a
moment divert the Son of God from the work before him,
though the path before him was marked with suffering,
tears, and blood. The accomplishment of his purpose was
more to him than the woe, more to him than the enrapturing
joys of heaven. [Review and Herald 07-15-09 para. 5] p.
171, Para. 1, [1909MS].

 How should we, the objects of such love and condescension,
appreciate the mystery of redemption. The splendors of the
world, presented in their most attractive form, should sink
into insignificance before this great condescension. Those
who are true followers of Christ will be willing to suffer
for his sake. As they contemplate this mystery, the heart
will be filled with tender love, a lively devotion. They
will feel that they must follow the example of him who went
about doing good, and who cheerfully gave his life to
ransom us from the degradation of sin. Selfishness and
worldliness will be seen to be inconsistent with the 
profession of the name of Christ. They can not live for
themselves and be Christians. [Review and Herald 07-15-09
para. 6] p. 171, Para. 2, [1909MS].

 We need in all our churches the evidences of the meekness 
of Christ. In order to do intelligently the solemn work
committed to us, we must hide self in Christ. We have a
short time in which to accomplish the work that is
essential. Let us earnestly prepare for the conflict that
is before us. I am instructed to say to all our people, Let
your light so shine in words and deeds, that you will
reveal that truth is cherished in the heart. [Review and
Herald 07-15-09 para. 7] p. 171, Para. 3, [1909MS].

 If we reveal the meekness and self-abnegation that was
seen in Christ's life, the seed we sow will grow. As our
experience enlarges, our opportunities will multiply, our
knowledge will increase, and through Christ we shall become
strong in bearing responsibilities. O precious privilege to
cooperate with heavenly and divine agencies! [Review and
Herald 07-15-09 para. 8] p. 171, Para. 4, [1909MS].

 Those who labor for souls need to remember that they are
pledged to cooperate with Christ, to obey his directions,
to follow his guidance. Every hour they are to ask for and
to receive power from on high. They are to cherish a
constant sense of the Saviour's love, of his efficiency, 



his watchfulness, his tenderness. They are to look to him
as the Shepherd and Bishop of their souls. Then they will
have the sympathy and support of heavenly angels. Christ
will be their joy and crown of rejoicing. Their hearts will
be controlled by the Holy Spirit. They will go forth
clothed with holy zeal, and their efforts will be
accompanied by a power proportionate to the importance of
the message they proclaim. Mrs. E. G. White. [Review and
Herald 07-15-09 para. 9] p. 171, Para. 5, [1909MS].

 July 22, 1909 Awake, Thou That Sleepest!--I am instructed
to arouse our churches in every place from their sleeping
condition. Those who hear the word of life, but do not
practise it, can not hope to escape the corruption that is
in the world through lust. In the great work that is before
us, we shall meet with constant temptation. Though many of
us are sleeping at our post, Satan does not sleep; and he
will put forth untiring efforts to bring in heresies that
will turn us from a wholehearted worship of God. Not as a
fiend, not as a being that repels, but as an angel of light
he will come, and those who are not watchful and grounded
in the truth for this time will be overcome by his wiles.
[Review and Herald 07-22-09 para. 1] p. 172, Para. 1,
[1909MS].

 In the wilderness of temptation Satan came to Christ as an
angel from the courts of God. It was by his words, not by
his appearance, that the Saviour recognized the enemy. The
record states: "Then was Jesus led up of the Spirit into
the wilderness to be tempted of the devil. And when he had
fasted forty days and forty nights, he was afterward an
hungered. And when the tempter came to him, he said, If
thou be the Son of God, command that these stones be made
bread." [Review and Herald 07-22-09 para. 2] p. 172, Para.
2, [1909MS].

 Though he appears as an angel of light, these first words
betray his character: "If thou be the Son of God." Here is
the insinuation of distrust. Should Jesus do what Satan 
suggests, it would be an acceptance of the doubt. "But he
answered and said, It is written, Man shall not live by
bread alone, but by every word that proceedeth out of the
mouth of God. [Review and Herald 07-22-09 para. 3] p. 172,
Para. 3, [1909MS].

 "Then the devil taketh him up into the holy city, and
setteth him on a pinnacle of the temple, and saith unto 



him, If thou be the Son of God, cast thyself down: for it
is written, He shall give his angels charge concerning
thee: and in their hands they shall bear thee up, lest at
any time thou dash thy foot against a stone." [Review and
Herald 07-22-09 para. 4] p. 172, Para. 4, [1909MS].

 In quoting this scripture, Satan left out the words, "in
all thy ways," meaning, in all the ways of God. So long as
Christ stayed in the path of duty, to carry out the work
that God had appointed him, Satan could gain no advantage
over him. Again the Saviour resisted temptation by
presenting the word of God: "Thou shalt not tempt the Lord
thy God," he said. No rash, presumptuous act would the
Saviour perform to give proof to Satan of his divinity.
[Review and Herald 07-22-09 para. 5] p. 172, Para. 5,
[1909MS].

 The circumstance was to be a lesson to every child of God.
It teaches us not to accept any challenge of the enemy. As
Satan was the adversary of Christ, so he is of all who
believe in Christ. But to every tempted soul the words are
spoken, "Ye shall observe to do therefore as the Lord your
God hath commanded you: ye shall not turn aside to the
right hand or to the left. Ye shall walk in all the ways
which the Lord your God hath commanded you, that ye may
live, and that it may be well with you, and that ye may
prolong your days in the land which ye shall possess."
[Review and Herald 07-22-09 para. 6] p. 172, Para. 6,
[1909MS].

 "Again, the devil taketh him up into an exceeding high
mountain, and showeth him all the kingdoms of the world,
and the glory of them; and saith unto him, All these things
will I give thee, if thou wilt fall down and worship me.
Then saith Jesus unto him, Get thee hence, Satan: for it is
written, Thou shalt worship the Lord thy God, and him only
shalt thou serve. Then the devil leaveth him, and, behold,
angels came and ministered unto him." [Review and Herald
07-22-09 para. 7] p. 173, Para. 1, [1909MS].

 Christ is the way, the truth, and the life. I ask you to
study his life, my brethren and sisters. He came to bring
to men the gift of eternal life. In the sacrifice of his
Son, the Father revealed how much he desires that sinners
shall be saved. "Therefore doth my Father love me," Christ
declared, "because I lay down my life." The Father loves us
with a love that is but feebly comprehended. [Review and 



Herald 07-22-09 para. 8] p. 173, Para. 2, [1909MS].

 It is because men and women lack the spirit of self-denial
and self-sacrifice, that they can not comprehend the
sacrifice made by heaven in giving Christ to the world.
Their religious experience is mingled with selfishness and
self-exaltation. How can such professors have anything but
a meager hope of sharing the inheritance of Christ? "Verily
I say unto you," he said to his disciples, "Except ye be
converted, and become as little children, ye shall not
enter into the kingdom of heaven." [Review and Herald 07-
22-09 para. 9] p. 173, Para. 3, [1909MS].

 There are many who, while professing godliness, measure
themselves among themselves, and in consequence grow weak
in spiritual life. Pride is not overcome. Not until these
souls fall on the Rock and are broken, will they understand
their need. O, that they might confess their wrongs before
God, and plead for the presence of the Holy Spirit in their
lives! Truth and righteousness will flow into the hearts
that are cleansed from selfishness and sin, and through the
lives of those in whose souls truth occupies the first
place. [Review and Herald 07-22-09 para. 10] p. 173, Para.
4, [1909MS].

 Let our ministers set an example of humility of spirit. My
brethren, let your hearts melt as you consider the price
Christ has paid for your soul's salvation. Let your conduct
be governed by the pure principles that governed in the
life of Christ. The meek and lowly in heart will be
sanctified by their belief of the truth. This is the sign
of Christ's followers, the world over. [Review and Herald
07-22-09 para. 11] p. 173, Para. 5, [1909MS].

 Christ encouraged men to study the Word, and to give its
truths to others, imparting, at any sacrifice of self, the
light and life of heaven. This was the antidote of the
incoming evil. He assumed human nature that he might save
to the uttermost all who would come unto God by him. And he
prayed that the sanctifying grace of truth, received into
the lives of its converts, might call the attention of the
world to the wonderful plan of salvation. Those who truly
love Christ will not be satisfied with a cheap experience.
They will work out earnestly the characteristics of the
divine pattern. Their hearts will seek for purity and true
holiness. To such the Lord will reveal his grace, and will
give power to win souls to heaven. [Review and Herald 07-



22-09 para. 12] p. 173, Para. 6, [1909MS].

 The wickedness of the world is not abating. Every year
evil becomes more prevalent, and is more lightly regarded.
Let our gatherings together be made seasons of heart
searching and confession. It is the privilege of this
people who have had such great blessings to be trees of
righteousness, shedding forth comfort and blessing. They
are to be living stones, emitting light. Those who have
received pardon for their sins should with earnest purpose
lead those who are in the ways of sin into paths of
righteousness. Partaking of Christ's self-denial and self-
sacrifice, they will teach men and women to give up
selfishness and sin, and accept in their place the lovely
attributes of the divine nature. [Review and Herald 07-22-
09 para. 13] p. 174, Para. 1, [1909MS].

 There is great need for studying the Word of God. From one
end of the world to the other the message of Christ's
righteousness is to be sounded by human lips, to prepare
the way of the Lord. The youth, the aged, and the middle-
aged are to act a personal part in preparing their own
souls for the great event that is soon to take place, even
the second coming of Christ in the clouds of heaven, and in
so doing they will reflect light upon many other souls.
[Review and Herald 07-22-09 para. 14] p. 174, Para. 2,
[1909MS].

 "O Zion, that bringest good tidings, get thee up into the
high mountain; O Jerusalem, that bringest good tidings,
lift up thy voice with strength; lift it up, be not afraid;
say unto the cities of Judah, Behold your God! Behold, the
Lord God will come with strong hand, and his arm shall rule
for him: behold, his reward is with him, and his work
before him. He shall feed his flock like a shepherd: he
shall gather the lambs with his arm, and carry them in his
bosom." [Review and Herald 07-22-09 para. 15] p. 174,
Para. 3, [1909MS].

 Like John the Baptist, we are to point men and women to
Jesus, saying, "Behold the Lamb of God, which taketh away
the sin of the world." In the message we bear, the
character of God, as revealed in Christ, is to be
manifested to the world. The call is to be sounded by human
lips and exemplified in human lives. By word and by action
we are to repeat the divine call, "The Spirit and the bride
say, Come. And let him that heareth say, Come. And let him 



that is athirst come. And whosoever will, let him take the
water of life freely." Mrs. E. G. White. [Review and Herald
07-22-09 para. 16] p. 174, Para. 4, [1909MS].

 July 29, 1909 Be of Good Courage.--There are some in our
churches who, if there is discouragement in any line, are
sure to talk about it. This is not the right way to do.
Those who do not work in hopefulness, keep themselves under
a cloud of doubt. The enemy is not dead, and the nearer we
come to the close of this earth's history, the more
vigilant will be his efforts to keep souls in
discouragement, that the light of heaven may not be
revealed in words and acts to bring hope and cheer and
courage to others. We must be wide-awake to meet the wiles
of Satan. We should ever be drawing nearer and nearer to
God, for we need increased faith and a firm reliance on the
help that God can give. These will make us a help and
blessing to others. [Review and Herald 07-29-09 para. 1]
p. 174, Para. 5, [1909MS].

 I am so thankful that we have a faith that will stand the 
test of trial and opposition. As trouble in the world
increases, the Lord's children will have to suffer; but the
Word of God affords comfort and encouragement for such a
time. Read the first and second chapters of First
Corinthians; there are precious assurances here for the
child of God. [Review and Herald 07-29-09 para. 2] p. 175,
Para. 1, [1909MS].

 Paul is speaking to his brethren in the faith: "Unto the
church of God which is at Corinth, to them that are
sanctified in Christ Jesus, called to be saints, with all
that in every place call upon the name of Jesus Christ our
Lord, both theirs and ours: grace be unto you, and peace,
from God our Father, and from the Lord Jesus Christ. I
thank my God always on your behalf, for the grace of God
which is given you by Jesus Christ; that in everything ye
are enriched by him, in all utterance, and in all
knowledge; even as the testimony of Christ was confirmed in
you: so that ye come behind in no gift; waiting for the
coming of our Lord Jesus Christ: who shall also confirm you
unto the end, that ye may be blameless in the day of our
Lord Jesus Christ." [Review and Herald 07-29-09 para. 3]
p. 175, Para. 2, [1909MS].

 We have some understanding of what this waiting means. The
testimony of the Spirit of God today harmonizes with that 



given through the apostle Paul. "God is faithful, by whom
ye are called unto the fellowship of his Son Jesus Christ
our Lord." [Review and Herald 07-29-09 para. 4] p. 175,
Para. 3, [1909MS].

 The apostle continues, "Now I beseech you, brethren, by
the name of our Lord Jesus Christ, that ye all speak the
same thing, and that there be no divisions among you; but
that ye be perfectly joined together in the same mind and
in the same judgment." In our labors there is need of
carefulness of speech, watchfulness of each action, that
through the grace of Christ the responsibilities that have
been placed upon us may be borne in the spirit of Christ.
Christ would have us united in Christian fellowship,--a tie
more binding than the ties of human kinship. He would have
us take our stand upon a higher platform. Christ has
pledged himself to work for us if we will take hold of him
by faith. [Review and Herald 07-29-09 para. 5] p. 175,
Para. 4, [1909MS].

 We are now in the closing work of this earth's history.
There is not a moment's time to be given to doubting. My
brethren and sisters, let your faith increase. However
discouraging appearances may be, believe that the Lord will
work in behalf of his cause and his people. The Spirit of
God is everywhere knocking for admittance to the hearts of
men. God is caring for his work in every place. His
children are the special objects of his care. If by faith
we will accept the light God gives in messages of
encouragement or reproof, and advance step by step in the
right way, keeping our eyes steadfastly fixed on our
Leader, light will shine along the pathway, the approval of
God will stimulate us with hope, and ministering angels
will cooperate with all our efforts. [Review and Herald 07-
29-09 para. 6] p. 175, Para. 5, [1909MS].

 Consider the estimate that Christ places upon those who
follow his example: "Ye are the salt of the earth," he
says, "but if the salt have lost his savor, wherewith shall
it be salted? it is thenceforth good for nothing, but to be
cast out, and to be trodden under foot of men. Ye are the
light of the world. A city that is set on an hill can not
be hid. Neither do men light a candle, and put it under a
bushel, but on a candlestick; and it giveth light unto all
that are in the house. Let your light so shine before men,
that they may see your good works, and glorify your Father
which is in heaven." [Review and Herald 07-29-09 para. 7] 



p. 176, Para. 1, [1909MS].

 These are wonderful lessons for us. Study them carefully,
and profit by their instruction. A higher spiritual tone is
required of us. The Lord would have us spiritually minded,
that we may be able to see the working out of his plan in
our lives. We are to be laborers together with God in
accomplishing the work that he would have done. Wherever we
are, we are to reflect light. [Review and Herald 07-29-09
para. 8] p. 176, Para. 2, [1909MS].

 It is our privilege to gain precious victories day by day.
Let us go forward in faith and hope and courage. Let us
regard patience and kindness as sacred things which we must
bring into every line of our work. Let us vindicate the
greatness of the work by building up amiable, hopeful
characters. This we can do through the grace of Christ.
[Review and Herald 07-29-09 para. 9] p. 176, Para. 3,
[1909MS].

 We have no need to be sad and discouraged. The words and
example of our Redeemer should bring us comfort and joy and
strength to work his works. Let us reveal in our lives the
fact that we are relying upon him who gave his life that we
might not perish, but have everlasting life. Let us draw by
living faith on the power of God. In no other way can we
obtain the victory over the hosts of Satan. If by faith we
will lay hold of the heavenly provision, the greatest
powers in the universe will enable us to make complete our
triumph over Satan and sin. [Review and Herald 07-29-09
para. 10] p. 176, Para. 4, [1909MS].

 Thank the Lord that to human agencies is committed the
grand work of extending the triumphs of the cross. Let us
keep our eyes fixed on the mark of the prize. Let us not
fail nor be discouraged. The words in favor of truth,
spoken with the assurance that comes from the possession of
a right purpose, and in cheerful hope, from a pure heart,
will make angels rejoice. [Review and Herald 07-29-09 para.
11] p. 176, Para. 5, [1909MS].

 "In that day thou shalt say, O Lord, I will praise thee:
though thou wast angry with me, thine anger is turned away,
and thou comfortedst me. Behold, God is my salvation; I
will trust, and not be afraid: for the Lord Jehovah is my
strength and my song; he also is become my salvation.
Therefore with joy shall ye draw water out of the wells of 



salvation. [Review and Herald 07-29-09 para. 12] p. 176,
Para. 6, [1909MS].

 "And in that day shall ye say, Praise the Lord, call upon
his name, declare his doings among the people, make mention
that his name is exalted. Sing unto the Lord; for he hath
done excellent things: this is known in all the earth.
[Review and Herald 07-29-09 para. 13] p. 177, Para. 1,
[1909MS].

 "Cry out and shout, thou inhabitant of Zion: for great is
the Holy One of Israel in the midst of thee." [Review and
Herald 07-29-09 para. 14] p. 177, Para. 2, [1909MS].

 Let us keep our eyes fixed on the city of God, where the
Prince of heaven will one day welcome his faithful ones.
Let us think of him looking down upon our world, and
watching with earnest desire those who are striving to
overcome by the blood of the Lamb and the word of their
testimony. When his work on earth is finished, he will
welcome the righteous to the mansions he has prepared, and
place on their heads the crown of the overcomer. Mrs. E. G.
White. [Review and Herald 07-29-09 para. 15] p. 177, Para.
3, [1909MS].

 August 5, 1909 A Revival Needed.--The Lord calls for a
revival among his people, an acknowledgment of the peculiar
obligations he places upon them. He calls upon every soul
who has the fear of God before him to walk and to work with 
an eye single to the glory of God. There is a great work to
be done, and none can properly represent that work unless
they humble their hearts before God day by day, and walk in
all the light he sends. [Review and Herald 08-05-09 para.
1] p. 177, Para. 4, [1909MS].

 A great work will be accomplished by God's people if they
will work in unity and unselfishness and with humility of
heart. All self-exaltation must be seen and put away. Truth
and righteousness alone will stand the test for this time.
We need to have the Spirit of God daily with us, that we
may be kept from all evil thoughts and unwise actions. We
should fear lest our eyes become blinded to our individual
spiritual needs in these perilous times. Many professed
Christians have been allowing themselves to become absorbed
in the upbuilding of selfish interests. We are now to awake
from our spiritual sleep. [Review and Herald 08-05-09 para.
2] p. 177, Para. 5, [1909MS]. 



 Brethren and sisters, let us begin at once the work of
consecrating ourselves to God. Let every church member
offer himself a humble offering to the Lord. Parents, bring
your children to the Lord. Be determined to seek the Lord
with all the heart, and make a full surrender of yourselves
to him. Pray, and believe the promises of God. Seek for the
grace of Christ, that you may be taught his way and his
will. As fathers and mothers, a sacred work is yours to
remove every stumblingblock from the path of your children.
Then the Lord can work. My brethren and sisters, labor for
your own souls, and for the souls of others, that you may
be accounted laborers together with God. [Review and Herald
08-05-09 para. 3] p. 177, Para. 6, [1909MS].

 When church members are fully decided to be Christians,
which means to be Christlike, to be humble, pure, honest,
the Lord will manifest himself by his Holy Spirit. Now is
the time to do the work that needs to be done. It is self-
esteem that leads men and women away from God and away from
those who need their help and tender sympathy. [Review and
Herald 08-05-09 para. 4] p. 177, Para. 7, [1909MS].

 While he was clothed with human nature, Christ had such a
firm conviction that he was doing the will of his Father
that he could say, "I am the way, the truth, and the life:
no man cometh unto the Father, but by me. . . . And
whatsoever ye shall ask in my name, that will I do, that
the Father may be glorified in the Son. If ye will ask
anything in my name, I will do it." Blessed be God for this
assurance. The name of Jesus is all powerful to save. It is
this magic name that dispels our darkness, and gives us
light in the Lord. It cheers our hearts in the darkest
seasons of our pilgrimage, and gives us peace with God.
[Review and Herald 08-05-09 para. 5] p. 178, Para. 1,
[1909MS].

 We have a work before us in preparing for the constantly
changing scenes of the world's population. There needs to
be a living testimony borne from converted hearts. God is
our sufficiency. The church needs to awake to an
understanding of the subtle powers of satanic agencies that
must be met. If they will keep on the whole armor, they
will be able to conquer all the foes they meet, some of
which are not yet developed. [Review and Herald 08-05-09
para. 6] p. 178, Para. 2, [1909MS]. 



 Confederacies will increase in number and power as we draw
nearer to the end of time. These confederacies will create 
opposing influences to the truth, forming new parties of
professed believers who will act out their own delusive
theories. The apostasy will increase. "Some shall depart
from the faith, giving heed to seducing spirits, and
doctrines of devils." Men and women have confederated to 
oppose the Lord God of heaven, and the church is only half
awake to the situation. There needs to be much more of 
prayer, much more of earnest effort, among professed
believers. [Review and Herald 08-05-09 para. 7] p. 178,
Para. 3, [1909MS].

 Satanic agencies in human form will take part in this last
great conflict to oppose the building up of the kingdom of
God. And heavenly angels in human guise will be on the
field of action. The two opposing parties will continue to
exist till the closing up of the last great chapter in this
world's history. Satanic agencies are in every city. We can
not afford to be off our guard for one moment. The true,
stanch believers will pray more and more, and will talk
less of matters of little consequence. More and more
decided testimonies will come from their lips to encourage
the weak and the needy. This is no time for the people of
God to be weaklings, neither one thing nor the other. Let
all be diligent students of the Word. We must be strong in
the Lord and in the power of his might. We can not live
haphazard lives and be true Christians. [Review and Herald
08-05-09 para. 8] p. 178, Para. 4, [1909MS].

 With emphasis these words were spoken: "Be strong in the
Lord, and in the power of his might. Put on the whole armor
of God, that ye may be able to stand against the wiles of
the devil. For we wrestle not against flesh and blood, but
against principalities, against powers, against the rulers
of the darkness of this world, against spiritual wickedness
in high places. Wherefore take unto you the whole armor of
God, that ye may be able to stand in the evil day, and
having done all, to stand. Stand therefore, having your
loins girt about with truth, and having on the breastplate
of righteousness; and your feet shod with the preparation
of the gospel of peace; above all, taking the shield of
faith, wherewith ye shall be able to quench all the fiery
darts of the wicked. And take the helmet of salvation, and
the sword of the Spirit, which is the Word of God: praying
always with all prayer and supplication in the Spirit, and
watching thereunto with all perseverance and supplication 



for all saints." [Review and Herald 08-05-09 para. 9] p.
178, Para. 5, [1909MS].

 The Lord would have us awake to our true spiritual
condition. He desires that every soul shall humble heart
and mind before him. The words of inspiration found in the
nineteenth and twentieth psalms are presented to me for our
people. It is our privilege to accept these precious
promises, and to believe the warnings. I pray that our
hearts may be fully awake to the perils that surround those
who are indifferent to the soul's eternal welfare. We need 
to search the Scriptures as never before. The Word of God
is to be our educator, our guide. [Review and Herald 08-05-
09 para. 10] p. 179, Para. 1, [1909MS].

 Let humility of soul be cherished, and entire surrender to
God be made. Let our churches put away selfishness and
pride, and cease to lift up the soul unto vanity. The end
is near, and we are to give the message of warning and
mercy to the world. And not only are our lips to proclaim
this message, but by lives of simplicity and meekness and
rightdoing we are to reveal that we believe the truths of
the Word of God. Mrs. E. G. White. [Review and Herald 08-
05-09 para. 11] p. 179, Para. 2, [1909MS].

 August 12, 1909 What the Cause of God Demands of His
Servants.--The work of God is a straightforward, sensible,
loving work, and belief of the truth for this time should
lead to a straightforward, sensible, loving experience in
God's people. Truth must be received and practised in every
opportunity given us for doing good. We are to treat the
great subjects of eternal interest as all-important. We are
to urge the truth for this time on those who know it not,
saying, "Choose you this day whom ye will serve," while we
pray that the Lord will bring conviction and conversion to
their hearts. In this work the Holy Spirit is to be our
sanctifier and our efficiency. The assurance of success is
ours, because of the provision made by Christ. We shall
meet with obstacles and difficulties; bitter and relentless
will be our enemies; but as we follow on to know the Lord,
we shall know that his going forth is prepared as the
morning. Christ's presence is promised to us in our labors.
"Lo, I am with you alway," he says, "even unto the end of
the world." In his presence there is fulness of joy; at his
right hand there are pleasures forevermore. [Review and
Herald 08-12-09 para. 1] p. 179, Para. 3, [1909MS]. 



 The Lord is true to all the terms of salvation. He longs
to work for his people. "The Lord shall comfort Zion: he
will comfort all her waste places; and he will make her
wilderness like Eden, and her desert like the garden of the
Lord; joy and gladness shall be found therein,
thanksgiving, and the voice of melody." This work will be
done through the agency of those who are truly the Lord's,
and who are standing on vantage ground. [Review and Herald
08-12-09 para. 2] p. 179, Para. 4, [1909MS].

 The Lord has pledged himself to make his name a praise in
the earth. What power he has promised to all who will work
in cooperation with heaven! The three highest powers in the
universe are pledged to labor with those who will seek to
save the lost. God wants his people to claim his promised
help for the accomplishment of his work in the world.
"Harken unto me, my people;" he declares; "and give ear
unto me, O my nation: for a law shall proceed from me, and
I will make my judgment to rest for a light of the people.
My righteousness is near; my salvation is gone forth, and
mine arms shall judge the people; the isles shall wait upon
me, and on mine arm shall they trust." [Review and Herald
08-12-09 para. 3] p. 180, Para. 1, [1909MS].

 In a special manner truth is adapted to the necessities of
every human heart. As the children of God comprehend the
ability of the Lord to supply their needs, they will reach
out to meet the needs of the souls who are perishing in
sin. God will accept all who will exercise faith in him and
become doers of his word. [Review and Herald 08-12-09 para.
4] p. 180, Para. 2, [1909MS].

 Christ's Example.--Christ labored untiringly to accomplish
the great work that he came to the world to do. His desire
to save the lost race was manifest on all occasions. He 
went about doing good. It was his mission to help those in
need, to seek the lost, to lift up the bowed down, to heal
the sick, to speak words of sympathy and consolation to the
sorrowing and the distressed. His heart was ever touched
with human woe. How earnestly he worked for sinners! And
how constant were his efforts to prepare his disciples to
carry the gospel message to the ends of the earth! [Review
and Herald 08-12-09 para. 5] p. 180, Para. 3, [1909MS].

 Christ placed himself on the altar of service a living
sacrifice. Should we, his disciples, spare ourselves? In
these days when there is so great a work to be done, 



unceasing activity is called for. Darkness has covered the
earth, and gross darkness the people. Many are far from
Christ, wandering in the wilderness of sin. They are
strangers from the covenant of promise; and the Lord is
coming soon. Already the judgments of God are in the land.
Shall we let the unwarned multitudes go down into darkness
and death without a preparation for the future life?
[Review and Herald 08-12-09 para. 6] p. 180, Para. 4,
[1909MS].

 A Call to Consecration.--The testimony comes to every
believer at this time, "I beseech you therefore, brethren,
by the mercies of God, that ye present your bodies a living
sacrifice, holy, acceptable unto God, which is your
reasonable service. And be not conformed to this world: but 
be ye transformed by the renewing of your mind, that ye may
prove what is that good, and acceptable, and perfect, will
of God. For I say through the grace given unto me, to every
man that is among you, not to think of himself more highly
than he ought to think; but to think soberly, according as
God hath dealt to every man the measure of faith." [Review
and Herald 08-12-09 para. 7] p. 180, Para. 5, [1909MS].

 "Let love be without dissimulation. Abhor that which is 
evil; cleave to that which is good. Be kindly affectioned
one to another with brotherly love; in honor preferring one
another; not slothful in business; fervent in spirit;
serving the Lord; rejoicing in hope; patient in
tribulation; continuing instant in prayer; distributing to
the necessity of saints; given to hospitality." [Review and
Herald 08-12-09 para. 8] p. 181, Para. 1, [1909MS].

 It is not learned men, not eloquent men, who are so much
needed now, but humble men, who in the school of Christ
have learned to be meek and lowly, who will go forth into
the highways and hedges to give the invitation, "Come; for
all things are now ready." Those who beg at midnight for
loaves for hungry souls will be successful. [Review and
Herald 08-12-09 para. 9] p. 181, Para. 2, [1909MS].

 It is a law of heaven that as we receive we are to impart.
The Christian is to be a benefit to others; thus he himself
is benefited. "He that watereth shall be watered also 
himself." This is not merely a promise. It is a law of
God's divine administration, a law by which he designs that
the streams of beneficence shall be kept, like the waters
of the great deep, in constant circulation, perpetually 



flowing back to their source. In the fulfilling of this law
is the power of Christian missions. [Review and Herald 08-
12-09 para. 10] p. 181, Para. 3, [1909MS].

 God calls for wholehearted, sympathizing, liberal,
unselfish men, for nobility of dealing. He will not
tolerate selfishness. Christ's servants are to have his 
spirit; they are to be lifted far above all littleness and
cheapness of thought or action. They are to lay hold of the
merits of a crucified and risen Saviour. Human hands may
never have been laid on them in ordinance; but there is One
who will give them a fitness for the work, if they will ask
in faith. I entreat of you to ask and to receive the Holy
Spirit. This Spirit can be received only by those who are
consecrated, who deny self, lifting the cross and following
after the Lord. We have only a little longer time in which
to prepare for eternity. May the Lord open the closed eyes
of his people and quicken their dulled senses, that they
may comprehend the great truths of the gospel--the power of
God unto salvation to those who believe. [Review and Herald
08-12-09 para. 11] p. 181, Para. 4, [1909MS].

 The whole body of believers needs to be vitalized by the
Holy Spirit of God. We should study, plan, economize, and
set in operation every means possible whereby we may reach
and bless suffering and ignorant humanity. The light which
God has given to us as a people is not given that we may
treasure it among ourselves. We are to act in harmony with
the great commission given to every disciple of Christ, to
carry to all the world the light of truth. The human family
is God's heritage. "Ye are not your own; for ye are bought
with a price," the apostle declares. When this great truth
is realized by believers, the affections of the heart and
the powers of the being will cooperate to render to God the
highest service. Mrs. E. G. White. [Review and Herald 08-
12-09 para. 12] p. 181, Para. 5, [1909MS].

 August 19, 1909 "As Ye Have Received ... So Walk".--"As ye
have therefore received Christ Jesus the Lord, so walk ye
in him: rooted and built up in him, and stablished in the
faith, as ye have been taught, abounding therein with
thanksgiving." [Review and Herald 08-19-09 para. 1] p.
182, Para. 1, [1909MS].

 We need a firm reliance upon God if we would be saved from
the power of satanic agencies. If we will keep close to the
teachings of the Word, the truths of that Word will be our 



safeguard, saving us from the delusions of these last days.
We need the truth. We need to believe in it. Its principles
are adapted to all the circumstances of life. They prepare
the soul for duty, and brace it for trial. They bear the
stamp of the divine Author. Upon all with whom they are
brought into contact, they exert a preserving influence.
[Review and Herald 08-19-09 para. 2] p. 182, Para. 2,
[1909MS].

 The natural stubbornness of the human heart resists the 
light of truth. Its natural pride of opinion leads to
independence of judgment and a clinging to human ideas and
philosophy. There is with some a constant danger of
becoming unsettled in the faith by the desire for
originality. They wish to find some new and strange truth
to present, to have a new message to bring to the people;
but such a desire is a snare of the enemy to captivate the
mind and lead away from the truth. [Review and Herald 08-
19-09 para. 3] p. 182, Para. 3, [1909MS].

 In our experience we shall see one and another start up
with new theories in regard to what is truth, and,
irrespective of what the influence of the advocacy of such
theories may be on the mind of the hearers, they will
launch out into the work of advocating their ideas, even
though these teachings may be in opposition to the belief
that has called out Seventh-day Adventists from the world,
and made them what they are. The Lord would have those who
understand the reasons for their faith rest in their belief 
of that which they have been convinced is truth, and not be
turned from the faith by the presentation of human
sophistries. [Review and Herald 08-19-09 para. 4] p. 182,
Para. 4, [1909MS].

 The warning comes down the line to our time: "Beware lest
any man spoil you through philosophy and vain deceit, after
the tradition of men, after the rudiments of the world, and
not after Christ." Let us heed this warning, and not be too
ready to accept the productions of those who come to us
presenting new light. We have the truth in the Word of God;
we have the light that has come to us in the proclamation
of the first, second, and third angels' messages. The
injunction is given us, "As ye have therefore received
Christ Jesus the Lord, so walk ye in him: rooted and built
up in him, and stablished in the faith, as ye have been
taught, abounding therein with thanksgiving. Beware lest
any man spoil you through philosophy and vain deceit, after 



the tradition of men, after the rudiments of the world, and
not after Christ. For in him dwelleth all the fulness of 
the Godhead bodily. And ye are complete in him, which is
the head of all principality and power." [Review and Herald
08-19-09 para. 5] p. 182, Para. 5, [1909MS].

 In these last days we need a large and increasing faith.
We need to be established in the faith by a knowledge and
wisdom not derived from any human source, but which is
found only in the riches of the wisdom of God. Men may
claim great intelligence, but they need more than human
intelligence to grasp the revelations of the Word of God,
which Inspiration declares have been hidden for ages. "The
world by wisdom knew not God," but "it pleased God by the
foolishness of preaching to save them that believe." "As it
is written, Eye hath not seen, nor ear heard, neither have
entered into the heart of man, the things which God hath
prepared for them that love him. But God hath revealed them
unto us by his Spirit: for the Spirit searcheth all things,
yea, the deep things of God." [Review and Herald 08-19-09
para. 6] p. 183, Para. 1, [1909MS].

 The apostle Paul lifts up the Saviour before men,
declaring, "In whom are hid all the treasures of wisdom and
knowledge." Why then should we seek wisdom of those who
have not learned the wisdom of God? Why should we not come
ourselves in faith to Christ and receive the fulness of 
which the apostle speaks? The grace of Christ has made it
possible that there be a close union between the receiver
and the Giver. Those to whom God reveals by his Spirit the
truths of his Word will be able to testify to an
understanding of that mystery of godliness which from
eternal ages has been hid in the Father and the Son.
[Review and Herald 08-19-09 para. 7] p. 183, Para. 2,
[1909MS].

 Those who have accepted the truth of the third angel's
message are to hold it fast by faith; and it will hold them
from drifting into superstitions and theories that would
separate them from one another and from God. Our reception
of the truth we hold as Seventh-day Adventists was not a
chance experience. It was reached by earnest prayer and
careful research of the Inspired Word. The Lord would have
us walk and work in perfect unity. His name, Christ Jesus,
is to be our watchword, his example our badge of
distinction, the principles of his Word the foundation of
our piety. In unity of spirit and action will be our 



strength. Satan is at work to create differences of opinion
among us, and to shake our faith in one another. Thus he
seeks to lead us to yield our minds to be worked by a
spirit that is not of God, and that will bring in
alienation and disaffection. But Christ's prayer that we
all might be one as he is one with the Father, is to be
fulfilled in his church in these last days. Our unity one
with another is to be our credentials to the world that we 
have accepted him whom the Father sent to the world to
represent the principles of heaven. [Review and Herald 08-
19-09 para. 8] p. 183, Para. 3, [1909MS].

 Christ took his stand among men as the Oracle of God. He
spoke as one having authority, addressing himself in strong
terms to the people, and demanding implicit faith and
obedience. We as a people have based our faith upon the
principles set forth in his Word. We have pledged ourselves
to bring heart and mind to obedience to the living Word,
and to follow a "Thus saith the Lord." [Review and Herald
08-19-09 para. 9] p. 183, Para. 4, [1909MS].

 All our present and future hopes depend upon our kinship
with Christ and with God. The apostle Paul speaks strong
words to confirm our faith in this respect. To those who
are led by the Spirit of God, in whose hearts the grace of
Christ is dwelling, he declares: "The Spirit itself beareth
witness with our spirit, that we are the children of God:
and if children, then heirs; heirs of God, and joint heirs
with Christ: if so be that we suffer with him, that we may
be also glorified together." "Ye have not received the
spirit of bondage again to fear; but ye have received the
Spirit of adoption, whereby we cry, Abba, Father." [Review
and Herald 08-19-09 para. 10] p. 184, Para. 1, [1909MS].

 We are called by Christ to come out from the world and to
be separate. We are called to live holy lives, having our
hearts continually drawn out to God, and having in our
lives the Holy Spirit as an abiding presence. Every true
believer in Christ will reveal that the grace of his love
is in the heart. Where once there was estrangement from
God, there will be revealed co-partnership with him; where
once the carnal nature was manifest, there will be seen the
attributes of the divine. His people are to become workers
of righteousness, constant seekers after God, constant
workers of his will. This will make them complete in
Christ. To angels and to men and to worlds unfallen they
are to make it manifest that their lives are conforming to 



the will of God, that they are loyal adherents to the
principles of his kingdom. The Holy Spirit, dwelling in
their hearts by faith, will bring them into fellowship with
Christ and with one another, and will yield in them the
precious fruits of holiness. Mrs. E. G. White. [Review and
Herald 08-19-09 para. 11] p. 184, Para. 2, [1909MS].

 August 26, 1909 God's Desire for His People.--God is
waiting to see revealed in his people a faith that works by
love and purifies the soul; for this alone will fit them
for the future, immortal life. There is a great work to be
accomplished, and little time in which to do it. The cause
needs converted, devoted men who will make the Lord their
dependence. Through such workers the Lord will reveal the
power of his grace. [Review and Herald 08-26-09 para. 1]
p. 184, Para. 3, [1909MS].

 Christ placed himself where he could, by word and work,
become a minister of healing and blessing. As the sin-
pardoning Saviour, he was a wellspring of life wherever he
was. In his work to relieve the sick and suffering, he was
fulfilling his mission to men. His example is to be
prayerfully followed by his servants. Believers are first
to be converted to obedience to God's commandments; then as
obedient children they will minister of their abundance to
the suffering and the needy. There will be an example given
of true Christian self-denial and self-sacrifice. The time 
now devoted to pride of dress and love of the world will be
given to the uplifting of humanity. And when God's word is
presented in simple faith, Christ will make the word
effectual. [Review and Herald 08-26-09 para. 2] p. 184,
Para. 4, [1909MS].

 My brethren and sisters, let the truth of God abide in
your heart by a living, holy faith. Bible truth must be
comprehended before it can convict the conscience and
convert the life. The remnant people of God must be a
converted people. The presentation of this message is to
result in the conversion and sanctification of souls. We 
are to feel the power of the Spirit of God in this
movement. This is a wonderful, definite message; it means
everything to the receiver, and it is to be proclaimed with
a loud cry. We must have true, eternal faith that this
message will go forth with increasing importance to the
close of time. [Review and Herald 08-26-09 para. 3] p.
185, Para. 1, [1909MS]. 



 Christ desires to see his likeness reflected in every
renewed soul. Those who continue meek and lowly in heart,
he will make laborers together with God. Our spiritual
conflicts might often be called our spiritual rebellions.
It is the heart's lack of submission to the will of God 
that so often brings us into difficulty. We want our own
way, and this often means rebellion against God's way. We
need to do as Christ did--wrestle with the Father in prayer
for strength and for power to make him known in our words
and actions. [Review and Herald 08-26-09 para. 4] p. 185,
Para. 2, [1909MS].

 Study the instruction given in the fifty-eighth chapter of
Isaiah. Here are life and light, goodness and truth, for
all who will receive the words of warning and
encouragement, and will apply the truth to their individual
lives. In working to benefit and bless others, a sense of
satisfaction is experienced. The Lord creates peace in the
soul. This is of more value than gold. Every faithful
performance of duty stands registered in the books of
heaven, and receives more than an earthly reward. It is a
sacred duty that we owe to God to receive his grace that we
may give it to others. [Review and Herald 08-26-09 para. 5]
p. 185, Para. 3, [1909MS].

 All that we have has been entrusted to us by God for wise
investment. We are to devote our means, and our physical
and mental powers, in the service of the Master. We are to
seek to increase our talents. With them we are to 
accomplish results that will be as far-reaching as
eternity. Our Lord's entrusted goods are sacred, and are to
be kept unmingled with worldly merchandise. Few, even among
church members, realize their accountability to God as his
servants. The leaven of worldliness permeates the mind, and
spiritual discernment is lost. My brethren and sisters, let
us cleanse the soul temple from the buyers and the sellers.
[Review and Herald 08-26-09 para. 6] p. 185, Para. 4,
[1909MS].

 To do the Master's bidding, and to promote his work in the
earth, should be the one aim and purpose of our lives. Then
there would be an upward growth, and the Holy Spirit would
work upon the heart to transform the character. A generous
spirit would be revealed in kindness and tender regard for
others. Self would be hid with Christ in God. Beholding the
character of Christ, we would become changed into his
likeness. [Review and Herald 08-26-09 para. 7] p. 185, 



Para. 5, [1909MS].

 Let us forsake self, and accept Jesus Christ as the way,
the truth, and the life. Faith in him is the only valuable
science. He is the living representative of perfect
obedience to the eternal word. He took human flesh into 
vital union with divinity. He passed over the same ground
where Adam fell. He bore the test upon which our first
parents failed; he was tempted in all points like as we
are, yet without sin. Had he failed on one point, Satan
would have been victorious. [Review and Herald 08-26-09
para. 8] p. 186, Para. 1, [1909MS].

 In the night season my mind often dwells upon the work of
infinite sacrifice revealed in the humiliation and death of 
Christ. The Creator of man, he who upon Mount Sinai
proclaimed the eternal law; in his dying agony vindicated
his right to pardon transgression and sin. As he hung upon
the cross, his murderers and they that passed by reviled
him: "Thou that destroyest the temple, and buildest it in
three days, save thyself. If thou be the Son of God, come
down from the cross. Likewise also the chief priests
mocking him, with the scribes and elders, said, He saved
others; himself he can not save." [Review and Herald 08-26-
09 para. 9] p. 186, Para. 2, [1909MS].

 O how his mother and his disciples hoped that he would
manifest his mighty power, and silence his revilers by
coming down from the shameful cross! They were pained by
the unfeeling taunts of the ignorant revilers. "Let him now
come down from the cross, and we will believe him. He
trusted in God; let him deliver him now, if he will have
him; for he said, I am the Son of God." [Review and Herald
08-26-09 para. 10] p. 186, Para. 3, [1909MS].

 "And one of the malefactors which were hanged railed on
him, saying, If thou be Christ, save thyself and us. But
the other answering rebuked him, saying, Dost not thou fear
God, seeing thou art in the same condemnation? And we
indeed justly; for we receive the due reward of our deeds:
but this man hath done nothing amiss. And he said unto
Jesus, Lord, remember me when thou comest into thy
kingdom." [Review and Herald 08-26-09 para. 11] p. 186,
Para. 4, [1909MS].

 The faith of the dying thief grasped the truth of a sin-
pardoning Saviour. And Jesus showed himself able to save to 



the uttermost all who should receive him. Verily I say unto
thee today, he said, thou shalt be with me in paradise.
Even in the agonies of death, in his humiliation and
apparent defeat, he asserted his right and his power to
forgive sin. [Review and Herald 08-26-09 para. 12] p. 186,
Para. 5, [1909MS].

 For you and for me, our Saviour hung on Calvary's cross.
What are we willing to do and to sacrifice for his sake?
Let every soul make some sacrifice for Christ. He has given
his life for us; he has risen from the dead, and is now at
the right hand of God. He is still at work for the
salvation of men and women. Who will unite with him in 
labor? Mrs. E. G. White. [Review and Herald 08-26-09 para.
13] p. 186, Para. 6, [1909MS].

 September 2, 1909 Ministers as Christ's Representatives.--
The religion of Jesus Christ should be an apparent quality
in the lives of his workers. They must know Christ, and to
know him, they must know his love. Their fitness as workers
should be measured by their ability to love as Christ
loved, and to work as he worked. The whole man must be
sanctified, purified, refined, ennobled. When Christ is
formed within, the hope of glory, the worker will realize
that as the representative of Christ, words and works and
thoughts must be such as can meet the approval of God.
[Review and Herald 09-02-09 para. 1] p. 186, Para. 7,
[1909MS].

 The Lord's messengers should have an intelligent
understanding of the pattern that Christ came to the world
to give to men. The Saviour was a man of tenderest
sympathies; he was susceptible to the needs of all with
whom he came in contact, and who were in need of his help.
He was a man of sorrows and acquainted with grief. In
presenting the word, let the workers dwell on his
susceptibility to the griefs and sorrows of men. Let them
present before those who have spoiled their lives by self-
indulgence, and who are impatient and fretful, the beauty
of Christ's life from the manger to the cross. His lovely
character is the pattern for every human soul. [Review and
Herald 09-02-09 para. 2] p. 187, Para. 1, [1909MS].

 To labor for the conversion of souls is the highest,
noblest work in which the human agent can engage. But in
our working for this object must be revealed the fact that
we are laying hold of the grace of Christ, that we are 



guided and controlled by the Spirit of God. His holiness,
his power, his unbounded love, revealed in the human
instrument, will convict and convert souls. When the
presence of Christ fills the life, the worker has a sense
of divine power with him. The fact that he is a joint
worker with God captivates his affections and desires, and
fills him with earnest love for the souls for whom he 
labors. [Review and Herald 09-02-09 para. 3] p. 187, Para.
2, [1909MS].

 We need to have a broader view of the Saviour as "Christ 
and Lord." "All power" is given to him to give to those who
believe in his name. We do not half acknowledge his right
to our homage and obedience, and to our increasing faith in
him. We need to understand the depth of significance there
is in the words of the apostle, "If ye then be risen with
Christ, seek those things which are above, where Christ
sitteth on the right hand of God. Set your affection on
things above, and not on things on the earth. For ye are
dead, and your life is hid with Christ in God. When Christ,
who is our life, shall appear, then shall ye also appear
with him in glory. . . . [Review and Herald 09-02-09 para.
4] p. 187, Para. 3, [1909MS].

 "Put on therefore, as the elect of God, holy and beloved,"
the apostle continues, "bowels of mercies, kindness,
humbleness of mind, meekness, longsuffering; forbearing one
another, and forgiving one another, if any man have a
quarrel against any: even as Christ forgave you, so also do
ye. And above all these things put on charity, which is the
bond of perfectness. And let the peace of God rule in your
hearts, to the which also ye are called in one body; and be
ye thankful. Let the word of Christ dwell in you richly in
all wisdom; teaching and admonishing one another in psalms
and hymns and spiritual songs, singing with grace in your
hearts to the Lord." [Review and Herald 09-02-09 para. 5]
p. 187, Para. 4, [1909MS].

 The work to be done at this period of time demands that
the channels appointed to receive the living waters for
thirsty souls be greatly multiplied. The work is to be done
through unselfish effort. Every advance move made now must
be made with increasing effort; for Satan is working with
all his powers to increase the difficulties in our way. He
works with all deceivableness of unrighteousness to secure
the souls of men. I am charged to say to ministers of the
gospel, and to our missionary physicians, Go forward. The 



work to be done calls for self-sacrifice at every step; but
go forward. The worker who reveals a right spirit and
consistent behavior under trying circumstances is proving
his adaptability for his work. He is qualifying himself to
meet all kinds of minds, and to be a true representative of
the Master Worker. Those who will yield to the Holy
Spirit's guidance will come forth purified and refined, as
gold from the fire. [Review and Herald 09-02-09 para. 6]
p. 188, Para. 1, [1909MS].

 The knowledge that souls are perishing in their sins
should arouse every worker to greater fervor in giving the
light of present truth to all within his reach. He should
never forget that whenever a soul is truly converted, God
is glorified, and angels in heaven burst forth into
singing. [Review and Herald 09-02-09 para. 7] p. 188,
Para. 2, [1909MS].

 All who would have success in the work must tarry long
with God. The story is told of an old Lancashire woman who
was listening to the reasons her neighbors gave for their
minister's success. They spoke of his gifts, of his style
of address, of his manners. "Nay," said the old woman. "I
will tell you what it is. Your man is very thick with the
Almighty." [Review and Herald 09-02-09 para. 8] p. 188,
Para. 3, [1909MS].

 Our fitness for God's service will be found in constant 
communion with him. When we consecrate ourselves to God,
the power which comes alone from God will bring definite
results in our work. We are to act as in the presence of
God; his eye is ever upon us; his eye is guiding us. We
must die to self before God can use us fully to his name's
glory. If we will learn of Christ as little children, we
shall make a success wherever we are. [Review and Herald
09-02-09 para. 9] p. 188, Para. 4, [1909MS].

 The workers need to study the life of Christ until they
give themselves unreservedly to him. "It is the spirit that
quickeneth," Christ declared, "the flesh profiteth nothing:
the words that I speak unto you, they are spirit, and they
are life." Those who practise the words of Christ become
one with him. Their lives represent the pure principles of
the Word in simplicity and meekness. The apostle Paul
wrote, "I, brethren, when I came to you, came not with
excellency of speech or of wisdom, declaring unto you the
testimony of God. For I determined not to know anything 



among you, save Jesus Christ, and him crucified. And I was
with you in weakness, and in fear, and in much trembling.
And my speech and my preaching was not with enticing words
of man's wisdom, but in demonstration of the Spirit and of
power: that your faith should not stand in the wisdom of
men, but in the power of God." [Review and Herald 09-02-09
para. 10] p. 188, Para. 5, [1909MS].

 I am very thankful for the instruction that has come to us
regarding the relation we sustain to God as his servants.
We are to be under the rule of Christ, to work out the mind
and will of God. We are to be kind and courteous to our 
fellow workers because they also are the property of
Christ, bought with a price. The price that Christ paid to
purchase our redemption we can not estimate. He, the only
begotten Son of God, gave his precious life that those who
believe in him should not perish, but have everlasting
life. When we comprehend more fully this amazing sacrifice
made in our behalf, we shall not be indifferent and
ungrateful, but we shall partake with him of self-denial
and self-sacrifice. The Lord is to be our praise in this
life, and in the future eternal life. Let us strive for the
crown of life that is to be given to every faithful soul.
Mrs. E. G. White. [Review and Herald 09-02-09 para. 11] p.
189, Para. 1, [1909MS].

 September 9, 1909 Words of Instruction to Workers.--
Representations have been made to me that show how greatly
our physicians and ministers and teachers need a
development of Christian character, that they may properly
represent the love of God to a fallen world. They are to
speak the word of God from hearts melted in tenderness. In
the large assemblies there are those who will be reached by
words that tell of God's pardoning mercy and his matchless
love; and these, in turn, will be the means of enlightening
others in regard to the love of God. The Lord rejoices over
the one repenting soul; he alone can measure the influence
for good that one soul can be in drawing others to the foot
of the cross. If the workers' labors are prompted by
devotion to God and a desire to see souls saved in his 
kingdom, the Lord will impress them with words to speak
that will represent his grace and love; and through the aid
of the Holy Spirit souls will be convicted and converted.
Their words will inspire faith and hope in the heart, and
large numbers will be blessed with the light of truth, and
be led to rejoice in the mercy and love of God. [Review and
Herald 09-09-09 para. 1] p. 189, Para. 2, [1909MS]. 



 Christ consented to suffer much in order to save souls. 
Should we not manifest patience and gentleness and
longsuffering in dealing with the perishing? The words were
spoken, "Love as brethren, be pitiful, be courteous: not
rendering evil for evil, or railing for railing: but
contrariwise blessing; knowing that ye are thereunto
called, that ye should inherit a blessing." [Review and
Herald 09-09-09 para. 2] p. 189, Para. 3, [1909MS].

 We must expect to meet all classes of minds. And when we
are falsely spoken of, let us remember that the Prince of
life passed through the same experience. Let ministers,
physicians, and teachers take a straightforward course,
"having your conversation honest among the Gentiles: that,
whereas they speak against you as evildoers, they may by
your good works, which they shall behold, glorify God in
the day of visitation." [Review and Herald 09-09-09 para.
3] p. 189, Para. 4, [1909MS].

 And we are to be faithful in reproving wrongdoing. This
God requires of every one of his laborers. Pure and
unadulterated trust will always meet the elements of
unsanctified profession. There will always be those who
claim to be doing God service, but who are serving him not.
Those who are blinded by erroneous opinions are to be
treated with gentleness, yet labored for faithfully that
their minds may be undeceived. Saving truth must be
repeated over and over again. If these deceived souls can
be convinced of their errors and converted, what rejoicing
there will be in the heavenly courts! [Review and Herald
09-09-09 para. 4] p. 190, Para. 1, [1909MS].

 Those who minister the word of God to the people are to
remember that they are dealing with souls for whom Christ
has died, and that they must meet the record of any
unfaithfulness in the judgment. It is not merciful or just
to allow a course of deception to be practised upon human
minds. Satan will surely use erroneous theories to deceive
and confuse minds, and we can not pass by these errors and
be guiltless before God. Patiently, and in a spirit of
meekness and gentleness, yet with a firmness that can not
be misinterpreted, we are to reprove wrong, and to teach
professed believers to adorn the doctrine of Christ our
Saviour. [Review and Herald 09-09-09 para. 5] p. 190,
Para. 2, [1909MS]. 



 The work of the Lord is to be carried forward 
intelligently. Clear, well-defined plans must be laid for
the extension of the message. Workers are needed who will
reveal the spirit and mind of Christ, men who are
consecrated to God, body, soul, and spirit, and who will
carry out his will in meekness and humility, respecting the
counsels given by his Spirit. Let every man stand in his
lot and place, looking to Christ as his guide and
counselor, and yoking up with his brethren in service for
the Master. Christ will instruct those who manifest a 
teachable spirit. [Review and Herald 09-09-09 para. 6] p.
190, Para. 3, [1909MS].

 We are engaged in an important and an essential work, and
we must carry on an aggressive warfare. We are to stand for
true Protestant principles; for the policies of the papacy
will edge their way into every possible place to proscribe
liberty of conscience. Every eye should now be single to
the glory of God. [Review and Herald 09-09-09 para. 7] p.
190, Para. 4, [1909MS].

 Those who have been seeking to undermine the confidence of
our people in the testimonies of the Spirit of God, and in
the leadings of Providence in our work, will one day be
revealed as having acted a part similar to that of Judas.
Judas was tempted and tried, but not rising above these
temptations, he lost ground, and finally went so far as to
betray his Lord. Christ permitted Judas to go with the
other disciples on their evangelistic tours, but on these
occasions, Judas often manifested a spirit of superiority.
He sought to exercise authority over his brethren. This
spirit, unchecked, opened the way for the enemy to work
upon his heart and mind, until at length he went so far as
to betray his Saviour with a treacherous kiss. There are
today, among the professed people of God, some who are
walking in the same path; and unless they are converted,
they will one day be numbered with the open enemies of
God's work for this time. [Review and Herald 09-09-09 para.
8] p. 190, Para. 5, [1909MS].

 My brethren, withhold not the testing truths that should
come to every soul at this time, and which must be
practised by those who would find acceptance with God. We
are to let the word of God come to every appointed agency,
for there is a crisis before the people of God. Labor that
souls may receive that word of truth that refines and
sanctifies the soul, finding delight in the truth because 



Christ is identified with truth. [Review and Herald 09-09-
09 para. 9] p. 191, Para. 1, [1909MS].

 Study the Master's methods of labor and teaching. All his
illustrations were so simple that even the lowliest could
understand the truths they symbolized. It is said of his
instruction, "The common people heard him gladly." So today
he would have ministers and teachers use words that all,
even the most ignorant, can understand. The Lord rejoices
when simplicity marks the words and works of his ministers.
Let his followers copy his example, and thus magnify his
name. [Review and Herald 09-09-09 para. 10] p. 191, Para.
2, [1909MS].

 The end of all things is at hand, and there is much
important work to be done. The work at our campmeetings
should be conducted, not according to man's devising, but
after the manner of Christ's working. The church members
should be drawn out to labor. The light is to be taken from
under the bushel, that it may reach to the many who need
it. God calls upon believers to obtain an experience in
missionary work by branching out into new territory and
working intelligently for the people in the byways. To
those who will do this, openings for labor will come.
Angels of God will direct in the opening of fields nigh and
afar off, that the work of warning the world may be
accomplished. [Review and Herald 09-09-09 para. 11] p.
191, Para. 3, [1909MS].

 To every church the instruction is given to gather in the
ignorant and those who need help. Our brethren and sisters
need to go forth as the first disciples went, to the byways
and the highways, teaching the message of truth. They need
to become laborers in the Lord's vineyard. God's servants
must not be idlers, but must work diligently to win souls.
One soul saved is of more consequence than all the riches
of the world. Let our church members ask themselves the 
question, Do I improve my opportunities? What fruit am I
bearing to the glory of God? [Review and Herald 09-09-09
para. 12] p. 191, Para. 4, [1909MS].

 Why did the Saviour choose as his missionary field places
which others did not discern as being of special advantage?
Why did he labor to sow the seed in out-of-the-way places?
Why did he travel slowly away from the villages where he
had been communicating light and opening the Scriptures?
There was a world to hear, and some souls would accept the 



truth who had not yet heard it. [Review and Herald 09-09-09
para. 13] p. 191, Para. 5, [1909MS].

 My fellow workers, there is missionary work to be done in
many unpromising places. The missionary spirit needs to
take hold of our souls, inspiring us to reach classes for
whom we had not planned to labor, and in ways and places
that we had no idea of working. The Lord has his plan for
the sowing of the gospel seed. In sowing according to his
will we shall so multiply the seed sown that his word will
reach thousands who have never heard the truth. [Review and
Herald 09-09-09 para. 14] p. 191, Para. 6, [1909MS].

 Opportunities are opening on every side; press into every
providential opening. Eyes need to be anointed with the
heavenly eyesalve to see and sense these opportunities. God
calls now for wide-awake missionaries. [Review and Herald
09-09-09 para. 15] p. 192, Para. 1, [1909MS].

 We need more of the love of Christ expressed in our lives
for the souls perishing all around us. Christ looks upon
these souls, not as they are in themselves, but as they may
be if they will surrender themselves to him in sincerity,
as did the thief on the cross. In the hour of his greatest
suffering, Christ responded to the prayer of the penitent
thief with the words, Verily I say unto thee today, Thou
shalt be with me in paradise. The Son of God gave his life
that he might uplift and ennoble all who would repent of
their sins, accept his mercy, and trust in his power to
save. [Review and Herald 09-09-09 para. 16] p. 192, Para.
2, [1909MS].

 The Saviour in his labors had to deal with all classes of 
men, and all characters, and his life was the daily lesson
book of those with whom he came in contact. Let us bear 
this in mind. The Lord is testing us individually; our
motives are being held under close examination. As the
truths of the Word are taught, let the evangelist and the
physician remember that they have a part to act in bringing
about the fulfilment of that word. If they will work in
faith and humble dependence upon God, many will be led to
accept the evidence of the word and to obey a "Thus saith
the Lord." Mrs. E. G. White. [Review and Herald 09-09-09
para. 17] p. 192, Para. 3, [1909MS].

 September 16, 1909 An Appeal for Self-Sacrificing Effort.-
-The Lord claims the service of all who believe the truth 



for this time. They are to be laborers together with Christ
in proclaiming the message of mercy to the world. God has
committed to each talents to be used for his name's glory.
The vineyard is the world. The soil to be cultivated is
found in every city, in every village, in the highways and
byways, in places near and afar off. Seed is to be sown in
good works that will benefit those who have not had the
light of present truth. The kind of ministry brought to
view in the fifty-eighth chapter of Isaiah is to be
faithfully done. Those who are arrayed in Christ's
righteousness, the beautiful garments of truth, and whose
lives are being sanctified by the truth, will go forth to
labor for all classes with equal solicitude. They will not
be bound about by bands of selfishness, but will regard all
the world as the field. [Review and Herald 09-16-09 para.
1] p. 192, Para. 4, [1909MS].

 "Let your light so shine before men," the Saviour
declared, "that they may see your good works, and glorify
your Father which is in heaven." There is to be no limit to
the places where the light should shine. It is to reach to
the regions beyond. Tell it, urge upon all with earnest
force, to give their service for those who are in the
darkness of error. To teach the word of God to unbelievers,
to unite our prayers for them, are duties that we owe to
our Redeemer. [Review and Herald 09-16-09 para. 2] p. 192,
Para. 5, [1909MS].

 This is a time when every church and every family should
be exercised unto godliness. I feel sad as I see men and
women and youth spending time and energy in self-
gratification. Selfishness is occupying much time that the
Lord would have devoted to religious activities. I have
been shown that the money that is lavishly spent by many
believers for unnecessary things should be given to the
work of winning souls that are ready to perish. It is time
that our people felt the need of being laborers together
with God. Self-denial and self-sacrifice are highly
appropriate for this time. "We are laborers together with
God," the Spirit through Paul declares. If unbelievers see
in our works and lives devotion and self-sacrifice in order 
to save souls ready to perish, they will be impressed with
the reality of the truths we profess. The truth that
sanctifies the receiver will make its impression upon them.
[Review and Herald 09-16-09 para. 3] p. 193, Para. 1,
[1909MS]. 



 This is a time when every soul needs to cling earnestly to
God. Those whom the Lord is leading to do his last work in
the earth are to stand as Micah and Zephaniah and Zechariah
stood in their day, to call to repentance and good works.
The writings of these prophets contain warnings and
instruction applicable to this time, and should receive our
careful study. They should teach us to shun every phase of
evil that made such warnings essential to the people of the
past. Let every soul arouse and make diligent examination
of self, that everything that would separate the people of
God from righteousness may be put away. [Review and Herald
09-16-09 para. 4] p. 193, Para. 2, [1909MS].

 O that our people would arouse and put away all weakness
of the flesh and spirit! It was for this that Christ wept
and prayed. The heart of Infinite Love was stirred as he
saw souls being snared and selling themselves for worldly
gain. "Lay not up for yourselves treasures upon earth," he
said, "where moth and rust doth corrupt, and where thieves
break through and steal: but lay up for yourselves
treasures in heaven, where neither moth nor rust doth
corrupt, and where thieves do not break through nor steal:
for where your treasure is, there will your heart be also.
The light of the body is the eye: if therefore thine eye be
single, thy whole body shall be full of light. But if thine
eye be evil, thy whole body shall be full of darkness. If
therefore the light that is in thee be darkness, how great
is that darkness! No man can serve two masters: for either 
he will hate the one, and love the other; or else he will
hold to the one, and despise the other. Ye can not serve
God and Mammon." [Review and Herald 09-16-09 para. 5] p.
193, Para. 3, [1909MS].

 I have thought much of how little burden is carried by
those who know the truth for those who know it not. Christ 
came to this world to call sinners, not the righteous, to
repentance. Those who know the truths of the Word of God
are not to hide their light in obscurity, but as faithful
missionaries are to give the warning message to unbelieving
neighbors and friends. They are to work as Christ has given
them example. All who have a knowledge of the testing
truths for this time should ask themselves the question, Am
I giving the time and labor to the work of saving souls
that Christ requires of his followers? [Review and Herald
09-16-09 para. 6] p. 193, Para. 4, [1909MS].

 I would say to all our people, Place yourselves in the 



light, that you may reflect light, and that souls may be
led to see the great and soul saving truths of the Word of
God. Every believer in Christ should be a laborer together
with him in drawing souls from sin to righteousness. We are
to keep in view the life that measures with the life of
God. We are to watch for opportunities to bring the truths
of the Word before those who do not see and understand. 
Christ is not now with us in person, but through the agency
of the Holy Spirit, he is present to impart his power and
grace and great salvation. [Review and Herald 09-16-09
para. 7] p. 194, Para. 1, [1909MS].

 A review of our churches is being made by the One who
says, "I know thy works." The need of the church today is
true conversion, consecration, zeal, and wholehearted
service. These elements, brought into the life, will make
church members vessels unto honor, men and women through
whom the Lord can communicate the teachings of his Spirit.
[Review and Herald 09-16-09 para. 8] p. 194, Para. 2,
[1909MS].

 Another great need of the church is humility,--the deep
humility of Christ. Believers need to see the necessity of
working as Christ worked. O for that devotion and humility
of heart that will lead God's people to do those things
that Christ has commanded, and still in all humility and
truth say, We are unprofitable servants; we have done only
that which it was our duty to do! But many, many are
swelling with pride and importance, who in God's estimation
are lukewarm. Self-gratification is revealed because of a
few things accomplished. Where do we hear the testimony of
hearts that are broken in repentance and confession before
God? Where do we see professed believers wearing the yoke
of Christ? How little time is given to fervent prayer, the
result of which would be the possession of a meek and quiet
spirit, which in the sight of God is of great price.
[Review and Herald 09-16-09 para. 9] p. 194, Para. 3,
[1909MS].

 When the Captain of our salvation descended to earth, he
brought with him the interests of all heaven. He advanced
to Calvary with all the lovers of mercy and the friends of
mankind in his train. I ask, Had angels of God taken the
place of human agencies in the administering of the gospel,
think you there would be whole regions today sitting in
darkness and in the shadow of death? Were angels given
power to revolutionize and prescribe the duties of the 



church, would they not say, "Go, stand and speak . . . to
the people all the words of this life"? How can those who
have been converted, be so indifferent? I call upon them in
the name of the Lord, "Arise, shine; for thy light is come,
and the glory of the Lord is risen upon thee." [Review and
Herald 09-16-09 para. 10] p. 194, Para. 4, [1909MS].

 The Lord demands the cultivation of every talent. "Thou
shalt love the Lord thy God with all thy heart, and with
all thy soul, and with all thy strength, and with all thy
mind; and thy neighbor as thyself." Our words, our prayers,
our voluntary and sincere service, our humble, earnest
efforts to represent precious, saving truth,--by all these
we are to show our love for him who gave his life for us. O
that our efforts to bless others might be in proportion to
the light we have received! But we do not render to God
returns that are proportionate to the wonderful truths we
claim to believe. [Review and Herald 09-16-09 para. 11] p.
195, Para. 1, [1909MS].

 My brethren and sisters who claim to believe the truth for
this time, let the books of heaven record of you a
righteous zeal; let it be said there, as God views your
self-denying, self-sacrificing works, that you are laborers
together with God. I speak to all, lay members as well as
ministers: Be laborers together with God. Let humility be
cultivated. Christ will be your efficiency if you will look
unto him, the Author and Finisher of your faith. Mrs. E. G.
White. [Review and Herald 09-16-09 para. 12] p. 195, Para.
2, [1909MS].

 September 23, 1909 "That They All May Be One".--The Lord
has given me a special message for the churches that claim
to believe the truth for these last days, and especially
for those who carry responsibilities in connection with our
school and sanitarium enterprises for the education and
training of the youth for the work of God. [Review and
Herald 09-23-09 para. 1] p. 195, Para. 3, [1909MS].

 Those who hold positions of trust in the work of God are
in need of constantly seeking the Lord; for there is a
great missionary work to be accomplished. It is a work
similar to that of the one whom the prophet Isaiah
describes as "the voice of him that crieth in the 
wilderness, Prepare ye the way of the Lord, make straight
in the desert a highway for our God. Every valley shall be
exalted, and every mountain and hill shall be made low: and 



the crooked shall be made straight, and the rough places
plain: and the glory of the Lord shall be revealed, and all
flesh shall see it together: for the mouth of the Lord hath
spoken it." [Review and Herald 09-23-09 para. 2] p. 195,
Para. 4, [1909MS].

 All who profess to believe the truth for this time need to
make the Word of God their constant study; its principles
are to be brought into the life experience. As a people we
need to understand that the time has come when all 
differences should be acknowledged and put away, when
everything that is not in accordance with the Word of God
should be taken out of the life. Probation is soon to 
close, and God's people need to humble their hearts before
him, seeking him with humility of mind for grace to perfect
a righteous character. [Review and Herald 09-23-09 para. 3]
p. 195, Para. 5, [1909MS].

 Disunion among professed believers is a great dishonor to
the cause of Christ; but in unity there is convincing proof
of what the word of the Lord will accomplish for those who
humble themselves before him and seek him in earnest 
prayer. Believers in Christ are not to see how far apart
they can draw, but they are to draw together in the bonds
of love and faith. A united communion with God on the part
of his church is something that is greatly needed at this
time. [Review and Herald 09-23-09 para. 4] p. 195, Para.
6, [1909MS].

 Christ's Prayer for Unity Among His Followers.--If we
would study the prayer of Christ recorded in the
seventeenth chapter of John, we would understand what a
grievous mistake we make when we introduce into the church
those things that create division and strife. Christ prayed
that his followers might be one with him as he was one with
the Father. He desired that they themselves should pray
earnestly to become one in faith and understanding of his
Word. The closeness of the relation that he would have 
exist between himself and his people is brought to view in
the words, "All mine are thine, and thine are mine; and I
am glorified in them." [Review and Herald 09-23-09 para. 5]
p. 196, Para. 1, [1909MS].

 One of Christ's last works for his disciples before his
betrayal and crucifixion was to commit them to the keeping
of his Father, and to pray that the spirit of unity and
love might be always manifest in them. "I am no more in the 



world," he prayed, "but these are in the world, and I come
to thee. Holy Father, keep through thine own name those
whom thou hast given me that they may be one, as we are.
While I was with them in the world, I kept them in thy
name: those that thou gavest me I have kept, and none of
them is lost, but the son of perdition; that the scripture
might be fulfilled. And now come I to thee; and these
things I speak in the world, that they might have my joy
fulfilled in themselves. I have given them thy word; and
the world hath hated them, because they are not of the
world, even as I am not of the world. I pray not that thou
shouldest take them out of the world, but that thou
shouldest keep them from the evil. They are not of the
world, even as I am not of the world. Sanctify them through
thy truth: thy word is truth." [Review and Herald 09-23-09
para. 6] p. 196, Para. 2, [1909MS].

 There is no genuine sanctification except through the
truth. Everything depends upon our sacredly cherishing and
advocating the truth we hold. Those who are saved through
faith in Christ will exert a saving influence upon others.
And wonderful will be the results of the influence of those 
whose words and works express their faith in Christ. Their
lives will be made a convincing power in the great work
that Christ came to the world to do. Their unity and love
will convince men and women that God has sent his Son into 
the world with saving grace for all mankind. [Review and
Herald 09-23-09 para. 7] p. 196, Para. 3, [1909MS].

 "As thou hast sent me into the world, even so have I also
sent them into the world," Christ continued. "And for their
sakes I sanctify myself, that they also might be sanctified
through the truth. Neither pray I for these alone, but for
them also which shall believe on me through their word;
that they all may be one; as thou, Father, art in me, and I
in thee, that they also may be one in us: that the world
may believe that thou hast sent me." [Review and Herald 09-
23-09 para. 8] p. 196, Para. 4, [1909MS].

 Here we see the need of faith leading to harmonious
action. A spirit of harmony and love in labor is to give
evidence of our faith in Christ. This unity of sentiment
and works is not revealed among Christ's followers today as
he desires it should be; and because of this, objections to
our faith are raised by some. The presence of the Holy
Spirit with any people will lead them to speak the same
thing and to work the will and works of Christ. This is the 



most convincing of all arguments. [Review and Herald 09-23-
09 para. 9] p. 196, Para. 5, [1909MS].

 "The glory which thou gavest me," Christ declared, "I have
given them; that they may be one, even as we are one: I in
them, and thou in me, that they may be made perfect in one;
and that the world may know that thou hast sent me, and
hast loved them, as thou hast loved me. [Review and Herald
09-23-09 para. 10] p. 197, Para. 1, [1909MS].

 "Father, I will that they also, whom thou hast given me,
be with me where I am; that they may behold my glory, which
thou hast given me: for thou lovedst me before the
foundation of the world. O righteous Father, the world hath
not known thee: but I have known thee, and these have known
that thou hast sent me. And I have declared unto them thy
name, and will declare it: that the love wherewith thou
hast loved me may be in them, and I in them." [Review and
Herald 09-23-09 para. 11] p. 197, Para. 2, [1909MS].

 Let those who are ready to differ and to separate into
factions, consider the teachings of this prayer. When as a
people we see the necessity of maintaining a sacred unity
among ourselves, remarkable changes will take place in the
hearts and lives of some who are now eagerly striving for
the supremacy. Every verse in this chapter contains
instruction of the highest and most essential kind,--
instruction that every church should have. If there are
higher attainments to be reached than are here brought to
view, where shall we learn about them? where are they to be
found? Christ presents eternal principles for our study
that we may answer his prayer in our own experience. O that
these teachings might be brought more fully into the
religious life of our people, and its refining, purifying,
unselfish principles be truly appreciated! (To be
concluded.) By Mrs. E. G. White. [Review and Herald 09-23-
09 para. 12] p. 197, Para. 3, [1909MS].

 September 30, 1909 "That They All may be One".
(Concluded).--Truth a Sanctifying Power.--"For their sakes
I sanctify myself," Christ said, "that they also might be
sanctified through the truth." [Review and Herald 09-30-09
para. 1] p. 197, Para. 4, [1909MS].

 No error can sanctify the soul; we must bear this in mind.
Sanctification comes not through error, but through belief
of the truth. We need to possess a faith that is based upon 



the sure word of promise. [Review and Herald 09-30-09 para.
2] p. 197, Para. 5, [1909MS].

 The Word of God specifies the quality of the faith that
will distinguish between the sacred and the common, and
will render the life well pleasing to him who has purchased
the powers of our being by the redemption price of his
blood. All men have a certain kind of faith; but it is that
faith which works by love that purifies the soul. This
faith cleanses the life from all self-serving, from all
acquiescence to man's arbitrary exactions. It is a genuine
faith that is revealed in the spirit, in the speech, and in
the actions. In the life of the one who possesses such a
faith as this the will of Christ will be daily carried out.
[Review and Herald 09-30-09 para. 3] p. 197, Para. 6,
[1909MS].

 The soul who really believes the truth will carry out in
his life the principles revealed in the life of Christ. Of
Enoch it is written that his ways pleased God; and without
faith it is impossible to please God. Not a thread of
coarseness or selfishness was woven into the web that this 
servant of God was weaving in his daily life. And of him we
read, "Enoch walked with God . . . three hundred years; . .
. and he was not; for God took him." [Review and Herald 09-
30-09 para. 4] p. 198, Para. 1, [1909MS].

 The Lord's measure of correct character is given in the
words of the prophet Micah: "What doth the Lord require of
thee, but to do justly, and to love mercy, and to walk
humbly with thy God?" There are men who may be represented
as doing justly and loving mercy, but who have not the true
principle within them, the faith that will lead them to
walk humbly with the Lord. They may seem to have every
specification needed but that of sanctified faith, but
lacking this, they lack all. The life is not sanctified,
and without this sanctification of motive and purpose, it
is impossible to please God. God has given men and women
affections and intellect that they may appreciate the
character of God as it was revealed in the earthly life of
Christ, and through faith in Christ reveal the same
attributes. Christ is to be manifest in the life of every
true believer. Each is to prove in his life his right to
the claim he makes for citizenship in the kingdom of Christ
and of God. [Review and Herald 09-30-09 para. 5] p. 198,
Para. 2, [1909MS]. 



 The Sacrifice of Christ.--I am instructed to keep before
our people the need of having high, pure motives and
sanctified purposes. The church of Christ on earth is to
represent Christ's character and work. The aim of Christ's
life was to receive of the Father, that he might give, in
precept and in unselfish service, that which would save men
and women from sinning, and turn the rebellious into paths
of righteousness. "For their sakes I sanctify myself," he
said, "that they also might be sanctified through the
truth." He stood before the human race as the 
representative of the Father. He devoted all the powers of
his being to the work of redemption. For this he withdrew
from the glories of heaven, and set his feet in the path of
humiliation and trial. He humbled himself that he might
uplift mankind. As he took up his earthly work and saw the
duties and the trials that confronted him, he did not fail
nor become discouraged. His great desire was to establish
the cross between divinity and humanity, that man might be
reconciled to God. [Review and Herald 09-30-09 para. 6] p.
198, Para. 3, [1909MS].

 The question was put to Christ at one time, If your
doctrine is true, if you are, as you claim, the Son of God,
why do you come to the world like this? Why do you subject
yourself to humility and privation? Had it been possible
for men to be redeemed with a smaller sacrifice than was 
made, the Son of God would not have taken the guilt of the
transgressor upon his sinless soul. But the spotless Son of
God was the only offering that would atone; none but his
life would suffice to save the sinner from ruin. [Review
and Herald 09-30-09 para. 7] p. 198, Para. 4, [1909MS].

 Christ was sent from heaven with the gift of eternal life
for all who would receive it. The message he brought was
true; but it cost the life of him who gave it. "I am come,"
the Saviour said, "That they might have life, and that they
might have it more abundantly." Never was there such depth
of meaning in any words as in those of the Saviour as he
stood before the world, with the cross in view, and said,
"I am come;" "he that sent me is true." [Review and Herald
09-30-09 para. 8] p. 199, Para. 1, [1909MS].

 The power and authority of God are supreme, and he is
true. He gives, to all who accept Christ, power to live the
truth under the most trying circumstances. Those who have
broken his law are sinners; but he says to them, I gave my
only begotten Son to die for sinners. He bore the penalty 



of the sins of the world. He is sufficient for your
redemption. If you will plant your feet upon the platform
of obedience; if you will repent and accept the merits of
the Son of God, you may have hope of eternal life. The soul
who will take God at his word, and obey his law, may live.
To such the assurance is given, "Though your sins be as
scarlet, they shall be as white as snow; though they be red
like crimson, they shall be as wool." [Review and Herald
09-30-09 para. 9] p. 199, Para. 2, [1909MS].

 The science of overcoming as Christ overcame is the
science of salvation. If we will unite with Christ in the 
work of developing Christian character, if we will maintain
unwavering faith in God and in the truths of his Word, we
shall be given strength to overcome every evil thing in the
life. But there are some to whom Christ says today, "Ye
will not come to me, that ye might have life,"--eternal
life which my Father will give to all who believe. "I am
the way, the truth, and the life," he pleads; "come unto
me, all ye that labor and are heavy laden, and I will give
you rest." [Review and Herald 09-30-09 para. 10] p. 199,
Para. 3, [1909MS].

 Christ is grieved today at the manifestation of
unchristlike spirit and unchristlike actions among his
professed followers. Many who bear his name are bringing
reproach upon his cause by their unchristian words and
deportment. I am instructed to say to our people, Guard
your words and actions. Let every messenger of the Lord
comprehend the truth as it is in Jesus, that he may become
a laborer together with God. It is the power of God, and
that alone, that can soften and subdue our hearts, and
expel the worldliness and pride that exist among us.
[Review and Herald 09-30-09 para. 11] p. 199, Para. 4,
[1909MS].

 The love of Christ for the human family led him to assume
human nature, and to submit to every test that human beings
must bear, that man might be brought into right relation to
his Maker. Human beings had taken sides with the first
great rebel, and the angels whom he had deceived. When
Satan and his rebel host were defeated and cast out of 
heaven, they did not give up the struggle against right.
Satan's work has been the same since the days of Adam to
the present, and he has pursued it with great success,
tempting men to distrust God's love and to doubt his
wisdom. And in the great closing work of the rebellion the 



powers of evil will unite in a desperate struggle to work
out their deceptive plans to lead souls to ruin. Ministers
and physicians and men in positions of trust as lawmakers
will unite in this work of rebellion. Thousands are already
taking their place on the side of satanic agencies. Some of
these wear a pretentious garb of righteousness, but it is
the form of godliness without the power. Clear light has
been permitted to shine upon all; but when Satan's
sophistries are heeded, when men and women reject light and
evidence, gradually they become converted to the theories
that Satan offers. Too late, too late they will see that
angels of God are in the warfare against all who have
departed from the faith. [Review and Herald 09-30-09 para.
12] p. 199, Para. 5, [1909MS].

 In the night season I seemed to be enumerating in my mind
the evidences we have to substantiate the faith we hold. We 
see that seducers are waxing worse and worse. We see the
world working to the point of establishing by law a false
sabbath, and making it a test for all. This question will
soon be before us. God's Sabbath will be trampled under
foot, and a false sabbath will be exalted. In a Sunday law
there is possibility for great suffering to those who
observe the seventh day. The working out of Satan's plans
will bring persecution to the people of God. But the
faithful servants of God need not fear the outcome of the 
conflict. If they will follow the pattern set for them in
the life of Christ, if they will be true to the
requirements of God, their reward will be eternal life, a
life that measures with the life of God. [Review and Herald
09-30-09 para. 13] p. 200, Para. 1, [1909MS].

 At this time a very decided work in character building
should be going forward among our people. We are to develop
before the world the characteristics of the Saviour. It is 
impossible to please God without the exercise of genuine,
sanctifying faith. We are individually responsible for our
faith. True faith is not a faith that will fail under test 
and trial; it is the gift of God to his people. We are to
experience a true conversion; we are to study earnestly and
prayerfully the example of Christ. God is waiting to bestow
wonderful endowments upon his church if they will seek him
with the whole heart in unity of spirit. [Review and Herald
09-30-09 para. 14] p. 200, Para. 2, [1909MS].

 Brethren and sisters, let us study carefully the prayer of
Christ. Let us seek to experience the oneness in faith and 



works for which he prayed. The Fatherhood of God is given
to us in the gift of Jesus Christ; and as God was one with
his only begotten Son, so he would have his earthly
children one with him. Faith in Christ will help us to
overcome all weakness of the flesh. It is our privilege
through faith in our Redeemer to become sanctified, holy,
cleansed from all sin in this life, and in that life that
measures with the life of God to be partakers in the joys
of the redeemed. Mrs. E. G. White. [Review and Herald 09-
30-09 para. 15] p. 200, Para. 3, [1909MS].

 October 7, 1909 Sanctified Service.--When Christ gives to
any of his followers a place in his service, he expects
that they shall not only learn how to work intelligently,
but that they shall labor in his spirit of consecration and
submission to the will and ways of God. No worker is to
bring into his labors ungoverned, unsanctified traits of
character; for Christ can not cooperate with unconsecrated
human beings; he can not use unsanctified human talents. He
who has not learned to be a laborer together with God is to
search the Word diligently that he may learn God's perfect
will concerning him. "The flesh profiteth nothing," Christ
declared, "the words that I speak unto you, they are
spirit, and they are life." [Review and Herald 10-07-09
para. 1] p. 201, Para. 1, [1909MS].

 The Lord will work for his people if they will work for
him in his way, and not according to the ways of
unsanctified hearts. The diligent, humble worker, seeking
by earnest prayer and study of the truth as it is in Jesus,
will most assuredly be regarded. He seeks for help, not
from the ideas of human writers, but from the very fountain
of wisdom and knowledge; and the Holy Spirit fulfils his
office work to empty the golden oil into the golden bowls,
that the lamps may send forth clear, perfect light,
bringing to the understanding of others the purposes of
God. [Review and Herald 10-07-09 para. 2] p. 201, Para. 2,
[1909MS].

 Those who work for God need a daily supply of divine
power. They need to be filled with a determined purpose to
run in the way of God's commandments. As little children,
they must come in humility and meekness to the feet of
Jesus, and learn of him how to promote the glory of God by
working for the salvation of their fellow men. [Review and
Herald 10-07-09 para. 3] p. 201, Para. 3, [1909MS]. 



 God would have his ministering servants come up to the
standard which in their sermons they set for others. The
principles of self-sacrifice which they lay down for
others, they should exemplify in their own lives. The
Spirit of God can enable them to reach this perfection of
character. It is possible for all who believe in Christ to
reveal in their lives the grace of humility, of liberality,
of self-denial and self-sacrifice. Christ is our example in
all things. He laid aside the glory that he had with the
Father, that he might live on earth the life of a poor man,
and reveal to all classes of society, rich and poor alike,
the principles of the kingdom of heaven. His perfect life,
in which were so fully revealed the attributes of mercy and
compassion, enabled him to say to men and women, "Be ye
therefore merciful;" "Do good unto all men;" "Be ye
therefore perfect, even as your Father which is in heaven
is perfect." [Review and Herald 10-07-09 para. 4] p. 201,
Para. 4, [1909MS].

 There is no defect in God's plan for the salvation of men.
If the gospel is not to every soul the power of God unto
salvation, it is not because the gospel is at fault, but
because men are not practical believers, practical
receivers of the grace and righteousness of Christ. It is
because professing believers do not take Christ as their
personal Saviour, but follow Jesus a long way off. [Review
and Herald 10-07-09 para. 5] p. 201, Para. 5, [1909MS].

 The Holy Spirit through the apostle Paul declares, "He
gave some, apostles; and some, prophets; and some,
evangelists; and some, pastors and teachers; for the
perfecting of the saints, for the work of the ministry, for
the edifying of the body of Christ." Since the ministry of
the word is the appointed agency for the perfecting of the
saints, is there not a deficiency in the ministry which
will in some way explain the deficiency in our churches?
Have believers been educated in the vital principles of
practical religion? or has this work been neglected because
the one who ministered the word was not himself maintaining
a living connection with God? [Review and Herald 10-07-09
para. 6] p. 202, Para. 1, [1909MS].

 The direct teachings of the Word of God must be brought to
bear on the practical life, and no minister should feel
satisfied unless fruit is seen as the result of his 
personal labor. Eloquent sermons will seldom do the work of
breaking up long established habits of selfishness, and 



leading the church to a deep Christian experience. The true
servant of God will be in earnest. He will manifest 
humility of soul, and will labor untiringly for the church
of God. He will reveal the attributes of the faithful 
shepherd, and will tenderly care for the sheep of the
Lord's pasture. He will "be watchful, and strengthen the
things which remain, that are ready to die." [Review and
Herald 10-07-09 para. 7] p. 202, Para. 2, [1909MS].

 A true shepherd of souls will care for the sheep and lambs
of his flock; and the love of Christ, filling his own
heart, will flow through him to them. He will guard them
carefully. His tender love for his charge has been
presented in a picture I have seen representing Christ, the
true Shepherd. The shepherd is leading the way, while the
flock follow closely behind. Carried in his arms, and
enfolded in his robe, is a helpless lamb, while its mother
walks trustingly by his side. [Review and Herald 10-07-09
para. 8] p. 202, Para. 3, [1909MS].

 The prophet Isaiah, speaking of the work of the true
Shepherd, says, "He shall gather the lambs with his arm,
and carry them in his bosom." The lambs need more than
daily food. They look to the shepherd for protection. They
need watchcare. The one that goes astray must be faithfully
searched for until it is found and restored to the fold. 
The figure is a beautiful one, and well represents the
faithful, loving service that the undershepherd of the
flock of Christ is to give to those under his protection
and care. [Review and Herald 10-07-09 para. 9] p. 202,
Para. 4, [1909MS].

 My ministering brethren, arouse the people,--those who
know not the present truth, those who are strangers to the
blessings of the gospel, and those who are neglecting their
work for God. God is waiting to give to men and women the
riches of his grace, that truth may become to them a sure
refuge in time of trial and need. "Let the priests, the
ministers of the Lord, weep between the porch and the
altar, and let them say, Spare thy people, O Lord, and give
not thine heritage to reproach, that the heathen should
rule over them: wherefore should they say among the people,
Where is their God? Then will the Lord be jealous for his
land, and pity his people. . . . Behold, I will send you
corn, and wine, and oil, and ye shall be satisfied
therewith: and I will no more make you a reproach among the
heathen." [Review and Herald 10-07-09 para. 10] p. 202, 



Para. 5, [1909MS].

 All the congregations in our land need to learn more of
Christ and him crucified. A religious experience that is
not founded on Christ, and him alone, is worthless. Let the
truth, in its simplicity and power, be presented to them.
This will hold the attention and arouse the interest, and
lead the mind to heavenly and divine things. In every
congregation there are souls who are unsatisfied. Every
Sabbath they should hear something that will help them in
the way of salvation and teach them how to become better
Christians. The important thing for them to know is, How
can a sinner be justified before God? Let the way of
salvation be presented before them in simplicity. Lift up
Jesus as the sinner's only hope. [Review and Herald 10-07-
09 para. 11] p. 203, Para. 1, [1909MS].

 Let the one to whom God gives success in his work, keep on
the garments of humility and contrition, if he desires to
remain of value in the sight of heaven. Whether he be a
successful evangelist, a gifted teacher, a clear writer,
let him also be a man of faith, a man of prayer; let him
never place human merit where God's honor should be. Only
those who are cleansed from all self-exaltation can become 
complete in Christ. While the workers keep their eyes fixed
on Christ, they are safe. When they lose sight of him, they
are in the greatest danger. [Review and Herald 10-07-09
para. 12] p. 203, Para. 2, [1909MS].

 The spirit of wisdom that dwelt in the early disciples was
the secret of their success. And Paul declared, "Howbeit we
speak wisdom among them that are perfect: yet not the
wisdom of this world, nor of the princes of this world,
that come to naught: but we speak the wisdom of God in a
mystery, even the hidden wisdom, which God ordained before
the world unto our glory." [Review and Herald 10-07-09
para. 13] p. 203, Para. 3, [1909MS].

 Jesus is the fountain of all wisdom. Those who connect 
with him receive their counsel from a divine source. And it 
is only such as have "the wisdom that is from above" who
can "walk in wisdom toward them that are without." If we 
keep the glory of God ever in view, our eyes will be
anointed with the heavenly eyesalve, and we shall be able
to see deeper, and to behold afar off what the world is. As
we discern its dishonesty, its craftiness, its selfishness,
its eye service, its pretense and boasting and grasping 



covetousness, we are to take our stand to represent the
cause of truth by a revelation of sound principles, a firm
integrity, and a holy boldness in acknowledging Christ.
Mrs. E. G. White. [Review and Herald 10-07-09 para. 14] p.
203, Para. 4, [1909MS].

 October 21, 1909 The Work Before Us. [SERMON AT THE
GENERAL CONFERENCE, MAY 19, 1909.].--There is a very great
and important work for our conferences in America to do. We
are to carry the work in America in such a way that we
shall be a strength and help to those who are proclaiming
the message in distant countries. Every nation, tongue, and
people is to be aroused and brought to a knowledge of the
truth. Something is being done, but there is much yet to be
done, much to be learned right here at this Conference, in
order that the work may go forward in a way that will honor
and glorify God. [Review and Herald 10-21-09 para. 1] p.
203, Para. 5, [1909MS].

 My soul has been so burdened that I have not been able to
rest. What line can we dwell upon that will make the
deepest impression upon the human mind? There are our
schools. They are to be conducted in such a way that they
will develop missionaries who will go out to the highways
and hedges to sow the seeds of truth. This was the
commission of Christ to his followers. They were to go to
the highways and the byways bearing the message of truth to
souls that would be brought to the faith of the gospel. I
felt deeply in earnest as I saw how much needs to be done
in the places I have recently visited. We must stand in the
strength of God if we are to accomplish this work. [Review
and Herald 10-21-09 para. 2] p. 204, Para. 1, [1909MS].

 In his labors each worker is to look to God. We are to 
labor as men and women who have a living connection with
God. We are to learn how to meet the people where they are.
Let not such conditions exist as we found in some places
when we returned to America, in which individual church
members, instead of realizing their responsibility, looked
to men for guidance, and men to whom had been committed
sacred and holy trusts in the carrying forward of the work,
failed of understanding the value of personal
responsibility and took upon themselves the work of
ordering and dictating what their brethren should do or
should not do. These are things that God will not allow in
his work. He will put his burdens upon his burden bearers.
Every individual soul has a responsibility before God, and 



is not to be arbitrarily instructed by men as to what he
shall do, what he shall say, and where he shall go. We are
not to put confidence in the counsel of men and assent to
all they shall say unless we have evidence that they are
under the influence of the Spirit of God. [Review and
Herald 10-21-09 para. 3] p. 204, Para. 2, [1909MS].

 Study the first and second chapters of Acts. Light has
been given me that our work must be carried forward in a
higher and broader way than it has ever yet been carried.
The light of heaven is to be appreciated and cherished.
This light is for the laborers. It is for those who feel
that God has given them a message, and that they have a
sacred responsibility to bear in its proclamation. [Review
and Herald 10-21-09 para. 4] p. 204, Para. 3, [1909MS].

 The message of present truth is to prepare a people for
the coming of the Lord. Let us understand this, and let
those placed in responsible positions come into such unity
that the work shall go forward solidly. Do not allow any
man to come in as an arbitrary ruler, and say, You must go
here, and you must not go there; you must do this, and you
must not do that. We have a great and important work to do,
and God would have us take hold of that work intelligently.
The placing of men in positions of responsibility in the
various conferences, does not make them gods. No one has
sufficient wisdom to act without counsel. Men need to 
consult with their brethren, to counsel together, to pray
together, and to plan together for the advancement of the
work. Let laborers kneel down together, and pray to God,
asking him to direct their course. There has been a great
lack with us on this point. We have trusted too much to
men's devisings. We can not afford to do this. Perilous
times are upon us, and we must come to the place where we
know that the Lord lives and rules, and that he dwells in
the hearts of the children of men. We must have confidence 
in God. [Review and Herald 10-21-09 para. 5] p. 204, Para.
4, [1909MS].

 Wherever you may be sent, cherish in your hearts and minds
the fear and love of God. Go daily to the Lord for
instruction and guidance; depend upon God for light and
knowledge. Pray for this instruction and this light until
you get it. It will not avail for you to ask, and then
forget the thing for which you prayed. Keep your mind upon
your prayer. You can do this while working with your hands.
You can say, Lord, I believe; with all my heart I believe. 



Let the Holy Spirit's power come upon me. [Review and
Herald 10-21-09 para. 6] p. 205, Para. 1, [1909MS].

 If there were more praying among us, more exercise of a
living faith, and less dependence upon some one else to
have an experience for us, we would be far in advance of
where we are today in spiritual intelligence. What we need
is a deep, individual heart and soul experience. Then we
shall be able to tell what God is doing and how he is
working. We need to have a living experience in the things
of God; and we are not safe unless we have this. There are
some who have a good experience, and they tell you about
it; but when you come to weigh it up, you see that it is
not a correct experience, for it is not in accordance with
a plain Thus saith the Lord. If ever there was a time in
our history when we needed to humble our individual souls
before God, it is today. We need to come to God with faith
in all that is promised in the Word, and then walk in all
the light and power that God gives. [Review and Herald 10-
21-09 para. 7] p. 205, Para. 2, [1909MS].

 I felt very deeply when our brethren who have come from
foreign fields told me a little of their experiences and of
what the Lord is doing in bringing souls to the truth. This
is what we want at this time. God does not want us to go on
in ignorance. He wants us to understand our individual
responsibilities to him. He will reveal himself to every
soul who will come to him in all humility and seek him with
the whole heart. [Review and Herald 10-21-09 para. 8] p.
205, Para. 3, [1909MS].

 There are schools to be established in foreign countries
and in our own country. We must learn from God how to
manage these schools. They are not to be conducted as many
of them have been conducted. Our institutions are to be 
regarded as God's instrumentalities for the furtherance of
his work in the earth. We must look to God for guidance and
wisdom; we must plead with him to teach us how to carry the
work solidly. Let us recognize the Lord as our teacher and
guide, and then we shall carry the work in correct lines.
We need to stand as a united company who shall see eye to
eye. Then we shall see the salvation of God revealed on the
right hand and on the left. If we work in harmony, we give
God a chance to work for us. [Review and Herald 10-21-09
para. 9] p. 205, Para. 4, [1909MS].

 In all our school work we need to have a correct 



understanding of what the essential education is. Men talk
much of higher education, but who can define what the
higher education is? The highest education is found in the
Word of the living God. That education which teaches us to
submit our souls to God in all humility, and which enables
us to take the Word of God and believe just what it says,
is the education that is most needed. With this education 
we shall see of the salvation of God. With the Spirit of
God upon us, we are to carry the light of truth into the
highways and the byways, that the salvation of God may be
revealed in a remarkable manner. [Review and Herald 10-21-
09 para. 10] p. 206, Para. 1, [1909MS].

 Will we carry forward the work in the Lord's way? Are we
willing to be taught of God? Will we wrestle with God in
prayer? Will we receive the baptism of the Holy Spirit?
This is what we need and may have at this time. Then we
shall go forth with a message from the Lord, and the light
of truth will shine forth as a lamp that burneth, reaching
to all parts of the world. If we will walk humbly with God,
God will walk with us. Let us humble our souls before him,
and we shall see of his salvation. Mrs. E. G. White. 
[Review and Herald 10-21-09 para. 11] p. 206, Para. 2,
[1909MS].

 October 28, 1909 A Remarkable Trip. IN A DISCOURSE
DELIVERED IN THE COLLEGE VIEW CHURCH, SABBATH, APRIL 17,
MRS. WHITE SAID:-- "We should thank God constantly that he
has made so plain the work that he would have us do. When
we feel like complaining, let us look to ourselves, and see
if we are not neglecting some duty. Let us see if we are
not leaving undone some work that God requires us to do. We
can not afford to misrepresent the truth before the world
and before the Lord. Let us remember that we are his 
workmen,--laborers together with him. It is he who has put
this work into the hands of his church on earth. [Review
and Herald 10-28-09 para. 2] p. 206, Para. 3, [1909MS].

 "We need the inspiration that comes from earnestly seeking
God, that he may give us a sense of the greatness of the
work, and may open our hearts and minds to understand the
responsibilities resting upon the church of God in these
last days. We can not afford to neglect any duty that
devolves upon those who are preparing for the courts of
God. [Review and Herald 10-28-09 para. 3] p. 206, Para. 4,
[1909MS]. 



 "I thank God that we have this school. We are not in the 
school work to make money; we are here to give the youth a
well-balanced education. To this end they must educate
their muscles as well as their minds for service. The 
physical powers should be brought into exercise, that the
brain powers may not be overtaxed. We want this school to
stand forth as an example in every way. You may have a
large school; but if you would have its work a success, you
must cooperate with the Lord and with one another." [Review
and Herald 10-28-09 para. 4] p. 206, Para. 5, [1909MS].

 [Regarding their duty to maintain a right influence in the
home, and to cooperate with the teachers in the school, the
following words were addressed to parents:--] [Review and
Herald 10-28-09 para. 5] p. 207, Para. 1, [1909MS].

 "Fathers and mothers, wake up. You may have in the school
those who minister the word of God to the students; but you
must cooperate with these teachers by carrying out in the
home life the teachings of the Bible. If you will study
earnestly to know the will of God, you will find
encouragement to do the work that God has laid upon you. If
you will do your duty, the God of heaven will act his part.
Parents who leave to the school the work of making
Christians of their children will meet with terrible loss. 
The youth need the righteous influence of their parents in
every word and action, in all their conversation and
habits. As long as they are in the world, they are to be
trained to obey the Word of God, and thus prepare for a
place in the city of God. [Review and Herald 10-28-09 para.
6] p. 207, Para. 2, [1909MS].

 "It is the privilege of parents to take their children
with them to the gates of the city of God, saying, I have
tried to instruct my children to love the Lord, to do his
will, and to glorify him. To such gates will be thrown
open, and parents and children will enter in. But all can
not enter. Some are left outside with their children, whose
characters have not been transformed by submission to the
will of God. The words are spoken: You have neglected home
duties. You have failed to do the work that would have 
fitted the soul for a home in heaven. You can not enter. 
The gates are closed to the children because they have not
learned to do the will of God, and to parents because they
have neglected the responsibilities resting upon them.
[Review and Herald 10-28-09 para. 7] p. 207, Para. 3,
[1909MS]. 



 "Fathers and mothers, there is a work for you to do. You
have a school established here; but you are not to leave
the burden of the training of your children with the
teachers of the school. It is your privilege and duty to
link right up with them by carrying forward this work of
Christian education in your homes. Fathers and mothers need
to be wide-awake, that their spiritual life may not
decline. There is an eternity before us. The youth are to
graduate from their schools in this world to the school
above. If we are found worthy, Christ will open to us the
gates of the city of God, inviting fathers and mothers and
children to enter in, so that parents may not be separated
from their children, or children from their parents.
[Review and Herald 10-28-09 para. 8] p. 207, Para. 4,
[1909MS].

 "Fathers and mothers are to educate their children to 
obedience, teaching them to keep the law of the Lord, which
is perfect, converting the soul. This is a most important
work. If you neglect this work because your time and
attention are given to the world, you will defeat the
purpose the Lord has for the youth in preparing them for
the service of God at home and in foreign fields. [Review
and Herald 10-28-09 para. 9] p. 207, Para. 5, [1909MS].

 "Every family that finds entrance to the city of God will
have been faithful workers in their earthly homes,
fulfilling the responsibilities that Christ has laid on
them. There Christ, the heavenly Teacher, will lead his
people to the tree of life, and he will explain to them the
truths they could not in this life understand. In that
future life his people will gain the higher education in
its completeness. Those who enter the city of God will have
the golden crown placed upon their heads. That will be a
joyful scene, which none of us can afford to miss. We shall
cast our crowns at the feet of Jesus, and again and again
we will give him the glory, and praise his holy name.
Angels will unite in the songs of triumph. Touching their
golden harps, they will fill all heaven with rich music and
songs to the Lamb." Sanitarium, Cal. Mrs. E. G. White.
[Review and Herald 10-28-09 para. 10] p. 207, Para. 6,
[1909MS].

 November 11, 1909 Counsel to Teachers. [MRS. E. G. WHITE
AND HER PARTY ON THEIR WAY TO THE GENERAL CONFERENCE, SPENT
FIVE DAYS IN COLLEGE VIEW. FRIDAY MORNING SHE SPOKE TO FIVE 



HUNDRED STUDENTS IN THE COLLEGE CHAPEL, AND SABBATH AND
SUNDAY SHE SPOKE TO LARGE CONGREGATIONS IN THE CHURCH. 
MONDAY MORNING, BY REQUEST, SHE MET WITH THE COLLEGE
FACULTY. THE FOLLOWING IS A PORTION OF HER ADDRESS TO THE 
THIRTY TEACHERS ASSEMBLED.--W. C. WHITE.]--I will read 2
Corinthians, the sixth chapter:-- [Review and Herald 11-11-
09 para. 2] p. 208, Para. 1, [1909MS].

 "We then, as workers together with him, beseech you also
that ye receive not the grace of God in vain. (For he
saith, I have heard thee in a time accepted, and in the day
of salvation have I succored thee: behold, now is the
accepted time; behold, now is the day of salvation.) Giving
no offense in anything, that the ministry be not blamed:
but in all things approving ourselves as the ministers of
God, in much patience, in afflictions, in necessities, in
distresses, in stripes, in imprisonments, in tumults, in
labors, in watchings, in fastings; by pureness, by
knowledge, by longsuffering, by kindness, by the Holy
Ghost, by love unfeigned, by the word of truth, by the
power of God, by the armor of righteousness on the right
hand and on the left, by honor and dishonor, by evil report
and good report: as deceivers, and yet true; as unknown,
and yet well known; as dying, and, behold, we live; as
chastened, and not killed; as sorrowful, yet always
rejoicing; as poor, yet making many rich; as having
nothing, and yet possessing all things. . . . [Review and
Herald 11-11-09 para. 3] p. 208, Para. 2, [1909MS].

 "Be ye not unequally yoked together with unbelievers: for
what fellowship hath righteousness with unrighteousness?
and what communion hath light with darkness? and what
concord hath Christ with Belial? or what part hath he that
believeth with an infidel? and what agreement hath the
temple of God with idols? for ye are the temple of the
living God; as God hath said, I will dwell in them, and
walk in them; and I will be their God, and they shall be my
people. Wherefore come out from among them, and be ye
separate, saith the Lord, and touch not the unclean thing;
and I will receive you, and will be a Father unto you, and
ye shall be my sons and daughters, saith the Lord
Almighty." [Review and Herald 11-11-09 para. 4] p. 208,
Para. 3, [1909MS].

 You should study also the seventh chapter, but I will not
take time to read it now. [Review and Herald 11-11-09 para.
5] p. 208, Para. 4, [1909MS]. 



 There is constant danger among our people that those who
engage in labor in our schools and sanitariums will
entertain the idea that they must get in line with the
world, study the things which the world studies, and become
familiar with the things that the world becomes familiar
with. This is one of the greatest mistakes that could be
made. We shall make grave mistakes unless we give special
attention to the searching of the Word. [Review and Herald
11-11-09 para. 6] p. 208, Para. 5, [1909MS].

 The question is asked, What is the higher education? There
is no education higher than that contained in the
principles laid down in the words I have read to you from
this sixth chapter of Second Corinthians. Let our students
study diligently to comprehend this. There is no higher
education to be gained than that which was given to the
early disciples, and which is given to us through the Word.
May the Holy Spirit of God impress your minds with the
conviction that there is nothing in all the world in the
line of education that is so exalted as the instruction 
contained in the sixth and seventh chapters of Second
Corinthians. Let us advance in our work just as far as the
Word of God will lead us. Let us work intelligently for
this higher education. Let our righteousness be the sign of
our understanding of the will of God committed to us
through his messengers. [Review and Herald 11-11-09 para.
7] p. 209, Para. 1, [1909MS].

 It is the privilege of every believer to take the life of
Christ and the teachings of Christ as his daily study.
Christian education means the acceptance, in sentiment and
principle, of the teachings of the Saviour. It includes a
daily conscientious walking in the footsteps of Christ, who
consented to lay off his royal robe and crown and to come
to our world in the form of humanity, that he might give to
the human race a power that they could gain by no other
means. What was that power?--It was the power resulting
from the human nature uniting with the divine, the power to
take the teachings of Christ and follow them to the letter.
In his resistance of evil and his labor for others Christ 
was giving to men an example of the highest education that
it is possible for any one to attain. [Review and Herald
11-11-09 para. 8] p. 209, Para. 2, [1909MS].

 The Son of God was rejected by those whom he came to
bless. He was taken by wicked hands and crucified. But 



after he had risen from the dead, he was with his disciples
forty days, and in this time he gave them much precious
instruction. He laid down to his followers the principles
underlying the higher education. And when he was about to
leave them and go to his Father, his last words to them
were, "I am with you alway, even unto the end of the
world." [Review and Herald 11-11-09 para. 9] p. 209, Para.
3, [1909MS].

 To many who place their children in our schools, strong
temptations will come because they desire them to secure
what the world regards as the most essential education. Who
knows what constitutes the most essential education, unless
it is the education to be obtained from that Book which is 
the foundation of all true knowledge? Those who regard as
essential the knowledge to be gained along the line of
worldly education are making a great mistake, one which
will cause them to be swayed by individual opinions that
are human and erring. To those who feel that their children
must have what the world calls the essential education, I
would say, Bring your children to the simplicity of the
Word of God, and they will be safe. We are going to be
greatly scattered before long, and what we do must be done
quickly. [Review and Herald 11-11-09 para. 10] p. 209,
Para. 4, [1909MS].

 The light has been given me that tremendous pressures will
be brought upon every Seventh-day Adventist with whom the
world can get into close connection. Those who seek the
education that the world esteems so highly, are gradually
led further and further from the principles of truth until
they become educated worldlings. At what a price have they
gained their education! They have parted with the Holy
Spirit of God. They have chosen to accept what the world
calls knowledge in the place of the truths which God has
committed to men through his ministers and prophets and
apostles. And there are some who, having secured this
worldly education, think that they can introduce it into
our schools. But let me tell you that you must not take
what the world calls the higher education and bring it into
our schools and sanitariums and churches. We need to 
understand these things. I speak to you definitely. This
must not be done. [Review and Herald 11-11-09 para. 11] p.
210, Para. 1, [1909MS].

 Upon the mind of every student should be impressed the
thought that education is a failure unless the 



understanding has learned to grasp the truths of divine
revelation, and unless the heart accepts the teachings of
the gospel of Christ. The student who, in the place of the
broad principles of the Word of God, will accept common
ideas, and will allow the time and attention to be absorbed
in commonplace, trivial matters, will find his mind
becoming dwarfed and enfeebled. He has lost the power of
growth. The mind must be trained to comprehend the
important truths that concern eternal life. [Review and
Herald 11-11-09 para. 12] p. 210, Para. 2, [1909MS].

 I am instructed that we are to carry the minds of our
students higher than it is now thought to be possible.
Heart and mind are to be trained to preserve their purity
by receiving daily supplies from the fountain of eternal
truth. The divine Mind and Hand has preserved through the
ages the record of creation in its purity. It is the Word
of God alone that gives to us an authentic account of the
creation of our world. This Word is to be the chief study
in our schools. In it we may hold converse with patriarchs
and prophets. In it we may learn what our redemption has
cost him who was equal with the Father from the beginning,
and who sacrificed his life that a people might stand
before him redeemed from everything earthly and
commonplace, renewed in the image of God. [Review and
Herald 11-11-09 para. 13] p. 210, Para. 3, [1909MS].

 If we are to learn of Christ, we must pray as the apostles
prayed when the Holy Spirit was poured upon them. We need a
baptism of the Spirit of God. We are not safe for one hour
while we are failing to render obedience to the Word of
God. [Review and Herald 11-11-09 para. 14] p. 210, Para.
4, [1909MS].

 I do not say that there should be no study of the
languages. The languages should be studied. Before long
there will be a positive necessity for many to leave their
homes and go to work among those of other languages; and
those who have some knowledge of foreign languages will
thereby be able to communicate with those who know not the
truth. Some of our people will learn the languages in the
countries to which they are sent. This is the better way.
And there is One who will stand right by the side of the
faithful worker to open the understanding and to give
wisdom. The Lord can make their work fruitful where men do 
not know the foreign language. As they go among the people,
and present the publications, the Lord will work upon 



minds, imparting an understanding of the truth. Some who
take up the work in foreign fields can teach the word
through an interpreter. As the result of faithful effort
there will be a harvest gathered, the value of which we do
not now understand. [Review and Herald 11-11-09 para. 15]
p. 210, Para. 5, [1909MS].

 There is another line of work to be carried forward, the
work in the large cities. There should be companies of
earnest laborers working in the cities. Men should study
what needs to be done in the places that have been
neglected. The Lord has been calling our attention to the
neglected multitudes in the large cities, yet little regard
has been given to the matter. [Review and Herald 11-11-09
para. 16] p. 211, Para. 1, [1909MS].

 We are not willing enough to trouble the Lord with our
petitions, and to ask him for the gift of the Holy Spirit.
The Lord wants us to trouble him in this matter. He wants 
us to press our petitions to the throne. The converting
power of God needs to be felt throughout our ranks. The
most valuable education that can be obtained will be found 
in going out with the message of truth to the places that
are now in darkness. We should go out just as the first
disciples went out in obedience to the commission of
Christ. The Saviour gave the disciples their directions. In
a few words he told them what they might expect to meet. "I
send you forth," he said, "as sheep in the midst of wolves:
be ye therefore wise as serpents, and harmless as doves."
These workers were to go forth as the representatives of
him who gave his life for the life of the world. [Review
and Herald 11-11-09 para. 17] p. 211, Para. 2, [1909MS].

 The Lord wants us to come into harmony with him. If we
will do this, his Spirit can rule our minds. If we have a
true understanding of what constitutes the essential
education, and endeavor to teach its principles, Christ
will help us. He promised his followers that when they
should stand before councils and judges, they were to take
no thought what they should speak. I will instruct you, he
said. I will guide you. Knowing what it is to be taught of
God, when words of heavenly wisdom are brought to our mind,
we shall distinguish them from our own thoughts. We shall
understand them as the words of God, and we shall see in
the words of God wisdom and life and power. . . . [Review
and Herald 11-11-09 para. 18] p. 211, Para. 3, [1909MS]. 



 We are to educate the youth to exercise equally the mental
and the physical powers. The healthful exercise of the
whole being will give an education that is broad and
comprehensive. We had stern work to do in Australia in
educating parents and youth along these lines; but we
persevered in our efforts until the lesson was learned that
in order to have an education that was complete, the time
of study must be divided between the gaining of book
knowledge and the securing of a knowledge of practical
work. Part of each day was spent in useful work, the
students learning how to clear the land, how to cultivate
the soil, and how to build houses, using time that would
otherwise have been spent in playing games and seeking
amusement. And the Lord blessed the students who thus 
devoted their time to acquiring habits of usefulness.
[Review and Herald 11-11-09 para. 19] p. 211, Para. 4,
[1909MS].

 Instruct the students not to regard as most essential the
theoretical part of their education. Let it be more and
more deeply impressed upon every student that we should
have an intelligent understanding of how to treat the
physical system. And there are many who would have greater
intelligence in these matters if they would not confine
themselves to years of study without a practical
experience. The more fully we put ourselves under the
direction of God, the greater knowledge we shall receive
from God. Let us say to our students: Keep yourselves in
connection with the Source of all power. Ye are laborers
together with God. He is to be our chief instructor. Mrs.
E. G. White. [Review and Herald 11-11-09 para. 20] p. 212,
Para. 1, [1909MS].

 November 18, 1909 The Preparation Needed. Selected From
Published Testimonies.--(Reading for Sabbath, December
11.)--I am filled with sadness when I think of our
condition as a people. The Lord has not closed heaven to
us, but our own course of continual backsliding has
separated us from God. Pride, covetousness, and love of the
world have lived in the heart without fear of banishment or 
condemnation. Grievous and presumptuous sins have dwelt
among us. And yet the general opinion is that the church is
flourishing, and that peace and spiritual prosperity are in
all her borders. [Review and Herald 11-18-09 para. 1] p.
212, Para. 2, [1909MS].

 Yet few are alarmed or astonished at their want of 



spiritual power. . . . Let each put the questions to his
own heart: "How have we fallen into this state of spiritual
feebleness and dissension? Have we not brought upon
ourselves the frown of God because our actions do not 
correspond with our faith? Have we not been seeking the
friendship and applause of the world, rather than the
presence of Christ and a deeper knowledge of his will?"
Examine your own hearts, judge your own course. Consider
what associates you are choosing. Do you seek the company
of the wise, or are you willing to choose worldly
associates, companions who fear not God, and obey not the
gospel? [Review and Herald 11-18-09 para. 2] p. 212, Para.
3, [1909MS].

 Are your recreations such as to impart moral and spiritual
vigor? Will they lead to purity of thought and action?
Impurity is today widespread, even among the professed
followers of Christ. Passion is unrestrained; the animal
propensities are gaining strength by indulgence, while the
moral powers are constantly becoming weaker. Many are
eagerly participating in worldly, demoralizing amusements
which God's Word forbids. Thus they sever their connection
with God, and rank themselves with the pleasure lovers of
the world. The sins that destroyed the antediluvians and
the cities of the plain exist today--not merely in heathen
lands, not only among popular professors of Christianity,
but with some who profess to be looking for the coming of
the Son of man. If God should present these sins before you
as they appear in his sight, you would be filled with shame
and terror. [Review and Herald 11-18-09 para. 3] p. 212,
Para. 4, [1909MS].

 And what has caused this alarming condition? Many have
accepted the theory of the truth, who have had no true
conversion. I know whereof I speak. There are few who feel
true sorrow for sin; who have deep, pungent convictions of
the depravity of the unregenerate nature. The heart of
stone is not exchanged for a heart of flesh. Few are
willing to fall upon the Rock, and be broken. [Review and
Herald 11-18-09 para. 4] p. 213, Para. 1, [1909MS].

 No matter who you are, or what your life has been, you can
be saved only in God's appointed way. You must repent; you
must fall helpless on the Rock, Christ Jesus. You must feel
your need of a physician, and of the one only remedy for
sin, the blood of Christ. This remedy can be secured only
by repentance toward God, and faith toward our Lord Jesus 



Christ. Here the work is yet to be begun by many who
profess to be Christians, and even to be ministers of
Christ. Like the Pharisees of old, many of you feel no need
of a Saviour. You are self-sufficient, self-exalted. Said
Christ, "I came not to call the righteous, but sinners to
repentance." The blood of Christ will avail for none but
those who feel their need of its cleansing power. [Review
and Herald 11-18-09 para. 5] p. 213, Para. 2, [1909MS].

 What surpassing love and condescension, that when we had
no claim upon divine mercy, Christ was willing to undertake
our redemption! But our Great Physician requires of every
soul unquestioning submission. We are never to prescribe
for our own case. Christ must have the entire management of
will and action. [Review and Herald 11-18-09 para. 6] p.
213, Para. 3, [1909MS].

 Many are not sensible of their condition and their danger;
and there is much in the nature and manner of Christ's work 
averse to every worldly principle, and opposed to the pride
of the human heart. Jesus requires us to trust ourselves
wholly to his hands, and confide in his love and wisdom.
[Review and Herald 11-18-09 para. 7] p. 213, Para. 4,
[1909MS].

 We may flatter ourselves, as did Nicodemus, that our moral
character has been correct, and we need not humble
ourselves before God, like the common sinner. But we must
be content to enter into life in the very same way as the
chief of sinners. We must renounce our own righteousness,
and plead for the righteousness of Christ to be imputed to
us. We must depend wholly upon Christ for our strength.
Self must die. We must acknowledge that all we have is from
the exceeding riches of divine grace. Let this be the
language of our hearts, "Not unto us, O Lord, not unto us,
but unto thy name give glory, for thy mercy, and for thy
truth's sake." [Review and Herald 11-18-09 para. 8] p.
213, Para. 5, [1909MS].

 Genuine faith is followed by love, and love by obedience.
All the powers and passions of the converted man are
brought under the control of Christ. His Spirit is a
renewing power, transforming to the divine image all who
will receive it. It makes me sad to say that this
experience is understood by but few who profess the truth.
Very many follow on in their own ways, and indulge their
sinful desires, and yet profess to be disciples of Christ. 



They have never submitted their hearts to God. Like the
foolish virgins, they have neglected to obtain the oil of
grace in their vessels with their lamps. I tell you, my
brethren, that a large number who profess to believe and
even to teach the truth, are under the bondage of sin. Base
passions defile the mind and corrupt the soul. Some who are
in the vilest iniquity have borrowed the livery of heaven,
that they may serve Satan more effectively. [Review and
Herald 11-18-09 para. 9] p. 214, Para. 1, [1909MS].

 "Whosoever is born of God doth not commit sin." He feels 
that he is the purchase of the blood of Christ, and bound
by the most solemn vows to glorify God in his body and in
his spirit, which are God's. The love of sin and the love
of self are subdued in him. He daily asks: "What shall I
render unto the Lord for all his benefits toward me?" 
"Lord, what wilt thou have me to do?" The true Christian
will never complain that the yoke of Christ is galling to
the neck. He accounts the service of Jesus as the truest 
freedom. The law of God is his delight. Instead of seeking
to bring down the divine commands, to accord with his
deficiencies, he is constantly striving to rise to the
level of their perfection. [Review and Herald 11-18-09
para. 10] p. 214, Para. 2, [1909MS].

 Such an experience must be ours if we would be prepared to
stand in the day of God. Now, while probation lingers,
while mercy's voice is still heard, is the time for us to
put away our sins. While moral darkness covers the earth
like a funeral pall, the light of God's standard bearers
must shine the more brightly, showing the contrast between
heaven's light and Satan's darkness. [Review and Herald 11-
18-09 para. 11] p. 214, Para. 3, [1909MS].

 God has made ample provision that we may stand perfect in
his grace, wanting in nothing, waiting for the appearing of
our Lord. Are you ready? Have you the wedding garment on?
That garment will never cover deceit, impurity, corruption,
or hypocrisy. The eye of God is upon you. It is a discerner
of the thoughts and intents of the heart. We may conceal
our sins from the eyes of men, but we can hide nothing from
our Maker. [Review and Herald 11-18-09 para. 12] p. 214,
Para. 4, [1909MS].

 Experience is knowledge derived from experiment.
Experimental religion is what is needed now. "Taste and see
that the Lord is good." Some--yes, a large number--have a 



theoretical knowledge of religious truth, but have never
felt the renewing power of divine grace upon their own
hearts. These persons are ever slow to heed the testimonies
of warning, reproof, and instruction indicted by the Holy
Spirit. They believe in the wrath of God, but put forth no
earnest efforts to escape it. They believe in heaven, but
make no sacrifice to obtain it. They believe in the value
of the soul, and that erelong its redemption ceaseth
forever. Yet they neglect the most precious opportunities
to make their peace with God. [Review and Herald 11-18-09
para. 13] p. 214, Para. 5, [1909MS].

 They may read the Bible, but its threatenings do not alarm
or its promises win them. They approve things that are
excellent, yet they follow the way in which God has
forbidden them to go. They know a refuge, but do not avail
themselves of it. They know a remedy for sin, but do not
use it. They know the right, but have no relish for it. All
their knowledge will but increase their condemnation. They
have never tasted and learned by experience that the Lord
is good. [Review and Herald 11-18-09 para. 14] p. 215,
Para. 1, [1909MS].

 To become a disciple of Christ is to deny self and follow
Jesus through evil as well as good report. Few are doing
this now. Many prophesy falsely, and the people love to
have it so; but what will be done in the end thereof? What
will be the decision when their work, with all its results,
shall be brought in review before God? [Review and Herald
11-18-09 para. 15] p. 215, Para. 2, [1909MS].

 The Christian life is a warfare. The apostle Paul speaks
of wrestling against principalities and powers as he fought
the good fight of faith. Again, he declares, "Ye have not
yet resisted unto blood, striving against sin." Ah, no.
Today sin is cherished and excused. The sharp Sword of the
Spirit, the Word of God, does not cut to the soul. Has
religion changed? Has Satan's enmity to God abated? A
religious life once presented difficulties, and demanded
self-denial. All is made very easy now. And why is this?--
The professed people of God have compromised with the
powers of darkness. [Review and Herald 11-18-09 para. 16]
p. 215, Para. 3, [1909MS].

 There must be a revival of the strait testimony. The path
to heaven is no smoother now than in the days of our
Saviour. All our sins must be put away. Every darling 



indulgence that hinders our religious life must be cut off.
The right eye or the right hand must be sacrificed if it
causes us to offend. Are we willing to renounce our own
wisdom, and to receive the kingdom of heaven as a little
child? Are we willing to part with self-righteousness? Are
we willing to give up our chosen worldly associates? Are we
willing to sacrifice the approbation of men? The prize of
eternal life is of infinite value. Will we put forth
efforts and make sacrifices proportionate to the worth of
the object to be attained? [Review and Herald 11-18-09
para. 17] p. 215, Para. 4, [1909MS].

 "He that saith he abideth in him, ought himself also so to
walk, even as he walked;" and "if any man have not the
Spirit of Christ, he is none of his." This conformity to
Jesus will not be unobserved by the world. It is a subject
of notice and comment. The Christian may not be conscious
of the great change; for the more closely he resembles
Christ in character, the more humble will be his opinion of
himself; but it will be seen and felt by all around him.
Those who have had the deepest experience in the things of
God, are the farthest removed from pride or self-
exaltation. They have the humblest thoughts of self, and
the most exalted conceptions of the glory and excellence of
Christ. They feel that the lowest place in his service is
too honorable for them. [Review and Herald 11-18-09 para.
18] p. 215, Para. 5, [1909MS].

 It is such workers that are needed in the cause of God 
today. The self-sufficient, the envious and jealous, the
critical and faultfinding, can well be spared from his
sacred work. They should not be tolerated in the ministry,
even though they may, apparently, have accomplished some
good. God is not straitened for men or means. He calls for
workers who are true and faithful, pure and holy; for those
who have felt their need of the atoning blood of Christ and
the sanctifying grace of his Spirit. [Review and Herald 11-
18-09 para. 19] p. 216, Para. 1, [1909MS].

 I am deeply solicitous that our people should preserve the
living testimony among them; and that the church should be
kept pure from the unbelieving element. Can we conceive of
a closer, more intimate relation to Christ than is set
forth in the words, "I am the vine, ye are the branches"?
The fibers of the branch are almost identical with those of 
the vine. The communication of life, strength, and
fruitfulness from the trunk to the branches is unobstructed 



and constant. The root sends its nourishment through the
branch. Such is the true believer's relation to Christ. He 
abides in Christ, and draws his nourishment from him.
[Review and Herald 11-18-09 para. 20] p. 216, Para. 2,
[1909MS].

 The Jews had always regarded the vine as the most noble of
plants, and a type of all that was powerful excellent, and
fruitful. "The vine," our Lord would seem to say, "which
you prize so highly, is a symbol. I am the reality; I am
the true vine. As a nation you prize the vine; as sinners
you should prize me above all things earthly. The branch
can not live separated from the vine; no more can you live
unless you are abiding in me." [Review and Herald 11-18-09
para. 21] p. 216, Para. 3, [1909MS].

 The Father is the vine dresser. He skilfully and
mercifully prunes every fruit bearing branch. Those who
share Christ's suffering and reproach now, will share his
glory hereafter. He will not be "ashamed to call them
brethren." His angels minister to them. His second
appearing will be as the Son of man, thus even in his glory
identifying him with humanity. To those who have united
themselves to him, he declares, Though a mother may forget
her child, yet will not I forget thee. I have graven thee
upon the palms of my hands. Thou art continually before
me." [Review and Herald 11-18-09 para. 22] p. 216, Para.
4, [1909MS].

 O what amazing privileges are proffered us! Will we put
forth most earnest efforts to form this alliance with 
Christ, through which alone these blessings are attained?
Will we break off our sins by righteousness, and our
iniquities by turning unto the Lord? Skepticism and
infidelity are widespread. Christ asked the question, "When
the Son of man cometh, shall he find faith on the earth?"
We must cherish a living, active faith. The permanence of
our faith is the condition of our union. [Review and Herald
11-18-09 para. 23] p. 216, Para. 5, [1909MS].

 My brethren, you are disregarding the most sacred claims
of God by your neglect to consecrate yourselves and your
children to him. Many of you are reposing in false
security, absorbed in selfish interests, and attracted by
earthly treasures. You fear no evil. Danger seems a great
way off. You will be deceived, deluded, to your eternal
ruin, unless you arouse, and with penitence and deep 



humiliation, return unto the Lord. [Review and Herald 11-
18-09 para. 24] p. 217, Para. 1, [1909MS].

 It is God who holds in his hands the destiny of souls. He
will not always be mocked; he will not always be trifled
with. Already his judgments are in the land. Fierce and
awful tempests leave destruction and death in their wake.
The devouring fire lays low the desolate forest and the
crowded city. Storm and shipwreck await those who journey
upon the deep. Accident and calamity threaten those who
travel upon the land. Hurricanes, earthquakes, sword and
famine, follow in quick succession. Yet the hearts of men
are hardened. They recognize not the warning voice of God.
They will not flee to the only refuge from the gathering
storm. [Review and Herald 11-18-09 para. 25] p. 217, Para.
2, [1909MS].

 Again and again has the voice from heaven addressed you.
Will you obey this voice? Will you heed the counsel of the
True Witness, to seek the gold tried in the fire, the white
raiment, and the eyesalve? The gold is faith and love, the
white raiment is the righteousness of Christ, the eyesalve
is that spiritual discernment which will enable you to see
the wiles of Satan and shun them, to detect sin and abhor
it, to see truth and obey it. Mrs. E. G. White. [Review and
Herald 11-18-09 para. 26] p. 217, Para. 3, [1909MS].

 November 25, 1909 Visits to Philadelphia, New York, and
Newark.--[W. C. White.--Friday morning, June 11, Mrs. E. G.
White closed her work in Washington, and in the afternoon
went to Philadelphia, to spend the Sabbath. She was
accompanied by Miss Sara Mcenterfer and the writer.]
[Review and Herald 11-25-09 para. 1] p. 217, Para. 4,
[1909MS].

 [At the meeting with conference presidents and members of
the General Conference Committee held in the Seminary
building Friday morning, Mrs. White made another earnest
appeal in behalf of the work to be done in the large
cities. She said:--] [Review and Herald 11-25-09 para. 2]
p. 217, Para. 5, [1909MS].

 "When I think of the many cities yet unwarned, I can not
rest. It is distressing to think that they have been
neglected so long. For many, many years the cities of
America, including the cities in the South, have been set
before our people as places needing special attention. A 



few have borne the burden of working in these cities; but,
in comparison with the great needs and the many
opportunities, but little has been done. Where is your
faith, my brethren? Where are the workmen? In many of our
large cities the first and second angels' messages were
proclaimed during the 1844 movement. To you, as God's
servants, has been entrusted the third angel's message, the
binding-off message, that is to prepare a people for the
coming of our King. [Review and Herald 11-25-09 para. 3]
p. 217, Para. 6, [1909MS].

 "Time is short. The Lord desires that everything connected
with his cause shall be brought into order. He desires that
the solemn message of warning and of invitation shall be
proclaimed as widely as his messengers can carry it. The
means that shall come into the treasury is to be used
wisely in supporting the workers. Nothing that would hinder
the advance of the message is to be allowed to come into
our planning. [Review and Herald 11-25-09 para. 4] p. 217,
Para. 7, [1909MS].

 "Night after night, I have lain awake, weeping and
pleading with God, because of the seeming inability of some
to discern opportunities for extending our efforts into the
many unworked places,--near-by places that might have been
warned years ago, had we chosen to do a broad work, rather
than to hover around a few centers. We need to cultivate a 
spirit of self-sacrifice, and of constant devotion to the
needs of a lost world. [Review and Herald 11-25-09 para. 5]
p. 218, Para. 1, [1909MS].

 "For years the pioneers of our work struggled against
poverty and manifold hardship in order to place the cause
of present truth on vantage ground. With meager facilities,
they labored untiringly; and the Lord blessed their humble
efforts. The laborers of today may not have to endure all
the hardships of those early days. The change of condition,
however, should not lead to any slackening of effort. And
now, when the Lord bids us proclaim the message once more
with power in the East; when he bids us enter the cities of
the East, and of the South, and of the North, and of the
West, shall we not respond as one man, and do his bidding?
Shall we not plan to send messengers all through these
fields, and support them liberally? Shall not the ministers
of God go into these crowded centers, and there lift up
their voices in warning to multitudes? At such a time as
this, every hand is to be employed. [Review and Herald 11-



25-09 para. 6] p. 218, Para. 2, [1909MS].

 "O, that we might see the needs of these great cities as
God sees them! We must plan to place in these great cities
capable men who can present the third angel's message in a
manner so forceful that it will strike home to the heart. 
Men who can do this, we can not afford to gather into one
place, to do a work that others might do. Can we expect the
inhabitants of these cities to come to us and say, 'If you
will come to us and preach, we will help you to do thus and
so'? [Review and Herald 11-25-09 para. 7] p. 218, Para. 3,
[1909MS].

 "Shall we not advance in faith, just as if we had
thousands of dollars? We do not have half faith enough. Let
us do our part in warning these cities. The warning message
must come to the people who are ready to perish unwarned,
unsaved. How can we delay? As we advance, the means will
come. But we must advance in faith, trusting in the Lord
God of Israel." [Review and Herald 11-25-09 para. 8] p.
218, Para. 4, [1909MS].

 ARRIVING IN PHILADELPHIA, WE WERE MET BY ELDER W. H.
HECKMAN, AND TAKEN TO THE PENNSYLVANIA SANITARIUM. THIS
INSTITUTION IS OWNED AND LOYALLY SUPPORTED BY THE EASTERN 
PENNSYLVANIA CONFERENCE. IT IS HOUSED IN AN EXCELLENT 
BUILDING; IT IS WELL MANAGED, AND HAS AN ABLE CORPS OF
PHYSICIANS AND NURSES. IT ENJOYS A LIBERAL PATRONAGE FROM 
THE CITIZENS OF PHILADELPHIA, BUT ITS LOCATION (WHERE THE
NOISE OF STREET-CARS REACHES IT) AND ITS LIMITED CAPACITY
MAKE IT DIFFICULT FOR THE INSTITUTION TO ACCOMPLISH WHAT 
WAS AT FIRST EXPECTED OF IT,--TO PAY ALL EXPENSES, TO PAY
INTEREST ON THE INVESTMENT, AND TO CLEAR AWAY THE DEBT.
[Review and Herald 11-25-09 para. 9] p. 218, Para. 5,
[1909MS].

 THIS SANITARIUM WAS ONE OF THE LAST TO BE LOCATED BEFORE 
OUR PHYSICIANS BEGAN TO CONSIDER SERIOUSLY THE COUNSEL TO 
SELECT RURAL LOCATIONS FOR OUR INSTITUTIONS FOR THE SICK. 
HOW TO SECURE A PROPER LOCATION IN THE COUNTRY FOR THIS 
INSTITUTION, AND THUS OPEN THE WAY FOR THE ENLARGEMENT OF
THE WORK, IS A PROBLEM THAT MUST BE STUDIED. [Review and
Herald 11-25-09 para. 10] p. 218, Para. 6, [1909MS].

 SABBATH AFTERNOON, THE BEAUTIFUL AND COMMODIOUS MEETING-
HOUSE IN WEST PHILADELPHIA WAS CROWDED TO ITS UTMOST 
CAPACITY. THE DAY WAS WARM, AND ABUNDANT VENTILATION WAS 



NEEDED. BUT THE BEAUTIFUL COLORED WINDOWS WERE NOT BUILT TO 
OPEN. AS A RESULT, THE CONGREGATION SUFFERED INTENSELY, AND
THE SPEAKER WAS SO POISONED THAT SHE EXPERIENCED GREAT 
SUFFERING FOR A WEEK, AND WAS BARELY ABLE TO FILL ONE OF
HER THREE APPOINTMENTS IN NEW YORK CITY. WHY WILL A PEOPLE 
HAVING ABUNDANCE OF INFORMATION ON HEALTH, SANITATION, AND
VENTILATION, ALLOW WRONGLY BUILT MEETING-HOUSES TO STAND
YEAR AFTER YEAR AS CLOSED RESERVOIRS FOR POISON AIR? 
[Review and Herald 11-25-09 para. 11] p. 218, Para. 7,
[1909MS].

 DURING HER DISCOURSE, MRS. WHITE URGED THE IMPORTANCE OF
CONSECRATED EFFORTS BEING PUT FORTH BY CHURCH-MEMBERS, TO
SPREAD THE GOSPEL MESSAGE. SHE SAID:-- [Review and Herald
11-25-09 para. 12] p. 218, Para. 8, [1909MS].

 "The Lord wants us to be colaborers with him, to help
those who are perishing for lack of the knowledge that we
have. We need men clothed with the righteousness of Christ,
to labor in every city, in every community. Those who
profess to be his followers should humble their hearts, so
that they can labor in a simple and acceptable manner.
[Review and Herald 11-25-09 para. 13] p. 218, Para. 9,
[1909MS].

 "Our Lord called his disciples from the humble rank of
fishermen. So today he can use those who will follow him,
even though they may not have had opportunity to receive
what is regarded as a high education. As they humbly and
prayerfully study the Scripture, the spirituality of the
Word will lay hold on their minds, and they will go forth
prepared to labor acceptably for the Master. All who really
appreciate the great sacrifice that has been made in our
behalf will gladly make sacrifices, that others may be
strengthened to grow up into Christ the living head." Mrs.
E. G. White. [Review and Herald 11-25-09 para. 14] p. 219,
Para. 1, [1909MS].

 FRIDAY MORNING, JUNE 18, WE WENT TO NEW YORK. DURING THE
LAST THIRTY MILES OF THE JOURNEY, MRS. WHITE VIEWED WITH
LIVELY INTEREST THE MANY CITIES LOCATED SO CLOSELY TO ONE 
ANOTHER, AND SEVERAL SHE POINTED OUT AS PLACES THAT HAD
BEEN PRESENTED TO HER AS NEGLECTED COMMUNITIES, WHERE WORK
SHOULD BE DONE AS SOON AS POSSIBLE. [Review and Herald 11-
25-09 para. 15] p. 219, Para. 2, [1909MS].

 IN NEW YORK, OUR BRETHREN HAD LOCATED A LARGE TENT ON A 



VACANT LOT IN A POPULOUS DISTRICT, AND ELDERS S. N.
HASKELL, E. W. FARNSWORTH, G. B. STARR, C. L. EDWARDS, AND
C. S. LONGACRE, AND DR. D. H. KRESS UNITED WITH THE
MINISTERS OF THE GREATER NEW YORK CONFERENCE IN CONDUCTING 
GENERAL MEETINGS. [Review and Herald 11-25-09 para. 16] p.
219, Para. 3, [1909MS].

 MRS. WHITE SPOKE IN THE TENT ON SABBATH FORENOON, JUNE 19,
DWELLING UPON THE EXPERIENCES OF CHRIST AT HIS BAPTISM, AND
DURING HIS SEVERE TEMPTATIONS IN THE WILDERNESS, AS
RECORDED IN THE THIRD AND FOURTH CHAPTERS OF MATTHEW. IN 
RESPONSE TO AN INVITATION FOR ALL WHO DESIRED TO DO SO TO 
SIGNIFY THEIR RECONSECRATION TO THE MASTER'S SERVICE,
PRACTICALLY THE ENTIRE CONGREGATION AROSE. [Review and
Herald 11-25-09 para. 17] p. 219, Para. 4, [1909MS].

 THE NEWARK MEETING. BEFORE LEAVING WASHINGTON, IT HAD BEEN
PLANNED THAT IF ABLE TO DO SO, MRS. WHITE WOULD SPEAK IN
NEWARK, N. J., SUNDAY MORNING, JUNE 20. THE CHURCH IN
NEWARK IS ONE OF THE LARGEST IN THE CONFERENCE, AND IT WAS
A CONVENIENT PLACE FOR REPRESENTATIVES FROM ALL THE 
CHURCHES IN NORTHERN NEW JERSEY TO GATHER. THEREFORE ELDER 
B. F. KNEELAND HAD URGED THE MAKING OF THIS APPOINTMENT,
AND HAD NOTIFIED THE CHURCHES. [Review and Herald 11-25-09
para. 18] p. 219, Para. 5, [1909MS].

 AFTER THE SICKNESS IN PHILADELPHIA, THE SABBATH SERVICE IN
NEW YORK COMPLETELY EXHAUSTED MRS. WHITE'S STRENGTH, AND IT
SEEMED UNREASONABLE TO ASK HER TO GO TO NEWARK SUNDAY. BUT 
ALL NECESSARY PREPARATIONS WERE MADE FOR THE TRIP, AND WE
WAITED TO HEAR HER DECISION SUNDAY MORNING. COURAGE AND A 
DESIRE TO FILL THE NEWARK APPOINTMENT WERE HER FIRST WORDS,
AND SO THE CARRIAGE WAS ORDERED, A HASTY BREAKFAST TAKEN,
AND THEN CAME THE TWELVE-MILE DRIVE. [Review and Herald 11-
25-09 para. 19] p. 219, Para. 6, [1909MS].

 AT NEWARK A CONGREGATION OF ABOUT THREE HUNDRED WERE 
ASSEMBLED, AND MRS. WHITE SPOKE TO THEM WITH HER OLD-TIME
SIMPLICITY AND POWER REGARDING DAILY CHRISTIAN EXPERIENCE,
THE DUTIES OF HOME RELIGION, AND THE PROPER TRAINING OF THE
CHILDREN. [Review and Herald 11-25-09 para. 20] p. 219,
Para. 7, [1909MS].

 IN THE AFTERNOON DR. KRESS GAVE AN ADDRESS ON PRACTICAL 
HYGIENE, WHICH WAS GREATLY APPRECIATED, AND AFTER THIS THE
REPRESENTATIVES OF SEVERAL CHURCHES ENGAGED IN A COUNCIL 
ABOUT TRACT AND MISSIONARY WORK. THE MEMBERSHIP OF THE NEW 



JERSEY CONFERENCE IS NOT LARGE, BUT THERE IS AMONG THE
WORKERS A FAITH AND ENTHUSIASM THAT MUST BRING GREAT 
RESULTS. [Review and Herald 11-25-09 para. 21] p. 219,
Para. 8, [1909MS].

 THE TWELVE-MILE DRIVE BACK TO NEW YORK WAS WARM AND 
WEARISOME, AND MRS. WHITE SUFFERED MUCH WITH RHEUMATISM,
THEREFORE SHE PLEADED TO BE RELEASED FROM FURTHER 
APPOINTMENTS IN NEW YORK, AND WE TOOK THE EARLY TRAIN
MONDAY FORENOON FOR SOUTH LANCASTER, MASS. [Review and
Herald 11-25-09 para. 22] p. 219, Para. 9, [1909MS].

 December 2, 1909 Visit in Central New England.--[D. E.
Robinson.--After resting for four days at home of Brother
H. C. Wilcox in South Lancaster, Mass., Mrs. E. G. White
and her helpers left to attend the Central New England
camp-meeting, held at Nashua, N. H. The grounds were in a
good residence portion of the city, on a street-car line.
There was a good attendance, there being a larger number
present than at any previous camp-meeting since the
formation of the Atlantic Union Conference, and the
division of the former New England Conference. Among the
other laborers present were Elders S. N. Haskell, H. J.
Edmed, E. W. Farnsworth, F. C. Gilbert, H. C. Hartwell, F.
W. Stray, and C. S. Longacre, also Dr. D. H. Kress, and
Prof. B. F. Machian.] [Review and Herald 12-02-09 para. 1]
p. 219, Para. 10, [1909MS].

 [During the forenoon meeting on Sabbath, June 26, the
Spirit of the Lord was manifest in a marked manner. Mrs.
White spoke, basing her remarks upon the chapters in Exodus
containing the account of the giving of the law from Sinai,
Israel's apostasy, and Moses's intercession with God in
their behalf.] [Review and Herald 12-02-09 para. 2] p.
219, Para. 11, [1909MS].

 "I have read of this experience," she said, "that we may
not become careless or indifferent, thinking that it makes
no great difference if we do not exactly fulfil God's
requirements. Many even think that it matters not whether
they observe as the Sabbath the day that God has plainly
specified, or substitute a day of man's invention. In the
Judgment we shall all be judged by the standard of God's
Word. [Review and Herald 12-02-09 para. 3] p. 219, Para.
12, [1909MS].

 "The mercy and compassion of God have been manifested in 



longsuffering kindness to his people. Let us follow on to
know the Lord, that we may know that 'his going forth is
prepared as the morning.' In the gift of Christ we see
something of the measure of God's love to us. 'For God so
loved the world, that he gave his only begotten Son, that
whosoever believeth in him should not perish, but have
everlasting life.' What have we manifested of self-denial
and self-sacrifice in Christ's service? Unless we are in 
communion with God, unless we reveal the fruits of a pure
and undefiled religion, our religious profession is
worthless. [Review and Herald 12-02-09 para. 4] p. 219,
Para. 13, [1909MS].

 "Heaven is open for us. God is waiting, longing to bestow
upon us his choicest blessings, if we will come to him as
little children. And we need all the power that we can
receive. In a little while from this, the power of Satan
will be so manifest that it will be impossible for you to
enjoy such advantages as you do today. I beg of you to
appreciate these advantages, and to make of this gathering
a season of earnest seeking of the Lord. [Review and Herald
12-02-09 para. 5] p. 219, Para. 14, [1909MS].

 "I long to see souls converted at this meeting. How many
here will seek the Lord with all their hearts? You can not 
make yourselves any better, but you may come to the Saviour
just as you are. We feel in earnest in the matter of
preparing for the coming of our Saviour in the clouds of
heaven. I am sure that there are many here today who will
take their stand on the Lord's side." [Review and Herald
12-02-09 para. 6] p. 220, Para. 1, [1909MS].

 [Mrs. White then requested some of the front seats to be
vacated, and made a call for those who desired to receive
special help in drawing near to God, to come forward. She
appealed specifically to the unconverted, to backsliders,
and to children and parents. While many were responding to
the invitation, she said:--] [Review and Herald 12-02-09
para. 7] p. 220, Para. 2, [1909MS].

 "We are not to fix an arbitrary time on such occasions as
this when our meetings must close. When the Spirit of God
begins to work, we must not restrict its operations, even
if a rule has been made that the meeting shall close at a
certain hour or minute." [Review and Herald 12-02-09 para.
8] p. 220, Para. 3, [1909MS]. 



 ELDER GILBERT, ELDER HASKELL, AND OTHERS JOINED IN
SECONDING THIS EARNEST APPEAL, AND THE SILENT BUT POWERFUL
WORK OF THE SPIRIT ON HEARTS WAS MANIFESTED AS ONE AND 
ANOTHER WENT FORWARD. EARNEST PRAYER WAS THEN OFFERED IN 
BEHALF OF THIS COMPANY. AFTERWARD THEY WERE DIVIDED INTO A 
NUMBER OF DIVISIONS, AND OPPORTUNITY WAS GIVEN FOR EACH TO
BEAR TESTIMONY. THOUGH THIS SERVICE CONTINUED FOR OVER 
THREE HOURS, THOSE PRESENT FELT THAT IT WAS A TIME OF
REFRESHING. [Review and Herald 12-02-09 para. 9] p. 220,
Para. 4, [1909MS].

 [In a discourse Sunday forenoon, Mrs. White emphasized the
importance of Christian education. She said:--] [Review and
Herald 12-02-09 para. 10] p. 220, Para. 5, [1909MS].

 "Some speak of the 'higher education,' meaning a training
that is only to be received by men who do not believe in
the Word of God. Jesus Christ was sent to this world to 
make known that which is essential for salvation. How could 
we discount his teachings more than by sending our children
and youth to be educated by men who do not recognize the
authority of the Word of God? We are seeking to prepare for
the heavenly courts. We desire our children to be welcomed
into the city of God when its golden gates shall be swung
back on their glittering hinges, that the nations that have
kept the truth may enter in. Then how can we consistently
place these children under the influence of those who will
insinuate into their minds error and doubts, even though
their teachings are called 'higher education'? [Review and
Herald 12-02-09 para. 11] p. 220, Para. 6, [1909MS].

 "The highest education you can receive is to learn how to
'add to your faith virtue; and to virtue knowledge; and to
knowledge temperance; and to temperance patience; and
patience godliness; and to godliness brotherly kindness;
and to brotherly kindness charity. For if these things be
in you, and abound, they make you that ye shall neither be
barren nor unfruitful in the knowledge of our Lord Jesus
Christ. . . . For if ye do these things, ye shall never
fall: for so an entrance shall be ministered unto you
abundantly into the everlasting kingdom of our Lord and
Saviour Jesus Christ.'" [Review and Herald 12-02-09 para.
12] p. 220, Para. 7, [1909MS].

 [In closing her remarks, Mrs. White made another appeal
for reconsecration, and a few were added to the number who
the day before had expressed their determination to seek 



the Lord anew. Tuesday forenoon many of these were buried
in baptism; and before the meeting closed, another
baptismal service was held. Forty-two candidates in all
submitted gladly to this solemn rite.] [Review and Herald
12-02-09 para. 13] p. 220, Para. 8, [1909MS].

 [Tuesday afternoon, Mrs. White again addressed the
congregation assembled in the large tent. She read and
commented upon the instruction found in the fifteenth
chapter of John, and made a strong appeal for individual
efforts to be put forth in giving the message to friends
and neighbors.] [Review and Herald 12-02-09 para. 14] p.
221, Para. 1, [1909MS].

 "In our homes," she said, "we have a very important work
to do for the salvation of our children, but we are not to
shut ourselves up to service merely for our own families.
We must not allow ourselves to be so overwhelmed with 
household cares that we shall find no time for visiting
those about us. If a ray of light has come to you, find
some one to whom you can impart it. There is a world to be
warned, and we are to receive help and light and blessing
from Jesus Christ, then carry this light to other souls. In
this work you will not labor alone; angels of God will go
before you. [Review and Herald 12-02-09 para. 15] p. 221,
Para. 2, [1909MS].

 "If you are repulsed by some one to whom you try to speak
of the salvation of Christ, do not become discouraged. Do
not say, 'I will never speak to him again regarding
religious subjects.' The angels of God may work upon his
heart, and prepare him for that which you desire to impart
to him. He who is our advocate in the heavenly courts, has
bidden us carry his gospel into every part of the earth,
and he gives us the comforting assurance, 'Lo, I am with
you alway, even unto the end of the world.' Shall one of us
hold back from engaging in this service with him? [Review
and Herald 12-02-09 para. 16] p. 221, Para. 3, [1909MS].

 "As a people we need to arouse, that we may realize the
value that Christ has placed upon the human soul. Day by
day we are brought in contact with those who are unsaved,
and shall we let them go as though they had no souls to
save? Since I left Washington, I have passed through city
after city, and I have asked the question, Who is laboring
here? Who feels a burden to go from house to house,
visiting and praying with the people, and carrying to them 



the precious publications containing the truths that mean
eternal life to those who receive them? There is a work for 
women as well as for men. Paul speaks of the women who
labored with him in the gospel. All who dedicate themselves
unreservedly to God will have a message to bear." [Review
and Herald 12-02-09 para. 17] p. 221, Para. 4, [1909MS].

 WEDNESDAY MORNING, JUNE 30, MRS. WHITE AND A PARTY,
INCLUDING ELDER AND MRS. EDMED AND ELDER HASKELL,
ACCOMPANIED ELDER GILBERT TO CONCORD, MASS. A FEW HOURS
WERE SPENT IN DRIVING ABOUT THE BEAUTIFUL AND HISTORIC 
PORTIONS OF CONCORD, THEN THE PARTY WERE DRIVEN OUT TO THE
PROPERTY THAT HAS BEEN SECURED AS A REFUGE HOME FOR JEWISH 
WORKERS AND CONVERTS. THE HOME IS BEAUTIFULLY LOCATED, AND
THE BUILDINGS SEEM WELL ADAPTED TO THE WORK. ELDER GILBERT 
AND HIS ASSOCIATES HAVE LABORED UNTIRINGLY IN THE SECURING 
AND FITTING UP OF THE INSTITUTION. [Review and Herald 12-
02-09 para. 18] p. 221, Para. 5, [1909MS].

 WHEN THE FAMILY WERE GATHERED FOR DINNER, MRS. WHITE LED
OUT IN EARNEST PRAYER, ACKNOWLEDGING WITH GRATITUDE THE
PROVIDENCE OF GOD THAT HAD LED IN THE SECURING OF THE 
PROPERTY, AND ASKING HIS BLESSING TO REST UPON THE WORK AND
THE WORKERS. AFTER DINNER THE PARTY WERE DRIVEN OVER A 
PORTION OF THE LAND, UNTIL IT WAS NECESSARY TO HASTEN TO
TAKE THE TRAIN FOR SOUTH LANCASTER. [Review and Herald 12-
02-09 para. 19] p. 221, Para. 6, [1909MS].

 THURSDAY MORNING, MRS. WHITE AND HER HELPERS DROVE TO
STERLING, A DISTANCE OF ABOUT FIVE MILES FROM SOUTH
LANCASTER, TO VISIT THE "PILGRIMS' REST," A PROPERTY
RECENTLY PURCHASED BY THE ATLANTIC UNION CONFERENCE AS A 
HOME FOR SOME OF OUR AGED BRETHREN AND SISTERS. THIS 
PROPERTY CONSISTS OF ONE HUNDRED FOURTEEN ACRES OF LAND, A
TWENTY-SIX-ROOM HOUSE, AND A WELL-BUILT, COMMODIOUS BARN.
THE HOUSE WAS ORIGINALLY BUILT BY THE TOWN OF STERLING. AT 
THE TIME OF OUR VISIT, THE BUILDING WAS BEING FITTED UP FOR
USE. SEVERAL APPLICATIONS HAD BEEN MADE FOR ADMISSION, BUT
THE HOME HAD NOT BEEN FORMALLY OPENED. [Review and Herald
12-02-09 para. 20] p. 221, Para. 7, [1909MS].

 IN SECURING THIS HOME, OUR BRETHREN DID NOT INTEND TO
IGNORE THE OBLIGATIONS RESTING UPON THE RELATIVES OF OUR 
AGED BRETHREN AND SISTERS TO CARE FOR THOSE OF THEIR OWN 
HOUSEHOLD. NOR WOULD THEY REMOVE FROM THE MEMBERS OF LOCAL 
CHURCHES THE RESPONSIBILITY OF CARING FOR THE POOR AND 
NEEDY AMONG THEM. BUT THERE ARE SOME WHO HAVE NO ONE TO 



WHOM THEY CAN LOOK FOR SYMPATHY OR SUPPORT, AND FOR SUCH AS
THESE THE PILGRIMS' REST GIVES PROMISE FOR FURNISHING AN 
IDEAL RETREAT. [Review and Herald 12-02-09 para. 21] p.
221, Para. 8, [1909MS].

 December 9, 1909 At the Portland Camp-Meeting.--[D. E.
Robinson.--July 2, Mrs. E. G. White and her party traveled
from South Lancaster to Portland, Maine. At Nashua we were
joined by Elder and Mrs. S. N. Haskell, Elder and Mrs. H.
J. Edmed, and Brother F. M. Dana. Mrs. White was met at
Woodsfords Station by Mr. C. S. Bangs, a son of her twin
sister, and during her visit she was made welcome at his
home, which was but a short distance from the camp.]
[Review and Herald 12-09-09 para. 1] p. 221, Para. 9,
[1909MS].

 [For several years Mrs. White had cherished the hope of
once more bearing her message to the people of Portland,
Maine, and when at the General Conference old friends urged
her to visit Maine, she agreed to do so. Therefore a camp-
meeting was appointed to be held in Portland, beginning
July 2. A beautiful spot was selected for the camp at
Deering's Oaks, about two miles from the business section
of Portland.] [Review and Herald 12-09-09 para. 2] p. 222,
Para. 1, [1909MS].

 [Owing to the associations of her childhood and youth,
this visit to Portland was of special interest to Mrs.
White. It was in this city that she attended school till
she met with the accident that made her an invalid for many
years. Here it was that she heard the powerful preaching of
William Miller; and here, after a period of despair, Jesus
revealed himself, and she seemed to see his blessed face
beaming upon her in divine love and gentleness. Across the
river formerly stood the house where, in November, 1844,
she received her first vision, and where she spent a night
of anguish at the thought of going out to relate to others
the things that God had presented to her. In Portland and
its vicinity she and her husband had labored together in
the early days of this message. During her stay she visited
some of the localities of special interest in connection
with her early life.] [Review and Herald 12-09-09 para. 3]
p. 222, Para. 2, [1909MS].

 [Sabbath morning, July 3, Mrs. White spoke in the tent,
giving lessons from the experiences of Israel as rehearsed
by Moses in the fourth chapter of Deuteronomy. From this 



discourse we give the following:--] [Review and Herald 12-
09-09 para. 4] p. 222, Para. 3, [1909MS].

 "'Your eyes have seen what the Lord did because of Baal-
peor; for all the men that follow Baal-peor, the Lord thy
God hath destroyed them from among you. But ye that did
cleave unto the Lord are alive every one of you this day.'
[Review and Herald 12-09-09 para. 5] p. 222, Para. 4,
[1909MS].

 "It makes a great difference whether we are obedient or
disobedient to the word of the Lord. Let us make sure that 
we stand in right relation to God. There is a God in heaven
who guards his people, but we need to take heed lest we
place ourselves in such relation to him that he can not
protect us. [Review and Herald 12-09-09 para. 6] p. 222,
Para. 5, [1909MS].

 "Behold, I have taught you statutes and judgments, even as
the Lord my God commanded me, that ye should do so in the
land whither ye go to possess it. Keep therefore, and do
them; for this is your wisdom and understanding in the
sight of the nations, which shall hear all these statutes,
and say, Surely this nation is a wise and understanding
people. For what nation is there so great, who hath God so
nigh unto them, as the Lord our God is in all things that
we call upon him for?' [Review and Herald 12-09-09 para. 7]
p. 222, Para. 6, [1909MS].

 "The success of Israel in the promised land was made
dependent upon their observance of God's commandments. This
instruction is for us as verily as for them. These
commandments have never been abrogated, and in the day of
judgment they will be brought forward as the standard by
which all shall be tried. Angels of God are writing in the
books of heaven our life record; and if we remain true to
God, serving him with exact obedience, our faithfulness
will be remembered, and will have its reward. [Review and
Herald 12-09-09 para. 8] p. 222, Para. 7, [1909MS].

 "'Furthermore,' said Moses, 'the Lord was angry with me
for your sakes, and sware that I should not go over Jordan,
and that I should not go in unto that good land, which the
Lord thy God giveth thee for an inheritance.' [Review and
Herald 12-09-09 para. 9] p. 223, Para. 1, [1909MS].

 "I feel like weeping every time I read of Moses' mistake, 



with its consequent bitter disappointment. The children of
Israel had come to a place where there was no water.
Forgetful of how many times the Lord had delivered them,
they murmured and complained, and found fault with Moses.
Moses and Aaron sought the Lord, and he bade them speak
unto the rock, and promised that water should flow forth.
But Moses was provoked with the people because of their
unreasonable course, and he spoke hastily in anger. 'Hear
now, ye rebels,' he said, 'must we bring you water out of
this rock?' He smote the rock twice with his rod, and the
water came forth. But the Lord had not told him to smite 
the rock. 'Speak ye unto the rock,' was the instruction
given to him, 'and it shall give forth his water.' [Review
and Herald 12-09-09 para. 10] p. 223, Para. 2, [1909MS].

 "'And the Lord said unto Moses and Aaron, Because ye
believed me not, to sanctify me in the eyes of the children
of Israel, therefore ye shall not bring this congregation
into the land which I have given them.' Moses entreated of
the Lord to let him pass over Jordan, but the Lord would
not permit him. With this one exception, he had been so
faithful and so true--why was this disappointment placed
upon him?--Because of his position. If his disobedience had
been lightly passed over, it would have made of little
account the requirements of God before the people. [Review
and Herald 12-09-09 para. 11] p. 223, Para. 3, [1909MS].

 "The lesson is for us. We must follow the Word of God 
exactly. Those who deviate from it, thinking they will come
out as well, will in the end find that they have met with a
terrible loss. The word of God is precious in his sight,
and it is for every one to obey that word to the letter.
There must be no careless deviation from duty. Some think
that God is not particular, and that, although he specifies
in the commandment the seventh day as the Sabbath, yet
because it is more convenient for them to observe another 
day, God will pass by their deviation from his command. Not
one of us can afford thus to presume upon God's
forbearance. [Review and Herald 12-09-09 para. 12] p. 223,
Para. 4, [1909MS].

 "It means earnest effort to be among the overcomers. This
God would teach his people, even though in order to do so
he was obliged to refuse to remit the punishment of
faithful Moses. He had made his mistake before all Israel,
and God could not pass it by as though he had been
obedient. Let us remember that we are serving the same God 



today. Let us prove the Lord. Let us pray to him, and
believe that he hears us. If we will trust in him, and be
obedient, he will deliver us from all our troubles. [Review
and Herald 12-09-09 para. 13] p. 223, Para. 5, [1909MS].

 "There is a great work to be done for perishing souls.
From the foreign countries, from every part of our earth,
there is a call for missionaries. It was my privilege while
at Washington to see representatives from many countries.
There were some representatives from the heathen world, who
had been converted and believe this message. They say, 'We
need help, we need teachers, and we need means for the
building of churches, schools, and sanitariums. We are
willing to help you to learn our language, if you will come
and teach the truth to our people.' [Review and Herald 12-
09-09 para. 14] p. 224, Para. 1, [1909MS].

 "But we need not look away to the foreign fields to find
perishing souls. All around us are those to whom we can
explain the Scriptures, showing them the simplicity of the
truths of the Word of God. We can show them what God has 
promised to those who will be obedient to his
requirements." [Review and Herald 12-09-09 para. 15] p.
224, Para. 2, [1909MS].

 "The people of Portland were wonderfully stirred by the
proclamation of the messages of the first and second
angels. There were powerful speakers, and there was a great
deal of visiting from house to house. A deep earnestness
characterized the labors of those who took part in this
movement. There was one speaker who was almost ready for
the grave, but he would not leave his work; for he felt
that he must sound the note of warning to as many as
possible before he should be taken away and his voice
silenced. Meetings were held in the homes of believers all
through the city, and the Lord wrought with mighty power.
[Review and Herald 12-09-09 para. 17] p. 224, Para. 3,
[1909MS].

 "A work is to be carried forward here in Portland as the 
proclamation of the Lord's coming was carried forward in
1843 and 1844. There is a great work to be done in our
cities, and we are individually to act our part. Let each
one ask himself, What shall I do to meet the mind of the
Spirit of God? If any of you have lost the evidence of your
communion with God, will you not today reconsecrate
yourselves to his service? You will be elevated, ennobled, 



and sanctified through a belief of the truth. Then you will
be fitted to be workers together with God. [Review and
Herald 12-09-09 para. 18] p. 224, Para. 4, [1909MS].

 "You can not afford to lose the strength that comes from a
union with God; for you are to bear his message. There is a
part for all to act in carrying the truth throughout this
city. Meetings should be conducted by earnest, able
ministers, and many should go from house to house with
publications filled with the truth. There is but a little
time in which to work; for the Lord is soon coming, and we
must work diligently to do all in our power to prepare a
people to meet him." [Review and Herald 12-09-09 para. 19]
p. 224, Para. 5, [1909MS].

 THE EARLY MORNING BIBLE STUDIES BY ELDER HASKELL WERE 
GREATLY ENJOYED. THEY WERE OF A NATURE TO STRENGTHEN FAITH 
IN THE EVIDENCES THAT GOD HAS LED HIS PEOPLE, AND THAT
THROUGH THE GIFT OF PROPHECY HE HAS MADE KNOWN THE COUNSEL 
OF HIS WILL. ONE FORENOON WAS DEVOTED BY ELDER AND MRS. 
HASKELL, ELDER W. C. WHITE, AND OTHERS TO A PRESENTATION OF
THE PRIVILEGES AND BLESSINGS OF PERSONAL LABOR WITH BOOKS 
AND PERIODICALS. MANY BOOKS WERE BOUGHT BY THOSE PRESENT 
FOR WORK IN THEIR HOME NEIGHBORHOODS, AND QUITE A NUMBER
VOLUNTEERED TO SPEND A DAY OR A PORTION OF A DAY DURING THE 
MEETING IN HOUSE-TO-HOUSE LABOR IN THE CITY. [Review and
Herald 12-09-09 para. 20] p. 224, Para. 6, [1909MS].

 THE EVENING OF THE FOURTH OF JULY WAS DEVOTED TO A 
STEREOPTICON LECTURE BY ELDER EDMED, THE VIEWS DEALING WITH
SCENES OF NATIVE LIFE AND OUR MISSION WORK IN SOUTH AFRICA. 
HIS STORY OF THE GROWTH OF OUR WORK IN THAT FIELD, AND ALSO
A DISCOURSE ON THE INFALLIBILITY OF THE BIBLE, WERE A
SOURCE OF GREAT INSPIRATION. [Review and Herald 12-09-09
para. 21] p. 224, Para. 7, [1909MS].

 THE MEETINGS INCREASED IN ATTENDANCE AND INTEREST DURING 
THE WEEK. THE DAILY PAPERS CONTAINED FAVORABLE REPORTS OF 
THE MEETINGS, AND THIS SERVED TO ADVERTISE THE CAMP. THE
HOUSE-TO-HOUSE VISITATIONS OF THE "FIELD DAY" WORKERS ALSO 
GREATLY AUGMENTED THE INTEREST, AND ON THE SECOND SUNDAY OF
THE MEETING, THERE WAS A VERY LARGE GATHERING, AMONG WHOM
WERE MANY OF THE LEADING CITIZENS OF PORTLAND. [Review and
Herald 12-09-09 para. 22] p. 224, Para. 8, [1909MS].

 WHEN MRS. WHITE SPOKE SUNDAY AFTERNOON, THE TENT WAS
CROWDED. THE CAMPERS WERE REQUESTED TO BRING ALL THE 



AVAILABLE CHAIRS FROM THEIR TENTS, BUT WHEN THIS WAS DONE,
SOME WERE STILL UNABLE TO FIND SEATS. MRS. WHITE SPOKE WITH 
EVEN MORE THAN HER USUAL STRENGTH AND POWER, AND MANY
HEARTS WERE MELTED BY HER EARNEST APPEALS. AFTER A 
DISCOURSE OF NEARLY AN HOUR, SHE OFFERED A FERVENT PETITION
TO GOD FOR HIS MERCY TO REST UPON THE PEOPLE OF PORTLAND,
AND FOR THE SPIRIT OF CONSECRATION AND SERVICE TO BE POURED 
UPON THE BELIEVERS. WE BELIEVE THAT A GOOD IMPRESSION WAS 
LEFT UPON THE CONGREGATION WHO ATTENDED THIS SERVICE. 
[Review and Herald 12-09-09 para. 23] p. 224, Para. 9,
[1909MS].

 IT WAS OUR PRIVILEGE TO SEE THE BEGINNING THAT HAS BEEN 
MADE FOR A SEVENTH-DAY ADVENTIST CHURCH IN THE CITY OF 
PORTLAND. A LOT HAD BEEN PURCHASED, AND THE WALLS WERE UP
FOR THE BASEMENT OF WHAT GAVE PROMISE OF BEING A NEAT,
COMMENDABLE PLACE OF WORSHIP. BUT THE WORK WAS AT A 
STANDSTILL BECAUSE OF LACK OF MEANS. BECAUSE OF THE 
IMPORTANCE OF HAVING A MEMORIAL IN THIS CITY, MRS. WHITE
HAS FELT AN EARNEST DESIRE THAT THE NEEDED MEANS SHOULD BE 
RAISED AND THE BUILDING COMPLETED AS SOON AS POSSIBLE. IN 
SOME OF HER MEETINGS IN THE MIDDLE WEST, SHE PRESENTED THE
NEEDS OF THIS PLACE, AND SMALL SUMS WERE CONTRIBUTED. THESE
DONATIONS WERE GRATEFULLY RECEIVED AND FORWARDED TO THE 
TREASURER OF THE CONFERENCE. [Review and Herald 12-09-09
para. 24] p. 224, Para. 10, [1909MS].

 December 16, 1909 A Visit to Melrose and Buffalo.--[D. E.
Robinson.--At the close of the Portland Camp-meeting, Mrs.
White, in company with Elder and Mrs. Haskell and others,
went to Boston for a short visit to the New England
Sanitarium at Melrose.] [Review and Herald 12-16-09 para.
1] p. 225, Para. 1, [1909MS].

 [Many important changes had taken place in the institution
since her last visit, in the summer of 1904. A portion of
the original main building had burned down, and a beautiful
large four-story building had been built on higher ground.
This building and the large new gymnasium and treatment-
rooms are well furnished and equipped, and the institution
is prepared to do excellent work.] [Review and Herald 12-
16-09 para. 2] p. 225, Para. 2, [1909MS].

 [It was to a physician in this sanitarium that Mrs. White
wrote in May, 1906:--] [Review and Herald 12-16-09 para. 3]
p. 225, Para. 3, [1909MS]. 



 "The medical missionary work is a door through which the
truth is to find entrance to many homes in the cities. In
every city will be found those who will appreciate the
truths of the third angel's message. The judgments of God
are impending. Why do we not awaken to the peril
threatening the men and women living in the great cities of
America? Our people do not realize as keenly as they should
the responsibility resting upon them to proclaim the truth
to the millions dwelling in these unwarned cities. [Review
and Herald 12-16-09 para. 4] p. 225, Para. 4, [1909MS].

 "There are many souls to be saved. Our own souls are to be
firmly grounded in a knowledge of the truth, that we may
win others from error to the truth; We need now to search
the Scriptures diligently, and as we become acquainted with
unbelievers, we are to hold up Christ as the anointed, the
crucified, the risen Saviour, witnessed to by prophets,
testified of by believers, and through whose name we
receive the forgiveness of sins. [Review and Herald 12-16-
09 para. 5] p. 225, Para. 5, [1909MS].

 "We need now a firm belief in the truth. Let us understand 
what is truth. Time is very short. Whole cities are being
swept away. Are we doing our part to give the message that
will prepare a people for the coming of their Lord? May God
help us to improve the opportunities that are ours."
[Review and Herald 12-16-09 para. 6] p. 225, Para. 6,
[1909MS].

 Why Conduct Sanitariums? WHEN A PROMINENT MINISTER WHO WAS 
ALMOST WEARY OF THE TOIL AND STRUGGLE CONNECTED WITH 
SANITARIUM WORK WROTE TO MRS. WHITE, ASKING IF IT WAS
NECESSARY TO SPEND SO MUCH ENERGY AND TIME IN THIS 
INSTITUTIONAL WORK, SHE WROTE:-- [Review and Herald 12-16-
09 para. 7] p. 225, Para. 7, [1909MS].

 "In letters received from our brethren, the questions are
asked, `Why do we expend so much effort in establishing
sanitariums? Why do we not pray for the healing of the
sick, instead of having sanitariums?' [Review and Herald
12-16-09 para. 8] p. 225, Para. 8, [1909MS].

 "There is more to these questions than is at first
apparent. In the early history of our work, many were
healed by prayer. And some, after they were healed, pursued
the same course in the indulgence of appetite that they had
followed in the past. They did not live and work in such a 



way as to avoid sickness. They did not show that they
appreciated the Lord's goodness to them. Again and again
they were brought to suffering through their own careless,
thoughtless course of action. How could the Lord be
glorified in bestowing on them the gift of health? [Review
and Herald 12-16-09 para. 9] p. 225, Para. 9, [1909MS].

 "When the light came that we should begin sanitarium work,
the reasons were plainly given. There were many who needed
to be educated in regard to healthful living. As the work
developed, we were instructed that suitable places were to
be provided, to which we could bring the sick and suffering
who knew nothing of our people and scarcely anything of the
Bible, and there teach them how to regain health by
rational methods of treatment without having recourse to
poisonous drugs, and at the same time surround them with
uplifting spiritual influences. As a part of the treatment,
lectures were to be given on right habits of eating and
drinking and dressing. Instruction was to be given
regarding the choice and preparation of food, showing that
food may be prepared so as to be wholesome and nourishing,
and at the same time appetizing and palatable. [Review and
Herald 12-16-09 para. 10] p. 226, Para. 1, [1909MS].

 "In all our medical institutions, patients should be
systematically and carefully instructed how to prevent
disease by a wise course of action. Through lectures and
the consistent practise of healthful living on the part of
consecrated physicians and nurses, the blinded
understanding of many will be opened, and truths never
before thought of will be fastened on the mind. Many of the
patients will be led to keep the body in the most healthy
condition possible, because it is the Lord's purchased
possession. . . . [Review and Herald 12-16-09 para. 11] p.
226, Para. 2, [1909MS].

 "It is to save the souls, as well as to cure the bodies of
men and women, that at much expense our sanitariums are
established. God designs that by means of these agencies of
his own planting, the rich and the poor, the high and the
low, shall find the bread of heaven and the water of life."
[Review and Herald 12-16-09 para. 12] p. 226, Para. 3,
[1909MS].

 The Responsibility of Physicians and Managers. [During her
visit at Melrose, Mrs. White wrote regarding the duties of
those in positions of responsibility as follows:--] [Review 



and Herald 12-16-09 para. 13] p. 226, Para. 4, [1909MS].

 "The workers standing at the head of our sanitariums
should be prepared to give needed spiritual help to the
patients who come to the institution, that these souls may
be converted from error to an understanding of the work of
God as it is revealed for this time. They are to do
faithful service for God, receiving from him a sense of
their sacred responsibilities. By prayer and earnest effort
they are to be workers together with God for the conversion
of souls. By the exercise of faith in God, they are to draw
from the source of all power the ability to do the will of
God in genuine missionary work. The blessing of the Lord
will come in rich measure to the patients through the
medium of the sanitarium when the workers in the 
institution realize their responsibility and act like
converted men. The word of the Lord, if received and
believed, will be accepted as yea and amen by every earnest
seeker. [Review and Herald 12-16-09 para. 14] p. 226,
Para. 5, [1909MS].

 "To those who have had opportunity to become trustworthy
men, but who have not improved their opportunity, I will
say, Unless your hearts are changed, and you sense your
great responsibility before God, unless you come to an
understanding of your own unpreparedness for service, and
accept the discipline of the Word of God, other and better
qualified men must come in to do your work,--men who have
fitted themselves for positions of trust by grasping the
opportunities for spiritual advancement that have presented
themselves." [Review and Herald 12-16-09 para. 15] p. 227,
Para. 1, [1909MS].

 Visit to Buffalo. [From Melrose, Elder and Mrs. Haskell
returned to California, and Mrs. White, with her secretary,
Miss Mcenterfer, and Elder E. W. Farnsworth, went to
Buffalo, N. Y., to attend a general meeting appointed for
Sabbath and Sunday.] [Review and Herald 12-16-09 para. 16]
p. 227, Para. 2, [1909MS].

 [At the Buffalo meeting over two hundred were in
attendance. Several came in from neighboring churches. Some
of these were accommodated in tents pitched in the church
lot, and many found lodging in the basement rooms of the
newly purchased meeting-house. These basement rooms may
some day be used as a home for city mission workers.]
[Review and Herald 12-16-09 para. 17] p. 227, Para. 3, 



[1909MS].

 [Our people in Buffalo rejoice in the ownership of this
substantial, roomy church building. Its former owner,
feeling friendly to our work, sold it to our work, sold it
to our people for much less than its cost.] [Review and
Herald 12-16-09 para. 18] p. 227, Para. 4, [1909MS].

 [Several Bible studies were conducted by Elder Farnsworth.
Other services were devoted to a study of methods of work
for church-members. Mrs. White spoke in the forenoon of
both Sabbath and Sunday. In her discourse on Sabbath, she
read portions of the seventeenth and eighteenth chapters of
Luke, and said:--] [Review and Herald 12-16-09 para. 19]
p. 227, Para. 5, [1909MS].

 "We need more faith. When we have before us these simple
records of Christ's labors and his promises, why should we
not have a large increase of faith? Only by a constant
exercise of intelligent faith, a faith that grows
continually, can we properly develop in Christian
experience. If we will encourage that faith that grasps the
promises of God, these promises will be fulfilled in our
behalf. [Review and Herald 12-16-09 para. 20] p. 227,
Para. 6, [1909MS].

 "O that we might realize the interest with which the
heavenly intelligences are looking upon our world! Those
who are seeking for righteousness will have divine help.
They will ask, and God will hear them. They may not at once
experience the feeling that they expect, but God will care
for them. If they are in peril, Jesus will deliver them.
His praying, believing people are under his special care.
[Review and Herald 12-16-09 para. 21] p. 227, Para. 7,
[1909MS].

 "In Buffalo I have felt the same intense desire that I 
have felt in other cities through which I have passed, that
the many inhabitants may have an opportunity of hearing
from the Word of God the truth for these last days. This
means that earnest efforts must be put forth by the
believers in this vicinity. Let every one put his shoulder
to the wheel, and labor in the simplicity of true
godliness. We want to learn how to find access in this
city. [Review and Herald 12-16-09 para. 22] p. 227, Para.
8, [1909MS]. 



 "Perhaps a work needs to begin in your own church, that
all the members may be thoroughly converted. Are some of
you devoting your whole time to working your farms, or to
devising ways of obtaining riches? The greatest riches you
can obtain is the life that measures with the life of God. 
This is granted to those who serve God, and who are laying
up their treasures above. [Review and Herald 12-16-09 para.
23] p. 228, Para. 1, [1909MS].

 "Shall we not all be missionaries? Shall not all who 
profess to be Christians take hold understandingly in an
effort to lead others to know the will of God? We must 
adapt ourselves to various situations, but if we have the
grace of God in our hearts, we shall be able to impart
light to those with whom we come into contact. Our work is
to be done in simplicity. The most effective appeals can be
made in the most simple language. Thus the Lord speaks to
us in his Word. In the Bible there are some names difficult 
to pronounce, but there are few words difficult to be
understood. [Review and Herald 12-16-09 para. 24] p. 228,
Para. 2, [1909MS].

 "If we had more of the simplicity of godliness, we should
see very many more souls converted to the truth. In this
day of preparation, we can not afford to be idle. The
Scriptures have pointed out what is to take place in our
world. The night is soon coming in which no man can work.
Let us take hold in earnest, to make the necessary
reformations, that we may be prepared for what is before
us. [Review and Herald 12-16-09 para. 25] p. 228, Para. 3,
[1909MS].

 "Men will arise who will bring in division by teaching
various errors. Therefore we must all look to our Teacher. 
We need to search the Scriptures for ourselves diligently
and prayerfully, lest we be drawn away by the subtle
deceptions of the enemy. There are many who must have a
deeper experience in the things of God. Unless they arouse
to a sense of their danger, they will lose their knowledge
of what is truth. `Walk while ye have the light, lest
darkness come upon you.' [Review and Herald 12-16-09 para.
26] p. 228, Para. 4, [1909MS].

 "What more could the Lord do for us than he has done? He 
has promised us power and strength here, and for the
overcomer he has promised an eternal life in the kingdom of
glory. He will help you in all your struggles with sin. You 



can take your trials to him. Who will now accept of Christ,
and give himself to him as he has never done before? Who
will seek for the comfort and encouragement that Christ has
given? Who will search the Scriptures to learn what is
truth? Let those arise to their feet who will today make a
new covenant with God." [Review and Herald 12-16-09 para.
27] p. 228, Para. 5, [1909MS].

 [In response to this appeal nearly every one in the
congregation arose. Mrs. White then offered an earnest
prayer that God would let his light shine into their souls,
that they might be able to keep the pledge they had made,
and that they might so receive the power of the truth that
they should lead others to rejoice in the triumphs of the
cross.] [Review and Herald 12-16-09 para. 28] p. 228,
Para. 6, [1909MS].

 December 23, 1909 Mrs. White's Labors in Michigan and
Indiana.--[D. E. Robinson.--The West Michigan camp-meeting
was held on the fair-grounds at Three Rivers, July 22 to
August 2. A goodly number of our people were present,
although on account of its being harvest-time, there was a
smaller attendance than usual. Besides union and local 
conference workers, several minister from abroad were in
attendance. Among these were Elders A. G. Daniells, G. B.
Thompson, W. C. White, S. G. Haughey, and C. Mcreynolds. On
the part of the citizens of Three Rivers there was an
increasing interest from day to day.] [Review and Herald
12-23-09 para. 1] p. 229, Para. 1, [1909MS].

 [Mrs. White arrived the day before the meeting opened, and
with the exception of one day, remained till the close.
During the ten days, she spoke in the large tent four
times. On Sabbath, July 24, she read from Exodus portions
of the experience of Israel from their departure out of
Egypt up to the giving of the law at Mt. Sinai. Regarding
this she said:--] [Review and Herald 12-23-09 para. 2] p.
229, Para. 2, [1909MS].

 "We are sometimes astonished at the course of the children 
of Israel. The Lord had wrought for them mightily in
bringing them forth from Egypt and through the Red Sea, and
it seems surprising that they should not afterward have an
unshaken faith that God was leading them, and that he would
provide for them. But are we not as faithless as they? are
we not in danger of being fearful when we should be strong
and of good courage? Many today are ready to pledge 



themselves as willing to be led by God; but when they come
into a hard place, they do not stand the proving. They
complain and murmur against the Lord. Would it not be
better, when we are in trouble or perplexity, to come in
simplicity to the same God who led Israel of old, and ask
him to show us his great kindness?" [Review and Herald 12-
23-09 para. 3] p. 229, Para. 3, [1909MS].

 [In concluding her discourse, Mrs. White made an earnest
appeal for all to declare themselves on the Lord's side,
and to seek, during the time of the meeting, the blessing
he has in store for them. "Do not," she said, "trifle with
the opportunities that you have in such gatherings as this.
Be faithful in attending the meetings, and give heed to the
messages borne. Make thorough work for eternity. Respond to
the invitations that may be given. Let your hearts be
melted under the influence of the Holy Spirit. 'Seek ye the
Lord while he may be found, call ye upon him while he is
near.' Search your Bible, that you may know what God says.
You need not ask any one else your duty; you are
individually amenable to God. I entreat of you to make your
peace with God, and to be obedient."] [Review and Herald
12-23-09 para. 4] p. 229, Para. 4, [1909MS].

 [Nearly all present pledged themselves to seek the Lord,
and Mrs. White prayed for a rich blessing to rest upon
those assembled. The revival effort was continued in other 
meetings during the day by Elder Thompson and others, and
many were impressed by the Holy Spirit to give themselves
to the Lord.] [Review and Herald 12-23-09 para. 5] p. 229,
Para. 5, [1909MS].

 [Sunday, many from the city attended the camp, and Mrs.
White addressed a large congregation in the afternoon. She
dwelt impressively upon the great sacrifice of Christ and
his sufferings, reading the prophecy found in the fifty-
third chapter of Isaiah, and bringing out many practical
thoughts regarding Christian living.] [Review and Herald
12-23-09 para. 6] p. 230, Para. 1, [1909MS].

 [The forenoon of Tuesday was devoted to a consideration of
the canvassing work and other lines of missionary effort.
By request, Mrs. White spoke for about half an hour
regarding our duty as a missionary people. She said, in
part:--] [Review and Herald 12-23-09 para. 7] p. 230,
Para. 2, [1909MS]. 



 "As a people we have received great light. The truth of
God is to be justified before the world. If we are content
to remain in our homes, feeling no burden to communicate
the truth to others, we ourselves need the converting power
of God in our hearts. Our light comes from the highest
source, and is given to us that we may pass it on to
others. [Review and Herald 12-23-09 para. 8] p. 230, Para.
3, [1909MS].

 "It is time that we place ourselves in right relation to
God. If you have an intelligent knowledge of the truth for
this time, then it is your privilege and your duty to
impart it to others. If you have not that knowledge, then
you should seek for it. Learn how to present the truth in a
clear and forceful manner. The light is to shine forth to
the world in clear, distinct rays. If you are truly
converted, you will not hide your light under a bushel, but
let it shine forth to others. 'Let your light so shine
before men, that they may see your good works, and glorify
your Father which is in heaven.' [Review and Herald 12-23-
09 para. 9] p. 230, Para. 4, [1909MS].

 "In the Word of God there is a commission that we can not 
evade. There is a world to be warned, and the believers
must carry the saving truth to all nations. There is a
great work before us, and it can not be finished by only a
few. There is something for every one to do. May God put
upon us all a spirit to communicate truth, and may he
impress every one to lift every possible ounce in an effort
to get the message before the world. [Review and Herald 12-
23-09 para. 10] p. 230, Para. 5, [1909MS].

 "How can we arouse our people and the people of the world
to prepare to meet our God? We must seek the Lord with all
the heart, that we may find him. Then hold on; we must not
let go. We need a conversion that will remain with us; for
we have a work that is to continue. Just as long as we are
on this earth, and there are souls unwarned, we can not lay
off this responsibility. [Review and Herald 12-23-09 para.
11] p. 230, Para. 6, [1909MS].

 "And if you are under the influence of the Holy Spirit,
you can reach some of these unwarned souls. Many who are
now perishing in their sins will yet be converted, and turn
to the Lord with full purpose of heart. Take hold of the
work in earnest, anywhere and everywhere, and when you do
this, you will have a sense of your need of power from on 



high. [Review and Herald 12-23-09 para. 12] p. 230, Para.
7, [1909MS].

 "He that is to come will come, and will not tarry. And
thousands upon thousands are unwarned. The great cities are
to be worked; this is kept before me night and day. Because
of the magnitude of the work, because of the large outlay
of means that they think necessary, many are hesitating
about taking up the work that must be done in these large
centers. Do they expect that men of means will come to them
and offer them help, asking them to come and give them the
message? We must make a beginning with what we have. Let
groups of laborers appoint meetings in some portion of a
city. An interest will be created that will increase. Those
who receive the message will be willing to impart of their
means to provide for an enlargement of the work. [Review
and Herald 12-23-09 para. 13] p. 231, Para. 1, [1909MS].

 "We are to labor in simplicity, but earnestly. Shall we
now take hold to do the work that God would have us do, or
shall it be that persons will come up to us when the
troubles have burst upon the world, and say, 'Why did not
you warn us of these calamities that were coming, if you
knew them?' [Review and Herald 12-23-09 para. 14] p. 231,
Para. 2, [1909MS].

 "O, this precious message that God has given us! Many are
longing for it, and it must be given as soon as possible.
Begin to proclaim it wherever you may be. As soon as you
begin to act, God will open the way before you." [Review
and Herald 12-23-09 para. 15] p. 231, Para. 3, [1909MS].

 [At Battle Creek. On the way from Buffalo to Three Rivers,
Mrs. White stopped over on day in Battle Creek. While
there, she met many of her old friends and associates in
the work. The brethren urgently requested that she speak to
them, and she promised, if possible, to return from the
camp-meeting for that purpose. Accordingly an appointment
was given out for a discourse by her in the Tabernacle,
Thursday afternoon, July 29.] [Review and Herald 12-23-09
para. 16] p. 231, Para. 4, [1909MS].

 [The church was well filled, there being present many from
the sanitarium and from the city, in addition to the
regular membership. Mrs. White opened the service with
prayer, after which she gave a simple, but earnest
discourse, based upon the fifteenth chapter of John.] 



[Review and Herald 12-23-09 para. 17] p. 231, Para. 5,
[1909MS].

 IN THE EVENING ELDERS DANIELLS AND WHITE STOPPED OVER IN 
BATTLE CREEK ON THEIR WAY FROM WASHINGTON TO THE THREE 
RIVERS CAMP-MEETING. THEY ACCOMPANIED MRS. WHITE AND HER 
PARTY ON THEIR RETURN FROM BATTLE CREEK TO THREE RIVERS 
FRIDAY MORNING. [Review and Herald 12-23-09 para. 18] p.
231, Para. 6, [1909MS].

 [Visit to the Indiana Sanitarium. Monday morning, August
2, Mrs. White, Miss Mcenterfer, and Elder White left Three
Rivers for a brief visit to the Wabash Valley Sanitarium at
La Fayette, Ind.] [Review and Herald 12-23-09 para. 19] p.
231, Para. 7, [1909MS].

 [At the depot they were met by Dr. W. W. Worster, the
medical superintendent, and Brother H. C. Saunders, the
business manager, who took them quickly in an automobile
three miles up the river to the new sanitarium. Here they
found a well-equipped institution that does credit to our
people in Indiana who have established it. At the time of
this visit there were thirty-two patients being cared for,
and applications from others for entrance as soon as room
could be found for them. Regarding this sanitarium and its
influence, Mrs. White wrote:--] [Review and Herald 12-23-09
para. 20] p. 231, Para. 8, [1909MS].

 "We were intensely interested in this sanitarium and its
surroundings, for the Lord has presented before me in
vision just such a scene. I could hardly believe that I had
not seen the place before with my natural eyes. [Review and
Herald 12-23-09 para. 21] p. 232, Para. 1, [1909MS].

 "I am instructed to say that it is in the order of God
that this property has been secured. It is to become an
important center for missionary work in the surrounding
cities. Our sanitariums are designed of God to be
institutions through which he can work. [Review and Herald
12-23-09 para. 22] p. 232, Para. 2, [1909MS].

 "In securing and equipping the La Fayette Sanitarium, our
brethren have acted according to their best judgment. They
have not moved rashly. Some have tried to discourage this
enterprise, but I am instructed to say, Help those that are
struggling with difficulties. If they look to him for
counsel, the Lord will bless and strengthen the physician 



and the helpers in the sanitarium. [Review and Herald 12-
23-09 para. 23] p. 232, Para. 3, [1909MS].

 "Let not our brethren feel it their duty to restrict the
investment of means where it is needed. It is in the Lord's 
order that the sanitarium has been secured. More land 
should have been purchased, and if possible, this should be
done now. The grounds around a sanitarium should not be
restricted. Provision should be made for the raising of
fruit and vegetables, and it should not be made possible
for buildings of an objectionable character to be erected
near our institutions. [Review and Herald 12-23-09 para.
24] p. 232, Para. 4, [1909MS].

 "The plan of having our sanitariums out of the cities is
born of the Lord. This should be borne in mind, and
sufficient land should be secured to raise fruit and 
vegetables. It will be a boon to the sick and to the
helpers to be given outdoor work on the land. Many of our
own workers have broken down in health through excessive
mental taxation without the balance of physical exercise.
[Review and Herald 12-23-09 para. 25] p. 232, Para. 5,
[1909MS].

 "There is an important work to be done in the vicinity of
La Fayette. Our people generally do not realize how Satan
is at work to secure souls through his specious deceptions.
. . . [Review and Herald 12-23-09 para. 26] p. 232, Para.
6, [1909MS].

 "Because of distracting influences, the work in Indiana
has in the past been greatly hindered. The reproach of God
rests upon a people who have a knowledge of the truth, and
yet hold their peace. May the Lord forgive those who have
known of open fields that have been left without a
knowledge of the Scriptures. Let no one excuse himself from
helping, nor complain because the Lord now calls for
efforts and means to atone for the long neglect of work
that should have been done years ago. In every place where
the sheep have been scattered, let earnest effort now be
put forth for the salvation of souls." Sanitarium, Cal.
Mrs. E. G. White. [Review and Herald 12-23-09 para. 27] p.
232, Para. 7, [1909MS].

 December 30, 1909 Mrs. White's Labors in Illinois and
Wisconsin.--[W. C. White.--From August 4-13 Mrs. E. G.
White and her party were entertained at the Hinsdale 



Sanitarium. The main building and all the cottages were
full at the time of our visit, but just across the road a
beautiful residence was vacant, its occupants having gone
for a few weeks' outing, and Dr. David Paulson secured for
us the privilege of occupying this residence during our
stay in Hinsdale.] [Review and Herald 12-30-09 para. 1] p.
233, Para. 1, [1909MS].

 [Sabbath and Sunday, August 7 and 8, were spent at the
Elgin camp-meeting. There Mrs. White met many old friends,
and spoke to large congregations each day. Wednesday
afternoon, August 11, she spoke to a full house in the
South Side Chicago church. She spoke four times to the
helpers and patients at Hinsdale.] [Review and Herald 12-
30-09 para. 2] p. 233, Para. 2, [1909MS].

 [Work was being hastened on the large new building, which
will double the size of the Hinsdale Sanitarium. There is a 
company of earnest and faithful workers in the institution,
some of whom are in training for foreign fields. Mrs. White
took a deep interest in the work of the sanitarium and its
allied institutions. Besides the main building, she visited
the Good Samaritan Inn and the Life Boat Rescue Home. To 
the workers in the Home she said:--] [Review and Herald 12-
30-09 para. 3] p. 233, Para. 3, [1909MS].

 "It gives me great pleasure to know that there are some
who are carrying forward such a work as is being done here.
If we see those who have been unfortunate in falling under
the power of the enemy of souls, we are not to push them
out into the darkness, but we should help them to find a
connection with Christ. Those who are united in this work 
will see that the Lord will bless the efforts put forth in
kindness and tenderness. He would have us claim the 
promises that are found in his Word. For those who have
sinned and have made mistakes, there is a Christ to pardon
and forgive. Let us lift him up as the Redeemer of mankind.
[Review and Herald 12-30-09 para. 4] p. 233, Para. 4,
[1909MS].

 "Why did Christ come to this world? He saw that humanity
was separated from divinity. Therefore he laid aside the
glory he had in heaven, and came to this world to unite in
himself divinity and humanity. With his divinity he could
grasp the throne of the Infinite, while with his humanity
he could reach fallen man. It is by our humanity laying
hold upon his divinity that we can be saved. We thereby 



become 'partakers of the divine nature.'" [Review and
Herald 12-30-09 para. 5] p. 233, Para. 5, [1909MS].

 [Friday morning, August 13, the physicians and heads of
departments gathered at the cottage where Mrs. White was
staying, and she said to them:--] [Review and Herald 12-30-
09 para. 6] p. 233, Para. 6, [1909MS].

 "The opportunities which you possess here seem favorable
for the carrying forward of the medical missionary work as
God would have it. If the workers will faithfully act their
part, angels of God will make impressions of truth upon the
hearts of those who come here. It is not by chance that
this work was taken out of the city of Chicago. Our medical
institutions can not work to the best advantage in the
cities. From the instruction I have received, I counsel our
brethren, wherever possible, to locate in the country.
These large cities will soon be visited with the judgments
of God. [Review and Herald 12-30-09 para. 7] p. 233, Para.
7, [1909MS].

 "The situation of this sanitarium is a great help in the
bringing of many to a knowledge of the truth. In its
surroundings I see many advantages. The patients need not
suffer from impure air. They can sit outside under the
trees, surrounded by the beauties of nature. God has had a
purpose in bringing his workers to this place. [Review and
Herald 12-30-09 para. 8] p. 234, Para. 1, [1909MS].

 "It is not by persistent arguments that souls will be won
to a knowledge of the truth. Let the workers manifest in
their words and actions the simplicity of true godliness,
and heavenly agencies will make the right impression upon
the minds of those with whom they associate. Just as surely
as we shall walk in humility, honoring God as the one who
must convict the heart, we shall see the results of our
labor for souls, even in the cities. I have the courage to
hope that there will be a greater work done in Chicago than
we have yet seen. To those who place themselves in right
relation to God it is said, 'Ye are laborers together with
God.' That assurance is worth everything to us; for if we
are in union with God, we have back of us a power that is
irresistible. [Review and Herald 12-30-09 para. 9] p. 234,
Para. 2, [1909MS].

 "Whatever may arise, never be discouraged. The Lord loves
us, and he will perform his word. Try to encourage in the 



patients a trust in God. Bid them be of good courage. Talk
hope, even to the last. If they are to die, let them die
praising the Lord. He ever lives; and though some of his
faithful followers may fall in death, their works will
follow them, and theirs will be a joyous awakening in the
resurrection morning. [Review and Herald 12-30-09 para. 10]
p. 234, Para. 3, [1909MS].

 "Let us not be discouraged. Let us not talk doubt, but
faith; for faith brings infinite power. If we lay hold upon
this power, and do not trust in our own human strength, we
shall see the salvation of God. There are many who are
hungering and thirsting for a better knowledge of spiritual
truths, and it is the privilege of those in this
institution to impart to them that which will satisfy their
longing." [Review and Herald 12-30-09 para. 11] p. 234,
Para. 4, [1909MS].

 [Visit to the Madison Sanitarium. Elder C. Mcreynolds, of
the Wisconsin Conference, had requested us to spend Sabbath
and Sunday, August 14 and 15, at the Madison Sanitarium. On
arriving there we were pleased to find a small camp-meeting
on the sanitarium grounds. An appointment had been sent out
hastily, and a number had gathered in from near-by
churches. There was a full program of meetings each day.
Mrs. White remained at the sanitarium for six days, during
which time she spoke twice to the brethren assembled from
the churches, and three times to the sanitarium family.
This was the first time she had visited the Madison (Wis.)
Sanitarium. She was much pleased with its beautiful
location by the lakeside, and believed it is destined to
become a very popular institution.] [Review and Herald 12-
30-09 para. 12] p. 234, Para. 5, [1909MS].

 [Monday afternoon, August 16, the helpers assembled in the
gymnasium, and Mrs. White addressed them.] [Review and
Herald 12-30-09 para. 13] p. 235, Para. 1, [1909MS].

 "I can not feel free to leave this sanitarium," she said,
"without speaking to you of the necessity of earnestly
seeking the Lord. This must be done by the workers in all
of our institutions. A position in a sanitarium is a place
of great responsibility. You are not to go on in
carelessness and indifference, thinking that because this
is the Lord's institution, therefore he will work it for
you, regardless of your manner of life. Let each one seek
for a daily, living experience in the service of God. 



Unless you have such an experience, patients that come here
unconverted will ask why those professing to believe in the
binding obligation of God's law, do not walk in obedience
to his commandments. [Review and Herald 12-30-09 para. 14]
p. 235, Para. 2, [1909MS].

 "Now is your time to say, Let us seek the Lord with all
our hearts, that we may find him. Let us humble ourselves
before him, that he may teach us. He can not teach you his
way unless you have humility of heart, and are daily
converted to his will. [Review and Herald 12-30-09 para.
15] p. 235, Para. 3, [1909MS].

 "In our institutions, we should take pains to make
everything harmonize with the principles that the Lord has
outlined before us in his Word. The work should be 
educational, preparing the workers for the transfer to the
higher courts above. This education is highly essential.
Our sanitariums, which are established at large expense,
are to be places where character is molded. In them should
be laboring a class of people who have especially
consecrated themselves to the service of God, and who seek
him daily for guidance. [Review and Herald 12-30-09 para.
16] p. 235, Para. 4, [1909MS].

 "We should be careful that we connect with all our 
sanitariums those who will give a right mold to the work.
Characters are to be formed here after the divine 
similitude. It is not the expensive dress that will give us
influence, but it is by true Christian humility that we
exalt our Saviour. Our only hope for success is doing good
to the people of the world who come to our sanitariums as
guests, is for the workers, each and every one, to maintain
a living connection with God. The dress of sanitarium
helpers is to be modest and neat, but the dress is not so
important as the deportment. The matter of greatest
consequence is that the truth be lived out in our lives,
that our words be in harmony with the faith we profess to
hold. If the workers in our sanitariums will surrender to 
God, and take a high position as believers in the truth,
the Lord will recognize this, and we shall see a great work
done in these institutions. [Review and Herald 12-30-09
para. 17] p. 235, Para. 5, [1909MS].

 "It is not the wisest course to connect with our 
sanitariums too many who are inexperienced, who come as
learners, while there is a lack of experienced, efficient 



workers. We need more matronly women, and men who are sound
and solid in principle,--substantial men who fear God and
who can carry responsibilities wisely. Some may come and
offer to work for small wages, because they enjoy being at
a sanitarium, or because they wish to learn, but it is not
true economy to supply an institution largely with
inexperienced helpers. [Review and Herald 12-30-09 para.
18] p. 235, Para. 6, [1909MS].

 "If the right persons are connected with the work, and if
all will humble their hearts before God, although there may
now be a heavy debt resting upon the institution, the Lord
will work in such a way that the debt will be lessened, and
souls will be converted to the truth, because they see that
the workers are following in the way of the Lord, and
keeping his commandments. This is the only hope for the
prosperity of our sanitariums. It is useless to think of
any other way. We can not expect the blessing of God to
rest upon us, if we serve God at will, and let him alone at
pleasure. [Review and Herald 12-30-09 para. 19] p. 236,
Para. 1, [1909MS].

 "It is not necessary that we should cater to the world's
demands for pleasure. There are other places in the world
where people may find amusement. We need at our sanitariums
substantial men and women; we need those who will reveal
the simplicity of true godliness. [Review and Herald 12-30-
09 para. 20] p. 236, Para. 2, [1909MS].

 "When the sick come to our institutions, they should be
made to realize that there is a divine power at work, that
angels of God are present. I wish to emphasize one point:
Do not permit yourselves to wear a sour countenance or a
desponding look. There is danger of getting a sour spirit,
and of speaking harshly. Remember that you are dealing with
invalids, and that invalids watch the countenances of those
who are about them. They watch to see if they are going to
be spoken to encouragingly or discouragingly. [Review and
Herald 12-30-09 para. 21] p. 236, Para. 3, [1909MS].

 "Your work is not to be confined to this institution. 
There are surrounding places where your influence should
reach. If this sanitarium is conducted as it should be, its
influence will grow. Similar institutions should be
established in other places. This is why the Lord is laying
upon his people the burden of establishing sanitariums,
that his name may be glorified. [Review and Herald 12-30-09 



para. 22] p. 236, Para. 4, [1909MS].

 "Will you not all put on Christ, not to lay him off again,
but to let his Spirit stamp your mind and character? When
all in this institution are truly converted, there will be
just as surely as wonderful work done as when on the day of
Pentecost the disciples received the outpouring of the Holy
Spirit. The Lord himself will be with you, to teach and to
lead and to guide. You will see of the salvation of God.
You may be disheartened at times. Discouragements may
arise, but it is your privilege at all times to lay hold of
the hope set before you in the gospel. Watch unto prayer.
Believe that God will help you to speak words that will
cheer and encourage and increase the faith of those with
whom you associate." Sanitarium, Cal. Mrs. E. G. White.
[Review and Herald 12-30-09 para. 23] p. 236, Para. 5,
[1909MS]. 

AUSTRALASIAN UNION CONFERENCE RECORD

 April 19, 1909 Teach Your Daughters How to Cook.--Do not
neglect to teach your children how to cook. In so doing you
impart to them principles which they must have in their
religious education. There is religion in good cooking, and
I question the religion of that class who are too ignorant
and too careless to learn to cook. In giving your children
lessons in physiology, and teaching them how to cook with
simplicity and yet with skill, you are laying the
foundation for the most useful branches of education. 
[Australasian Union Conference Record 04-19-09 para. 01]
p. 237, Para. 1, [1909MS].

 That which we eat cannot be converted into good blood
unless it is of a proper quality, simple, and nutritious.
The stomach can never convert sour bread into sweet. Food 
poorly prepared is not nutritious, and cannot make good
blood. Those things which fret and derange the stomach will
have a benumbing influence upon the finer feelings of the
heart. [Australasian Union Conference Record 04-19-09 para.
02] p. 237, Para. 2, [1909MS].

 Poor cookery is slowly wearing away the life energies of
thousands. We see sallow complexions and groaning
dyspeptics wherever we go. [Australasian Union Conference
Record 04-19-09 para. 03] p. 237, Para. 3, [1909MS].

 Skill is required to make good light bread. Cakes and 



scones are often yellow with saleratus. They are thus
rendered totally unfit for food. Saleratus in any form
should not be introduced into the stomach, for the effects
are bad. It eats the coatings of the stomach, causes
inflammation, and frequently poisons the entire system. But
some plead, "I cannot make good bread or gems unless I use
soda or saleratus." You surely can if you become a student
and will learn. Is not the health of your family of
sufficient value to inspire you with ambition to learn how
to cook, and how to eat? [Australasian Union Conference
Record 04-19-09 para. 04] p. 237, Para. 4, [1909MS].

 Mothers, instead of seeking to give your daughters a
musical education, instruct them in these useful branches,
which have the closest connection with life and health. 
Teach them all the mysteries of cooking. Show them that
this is a part of their education, and essential for them
in order to become Christians. Unless the food is prepared
in a wholesome, palatable manner, it cannot be converted
into good blood, to build up the wasting tissues. Your
daughters may love music, and this may be all right: it may
add to the happiness of the family; but the knowledge of
music, without the knowledge of cookery, is not worth much.
When your daughters have families of their own, an
understanding of music and fancy work will not provide for
the table a well-cooked dinner, prepared with nicety, so
that they will not blush to place it before their most
esteemed friends. Mothers, yours is a sacred work. May God
help you to take it up with His glory in view, and work
earnestly and lovingly for the present and future good of
your children, having an eye single to the glory of God.
Mrs. E. G. White. [Australasian Union Conference Record 04-
19-09 para. 05] p. 237, Para. 5, [1909MS].

 September 6, 1909 Home Training.--God has given to every
man and woman talents to be used to His name's glory. All
have not the same gifts; all are not called to do the same
work; but to each God has given the ability to do the work
appointed him. There are some who think that unless they
are directly connected with public religious work, they are
not doing the will of God; but this is a mistake. Every one
has a work to do for the Master. Just as verily as the
minister has his appointed work, the mother has hers. By
educating their children to love God, and fear to offend
Him, parents can just as surely serve God as can the
minister in the pulpit. [Australasian Union Conference
Record 09-06-09 para. 01] p. 237, Para. 6, [1909MS]. 



 It is a wonderful work to make home pleasant, and all that
it ought to be. If the heart is given to God, the humblest
talents will make the home-life all that God would have it. 
In the home a bright light will shine forth as the result
of whole-hearted service to God. The mother is to bring her
children to Jesus for His blessing. She is to cherish the
words of Christ and teach them to her children. From their 
baby-hood she is to discipline them to self-restraint and 
self-denial, to habits of neatness and order. The mother 
can bring her children up so that they will come with open,
tender hearts to hear the words of God's servants. The Lord 
has need of mothers who in every line of the home-life will
improve their God-given talents, and fit their children for
the family of heaven. [Australasian Union Conference Record
09-06-09 para. 02] p. 238, Para. 1, [1909MS].

 The Lord is served as much, yes, more, by the faithful
home worker as by the one who preaches the Word. Fathers
and mothers should realize that they are the educators of
their children. Children are the heritage of the Lord; and
they should be trained and disciplined to form characters
that the Lord can approve. When this work is carried on
judiciously and with faithfulness and prayer, angels of God
will guard the family, and the most commonplace life will
be made sacred. All heaven recognized Abraham's
faithfulness in this respect, and He who blesses the
habitation of the righteous said, I know Abraham. He is the
priest of his household, and patriarch in his home. He will
command his children and his household after him, to keep
the way of the Lord, to do justice and judgment.
[Australasian Union Conference Record 09-06-09 para. 03]
p. 238, Para. 2, [1909MS].

 Symmetry of character is to be restored in men and women,
and God calls upon parents with all their capabilities to
co-operate with Him in this work of restoration.
Uncleanness in the home is a great mistake; for it is
educating in its effects, and casts its influence abroad.
Even in babyhood a right direction should be given to the
habits of children. Teach them to keep their bodies clean
by bathing in the morning and at night. Show them that
uncleanness, whether in body or dress, is offensive to God.
Constant vigilance must be exercised, that these habits may
become second nature to the youth. There must be no lax
methods in the home; for the children will never outgrow
what they have become familiar with in their childhood. If 



they have been trained to habits of neatness and order,
untidiness and slackness will be offensive to them; and
impurity will be despised, at it should be. [Australasian
Union Conference Record 09-06-09 para. 04] p. 238, Para.
3, [1909MS].

 The Lord commanded the children of Israel to wash their 
clothes, and put away all impurity from their encampment,
lest in passing by He should see their uncleanness. God is
passing by our homes to-day, and He sees the unsanitary
conditions and lax methods of families. Should we not 
reform, and that without delay? Parents, God has made you
His agents, that you may instil right principles into the
minds of your children. You have in trust the Lord's little
ones, and that God who was so particular that the children
of Israel should grow up with habits of cleanliness will
not sanction any impurity in the home to-day. And in
training your children in habits of cleanliness, you teach
them spiritual lessons. They see that God would have them
clean in heart as well as in body, and will be led to
understand pure principles, which God designs should prompt
every act of our lives. [Australasian Union Conference
Record 09-06-09 para. 05] p. 238, Para. 4, [1909MS].

 Oh, that all would understand that these apparently small
duties are not to be neglected! Children are peculiarly
susceptible to impressions; and the lessons which they
receive in the early years, they will carry with them
through life. All the learning they may acquire will never
undo the evil resulting from lax discipline in childhood.
One neglect, often repeated, forms habit. One wrong act
prepares the way for another. That act, repeated, forms
habit. Bad habits are more easily formed than good ones,
and are given up with more difficulty. It takes far less
time and pains to spoil the disposition of a child than it
does to imprint upon the tablets of the soul principles and
habits of righteousness. It is only by constantly watching
and counterworking the wrong that we can hope to make the
disposition right. The Lord will be with you, mothers, as
you try to form right habits in your children. But you must
begin the training process early, or your future work will
be very difficult. Teach them line upon line, precept upon
precept, here a little, and there a little. Bear in mind
that your children belong to God, and are to become His
sons and daughters. He designs that the families on earth
shall be samples of the family in heaven. [Australasian
Union Conference Record 09-06-09 para. 06] p. 239, Para. 



1, [1909MS].

 Children should be clad in plain garments without ruffles
or ornaments. The time spent in needless sewing, God would
have devoted to educating them or in devotional exercises.
That garment you are sewing on, that extra dish you plan to
prepare, let it be neglected rather than the education of
your children. The labour due to your child during the
first years of his life will admit of no neglect. No time
in his life should the rule be forgotten, Line upon line,
precept upon precept, here a little, and there a little.
Parents, the Lord knows what kind of work you are doing in
the formation of the characters of your children. Will you
consider the responsibilities resting upon you as their
natural guardians? [Australasian Union Conference Record
09-06-09 para. 07] p. 239, Para. 2, [1909MS].

 Over-indulgence always proves an injury to children. It is
the veriest cruelty to allow wrong habits to be formed, to
give the lines of control into the hands of the child, and
let him rule. Children are not to be taught that everything
in the house is their plaything, to do with as they please.
Instruction in this line should be given even to the
smallest children. God designs that the perversities
natural to childhood shall be rooted out before they become
habit. In the discipline of your children, do not release
them from that which you have required them to do. Do not
allow yourself to be so absorbed in other things as to
become careless. And do not become weary in your
guardianship, because your children forget, and do that
which you have forbidden. If you lose your temper, you
forfeit that which no mother or father can afford to lose--
the respect of your children. Never scold, nor permit
scolding, in the home. Never give your child a passionate
blow, unless you wish him to learn to quarrel and fight. As
parents, you stand in the place of God to your children,
and you are to be on guard. [Australasian Union Conference
Record 09-06-09 para. 08] p. 239, Para. 3, [1909MS].

 Parents, never act from impulse. Never correct your child
when you are angry; for if you do this, you will mould him
after your own image--impulsive, passionate, and
unreasonable. You can be firm without violent threatenings
or scoldings. I have seen a mother snatch from the hand of
her child something that was giving it special pleasure.
The child did not know the reason for this, and naturally
felt abused. Then followed a quarrel between parent and 



child, and a sharp chastisement ended the scene as far as
outward appearances were concerned. But that battle left on
the tender mind an impression that could not be easily
effaced. I said to the mother: "You have wronged your child
deeply; you have hurt his soul, and lost his confidence.
How this will be restored I know not." This mother acted 
unwisely. She did not reason from cause to effect. Her
harsh, injudicious management stirred up the worst passions
in the heart of her child, and on every similar occasion
these passions are aroused and strengthened. This is the
worst policy that can be used in family government;
advanced age and maturity of strength warring against a
helpless, ignorant little child confirms rebellion in the
heart. [Australasian Union Conference Record 09-06-09 para.
09] p. 239, Para. 4, [1909MS].

 But, you ask, Shall I never punish my child? Whipping may
be essential when every other resort fails; but before you
cause your child pain, you will, if you are a Christian
father or mother, let your erring little one see that you
love him. You will manifest real sorrow because you are
compelled to cause him suffering. You will bow before God
with your child, and with a heart full of sorrow ask the
Lord to forgive. You will pray that Satan may not have
control of his mind. You will present before the
sympathizing Redeemer His own words, "Suffer the little
children, and forbid them not, to come unto Me: for of such
is the kingdom of heaven." That prayer will bring angels to
your side, and your child's heart will be broken in
penitence. [Australasian Union Conference Record 09-06-09
para. 10] p. 240, Para. 1, [1909MS].

 It is a very nice work to deal with human minds. All
children cannot be treated in the same way; for that
restraint which must be kept on one would crush out the
life of another. Study the minds and characters of your
children. During the first years of their lives is the time
to work and watch and pray and encourage every good
inclination. This work must go on without interruption. You
may be urged to attend mothers' meetings and sewing-
circles, that you may do missionary work; but unless there
is a faithful, understanding instructor to be left with
your children, it is your duty to reply, "The Lord has
committed to me another work, which I can in no wise
neglect." You cannot overwork in any line without becoming
disqualified for the work of training your little ones, and
making them what God would have them be. As Christ's co-



worker, you must bring them to Him and ask for grace to
discipline and train them for the kingdom of heaven.
[Australasian Union Conference Record 09-06-09 para. 11]
p. 240, Para. 2, [1909MS].

 Both parents and children should be under the government
of God. They are to be ruled by Him. By combining the
influences of authority and affection, parents can rule in
their homes after the order God has given in His Word.
There should be no ruling by impulse, no parental
oppression; but at the same time no disobedience is to be
overlooked. We are not to reach the standard of worldlings,
but the standard which God Himself has erected. We are 
diligently to inquire, What hath God said? God's holy Word
is to be our rule, and from this we must never turn aside.
No waywardness must be permitted on the part of the
children, no disregard of obligations on the part of the
parents. Our motto must be, "As for me and my house, we
will serve the Lord." Mrs. E. G. White. [Australasian Union
Conference Record 09-06-09 para. 12] p. 240, Para. 3,
[1909MS]. 

ATLANTIC UNION GLEANER

 January 27, 1909 True Education.--"The entrance of thy
words giveth light; it giveth understanding unto the
simple,"--to those who are not self-sufficient, but who are
willing to learn. [Atlantic Union Gleaner 01-27-09 para.
01] p. 241, Para. 1, [1909MS].

 What was the work of the God-given messenger to our world?
The only begotten Son of God clothed his divinity with
humanity, and came to our world as a teacher, an
instructor, to reveal truth in contrast with error. Truth,
saving truth, never languished on his tongue, never
suffered in his hands, but was made to stand out plainly
and clearly defined amid the prevailing moral darkness. For
this work he left the heavenly courts. He said of himself,
"For this cause came I into the world, that I should bear
witness unto the truth." Truth came from his lips with
freshness and power, as a new revelation. [Atlantic Union
Gleaner 01-27-09 para. 02] p. 241, Para. 2, [1909MS].

 Christ was the way, the truth, and the life. He who came
forth from God to our world gave instruction on every
subject about which it is essential that man should know in
order to find the pathway to heaven. To him truth was an 



ever-present, self-evident reality; he uttered no
suggestions, advanced no sentiments, notions, or opinions,
but presented only solid, saving truth. His life, given for
this sinful world, was full of earnestness and momentous
results; for his work was to save perishing souls. He came
forth to be the true Light, shining amid the moral darkness
of superstition and error, and was announced by a voice
from heaven proclaiming. "This is my beloved Son, in whom I
am well pleased." And at his transfiguration this voice
from heaven was again heard, "This is my beloved Son, in
whom I am well pleased; hear ye him." Christ brought to our
world a certain knowledge of God, and to all who received
and obeyed his word, he gave power to become the sons of
God. [Atlantic Union Gleaner 01-27-09 para. 03] p. 241,
Para. 3, [1909MS].

 Everything not comprehended in truth is the guesswork of
man. Professedly high and learned men may be fools in the
sight of God. The high and learned statements of their
doctrines, however they may please and humor the senses,
and though they may have been handed down from age to age,
and rocked in the cradle of popular faith, are a delusion
and a falsehood if not found in the inspired lessons of
Christ. He is the source of all wisdom; for he placed
himself directly on a level with the eternal God. In his
humanity the glory of heavenly illumination fell directly
upon him, and from him to the world. While Christ stood
forth distinctly in his human personality, and appealed in
striking but simple language to humanity, he was in such
perfect oneness with God that his voice came with
authority, as the voice of God from the center of glory.
[Atlantic Union Gleaner 01-27-09 para. 04] p. 241, Para.
4, [1909MS].

 In the record John was charged by the Holy Spirit to
present, he says of Christ, "In the beginning was the Word,
and the Word was with God, and the Word was God. The same
was in the beginning with God. All things were made by him;
and without him was not anything made that was made." This
is the most precious unfolding of definite truth, flashing
its divine light and glory upon all who will receive it.
What more important knowledge can be received than that
given in the Book which teaches of the fall of man and the
consequences of that sin which opened the flood-gates of
woe upon our world; which teaches of the advent of Christ
as a helpless babe, born in a stable and cradled in a
manger. The history of Christ is to be searched, comparing 



scripture with scripture, that we may learn the answer to
the all-important question, What are the terms of
salvation? As intelligent agents, invested with personal
attributes and responsibilities, we can know in regard to
our future eternal destiny. The scripture record given by
John, at the dictation of the Holy Spirit, contains no
terms that can not be easily comprehended, and that will
not bear the most searching and critical investigation.
[Atlantic Union Gleaner 01-27-09 para. 05] p. 241, Para.
5, [1909MS].

 Christ was a teacher sent from God, and his words did not
contain a particle of chaff or a semblance of that which is
non-essential. But the force of much human instruction is 
comprised of assertion, not of truth. The teachers of the
present day can use the educated ability of previous
teachers, yet with all the weighty importance that may be
attached to the words of the greatest authors, there is a
conscious inability to trace them back to the first great
principle, to the Source of unerring wisdom. There is a
painful uncertainty, a constant searching for assurances
that can be found only in God. The trumpet of human
greatness may be sounded, but it is with an uncertain
sound; it is not reliable, and the salvation of human souls
can not be ventured upon it. [Atlantic Union Gleaner 01-27-
09 para. 06] p. 242, Para. 1, [1909MS].

 Christ taught with authority. The sermon on the mount is a
wonderful production, yet so simple that a child can study
it without being misled. The mount of beatitudes is an
emblem of the high elevation on which Christ ever stood. He
spoke with an authority that was exclusively his own. Every
sentence he uttered came from God. He was the Word and the 
Wisdom of God, and he ever presented truth with the
authority of God. "The words that I speak unto you," he
said, "they are spirit, and they are life." [Atlantic Union
Gleaner 01-27-09 para. 07] p. 242, Para. 2, [1909MS].

 Jesus brought into his teaching none of the science of
men. His teaching was full of grand, ennobling, saving
truth, to which man's highest ambitions and proudest
inventions can bear no comparison. The great plan of the
redemption of a fallen race was brought out in the life of
Christ in human flesh. This scheme of restoring the moral
image of God in man-debased humanity entered into every
purpose of the life and character of Christ. His majesty
could not mingle with human science, which will disconnect 



from the great Source of all wisdom. The topic of human
science never escaped his hallowed lips. By believing in
and doing the words of God, he was severing the human
family from Satan's chariot-car. [Atlantic Union Gleaner
01-27-09 para. 08] p. 242, Para. 3, [1909MS].

 The first great lesson in true education is to know and
understand the will of God. Take the knowledge of God with
you through every day of life. Let it absorb the mind and
the whole being. God gave Solomon wisdom, but this God-
given wisdom was perverted when he turned from God to
obtain wisdom from other sources. We need the wisdom of 
Solomon after we have learned the wisdom of One greater
than Solomon. [Atlantic Union Gleaner 01-27-09 para. 09]
p. 242, Para. 4, [1909MS].

 For men to learn science through men's interpretation, is
to obtain a false education; but to learn of God and Jesus
Christ is to learn the science of the Bible. The confusion 
in education has come in because the wisdom and knowledge
of God have not been honored and exalted by the religious
world. The pure in heart see God in every providence, in
every phase of true education. They vibrate to the first
approach of light which radiates from the throne of God.
Communications from heaven are made to those who will catch 
the first gleams of spiritual knowledge. [Atlantic Union
Gleaner 01-27-09 para. 10] p. 243, Para. 1, [1909MS].

 The students in our schools are to consider the knowledge
of God as above everything else. Searching the Scriptures
alone will bring the knowledge of the true God and Jesus
Christ whom he has sent. "The preaching of the cross is to
them that perish foolishness; but unto us which are saved
it is the power of God. For it is written, I will destroy
the wisdom of the wise, and will bring to nothing the
understanding of the prudent." "Because the foolishness of
God is wiser than men." "But of him are ye in Christ Jesus,
who of God is made unto us wisdom, and righteousness, and
sanctification that, according as it is written, He that
glorieth, let him glory in the Lord." Mrs. E. G. White.
[Atlantic Union Gleaner 01-27-09 para. 11] p. 243, Para.
2, [1909MS].

 June 9, 1909 The Holy Spirit an Aid to Bible Study.--The
Holy Spirit has been given as an aid in the study of God's
word. Jesus promised, "The Comforter, which is the Holy
Ghost, whom the Father will send in my name, he shall teach 



you all things, and bring all things to your remembrance,
whatsoever I have said unto you." Those who are under the
training of the Holy Spirit, will be able to teach the Word
intelligently. When the Bible is made the book of study,
with earnest supplication for the Spirit's guidance, and a
full surrender of the heart to be sanctified through the
truth, it will accomplish all that God has promised.
[Atlantic Union Gleaner 06-09-09 para. 01] p. 243, Para.
3, [1909MS].

 The results of such study will be well-balanced minds. The
understanding will be quickened; the sensibilities will be
aroused; the conscience will become sensitive; the
sympathies and sentiments will be purified; a better moral
atmosphere will be created; and a new power to resist
temptation will be imparted. [Atlantic Union Gleaner 06-09-
09 para. 02] p. 243, Para. 4, [1909MS].

 The knowledge of God is not to be gained without mental
effort, without prayer for wisdom. We should search,
diligently search, for its hidden treasures, and seek
wisdom from heaven that we may be able to distinguish
between human inventions and the divine commands. The Holy
Spirit will aid the seeker for great and precious truths
which relate to the plan of redemption. A casual reading of
the Scriptures is not enough. We must search, and this
implies a doing of all that the word implies. As the miner
eagerly explores the earth to discover its veins of gold,
so we are to explore the word of God for the hidden
treasures that Satan has so long sought to hide from man.
The Lord says, "If any man willeth to do his will, he shall
know of the doctrine." [Atlantic Union Gleaner 06-09-09
para. 03] p. 243, Para. 5, [1909MS].

 The great error of the Romish church is found in the fact
that the Bible is interpreted in the light of the opinions
of the "fathers." These opinions are regarded as
infallible, and the dignitaries of the church assume that
it is their prerogative to make others believe as they do.
Those who do not agree with them are pronounced heretics.
But the word of God is not thus to be interpreted. It is to
stand on its own eternal merits, to be read as the word of
God, which declares his will to the people. [Atlantic Union
Gleaner 06-09-09 para. 04] p. 243, Para. 6, [1909MS].

 The blessed Bible gives us a knowledge of the great plan
of salvation, and shows us how every individual may have 



eternal life. Who is the author of the Book?--Jesus Christ. 
He is the True Witness, and he says to his own, "I give
unto them eternal life; and they shall never perish,
neither shall any man pluck them out of my hand." The Bible
shows us the way to Christ, and in Christ eternal life is
revealed. Jesus said to the Jews, and to those who gathered
about him in multitudes, "Search the Scriptures." The Jews
had the Scriptures which testified of Christ, but they were
not able to discern Christ in the Scriptures. The truths of
the Old Testament they had so mingled with human opinions
that its teachings were mystified, and the will of God to
man covered up. Christ's sermon on the mount virtually
contradicted the doctrines of the self-righteous scribes
and Pharisees. They had so misrepresented God that he was
looked upon as a stern judge, incapable of compassion,
mercy, or love. They presented to the people endless maxims
and traditions that had no "Thus saith the Lord" for their 
authority. Though they professed to know and to worship the
true and living God, they wholly misrepresented him and his
character as revealed in his Son. Christ labored constantly
to sweep away those misrepresentations, that the confidence
of men in the love of God might be restored. He taught man
to address the supreme Ruler by the new name "Our Father."
This name represents our true relation to him, and when
spoken sincerely by human lips, it is music in the ears of
God. Christ leads us to the throne of God by a new and
living way. [Atlantic Union Gleaner 06-09-09 para. 05] p.
244, Para. 1, [1909MS].

 Men need not the dim light of tradition and custom to make
the Scriptures comprehensible. It is just as sensible to
suppose that the sun, shining in the heavens at noonday,
needs the glimmerings of the torch-lights of earth to
increase its glory. In the Bible every duty is made plain,
every lesson is comprehensible. The gift of Christ and the
illumination of the Holy Spirit reveal to us the Father.
The Word is able to make men and women and youth wise unto
salvation. "All Scripture is given by inspiration of God;
and is profitable for doctrine, for reproof, for
correction, for instruction in righteousness, that the man
of God may be perfect, thoroughly furnished unto all good
works." No other book is so potent to elevate the thoughts,
to give vigor to the faculties, as the broad, ennobling
truths of the Bible. If God's word were studied as it 
should be, men would have a breadth of mind, a nobility of
character, and a stability of purpose that is rarely seen
in these times. [Atlantic Union Gleaner 06-09-09 para. 06] 



p. 244, Para. 2, [1909MS].

 Little benefit is to be derived from a hasty reading of
the Scriptures. One may read the whole Bible through, and
yet fail to see its beauty or to comprehend its depth of
meaning. One passage studied until its significance is
clear to the mind, and its relation to the plan of
salvation evident, is of more value than the perusal of
many chapters with no definite purpose in view and no
positive instruction gained. Keep your Bible with you. As
you have opportunity, read it; fix the texts in your
memory. Even while you are walking in the street, you may
read a passage and meditate upon it, thus fixing it on the
mind. [Atlantic Union Gleaner 06-09-09 para. 07] p. 244,
Para. 3, [1909MS].

 Never should the Bible be studied without prayer. Before
opening its pages, we should ask for the enlightenment of
the Holy Spirit, and it will be given. When Nathaniel came
to Jesus, the Saviour exclaimed, "Behold an Israelite
indeed, in whom is no guile." Nathaniel said, "Whence
knowest thou me?" Jesus answered, "Before that Philip
called thee, when thou wast under the fig-tree, I saw
thee." And Jesus will see us also in the secret place of
prayer, if we will seek him for light, that we may know
what is truth. Angels from the world of light will be with
those who in humility of heart seek for divine guidance.
[Atlantic Union Gleaner 06-09-09 para. 08] p. 245, Para.
1, [1909MS].

 The Holy Spirit exalts and glorifies the Saviour. It is
his office to present Christ, the purity of his
righteousness, and the great salvation that we have through
him. Jesus says, "He shall receive of mine, and shall show
it unto you." The spirit of truth is the only effectual
teacher of divine truth. Mrs. E. G. White. [Atlantic Union
Gleaner 06-09-09 para. 09] p. 245, Para. 2, [1909MS].

 June 16, 1909 The Ministers and Physical Work.--Useful
physical labor is a part of the gospel. The great Teacher,
when enshrouded in the pillar of cloud, gave directions
that every youth should learn a trade. Thus the people
would be enabled to earn their own bread. And knowing how
hard it was to obtain money, they would not spend their
means foolishly. [Atlantic Union Gleaner 06-16-09 para. 01]
p. 245, Para. 3, [1909MS]. 



 Paul, the great apostle to the Gentiles, learned the trade
of a tent-maker. There were higher and lower branches of
tent-making. Paul had learned the highest branches, and he
could also work at the common branches when circumstances 
demanded. Tent-making did not bring returns so quickly as
some other lines of business, and some times it was only by
the strictest economy that Paul could supply his
necessities. [Atlantic Union Gleaner 06-16-09 para. 02] p.
245, Para. 4, [1909MS].

 Why did Paul thus connect mechanical labor with the
preaching of the gospel? Was not the laborer worthy of his
hire? Why did he not labor all his time in preaching? Why
waste time and strength in making tents? But Paul did not
regard the time spent in making tents lost by any means. As
he worked with Aquila, he kept in touch with the great
Teacher. He gave Aquila needed instruction in spiritual
things, and he also educated the believers in unity. While
working at his trade he gave an example in diligence and
thoroughness. He was diligent in business, fervent in
spirit, serving the Lord. He and Aquila and Priscilla had
more than one prayer-and praise-meeting with those
associated with them in tent-making. This was a testimony
to the value of the truth they were presenting. [Atlantic
Union Gleaner 06-16-09 para. 03] p. 245, Para. 5,
[1909MS].

 Paul was an educator. He preached the gospel with his
voice, and by diligent labor he preached it with his hands.
He educated others in the same way that he had been
educated by one regarded as the wisest of human teachers.
As Paul worked quickly and skilfully with his hands, he
related to his fellow workers the specifications Christ had
given to Moses in regard to the building of the tabernacle,
as found in the twenty-fourth, twenty-fifth, twenty-sixth,
and twenty-seventh chapters of Exodus. He repeated chapter
after chapter to them, for his own and their benefit. He
taught that supreme honor is to be given to God. He told
them that the skill, genius, and wisdom brought into the
work of building the tabernacle, were given by God to be
used for his glory. He repeated the communications from God
to Moses found in Ex. 35:20, 35, and 36:1-7. [Atlantic
Union Gleaner 06-16-09 para. 04] p. 245, Para. 6,
[1909MS].

 After leaving Philippi, Paul went to Thessalonica, on the
seacoast. The history of his work there is recorded in the 



first and second chapters of first Thessalonians. He
labored in the gospel and worked also with his hands. "We
were gentle among you," he writes, "even as a nurse
cherisheth her children; so being affectionately desirous
of you, we were willing to have imparted unto you, not the
gospel of God only, but also our own souls, because ye were
dear unto us. For ye remember, brethren, our labor and
travail: for laboring night and day, because we would not
be chargeable unto any of you, we preached unto you the
gospel of God." He declares that if a man will not work,
neither shall he eat, and by his own example he illustrates
his teaching. He says, "Neither did we eat any man's bread
for naught; but wrought with labor and travail day and
night, that we might not be chargeable to any of you."
[Atlantic Union Gleaner 06-16-09 para. 05] p. 246, Para.
1, [1909MS].

 "And it came to pass, that while Apollos was at Corinth,
Paul having passed through the upper coasts came to
Ephesus." Here he remained three years and six months,
"disputing and persuading the things concerning the kingdom
of God." Here he toiled at his craft also. He writes to the 
Corinthians, "For I think that God hath set forth us the
apostles last, as it were appointed to death: for we are
made a spectacle unto the world, and to angels, and to men.
We are fools for Christ's sake, but ye are wise in Christ;
we are weak, but ye are strong; ye are honorable, but we
are despised. Even unto this present hour we both hunger
and thirst, and are naked, and are buffeted, and have no
certain dwelling-place; and labor, working with our own
hands, being reviled, we bless; being persecuted, we suffer
it; being defamed, we entreat; we are made as the filth of
the world, and are the off-scouring of all things unto this
day. I write not these things to shame you, but as my
beloved sons I warn you. For though you have ten thousand
instructors in Christ, yet ye have not many fathers, for in
Christ Jesus I have begotten you through the gospel.
[Atlantic Union Gleaner 06-16-09 para. 06] p. 246, Para.
2, [1909MS].

 Lifting up his toil-worn hands, Paul makes this appeal,
"Ye yourselves know that these hands have ministered unto
my necessity, and to them that were with me." Those hands
speak to us with remarkable impressiveness. [Atlantic Union
Gleaner 06-16-09 para. 07] p. 246, Para. 3, [1909MS].

 Why did Paul, an apostle of the highest rank, spend on 



mechanical labor time which to all appearances might have
been put to better account? Why did he not devote his time
and strength to the preaching of the word? By laboring with
his hands Paul was preaching the word. Thus he set an
example which spoke against the sentiment then gaining
influence, that the preaching of the gospel excused the
minister from mechanical and physical labor. Paul knew that
there were many that loved ease and indulgence much better
than useful labor. He knew that if ministers neglected
physical work, they would become enfeebled. He desired to
teach young ministers that by working with their hands,
they would become sturdy; their muscles and sinews would be
strengthened. Mrs. E. G. White. [Atlantic Union Gleaner 06-
16-09 para. 08] p. 246, Para. 4, [1909MS].

 June 23, 1909 The Ministers and Physical Work
(Concluded.)--The gospel of Christ is an educator. It
teaches us not to pamper and indulge self and waste the
means that should be employed to extend the triumphs of the
cross of Christ. There are ministers now dead whose lives 
would have been prolonged had they not yielded to the
temptation to indulge appetite. When they should have eaten
abstemiously, they were tempted to eat largely of rich
food, though they knew that what they were eating could not
be assimilated by the system, but would only be an extra
burden to be gotten rid of in some way. The unnecessary
food taken into the system poisoned the blood, and produced
evils that resulted in disease. [Atlantic Union Gleaner 06-
23-09 para. 01] p. 247, Para. 1, [1909MS].

 The apostle states plainly that if a man does not work, if
he does not use his physical powers, neither should he eat.
The healthful and equal exercise of all the powers of the
being is required to keep the living machinery in the best
condition. He who would have a system unclogged by
feebleness and disease must use every part of the system
harmoniously. The muscles are not to be allowed to become
weak through inaction, while the brain carries too large a
share of the work. Each part of the human structure is to
bear its burden. [Atlantic Union Gleaner 06-23-09 para. 02]
p. 247, Para. 2, [1909MS].

 Paul recognized physical work as composing a part of the
education he was to give. He realized that his teaching
would lack vitality if he did not keep all parts of the
human machinery equally exercised. His labor to support
himself and others should have been commended, rather than 



regarded as belittling to his position as a minister of the
gospel. [Atlantic Union Gleaner 06-23-09 para. 03] p. 247,
Para. 3, [1909MS].

 The Greeks on the seacoasts were sharp traders. They had
educated themselves to sharp practices in deal, and had
come to believe that gain was godliness, and that ability
to acquire gain, whether by fair means or foul, was a
reason why they should be honored. Paul was acquainted with
their practices, and he would not give them a chance to say
that he and his fellow laborers preached in order to be
supported by the gospel. Although it was perfectly right
for him to be supported in this way, for the laborer is
worthy of his hire, yet he saw that if he was, the
influence upon his fellow laborers and those to whom he
preached would not be the best. Paul feared that if he
lived by preaching the gospel, he might be suspected of
selfish motives in doing his work. He must show that he was
willing to engage in any useful labor. He would not give an
excuse to demerit the work of the gospel by imputing
motives of selfishness to those who preached the word. He
would not give the sharp Grecians any occasion to hurt the
influence of God's servants. [Atlantic Union Gleaner 06-23-
09 para. 04] p. 247, Para. 4, [1909MS].

 Paul reasoned how could he teach the commandments, which
required him to love God with heart, and soul, and
strength, and mind, and his neighbor as himself, if he gave
any one reason to think that he loved himself more than his
neighbor or his God: that he followed the practices of the
Grecians, trading sharply upon his office for the sake of
gain, instead of following the principles of the gospel.
How could he lead the people to Christ if he took all he
possibly could from them? Paul decided that he would not
give these keen, critical, unscrupulous money-traders
occasion to suppose that God's servants were working as
sharply and following as dishonest methods as they were.
[Atlantic Union Gleaner 06-23-09 para. 05] p. 247, Para.
5, [1909MS].

 The apostles talked and prayed over the matter, and
decided that they would preach the gospel as it should be
preached, in disinterested love for the souls perishing for
want of knowledge. Paul said that he would work at tent-
making, and that he would teach his fellow laborers to work
with their hands, so that in an emergency they could
support themselves. But some of his ministering brethren 



presented the inconsistency of such a course, saying that
by so doing they would cheapen their influence as teachers
of the gospel. The tenth chapter of second Corinthians
records the difficulties Paul had to contend with and his 
vindication of his course. "Now I Paul, myself, beseech you
by the meekness and gentleness of Christ, who in presence
am base among you"--because he humbled himself to do
mechanical work--"but being absent am bold toward you." He
was about to speak decidedly. "Do ye look on things after
the outward appearance? If any man trust to himself that he
is Christ's, let him of himself think this again, that as
he is Christ's, even so are we Christ's. For though I
should boast somewhat more of our authority, which the Lord
hath given us for edification, and not for your
destruction, I should not be ashamed." God had placed
special honor upon Paul, and had called him to do a special
work. He had given him visions. He had given him his
credentials, and had laid upon him the most weighty
responsibilities. [Atlantic Union Gleaner 06-23-09 para.
06] p. 248, Para. 1, [1909MS].

 "That I may not seem as if I would terrify you by letters.
For his letters, say they, are weighty and powerful; but
his bodily presence is weak, and his speech contemptible.
Let such an one think this, that, such as we are in word by
letters when we are absent, such will we be also in deed
when we are present. For we dare not make ourselves of the
number, or compare ourselves with some that commend
themselves: but they measuring themselves, by themselves,
and comparing themselves among themselves, are not wise."
Paul could see evils coming into the church, and he
declared, "I am jealous over you with godly jealousy; for I
have espoused you to one husband, that I may present you as
a chaste virgin to Christ. But I fear, lest by any means,
as the serpent beguiled Eve through his subtilty, so your
minds should be corrupted from the simplicity that is in
Christ." Mrs. E. G. White. [Atlantic Union Gleaner 06-23-09
para. 07] p. 248, Para. 2, [1909MS]. 

EAST MICHIGAN BANNER

 September 29, 1909 God's Just Claim Upon the Wealth of the
World.--The Example of Nehemiah.--Letters of inquiry have
come to me regarding the advisability of carrying out the
Harvest Ingathering plan. In answer, I would refer all to
the example of Nehemiah. When about to journey to Jerusalem
with the hope of restoring the walls about the stricken 



city of his fathers, he frankly told King Artaxerxes of the
work he contemplated doing, and requested help to insure
the success of the enterprise. He obtained a letter to the
keeper of the king's forest in the mountains of Lebanon,
directing him to furnish such timber as would be needed for
the wall of Jerusalem, and the buildings that were to be
erected. And the means which he lacked, he solicited from
those who were able to bestow. [East Michigan Banner 09-29-
09 para. 01] p. 248, Para. 3, [1909MS].

 The Lord still moves upon the hearts of kings and rulers
in behalf of his people. Those who are laboring for Him are
to avail themselves of the help that He prompts men to give
for the advancement of His cause. The agents through whom
these gifts come, may open ways by which the light of truth
may be given to many benighted lands. These men may have no
sympathy with God's work, no faith in Christ, no
acquaintance with His Word; but their gifts on this account
are not to be refused. [East Michigan Banner 09-29-09 para.
02] p. 249, Para. 1, [1909MS].

 Divine Ownership.--Some may question the propriety of
receiving gifts from unbelievers. Let such ask themselves:
"Who is the real owner of our world? To whom belong its
houses and lands, and its treasures of gold and silver?
[East Michigan Banner 09-29-09 para. 03] p. 249, Para. 2,
[1909MS].

 Although now almost wholly in the possession of wicked
men, all the world, with its riches and treasure, belong to
God. "The earth is the Lord's and the fulness thereof." 
"The silver is Mine, and the gold is Mine, saith the Lord
of hosts." "Every beast of the forest is Mine, and all the
birds of the mountains; and the wild beasts of the field
are Mine. If I were hungry I would not tell thee; for the
world is Mine and the fulness thereof." [East Michigan
Banner 09-29-09 para. 04] p. 249, Para. 3, [1909MS].

 God has an abundance in our world, and He has placed His
goods in the hands of all, both the obedient and
disobedient. He is ready to work upon the hearts of worldly
men even idolaters, to give of their abundance for the
support of His work; and He will do this as soon as His
people learn to approach these men wisely and to call their
attention to that which it is their privilege to do. If the
needs of the Lord's work were set forth in a proper light
before those who have means and influence, these men might 



do much to advance the cause of present truth. God's people
have lost many privileges of which they could have taken
advantage, had they not chosen to stand independent of the
world. [East Michigan Banner 09-29-09 para. 05] p. 249,
Para. 4, [1909MS].

 Why Not Ask?--The people of the world have had the use of
the Lord's vineyard and have brought in little in return.
Why not ask them for assistance? I have received
instruction that there are men and women in the world who 
have sympathetic hearts, and who will be touched with
compassion as the needs of suffering humanity are presented
before them. [East Michigan Banner 09-29-09 para. 06] p.
249, Para. 5, [1909MS].

 There are many of every nationality who have wealth and
intellectual powers. It is the Lord Jesus who has given
them their ability and wealth. These gifts are a trust
wherewith the Lord's vineyard is to be worked. We would
that their souls might be drawn out in liberality to aid us
in our Christian endeavor work. They should be invited to
second our efforts in seeking to save that which is lost.
It will do no harm to let them know that you expect them to
co-operate with you, and that you expect them to give joy
to the heart of Christ by using every one of His gifts in
honoring His name. [East Michigan Banner 09-29-09 para. 07]
p. 249, Para. 6, [1909MS].

 A Good Exchange.--The Lord has placed His goods in the
hands of unbelievers; all may return to Him His own for the
doing of the work that must be done for a fallen world. As
long as we are in this world, as long as the Spirit of God
strives with the children of men, so long are we to receive
favors as well as to impart them. We are to give to the
world the light of truth, as revealed in the Scriptures;
and we are to receive from the world that which God moves 
upon them to give in behalf of His cause. [East Michigan
Banner 09-29-09 para. 08] p. 249, Para. 7, [1909MS].

 How to Make Haste.--The end is near, stealing upon us
stealthily, imperceptibly, like the noiseless approach of a
thief in the night. May the Lord grant that we shall no
longer sleep as do others, but that we shall watch and be
sober. The truth is soon to triumph gloriously, and all who
now choose to be laborers together with God will triumph
with it. The time is short; the night soon cometh when no
man can work. [East Michigan Banner 09-29-09 para. 09] p. 



250, Para. 1, [1909MS].

 A few faithful missionaries are even now planting the
standard of truth in fields far away. Publications are
multiplying in many languages. These silent messengers are
enlightening thousands. But as a people we come far short
of moving forward as fast as the providence of God open the
way. Our General gives the command, "Go forward." Thousands
are thirsting for living truth. The Macedonian cry is
coming to us from every direction, "Come over and help us."
We look about us, and inquire, "Who will go?" O that every
follower of Jesus might respond: Send me. I long to do
something for my Master." [East Michigan Banner 09-29-09
para. 10] p. 250, Para. 2, [1909MS].

 Soul Famine Across the Seas.--Time and again I have had
presented before me a vision of people across the broad
ocean, standing in perplexity, and pale with anxiety,
earnestly inquiring, "What is truth?" They say, "We want
the bread of life. Our churches are backslidden from God. 
We want to find the old paths. We want to come back to the
simplicity of the gospel religion." My tears flow as I see
this picture rising vividly before me. The voice from
heaven pleads, "Go ye into all the world, and preach the
gospel to every creature." While so great a work needs to
be done, shall not we, as Christ's followers, arouse to a
sense of our God-given responsibility, and be active in
doing our part? [East Michigan Banner 09-29-09 para. 11]
p. 250, Para. 3, [1909MS].

 Let those who are rejoicing in the light of present truth,
now make haste to impart the truth to others. The Lord is
inquiring, "Whom shall I send?" Those who wish to sacrifice
for truth's sake, are now to respond. "Here am I, Lord,
send me." Ellen G. White. [East Michigan Banner 09-29-09
para. 12] p. 250, Para. 4, [1909MS]. 

CHRISTIAN EDUCATION

 September 1, 1909 The Intermediate School [COMPILED FROM
MANUSCRIPT OF MAY 17, 1903.]--Its Aim.--It is not wise for
a new school to lift its banner and promise a high grade of
work before it has proved that it is fully able to do
preparatory work as it should be done. It should be the
great aim in every intermediate school to do most thorough
work in the common branches. [Christian Education 09-01-09
para. 01] p. 250, Para. 5, [1909MS]. 



 In every school that is established among us, the teachers
should begin humbly, not grasping the higher rounds of the
ladder before they have climbed the lower ones. They are to
climb round after round, beginning at the bottom. They are
to be learners, even as they teach the common branches.
When they have come down to the simplicity of true
EDUCATION, they will better understand how to prepare
students for advanced studies. Teachers are to learn as 
they teach. Advancement is to be made, and, by advancement,
experience is to be gained. [Christian Education 09-01-09
para. 02] p. 250, Para. 6, [1909MS].

 Industrial Work.--The Word of God is to lie at the 
foundation of all the work done in these schools. And the 
students are to be taught the true dignity of labor. They
are to be shown that God is a constant worker. Let every
teacher take hold heartily with a group of students,
working with them, and teaching them to work. As the
teachers do this, they will gain a valuable experience.
Their hearts will be bound up with the hearts of the
students, and this will open the way for successful
teaching. [Christian Education 09-01-09 para. 03] p. 251,
Para. 1, [1909MS].

 Our teachers are not to think that their work ends with 
giving instruction from books. They should devote several
hours each day to working with the students in some line of
manual training. This should in no case be neglected.
[Christian Education 09-01-09 para. 04] p. 251, Para. 2,
[1909MS].

 In every school there should be those who have a store of
patience and disciplinary talent. It should be the part of
these to see that every line of work is kept up to the
highest standard. Lessons in neatness, order, and
thoroughness are to be given to the students. They are to
be taught to keep everything in the school and about the
grounds in perfect order. [Christian Education 09-01-09
para. 05] p. 251, Para. 3, [1909MS].

 Relation to the Training-School.--Many workers, after
studying for a time in the field, will feel the need of
further study, and, with the experience gained in the
field, will be prepared to value school privileges and to
make rapid advancement. Some will desire an EDUCATION in
the higher branches of study. For these our colleges have 



been established. [Christian Education 09-01-09 para. 06]
p. 251, Para. 4, [1909MS].

 It would be a sad mistake for us to fail to consider 
thoroughly the purpose for which each of our schools is
established. This is a matter that should be faithfully
considered by our responsible men in each union conference.
All the different educational interests should be given
careful consideration, and then each school should place
its work on a proper basis. [Christian Education 09-01-09
para. 07] p. 251, Para. 5, [1909MS]. 

GENERAL CONFERENCE BULLETIN

 May 17, 1909 Abiding in Christ.--Sermon by Mrs. E. G.
White, Sabbath Morning, May 15, 1909. "I am the true vine,
and my Father is the husbandman. Every branch in me that
beareth not fruit he taketh away: and every branch that
beareth fruit, he purgeth it, that it may bring forth more
fruit." [General Conference Bulletin 05-17-09 para. 01] p.
251, Para. 6, [1909MS].

 When the purging comes, we frequently feel that the Lord
is against us. Instead of this, we should look to
ourselves, and see if there is not something we have left
undone, or something we need to take away from our lives,
before we can stand in right relation to God. We should let
nothing interpose between us and the beams of light that
will come to every one of us if we will comply with the
conditions specified. We do not want to be the branch that
shall be taken away, but the branch that shall produce
fruit. [General Conference Bulletin 05-17-09 para. 02] p.
251, Para. 7, [1909MS].

 "Now ye are clean through the word which I have spoken
unto you. Abide in me, and I in you. As the branch can not
bear fruit of itself, except it abide in the vine; no more
can ye, except ye abide in me." It is for our present and
eternal interest that we understand these words. Do we let 
our petitions come up before God daily? Do we realize that
we must have an abiding Christ if we would represent Christ
to the world in our speech, in our characters, and in all
our dealings with our fellow men? When this is our
experience, we shall not be found fruitless. [General
Conference Bulletin 05-17-09 para. 03] p. 251, Para. 8,
[1909MS]. 



 "I am the vine," the Saviour continues, "ye are the
branches: he that abideth in me, and I in him, the same
bringeth forth much fruit: for without me ye can do
nothing. If a man abide not in me, he is cast forth as a
branch, and is withered; and men gather them, and cast them
into the fire, and they are burned." [General Conference
Bulletin 05-17-09 para. 04] p. 252, Para. 1, [1909MS].

 How important it is that we so relate ourselves to our
Creator and to our Redeemer that the influence we exert 
shall represent Christ and represent the Father. God so
loved the world that he gave his only begotten Son, that
those who abide in Christ might become the sons of God.
Everything is at stake here. What will you do about it, my
brethren and sisters? Are you going to let worldly ideas,
worldly customs and practises, come into your lives and
characters? Are you going to study what this one or that
one will say? Or are you looking to the One who so loved
the world that he did not withhold from us his only
begotten Son? God gave Christ to the world to reveal to men
that humanity united with divinity could overcome the
temptations that are in the world through lust. This union
we must experience. We must be living branches of the True
Vine, daily laying hold of our Redeemer, that we may bear
the fruits of a Christian character. Christ is our only
hope. "I am the vine," he declares, "ye are the branches:
he that abideth in me, and I in him, the same bringeth
forth much fruit: for without me ye can do nothing."
[General Conference Bulletin 05-17-09 para. 05] p. 252,
Para. 2, [1909MS].

 "I in him." It is of the greatest importance that you
abide in Christ, and that in your humanity you lay hold
upon divinity. Unless you take hold by living faith of his
divine power, you will miss that life that measures with
the life of God. We can not afford to miss that life. We 
can not afford to live careless, indifferent, selfish
lives; for such God can not accept. [General Conference
Bulletin 05-17-09 para. 06] p. 252, Para. 3, [1909MS].

 God has given Christ as a pattern of what our lives should
be. Do you see him walking in the streets, and looking upon
and pitying the sick? His heart is drawn out in compassion
for them. He weeps for the afflicted and the suffering. He
draws them close to his heart of love, and heals them.
Consider the great company that on one occasion followed
him, growing in numbers until there were five thousand men, 



besides women and children. There was such attraction in 
his words that they could not leave him. Finally, turning
to his disciples, he says to them, These are weary; they
must rest; and bids that the company sit down on the
greensward. He says to the disciples, Have you something
for them to eat? One replied, "There is a lad here, which
hath five barley loaves and two small fishes; but what are
they among so many?" The Saviour bade the disciples bring
the food to him, and breaking it into pieces, he gave to
the disciples, and the disciples to the hungry multitude.
They ate and were satisfied. Then "he said unto his
disciples, Gather up the fragments that remain, that
nothing be lost. Therefore they gathered them together, and
filled twelve baskets with the fragments of the five barley
loaves which remained over and above unto them that had 
eaten." [General Conference Bulletin 05-17-09 para. 07] p.
252, Para. 4, [1909MS].

 This was the work of our Lord upon the earth. He could do
these miracles because his humanity was united to divinity.
What we need in all our sanitariums is a faith that abides 
in Christ, that lays hold upon his power, that is obedient
to him, and that leads us to take up the cross of self-
denial and self-sacrifice. This unites the soul to Christ,
and makes us one with him. [General Conference Bulletin 05-
17-09 para. 08] p. 253, Para. 1, [1909MS].

 To every one of us the Lord holds out this privilege if we
will cut away our own wrong habits and practises. There are
many who think that they can retain their wrong habits,
their perverted appetites and passions, and at the last get
into a condition of self-denial. But the longer selfishness
is practised, the harder it is to break away from it. What
the Lord wants now is men and women who have the missionary
spirit, who understand why Christ gave his life, why he
laid off his royal robe and kingly crown, and came to the
world as a little child, to be brought up in poverty.
[General Conference Bulletin 05-17-09 para. 09] p. 253,
Para. 2, [1909MS].

 The Lord has the power to forgive the sins of every soul
in this congregation, if you will repent of your
backslidings, if you will turn to the Lord, and will cut
away from your lives wrong habits and dispositions and your
hardness of heart. What you need is the humanity that was
in Christ Jesus, that laid hold upon divinity. Take hold
upon that divinity, and bring it into your life, and you 



will be a savor of life unto life. Every one of us should
stand in that position where we can receive a commission
from God. Will you not come into that place? Will you not
humble your souls before God, that you may comprehend and
respond to the immense sacrifice that has been made in your
behalf? [General Conference Bulletin 05-17-09 para. 10] p.
253, Para. 3, [1909MS].

 "If ye abide in me, and my words abide in you," the
Saviour said, "ye shall ask what ye will, and it shall be
done unto you. Herein is my Father glorified, that ye bear
much fruit; so shall ye be my disciples. As the Father hath
loved me, so have I loved you: continue ye in my love."
There is peace to be found in continuing in Christ's love,
and in daily carrying out the conditions upon which our
salvation depends. [General Conference Bulletin 05-17-09
para. 11] p. 253, Para. 4, [1909MS].

 What can you do in the work of saving the lost unless
Christ imbues you with his divine power? A little is being
done in our world; but O, that the good work might spread
abroad and reach every needy soul! O that the present truth
might be proclaimed in every city! This great need is kept
before me night and day. Some nights I can not sleep. I
seem to be proclaiming to companies as large as this the
great salvation, the great power of God, the great glory to
be obtained by the exercise of a living faith. We need to
lay hold of Jesus Christ, that we may have the power to
become the sons and daughters of God. [General Conference
Bulletin 05-17-09 para. 12] p. 253, Para. 5, [1909MS].

 There is something for each one of us to do. It is no use
to talk of being Christians if we leave unhelped those who
are perishing all around us. To me has been presented
something of the great needs of the people. On this journey
to Washington I did not expect to speak in many places, but
when I got within reach of the people, I could not help
doing all I could. My soul was so drawn out with earnest
hope, with confidence that they would receive the message,
that I spoke the word to the white people and to the
colored people whenever opportunity was given me. I thank
God that I did not neglect the colored people. [General
Conference Bulletin 05-17-09 para. 13] p. 253, Para. 6,
[1909MS].

 "Herein is my Father glorified, that ye bear much fruit:
so shall ye be my disciples." It is fruit that Christ 



wants. When we are willing to practise self-denial and
self-sacrifice, as Christ practised it in his life, we
shall bear fruit to God's glory. Often after a day of toil,
although tired and worn with labor, while his disciples
were sleeping, his voice could be heard all through the
night pleading with the Father that he would clear the
highway, that the words of the living God might reach the
multitudes, and that they might lay hold of the truth. Such
labor as this costs something. It does not mean the making
of a little sacrifice. It costs much to be men and women of 
God. [General Conference Bulletin 05-17-09 para. 14] p.
254, Para. 1, [1909MS].

 Men and women are going forth more and more to carry the
gospel message. We thank God for this, but we need a
greater awakening. We slide back into self-indulgence; we
do not exercise to the utmost power the virtues that Christ
has promised if we ask for them in faith. That which we
receive from Christ we must give to others. Just as surely
as we receive, so surely we must give. None who receive the
grace of Christ can keep it to themselves. As soon as
Christ becomes an abiding presence in the heart, we shall
not be able to see souls perishing in ignorance of the
truth, and be at rest. We will make any sacrifice that we
may reach them; and there are none of us so poverty-
stricken but we can make sacrifices for Christ daily.
[General Conference Bulletin 05-17-09 para. 15] p. 254,
Para. 2, [1909MS].

 It is our privilege to see the work of God advancing in
our cities. Christ is waiting, waiting for places to be
entered. Who are preparing for this work? We will not say
that we are destitute of laborers. We are glad that there
are some; but there is a greater, a far greater, work to be
done in our cities. Far greater self-denial is to be
practised in order that the word of life may be carried
from place to place. [General Conference Bulletin 05-17-09
para. 16] p. 254, Para. 3, [1909MS].

 On my journey to Washington I had some experience in going
not only to the highways, 'but also to the hedges. I saw
something of the work that is being done in the mission
schools near Nashville. Little companies of workers are
going out into the mountains and laboring for those who
have not heard the message, and here and there little
companies of believers are being raised up. Who would dare
to put their hand on such workers and say, You must not 



labor thus; it costs too much. Can it cost anything that
will begin to compare with the sacrifice that Christ made
in order to save perishing souls? My brethren and sisters,
I ask you in the name of Jesus of Nazareth to take your
light from under the bushel, and let it shine forth, that
others may be profited. We must let our light shine forth
in our actions. If we will seek to do this, the light of
heaven will surely abide with us, and we shall stand on
vantage ground. [General Conference Bulletin 05-17-09 para.
17] p. 254, Para. 4, [1909MS].

 It is worth everything to be where you can reach out the
hand of faith, and say, Lord, lead me; guide me; direct me
in every place where I shall go. It is the duty of every
soul to look to God for guidance, to be taught of God, to
be led by God, and to do the work of God intelligently.
[General Conference Bulletin 05-17-09 para. 18] p. 254,
Para. 5, [1909MS].

 The Saviour declares, "If ye keep my commandments, ye
shall abide in my love; even as I have kept my Father's
commandments, and abide in his love." He compares himself
and his work and experience of abiding with the Father with
the experience and work to which he has ordained us,
because he represents humanity and divinity combined. It is
our privilege to lay hold of the divine nature and say,
Lord, you promised it. We ask thee to give us a spirit of
self-denial and self-sacrifice. Help us to understand what
it means to abide in thee. [General Conference Bulletin 05-
17-09 para. 19] p. 255, Para. 1, [1909MS].

 To abide in Christ means that you shall be a partaker of
the divine nature. Humanity lays hold upon divinity, and
you have divine power. But if you cling to old habits and
practises of self-indulgence, and refuse to carry the
burden of souls, you will lose your own soul. You will not
value your own soul highly, and you will not carry on a
straightforward work. It is the privilege of every believer
to purify his soul, that he may have the life that measures
with the life of God in the kingdom of glory. This is what
we all desire--to live through the ages of eternity in the
kingdom of glory. But we can never do it if we continue to
follow our own habits and inclinations. O, that this burden
might be rolled upon souls, and that they might realize
that if they will be overcomers, they can help others to
overcome. [General Conference Bulletin 05-17-09 para. 20]
p. 255, Para. 2, [1909MS]. 



 "These things have I spoken unto you," the Saviour said,
"that my joy might remain in you, and that your joy might
be full." The work of overcoming is not a joyless work; no,
indeed. It means communication with heaven. You can go to
God in prayer; you can ask, and receive; you can believe,
hanging your helpless soul on Christ. It means that
humanity can work the will and ways of God. Humanity and
divinity are combined for this very purpose. O, what a
different world we should have if every professed Christian
would come to Christ just as he is, practise self-denial,
permit the fruitless branches to be cut away, and the good
branches to be improved. Such an experience of constantly
abiding in Christ would result in souls being brought to a
knowledge of the truth. Let the petition come up before
God, Lord, what wilt thou have me to do today? Let thy
light shine upon me. Terrible trials are to come upon our
world, and the world is preparing itself for this. We, too,
must be prepared, that we may have the protection of our
Heavenly Father. And if we lose our life in the conflict,
let us have faith to believe that it will be restored to us 
again. [General Conference Bulletin 05-17-09 para. 21] p.
255, Para. 3, [1909MS].

 "This is my commandment, That ye love one another, as I
have loved you. Greater love hath no man than this, that a
man lay down his life for his friends. . . . Ye have not
chosen me, but I have chosen you, and ordained you, that ye
should go and bring forth fruit, and that your fruit should
remain: that whatsoever ye shall ask the Father in my name,
he may give it you. These things I command you, that ye
love one another." [General Conference Bulletin 05-17-09
para. 22] p. 255, Para. 4, [1909MS].

 This was the purpose for which Christ came into the world.
Read of his sufferings, of what he bore in order that we
might have eternal life. God so loved the world, that he
gave his only begotten Son, that whosoever believeth on him
might have eternal life. That "whosoever" is firm and sure
and broad. He who will follow on to know the Lord shall 
know that his goings forth are prepared as the morning. My
brethren and sisters, let the world see the love of Christ
manifested in your lives. This will have a tremendous
influence, and souls will take knowledge of you that you
have been with Jesus and learned of him. Do not feel that 
you must follow the world's fashions, and copy its
indifference. Lay hold upon the Mighty One. Consider the 



work to be done for the souls that are perishing all around
us. Heaven will unite with you in working for them.
[General Conference Bulletin 05-17-09 para. 23] p. 255,
Para. 5, [1909MS].

 "If the world hate you, ye know that it hated me before it
hated you. If ye were of the world, the world would love
his own; but because ye are not of the world, but I have
chosen you out of the world, therefore the world hateth
you." Why this hatred?--Because by your consistent life,
you condemn the worldling's course of action. He wants to
act like the world, to serve the world; and you are serving
God. Your life is a reproach to him, and therefore your
influence is hated. [General Conference Bulletin 05-17-09
para. 24] p. 256, Para. 1, [1909MS].

 "Remember the word that I said unto you, The servant is
not greater than his lord. If they have persecuted me, they
will also persecute you; if they have kept my saying they
will keep yours also. But all these things will they do
unto you for my name's sake, because they know not him that
sent me. If I had not come and spoken unto them, they had
not had sin; but now they have no cloak for their sin."
[General Conference Bulletin 05-17-09 para. 25] p. 256,
Para. 2, [1909MS].

 The unity existing between Christ and his followers is to
be as much greater than now exists as you can possibly
comprehend. When you have that unity, you will have power.
Angels will minister through your words and through your
works in every place where you are. There will be revealed
a living connection with the living God who rules in heaven
and in earth. He wants you to come into right relation to
him. Here is the Word, my brethren [holding up the Bible].
Open this Word to your children; present it in your
schools; present it, I beseech you, wherever you are; and
live by the Word of God. Here is life; here is salvation.
Take your light from under the bushel, and give life and
light to the world. God help us that we may arouse from our
state of stupor. [General Conference Bulletin 05-17-09
para. 26] p. 256, Para. 3, [1909MS].

 O, that at this meeting we might seek the Lord most
earnestly, and that the great blessing of God might come
upon each one of us! Make a covenant with God by sacrifice.
You may feel that you make sacrifices; but if you go where
I have been, in the highways and hedges, your compassion 



will be stirred by what you see. May God help us, that we
may work to the point. We need to pray, and to pray in
faith. We need to carry forward the work that God has given
us to do. Our children are to be saved; our neighbors are
to be labored for; and we are to act as if eternal life
meant something to us. Let us labor unitedly, that the joy
of the Lord may be in our souls. Amen and amen. [General
Conference Bulletin 05-17-09 para. 27] p. 256, Para. 4,
[1909MS].

 May 18, 1909 A Call to Service.--By Mrs. E. G. White, May
17, 8 A. M.--God has given his people a great work to do in
the world, and every soul who professes to be a son or
daughter of God should give evidence that his heart is
being impressed by the Holy Spirit. This will mean
everything to the success of his labors. The Lord has
placed various gifts in the church that we may appreciate
these gifts, and act our part in the grand finishing-up
work of this earth's history. Let us understand our need of
communion with God. We are to experience the sanctifying
power of his grace on the human heart. We are to be
submissive to the will of God, and willing to engage in the
work that he has appointed his servants to do. [General
Conference Bulletin 05-18-09 para. 01] p. 257, Para. 1,
[1909MS].

 We can not afford to lose any more time than we have
already lost. We can not afford to be careless. We need the
wisdom that cometh from God, and not that wisdom which is
natural to the human heart. We need to study the word of
the living God, and to be sanctified through the truth.
When the truth sanctifies the receiver, he will carry the
light of truth to others. And when the worker is placed in
a position where he is required to bear a straight
testimony, God will inspire that testimony. Those who have
no disposition to learn of Jesus, and who think they know
all that is worth knowing, will be indifferent to the
communication that God sends; but it will impress the
hearts of those who are humble enough to learn of Christ.
[General Conference Bulletin 05-18-09 para. 02] p. 257,
Para. 2, [1909MS].

 Last night there was represented to me the danger there is
that those who are assembled here will cherish their human 
traits of character. There is danger of their failing to
see the need of individually humbling themselves before God
each day, and several times each day, and of asking him for 



the spiritual help they must have if they are to serve
faithfully and acceptably in any office. They may be
engaged in the publishing work, or in some line of medical
work, or in the school work; but whatever our work for
human beings may be we must perfect a Christian character,
or we shall miss the mark. If we neglect to humble our
hearts before God, we shall fail of gaining all that we
might gain. [General Conference Bulletin 05-18-09 para. 03]
p. 257, Para. 3, [1909MS].

 I was instructed that a deeper work must be carried on in
the hearts of those who have assembled here to worship God.
We can not afford during this meeting to have a cheap
experience; we can not afford to speak idle words; we can
not afford to lose the spirit of intercession that God will
let his blessing rest upon us in rich measure. Let us at
this meeting make a business of seeking the Lord. Wherever
we are, even if we are walking the streets, we can lift up
heart and mind and soul to him who bids us, "Ask, and ye
shall receive; seek, and ye shall find; knock, and it shall 
be opened unto you." Let us bring these three promises to
the Lord, saying, "Lord, here I am in this great assembly;
keep me from doing anything that will make a wrong
impression on the people." [General Conference Bulletin 05-
18-09 para. 04] p. 257, Para. 4, [1909MS].

 Here are workers who have come from foreign countries.
They have come to see and to understand. They are
determined to improve every privilege that they may go back
to their fields of labor with a renewal of grace and the
power of the Spirit of God. As teachers and leaders in the
work, they are to gather precious truths which they will if
faithful present to their fellow laborers who are working
in many places and in various ways to bring souls to a
knowledge of the truth. [General Conference Bulletin 05-18-
09 para. 05] p. 257, Para. 5, [1909MS].

 My brethren, in your field of labor, you may be surrounded
by unfavorable circumstances; but the Lord knows all about
this, and he will supply your lack by his own Holy Spirit.
We need to have much more faith in God. Very soon the
strife and oppression of foreign nations will break forth
with an intensity that you do not now anticipate. You need
to realize the importance of becoming acquainted with God
in prayer. When you have the assurance that he hears you,
you will be cheerful in tribulation; you will rise above
despondency, because you experience the quickening 



influence of the power of God in your hearts. [General
Conference Bulletin 05-18-09 para. 06] p. 258, Para. 1,
[1909MS].

 What we need is the truth. Nothing can take the place of
this,--the sacred, solemn truth that is to enable us to
stand the test of trial, even as Christ endured. Early in
his ministry the disciples wanted the Saviour to go up to
Jerusalem and show himself there. "If thou be the Christ,"
they said, "show thyself to the world." Christ was doing
this very thing, but he was doing it in a way they did not
perceive. Speaking to the people on the streets, and
healing the sick, Christ was working to make impressions
that would arouse the sensibilities of the people. Even to
the last he exercised his miracle-working power. These were
the very deeds he came to the world to do. [General
Conference Bulletin 05-18-09 para. 07] p. 258, Para. 2,
[1909MS].

 We each need to experience a thorough conversion. Many of
us take so much of self along with us that we fail entirely
of representing Christ. We can not afford to have such an
experience as this; for the eyes of the world are upon us.
My brethren, when you speak to others, and they reply in a
way that is not pleasant, do not allow yourselves to be
aroused. Remember that Jesus was met in the same way. His
precious words of truth were met with scorn. But did he
cease his work because of this?--No; he would continue his
work until he had gathered about him a multitude of
hearers. The Saviour would have us study our words and
actions, and follow his example. Let us not, when we meet
with insults and taunts, take up these things, and try to
answer them. Let us rather go right on as though they had
not been spoken. [General Conference Bulletin 05-18-09
para. 08] p. 258, Para. 3, [1909MS].

 Often as you seek to teach the present truth, opposition
will be aroused; and if you seek to meet the opposition
with argument, you will only multiply it, and that you can
not afford to do. Hold to the affirmative. Angels of God,
are watching you, and they understand how to impress those
whose opposition you refuse to meet with argument. If
Christ had not held to the affirmative in the wilderness of 
temptation, he would have lost all that he desired to gain.
Christ's way is the best way to meet our opponents. We
strengthen their arguments when we repeat what they say.
Keep always to the affirmative. It may be that the very man 



who is opposing you will carry your words home, and be
converted to the sensible truth that has reached his 
understanding. [General Conference Bulletin 05-18-09 para.
09] p. 258, Para. 4, [1909MS].

 In Europe and in Australia I said to our brethren, "Your
opponents will make statements about your work that are
false. Do not repeat their statements, but hold to your
assertions of the living truth, and angels of God will open
the way before you. We have a great work to carry forward,
and we must carry it in a sensible way. Let us never get
excited or allow evil feelings to arise. Christ did not do
this, and he is our example in all things. For the work
given us to do, we need much more of heavenly, sanctified
humble, wisdom, and much less of self. We need to lay hold
firmly of divine power." [General Conference Bulletin 05-
18-09 para. 10] p. 258, Para. 5, [1909MS].

 The work to be done in the warning of our cities has been
presented to me over and over again; yet very little has
been accomplished in the warning of these cities. We need
to work more in Christ's lines, to pray more. We need to
exercise our faith until we can grasp the hand of
Omnipotent power. Then we shall be able to carry the
message of present truth to the multitudes who are ignorant
of it. [General Conference Bulletin 05-18-09 para. 11] p.
259, Para. 1, [1909MS].

 Those who have departed from the faith will come to our
congregations to divert our attention from the work that
God would have done. You can not afford to turn your ears
from the truth to fables. Do not stop to try to convert the
one who is speaking words of reproach against your work;
but let it be seen that you are inspired by the Spirit of
Jesus Christ; and angels of God will put into your lips
words that will reach the hearts of opposers. If these men
persist in pressing their way in, those who are of a
sensible mind in the congregation will understand that
yours is the higher standard. So speak that it will be
known that Jesus Christ is speaking through you. [General
Conference Bulletin 05-18-09 para. 12] p. 259, Para. 2,
[1909MS].

 This morning I read the following words, and was comforted
and encouraged. The words are not spoken to those who seek
the Lord occasionally, but to those who "follow after
righteousness." "Harken to me, ye that follow after 



righteousness, ye that seek the Lord: look unto the rock
whence ye are hewn, and to the hole of the pit whence ye
are digged. . . . For the Lord shall comfort Zion: he will
comfort all her waste places; and he will make her
wilderness like Eden, and her desert like the garden of the
Lord." When the Lord comforts you, you will speak that
comfort to others. You will choose to speak words of
comfort rather than blame. When the Lord makes your
wilderness like Eden, you will want to go forth to the
people. You will want the light that is so precious and
glorious to you to shine upon their pathway. "Joy and
gladness shall be found therein; thanksgiving and the voice
of melody." [General Conference Bulletin 05-18-09 para. 13]
p. 259, Para. 3, [1909MS].

 "Harken unto me, my people; and give ear unto me, O my
nation: for a law shall proceed from me, and I will make my
judgment to rest for a light of the people. My
righteousness is near; my salvation is gone forth, and mine
arms shall judge the people; the isles shall wait upon me,
and on mine arm shall they trust. Lift up your eyes to the
heavens, and look upon the earth beneath; for the heavens
shall vanish away like smoke, and the earth shall wax old
like a garment, and they that dwell therein shall die in
like manner; but my salvation shall be forever, and my
righteousness shall not be abolished." [General Conference
Bulletin 05-18-09 para. 14] p. 259, Para. 4, [1909MS].

 This is the salvation that we need. Let us seek for it,
pray for it. Let us confess our sins one to another, and
clear the King's highway. Let us present to our Saviour all
our difficulties, and receive his help and encouragement,
that we may learn how to be a blessing to the world.
[General Conference Bulletin 05-18-09 para. 15] p. 259,
Para. 5, [1909MS].

 The prophet continues, verse II, "The redeemed of the Lord
shall return, and come with singing unto Zion; and
everlasting joy shall be upon their head: they shall obtain
gladness and joy; and sorrow and mourning shall flee away."
God is not glorified when his professed people mourn and
groan as though they had no helper; and there are many who
act as though they had no help in God. This dishonors our
Redeemer. "Everlasting joy shall be upon their heads," the
Lord declares; "they shall obtain gladness and joy; and
sorrow and mourning shall flee away." Those who do not fear
God have not before them this hope of entering with joy and 



gladness into the city of God. [General Conference Bulletin
05-18-09 para. 16] p. 260, Para. 1, [1909MS].

 "I have put my words in thy mouth," God declares; "I have
covered thee in the shadow of mine hand, that I may plant
the heavens, and lay the foundations of the earth, and say
unto Zion, Thou art my people." O, if we would only lay
hold of these assurances by living faith in the One who has
abundance of comfort and encouragement for us all. Then we
would praise the Lord in the morning and at noon and at
night. We would have a message of mercy to carry to others.
The Lord of heaven wants us to have an advanced experience.
Will you study these words? Will you accept them? Will you
be sanctified by the truths they teach? [General Conference
Bulletin 05-18-09 para. 17] p. 260, Para. 2, [1909MS].

 My brethren and sisters, when you follow out the
principles of the Word of God, your influence will be of
value to any church, any organization. There is a world to
save. You can not afford to waste any time. Every one who
professes to have a connection with God has
responsibilities resting upon him for which he must answer
to God. You are to come up to the help of the Lord, to the
help of the Lord against the mighty. All frivolous words,
all lightness and trifling, are enticements of the devil to
deprive you of spiritual strength. Brace yourselves against
this evil in the name of the God of Israel. If you will
humble your souls before God, he will give you a message
for our churches. He will give you a message for those in
the highways and in the hedges, and for those in foreign
countries who need your help. Trim your lamps and keep them
burning, that wherever you go you may reveal, in speech and
actions, precious rays of light. [General Conference
Bulletin 05-18-09 para. 18] p. 260, Para. 3, [1909MS].

 Let there be no scolding, no fretting in the home. Exact
obedience in your family; but while you do this, seek the
Lord with your children, and ask him to come in and rule.
Your children may have done something that demands
punishment; but if you deal with them in the Spirit of
Christ, their arms will be thrown about your neck, they
will humble themselves before the Lord, and will
acknowledge their wrong. That is enough. They do not then
need punishment. Let us thank the Lord that he has opened
the way by which we may reach every soul. [General
Conference Bulletin 05-18-09 para. 19] p. 260, Para. 4,
[1909MS]. 



 My brethren and sisters, seek the Lord while he may be
found. There is a time coming when those who have wasted
their time and opportunities will wish they had sought him.
I see before me men who have no reason for doubt and 
hesitancy. God has given you reasoning faculties. He wants
you to keep in the line of reason, and in the line of
labor. He wants you to go forth to our churches to labor
earnestly for him. He wants you to institute meetings for
those outside of the churches, that they may learn the
truths of this last message of warning. There are places
where you will be gladly received, where souls will thank
you for coming to their help. May the Lord help you to take
hold of this work as you have never yet taken hold of it.
Will you do this? Will you here rise to your feet and
testify that you will make God your trust and your helper?
[Congregation rises.] [Praying] I thank thee, Lord God of
Israel. Accept this pledge of this thy people. Put thy
Spirit upon them. Let thy glory be seen in them. As they
shall speak the word of truth, let us see of the salvation
of God. Amen. [General Conference Bulletin 05-18-09 para.
20] p. 260, Para. 5, [1909MS].

 May 21, 1909 The Work Before Us.--Wednesday, May 19, 9:15
A. M. By Mrs. E. G. White.--There is a very great and
important work for our conferences in America to do. We are
to carry the work in America in such a way that we shall be
a strength and help to those who are proclaiming the
message in distant countries. Every nation, tongue, and
people is to be aroused and brought to a knowledge of the
truth. Something is being done, but there is much yet to be
done, much to be learned right here at this Conference, in
order that the work may go forward in a way that will honor
and glorify God. [General Conference Bulletin 05-21-09
para. 01] p. 261, Para. 1, [1909MS].

 My soul has been so burdened that I have not been able to
rest. What line can we dwell upon that will make the
deepest impression upon the human mind? There are our
schools. They are to be conducted in such a way that they
will develop missionaries who will go out to the highways
and hedges to sow the seeds of truth. This was the
commission of Christ to his followers. They were to go to
the highways and the byways bearing the message of truth to
souls that would be brought to the faith of the gospel. I
felt deeply in earnest as I saw how much needs to be done
in the places I have recently visited. We must stand in the 



strength of God if we are to accomplish this work. [General
Conference Bulletin 05-21-09 para. 02] p. 261, Para. 2,
[1909MS].

 In his labors each worker is to look to God. We are to 
labor as men and women who have a living connection with
God. We are to learn how to meet the people where they are.
Let not such conditions exist as we found in some places
when we returned to America, in which individual church
members, instead of realizing their responsibility, looked
to men for guidance, and men to whom had been committed
sacred and holy trusts in the carrying forward of the work,
failed of understanding the value of personal
responsibility and took upon themselves the work of
ordering and dictating what their brethren should do or
should not do. These are things that God will not allow in
his work. He will put his burdens upon his burden bearers.
Every individual soul has a responsibility before God, and
is not to be arbitrarily instructed by men as to what he
shall do, what he shall say, and where he shall go. We are
not to put confidence in the counsel of men and assent to
all they shall say unless we have evidence that they are
under the influence of the Spirit of God. [General
Conference Bulletin 05-21-09 para. 03] p. 261, Para. 3,
[1909MS].

 Study the first and second chapters of Acts. Light has
been given me that our work must be carried forward in a
higher and broader way than it has ever yet been carried.
The light of heaven is to be appreciated and cherished.
This light is for the laborers. It is for those who feel
that God has given them a message, and that they have a
sacred responsibility to bear in its proclamation. [General
Conference Bulletin 05-21-09 para. 04] p. 262, Para. 1,
[1909MS].

 The message of present truth is to prepare a people for
the coming of the Lord. Let us understand this, and let
those placed in responsible positions come into such unity
that the work shall go forward solidly. Do not allow any
man to come in as an arbitrary ruler, and say, You must go
here, and you must not go there; you must do this, and you
must not do that. We have a great and important work to do
and God would have us take hold of that work intelligently.
The placing of men in positions of responsibility in the
various conferences, does not make them gods. No one has
sufficient wisdom to act without counsel. Men need to 



consult with their brethren, to counsel together, to pray
together, and to plan together for the advancement of the
work. Let laborers kneel down together and pray to God,
asking him to direct their course. There has been a great
lack with us on this point. We have trusted too much to
men's devisings. We can not afford to do this. Perilous
times are upon us, and we must come to the place where we
know that the Lord lives and rules, and that he dwells in
the hearts of the children of men. We must have confidence 
in God. [General Conference Bulletin 05-21-09 para. 05] p.
262, Para. 2, [1909MS].

 Wherever you may be sent, cherish in your hearts and minds
the fear and love of God. Go daily to the Lord for
instruction and guidance; depend upon God for light and
knowledge. Pray for this instruction and this light until
you get it. It will not avail for you to ask, and then
forget the thing for which you prayed. Keep your mind upon
your prayer. You can do this while working with your hands.
You can say, Lord, I believe; with all my heart I believe.
Let the Holy Spirit's power come upon me. [General
Conference Bulletin 05-21-09 para. 06] p. 262, Para. 3,
[1909MS].

 If there were more praying among us, more exercise of a
living faith, and less dependence upon some one else to
have an experience for us, we would be far in advance of
where we are today in spiritual intelligence. What we need
is a deep, individual heart and soul experience. Then we
shall be able to tell what God is doing and how he is
working. We need to have a living experience in the things
of God; and we are not safe unless we have this. There are
some who have a good experience, and they tell you about
it; but when you come to weigh it up, you see that it is
not a correct experience, for it is not in accordance with
a plain Thus saith the Lord. If ever there was a time in
our history when we needed to humble our individual souls
before God, it is today. We need to come to God with faith
in all that is promised in the Word, and then walk in all
the light and power that God gives. [General Conference
Bulletin 05-21-09 para. 07] p. 262, Para. 4, [1909MS].

 I felt very deeply when our brethren who have come from
foreign fields told me a little of their experiences and of
what the Lord is doing in bringing souls to the truth. This
is what we want at this time. God does not want us to go on
in ignorance. He wants us to understand our individual 



responsibilities to him. He will reveal himself to every
soul who will come to him in all humility and seek him with
the whole heart. [General Conference Bulletin 05-21-09
para. 08] p. 262, Para. 5, [1909MS].

 There are schools to be established in foreign countries
and in our own country. We must learn from God how to
manage these schools. They are not to be conducted as many
of them have been conducted. Our institutions are to be 
regarded as God's instrumentalities for the furtherance of
his work in the earth. We must look to God for guidance and
wisdom; we must plead with him to teach us how to carry the
work solidly. Let us recognize the Lord as our teacher and
guide, and then we shall carry the work in correct lines.
We need to stand as a united company who shall see eye to
eye. Then we shall see the salvation of God revealed on the
right hand and on the left. If we work in harmony, we give
God a chance to work for us. [General Conference Bulletin
05-21-09 para. 09] p. 263, Para. 1, [1909MS].

 In all our school work we need to have a correct 
understanding of what the essential education is. Men talk
much of higher education, but who can define what the
higher education is? The highest education is found in the
Word of the living God. That education which teaches us to
submit our souls to God in all humility, and which enables
us to take the Word of God and believe just what it says,
is the education that is most needed. With this education 
we shall see of the salvation of God. With the Spirit of
God upon us, we are to carry the light of truth into the
highways and the byways, that the salvation of God may be
revealed in a remarkable manner. [General Conference
Bulletin 05-21-09 para. 10] p. 263, Para. 2, [1909MS].

 Will we carry forward the work in the Lord's way? Are we
willing to be taught of God? Will we wrestle with God in
prayer? Will we receive the baptism of the Holy Spirit?
This is what we need and may have at this time. Then we
shall go forth with a message from the Lord, and the light
of truth will shine forth as a lamp that burneth, reaching
to all parts of the world. If we will walk humbly with God,
God will walk with us. Let us humble our souls before him,
and we shall see of his salvation. [General Conference
Bulletin 05-21-09 para. 11] p. 263, Para. 3, [1909MS].

 May 24, 1909 A Risen Saviour.--By Mrs. E. G. White,
Sabbath, May 22, 1909.--For a Scripture reading the speaker 



read in a solemn and impressive manner from the Gospel of
Matthew, chapters 17, 26, 27, and 28. At one point in the
reading, the speaker paused for a few minutes while a male
quartet sang, "The Dream of Pilate's Wife." [General
Conference Bulletin 05-24-09 para. 01] p. 263, Para. 4,
[1909MS].

 If any of you think you suffer more than Christ has
suffered, that you have to pay a higher price for your
faith than Christ paid for you, your soul will be blessed
by a faithful study of the Gospels. The Lord of glory made
infinite sacrifices in our behalf. If he could suffer all 
this that he might open for us a way whereby we might be
saved, should any of us feel that we are paying too high a
price for our salvation? What does this salvation mean to
us? It means a life that measures with the life of God. If 
we are not willing to make special sacrifices in order to
save the souls that are ready to perish, how can we be
counted worthy to enter into the city of God? [General
Conference Bulletin 05-24-09 para. 02] p. 263, Para. 5,
[1909MS].

 Let us come into right relation to God at this meeting.
Let us humble ourselves before him, and obey his
commandments. If you do not feel that it is an honor to be
a partaker of the sufferings of Christ, if you feel no
burden of soul for those who are ready to perish, if you
are unwilling to sacrifice that you may save means for the
work that is to be done, there will be no room for you in
the kingdom of God. We need to be partakers with Christ of
his sufferings and self-denial at every step. We need to
have the Spirit of God resting upon us, leading us to
constant self-sacrifice. [General Conference Bulletin 05-
24-09 para. 03] p. 263, Para. 6, [1909MS].

 There is an individual work to be done for each one of us. 
I know there are many who are placing themselves in right
relation to Christ, whose one thought is to bring the
message of present truth before the people of the world.
They stand continually ready to offer their services. But
my heart aches when I see so many who are satisfied with a
cheap experience, an experience that costs them but little.
Their lives say that for them Christ has died in vain.
[General Conference Bulletin 05-24-09 para. 04] p. 264,
Para. 1, [1909MS].

 Behold our cities and their need of the gospel. The need 



for earnest labor among the multitudes in the cities has
been kept before me for more than twenty years. Who is
carrying a burden for our large cities? Some will say, We
need all the money we can get to carry on the work in other
places. Do you not know that unless you carry the truth to
the cities, there will be a drying up of means? When you
carry this message to those in the cities who are hungry
for truth, and they accept the light, they will go
earnestly to work to bring that light to others. Souls who
have means will be brought into the truth, and will give of
their means to advance the work of God. [General Conference
Bulletin 05-24-09 para. 05] p. 264, Para. 2, [1909MS].

 But how can you expect means to come to the support of the
cause from the cities where you are doing but very little
to bring the light to the people? I have been instructed
that there is much means in the cities that are unworked. 
God has interested people there. Go to them; teach them as
Christ taught; give them the truth. Many will receive it.
There are honest souls in the cities who should have had 
the message more than twenty years ago. Had this work been
done, churches would have been raised up in many fields
whose members would now be laborers together with God.
[General Conference Bulletin 05-24-09 para. 06] p. 264,
Para. 3, [1909MS].

 What is being done in the Eastern cities where the advent
message was first proclaimed? The cities of the West have
had advantages, but who in the East have been burdened to
take up the work of going over the ground that in the early
days of the message was baptized with the truth of the
Lord's soon coming? The light has been given that the truth
should go again to the Eastern States where we first began
our work, and where we had our first experiences. We must
make every effort to spread a knowledge of the truth to all
who will hear, and there are many who will listen. All
through our large cities God has honest souls who are
interested in what is truth. There is earnest work to be 
done in the Eastern States. "Repeat the message, repeat the
message," were the words spoken to me over and over again.
"Tell my people to repeat the message in the places where
it was first preached, and where church after church took
their position for the truth, the power of God witnessing
to the message in a remarkable manner." [General Conference
Bulletin 05-24-09 para. 07] p. 264, Para. 4, [1909MS].

 The Southern States are to have the light of present 



truth. Do not say, "Our printing offices and our churches
need more help. We need all the means we can get to carry
on the work we have in hand." Let your standard be raised
higher; then those who take hold of the truth will
understand that they have a work to do. In this way the
means for the carrying on of the work will be always
increasing. One after another has shut the door to certain
lines of missionary work for fear that this work will
consume means. My brethren, you need the Spirit of Christ;
then you will understand what the salvation of the human
race has cost. You need to come into right relation to God;
you need to humble your souls before him. [General
Conference Bulletin 05-24-09 para. 08] p. 264, Para. 5,
[1909MS].

 Let us begin to work for those who have not had the light.
"All power is given unto me in heaven and in earth," the
Saviour declared; "and, lo, I am with you alway." What we
need is a living faith, faith to proclaim over the rent
sepulcher of Joseph that we have a living Saviour, one who
will go before us, and who will work with us. God will do
the work, if we will furnish him the instruments. There
needs to be among us a great deal more of prayer, and much
less of unbelief. We need to lift up the standard higher,
and still higher, before the people. We need to remember
that Christ is always to our right hand as we proclaim
liberty to the captives, and deal the bread of life to
hungry souls. When we keep before our minds the urgency and
importance of our work, the salvation of God will be
revealed in a remarkable manner. [General Conference
Bulletin 05-24-09 para. 09] p. 265, Para. 1, [1909MS].

 To the workers in our printing offices I would say,
Consecrate yourselves to God. Let the whole heart be
converted to him. Let the practises of your life reveal
that you are converted. Whatever business you have to do,
do it in the name of Jesus. Then you will proclaim that
Christ is the resurrection and the life. We want this truth 
to resound to all parts of the world,--Christ is the
resurrection and the life. We thank God that so many are
gathered here. Let us each dig deep, laying our foundation
firmly upon the Rock. Then, when the storms shall come and
beat upon our house, it will not fall; for it is founded on
a Rock that will not give way. [General Conference Bulletin
05-24-09 para. 10] p. 265, Para. 2, [1909MS].

 I thank God for the excellent meetings you are having. Let 



us praise his holy name for every evidence of his love. We
want to see the salvation of God revealed in the lifting up
of men from their low estate, from low ideas, to take part
efficiently in the great work before us. Let us draw nigh
to God, and he will draw nigh to us. Let us humble our
souls before him, and we shall find grace and salvation.
[General Conference Bulletin 05-24-09 para. 11] p. 265,
Para. 3, [1909MS].

 God help us to put on the armor, and to act as if we were
in earnest, as if the souls of men and women were worth
saving. Let us seek a new conversion. Let us seek the Lord
while he may be found, and call upon him while he is near.
We need the presence of the Holy Spirit of God with us,
that our hearts may be softened, and that we may not bring
a harsh spirit into the work. I pray that the Holy Spirit
may take full possession of our hearts. Let us act like
children of God who are looking to him for counsel, ready
to work out his plans whenever presented. God will be
glorified by such a people, and those who witness our zeal
will say, Amen and amen. [General Conference Bulletin 05-
24-09 para. 12] p. 265, Para. 4, [1909MS].

 May 30, 1909 A Lesson in Health Reform.--May 26, 9:15 A.
M. By Mrs. E. G. White.--"In the third year of the reign of
Jehoiakim king of Judah came Nebuchadnezzar king of Babylon
unto Jerusalem and besieged it. And the Lord gave Jehoiakim
king of Judah into his hand, with part of the vessels of
the house of God: which he carried into the land of Shinar 
to the house of his god; and he brought the vessels into
the treasure house of his god. [General Conference Bulletin
05-30-09 para. 01] p. 266, Para. 1, [1909MS].

 "And the king spake unto Ashpenaz the master of his
eunuchs, that he should bring certain of the children of
Israel, and of the king's seed, and of the princes;
children in whom was no blemish but well favored, and
skilful in all wisdom, and cunning in knowledge, and
understanding science, and such as had ability in them to
stand in the king's palace, and whom they might teach the
learning and the tongue of the Chaldeans. And the king
appointed them a daily provision of the king's meat, and of
the wine which he drank; so nourishing them three years,
that at the end thereof they might stand before the king.
[General Conference Bulletin 05-30-09 para. 02] p. 266,
Para. 2, [1909MS]. 



 "Now among these were of the children of Judah, Daniel,
Hananiah, Mishael, and Azariah: unto whom the prince of the
eunuchs gave names: for he gave unto Daniel the name of
Belteshazzar, and to Hananiah, of Shadrach; and to Mishael,
of Meshach; and to Azariah, of Abednego. [General
Conference Bulletin 05-30-09 para. 03] p. 266, Para. 3,
[1909MS].

 "But Daniel purposed in his heart that he would not defile
himself with the portion of the king's meat, nor with the
wine which he drank: therefore he requested of the prince
of the eunuchs that he might not defile himself. Now God
had brought Daniel into favor and tender love with the
prince of the eunuchs. And the prince of the eunuchs said
unto Daniel, I fear my lord the king, who hath appointed
your meat and your drink: for why should he see your faces
worse liking than the children which are of your sort? then
shall ye make me endanger my head to the king. [General
Conference Bulletin 05-30-09 para. 04] p. 266, Para. 4,
[1909MS].

 "Then said Daniel to Melzar, whom the prince of the
eunuchs had set over Daniel, Hananiah, Mishael, and
Azariah, Prove thy servants, I beseech thee, ten days; and
let them give us pulse to eat, and water to drink. Then let
our countenances be looked upon before thee, and the
countenance of the children that eat of the portion of the
king's meat; and as thou seest, deal with thy servants. So
he consented to them in this matter, and proved them ten
days. And at the end of ten days their countenances
appeared fairer and fatter in flesh than all the children
which did eat the portion of the king's meat. Thus Melzar
took away the portion of their meat, and the wine that they
should drink; and gave them pulse. [General Conference
Bulletin 05-30-09 para. 05] p. 266, Para. 5, [1909MS].

 "As for these four children, God gave them knowledge and
skill in all learning and wisdom: and Daniel had
understanding in all visions and dreams. Now at the end of
the days that the king had said he should bring them in,
then the prince of the eunuchs brought them in before
Nebuchadnezzar. And the king communed with them; and among
them all was found none like Daniel, Hananiah, Mishael, and
Azariah: therefore stood they before the king. And in all
matters of wisdom and understanding, that the king inquired
of them, he found them ten times better than all the
magicians and astrologers that were in all his realm." 



[General Conference Bulletin 05-30-09 para. 06] p. 266,
Para. 6, [1909MS].

 This record contains much of importance on the subject of
health reform. In the experience of the four Hebrew
children a lesson is given regarding the need of abstaining
from all spirituous liquors, and from indulgence of
perverted appetite. The position taken by these Hebrew
youth was vindicated, and at the end of ten days they were
found fairer in flesh and better in knowledge than all the
rest whom the king was proving. [General Conference
Bulletin 05-30-09 para. 07] p. 267, Para. 1, [1909MS].

 In this our day, the Lord would be pleased to have those
who are preparing for the future, immortal life follow the
example of Daniel and his companions in seeking to maintain
strength of body and clearness of mind. The more careful we
learn to be in treating our bodies, the more readily shall
we be able to escape the evils that are in the world
through lust. [General Conference Bulletin 05-30-09 para.
08] p. 267, Para. 2, [1909MS].

 There are many who believe that in order to be fitted for
acceptable service, they must go through a long course of
study under learned teachers in some school of the world.
This they must do, it is true, if they desire to secure
what the world calls essential knowledge. But we do not say
to our youth, You must study, study, keeping your mind all
the time on books. Nor do we say to them, You must spend
all the time in acquiring the so-called higher education.
Let us ask, What is the object of true higher education? Is
it not that we may stand in right relation to God? The test
of all education should be, Is it fitting us to keep our
minds fixed upon the mark of the prize of the high calling
of God in Christ Jesus? [General Conference Bulletin 05-30-
09 para. 09] p. 267, Para. 3, [1909MS].

 What is needed by our youth is an education like that
which Daniel and his three companions gained. These
faithful Hebrews were in important positions. They were
placed where they must be careful to observe every
principle of righteousness in order to bring others to an
understanding of the principles of righteousness. It would
not do for them to be lax. They could not afford to indulge
appetite. They were to stand where they could, by their
example, give proof of the importance of strict adherence
to the principles of right living. To do this they were 



willing to place themselves under test and trial. Ten days
was sufficient to prove that the diet they chose was a
wholesome one, and that in adopting it they had made no
mistake. The evidence which this experience gave to the
authorities led them to have a higher opinion of these
youth than of all the other students under their care.
[General Conference Bulletin 05-30-09 para. 10] p. 267,
Para. 4, [1909MS].

 We are to learn how to equalize the labor done by brain,
bone, and muscle. If you put to task the faculties of the
mind, loading them with heavy burdens, while you leave the
muscles unexercised, this course will tell its story just
as surely as the wise course of the Hebrew youth told its
story. Parents should follow a consistent course in the
education of their children. Our youth should be taught
from their very childhood how to exercise the body and the
mind proportionately. It is not wise to send the children
to schools where they are subject to long hours of
confinement and where they will gain no knowledge of what
healthful living means. Place them under the tuition of
those who respect the body and treat it with consideration.
Do not place your children in an unfavorable position,
where they can not receive the training that will enable
them to bear test and trial. [General Conference Bulletin
05-30-09 para. 11] p. 267, Para. 5, [1909MS].

 With all the precious light that has continually been
given to us in the health publications, we can not afford
to live careless, heedless lives, eating and drinking as we
please, and indulging in the use of stimulants, narcotics,
and condiments. Let us take into consideration the fact 
that we have souls to save or to lose, and that it is of
vital consequence how we relate ourselves to the question
of temperance. It is of great importance that individually
we act well our part, and have an intelligent understanding
of what we should eat and drink, and how we should live to
preserve health. All are being proved to see whether they
will accept the principles of health reform or follow a
course of self-indulgence. [General Conference Bulletin 05-
30-09 para. 12] p. 268, Para. 1, [1909MS].

 Let no one think he can do as he pleases in the matter of
diet. But before all who sit at the table with you, let it
appear that you follow principle in the matter of eating,
as in all other matters, that the glory of God may be
revealed. You can not afford to do otherwise; for you have 



a character to form for the future, immortal life. Great
responsibilities rest upon every human soul. Let us
comprehend these responsibilities, and bear them nobly in
the name of the Lord. [General Conference Bulletin 05-30-09
para. 13] p. 268, Para. 2, [1909MS].

 To every one who is tempted to indulge appetite I would
say, Yield not to temptation, but confine yourself to the
use of wholesome foods. You can train yourselves to enjoy a
healthful diet. The Lord helps those who seek to help
themselves; but when men will not take special pains to
follow out the mind and will of God, how can he work with
them? Let us act our part, working out our salvation with
fear and trembling--with fear and trembling lest we make
mistakes in the treatment of our bodies, which, before God,
we are under obligation to keep in the most healthful
condition possible. [General Conference Bulletin 05-30-09
para. 14] p. 268, Para. 3, [1909MS].

 We desire that the meetings which are held during the
General Conference shall have a telling influence on every
soul. Let us prove ourselves worthy of being trusted by
God,--worthy of his confidence in our determination that we
will not betray our sacred trust. Let us open the way for
the light of God to shine into the chambers of the mind.
Thus we shall be prepared to help others. To those who
appreciate the truth as it is in Jesus, and who desire to
reveal the truth in its beauty, its power, and its
sanctifying grace, God will give strength to stand against
temptation. [General Conference Bulletin 05-30-09 para. 15]
p. 268, Para. 4, [1909MS].

 Intelligence is a gift of God,--one that he desires us to
use to his glory. Students need not talk of their
attainments in the so-called higher education if they have
not learned to eat and drink to the glory of God, and to
exercise brain, bone, and muscle in such a way as to
prepare for the highest possible service. The whole being
must be brought into exercise if we would secure a healthy
condition of mind; the mental and the physical powers
should be used proportionately. [General Conference
Bulletin 05-30-09 para. 16] p. 268, Para. 5, [1909MS].

 To those who are desirous of being efficient laborers in
God's cause, I would say, If you are putting an undue
weight of labor on the brain, thinking you will lose ground
unless you study all the time, you had better change your 



views and your course of action. Unless greater care is
exercised in this respect, there are many who will go down
to the grave prematurely. This you can not afford to do;
for there is a world to be saved. [General Conference
Bulletin 05-30-09 para. 17] p. 268, Para. 6, [1909MS].

 A great work is to be done,--a work that we have scarcely
begun as yet. Everywhere, everywhere the truth is to stand
forth in its glorious power and in its simplicity. Do not
boast of what you know, but take your case to God. Say to
him, I comply with the conditions. Now, Lord, as I educate
my appetites and tastes, so that a healthful current of
blood may flow through my veins, wilt thou sustain me?
Teach me how to use my powers in presenting the most
precious truths that have ever come to mortals for the
fitting up of character for the future, immortal life.
[General Conference Bulletin 05-30-09 para. 18] p. 269,
Para. 1, [1909MS].

 Fathers and mothers, you have a solemn work to do. The
eternal salvation of your children depends upon your course
of action. How will you successfully educate your children?
Not by scolding; for it will do no good. Talk to your
children as if you had confidence in their intelligence.
Deal with them kindly, tenderly, lovingly. Tell them what
God would have them do. Tell them that God would have them 
educated and trained to be laborers together with him. When
you act your part, you can trust the Lord to act his part.
Be strong in faith, and teach your children that we are all
dependent upon God. Read to them the story of the four
Hebrew children, and impress their minds with a realization
of the influence for good that was exerted in Daniel's time
because of strict adherence to principle. [General
Conference Bulletin 05-30-09 para. 19] p. 269, Para. 2,
[1909MS].

 In connection with your home, have a garden if possible,
where your children can work and where you can work with
them. So instruct them and so arrange their work that their
spare time will not be spent in idleness. Give them
something definite to do, and let them feel that they are
doing something to help father and mother to sustain the
family. Let the older ones feel the responsibility of
giving a right example to the younger children. Let all act
a part according to their years. When the children thus
trained attend school, they will have clear minds. They
will be able to reason for themselves, and will not accept 



that which this one says or what that one says without some
proof. [General Conference Bulletin 05-30-09 para. 20] p.
269, Para. 3, [1909MS].

 I wish to say to every father and mother, If you have a
hasty temper, seek God for help to overcome it. When you
are provoked to impatience, go to your chamber, and kneel
down and ask God to help you that you may have a right
influence over your children. Your children are God's
children; they are to have a life that measures with the
life of God. Can you comprehend it?--a life that measures
with the life of God. It was to give them this that God
sent his Son into the world. For this Christ laid off his 
royal robe and kingly crown and came to this sinful world
as a helpless babe. He was educated under the supervision
of heavenly angels. He worked at the carpenter's trade,--he
who was the Prince of life, the Saviour of all that would
believe in him. [General Conference Bulletin 05-30-09 para.
21] p. 269, Para. 4, [1909MS].

 When Christ came to our world, in him were combined
divinity and humanity. In his humanity he could lay hold of
humanity; by virtue of his divinity he could bring power
and health and grace to mankind. Thus he would make men and
women partakers of the divine nature and able to escape the
corruption that is in the world through lust. [General
Conference Bulletin 05-30-09 para. 22] p. 270, Para. 1,
[1909MS].

 To us is given the work of overcoming. This is no
haphazard work. Only as we become partakers of the divine
nature can we overcome our hereditary and cultivated
tendencies to evil. We must be trained to understand and 
follow Bible principles; we must learn of Christ the
science of eating and drinking to the glory of God.
[General Conference Bulletin 05-30-09 para. 23] p. 270,
Para. 2, [1909MS].

 The Lord desires that his people shall be a wise people,
and carry a sensible influence wherever they go. He has
given us capabilities, and a part to act in his work. Let
us act our part as faithfully as the four Hebrew worthies
acted theirs. Then angels of God will preside in our homes.
[General Conference Bulletin 05-30-09 para. 24] p. 270,
Para. 3, [1909MS].

 You remember the story of the woman who was healed by 



touching Christ's garment when in the midst of a dense
throng. Her disease was such that no earthly physician's
power could help her. She saw Jesus healing the sick, and
hope sprang up in her heart. She thought she would wait her
opportunity, and when she got within reach of the Saviour,
she put forth her finger and touched the hem of his
garment; and immediately she was made whole. In this
experience there was a lesson that Christ desired to
impress on the throng about him. Humanity had connected
with divinity, and the blessing had been received. [General
Conference Bulletin 05-30-09 para. 25] p. 270, Para. 4,
[1909MS].

 Christ came to the earth to bring divinity to humanity. We
need that divinity; young and old need it. If you do not
know anything about this power, I beseech you for Christ's
sake to seek for it. Endeavor to live a consistent life. 
Take hold of Christ by living, active faith. Come to him
just as you are, helpless and dependent, and say, "Lord, I
believe; help thou mine unbelief." Help me to study thy
life, thy self-denial and self-sacrifice; help me to become
a Christian in every sense of the word. [General Conference
Bulletin 05-30-09 para. 26] p. 270, Para. 5, [1909MS].

 May 31, 1909 Let Us Publish Salvation.--By Mrs. E. G.
White. May 27, 9:15 A. M.--"Cry aloud, spare not, lift up
thy voice like a trumpet, and show my people their
transgression, and the house of Jacob their sins. Yet they
seek me daily, and delight to know my ways, as a nation
that did righteousness, and forsook not the ordinance of
their God: they ask of me the ordinances of justice; they
take delight in approaching to God. Wherefore have we
fasted, say they and thou seest not? wherefore have we
afflicted our soul, and thou takest no knowledge? [General
Conference Bulletin 05-31-09 para. 01] p. 270, Para. 6,
[1909MS].

 The prophet presents before us a people who are finding
fault with the Lord because he does not give them all that
they selfishly desire. The Lord in his answer to their
complaints shows that they do not deserve all that thy
require at his hands; for they have not dealt righteously.
"Behold," he says, "in the day of your fast ye find
pleasure, and exact all your labors. Behold, ye fast for
strife and debate, and to smite with the fist of
wickedness: ye shall not fast as ye do this day, to make
your voice to be heard on high. Is it such a fast that I 



have chosen? a day for a man to afflict his soul? is it to
bow down his head as a bulrush, and to spread sackcloth and
ashes under him? wilt thou call this a fast, and an
acceptable day to the Lord." [General Conference Bulletin
05-31-09 para. 02] p. 270, Para. 7, [1909MS].

 God desires his people to place themselves in right
relation to him that they may understand what he requires
of them. They are to be a commandment-keeping people
wherever they are, at home or abroad, and to have the
assurance that they are accepted as his children. They are
to take their position in the world as a people whose
righteousness goes before them, and whose rereward is the
glory of the Lord. When we live before the world such
consistent lives that it can be said of us that our 
righteousness goes before us, the glory of the Lord will
surely be revealed. [General Conference Bulletin 05-31-09
para. 03] p. 271, Para. 1, [1909MS].

 The special work of God's people for this time is brought
before us in the words: "They that shall be of thee shall
build the old waste places: they shall raise up the
foundations of many generations; and thou shalt be called,
The repairer of the breach, The restorer of paths to dwell
in. If thou turn away thy foot from the Sabbath, from doing
thy pleasure on my holy day; and call the Sabbath a
delight, the holy of the Lord, honorable; and shalt honor
him, not doing thine own ways, nor finding thine own
pleasure, nor speaking thine own words: then shalt thou
delight thyself in the Lord; and I will cause thee to ride
upon the high places of the earth, and feed thee with the
heritage of Jacob thy father." [General Conference Bulletin
05-31-09 para. 04] p. 271, Para. 2, [1909MS].

 Our great need as a people is that we come into right
relation to God. We can not afford to let one day pass in
which we have not laid hold by living faith on the God of
Israel. We need the clear light of the Sun of Righteousness
to shine upon us. This light is given to those who keep
holy the Lord's Sabbath: but we can not keep this day holy
unless we serve the Lord in the manner brought to view in
the scripture: "Is not this the fast that I have chosen, to
loose the bands of wickedness, to undo the heavy burdens,
and to let the oppressed go free; and that ye break every
yoke? Is it not to deal thy bread to the hungry, and that
thou bring the poor that are cast out to thy house? when
thou seest the naked, that thou cover him? and that thou 



hide not thyself from thine own flesh." This is the work
that rests upon every soul who accepts the service of
Christ. [General Conference Bulletin 05-31-09 para. 05] p.
271, Para. 3, [1909MS].

 "Then shall thy light break forth as the morning, and
thine health shall spring forth speedily: and thy
righteousness shall go before thee; the glory of the Lord
shall be thy rereward. Then shalt thou call, and the Lord
shall answer; thou shalt cry, and he shall say, Here I am.
If thou take away from the midst of thee the yoke, the
putting forth of the finger, and speaking vanity; and if
thou draw out thy soul to the hungry, and satisfy the
afflicted soul; then shall thy light rise in obscurity, and
thy darkness be as the noon day: and the Lord shall guide
thee continually, and satisfy thy soul in drought, and make
fat thy bones: and thou shalt be like a watered garden, and
like a spring of water, whose waters fail not." [General
Conference Bulletin 05-31-09 para. 06] p. 271, Para. 4,
[1909MS].

 The Lord is constantly working for us, and our eyes should
be opened to understand and to know his ways. We are to
come to him in living faith. His arm is not shortened, that
it can not save; his ear is not heavy, that he can not
hear. It is our iniquities that separate us from God. What
we individually need is the living testimony in our souls
that we are seeking God with the whole heart, that we are
putting from our lives those things which God declares
should not be found there. God desires that we shall stand 
before the world a holy people. Why?--Because there is a
world to be saved by the light of present truth. As we give
to the people the truth that is to call them out of
darkness into God's marvelous light, our lives, sanctified
by the Spirit of truth, are to bear witness to the verity
of the message we proclaim. [General Conference Bulletin
05-31-09 para. 07] p. 272, Para. 1, [1909MS].

 My active labors in this message began when I was sixteen
years of age. At that time the word came to me, "Write out
the instruction I give you for the people." I answered, "I
can not write, Lord." Because of the accident which had
nearly cost me my life, I had been feeble in health and
unable to write, for my hand trembled so that I was forced
after many efforts to give up the attempt to write. But one
night the angel of the Lord came to my bedside and said to
me, "You must write out the things that I give you." I 



said, "I can not write." Again the command was given,
"Write out the things I give you." I thought I would try,
and taking up a lapboard from the table, I began to write,
and found that I could trace the words easily. The Lord had
wrought a miracle upon me. Since that time, I have written
thousands of pages, and I continue to write at the age of
eighty-one. Through all these years the Lord has been my
helper and preserver. Angels of God have protected me,
guiding me and giving me strength to carry out the
instruction of the Lord. Should I doubt the Lord now, and
cast aside the evidences of his loving mercy and power? I
thank his name that I have been kept from doing this.
[General Conference Bulletin 05-31-09 para. 08] p. 272,
Para. 2, [1909MS].

 At times I have been sick nigh unto death. In Australia I
was a great sufferer from rheumatism for eleven months, but
I was not allowed to cease my public labors. The brethren
would come to me and say, "We will carry you in a chair
from your phaeton to the hall. You will not have to stand,
but can speak while sitting in your chair." It was
difficult for me to consent to this, but I did it, and the
blessing of the Lord came upon me every time I spoke to the
people. [General Conference Bulletin 05-31-09 para. 09] p.
272, Para. 3, [1909MS].

 The work we have to do is a wonderfully great work. There
is much for us to do besides gathering together for
counsel. There is a world to be saved; there are souls to
be labored for in the cities of the East in States where 
the message of the soon coming of the Lord was first
preached. Who will give themselves to this line of
missionary work? There are hundreds of our people who ought
to be out in the field who are doing little or nothing for
the advancement of the message. Those who have had every
advantage of knowing the truth, who have received
instruction line upon line, precept upon precept, here a
little and there a little, have a great responsibility
resting upon them in the souls who have never heard the
last gospel message. Do we take into consideration the
needs of these large Eastern cities? Do we not know that
they must be warned of Christ's near approach? [General
Conference Bulletin 05-31-09 para. 10] p. 272, Para. 4,
[1909MS].

 As a people we must come into sacred nearness to God. We
need the light of heaven to shine into our hearts and into 



the chambers of our mind. We need the wisdom that God alone 
can give if we carry the message to these cities with
success. Let our churches everywhere come into line. Let
none who have pledged themselves by baptism to live for the
service and glory of God take back their pledge. There is a
world to be saved. Let this thought urge us on to greater
sacrifices and earnest labor for those who are out of the 
way. [General Conference Bulletin 05-31-09 para. 11] p.
273, Para. 1, [1909MS].

 I was instructed only a few weeks ago that Portland must
be given this last message to the world. Many of those who
accepted the message under the labor of the early workers,
now sleep in Jesus. And there are many more people in
Portland now than in 1843, and this is another reason why
it should be given faithful labor. In Portland and Boston
we bore our testimony to the first and second angels'
messages. Now we must bring to these same cities the glory
of the third angel's message. Let us no longer neglect
these cities. We have our periodicals containing the light
of present truth; but who among us is trying to scatter the
rays of light where the truth was so favorably received in
the early days of the message? [General Conference Bulletin
05-31-09 para. 12] p. 273, Para. 2, [1909MS].

 The third angel's message has brought together here a
great company of believers from all parts of the world. We
need to experience just such a reformation as was
experienced in the time of William Miller's preaching.
Many, fearful that they would not get a seat, would come
for miles, bringing their food with them, and would remain
all day to the meetings. I want to see such days again. We
have committed to us the proclamation of the third angel's
message, the last message of mercy that is ever to be given
to our world. I want a part in spreading the knowledge of
this truth. I would be glad to go from this meeting to the
Eastern States and help, by diligent searching, to find out
how we can present the message to the people in such a way
that it will be received by them. [General Conference
Bulletin 05-31-09 para. 13] p. 273, Para. 3, [1909MS].

 If ever there was a time when we needed workers, it is
now. Let us dedicate ourselves and our means to God. Let us 
not spend money unnecessarily, but let us bind about our
wants that we may send help to those places that are
waiting for the message. Shall we not as a people arise and
take up the work that needs to be done in our great cities? 



[General Conference Bulletin 05-31-09 para. 14] p. 273,
Para. 4, [1909MS].

 At Melrose we have a beautiful sanitarium. And in other 
places in the East we have institutions for the
promulgation of the message of present truth. At South
Lancaster and other places we have large churches. I
believe these churches will respond to the efforts that are
made to open up work in the cities of the East. Let us give
ourselves for service for the Lord, and he will instruct us
what to do. Let us remember that if we will come into close 
relation with God he will walk with us. Let us not become 
so absorbed in self and self-interests that we shall forget
those who are climbing the ladder of Christian experience,
and who need our help. Let us take into consideration the
work that is to be done in binding off this, the closing
work of the message for these last days. May God help us to
come near to him, and follow him so closely that we shall
know his goings forth are prepared as the morning. Let us
study to know what his message to us is, and determine to
obey it, that the grace of God may rest upon us. [General
Conference Bulletin 05-31-09 para. 15] p. 273, Para. 5,
[1909MS].

 "Awake, awake; put on thy strength, O Zion; put on thy
beautiful garments, O Jerusalem, the holy city. . . . How
beautiful upon the mountains are the feet of him that
bringeth good tidings, that publisheth peace; that bringeth
good tidings of good, that publisheth salvation; that saith
unto Zion, Thy God reigneth! Thy watchmen shall lift up the
voice; with the voice together shall they sing: for they
shall see eye to eye, when the Lord shall bring again Zion.
[General Conference Bulletin 05-31-09 para. 16] p. 274,
Para. 1, [1909MS].

 "Break forth into joy, sing together, ye waste places of
Jerusalem; for the Lord hath comforted his people, he hath
redeemed Jerusalem. The Lord hath made bare his holy arm in
the eyes of all the nations; and all the ends of the earth
shall see the salvation of our God." [General Conference
Bulletin 05-31-09 para. 17] p. 274, Para. 2, [1909MS].

 June 1, 1909 God's Plan.--Read to the Conference By Mrs.
E. G. White, May 30, 9:15 A. M.--God would have his people
an understanding people. He has so arranged matters that
chosen men shall go as delegates to our conferences. These
men are to be tried and proved. They are to be trustworthy 



men. The choosing of delegates to attend our conferences is
an important matter. These men are to lay the plans that
shall be followed in the advancement of the work; and
therefore they are to be men of understanding, able to
reason from cause to effect. [General Conference Bulletin
06-01-09 para. 01] p. 274, Para. 3, [1909MS].

 "And it came to pass on the morrow, that Moses sat to
judge the people: and all the people stood by Moses from
the morning until the evening. And when Moses' father-in-
law saw all that he did to the people, he said, What is
this thing that thou doest to the people? why sittest thou
thyself alone, and all the people stand by thee from
morning unto eve? And Moses said unto his father-in-law,
Because the people come unto me to inquire of God: when
they have a matter, they come unto me; and I judge between
one and another, and I do make them to know the statutes of
God, and his laws. And Moses' father-in-law said unto him,
The thing that thou doest is not good. Thou wilt surely
wear away, both thou and this people that is with thee: for
this thing is too heavy for thee; thou art not able to
perform it alone. Harken now unto my voice, I will give
thee counsel, and God shall be with thee: Be thou for the
people to God-ward, that thou mayest bring the causes unto
God: and thou shalt teach them ordinances and laws, and
shalt show them the way wherein they must walk, and the
work that they must do. Moreover, thou shalt provide out of
all the people able men, such as fear God, men of truth,
hating covetousness; and place such over them, to be rulers
of thousands, and rulers of hundreds, rulers of fifties,
and rulers of tens. And let them judge the people at all
seasons: and it shall be, that every great matter they
shall bring unto thee, but every small matter they shall
judge: so it shall be easier for thyself, and they shall
bear the burden with thee. [General Conference Bulletin 06-
01-09 para. 02] p. 274, Para. 4, [1909MS].

 "If thou shalt do this thing, and God command thee so,
then thou shalt be able to endure, and all this people
shall also go to their place in peace. [General Conference
Bulletin 06-01-09 para. 03] p. 274, Para. 5, [1909MS].

 "So Moses harkened to the voice of his father-in-law, and
did all that he had said. And Moses chose able men out of 
all Israel, and made them heads over the people, rulers of
thousands, rulers of hundreds, rulers of fifties, and
rulers of tens. And they judged the people at all seasons: 



the hard causes they brought unto Moses, but every small
matter they judged themselves." [General Conference
Bulletin 06-01-09 para. 04] p. 275, Para. 1, [1909MS].

 In the first chapter of Acts, also, instruction is given
regarding the choosing of men to bear responsibilities in
the church. The apostasy of Judas had left one place vacant
in the ranks of the apostles, and it was necessary that
another be chosen to take this place. Speaking of this,
Peter said:-- [General Conference Bulletin 06-01-09 para.
05] p. 275, Para. 2, [1909MS].

 "Wherefore of these men which have companied with us all
the time that the Lord Jesus went in and out among us,
beginning from the baptism of John, unto that same day that
he was taken up from us, must one be ordained to be a
witness with us of his resurrection. And they appointed
two, Joseph called Barsabas, who was surnamed Justus, and
Matthias. And they prayed, and said, Thou, Lord, which
knowest the hearts of all men, show whether of these two
thou hast chosen, that he may take part of this ministry
and apostleship, from which Judas by transgression fell,
that he might go to his own place. And they gave forth
their lots; and the lot fell upon Matthias; and he was
numbered with the eleven apostles." [General Conference
Bulletin 06-01-09 para. 06] p. 275, Para. 3, [1909MS].

 From these scriptures we learn that the Lord has certain
men to fill certain positions. God will teach his people to
move carefully, and to make [a] wise choice of men who will
not betray sacred trusts. If in Christ's day the believers
needed to be guarded in their choice of men for positions
of responsibility, we who are living in this time certainly
need to move with great discretion. We are to present every
case before God, and in earnest prayer ask him to choose
for us. [General Conference Bulletin 06-01-09 para. 07] p.
275, Para. 4, [1909MS].

 The Lord God of heaven has chosen experienced men to bear
responsibilities in his cause. These men are to have
special influence. If all are accorded the power given to
these chosen men, a halt will have to be called. Those who
are chosen to bear burdens in the work of God are not to be 
rash or self-confident or selfish. Never is their example
or influence to strengthen evil. The Lord has not given men
or women liberty to advance ideas that will bring
commonness into his work, removing the sacredness that 



should ever surround it. God's work is to become 
increasingly sacred to his people. In every way we are to
magnify the exalted character of the truth. Those who have
been set as guardians of the work of God in our
institutions are ever to make the will and way of God
prominent. The health of the general work depends upon the
faithfulness of the men appointed to carry out the will of
God in the churches. [General Conference Bulletin 06-01-09
para. 08] p. 275, Para. 5, [1909MS].

 Men must be placed in charge who will obtain an enlarged
experience, not in the things of self, but in the things of
God, an enlarged knowledge of the character of Christ. The
more they know of Christ, the more faithfully they
represent him to the world. They are to listen to his voice
and give heed to his words. [General Conference Bulletin
06-01-09 para. 09] p. 275, Para. 6, [1909MS].

 "Then began he to upbraid the cities wherein most of his
mighty works were done, because they repented not: Woe unto
thee, Chorazin! woe unto thee, Bethsaida; for if the mighty
works which were done in you, had been done in Tyre and
Sidon, they would have repented long ago in sackcloth and
ashes. But I say unto you, It shall be more tolerable for
Tyre and Sidon at the day of judgment, than for you.
[General Conference Bulletin 06-01-09 para. 10] p. 276,
Para. 1, [1909MS].

 "And thou, Capernaum, which art exalted unto heaven, shalt
be brought down to hell; for if the mighty works, which
have been done in thee, had been done in Sodom, it would
have remained until this day. But I say unto you, That it
shall be more tolerable for the land of Sodom, in the day
of judgment, than for thee. [General Conference Bulletin
06-01-09 para. 11] p. 276, Para. 2, [1909MS].

 "At that time Jesus answered and said, I thank thee, O
Father, Lord of heaven and earth, because thou hast hid
these things from the wise and prudent, and hast revealed
them unto babes. Even so, Father; for so it seemed good in
thy sight. All things are delivered unto me of my Father;
and no man knoweth the Son but the Father; neither knoweth
any man the Father, save the Son, and he to whomsoever the
Son will reveal him. [General Conference Bulletin 06-01-09
para. 12] p. 276, Para. 3, [1909MS].

 "Come unto me, all ye that labor and are heavy laden, and 



I will give you rest. Take my yoke upon you, and learn of
me; for I am meek and lowly in heart; and ye shall find
rest unto your souls. For my yoke is easy, and my burden is
light." [General Conference Bulletin 06-01-09 para. 13] p.
276, Para. 4, [1909MS].

 It is always safe to be meek and lowly and tenderhearted,
but at the same time we are to be as firm as a rock to the 
teachings of Christ. His words of instruction are to be
strictly heeded. Not one word is to be lost sight of. The
truth will abide forever. We are not to place our trust in
any lie or pretense. Those who do this will find that it
has been done at the loss of eternal life. We are now to 
make straight paths for our feet, lest the lame be turned
out of the way. When the lame are turned from safe paths,
who is accountable but those who have misled them? They set
at naught the counsel of the One whose words are life
eternal, for the works of deception originating with the
father of lies. [General Conference Bulletin 06-01-09 para.
14] p. 276, Para. 5, [1909MS].

 I have words for all who may suppose that they are safe in
obtaining their education in Battle Creek. The Lord has
blotted out two of our largest institutions, which were
established in Battle Creek, and has given warning after
warning, even as Christ gave warning to Bethsaida and
Capernaum. There is a necessity of giving earnest attention
to every word that proceedeth out of the mouth of God.
There can be no sinless departure from the words of Christ.
The Saviour urges the erring ones to repent. Those who
humble their hearts and confess their sins will be 
pardoned. Their transgressions will be forgiven. But the
man who thinks that should he confess his sins, he would
show weakness, will not find pardon, will not see Christ as
his Redeemer, but will go on and on in transgression,
making blunder after blunder, and adding sin to sin. What
will such an one do in the day that the books are opened,
and every man is judged according to the things written in
the books? [General Conference Bulletin 06-01-09 para. 15]
p. 276, Para. 6, [1909MS].

 The fifth chapter of Revelation needs to be closely
studied. It is of great importance to those who shall act a
part in the work of God for these last days. There are some
who are deceived. They do not realize what is coming on the
earth. Those who have permitted their minds to become
beclouded in regard to what constitutes sin, are fearfully 



deceived. Unless they make a decided change, they will be
found wanting when God pronounces judgment upon the
children of men. They have transgressed the law and broken
the everlasting covenant, and they will receive according
to their works. [General Conference Bulletin 06-01-09 para.
16] p. 277, Para. 1, [1909MS].

 "And I beheld when he had opened the sixth seal, and, lo,
there was a great earthquake; and the sun became black as
sackcloth of hair; and the moon became as blood; and the
stars of heaven fell unto the earth, even as a fig tree
casteth her untimely figs, when she is shaken of a mighty
wind. And the heaven departed as a scroll when it is rolled
together; and every mountain and island were moved out of
their places. And the kings of the earth, and the great
men, and the rich men, and the chief captains, and the
mighty men, and every bondman, and every free man, hid
themselves in the dens and in the rocks of the mountains;
and said to the mountains and rocks, Fall on us, and hide
us from the face of him that sitteth on the throne, and
from the wrath of the Lamb; for the great day of his wrath
is come; and who shall be able to stand?" [General
Conference Bulletin 06-01-09 para. 17] p. 277, Para. 2,
[1909MS].

 "After this I beheld, and, lo, a great multitude, which no
man could number, of all nations, and kindreds, and people,
and tongues, stood before the throne, and before the Lamb,
clothed with white robes, and palms in their hands; and
cried with a loud voice, saying, Salvation to our God,
which sitteth upon the throne, and unto the Lamb. . . .
These are they which have come out of great tribulation,
and have washed their robes, and made them white in the
blood of the Lamb. Therefore are they before the throne of
God, and serve him day and night in his temple; and he that
sitteth on the throne shall dwell among them. They shall
hunger no more, neither thirst any more; neither shall the
sun light on them, nor any heat. For the Lamb which is in
the midst of the throne shall feed them, and shall lead
them unto living fountains of waters: and God shall wipe
away all tears from their eyes." [General Conference
Bulletin 06-01-09 para. 18] p. 277, Para. 3, [1909MS].

 In these scriptures two parties are brought to view. One
party permitted themselves to be deceived, and took sides
with those with whom the Lord has a controversy. They
misinterpreted the messages sent them, and clothed 



themselves in robes of self-righteousness. Sin was not
sinful in their eyes. They taught falsehood as truth, and
by them many souls were led astray. [General Conference
Bulletin 06-01-09 para. 19] p. 277, Para. 4, [1909MS].

 We need now to take heed to ourselves. Warnings have been
given. Can we not see the fulfilment of the predictions
made by Christ, and recorded in the twenty-first chapter of
Luke? How many are studying the words of Christ? How many
are deceiving their own souls, and cheating themselves out
of the blessings that others might secure if they would
believe and obey? Probation still lingers, and it is our
privilege to lay hold of the hope set before us in the
gospel? Let us repent, and be converted, and forsake our
sins, that they may be blotted out. "Heaven and earth shall
pass away, but my words shall not pass away. Take heed to
yourselves, lest at any time your hearts be overcharged
with surfeiting, and drunkenness, and cares of this life,
and so that day come upon you unawares. For as a snare
shall it come upon all them that dwell on the face of the
whole earth. Watch ye therefore, and pray always, that ye
may be accounted worthy to escape all these things, and to
stand before the Son of man." [General Conference Bulletin
06-01-09 para. 20] p. 277, Para. 5, [1909MS].

 Shall the warnings given by Christ be passed by unheeded?
Shall we not make diligent work for repentance now, while
mercy's gracious voice is still heard? [General Conference
Bulletin 06-01-09 para. 21] p. 278, Para. 1, [1909MS].

 "Watch therefore; for ye know not what hour your Lord doth
come. But know this, that if the good man of the house had
known in what watch the thief would come, he would have
watched, and would not have suffered his house to be broken
up. Therefore be ye also ready; for in such an hour as ye
think not the Son of man cometh. Who then is a faithful and 
wise servant, whom his lord hath made ruler over his
household, to give them meat in due season? Blessed is that
servant, whom his lord when he cometh shall find so doing.
Verily I say unto you, That he shall make him ruler over
all his goods. But and if that evil servant shall say in
his heart, My lord delayeth his coming; and shall begin to
smite his fellow servants, and to eat and drink with the
drunken; the lord of that servant shall come in a day when
he looketh not for him, and in an hour that he is not aware
of, and shall cut him asunder, and appoint him his portion
with the hypocrites: there shall be weeping and gnashing of 



teeth." By Ellen G. White. [General Conference Bulletin 06-
01-09 para. 22] p. 278, Para. 2, [1909MS].

 June 3, 1909 A Plea for Medical Missionary Evangelists.--
Read to the Conference by Mrs. E. G. White, June 1, 9:15 A.
M.--Importance of the Work.--The end of all things is at
hand. The signs foretold by Christ are fast fulfilling. The
nations are angry, and the time of the dead has come, that
they should be judged. There are stormy times before us,
but let us not utter one word of unbelief or 
discouragement. Let us remember that we bear a message of
healing to a world filled with sin-sick souls. [General
Conference Bulletin 06-03-09 para. 01] p. 278, Para. 3,
[1909MS].

 May the Lord increase our faith, and help us to see that
he desires us all to become acquainted with his ministry of
healing and with the mercy seat. He desires the light of
his grace to shine forth from many places. We are living in
the last days. Troublous times are before us. He who
understands the necessities of the situation arranges that
advantages should be brought to the workers in various
places, to enable them more effectually to arouse the
attention of the people. He knows the needs and the
necessities of the feeblest of his flock, and he sends his
own message into the highways and the byways. He loves us
with an everlasting love. [General Conference Bulletin 06-
03-09 para. 02] p. 278, Para. 4, [1909MS].

 There are souls in many places who have not yet heard the
message. Henceforth medical missionary work is to be
carried forward with an earnestness with which it has never 
yet been done. This work is the door through which the
truth is to find entrance to the large cities, and
sanitariums are to be established in many places. [General
Conference Bulletin 06-03-09 para. 03] p. 278, Para. 5,
[1909MS].

 Sanitarium work is one of the most successful means of 
reaching all classes of people. Our sanitariums are the
right hand of the gospel, opening ways whereby suffering
humanity may be reached with the glad tidings of healing
through Christ. In these institutions the sick may be
taught to commit their cases to the Great Physician, who
will cooperate with their earnest efforts to regain health,
bringing to them healing of soul as well as healing of
body. [General Conference Bulletin 06-03-09 para. 04] p. 



278, Para. 6, [1909MS].

 Christ is no longer in this world in person, to go through
our cities and towns and villages, healing the sick. He has
commissioned us to carry forward the medical missionary
work that he began; and in this work we are to do our very
best. Institutions for the care of the sick are to be 
established, where men and women suffering from disease may
be placed under the care of God-fearing physicians and
nurses, and be treated without drugs. [General Conference
Bulletin 06-03-09 para. 05] p. 279, Para. 1, [1909MS].

 I have been instructed that we are not to delay to do the
work that needs to be done in health reform lines. Through
this work we are to reach souls in the highways and byways.
I have been given special light that in our sanitariums
many souls will receive and obey present truth. In these
institutions men and women are to be taught how to care for
their own bodies, and at the same time how to become sound
in the faith. They are to be taught what is meant by eating
the flesh and drinking the blood of the Son of God. Said
Christ, "The words that I speak unto you, they are spirit,
and they are life." [General Conference Bulletin 06-03-09
para. 06] p. 279, Para. 2, [1909MS].

 Our sanitariums are to be schools in which instruction 
shall be given in medical missionary lines. They are to
bring to sin-sick souls the leaves of the tree of life,
which will restore to them peace and hope and faith in
Christ Jesus. [General Conference Bulletin 06-03-09 para.
07] p. 279, Para. 3, [1909MS].

 Let the Lord's work go forward. Let the medical missionary
and the educational work go forward. I am sure that this is
our great lack,--earnest, devoted, intelligent, capable
workers. In every large city there should be a
representation of true medical missionary work. Let many
now ask, "Lord, what wilt thou have me to do?" It is the
Lord's purpose that his method of healing without drugs
shall be brought into prominence in every large city
through our medical institutions. God invests with holy
dignity those who go forth farther and still farther, in
every place to which it is possible to obtain entrance.
Satan will make the work as difficult as possible, but
divine power will attend all true-hearted workers. Guided
by our Heavenly Father's hand, let us go forward, improving
every opportunity to extend the work of God. [General 



Conference Bulletin 06-03-09 para. 08] p. 279, Para. 4,
[1909MS].

 The Lord speaks to all medical missionaries, saying, Go,
work today in my vineyard to save souls. God hears the
prayers of all who seek him in truth. He has the power that
we all need. He fills the heart with love, and joy, and
peace, and holiness. Character is constantly being
developed. We can not afford to spend the time working at
cross purposes with God. [General Conference Bulletin 06-
03-09 para. 09] p. 279, Para. 5, [1909MS].

 There are physicians who, because of a past connection
with our sanitariums, find it profitable to locate close to
them; and they close their eyes to the great field
neglected and unworked in which unselfish labor would be a
blessing to many. Missionary physicians can exert an
uplifting, refining, sanctifying influence. Physicians who
do not do this, abuse their power, and do a work that the
Lord repudiates. [General Conference Bulletin 06-03-09
para. 10] p. 279, Para. 6, [1909MS].

 The Training of Workers.--If ever the Lord has spoken by
me, he speaks when I say that the workers engaged in
educational lines, in ministerial lines, and in medical
missionary lines, must stand as a unit, all laboring under
the supervision of God, one helping the other, each
blessing each. [General Conference Bulletin 06-03-09 para.
11] p. 280, Para. 1, [1909MS].

 Those connected with our schools and sanitariums are to 
labor with earnest alacrity. The work that is done under
the ministration of the Holy Spirit, out of love for God
and for humanity, will bear the signature of God, and will
make its impression on human minds. [General Conference
Bulletin 06-03-09 para. 12] p. 280, Para. 2, [1909MS].

 The Lord calls upon our young people to enter our schools,
and quickly fit themselves for service. In various places,
outside of cities, schools are to be established, where our
youth can receive an education that will prepare them to go
forth to do evangelical work and medical missionary work.
[General Conference Bulletin 06-03-09 para. 13] p. 280,
Para. 3, [1909MS].

 The Lord must be given an opportunity to show men their
duty, and to work upon their minds. No one is to bind 



himself to serve for a term of years under the direction of
one group of men or in one specified branch of the Master's
work; for the Lord himself will call men, as of old he
called the humble fishermen, and will himself give them
instruction regarding their field of labor and the methods
they should follow. He will call men from the plow and from
other occupations, to give the last note of warning to
perishing souls. There are many ways in which to work for
the Master, and the Great Teacher will open the
understanding of these workers, enabling them to see
wondrous things in his Word. [General Conference Bulletin
06-03-09 para. 14] p. 280, Para. 4, [1909MS].

 Nurses to be Evangelists.--Christ, the great Medical
Missionary, is our example. Of him it is written that he
"went about all Galilee, teaching in their synagogues, and
preaching the gospel of the kingdom, and healing all manner
of sickness and all manner of disease among the people." He
healed the sick and preached the gospel. In his service,
healing and teaching were linked closely together. Today
they are not to be separated. [General Conference Bulletin
06-03-09 para. 15] p. 280, Para. 5, [1909MS].

 The nurses who are trained in our institutions are to be 
fitted up to go out as medical missionary evangelists,
uniting the ministry of the Word with that of physical
healing. [General Conference Bulletin 06-03-09 para. 16]
p. 280, Para. 6, [1909MS].

 We must let our light shine amid the moral darkness. Many
who are now in darkness, as they see a reflection of the
Light of the world, will realize that they have a hope of
salvation. Your light may be small, but remember that it is
what God has given you, and that he holds you responsible
to let it shine forth. Some one may light his taper from
yours, and his light may be the means of leading others out
from the darkness. [General Conference Bulletin 06-03-09
para. 17] p. 280, Para. 7, [1909MS].

 All around us are doors open for service. We should become
acquainted with our neighbors, and seek to draw them to
Christ. As we do this, he will approve and cooperate with
us. [General Conference Bulletin 06-03-09 para. 18] p.
281, Para. 1, [1909MS].

 Often the inhabitants of a city where Christ labored
wished him to stay with them and continue to work among 



them. But he would tell them that he must go to cities that
had not heard the truths that he had to present. After he
had given the truth to those in one place, he left them to
build upon what he had given them, while he went to another
place. His methods of labor are to be followed today by
those to whom he has left his work. We are to go from place
to place, carrying the message. As soon as the truth has
been proclaimed in one place, we are to go to warn others.
[General Conference Bulletin 06-03-09 para. 19] p. 281,
Para. 2, [1909MS].

 There should be companies organized, and educated most
thoroughly to work as nurses, as evangelists, as ministers,
as canvassers, as gospel students, to perfect a character
after the divine similitude. To prepare to receive the
higher education in the school above, is now to be our
purpose. [General Conference Bulletin 06-03-09 para. 20]
p. 281, Para. 3, [1909MS].

 From the instruction that the Lord has given me from time
to time, I know that there should be workers who make
medical evangelistic tours among the towns and villages.
Those who do this work will gather a rich harvest of souls,
both from the higher and the lower classes. The way for
this work is best prepared by the efforts of the faithful
canvasser. [General Conference Bulletin 06-03-09 para. 21]
p. 281, Para. 4, [1909MS].

 Many will be called into the field to labor from house to
house, giving Bible readings, and praying with those who
are interested. [General Conference Bulletin 06-03-09 para.
22] p. 281, Para. 5, [1909MS].

 Let our ministers, who have gained an experience in
preaching the Word, learn how to give simple treatments,
and then labor intelligently as medical missionary
evangelists. [General Conference Bulletin 06-03-09 para.
23] p. 281, Para. 6, [1909MS].

 Workers--gospel medical missionaries--are needed now. We
can not afford to spend years in preparation. Soon doors
now open to the truth will be forever closed. Carry the
message now. Do not wait, allowing the enemy to take
possession of the fields now open before you. Let little
companies go forth to do the work to which Christ appointed
his disciples. Let them labor as evangelists, scattering
our publications, and talking of the truth to those they 



meet. Let them pray for the sick, ministering to their
necessities, not with drugs, but with nature's remedies,
and teaching them how to regain health and avoid disease.
[General Conference Bulletin 06-03-09 para. 24] p. 281,
Para. 7, [1909MS].

 June 4, 1909 The Loma Linda College of Evangelists.--
(Manuscript read before the delegates, with remarks, by
Mrs. E. G. White.) June 1, 9:15 A. M.--While attending the
General Conference of 1905 at Washington, D. C., I received
a letter from J. A. Burden, describing a property he had
found about four miles from Redlands. As I read his letter,
I was impressed that this was one of the places I had seen
in vision, and I immediately telegraphed him to secure the
property without delay. Later, when I visited the property,
I recognized it as one of the places I had seen nearly two
years before in vision. How thankful I am to the Lord our
God for this place. [General Conference Bulletin 06-04-09
para. 01] p. 281, Para. 8, [1909MS].

 One of the chief advantages of Loma Linda is the pleasing
variety of charming scenery on every side. The extensive
view of valley and mountain is magnificent. But more
important than magnificent scenery and beautiful buildings
and spacious grounds is the close proximity of this
institution to a densely populated district, and the
opportunity thus afforded of communicating to many, many
people a knowledge of the third angel's message. We are to
have clear spiritual discernment, else we shall fail of
discerning the opening providences of God that are
preparing the way for us to enlighten the world. [General
Conference Bulletin 06-04-09 para. 02] p. 282, Para. 1,
[1909MS].

 With the possession of this place comes the weighty
responsibility of making the work of the institution
educational in character. Loma Linda is to be not only a
sanitarium, but an educational center. A school is to be
established here for the training of gospel medical
missionary evangelists. Much is involved in this work, and
it is very essential that a right beginning be made. The
Lord has a special work to be done in this field. He
instructed me to call on Elder and Mrs. Haskell to help us
in getting properly started a work similar to that which
they had carried on at Avondale. Laborers of experience
have consented to unite with the forces at Loma Linda to 
develop the school that must be carried on there. As they 



go forward in faith, the Lord will go before them,
preparing the way. [General Conference Bulletin 06-04-09
para. 03] p. 282, Para. 2, [1909MS].

 In regard to the school, I would say, Make it especially
strong in the education of nurses and physicians. In
medical missionary schools, many workers are to be
qualified with the ability of physicians to labor as
medical missionary evangelists. This training, the Lord has
specified, is in harmony with the principles underlying
true higher education. We hear a great deal about the
higher education. The highest education is to follow in the
footsteps of Christ, patterning after the example he gave
when he was in the world. We can not gain an education
higher than this; for this class of training will make men
laborers together with God. [General Conference Bulletin
06-04-09 para. 04] p. 282, Para. 3, [1909MS].

 To have the higher education is to have a living
connection with Christ. The Saviour took the unlearned 
fishermen from their boats and their fishing nets and
connected them with himself as he traveled from place to
place, teaching the people, and ministering to their needs.
Sitting down on a rock or on some elevated place, he would
gather his disciples about him and give them instruction,
and before long, hundreds of people would be listening to
his words. There are many men and women who suppose that
they know all that is worth knowing, when they greatly need
to sit humbly at the feet of Jesus and learn of him who
gave his life that he might redeem a fallen world. We all
need Christ,--the One who left the royal courts, laying off
his kingly robe and crown and his majesty in the heavens,
and clothing himself with humanity. The Son of God came as
a little babe, that he might understand the experience of
humanity and know how to deal with them. He knows the wants
of the children. In the days of his earthly ministry he
would not allow them to be forbidden to come to him. "Send 
them not away," he said to his disciples; "for of such is
the kingdom of heaven." [General Conference Bulletin 06-04-
09 para. 05] p. 282, Para. 4, [1909MS].

 In the work of the school, maintain simplicity. No
argument is so powerful as is success founded on
simplicity. You may attain success in the education of
students as medical missionaries without a medical school 
that can qualify physicians to compete with the physicians
of the world. Let the students be given a practical 



education. The less dependent you are upon worldly methods
of education, the better it will be for the students.
Special instruction should be given in the art of treating
the sick without the use of poisonous drugs and in harmony
with the light that God has given. In the treatment of the
sick, poisonous drugs need not be used. Students should
come forth from the school without having sacrificed the
principles of health reform or their love for God and
righteousness. [General Conference Bulletin 06-04-09 para.
06] p. 283, Para. 1, [1909MS].

 The education that meets the world's standard is to be 
less and less valued by those who are seeking for
efficiency in carrying the medical missionary work in
connection with the work of the third angel's message. They
are to be educated from the standpoint of conscience, and,
as they conscientiously and faithfully follow right methods
in their treatment of the sick, these methods will come to
be recognized as preferable to the method to which many
have become accustomed, which demands the use of poisonous
drugs. [General Conference Bulletin 06-04-09 para. 07] p.
283, Para. 2, [1909MS].

 We should not at this time seek to compete with worldly
medical schools. Should we do this, our chances of success
would be small. We are not now prepared to carry out
successfully the work of establishing large medical
institutions of learning. Moreover, should we follow the
world's methods of medical practise, exacting the large
fees that worldly physicians demand for their services, we
would work away from Christ's plan for our ministry to the
sick. [General Conference Bulletin 06-04-09 para. 08] p.
283, Para. 3, [1909MS].

 There should be at our sanitariums intelligent men and
women who can instruct in Christ's methods of ministry.
Under the instruction of competent, consecrated teachers,
the youth may become partakers of the divine nature and
learn how to escape the corruption that is in the world
through lust. I have been instructed that we should have
many more women who can deal especially with the diseases
of women, many more lady nurses who will treat the sick in
a simple way without the use of drugs. [General Conference
Bulletin 06-04-09 para. 09] p. 283, Para. 4, [1909MS].

 It is not in harmony with the instruction given at Sinai
that gentleman physicians should do the work of midwives. 



The Bible speaks of women at childbirth being attended by
women, and thus it ought always to be. Women should be
educated and trained to act skilfully as midwives and
physicians to their sex. This is the Lord's plan. Let us
educate ladies to become intelligent in the work of
treating the diseases of their sex. We ought to have a
school where women can be educated by women physicians to
do the best possible work in treating the diseases of
women. Among us as a people, the medical work should stand
at its highest. [General Conference Bulletin 06-04-09 para.
10] p. 283, Para. 5, [1909MS].

 In Loma Linda we have an advantageous center for the
carrying on of various missionary enterprises. We can see
that it was in the providence of God that this sanitarium
was placed in the possession of our people. We should
appreciate Loma Linda as a place which the Lord foresaw we
should need and which he gave us. There is a very precious
work to be done in connection with the interests of the 
sanitarium and school at Loma Linda, and this will be done,
when we all work to that end, moving unitedly in God's
order. [General Conference Bulletin 06-04-09 para. 11] p.
283, Para. 6, [1909MS].

 The Word of God is to be our lesson book. The Lord is our 
helper and our God. Let us look to him to open the way for
the carrying out of our plans. [General Conference Bulletin
06-04-09 para. 12] p. 284, Para. 1, [1909MS].

 At Loma Linda many can be educated to work as missionaries
in the cause of health and temperance. Teachers are to be
prepared for many lines of work. Schools are to be
established in places where as yet no efforts have been
made. Missionaries are to go to other States where little
work has been done. The work of promulgating the principles
of health reform must be accomplished. God help us as a
people to be wise. [General Conference Bulletin 06-04-09
para. 13] p. 284, Para. 2, [1909MS].

 I feel a deep interest that careful study shall be given
to the needs of our institutions at Loma Linda, and that
right moves shall be made. In the carrying forward of the
work at this place, men of talent and decided spirituality
are needed. The best teachers are to be employed in the
educational work, men and women who will walk
circumspectly, depending wholly upon the Lord. If the
teachers in medical lines will stand in their place in the 



fear of God, we shall see a good work done. With Christ as
our educator, we may reach a high standard in the knowledge
of the true science of healing. [General Conference
Bulletin 06-04-09 para. 14] p. 284, Para. 3, [1909MS].

 That which is of most importance is that the students be
taught how to represent aright the principles of health
reform. Teach them to pursue this line of study faithfully,
combined with other essential lines of education. The grace
of Jesus Christ will give wisdom to all who follow the
Lord's plan of true education. Let the students follow
closely the example of the One who purchased the human race
with the costly price of his own life. Let them appeal to
the Saviour and depend upon him as the One who heals all
manner of diseases. The Lord would have the workers make 
special efforts to point the sick and suffering of the
Great Physician who made the human body. [General
Conference Bulletin 06-04-09 para. 15] p. 284, Para. 4,
[1909MS].

 It is well that our training schools for Christian workers
should be established near to our health institutions, that
the students may be educated in the principles of healthful
living. Institutions that send forth workers who are able
to give a reason for their faith, and who have a faith
which works by love and purifies the soul, are of great
value. I have clear instruction that, wherever it is
possible, schools should be established near to our
sanitariums, that each institution may be a help and
strength to the other. He who created man has an interest
in those who suffer. He has directed in the establishment 
of our sanitariums, and in the building up of our schools
close to our sanitariums, that they may become efficient
mediums in training men and women for the work of
ministering to suffering humanity. [General Conference
Bulletin 06-04-09 para. 16] p. 284, Para. 5, [1909MS].

 Let Seventh-day Adventist medical workers remember that
the Lord God omnipotent reigneth. Christ was the greatest
physician that ever trod this sin-cursed earth. The Lord
would have his people come to him for their power of
healing. He will baptize them with his Holy Spirit, and fit
them for a service that will make them a blessing in
restoring the spiritual and physical health of those who
need healing. [General Conference Bulletin 06-04-09 para.
17] p. 284, Para. 6, [1909MS]. 



 Now that I have finished reading this manuscript, I desire
to say a few words regarding the cities in the South and
the East and the West. The Lord God of Israel will hold the 
men and women who are intelligent in regard to the truth
for this time, accountable for those cities that are left
without warning. The instruction has been given me, Work
the cities; work the cities where the first and second
angel's messages were proclaimed. The work of warning the
cities has been kept before us for more than twenty years;
but who has felt a burden for this work? Who has done real 
missionary work among them? We are bidden to go to those
cities and preach the gospel and heal the sick. [General
Conference Bulletin 06-04-09 para. 18] p. 285, Para. 1,
[1909MS].

 Do not expect that men will come to you and say, If you
will come and work in our cities, we will support you. You
are to go into these cities and begin work in a humble way.
If we had faithfully followed from the first the
instruction regarding city work, means would have come in
for us to establish in these places schools and small
sanitariums where we could treat the sick, and preach the
gospel, and educate the people in Bible truth. We would
have had means to sustain all the enterprises for
missionary work that we could carry forward. [General
Conference Bulletin 06-04-09 para. 19] p. 285, Para. 2,
[1909MS].

 God has not left the Southern field. There are precious
souls there, and there are precious souls in other places
that I have mentioned to you here. The Lord wants us to
wake up, and to take hold of seeming impossibilities,
trusting him for success. [General Conference Bulletin 06-
04-09 para. 20] p. 285, Para. 3, [1909MS].

 If we will do our best, if we will pray and believe and
trust in the Lord, we shall see of the salvation of God.
Brethren, where is your faith? Why are you not working in
the difficult places? Here are missionaries from foreign
countries who, under every discouragement, are trying to
press into missionary fields. Will you not go into the
cities and try to get hold of the people? May God help us
to see our duty, and to do it, is my prayer. [General
Conference Bulletin 06-04-09 para. 21] p. 285, Para. 4,
[1909MS].

 June 6, 1909 Get Ready!--By Mrs. E. G. White, Sabbath 



Morning, May 29.--"And unto the angel of the church in
Sardis write: These things saith He that hath the seven
Spirits of God, and the seven stars; I know thy works, that
thou hast a name that thou livest and art dead. Be 
watchful, and strengthen the things which remain, that are
ready to die: for I have not found thy works perfect before
God. Remember therefore how thou hast received and heard,
and hold fast, and repent. If therefore thou shalt not
watch, I will come on thee as a thief, and thou shalt not
know what hour I will come upon thee." [General Conference
Bulletin 06-06-09 para. 01] p. 285, Para. 5, [1909MS].

 What a word of caution is this! How many of us can
comprehend what it means? All through the Word of God
cautions are given and instruction is imparted that point
out to us the Way, the Truth, and the Life. "Thou hast a
few names even in Sardis," the Word continues, "which have
not defiled their garments; and they shall walk with me in
white: for they are worthy." Who of this company gathered
here today will be among those "few names"? Here is brought
to view a little company that is confessed before the
throne of God as "worthy." They have not had a hit-and-miss
religion, but an experience that has proved them as true to
principle as the compass to the pole. Of such the Lord
declares. "The same shall be clothed in white raiment; and
I will not blot out his name out of the book of life; but I
will confess his name before my Father, and before his
angels." [General Conference Bulletin 06-06-09 para. 02]
p. 285, Para. 6, [1909MS].

 "Unto the angel of the church of the Laodiceans write:
These things saith the Amen, the faithful and true witness,
the beginning of the creation of God; I know thy works,
that thou art neither cold nor hot: I would thou wert cold 
or hot." [General Conference Bulletin 06-06-09 para. 03]
p. 286, Para. 1, [1909MS].

 In the words spoken to the Laodicean church we can see the
sure result of halfhearted service. There are many who
claim to believe the truth, who do not obey the truth in a
way that the world can take knowledge of them that they
have been with Jesus and learned of him. This condition of 
lukewarmness is a pitiable condition in which to be. "I
would thou wert cold or hot," the Lord declares; "so then,
because thou are lukewarm, and neither cold nor hot, I will 
spue thee out of my mouth. Because thou sayest I am rich,
and increased with goods, and have need of nothing; and 



knowest not that thou art wretched, and miserable, and
poor, and blind, and naked: I counsel thee to buy of me
gold tried in the fire, that thou mayest be rich; and white
raiment, that thou mayest be clothed, and that the shame of
thy nakedness do not appear; and anoint thine eyes with
eyesalve, that thou mayest see." [General Conference
Bulletin 06-06-09 para. 04] p. 286, Para. 2, [1909MS].

 Let none think that their understanding of the Scriptures,
their knowledge of the truth for this time, will suffice to
save them. Let none take the position before God that was
taken by the people spoken of by the prophet Isaiah, who
offered to God only outward service. "Wherefore have we
fasted," they said to God, "and thou seest not? wherefore
have we afflicted our soul, and thou takest no knowledge?"
God showed this people that their worship was unacceptable
to him because it lacked heart service. "Behold, in the day
of your fast," he said to them, "ye find pleasure, and
exact all your labors. Behold, ye fast for strife and
debate, and to smite with the fist of wickedness: ye shall
not fast as ye do this day, to make your voice to be heard
on high." [General Conference Bulletin 06-06-09 para. 05]
p. 286, Para. 3, [1909MS].

 The Lord shows that there is something better for his
people than mere outward worship. He demands of them a pure
and undefiled religion. The gold he bids them buy of him is
the gold of character. The eyesalve is obtained by earnest
seeking of the Lord. We are to come to God confessing our
sins and humbling our hearts before him. If ever there was
a people who needed to pray most earnestly to God, if ever
there was a people who needed to strip themselves of
everything that is offensive to him, it is this people who
profess to keep the commandments of God and to have the
faith of Jesus. [General Conference Bulletin 06-06-09 para.
06] p. 286, Para. 4, [1909MS].

 The next words present something to be done. There are
confessions to be made to one another and to God, and
unless these confessions are made, we reveal that the door
of the heart is closed. "As many as I love, I rebuke and
chasten; be zealous therefore, and repent. Behold, I stand
at the door, and knock; if any man hear my voice, and open
the door, I will come in to him, and will sup with him, and
he with me. To him that overcometh will I grant to sit with
me on my throne, even as I also overcame, and am set down
with my Father in his throne." My brethren and sisters, I 



ask you, who among us is humbling the heart before God? Who
is purifying the soul by obedience to the truth. Let us
study this chapter on our bended knees, asking God to
reveal to us our true character, and to impress our mind
with what we should do lest we stand in the way of sinners
and exert an influence that will be a hindrance to the 
work. [General Conference Bulletin 06-06-09 para. 07] p.
286, Para. 5, [1909MS].

 A View of Christ's Sufferings.--Last Tuesday this
scripture was impressed upon me in a wonderful manner. I
was awakened from sleep, and given a view of the sufferings
of Christ for men. His sacrifice, the mockery and derision
he received at the hands of wicked men, his agony in the
garden of Gethsemane, his betrayal and crucifixion,--all
were vividly portrayed before me. Three times the scenes
passed before me. [General Conference Bulletin 06-06-09
para. 08] p. 287, Para. 1, [1909MS].

 I saw Christ in the midst of a large company of people, a
company much larger than we have here this morning. He was
seeking to impress their minds with his teachings, but he
was despised and rejected by them. Men were heaping upon
him abuse and shame. My distress was very great as I looked
upon the scene. I pleaded with God, What is to be done with
this congregation? Will none give up their exalted opinions
of self, and seek the Lord as little children? Will none
break their hearts before God in repentance and confession?
[General Conference Bulletin 06-06-09 para. 09] p. 287,
Para. 2, [1909MS].

 There was presented to me Christ's agony in the garden of
Gethsemane, when the mysterious cup trembled in the
Redeemer's hand. "Father, if it be possible," he prayed,
"let this cup pass from me: nevertheless not as I will, but
as thou wilt." As he pleaded with the Father, great drops
of blood fell from his face to the ground. The elements of
darkness were gathered about the Saviour to discourage his
soul. [General Conference Bulletin 06-06-09 para. 10] p.
287, Para. 3, [1909MS].

 Rising from the ground, Christ went to the place where he
had left his disciples, bidding them watch and pray with
him lest they be overcome by temptation. He would see if
they understood his agony; he needed their human sympathy;
but he found them sleeping. Three times he went thus to
them, and each time they were asleep. [General Conference 



Bulletin 06-06-09 para. 11] p. 287, Para. 4, [1909MS].

 Three times Christ prayed, "Father, if it be possible, let
this cup pass from me." It was here that the destiny of a
lost world hung in the balance. Should he refuse to drink
the cup, the result would be eternal ruin to the human
race. But an angel from heaven strengthened the Son of God
to accept the cup and drink its bitter woe. What if his
request had been granted, and the cup had passed from him?
The scene that was presented before me as the result of
such a decision made me for a time lose all consciousness. 
When I aroused the scene was presented to me again and
again until it had passed before me three times. [General
Conference Bulletin 06-06-09 para. 12] p. 287, Para. 5,
[1909MS].

 For whom was all this agony and shame endured? It was for
those who claim to be leaders in the church, those who
claim to have an experience in religious lines, as well as
for the open sinner. How few there are who realize that all
this was borne for them individually! how few who say, It
was for me, that I might form a character for the future
immortal life! As these things were presented to me so
vividly, I thought, I shall never be able to present it
before the people as it is; and I have given you only a
faint representation of what was shown me. As I have
thought of that cup trembling in the hands of Christ; as I
have realized that he might have refused to drink it and
left the world to perish in its sin, I pledged that every
energy of my life should be devoted to Christ, that I may
win souls to him. [General Conference Bulletin 06-06-09
para. 13] p. 288, Para. 1, [1909MS].

 The Great Need for This Time.--We can not afford in the 
few days that we have here on earth to spend our time in
trifling and nothingness. We can not afford to waste our
means in the multiplying of pictures. We need to have our
souls humbled before God, that every heart may drink in the
truth and let it work in the life a reformation that will 
convince the world that this is indeed the truth of God. 
Let the life be hid with Christ in God. Only when we seek
the Lord as little children, when we cease picking flaws in
our brethren and sisters, and in those who are seeking to
carry faithfully the responsibilities of the work, and seek
to get our own hearts right with God, can he use us to the
glory of his name. [General Conference Bulletin 06-06-09
para. 14] p. 288, Para. 2, [1909MS]. 



 When I think of the great work there is to be done, and
see how few there are who realize the magnitude and
importance of the work, and the shortness of time in which
to do it, I feel that I must get right out as I did in my
younger days. Then I labored when I was no stronger than I
am now, and I saw the power of God revealed in a remarkable
manner. I have seen the room in which we were gathered
filled with the glory of God, not one sitting in his seat,
but all lying prostrate upon the floor. And when they were
able to speak, the glory of God shone in their faces and
the praise of God was upon their lips. It is not always the
brightest talent that accomplishes the most for the cause
of God. God can speak through a humble mind if that mind is
consecrated to him and to his service. When we catch the 
spirit of the message which is to lead souls to choose
between life and death, we shall see a work done that we do
not now dream of. [General Conference Bulletin 06-06-09
para. 15] p. 288, Para. 3, [1909MS].

 We are to consider the needs of the cities of the East,
where the first and second angels' messages went with such
power. The Lord wrought mightily in these places for rich
and poor. I am made sad when I see those who have had such
great light question whether they can send the light into
the large cities. Do you not know, my brethren, that angels
of God are promised to go with you in every undertaking for
the spread of gospel truth? Go and speak the truth in its
simplicity, and God will send power, and the truth will
affect hearts, and many, many souls will come to a
knowledge of its saving grace. In the place of stopping to
question let us consider the wide field for labor before
this people. There are thousands who have never heard the
message--not any part of the message. The delegates who are
present--I am so thankful when I consider that they come
from almost all parts of the world--are to remember that
there are many other workers to be raised up to take a part
in the work. [General Conference Bulletin 06-06-09 para.
16] p. 288, Para. 4, [1909MS].

 We all need to come into a self-sacrificing position
before God if our work is to be accepted by him. We need to
trim our lamps and keep them burning. There are none of us
but has an accountability before God. Let us remember that
profession is nothing unless we have the truth in the
heart. We need the converting power of God to take hold of
us that we may understand the needs of a perishing world. 



Who among us is humbling the heart before God? Who are
washing their robes and making them white in the blood of
the Lamb? Let us awake from sleep, and pray as we have
never prayed before, that the burden of souls may rest upon
us. The burden of my message to you is, Get ready, get
ready to meet the Lord. Trim your lamps, and let the light
of truth shine forth into the byways and hedges. There is a
world to be warned of the near approach of the end of all
things. [General Conference Bulletin 06-06-09 para. 17] p.
289, Para. 1, [1909MS]. 

THE GOSPEL HERALD

 April 1, 1909 Extracts.--"A school should be established
near Nashville." [The Gospel Herald 04-01-09 para. 01] p.
289, Para. 2, [1909MS].

 "The Southern Missionary Society is not to be
extinguished. It must exist to do a work that will be
neglected unless it lives." [The Gospel Herald 04-01-09
para. 01] p. 289, Para. 3, [1909MS].

 "The Southern Missionary Society is a helping hand to do a
work in the South that would otherwise be left undone." 
[The Gospel Herald 04-01-09 para. 02] p. 289, Para. 4,
[1909MS].

 "According to the light given me, not a pillar of the
Southern Missionary Society should be moved." [The Gospel
Herald 04-01-09 para. 03] p. 289, Para. 5, [1909MS]. 

LAKE UNION HERALD

 March 31, 1909 Remember the Sabbath Day to Keep it Holy.--
Letters have come to me from several persons with the
request that I should write in regard to the manner in
which we should observe the Sabbath. We have the Bible 
plain and clear upon this subject. We should not leave the
work of the six working days to be done on the Sabbath.
Through Moses the Lord said to the children of Israel, "To-
morrow is the rest day of the holy Sabbath of the Lord;
bake that which you will bake to-day, and seethe that which
ye will seethe, and that which is left lay up to keep until
the morning." "The manna was like coriander seed, and the
color like bdellium. And the people went about and gathered
it, and ground it in the mills or beat with a mortar and
baked it in pans and made cakes of it." Thus there was 



something to be done in the preparing even of the heaven-
sent bread for the children of Israel. This was a test for 
them. God desired to see whether or not they would keep the
Sabbath holy. The Lord told the children of Israel that
this work must be done on the preparation day--Friday. On
that day they were to bake that which they would bake and
seethe that which they would seethe. [Lake Union Herald 03-
31-09 para. 01] p. 289, Para. 6, [1909MS].

 The word of God comes down through the ages to this time.
This direction from the lips of Jehovah is for our
spiritual interest, or it would not have been spoken. God
would have the Sabbath kept as a day of rest and spiritual
devotion. Any careless inattention in reference to this is
displeasing to Him. [Lake Union Herald 03-31-09 para. 02]
p. 290, Para. 1, [1909MS].

 The Bible is a perfect guide; and if its pages are
carefully studied with hearts willing to understand, no one
need err upon this question. Here is presented with great
clearness the duties and obligations of man to his God and
to his fellow-man. The word of God obeyed will not degrade
him. It will elevate the mind and soften the heart, and
give peace and gladness to the soul. The Word obeyed never
leads to the forgetfulness of God, but to remembrance of
Him. In its pages are distinctly marked out the relations
we sustain to each other and to God. [Lake Union Herald 03-
31-09 para. 03] p. 290, Para. 2, [1909MS].

 Immorality and ignorance prevail in the world, but it is
because the carnal heart chooses darkness rather than 
light. The light shines from the written word, in bright
clear rays, and if ignorance now exists, it is because men
do not for themselves become diligent students of the pages
of knowledge that they may become intelligent. The
intelligent mind is one of Heaven's most precious gifts. It
is beyond estimate, and God demands the full improvement of
this talent. [Lake Union Herald 03-31-09 para. 04] p. 290,
Para. 3, [1909MS].

 The Bible is a guide in the management of children, and if
parents desire, they may find a course marked out for the
education and training of their children, that they may
make no blunders. If the rules laid down for parental
authority were employed, the workers would not be called
upon so often to settle church trials, and be made to weep
and mourn over the perversity of those members of the 



church who seem uncontrollable, because, when they were
children, they followed their own way, and have brought
into their religious experience their unbending will. But
when this Guide is followed, parents, instead of giving
ultimate indulgence to their children, will use more of the
chastening rod; instead of being blind to their faults, and
perverted tempers, and alive only to their virtues, they
will have a clear discernment, and will look upon these
things in the light of the Bible. They will know that they
must command their children in the right way. If parents,
instead of abusing their children and provoking them to
wrath by their uncontrollable tempers, would see in the
word of God that they must learn as children in the school
of Christ, the lessons of self-control, of meekness and
lowliness of heart, there would not be so great
inconsistencies revealed in the government of children in
professedly Christian families. Threatenings, scoldings,
and blows are dealt under the control of blind passion. And
then, when they are not out of patience or in a passion,
they go to the other extreme, caressing, kissing, and
indulging them in everything they had forbidden. Many
parents who are called the best of men and women are thus
educating their children to become transgressors of the law
of God, to be inmates of the prisons and alms-houses. They
bring them up with passions unrestrained, tempers
ungoverned, and with but little pains-taking effort on
their part to educate them in moral principles. Could such
parents look into the future, and see the path into which
they are placing the feet of their children, they would
come to their senses before it is too late, before the evil
that has been left uncorrected has become moulded and 
fashioned into their character; but they allowed them to be
controlled by the enemy of man. Satan is their chosen
leader. It is while men sleep that the enemy sows tares in
the heart. The Lord bade Moses enjoin upon the Israelites
that they would teach their children the commandments of
God, when they should rise up and when they should sit
down, when they go out and when they come in, and when they
should walk with them by the way. The many now who are
bemoaning the waywardness of their children have only
themselves to blame. But let these look to their Bibles,
and see what God enjoins upon them as parents and
guardians. Let them take up their long-neglected duty. They
need to humble themselves and to repent before God for
their neglect to follow His directions in the training of
their children. They need to change their own course of
action and follow the Bible strictly and carefully as their 



guide and counsellor. Mrs. E. G. White. (To be continued.)
[Lake Union Herald 03-31-09 para. 05] p. 290, Para. 4,
[1909MS].

 April 7, 1909 Remember the Sabbath Day to Keep it Holy.--
It is a great work to educate, discipline, and train minds
for the service of God here, and to dwell in the courts
above forever. In the world to come your children will be
just what you have made them in this world. "Remember" is
placed at the very first of the fourth commandment.
Parents, remember the Sabbath day yourselves to keep if
holy; and if you do this, you are giving the proper
instruction to your children. They will reverence God's
holy day. [Lake Union Herald 04-07-09 para. 01] p. 292,
Para. 1, [1909MS].

 Let it be your study to select and make your homes as far
from Sodom and Gomorrah as you can. Keep out of the large
cities. If possible, make your home in the quiet retirement
of the country, even if you never can become wealthy by
doing so. Come where there is the best influence. Give your
children employment. Let them learn some trade. Teach them
to be useful on some piece of ground. If you do not keep
them busy, the devil will. Children have active minds, and
they need to be employed in lifting the burdens of
practical life. They should never be left to pick up their
employment. Parents should control this matter themselves.
[Lake Union Herald 04-07-09 para. 02] p. 292, Para. 2,
[1909MS].

 Ministers' children are in many cases the most neglected
children in the world, for the reason that their father can
be with them but little, and they are left to choose their
own amusement and employment. But the first work of the
father should be to situate his children so that they will
have work to do, and receive an education in physical work
as well as in hard study of books. It may be a
gratification to have your children with you; but if you
are so situated that you cannot give them employment, place
them where they can work and employ their God-given powers
in useful labor. They will come to you in the end far
stronger in moral powers and in a knowledge that will be of
advantage to them and you. [Lake Union Herald 04-07-09
para. 03] p. 292, Para. 3, [1909MS].

 Children are a heritage from the Lord, and the Lord
requires of parents that they should give special 



instruction to their children. Like Abraham, they are to
command their children and their household after them. If 
they neglect this part of the work, they are disqualifying
themselves to care for the flock of God. [Lake Union Herald
04-07-09 para. 04] p. 292, Para. 4, [1909MS].

 Parents, do not select a business that will constantly
stand in the way to obstruct the exercise of your Christian
duties, and where you must imperil your Christian
principles. Be firm, be faithful where you are. You are on
the battle field. Bring moral courage and firm principle to
your aid. Wherever Providence has placed you, take up your
God-appointed work. Serve Him most faithfully, but enter
into no business relations with men; do not become partners
with those who do not revere the Sabbath, and who laugh at
your attempt to keep it. They are constantly working out
Satan's devices that you should bring worldly business into
the Sabbath. They make it their boast that they are just as
good as you are. Keep holy the Sabbath day at whatever
sacrifice to yourself. Never allow the holy day of the Lord
to be disregarded by yourself or by your children. [Lake
Union Herald 04-07-09 para. 05] p. 293, Para. 1, [1909MS].

 And wherever you make your home, there erect your altar.
Seek the blessing of God upon your home and your children,
morning and evening. [Lake Union Herald 04-07-09 para. 06]
p. 293, Para. 2, [1909MS].

 The Lord declares, "Them that honor Me I will honor." The
reason that there are so many unhappy, self-willed,
ungrateful children, is that they are not educated to
revere God, to love Him, to pray to Him, to keep His
commandments holy. With the one hand of persevering faith
lay hold of your children; with the other hand lifted to
heaven, grasp the merciful hand of Jesus Christ. Christian
education is needed in your home. All through the week,
keep the Lord's holy Sabbath in view; for that day is to be
devoted to the service of God. It is the day when the hands
are to rest from worldly employment, and when the soul
needs to receive special attention. [Lake Union Herald 04-
07-09 para. 07] p. 293, Para. 3, [1909MS].

 From the very cradle the children are to be educated and
right impressions to be given to the mind. They are to be
instructed in regard to the knowledge of God and His holy
commandments. Neither infants, nor children, nor youth,
should hear an impatient word from father, mother, or any 



member of the household; for they receive impressions very
early in life, and what parents make of them to-day they
will be to-morrow, and the next day and the next. The first
lessons impressed upon the child are never forgotten. Mrs.
E. G. White. (To be continued.) [Lake Union Herald 04-07-09
para. 08] p. 293, Para. 4, [1909MS].

 April 14, 1909 Remember the Sabbath Day to Keep it Holy.
(Concluded.)--Then search the Scriptures, parents. Be not
only hearers, but doers of the Word. Meet God's standard in
the education of your children. Let them see that you are
preparing for the Sabbath on the working days of the week.
All preparation should be made, every stitch taken, on the
six working days; all cooking for the Sabbath should be
done on the preparation day. It is possible to do this, and
if you make it a rule, you can do it. The commandment is,
"Bake that which ye will bake to-day, and seethe that ye
will seethe, for to-morrow is the rest of the holy
Sabbath." That day is not to be given to the cooking of
food, or pleasure seeking, or worldly employment. Explain
your work and its purpose to your children, and let them
help themselves and their parents in their preparation to
keep the Sabbath according to the commandment. Lead your
children to consider the Sabbath a delight, the day of
days, the holy of the Lord, honorable. Do not allow
yourself to spend the precious hours of the Sabbath in your
bed. The heads of the house should be astir early. [Lake
Union Herald 04-14-09 para. 01] p. 294, Para. 1, [1909MS].

 On Friday, the clothing of the children looked after
during the week, should all be laid out by their own hands
under the direction of the mother, so that they can dress
quickly, without any confusion or rushing about, and hasty
speeches. Dress; then come to the table without levity.
Boisterous noise and contention should not be allowed any
day of the week; but on the Sabbath all should be
quietness. No loud-toned commands should be heard at any
time; but on the Sabbath they are entirely out of place.
This is God's holy day; the day that He has set apart to
commemorate His creative works; a day which He has
sanctified and hallowed. [Lake Union Herald 04-14-09 para.
02] p. 294, Para. 2, [1909MS].

 In many families boots and shoes are blacked and brushed,
and stitches taken, all because these little odds and ends
were not done on Friday. They did not "Remember the Sabbath
day to keep it holy." It is dishonoring God to make the 



Sabbath a feast day, a day of baking and boiling, of
blacking boots and performing work that should be done the
six working days. Do not dishonor God by bringing down its
sacredness to the level of the common working days. [Lake
Union Herald 04-14-09 para. 03] p. 294, Para. 3, [1909MS].

 In the morning the family should gather about the table
quietly, and it would be well that if on the Sabbath there
should ever be a simple, palatable meal, yet something that
would be considered a treat, something that they do not
have every day in the week. Then, before or after the meal,
should come the family worship. This should be a service in
which all the children should take part. All should have
their Bibles, each reading a verse or two. Then a simple
hymn should be sung, followed not by a long and wearisome
prayer, but by a simple petition, telling the Lord in the
simplest manner their needs, and expressing their gratitude
for God's mercies and blessings. This invites Jesus as a
welcome guest into your house and heart. In the family,
long prayers of remote things are not in place, and make
the hour of prayer weariness, when it should be considered
a privilege and a blessing. Make the season one of interest
and joy; never let the children consider it a burden. [Lake
Union Herald 04-14-09 para. 04] p. 295, Para. 1, [1909MS].

 On the Sabbath, parents should give all the time they can
to their children, thus making it a delight. I have seen
many families where father, mother, and the older members
of the household, take themselves away from the younger
children, and leave them to amuse themselves as best they
can. After a while, the children become weary and go out of
doors, and engage in play or some kind of mischief. Thus
the Sabbath has no sacred significance to them. In pleasant
weather the parents can take their children out for a walk
in the fields and forest, and talk to them of the lofty
trees, the shrubs and flowers, and teach them that God is
the Maker of all these things. Then teach them the reasons
for the Sabbath, that it is to commemorate God's created
works. After working six days, He rested the seventh, and
blessed and hallowed the day of His rest. Thus the most
profitable instruction can be given. [Lake Union Herald 04-
14-09 para. 05] p. 295, Para. 2, [1909MS].

 The sweet story of Bethlehem can be repeated. Present
before them Christ as the babe in Bethlehem, a child
obedient to His father and mother, a youth industrious,
helping to support the family. Thus you can teach your 



children that Christ was a child like themselves, and that
He knows the trials and perplexities, the temptations, the
weariness, the joys, and the happiness of youth. Read the
interesting stories in the Bible history. Thus the day to
them will be the best of the seven. But if the parents
loiter in bed on the Sabbath and rise late, all is
confusion and bustle to prepare for breakfast and Sabbath-
school, the day becomes weariness, the Sabbath desecrated,
no holy feelings are inspired to come into the home. The
Sabbath-school becomes a dread. I counsel you, my Sabbath-
keeping brethren and sisters, to "Remember the Sabbath day
to keep it holy." You must change greatly. Many of your
habits and practices on the Sabbath are displeasing to God.
If you would train your children to observe the Sabbath
according to the commandment, you must do it by precept and
example. The deep engraving of truth in the heart is never
wholly effaced. The impressions made on the heart in early
life are seen in after years. They may be buried, but they
will seldom be obliterated. Teach your children that the
commandments of God must become the rule of their lives. 
Circumstances may occur to separate the children from their
parents and from their home, but the lessons of instruction
given in childhood and youth will be a blessing to them
throughout their lifetime. Mrs. E. G. White. [Lake Union
Herald 04-14-09 para. 06] p. 296, Para. 1, [1909MS].

 April 21, 1909 Deeper Consecration.--The teachers employed
in our schools should be men who are acquainted with God
through an experimental knowledge. They know him because
they obey all the commandments He has given them. Jehovah
engraved His ten commandments on tables of stone that all
the inhabitants of the earth might understand His eternal
and unchangeable character. Those teachers who desire to
advance in learning and proficiency, need to lay right hold
of these wonderful revelations of God. But it is only as
heart and mind are brought into harmony with God that they
will understand the divine requirements. [Lake Union Herald
04-21-09 para. 01] p. 296, Para. 2, [1909MS].

 None need concern themselves about those things which the
Lord has not revealed to us. In these days speculations
will abound, but the Lord declares, "The secret things
belong unto the Lord." The Voice that spoke to Israel from
Sinai is speaking in these last days to men and women,
saying, "Thou shalt have no other God's before Me." The law
of God was written with His own finger on tables of stone,
thus showing that it could never be changed or abolished. 



It is to be preserved through the eternal ages, immutable
as the principles of His government in heaven and in earth.
Men have set their wills against the will of God, but this
will not silence His words of wisdom and command, though
they may set their speculative theories in opposition to
the teachings of revelations, and exalt human wisdom above
a plain "Thus saith the Lord." [Lake Union Herald 04-21-09
para. 02] p. 297, Para. 1, [1909MS].

 It should be the determination of every soul who desires
to enter the pearly gates, not so much to seek to
understand all about the conditions that will prevail in
the future state, as to know what the Lord requires of him
in this life. It is the will of God that each professing
Christian shall perfect a character after the divine
similitude. By studying the character of Christ revealed in
the Word, by practicing His virtues, the believer will be
changed into the same likeness of goodness and mercy.
Christ's works of self-denial and sacrifice brought into
the daily life, will develop in the soul the faith that
works by love and purifies the soul. There are many who
wish to evade the cross-bearing part, but the Lord speaks
to all when He says, "If any man will come after Me, let
him deny himself, and take up his cross daily, and follow
Me." [Lake Union Herald 04-21-09 para. 03] p. 297, Para.
2, [1909MS].

 A great work is to be accomplished by the setting forth of
the saving truths of the Bible. This is the means ordained
of God to stem the tide of moral corruption in the earth.
Christ gave His own life to make it possible for man to be
restored to the image of God. It is the power of His grace
that draws men together in obedience to the truth. Those
who would experience more of the sanctification of the
truth in their own souls, should present the truth to those
who are ignorant of it. Never will they find a more
elevating, ennobling work. [Lake Union Herald 04-21-09
para. 04] p. 297, Para. 3, [1909MS].

 The Teacher an Evangelist. The work of educating our youth
as outlined for us in the instruction given of God, is to
be sacredly maintained. For this reason we must select as
teachers those who will educate in right lines. Said my
instructor: Let not teachers be chosen to educate and train 
the youth who will not maintain the simplicity of Christ's
methods. His teachings contained the very essence of
sanctified simplicity. [Lake Union Herald 04-21-09 para. 



05] p. 299, Para. 1, [1909MS].

 Those teachers who present matters to the student in an
uncertain light are not fitted for the work of educating
the youth. No man is qualified for this work unless he is
daily learning to speak the words of the teacher sent from
God. Now is the time to sow the gospel seed. The seed we
sow must be clean and pure, and that which will produce the
choicest fruit. We have no time to lose. The work of our 
schools is to become more and more in character like the 
work of Christ. Only the power of the grace of God working
on human hearts and minds will make and keep the atmosphere
of our schools and churches clean. [Lake Union Herald 04-
21-09 para. 06] p. 299, Para. 2, [1909MS].

 There have been teachers in our schools who could pass
well in a worldly institution of learning, but who were
unfitted for the training of our youth because they were
ignorant of the truths of the gospel of Christ. They were
unable to bring the simplicity of Christ into their labors.
It should be the work of every teacher to present those
truths that have called us out to stand as a peculiar
people before the world, and which are able to keep us in
harmony with Heaven's laws. In the messages that have been
sent to us from time to time, we have truths that will
accomplish a wonderful work of reform in our characters, if
we will give them place. They will prepare us for entrance
into the holy city of God. It is our privilege to make
continual advancement to a higher grade of Christian
living. [Lake Union Herald 04-21-09 para. 07] p. 300,
Para. 1, [1909MS].

 One night I was awakened and instructed to write a
straight testimony regarding the work of our school at Loma
Linda. By that school a solemn and sacred work was to be
done. The teachings of health reform were to stand out
clearly and brightly that all the youth in attendance might
learn to practice them. All our educators should be strict
health reformers. The Lord desires that genuine
missionaries shall go out as pioneers from our schools.
They are to be fully consecrated to the work, as laborers
together with God, daily enlarging their sphere of
usefulness, and becoming more and more fully sanctified
through the truth. The influence of a consecrated medical
missionary teacher in our schools is invaluable. [Lake
Union Herald 04-21-09 para. 08] p. 300, Para. 2, [1909MS]. 



 I have been instructed to present these things before our
teachers. We need to be converted from our faulty lives to
the faith of the gospel. Christ's followers have no need to
try to shine. If they will behold constantly the life of
Christ, they will be changed in mind and heart, into the
same image. Then they will shine without any superficial
attempt. The Lord asks for no display of goodness. In the
gift of His Son He has made provision that our inward lives
may be imbued with the principles of heaven. It is the
appropriation of this provision that will lead to a
manifestation of Christ to the world. When the people of
God experience the new birth, their honesty, their
uprightness, their fidelity, their steadfast principles,
will unfailingly reveal it. O, what words were spoken to
me! What gentleness was recommended through the grace
abundantly given. The greatest manifestation that men and
women can make of the grace and power of Christ, is made
when the natural man becomes partaker of the divine nature,
and through the power that the grace of Christ imparts,
overcomes the corruptions that are in the world through
lust. Mrs. E. G. White. [Lake Union Herald 04-21-09 para.
09] p. 301, Para. 1, [1909MS].

 November 3, 1909 Exalting Christ.--Every soul who truly
accepts Christ by faith, will walk in humility of heart.
There will be no exalting of self; but Christ will be
exalted as the One on whom the hope of eternal life
depends. "By grace are ye saved through faith," the apostle
Paul declared. And it is the grace of Christ in us that
makes us His witnesses. We can be overcomers only by the
blood of the Lamb, and by the word of our testimony. By a
well-ordered life and a godly conversation, we become
lights in the church and in the world. Spiritual things
must be spiritually discerned. Those who drink most deeply
of the waters of salvation, will reveal most fully the
meekness and lowliness of Christ. [Lake Union Herald 11-03-
09 para. 01] p. 302, Para. 1, [1909MS].

 I am bidden to say to those who have been called to teach
the Word of God to others: Never encourage men to look to
you for wisdom. When men come to you for counsel, point
them to the One who reads the motives of every heart. A
different spirit must come into our ministerial work. No
persons must act as confessors; no man must be exalted as
supreme. Our work is to humble self and to exalt Christ
before the people. After His resurrection, the Saviour
promised that His power should be with all who would go 



forth in His name. Let this power and this name be exalted.
We need to keep continually before our minds the prayer of
Christ when He prayed that self might be sanctified by
truth and righteousness. [Lake Union Herald 11-03-09 para.
02] p. 302, Para. 2, [1909MS].

 The power of the eternal Father, and the sacrifice of the
Son, should be studied more than it is. The perfect work of
Christ was consummated in His death upon the cross. In His
sacrifice and intercession at the right hand of the Father,
is our only hope of salvation. It should be our joy to
exalt the character of God before men, and make His name a
praise in the earth. [Lake Union Herald 11-03-09 para. 03]
p. 303, Para. 1, [1909MS].

 As David considered the works of God in the earth, and the
love manifested for man, he was led to exclaim: "O Lord our
Lord, how excellent is Thy name in all the earth! who hast
set Thy glory above the heavens. Out of the mouth of babes
and sucklings hast Thou ordained strength because of Thine
enemies, that Thou mightest still the enemy and the
avenger. When I consider Thy heavens, the work of Thy
fingers, the moon and the stars, which Thou hast ordained,
what is man, that Thou art mindful of him? and the son of
man, that Thou visitest him? For Thou hast made him a
little lower than the angels, and hast crowned him with
glory and honor. . . . O Lord our Lord, how excellent is
Thy name in all the earth!" [Lake Union Herald 11-03-09
para. 04] p. 303, Para. 2, [1909MS].

 "Out of the mouth of babes and sucklings hast Thou
ordained strength," the psalmist says. The Lord will work
through the words of even little children who have been
instructed from their babyhood to love and fear Him.
Through their instrumentality the Lord will teach men to be
kind and tender-hearted, and to seek Him in simplicity of
heart. [Lake Union Herald 11-03-09 para. 05] p. 304, Para.
1, [1909MS].

 "I will praise Thee, O Lord, with my whole heart," the
psalmist continues; "I will show forth all Thy marvelous
works, I will be glad and rejoice in Thee: I will sing
praise to Thy name, O Thou Most High. When mine enemies are
turned back, they shall fall and perish at Thy presence.
For Thou hast maintained my right hand and my cause; Thou
satest in the throne judging right." [Lake Union Herald 11-
03-09 para. 06] p. 304, Para. 2, [1909MS]. 



 I have been shown that these words will be literally
fulfilled. Troublous times are just before us, and this is
the beginning of the end. At this time, instead of the
church becoming worldly in its practices, it should be
drawing near to God in a work of repentance and putting
away of sin. "Blessed is he whose transgression is
forgiven, whose sin is covered. Blessed is the man unto
whom the Lord imputeth not iniquity, and in whose spirit
there is no guile." [Lake Union Herald 11-03-09 para. 07]
p. 305, Para. 1, [1909MS].

 There is a work for our ministers and workers to do in 
watching diligently their religious life, that it may not
be perverted by self-exalted ideas. Profession is of no
avail. "Be not conformed to this world," the apostle Paul
exhorts: "but be ye transformed by the renewing of your
mind, that ye may prove what is that good, and acceptable,
and perfect, will of God. For I say, through the grace
given unto me, to every man that is among you, not to think
of himself more highly than he ought to think; but to think
soberly, according as God hath dealt to every man the
measure of faith." [Lake Union Herald 11-03-09 para. 08]
p. 305, Para. 2, [1909MS].

 The twelfth chapter of Romans is an educational one, and
should be studies and understood. It contains lessons that 
we are to bring into the life-practise. I am bidden to bear
a testimony against the danger of exalting self,--a species
of self-deception that will prove the ruin of some who have
once known the truth. "Be kindly affectioned one to another
with brotherly love," the apostle says; "in honor
preferring one another; not slothful in business; fervent
in spirit; serving the Lord; rejoicing in hope; patient in
tribulation; continuing instant in prayer." [Lake Union
Herald 11-03-09 para. 09] p. 306, Para. 1, [1909MS].

 We lose many and rich blessings because we neglect to seek
the Lord with humble hearts. When we come to Him in 
sincerity of heart, asking Him to reveal our defects, He
will show us a true picture of ourselves, reflected in the
mirror of His Word. Then, having seen ourselves as God sees
us, let us not go away forgetting what manner of men we
are. Let us study critically the features of our character
that are defective, and seek for grace to make them like
the pattern presented in the Word of God. [Lake Union
Herald 11-03-09 para. 10] p. 306, Para. 2, [1909MS]. 



 The faithful minister will water with his prayers the seed
sown in his discourse. He will plead that the seeds of
truth may find a lodgment in hearts, and that souls may be
truly converted. There is to be in the life of the minister
a revelation of the Holy Spirit that will bind heart to
heart in love and unity. The more of the grace and power of
the Spirit that finite man receives from the Infinite, the
more love will he express for his fellow-men. He will ever
bear in mind his high privilege: "Ye are laborers together
with God; ye are God's husbandry; ye are God's building."
Mrs. E. G. White. [Lake Union Herald 11-03-09 para. 11] p.
306, Para. 3, [1909MS].

 November 17, 1909 A Call to Consecration.--Every soul who
receives Christ, is to reveal Christ to the world through a
transformed character. His life is to be a continual 
manifestation of devotion to the will of God. By obedience
to the commandments of God, man is to honor and glorify his
Maker. In his own transformed character he is to magnify
before the world the plan of salvation as a plan that is
laid in the mercy and the love of God. The name of Jesus
will be exalted by these representatives of Christ; for
there is no other name given among men whereby we may be
saved. [Lake Union Herald 11-17-09 para. 01] p. 307, Para.
1, [1909MS].

 The man who is truly converted is taken into the plan of
God, to work for the salvation of his fellow-men. In his
own life he reproduces the character of Christ. The
earnest, disinterested labor of Christ in behalf of sinners
is repeated in his life; the same fervor and solicitude is
revealed in his prayers. The Saviour often left His
disciples for seasons of prayer with His Father. At these
times he poured out His soul in strong crying and tears for
those He had come to save, and for power and grace to carry
out the great plan of redeeming the world. His example in
prayer Christ desired should be a lesson to His disciples
in all ages. We cannot be too deeply impressed with the
need of laboring for perishing souls. We need to feel the
movings of the Spirit of God on our hearts, that we may be
led to make every possible effort in their behalf. The
truth that has been the means of drawing our souls to God,
is to be the great power in us to lead others into the path
of righteousness. [Lake Union Herald 11-17-09 para. 02] p.
307, Para. 2, [1909MS]. 



 When a laborer takes up any work for the church, it should
not be in a pompous way, but humbly. He should realize that
his knowledge of the truth demands much of him. No power of
heaven will be denied to the one who seeks to carry out the
purpose of God in his work; but the man who seeks to carry
out his own plans and purposes, instead of humbly following
the leading of the Lord, reveals by his actions, that were
he admitted to heaven he would strive there for the first 
position. When there is with the minister or elder of the
church a disposition to be unchristlike and to work in
human wisdom rather than in the wisdom of God, dissension
and strife will be created, self will be exalted, and the
wisdom of man instead of the wisdom of God will be relied 
upon. The man who is set to do a work for the church in any
line, should first consecrate himself to God and to the
work. He will seek to use the methods that Christ used in 
His efforts to disseminate light, and will leave no means
untried to forward the plan of salvation. If he will ever
remember that he is a worker together with Christ, a
sanctified influence will go forth from him that will make
his work efficient. [Lake Union Herald 11-17-09 para. 03]
p. 307, Para. 3, [1909MS].

 I am instructed to say to our ministers, You need to be
transformed in character, or you will be deceived in regard
to your position as workers in the church. The Lord is not
glorified by the representations of His truth that are
being made; your spirit is dishonoring to Him. A spirit of
humility must be revealed in your lives. More thought must
be given to soul-preparedness for the work. Self rules in
your lives, and the grace of Christ cannot be made
manifest. [Lake Union Herald 11-17-09 para. 04] p. 308,
Para. 1, [1909MS].

 The work of heart-searching should begin in earnest with
the ministry. There are many who need to be converted in
word, in spirit, in deportment. Unless the minister seeks
to live in the light of God's countenance, and to reflect
His image, his influence will hurt rather than help the
cause of God. [Lake Union Herald 11-17-09 para. 05] p.
308, Para. 2, [1909MS].

 The law of God is to be obeyed. God's Word sums up
obedience of God's law in the words, "Thou shall love the
Lord thy God with all thy heart, and with all thy soul, and
with all thy strength, and with all thy mind, and thy
neighbor as thyself." God's law is a law of mercy, an 



expression of goodness; it holds His creatures responsible
for allegiance to Him, places them under obligation to
reveal in their characters the attributes of its Author. 
Through the power of the Holy Spirit the law of God is to
be exemplified in the life of a Christian. [Lake Union
Herald 11-17-09 para. 06] p. 308, Para. 3, [1909MS].

 To live the law of God, means to reveal the holiness of
God's character in every action of the law. In the lives of
many of our teachers and ministers this holiness is sadly
lacking. With many, the law has become a dead letter. To
those who, instead of allowing their lives to be controlled
by the law of righteousness and truth, are being swayed by
hereditary and cultivated traits of character, I am given
this message: There is no time to lose. The end of all
things is at hand. Soon from heaven will go forth the
decree, "He that is righteous, let him be righteous still:
and he that is holy, let him be holy still. Behold, I come
quickly; and My reward is with Me, to give every man
according as his work shall be." [Lake Union Herald 11-17-
09 para. 07] p. 309, Para. 1, [1909MS].

 Let none seek to be first, but let all now unite in
ministering to the world the teachings of Christ. Each
converted soul should seek earnestly to acquire a knowledge
of the truth, and seek to wield an influence that will
represent to worldlings a better world than this. Whatever
the moral standing of those about you, it is your privilege
to show plainly the line that separates you from the world.
By pursuing a course in contrast to the selfishness of the
world, and which by its purity condemns the practices of
the world, you are to show that you are conforming to the
perfect Pattern. Those who minister in word and doctrine
are to beseech men and women to be reconciled to God. They
are to declare their conversion from evil by consecrating
the will, the talent of means, the whole being, to the
service of God. Because wickedness exists in society, there
should be Christian influences in every land that will stem
the tide of evil by manifesting the sympathy, the
tenderness, the love of Christ. "And greater works than
these shall he do," Christ declared of every one of His
followers; "because I go unto the Father." [Lake Union
Herald 11-17-09 para. 08] p. 309, Para. 2, [1909MS].

 "In Jesus Christ neither circumcision availeth anything,
nor uncircumcision, but faith which worketh by love," and
purifieth the soul. [Lake Union Herald 11-17-09 para. 09] 



p. 309, Para. 3, [1909MS].

 In these words the Holy Spirit through the apostle Paul
assures us that all our external privileges, all our high
profession of acceptance with God, cannot take the place of
faith. Sincere faith in Christ is that alone which can 
secure for us an entrance into the city of God. Faith in
Christ, expressed in the life and character, revealed in
love for God and for our brethren, makes the human agent a
power in the world and in the church. I am made sad to see
that many have not this faith and love; for these are the
signs of our Christianity, the witness that we are the
children of God. True faith in Christ will recover the 
backslider from the entanglements of the world, and engage
him from day to day in service, that will keep his brethren
from backsliding. This is the work that God requires of
every soul. [Lake Union Herald 11-17-09 para. 10] p. 310,
Para. 1, [1909MS].

 The apostle Paul exhorts those who have taken the name of
Christ, "Stand fast therefore in the liberty wherewith
Christ hath made us free, and be not entangled again with
the yoke of bondage." If you have lost the liberty you once
enjoyed in Christ, you may recover yourself from your
backslidings. If you will look to Jesus and accept His word
in faith, you may present to the world a very different
showing from that you have given in the past. In your life
and character you may reveal the faith that works by love
and purifies the soul. [Lake Union Herald 11-17-09 para.
11] p. 310, Para. 2, [1909MS].

 I appeal to our ministers, and to those who hold
responsible places in the work of God. Do not make mistakes
in your lives. You are in danger of working out an
unsanctified conception of religion. To possess true
religion means to make Christ your pattern, to conform the
life-practice to His example. The more closely the example
of Christ is followed, the more fully will the gospel light
and life be expressed in us. We shall love as brethren. The
light shining in us and forth from us will produce life-
heat, Christian love. This love will not be confined to our
homes and families, but will spread its branches, and
produce fruit on the other side of the wall. [Lake Union
Herald 11-17-09 para. 12] p. 310, Para. 3, [1909MS].

 Close, heart-searching work is required of those who
minister the Word. Let this investigation take place now. 



They should be converted at heart who preach the Word. True
repentance must be experienced by every minister who would
in his ministry reach the pattern set for him in Christ. We
need far less of preaching, and far more of earnest, humble
seeking of the Lord. In our early experiences in the
message, when we assembled for camp-meeting, ministers'
meetings were often held in the early morning, when the
workers sought for deep conviction of heart and true
conversion, as a preparation for the work to be done at the
meeting. Sins were confessed to one another and to God.
Thorough work was done. At this time, even more than then,
we need to seek the Lord in simplicity of heart. God says
to us: "Humble yourselves in the sight of the Lord, and He
shall lift you up." [Lake Union Herald 11-17-09 para. 13]
p. 310, Para. 4, [1909MS].

 "My brethren, be not many masters, knowing that we shall
receive the greater condemnation. For in many things we
offend all. If any man offend not in word, the same is a
perfect man, and able also to bridle the whole body. . . .
Who is a wise man and endued with knowledge among you? Let
him show out of a good conversation his works with meekness
of wisdom. . . . The wisdom that is from above is first 
pure, then peaceable, gentle, and easy to be entreated,
full of mercy and good fruits, without partiality, and
without hypocrisy. And the fruit of righteousness is sown
in peace of them that make peace." [Lake Union Herald 11-
17-09 para. 14] p. 311, Para. 1, [1909MS].

 "Draw nigh to God, and He will draw nigh to you. Cleanse
your hands, ye sinners; and purify your hearts, ye double-
minded. Be afflicted, and mourn, and weep: let your
laughter be turned to mourning and your joy to heaviness.
Humble yourselves in the sight of the Lord, and He shall
lift you up." Mrs. E. G. White. [Lake Union Herald 11-17-09
para. 15] p. 311, Para. 2, [1909MS]. 

THE MEDICAL EVANGELIST

 October 1, 1909 Medical Evangelistic Education. [THE
FOLLOWING COMMUNICATIONS HAVE RECENTLY BEEN RECEIVED. THEY 
SPEAK IN NO UNCERTAIN TONE CONCERNING THE NECESSITY FOR AND 
CHARACTER OF THE EDUCATIONAL WORK TO BE CONDUCTED AT LOMA 
LINDA.]--Sanitarium, Cal., October 11, 1909. I am
instructed to say that in our educational work, there is to
be no compromise in order to meet the world's standards.
God's commandment-keeping people are not to unite with the 



world, to carry various lines of work according to worldly
plans and worldly wisdom. [The Medical Evangelist 10-01-09
para. 02] p. 311, Para. 3, [1909MS].

 Our people are now being tested as to whether they will
obtain their wisdom from the greatest Teacher the world
ever knew, or seek to the god of Ekron. Let us determine
that we shall not be tied by so much as a thread to the
educational policies of those who do not discern the voice
of God, and who will not harken to His commandments. [The
Medical Evangelist 10-01-09 para. 03] p. 312, Para. 1,
[1909MS].

 We are to take heed to the warning: "Enter ye in at the
strait gate: for wide is the gate, and broad is the way,
that leadeth to destruction, and many there be which go in
thereat: because strait is the gate, and narrow is the way,
which leadeth unto life, and few there be that find it."
Those who walk in the narrow way are following in the
footprints of Jesus. The light from heaven illuminates
their path. [The Medical Evangelist 10-01-09 para. 04] p.
312, Para. 2, [1909MS].

 Shall we represent before the world that our physicians
must follow the pattern of the world before they can be
qualified to act as successful physicians? This is the
question that is now testing the faith of some of our
brethren. Let not any of our brethren displease the Lord,
by advocating in their assemblies the idea that we need to
obtain from unbelievers a higher education than that
specified by the Lord. [The Medical Evangelist 10-01-09
para. 05] p. 312, Para. 3, [1909MS].

 The representation of the great Teacher is to be
considered an all-sufficient revelation. Those in our ranks 
who qualify as physicians are to receive only such
education as is in harmony with these divine truths. Some
have advised that students should, after taking some work
at Loma Linda, complete their medical education in worldly
colleges. But this is not in harmony with the Lord's plan.
God is our wisdom, our sanctification, and our
righteousness. Facilities should be provided at Loma Linda,
that the necessary instruction in medical lines may be
given by instructors who fear the Lord, and who are in
harmony with His plans for the treatment of the sick. [The
Medical Evangelist 10-01-09 para. 06] p. 312, Para. 4,
[1909MS]. 



 I have not a word to say in favor of the world's ideas of
higher education in any school that we shall organize for
the training of physicians. There is danger in their
attaching themselves to worldly institutions, and working
under the ministrations of worldly physicians. Satan is
giving his orders to those whom he has led to depart from
the faith. I would now advise that none of our young people
attach themselves to worldly medical institutions in the
hope of gaining better success, or stronger influence as
physicians. [The Medical Evangelist 10-01-09 para. 07] p.
312, Para. 5, [1909MS].

 "When Israel was a child then I loved him, and called My
son out of Egypt. As they called them, so they went from
them: they sacrificed unto Baalim, and burned incense to
graven images. I taught Ephraim also to go, taking them by
their arms; but they knew not that I healed them. I drew
them with cords of a man, with bands of love; and I was to
them as they that take off the yoke on their jaws, and I
laid meat unto them." [The Medical Evangelist 10-01-09
para. 08] p. 312, Para. 6, [1909MS].

 The Lord gave to His people advantages which they failed
to recognize. "My people," He says, "are bent to
backsliding from Me: though they called them to the Most
High, none at all would exalt Him. How shall I give thee
up, Ephraim? how shall I deliver thee, Israel? how shall I
make thee as Admah? how shall I set thee as Zeboim? Mine 
heart is turned within Me, My repentings are kindled
together." Read also the promises of blessing to Israel on
condition of their repentance, recorded in the fourteenth
chapter of Hosea. These scriptures were written in times
past, but they have also a present-day application. [The
Medical Evangelist 10-01-09 para. 09] p. 313, Para. 1,
[1909MS].

 The enemy has worked in Southern California, and has tried
to thwart the purposes of God. Messages of reproof have
been sent to leading men whose work was not done in
righteousness. Reformations have been called for. What is
now needed is that the leaders in the Lord's work shall be 
fully converted. It is time that the Lord's voice was
heeded, and that men should put away the spirit of self-
confidence and self-sufficiency. Should the ideas of some
who are wise in their own estimation be carried out, there
would result a condition of things that would demand a most 



thorough reformation. [The Medical Evangelist 10-01-09
para. 10] p. 313, Para. 2, [1909MS].

 Let none think that they can pass safely through the
perils of these last days, while puffed up with self-
sufficiency. Some would unsettle minds by urging the
carrying out of false plans. False theories are taught as
truth, and I am charged to meet these errors decidedly. We
should heed the instruction found in the third and fourth 
chapters of second Timothy, especially the solemn charge
given by Paul to Timothy: [The Medical Evangelist 10-01-09
para. 11] p. 313, Para. 3, [1909MS].

 "I charge thee, therefore, before God, and the Lord Jesus
Christ, who shall judge the quick and the dead at His
appearing; preach the Word; be instant in season, out of
season; reprove, rebuke, exhort, with all long-suffering
and doctrine. For the time will come when they will not
endure sound doctrine; but after their own lusts shall they
heap to themselves teachers, having itching ears; and they
shall turn away their ears from the truth, and shall be
turned unto fables. But watch thou in all things, endure
afflictions, do the work of an evangelist, make full proof
of thy ministry. [The Medical Evangelist 10-01-09 para. 12]
p. 313, Para. 4, [1909MS].

 "I am now ready to be offered, and the time of my
departure is at hand. I have fought a good fight, I have
finished my course, I have kept the faith: henceforth there
is laid up for me a crown of righteousness, which the Lord,
the righteous Judge, shall give me at that day; and not to
me only, but unto all them also that love His appearing."
[The Medical Evangelist 10-01-09 para. 13] p. 313, Para.
5, [1909MS].

 I am intensely in earnest that our people shall realize
that the only true education lies in walking humbly with
God, The teachings of the Word of God are opposed to the
ideas of those who think that our students must receive the 
mold of an education that is according to human ideas. Some
are departing from the faith, as a result of receiving from
the world what they regard as a "higher education." The
word of God, just as it reads, contains the very essence of
truth. The highest education is the keeping of the Law of
God. [The Medical Evangelist 10-01-09 para. 14] p. 314,
Para. 1, [1909MS]. 



 "Therefore, my brethren dearly beloved and longed for, my
joy and crown, so stand fast in the Lord, my dearly
beloved. Let your moderation be known unto all men. The
Lord is at hand. Be careful for nothing; but in everything
by prayer and supplication with thanksgiving let your
requests be made known unto God. And the peace of God,
which passeth all understanding, shall keep your hearts and
minds through Christ Jesus. [The Medical Evangelist 10-01-
09 para. 15] p. 314, Para. 2, [1909MS].

 "Finally, brethren, whatsoever things are true, whatsoever
things are honest, whatsoever things are just, whatsoever
things are pure, whatsoever things are lovely, whatsoever
things are of good report; if there be any virtue, and if
there be any praise, think on these things. Those things
which ye have both learned, and received, and heard, and
seen in me, do: and the God of peace shall be with you."
Ellen G. White. [The Medical Evangelist 10-01-09 para. 16]
p. 314, Para. 3, [1909MS].

 Sanitarium, Cal., November 5, 1909. Some questions have
been asked me regarding our relation to the laws governing
medical practitioners. We need to move understandingly, for
the enemy would be pleased to hedge up our work so that our
physicians would have only a limited influence. Some men do
not act in the fear of God, and they may seek to bring us
into trouble by placing on our necks yokes that we could
not consent to bear. We cannot submit to regulations, if
the sacrifice of principle is involved; for this would
imperil the soul's salvation. But whenever we can comply
with the law of the land without putting ourselves in a
false position, we should do so. Wise laws have been framed
in order to safeguard the people against the imposition of
unqualified physicians. These laws we should respect, for
we are ourselves by them protected from presumptions
pretenders. Should we manifest opposition to these
requirements, it would tend to restrict the influence of
our medical missionaries. [The Medical Evangelist 10-01-09
para. 01] p. 314, Para. 4, [1909MS].

 We must carefully consider what is involved in these
matters. If there are conditions to which we could not 
subscribe, we should endeavor to have these matters
adjusted, so that there would not be strong opposition
against our physicians. [The Medical Evangelist 10-01-09
para. 02] p. 314, Para. 5, [1909MS]. 



 The Saviour bids us be wise as serpents, and harmless as
doves. [The Medical Evangelist 10-01-09 para. 03] p. 315,
Para. 1, [1909MS].

 The Lord is our leader and teacher. He charges us not to
connect with those who do not acknowledge God. "Verily, My
Sabbaths ye shall keep, for it is a sign between Me and you
throughout your generations." Connect with those who honor
God by keeping His commandments. If the recommendation goes
forth from our people that our workers are to seek for
success by acknowledging as essential the education which
the world gives, we are virtually saying that the influence
which the world gives, is superior to that which God gives.
God will be dishonored by such a course. God has full
knowledge of the faith and trust and confidence that His
professed people have in His providence. [The Medical
Evangelist 10-01-09 para. 04] p. 315, Para. 2, [1909MS].

 Our workers are to become intelligent in regard to
Christ's life and manner of working. The Lord will help
those who desire to co-operate with Him as physicians, if
they will become learners of Him how to care for the
suffering. He will exercise His power through them for the
healing of the sick. [The Medical Evangelist 10-01-09 para.
05] p. 315, Para. 3, [1909MS].

 Intemperance and ungodliness are increasing everywhere.
The work of temperance must begin in our own hearts. And
the work of the physician must begin in an understanding of
the works and teachings of the great Physician. Christ left
the courts of heaven that He might minister to the sick and
suffering of the earth. We must co-operate with the Chief
of physicians, walking in all humility of mind before Him.
Then the Lord will bless our earnest efforts to relieve 
suffering humanity. It is not by the use of poisonous drugs
that this will be done, but by the use of simple remedies.
We should seek to correct false habits and practices, and
teach the lessons of self-denial. The indulgence of
appetite is the greatest evil with which we have to
contend. [The Medical Evangelist 10-01-09 para. 06] p.
315, Para. 4, [1909MS].

 The truth brought to light by Christ teaches that
humanity, through obedience to the truth as it is in Jesus,
may realize power to overcome the corruptions that are in
the world through lust. Through living faith in the merits
of Christ, the soul may be converted and transformed into 



Christ-likeness. Angels of God will be by the side of those
who in humbleness of mind learn daily the lessons taught by
Christ. Ellen G. White. [The Medical Evangelist 10-01-09
para. 07] p. 315, Para. 5, [1909MS]. 

THE EDUCATIONAL MESSENGER

 March 19, 1909 Our School Work.--Economy in regard to the
outlay of means should be practised in our school in
Cooranbong. This must be done, or the same mistakes will be
made here that have been made in our schools in America. 
Those who stand at the head of the schools here need to 
guard carefully every point and bind about every needless
expense, that the burden of debt may not fall upon the
school. As co-laborers with Christ, every student who loves
God supremely will help to bear responsibility in this
matter. [The Educational Messenger 03-19-09 para. 01] p.
315, Para. 6, [1909MS].

 Self-indulgence is a great evil and must be overcome.
Those who have been educated in this line can demonstrate 
in precept and example to those with whom they come in
contact the principles taught by our self-denying Redeemer.
He says to all, "Come unto me, all ye that labor and are
heavy laden, and I will give you rest." Then the conditions
are stated, from which there can be no departure, "Take my
yoke upon you and learn of me; for I am meek and lowly of
heart and ye shall find rest unto your souls. For my yoke
is easy and my burden is light." [The Educational Messenger
03-19-09 para. 02] p. 316, Para. 1, [1909MS].

 There is far less earnest, whole-souled study of the truth
as it is in Jesus than there should be. There should be 
connected with our school, those who are strong-minded and
whole-souled Christians, who receive and believe in Christ
as the Alpha and Omega. [The Educational Messenger 03-19-09
para. 03] p. 316, Para. 2, [1909MS].

 In acquiring an education, many have made a mistake by not
plowing deep enough. They have thought a knowledge of books
the principal thing. But young men and young women must
learn sometime that in order to do the highest service for
God, they must closely investigate the Scriptures and learn
how to do God's will. As they study this Word, they will
see in it heights and depths that they have not reached.
[The Educational Messenger 03-19-09 para. 04] p. 316,
Para. 3, [1909MS]. 



 When students refuse to make the Word of God their study,
and take as their instructors books written by infidels,
Satan is close by, to make his impression on their mind.
Everyone who allows himself to have respect for infidel
authors is in danger. Why?--Because he sees no God, and
with all his educators, he does not recognize Jesus Christ
as the Teacher sent by God. He does not look upon Him as
the Bread sent down from heaven, of which he must eat; and
therefore his experience is not composed of that which
makes him one with Christ. [The Educational Messenger 03-
19-09 para. 05] p. 316, Para. 4, [1909MS].

 The Bible is a treasure house of knowledge, and all who
make this book their study, sinking the shaft deep in the
mine of truth, will exclaim, "I behold wondrous things out
of Thy Word." The incarnation of Christ is but dimly
appreciated by many students who have studied long in our
schools. This subject should be and will be better
understood by all who in truth love truth, and walk in the
way of the Lord. The experimental knowledge of this is as
essential to sanctify daily, as to redeem. [The Educational
Messenger 03-19-09 para. 06] p. 316, Para. 5, [1909MS].

 Light has been given you in clear lines in regard to the
mistakes made in the education of teachers. The education 
which teachers might gain many regard as non-essential.
They do not gain a knowledge of practical life, a knowledge
of how to work as well as of how to study. This mistake
must not be allowed to influence the youth who attend the
school we are trying to establish. [The Educational
Messenger 03-19-09 para. 07] p. 316, Para. 6, [1909MS].

 Many look upon books as the principal purpose of their
scholastic life. They know very little of practical
business management and are therefore one-sided. Their
faculties have not been developed proportionately. They
have not plowed deep, to understand the weak points in
their character building, and they do not realize their
deficiency. They start wrong. They feel too unconcerned in
regard to becoming involved in debt. They do not look
critically at the outcome of this. What is faith?--True
faith takes in the whole man, it enables the soul to rise
out of an imperfect, undeveloped state, and to understand
what true wisdom is. See Prov. 8. [The Educational
Messenger 03-19-09 para. 08] p. 317, Para. 1, [1909MS]. 



 If education has been carried on in accordance with the 
mind and will of God, the dark shadow of heavy debt would
not today be hanging over our institutions. If the students
had developed brain, bone and muscle harmoniously, they
could have studied better. But many students have followed
their own idea as to what constitutes education, and
therefore they have not placed themselves where their
determination was to be self-made men and women. Many have
failed because they have not reasoned from cause to effect.
They are contented to be carried rather than to work their
own way. And many follow their example. [The Educational
Messenger 03-19-09 para. 09] p. 317, Para. 2, [1909MS].

 When students are carried through years of study on the
means of others they lose that experience of practical life
that will be difficult for them to recover. One who has 
often appeared as my instructor, placed his hand on the
shoulder of a young man, and said, "You have yet to sink
the shaft deeper if you obtain the heavenly treasure. You
must learn to cling to the truth by faith in Jesus Christ.
Associate with men of experience, who have been taught by
God, and who have experimental knowledge of saving faith."
[The Educational Messenger 03-19-09 para. 10] p. 317,
Para. 3, [1909MS].

 Notwithstanding all that has been written in regard to
God's plan for the education of our schools, this subject
has not fully been taken in. It is today as it was in the
days of Christ. The sayings of the priests and rabbis were
then frequently brought forward as if they were truth and
light. Their words were repeated with assurance, because
they had been handed down from rabbi to rabbi. Men departed
from the Word of God. False theories, which were received
as truth because they came from the lips of rabbis were
exalted above the words of God. Christ said to these 
teachers, "Ye are both ignorant of the Scriptures and of
the power of God." [The Educational Messenger 03-19-09
para. 11] p. 317, Para. 4, [1909MS].

 Thus it is in our day. Darkness hath covered the earth,
and gross darkness the people. Students have left our
schools with a deficient education. Some think that they
know all that is worth knowing, and that they are qualified
to manage institutions. But they have much to unlearn and
much to learn. They must know more of God. They must
realize their deficiency. They must know what constitutes
true Christianity. [The Educational Messenger 03-19-09 



para. 12] p. 317, Para. 5, [1909MS].

 Nothing can elevate man, nothing can make him pure and
keep him pure but believing in and practising the truth. He
must eat the flesh and drink the blood of the Son of God. 
This is the lesson all should learn. They should see that
to be sanctified means more than to have a theoretical 
knowledge of the truth. They must have living faith. They
must do more than denounce wrongs in others; they must
fight it in themselves. They must be whole-souled
Christians possessing the earnestness and living energy
derived in Christ. [The Educational Messenger 03-19-09
para. 13] p. 317, Para. 6, [1909MS].

 The youth should be taught to look upon physiology as one
of the essential studies. They should not be satisfied with
the mere theory; they should practise the knowledge
obtained from books on this subject. This matter has not
been patiently and perseveringly worked out. Those who
neglect this branch of study which comprehends so much,
will make haphazard work in attempting to teach the youth.
They are not qualified to direct in our schools, because
the way of the Lord must be learned in order to be
practised. [The Educational Messenger 03-19-09 para. 14]
p. 318, Para. 1, [1909MS].

 Many go from our schools with some knowledge, but without
that all-round harmonious character that would enable them 
to be teachers or principals. [The Educational Messenger
03-19-09 para. 15] p. 318, Para. 2, [1909MS].

 The principles of true education, that will fit students
to be practical business men have been very poorly carried
out. This class of education is needed in all our 
missionary enterprises; and if teachers in our schools did
their duty, according to the "It is written," they would
send forth from school men who would know how to take hold 
of the work in a new field, and use their brain, bone, and
muscle in making it a harmonious whole. [The Educational
Messenger 03-19-09 para. 16] p. 318, Para. 3, [1909MS].

 Many who have been educated in our schools are heedless.
They do a little somewhere else, but they show they have
not been educated for practical work. Students should
remember that the first interest is to make themselves 
practical, all-round, useful men and women, who, in an
emergency, can do the work necessary to be done. When 



students are given this kind of education, it will not be
necessary to spend money to transport men thousands of
miles to plan schools, meetinghouses and colleges. Students
should be encouraged to combine mental and physical labor.
The physical powers should be developed in proportion to
the mental faculties. This is essential for an all-round 
education. They will then be at home in any place. They
should be prepared to teach others how to build, how to
cultivate the soil. A man may have a brilliant mind, he may
be quick to catch ideas; but this is of little value to him
and to others if he has no knowledge of practical work, if
he does not know how to put his ideas into execution. Such
a one is only half educated. [The Educational Messenger 03-
19-09 para. 17] p. 318, Para. 4, [1909MS].

 A teacher who has an intelligent knowledge of the best,
and who can not only teach the theory, but can show by
example how things should be done, will never be a drug in
the market. Young men should not always be as servants who
must be told what to do, and who, when one job is done,
have no perception to look around and see what more needs
to be done. They should look the situation squarely in the
face, saying, "This will not do. Unless I learn how to
work, how to manage difficult problems, how to wrestle with
difficult problems, I will be of no practical value. I must
and will rise. I will mount from the lowest to the highest
round on the ladder." He who manifests this determination 
will make a trustworthy worker; for his aim is to advance
in knowledge and increase in understanding. He can be
depended on as thoughtful and caretaking. There are those
who are quick to see and grasp ideas in advance. But they
do not weigh every point and apply their ideas in a way
that produces the best results. They are heedless; they do
not work in the wisdom of God. Such need to make haste 
slowly in forming their opinions, lest they should be
obliged to retrace their steps. If they are not careful,
their course will be uneven and uncertain. They will fail
to make straight paths for their feet, lest the lame be
turned out of the way. They will surely lead away those who
admire their flashes and brilliancy, unless they determine
to know why they know the things they claim to know. They
should be careful how they order their steps. They should
pray much, fearing to make mistakes. Unless they walk
guardedly, they will be losers. [The Educational Messenger
03-19-09 para. 18] p. 318, Para. 5, [1909MS].

 God's holy Word gives us the principles that form the 



standard of correct management in temporal as well as
spiritual things. God's will is to be made the will of the
human agent, and this will is to be kept prominent. Men are
not to act as though there were one rule for the master and
another for the servant. Christ was a servant. He lived not 
to please Himself, and by His life of service He has
exalted all service. [The Educational Messenger 03-19-09
para. 19] p. 319, Para. 1, [1909MS]. 

NORTHERN ILLINOIS RECORDER

 August 17, 1909 A Sermon.--(Delivered by Mrs. E. G. White
at the Elgin Camp-meeting, Sabbath August 7th.) "Let not
your heart be troubled: ye believe in God, believe also in
me. In my Father's house are many mansions; if it were not
so, I would have told you. I go to prepare a place for
you." [Northern Illinois Recorder 08-17-09 para. 01] p.
319, Para. 2, [1909MS].

 While Christ is gone to prepare a place for everyone who
shall comply with the conditions, we have no right to be
indifferent, we have no right to be careless, we must show
that we have an interest in this world that is of the 
highest order. Christ did not leave us helpless. He says,
"I will come again and receive you unto myself that where I
am there ye may be also." It was a tremendous price that He
paid for every soul, and He expects that every soul of us
shall be interested in our own eternal interests. Having a
knowledge of the infinite sacrifice that our Saviour has
made in our behalf, shall we not comply with every
condition that He has made? that we can co-operate with
Christ and Christ with us? [Northern Illinois Recorder 08-
17-09 para. 02] p. 319, Para. 3, [1909MS].

 What does it mean to be connected with Christ? You must do 
your best. It may not be much, but do your best and when 
you have done your best cast your helpless soul upon Jesus
Christ as your Saviour, as your Redeemer, and then just
have faith. A faith that works by love and purifies the
soul. [Northern Illinois Recorder 08-17-09 para. 03] p.
320, Para. 1, [1909MS].

 "And whatever you shall ask in my name that will I do that
the Father may be glorified in the Son. If He shall ask
anything in my name I will do it." Now there must be a
faith that is carried out in that. There must be a faith 
that claims the word. What a wonderful thing it is,--our 



salvation! What a wonderful work. Why not have that
simplicity of faith that takes God at His word? Why not
believe that He will do just as He said He would? Jesus has
given His life for you that you might be a partaker of His
divine nature. He does the work for you. Although He has
ascended into heaven, He has angels all around that are
working upon human hearts right here today. [Northern
Illinois Recorder 08-17-09 para. 04] p. 320, Para. 2,
[1909MS].

 "If ye love me keep my commandments and I will pray the
Father that He shall give you another comforter and abide
with you forever, even the spirit of truth." That is what
we want "He that hath my commandments and keepeth them he
it is that loveth me." Now be sure and find out what these 
commandments are. It would not do to guess at them and be
far off. [Northern Illinois Recorder 08-17-09 para. 05] p.
320, Para. 3, [1909MS].

 You should work out Christ's teachings in truth and
righteousness before the world. It is not enough to have
your name on the church book. It is not enough to go down
into the water and be baptized, to come up out of the water
with a solemn pledge that you are dead to the world. Do you
keep that pledge? do you confess Him to the world? or do
you imitate the fashions and habits of the world? What can
I do, what shall I do to make people understand that there
are souls around about them to be saved? They are to deny
self, to make sacrifices on the right and on the left. What
an example Christ has given us. [Northern Illinois Recorder
08-17-09 para. 06] p. 320, Para. 4, [1909MS].

 "Every branch that beareth not fruit shall be taken away."
Do you want to be taken away? What part do you bear? What
evidence have you that you belong to Jesus Christ? What
evidence do you bear to the world around you? [Northern
Illinois Recorder 08-17-09 para. 07] p. 321, Para. 1,
[1909MS].

 The heavenly angels, Christ and the Father are perfectly
united. Those that will not create a second rebellion in 
heaven will be there. Those who have worked in harmony with
the heavenly angels can join him in the heavenly courts.
[Northern Illinois Recorder 08-17-09 para. 08] p. 321,
Para. 2, [1909MS].

 When you have a hard time do not give right up to it and 



say "Now, it is no use, I have tried to be a Christian and
here I have met with disappointment and losses." What did
Christ suffer? He came down to this world to be a man of 
sorrow and acquainted with grief. Will you consider that?
Every one of us have a work to do. It is truth that
sanctifies the soul. Sit down and study the Word. There are
souls to be lost or saved through our influence. [Northern
Illinois Recorder 08-17-09 para. 09] p. 321, Para. 3,
[1909MS].

 True conversion is simply taking God at His word and it is
following out the teachings of Jesus Christ. Unless you
should make a mistake follow His word, study it with your
family, study it with your children lest some of your
children should not understand it. Then never speak a cross
word because that is of the devil. You want to deal with 
them just as Christ deals with them. Christ came from the
heavenly courts to help and strengthen, to bring to you in
the form of humanity the divinity of the Son of God. He
came from the heavenly courts that you might be a partaker
of the divine nature having overcome the corruption that is
in the world through lust, and you never can do it unless
you take right hold of the divinity of Christ by prayer and
then claim the promise. [Northern Illinois Recorder 08-17-
09 para. 10] p. 322, Para. 1, [1909MS].

 You must have a soul-saving experience. One soul saved is
worth a world. I feel it to the very intensity of my being
or you would never see me here. Nearly eighty-two years old
and yet I feel such an intensity I cannot give up the work.
I want that every soul of us shall understand there is a
work for each of us to do. We are not to be idlers in the 
Lord's field. We are to become helpers with Jesus Christ.
That is what you should be, to help lift the burden.
[Northern Illinois Recorder 08-17-09 para. 11] p. 322,
Para. 2, [1909MS].

 One of the disciples who was in love with the Master's
teaching said, "I will follow Thee whithersoever thou
goest." "He turned to him and said, "Foxes have holes, the
birds of the air have nests but the Son of man hath not 
where to lay His head." Night after night He slept upon the
ground without a good mattress. He let us have the word of
God to guide us in its simplicity and prize that simplicity
in our own lives. What we want is heaven at the cost of all 
things. What we want is eternal life. What we want is to
see souls saved and to know that we have acted a part in 



their salvation. Every man has a work and to every man it
is declared that the Lord has given his work therefore let
every influence be exerted to win souls. Christ laid off
His golden crown, He laid aside His royal robe. He was
willing to do that and come down and be a little child and
help his father at the carpenter's trade. If He was
building, He would build surely and safely, that was His
work and He calls upon every man and every woman to build
characters upon his divine pattern and there it is that
humanity grasps divinity. [Northern Illinois Recorder 08-
17-09 para. 12] p. 322, Para. 3, [1909MS].

 We have got a battle to fight; we have got a heaven to
gain, we have got a crown to gain, and may God help every
one of us. We want to act as though it were a reality with
us. I cannot afford to lose my soul. I want to say to every
one of you, for Christ's sake do what you can. Not a one
shall enter into that city that is not an overcomer. Every
one must overcome in this world. [Northern Illinois
Recorder 08-17-09 para. 13] p. 323, Para. 1, [1909MS].

 Christ suffered upon the cross. He bore the sins of the
whole world upon Him. He was separated from His Father and
great bloody sweat came from His brow and moistened the sod
of Gethsemane. He said, "If it be possible let this cup
pass from me, nevertheless not my will but thine be done."
He staggered, and the cup trembled in His hand. The destiny
of a lost world was upon Him. The cup was balanced and a
strong angel came from heaven and strengthened the Son of
man. He hung there upon the cross. There was a poor thief
hung at one side of Christ. He said, "Lord Jesus." There
was our suffering Saviour with the nails through His hands
and His feet. There that thief asked to be remembered when 
He came into His kingdom and what did Christ say, "Verily I
say unto you today, thou shalt be with me in paradise." Now
we can see how fully He can save the sinner. God loves the
sinner. Lay hold of Christ's life and that divinity
combined with humanity will bring you out in an experience
that you will have rejoicing [Northern Illinois Recorder
08-17-09 para. 14] p. 323, Para. 2, [1909MS]. 

NORTH PACIFIC UNION GLEANER

 February 17, 1909 The True Higher Education.--The price
paid for our redemption lays a great obligation upon every
believer in Christ. It is their duty to understand what God
requires of them, and what he would have them be. The 



educators of youth should realize the responsibility
resting upon them, and should do their best to overcome
their defects, whether physical, mental, or moral. They
should aim at perfection, that the students may have a
correct example. They should be learners every day in the
school of Christ, that they may be teachers under the great
Teacher. They must become one with him in the work of
training minds, before they can be efficient teachers of
higher education,--the knowledge of God. [North Pacific
Union Gleaner 02-17-09 para. 01] p. 324, Para. 1,
[1909MS].

 God is love. The evil that is in the world comes not from 
his hands, but from our great adversary, whose work it has
ever been to deprave man, and enfeeble and pervert his
faculties. But God has not left us in the ruin wrought by
the fall. Every facility has been placed in reach by our
heavenly Father, that men may, through well-directed
efforts, regain their perfection, and stand complete in
Christ. [North Pacific Union Gleaner 02-17-09 para. 02] p.
324, Para. 2, [1909MS].

 All the plan of redemption is expressed in those precious
words, "God so loved the world that he gave his only-
begotten Son, that whosoever believeth in him should not
perish, but have everlasting life." The human family cost
God and his Son Jesus Christ an infinite price. Christ
actually bore the punishment of the sins of the world that
his righteousness might be imputed to sinners, and that
through repentance and faith they might become like him in
holiness of character. He says of the repentant soul: "I
bear the guilt of that man's sins. Let me take the
punishment, and let the repentant sinner stand before Thee
innocent." The moment the sinner believes in Christ, he
stands in the sight of God uncondemned; for the
righteousness of Christ is his; Christ's perfect obedience
is imputed to him. [North Pacific Union Gleaner 02-17-09
para. 03] p. 324, Para. 3, [1909MS].

 The ransom paid by Christ is sufficient for the salvation
of all men; but it will avail for only those who become new
creatures in Christ Jesus, loyal subjects of God's
everlasting kingdom. His suffering will not shield from
punishment the unrepenting, disloyal sinner. Man must co-
operate with divine power, and put forth his human effort
to subdue sin, and to stand complete in Christ. Christ's
work was to restore man to his original state, to heal him, 



through divine power. Man's part is to lay hold by faith of
the merits of Christ, and co-operate with the divine
agencies in forming a righteous character. It was thus that
God could save the sinner, and yet be just and his
righteous law be vindicated. [North Pacific Union Gleaner
02-17-09 para. 04] p. 325, Para. 1, [1909MS].

 The true higher education makes the student acquainted
with God and his Word, and fits him for eternal life. It
was to place this life within our reach that Christ gave
himself an offering for sin. His purpose of love and mercy
is expressed in his prayer for his disciples: "Father, the
hour is come; glorify thy Son, that thy Son also may
glorify thee; as thou hast given him power over all flesh,
that he should give eternal life to as many as thou hast
given him. And this is life eternal, that they might know
thee, the only true God, and Jesus Christ whom thou hast
sent." [North Pacific Union Gleaner 02-17-09 para. 05] p.
325, Para. 2, [1909MS].

 Jesus continues, expressing his care for his own: "And now
I am no more in the world, but these are in the world; and
I come to thee. Holy Father, keep through thine own name
those whom thou hast given me, that they may be one, as we
are. While I was with them in the world, I kept them in thy
name; those that thou gavest me I have kept, and none of
them is lost, but the son of perdition; that the scripture
may be fulfilled. And now I come to thee; and these things
I speak to the world, that they may have my joy fulfilled
in themselves. I have given them thy word; and the world
hath hated them, because they are not of the world." [North
Pacific Union Gleaner 02-17-09 para. 06] p. 325, Para. 3,
[1909MS].

 Christ here shows what methods he used to keep his
disciples from worldly practices, maxims, and dispositions;
"I have given them thy word; and the world hath hated them,
because they are not of the world." Their actions, their
words, their spirit, are not in harmony with the world. And
the Saviour adds: "I pray not that thou shouldst take them
out of the world, but that thou shouldst keep them from the
evil." Let us catch the spirit that is breathed in this
prayer. The children and youth should receive an education
in the line that Christ has here indicated. The Word of God 
should be made the great educating power. [North Pacific
Union Gleaner 02-17-09 para. 07] p. 325, Para. 4,
[1909MS]. 



 "Sanctify them through thy truth; thy Word is truth," the
Saviour prayed. How shall students know the truth, except
by a close, earnest, persevering study of the Word? Here is
the grand stimulus, the hidden force, that quickens the
mental and physical powers, and directs the life into right
channels. Here is wisdom, history, biography, poetry, and
the most profound philosophy. Here is a lesson book of
heavenly origin that will stimulate the mind into a
vigorous and healthy life, and awaken it to the highest
exercise. It is impossible to study the Word with a humble,
teachable spirit without developing and strengthening the
intellect. Those who become best acquainted with the wisdom
and purpose of God as revealed in his word become men and
women of mental strength; and they may become efficient
workers with the great Educator, Jesus Christ. [North
Pacific Union Gleaner 02-17-09 para. 08] p. 326, Para. 1,
[1909MS].

 "And for their sakes I sanctify myself, that they also may
be sanctified through the truth." Teachers may suppose that
they can teach in their own wisdom, retaining their human
imperfections, but Christ, the divine Teacher, sanctified
himself for his work. He offered himself to God as a 
sacrifice for sin, giving his life for the life of the
world. He would have those for whom he has paid such a
ransom "sanctified through the truth," and he has set them
the example. The Teacher is what he would have his
disciples become. [North Pacific Union Gleaner 02-17-09
para. 09] p. 326, Para. 2, [1909MS].

 March 17, 1909 Building on the True Foundation.--
"Whosoever heareth these sayings of mine," Christ said,
"and doeth them, I will liken him unto a wise man, which
built his house upon a rock; and the rain descended, and
the floods came, and the wind blew, and beat upon that
house; and it fell not; for it was founded upon a rock. And
every one that heareth these sayings of mine, and doeth
them not, shall be likened unto a foolish man, which built
his house upon the sand; and the rain descended, and the
floods came, and the winds blew, and beat upon that house;
and it fell; and great was the fall of it." [North Pacific
Union Gleaner 03-17-09 para. 01] p. 326, Para. 3,
[1909MS].

 The great work of parents and teachers is character
building--to seek to restore the image of Christ in those 



who are placed under their care. A knowledge of the
sciences sinks into insignificance beside this great aim;
but all true education may be made to help in the
development of righteous character. The formation of
character is the work of a lifetime, and it is for
eternity. If all could realize this, if we would awaken to
the fact that we are individually deciding our own destiny
and the destinies of our children for eternal life or for 
eternal ruin, what a change would take place! How
differently would our probationary time be occupied, and
what different characters would fill our world! [North
Pacific Union Gleaner 03-17-09 para. 02] p. 326, Para. 4,
[1909MS].

 The question that should come home to each of us is, "Upon
what foundation am I building?" We have the privilege of
striving for immortal life; and it is of the greatest
importance that we dig deep, removing all the rubbish, and
build on the immovable, solid Rock, Christ Jesus. He is the
sure foundation. "For other foundation can no man lay than
that is laid, which is Jesus Christ." In him alone is our
salvation. "There is none other name under heaven given
among men whereby we must be saved." [North Pacific Union
Gleaner 03-17-09 para. 03] p. 326, Para. 5, [1909MS].

 The foundation firmly laid, we need wisdom that we may
know how to build. When Moses was about to erect the 
sanctuary in the wilderness, he was cautioned, "See that
thou make all things according to the pattern showed thee
in the mount." In his law God has given us a pattern. Our
character building is to be "after the pattern showed to
thee in the mount." The law is the great standard of
righteousness. It represents the character of God, and is
the test of our loyalty to his government. And it is
revealed to us, in all its beauty and excellence, in the
life of Christ. [North Pacific Union Gleaner 03-17-09 para.
04] p. 326, Para. 6, [1909MS].

 The law is the detector of sin. We have inspired testimony
upon this point. "For I was alive without the law once,"
Paul writes, "but when the commandment came [home to the
conscience], sin revived, and I died. And the commandment,
which was ordained unto life, I found to be unto death. For
sin, taking occasion by the commandment, deceived, and by
it slew me." This is the work that the law will do for 
every soul that is living in sin. The law points out sin,
and condemns it, and sends the sinner to Christ for pardon 



and cleansing. [North Pacific Union Gleaner 03-17-09 para.
05] p. 327, Para. 1, [1909MS].

 All, however fallen, however sin-stained, have the law of
God as their guide, and his word as their instructor. They
may be sanctified through the truth, and received as sons
and daughters of the Most High. But "the carnal mind is
enmity against the law of God; for it is not subject to the
law of God, neither indeed can be." The multitudes do not
love righteousness, and they are building on the sand. Many
who profess Christ do not love the Law of God. If they
dared, they would speak out their enmity against it in no
mild terms. They have a surface religion, and this is all
that they desire. [North Pacific Union Gleaner 03-17-09
para. 06] p. 327, Para. 2, [1909MS].

 There are many who attend church, and hear the truth
spoken, but they have some pet indulgences which they will
not give up,--something which prevents them from judging
candidly and wisely between the things of time and those of
eternity. It makes little difference what this is, so long
as it separates the soul from God. [North Pacific Union
Gleaner 03-17-09 para. 07] p. 327, Para. 3, [1909MS].

 We can make no selfish bargain with God; we can cling to
no sin, and retain his favor. Those who are building on the
Rock Christ Jesus will follow none of the pernicious
practices of the worldly or of the world-loving church
member, but will search the Bible for themselves. God has
given men reasoning powers for this purpose, that they may
weigh evidence, and decide what is truth. No man's
assertions can be taken on trust. The question is, What
does the Lord say? His "Thou shalt" and "Thou shalt not"
must be obeyed. [North Pacific Union Gleaner 03-17-09 para.
08] p. 327, Para. 4, [1909MS].

 Thoroughness is necessary to success in the work of
character building. There must be an earnest purpose to
carry out the plan of the Master-builder. The timbers used
must be solid; and no careless, unreliable work can be
accepted; it would ruin the building. The powers of the
whole being are to be put into this work. It demands the
strength and energy of manhood; there is no reserve to be
wasted in unimportant matters. There must be earnest,
careful, persevering effort to break away from the customs,
maxims, and associations of the world. Deep thought,
earnest purpose, steadfast integrity, are essential. [North 



Pacific Union Gleaner 03-17-09 para. 09] p. 327, Para. 5,
[1909MS].

 There must be no idleness. Life is an important thing, a
sacred trust, and every moment should be wisely improved;
for its results will be seen in eternity. God requires each
one to do all the good possible. The talents which he has
entrusted to our keeping are to be made the most of. He has
placed them in our hands to be used to his name's glory,
and in the interests of our fellowmen. [North Pacific Union
Gleaner 03-17-09 para. 10] p. 328, Para. 1, [1909MS].

 The Lord has precious promises in this life for those who
keep his law. He says, "My son, forget not my law, but let
thine heart keep my commandments; for length of days, and
long life, and peace, shall they add to thee. Let not mercy
and truth forsake thee; bind them about thy neck; write
them upon the tables of thine heart; so shalt thou find
favor and good understanding in the sight of God and man."
[North Pacific Union Gleaner 03-17-09 para. 11] p. 328,
Para. 2, [1909MS].

 But a better than earthly reward awaits those who, basing
their work on the solid Rock, have built up symmetrical
characters, in accordance with the living Word. For them is
prepared "a city that hath foundations, whose builder and
maker is God." Its streets are paved with gold. In it is
the paradise of God, watered by the river of life, which
proceeds from the throne. In the midst of the street, and
on either side of the river, is there the tree of life,
which yields its fruit every month; "and the leaves of the
tree are for the healing of the nations." [North Pacific
Union Gleaner 03-17-09 para. 12] p. 328, Para. 3,
[1909MS].

 Parents, teachers, students, remember that you are
building for eternity. See that your foundation is sure;
then build firmly, and with persistent effort, but in
meekness, gentleness, love. So shall your house stand
unshaken, not only when the storms of temptation come, but
when the overwhelming flood of God's wrath shall sweep over
the world. Then every house built upon the sand will fall,
and great will be the fall thereof, for the work is for
eternity. Mrs. E. G. White. [North Pacific Union Gleaner
03-17-09 para. 13] p. 328, Para. 4, [1909MS].

 "Say ye to the righteous, that it shall be well with him; 



for they shall eat the fruit of their doings. Woe unto the
wicked! It shall be ill with him; for the reward of his
hands shall be given him." [North Pacific Union Gleaner 03-
17-09 para. 14] p. 328, Para. 5, [1909MS].

 April 14, 1909 The Youth to Learn the Principles of True
Temperance.--An intelligent, conscientious care of our
bodies is a duty we owe to our heavenly Father, who "so
loved the world that he gave his only-begotten Son, that
whosoever believeth in him should not perish, but have
everlasting life." We are individually the property of
Christ, his purchased possession. It is required of each
one of us to preserve our health and strength by the
practice of temperance in all things. The appetites and
passions must be controlled, that we may not weaken or
defile God's human temple. [North Pacific Union Gleaner 04-
14-09 para. 01] p. 328, Para. 6, [1909MS].

 Any wrong habit that lessens the physical powers enfeebles
the mind, and makes it less clear to discriminate between
good and evil, between right and wrong. This principle is
illustrated in the case of Nadab and Abihu. God gave them a
most sacred work to perform, permitting them to come near
to himself in their appointed service. But they had a habit
of drinking wine, and they entered upon the holy service in
the sanctuary with confused minds. There was the sacred
fire, kindled by God himself; but they used the common fire
upon their censers, when they offered incense to ascend as
sweet fragrance with the prayers of God's people. Because
their minds were beclouded by an unholy indulgence, they
disregarded the divine requirement. "And there went out
fire from the Lord, and devoured them, and they died before
the Lord." [North Pacific Union Gleaner 04-14-09 para. 02]
p. 328, Para. 7, [1909MS].

 The Lord himself has spoken upon this subject. He says,
"If any man destroy the temple of God, him shall God
destroy; for the temple of God is holy, which temple ye
are." And again, "Know ye not that your body is the temple
of the Holy Ghost, which is in you, which ye have of God,
and ye are not your own? For ye are bought with a price;
therefore glorify God in your body, and in your spirit,
which are God's." "Whether therefore ye eat, or drink, or
whatsoever ye do, do all to the glory of God." [North
Pacific Union Gleaner 04-14-09 para. 03] p. 329, Para. 1,
[1909MS]. 



 God has permitted the light of health reform to shine upon
us in these last days, that by walking in its light we may
escape many of the dangers to which we shall be exposed.
Satan in working with great power to lead men and women to
indulge appetite, to gratify inclination, and to spend
their days in heedless folly. He presents attractions in a
life of selfish enjoyment and of sensual indulgence. He who
is thus overcome places himself upon Satan's ground where
he will be tempted and annoyed, and finally overcome, by
the enemy of all righteousness. [North Pacific Union
Gleaner 04-14-09 para. 04] p. 329, Para. 2, [1909MS].

 Parents need to be impressed with their obligation to give
to the world children having well-developed characters,--
children who have moral power to resist temptation, and
whose lives will be an honor to God and a blessing to their
fellow-men. Those who enter upon active life with firm
principles will be prepared to stand unsullied amid the
moral pollution of this corrupt age. [North Pacific Union
Gleaner 04-14-09 para. 05] p. 329, Para. 3, [1909MS].

 The work of the mother is sacred and important. She should
teach her children from the cradle habits of self-denial 
and self-control. Her time in a special sense belongs to
her children. Many mothers who deplore the intemperance
that exists everywhere do not look deep enough for the
cause. Too often it may be traced to the home table. Many a
mother, even among those who claim to be Christians, is
daily setting before her household rich and highly seasoned
foods which tempt the appetite and encourage overeating.
Whoever eats too much or partakes of food which is not
healthful is weakening his power to resist the clamors of
other appetites and passions. Many parents, to avoid the
task of patiently educating their children to habits of
self-denial, indulge them in eating and drinking whenever
they please. The desire to satisfy the taste and to gratify
inclination does not lessen with the increase of years; and
these indulged youth, as they grow up, are governed by
impulse. When they take their places in society and begin
life for themselves, they are powerless to resist
temptation. In the glutton, the tobacco devotee, and the
inebriate we see the evil results of erroneous education 
and of self-indulgence. [North Pacific Union Gleaner 04-14-
09 para. 06] p. 329, Para. 4, [1909MS].

 When we hear the sad lamentation of Christian men and 
women over the terrible results of intemperance, the 



questions at once arise, Who have educated the youth? Who
have fostered in them these unruly appetites? Who have
neglected the solemn responsibility of forming their
characters for usefulness in this life, and for the society
of heavenly angels in the next? When parents and children
meet at the final reckoning, what a scene will be
presented! Thousands of children who have been slaves to
appetite and debasing vice, whose lives are moral wrecks,
will stand face to face with the parents who have made them
what they are. Who but the parents must bear this fearful
responsibility? [North Pacific Union Gleaner 04-14-09 para.
07] p. 329, Para. 5, [1909MS].

 Our youth need mothers who will teach them from the cradle
to control passion, to deny appetite, and to overcome
selfishness. These youth need to be instructed line upon
line, precept upon precept, here a little and there a
little. The Hebrews were taught how to train their children
so that they might avoid the idolatry and wickedness of the
heathen nations. "Therefore shall ye lay up these my words
in your heart and in your soul, and bind them for a sign
upon your hand, that they be as frontlets between thine
eyes. And ye shall teach them your children, speaking of
them when thou sittest in thine house, and thou walkest by
the way, when thou liest down, and when thou risest up."
[North Pacific Union Gleaner 04-14-09 para. 08] p. 330,
Para. 1, [1909MS].

 The position of the woman in her family is more sacred
than that of the king upon his throne. Her great work is to
make her life an example such as she would wish her
children to copy. And by precept as well as example she is
to store their minds with useful knowledge, and lead them
to self-sacrificing labor for the good of others. The great
stimulus to the toiling, burdened mother should be that
every child that is trained aright, and who has the inward
adorning, the ornament of a meek and quiet spirit, will
shine in the courts of the Lord. [North Pacific Union
Gleaner 04-14-09 para. 09] p. 330, Para. 2, [1909MS].

 Would that mothers of this generation might feel the
sacredness of their mission, not trying to vie with their
wealthy neighbors in appearance, but seeking to honor God
by the faithful performance of duty. If right principles in
regard to temperance were planted in the youth who are to
form and mold society, there would be little necessity for
temperance crusades. Firmness of character, moral control, 



would prevail, and in the strength of Jesus the temptations
of these last days would be resisted. [North Pacific Union
Gleaner 04-14-09 para. 10] p. 330, Para. 3, [1909MS].

 It is a most difficult matter to unlearn the habits which 
have been indulged through life. The demon of intemperance
is of giant strength, and it is not easily conquered. But
if parents begin the crusade against it at their own
firesides, in their own families, in the principles they
teach their children from very infancy, they may hope for
success. It will pay you, mothers, to use the precious
hours which are given you by God in forming the characters
of your children, and in teaching them to adhere strictly
to principles of temperance in eating and drinking. [North
Pacific Union Gleaner 04-14-09 para. 11] p. 330, Para. 4,
[1909MS].

 A sacred trust is committed to parents, to guard the
physical and moral constitutions of their children, so that
the nervous system may be well balanced, and the soul not
endangered. Fathers and mothers should understand the laws
of life, that they may not, through ignorance, allow wrong
tendencies to develop in their children. The diet affects
both physical and moral health. How carefully, then, should
mothers study to supply the tables with the most simple,
healthful food, in order that the digestive organs may not
be weakened, the nerves unbalanced, or the instruction that
they give their children counteracted. Satan knows that he
can not have so great power over minds when the appetite is
kept under control as when it is indulged, and he is
constantly working to lead men to indulgence. Under the
influence of unhealthful food, the conscience becomes
stupefied, the mind is darkened, and its susceptibility to
good impressions impaired. But the guilt of the
transgressor is not lessened because conscience has been
violated till it has become insensible. Every true
Christian will have control of his appetites and passions;
for unless he is free from the bondage of appetite, he can
not be a true, obedient servant of Christ. Mrs. E. G.
White. [North Pacific Union Gleaner 04-14-09 para. 12] p.
330, Para. 5, [1909MS].

 April 21, 1909 Our Wisdom or God's?--The truth of God is
infinite, capable of measureless expansion, and the more we
contemplate it, the more will its glory appear. The truth
has been opened before us, and yet the words of Paul to the
Galatians are applicable to us. He says: "O foolish 



Galatians, who hath bewitched you, that ye should not obey
the truth, before whose eyes Jesus Christ hath been
evidently set forth crucified among you? This only would I
learn of you, Received ye the Spirit by the works of the
law, or by the hearing of faith? are ye so foolish, having
begun in the Spirit, are ye now made perfect by the flesh?
have ye suffered so many things in vain? if it be yet in
vain." [North Pacific Union Gleaner 04-21-09 para. 01] p.
331, Para. 1, [1909MS].

 Education alone will not fit a man for a place in the
work, will not enable him to obtain a knowledge of God.
Hear what Paul has to say on this matter: "For Christ sent
me not to baptize, but to preach the gospel; not with words
of wisdom, lest the cross of Christ should be made of none
effect. For the preaching of the cross is to them that
perish foolishness; but unto us which are saved it is the
power of God. For it is written, I will destroy the wisdom
of the wise, and will bring to nothing the understanding of
the prudent." [North Pacific Union Gleaner 04-21-09 para.
02] p. 331, Para. 2, [1909MS].

 Through successive ages of darkness, God has permitted men
to make the experiment of finding out God by their own
wisdom,--not to demonstrate their inability to his
satisfaction, but that men themselves might see that they
could not obtain a knowledge of God and of Jesus Christ
save through the revelation of his Word and the Holy
Spirit. When Christ came to the world, the experiment had
been fully made, and the result made it evident that the
world by wisdom knew not God. [North Pacific Union Gleaner
04-21-09 para. 03] p. 331, Para. 3, [1909MS].

 Even in the church God has allowed men to test their own 
wisdom in this matter, but when a crisis has been brought
about by human fallibility, God has risen mightily to
defend his people. When the church has been brought low,
when trial and oppression have come upon his people, he has
more abundantly exalted them by a signal deliverance. When
unfaithful teachers came among the people, weakness
followed, and the faith of God's people seemed to wane; but
God arose and purged his floor, and the tried and true were
lifted up. [North Pacific Union Gleaner 04-21-09 para. 04]
p. 331, Para. 4, [1909MS].

 When piety is left out of the heart, the people of God
separate from the source of their strength, and pride, 



vanity, extravagance, and display follow. There are idols
within and idols without; but God sends the Holy Spirit as
the reprover of sin, that his people may be warned of their
apostasy, and rebuked for their backsliding. When men are
led to realize that their human wisdom is but foolishness,
then it is that they turn to the Lord to seek him with all
the heart, that they may find him. When the precious
manifestations of his love are gratefully acknowledged and
appreciated, the Lord pours in the balm of comfort and the
oil of joy. [North Pacific Union Gleaner 04-21-09 para. 05]
p. 331, Para. 5, [1909MS].

 Science and literature can not bring to the darkened minds
of men the light which the glorious gospel of the Son of
God can bring. No wonder Paul exclaims, "I am not ashamed
of the gospel of Christ; for it is the power of God unto
salvation to every one that believeth." The gospel of
Christ becomes personality to those who believe, making
them "living epistles, known and read of all men." In this
way the leaven of godliness passes to the multitudes. And
heavenly intelligences are able to discern the true
elements of greatness in the character. [North Pacific
Union Gleaner 04-21-09 para. 06] p. 332, Para. 1,
[1909MS].

 The wisdom of men may or may not be valuable, as
experience shall prove, but the wisdom of God is
indispensable; and yet many who profess to be wise are
willingly ignorant of the things that pertain to eternal
life. Miss what we may in the line of human attainments, we
must have faith in the pardon brought to us at infinite
cost, or all of wisdom attained to on earth will perish
with us. [North Pacific Union Gleaner 04-21-09 para. 07]
p. 332, Para. 2, [1909MS].

 Were the Sun of Righteousness to withdraw his bright beams
from the world, we would be left in the darkness of eternal
night. Christ "spake as never man spake." He poured out to
men the treasure of heaven in wisdom and knowledge. He is
the light that lighteth every man that cometh into the
world. Every phase of truth was evident to him. He did not
come to utter uncertain sentiments and opinions; but only
to speak truth established upon eternal principles. Then
why take the unstable words of men as exalted wisdom, when
a greater and certain wisdom is at your command? [North
Pacific Union Gleaner 04-21-09 para. 08] p. 332, Para. 3,
[1909MS]. 



 The converted soul lives in Christ. His darkness passes
away, and a new and heavenly light shines into his soul.
"He that winneth souls is wise." "They that be wise shall
shine as the brightness of the firmament, and they that
turn many to righteousness as the stars forever and ever."
The work that is done through the co-operation of men with
God is a work that will never perish, but will endure
through the eternal ages. He who makes God his wisdom, who
grows up to the full stature of a man in Christ Jesus, will
stand before the world to show forth the praises of him who
hath called him out of darkness into his marvelous light.
[North Pacific Union Gleaner 04-21-09 para. 09] p. 332,
Para. 4, [1909MS].

 "Without me," Christ said, "ye can do nothing." Our faith,
our example, must be held more sacredly than we have held
them in the past. The Word of God must be studied as never
before; for it is the precious offering that we must
present to men, in order that they may learn the way of
peace, and obtain that life which measures with the life of
God. Human wisdom, so highly exalted among men, sinks into
insignificance before that wisdom that points out the way
cast up for the ransomed of the Lord to walk in. The Bible,
received and studied as the voice of God, tells the human
family how to reach the abodes of eternal happiness, and
secure the treasures of heaven. "All Scripture is given by
inspiration of God, and is profitable for doctrine, for
reproof, for correction, for instruction in righteousness,
that the man of God may be perfect, thoroughly furnished
unto all good works." Mrs. E. G. White. [North Pacific
Union Gleaner 04-21-09 para. 10] p. 332, Para. 5,
[1909MS].

 April 28, 1909 The Importance of Physical Culture.--
Physical culture is an important part of all right methods
of education. The young need to be taught how to develop
their physical powers, how to preserve these powers in the
best condition, and how to make them useful in the
practical duties of life. Many think that these things are
no part of school work; but this is a mistake. The lessons
necessary to fit one for practical usefulness should be
taught to every child in the home and to every student in
the school. [North Pacific Union Gleaner 04-28-09 para. 01]
p. 333, Para. 1, [1909MS].

 The place where physical training should begin is in the 



home, with the little child. Parents should lay the
foundation for a healthy, happy life. Life is not given us
to be spent in idleness and self-pleasing; great
possibilities have been placed before every one who will
develop his God-given faculties. For this reason the
training of the young is a matter of the highest
importance. Every child born into the home is a sacred
trust. God says to the parents, Take this child, and bring
it up for me, that it may be an honor to my name, and a
channel through which my blessings shall flow to the world.
To fit the child for such a life, something more is called
for than a partial, one-sided education, that will develop
the mental at the expense of the physical powers. All the
faculties of the mind and body are to be developed, and
this is the work which parents, aided by the teacher, are
to do for the children and youth placed under their care.
[North Pacific Union Gleaner 04-28-09 para. 02] p. 333,
Para. 2, [1909MS].

 Every mother should see that her children understand their
own bodies, and how to care for them. She should explain to
them the construction of the muscles and their use. 
Exercise is an important aid to physical development. It
quickens the circulation of the blood, and gives tone to
the system. If the muscles are allowed to remain unused, it
will soon be apparent that the blood does not sufficiently
nourish them. Instead of increasing in size and strength,
they will lose their firmness and elasticity, and become
soft and weak. Inactivity is not the law that the Lord has
established in the human body. The harmonious action of all
the parts,--brain, bone, and muscle,--is necessary to the
full development of the entire human organism. [North
Pacific Union Gleaner 04-28-09 para. 03] p. 333, Para. 3,
[1909MS].

 The first lessons are of great importance. It is customary
to send very young children to school, where they are
required to study from books that which taxes their young
minds. This course is not wise. Many children have been
ruined for life by urging the intellect and neglecting to
strengthen the physical powers. Many have died in childhood
because of the course pursued by injudicious parents and
school-teachers in forcing their young intellects, by
flattery or fear, when they were too young to see the
inside of a schoolroom. Their minds have been taxed with 
lessons, when they should have been kept back until the
physical constitution was strong enough to endure mental 



effort. Small children should be left as free as lambs to 
run out-of-doors, to be free and happy, and should be
allowed the most favorable opportunities to lay the
foundation for a sound constitution. [North Pacific Union
Gleaner 04-28-09 para. 04] p. 333, Para. 4, [1909MS].

 The mother should be the teacher, and home the school
where the child receives his first lessons; and these
lessons should include habits of industry. Mothers, let the
little ones play in the open air; let them listen to the
songs of the birds, and learn the love of God as expressed
in his beautiful works. Teach them simple lessons from the
book of nature and the things about them; and as their
minds expand, lessons from books may be added, and firmly
fixed in the memory. But let them also learn, even in their
earliest years, to be useful. Train them to think that, as
members of the household, they are to act an interested,
helpful part in sharing the domestic burdens, and to seek
healthful exercise in the performance of necessary home
duties. [North Pacific Union Gleaner 04-28-09 para. 05] p.
334, Para. 1, [1909MS].

 It is essential for parents to find useful employment for
their children which will involve the bearing of
responsibilities as their age and strength will permit. The
children should be given something to do that will not only
keep them busy, but that will interest them. The active
hands and brains must be employed from the earliest years.
If parents neglect to turn their children's energies into
useful channels, they do them great injury, for Satan is
ready to find them something to do if their hands are left
idle. [North Pacific Union Gleaner 04-28-09 para. 06] p.
334, Para. 2, [1909MS].

 And the children should be instructed to take their 
exercise in doing something that will be beneficial to
themselves and helpful to others. The exercise that
develops mind and character, that teaches the hands to be
useful, and trains the young to bear their share of life's
burdens, is that which gives physical strength and quickens
every faculty. And there is a reward in virtuous industry,
in the cultivation of the habit of living to do good.
[North Pacific Union Gleaner 04-28-09 para. 07] p. 334,
Para. 3, [1909MS].

 The approval of God rests with loving assurance upon the
children who cheerfully take their part in the duties of 



domestic life, sharing the burdens of father and mother.
They will be rewarded with health of body and peace of
mind; and they will enjoy the pleasure of seeing their
parents take their share of social enjoyment and healthful
recreation, thus prolonging their lives. Children trained
to the practical duties of life will go out from home to be
useful members of society. Their education is far superior
to that gained by close confinement in the schoolroom at an
early age, when neither the mind nor the body is strong
enough to endure the strain. [North Pacific Union Gleaner
04-28-09 para. 08] p. 334, Para. 4, [1909MS].

 The children and youth should have the lesson continually
before them, at home and in the school, by precept and
example, to be truthful, unselfish, and industrious. They
should not be allowed to spend their time in idleness;
their hands should not be folded in inaction. Parents and 
teachers should work for the accomplishment of this
object,--the development of all the powers and the
formation of a right character. [North Pacific Union
Gleaner 04-28-09 para. 09] p. 334, Para. 5, [1909MS].

 Heaven is interested in this work in behalf of the young.
The parents and teachers who by wise instruction accustom
them to think of and to care for others are helping them to
overcome selfishness and to close the door against many
temptations. Angels of God will co-operate with these
faithful instructors. Angels are not commissioned to do
this work themselves; but they will give strength and
efficiency to those who in the fear of God seek to train
the young to a life of usefulness. Mrs. E. G. White. [North
Pacific Union Gleaner 04-28-09 para. 10] p. 334, Para. 6,
[1909MS].

 May 26, 1909 The Teacher's Need of the Holy Spirit's Aid.-
-The Holy Spirit is an effective helper in restoring the
image of God in the human soul, but its power and
efficiency has not been appreciated in our schools as it
should be. The Holy Spirit comes to the world as Christ's
representative. It not only speaks the truth, but it is the
truth--the faithful and true witness. It is the great
searcher of hearts, and is acquainted with the characters
of all. [North Pacific Union Gleaner 05-26-09 para. 01] p.
335, Para. 1, [1909MS].

 The Holy Spirit came into the schools of the prophets,
bringing even the thoughts of the students into harmony 



with the will of God. There was a living connection between
heaven and these schools, and the joy and thanksgiving of
loving hearts found expression in songs of praise in which
the angels joined. If teachers would open their hearts to
receive the Spirit, they would be prepared to co-operate
with it in working for their students; and when it is given
free course, it will effect wonderful transformations. It
will work in each heart, correcting selfishness, molding
and refining the character, and bringing even the thoughts
into captivity to Christ. [North Pacific Union Gleaner 05-
26-09 para. 02] p. 335, Para. 2, [1909MS].

 It is one thing to consent to the Spirit's work in
conversion, and another thing to accept that Spirit's
agency as a reprover, calling to repentance. It is
necessary that both teachers and students not only assent
to the truth, but that they have a deep practical knowledge
of the operations of the Holy Spirit. Its cautions are
given because of the unbelief of those who profess to be
Christians. Both teachers and students should be able to 
recognize the voice of the Shepherd. Let those who have
lost the spirit of prayer, pray, pray earnestly, pity the
suffering cause; pity thy church; pity the individual
believers, thou Father of mercies. Take from us everything
that defiles; deny us what thou wilt; but take not from us
thy Holy Spirit. [North Pacific Union Gleaner 05-26-09
para. 03] p. 335, Para. 3, [1909MS].

 Instead of being repressed and driven back, the Holy
Spirit should be welcomed, and its presence encouraged.
When teachers sanctify themselves through obedience to the
Word, the Holy Spirit will give them glimpses of heavenly
things. When they seek God with humility and earnestness,
the words which they have spoken in freezing accents will
burn in their hearts; the truth will not then languish upon
their tongues. [North Pacific Union Gleaner 05-26-09 para.
04] p. 335, Para. 4, [1909MS].

 The agency of the Spirit of God does not remove from us
the necessity of exercising our faculties and talents, but
teaches us how to use every power to the glory of God. The
human faculties when under the special direction of the
grace of God, are capable of being used to the best purpose
on earth. Ignorance does not increase the humility or
spirituality of any professed follower of Christ. The
truths of the divine word can be best appreciated by an
intellectual Christian. Christ can be best glorified by 



those who serve him intelligently. The great object of
education is to enable us to use the powers which God has
given us in such a manner as to represent the religion of
the Bible and promote the glory of God. [North Pacific
Union Gleaner 05-26-09 para. 05] p. 335, Para. 5,
[1909MS].

 We are indebted to him who gave us existence for the
talents that have been entrusted to us; and it is a duty we
owe our Creator to cultivate and improve the talents he has
committed to our trust. Education will discipline the mind,
develop its powers, and understandingly direct them, that
we may be useful in advancing the glory of God. [North
Pacific Union Gleaner 05-26-09 para. 06] p. 336, Para. 1,
[1909MS].

 The study of the Bible should occupy a large place in our
school work; its precepts and principles are to be
prayerfully and daily studied. All the instruction given
should be based on the principles revealed in the life and
teachings of Christ. This is the time to follow in our
experience the plan of Christ for the inculcation of the
Word of God,--principles that men may carry with them into
the future life. [North Pacific Union Gleaner 05-26-09
para. 07] p. 336, Para. 2, [1909MS].

 Everlasting life! O if we can comprehend this in the
lessons that Christ gave. The questions that the disciples
brought to the Saviour after the crowds had dispersed, and
the teachings that he then explained more fully to them,
are essential for the multitudes to-day to understand and
to practice. Practical godliness must be learned. Those who
study and practice the teachings of Christ will gain an
essential education in belief and practice of Bible truth.
By Bible truth, by the Word of God, every teacher will one
day be measured by the greatest Teacher this world ever
knew. Let those who attend our schools make the lessons of 
Christ their chief study; for he came from heaven to teach
the human family the principles of the kingdom of heaven.
Belief of the grand truths he presented will work a
reformation in all who truly receive them. [North Pacific
Union Gleaner 05-26-09 para. 08] p. 336, Para. 3,
[1909MS].

 The love of the truth as it is in Jesus means the love of 
all that is comprised in the truth Christ taught. Let our
teachers strive to follow his example, to cherish his 



spirit of tender sympathy. [North Pacific Union Gleaner 05-
26-09 para. 09] p. 336, Para. 4, [1909MS].

 Let none leave the love of Christ out of their labors, but
let each ask himself the question, Is my life, as a
Christian, a consistent life? Am I guided by the Holy
Spirit? It is the privilege of every teacher to reveal the
moral power of a pure, consistent, Christ-loving workman.
The spiritual minded teacher will never have an uncertain
religion. If he truly loves the service of Christ, he will
have spiritual discernment, and spiritual life. Mrs. E. G.
White [North Pacific Union Gleaner 05-26-09 para. 10] p.
336, Para. 5, [1909MS]. 

THE ORIENTAL WATCHMAN

 December 1, 1909 A Friend to the Friendless.--You who are
tempted and tried and discouraged, look up. A divine Hand
is reached toward you. The hand of the Infinite is
stretched over the battlements of heaven to grasp your hand
in its embrace. The mighty Helper is nigh to help the most
erring, the most sinful and despairing. His great heart of
love is yearning with deep and tender compassion over those
who are careless and neglectful of their eternal interests.
[The Oriental Watchman 12-01-09 para. 01] p. 336, Para. 6,
[1909MS].

 Individual Care, Love, and Sympathy. Let us remember that 
Jesus knows us individually, and he cares for each one as
though there were not another soul on the face of the
earth. He is touched with the feeling of our infirmities.
He knows the wants of each of his creatures, and reads the
hidden, unspoken grief of every heart. If one of the little
ones for whom he died is injured, he sees it; for he is
acquainted with all that is misunderstood and
misrepresented by man. [The Oriental Watchman 12-01-09
para. 02] p. 337, Para. 1, [1909MS].

 Christ has weighed every human affliction, every human
sorrow. He bears the weight of the yoke for every soul that
yokes up with him. He knows the sorrows which we feel to
the depth of our being, and which we can not express. If no
human heart is aroused in sympathy for us, we need not feel
that we are without sympathy. Christ knows; and he says,
"Look unto me and live." [The Oriental Watchman 12-01-09
para. 03] p. 337, Para. 2, [1909MS]. 



 All the paternal love which has come down from generation
to generation through the channel of human hearts, all the
springs of tenderness which have opened in the souls of
men, are but as a tiny rill to the boundless ocean, when
compared with the infinite, exhaustless love of God. Tongue
can not utter it; pen can not portray it. You may study
that love for ages; yet you can never fully comprehend the
length and the breadth, the depth and the height, of the
love of God in giving his Son to die for the world.
Eternity itself can never fully reveal it. [The Oriental
Watchman 12-01-09 para. 04] p. 337, Para. 3, [1909MS].

 Fellowship in Suffering. Christ is affected as his weakest 
follower is affected. The sympathy of Christ is such that
he can not be an indifferent spectator of his children's
sufferings. Not a sigh is breathed, not a pain felt, not a
grief pierces the soul, but the throb vibrates to the
Father's heart. [The Oriental Watchman 12-01-09 para. 05]
p. 337, Para. 4, [1909MS].

 As a faithful Physician, the world's Redeemer has his
finger upon the pulse of the soul. He marks every beat; he
takes note of every throb. Not an emotion thrills it, not a
sorrow shades it; not a sin stains it, not a thought or
purpose passes through it, with which he is not acquainted.
[The Oriental Watchman 12-01-09 para. 06] p. 338, Para. 1,
[1909MS].

 Christ feels the woes of every sufferer. When evil spirits
rend a human frame, Christ feels the curse. When fever is
burning up the life current, he feels the agony. [The
Oriental Watchman 12-01-09 para. 07] p. 338, Para. 2,
[1909MS].

 Talking with God. God is bending from his throne to hear
the cry of the oppressed. To every sincere prayer he
answers, "Here am I." The prayer that ascends from a broken
and contrite heart is never disregarded; it is as sweet
music in the ears of our heavenly Father: for he waits to
bestow upon us the fulness of his blessing. [The Oriental
Watchman 12-01-09 para. 08] p. 338, Para. 3, [1909MS].

 The prayer of the sincere heart offered in faith will be
heard in heaven. It may not be grammatical; but if the
heart is in it, it will ascend to the sanctuary where Jesus
ministers, and he will present it to the Father without one
awkward, stammering word, graceful and perfect through his 



merit; for his righteousness refines and ennobles it, and
makes it acceptable before the Father. [The Oriental
Watchman 12-01-09 para. 09] p. 338, Para. 4, [1909MS].

 Our Best Motives and Efforts. When it is in the heart to 
obey God, when efforts are put forth to this end, Jesus
accepts this disposition and effort as man's best service
and he makes up for the deficiency with his own divine
merit; for he is the source of every right impulse. [The
Oriental Watchman 12-01-09 para. 10] p. 338, Para. 5,
[1909MS].

 Through the merits of the Redeemer, the Father looks upon
us with tender compassion, and speaks to us hopefully the
language of forgiveness and love, for Christ was treated as
we deserve that we might be treated as he deserves. He was
condemned for our sins in which he had no share, that we
might be justified by his righteousness in which we had no
share. [The Oriental Watchman 12-01-09 para. 11] p. 338,
Para. 6, [1909MS].

 Our Best Interests in View. God does not require us to
give up any thing that it is for our best interest to
retain. In all that he does, he has the well being of his
children in view. Would that all who have not chosen Christ 
might realize that he has something vastly better to offer
them than they are seeking for themselves! For the more we
know God, the more intense will be our happiness, and the
lips that are willing to speak, though unclean, will be
touched with the living coals and purified. They will be
enabled to speak words that will burn their way to the
soul. [The Oriental Watchman 12-01-09 para. 12] p. 339,
Para. 1, [1909MS]. 

PACIFIC UNION RECORDER

 January 28, 1909 "That They Might Know Thee"--The term
"higher education" is to be considered in a different light
from that in which it has been viewed by the students of
the sciences. The prayer of Christ to His Father is full of
eternal truth. "These words spake Jesus, and lifted up His
eyes to heaven, and said, Father, the hour is come; glorify
Thy Son, that Thy Son also may glorify Thee; As Thou hast
given Him power over all flesh, that He should give eternal
life to as many as Thou hast given Him. And this is life
eternal, that they might know Thee the only true God, and
Jesus Christ, whom Thou hast sent." The power and soul of 



true education is a knowledge of God and of Jesus Christ
whom He has sent. "The fear of the Lord is the beginning of
wisdom." [Pacific Union Recorder 01-28-09 para. 01] p.
339, Para. 2, [1909MS].

 Of Jesus it is written: "And the child grew, and waxed
strong in spirit, filled with wisdom: and the grace of God
was upon Him." "And Jesus increased in wisdom and stature,
and in favor with God and man." [Pacific Union Recorder 01-
28-09 para. 02] p. 339, Para. 3, [1909MS].

 Although the Holy Spirit worked the mind of Christ, so
that He could say to His parents. "How is it that ye sought
Me? wist ye not that I must be about My Father's business?"
yet He worked at the carpenter's trade as an obedient son.
He revealed that He had a knowledge of His work as the Son
of God, and yet He did not exalt His divine character. He
did not offer as a reason why He should not bear the burden
of temporal care, that He was of divine origin; but He was
subject to His parents. He was the Lord of the
commandments, yet He was obedient to all their
requirements, thus leaving an example of obedience to
childhood, youth, and manhood. To learn and to do the works
of Christ is to obtain a true education. [Pacific Union
Recorder 01-28-09 para. 03] p. 339, Para. 4, [1909MS].

 No knowledge is so firm, so consistent and far-reaching as
that obtained from a study of the Word of God. This is the
foundation of all true knowledge. The Bible is like a
fountain. The more you look into it, the deeper it appears.
The grand truths of sacred history possess amazing strength
and beauty, and are as far-reaching as eternity. No science
is equal to the science that reveals the character of God.
[Pacific Union Recorder 01-28-09 para. 04] p. 339, Para.
5, [1909MS].

 Moses was educated in all the wisdom of the Egyptians, yet
he said. "Behold, I have taught you statutes and judgments,
even as the Lord my God commanded me, that ye should do so
in the land whither ye go to possess it. Keep therefore and
do them; for this is your wisdom and your understanding in
the sight of the nations, which shall hear all these
statutes, and say. Surely this great nation is a wise and
understanding people. For what nation is there so great,
who hath God so nigh unto them, as the Lord our God is in
all things that we call upon Him for? And what nation is
there so great, that hath statutes and judgments so 



righteous as all this law, which I set before you this day?
Only take heed to thyself, and keep thy soul diligently,
lest thou forget the things which thine eyes have seen, and
lest they depart from thy heart all the days of thy life:
but teach them thy sons, and thy sons sons." [Pacific Union
Recorder 01-28-09 para. 05] p. 340, Para. 1, [1909MS].

 Where shall we find laws more noble, pure, and just than
are exhibited on the statute-books that record the 
instruction given to Moses for the children of Israel?
Through all time these laws are to be perpetuated, that the
character of God's people may be formed after the divine
similitude. The law is a wall of protection to those who
are obedient to God's precepts. From what other source can
we gather such strength, or learn such noble science? What
other book will teach men to love, fear and obey God as
does the Bible? What other book presents to students more
ennobling science, more wonderful history? It clearly
portrays righteousness, and foretells the consequences of
disloyalty to the law of Jehovah. No one is left in
darkness as to that which God approves or disapproves. In
studying the Scriptures we become acquainted with God, and
are led to understand our relation to Christ, who is the
Sin-bearer, the Surety, the Substitute for our fallen race.
These are truths that concern our present and eternal
interest. [Pacific Union Recorder 01-28-09 para. 06] p.
340, Para. 2, [1909MS].

 The Bible stands the highest among books, and its study is
valuable above the study of other literature in giving
strength and expansion to the mind. Paul says, "Study to
show thyself approved unto God, a workman that needeth not
to be ashamed, rightly dividing the word of truth."
"Continue thou in the things which thou hast learned and
hast been assured of, knowing of whom thou hast learned
them; and that from a child thou hast known the holy
Scriptures, which are able to make thee wise unto salvation
through faith which is in Christ Jesus. All Scripture is
given by inspiration of God, and is profitable for
doctrine, for reproof, for correction, for instruction in
righteousness: That the man of God may be perfect,
thoroughly furnished unto all good works." "For whatsoever
things were written aforetime were written for our
learning, that we through patience and comfort of the
Scriptures might have hope." [Pacific Union Recorder 01-28-
09 para. 07] p. 340, Para. 3, [1909MS]. 



 The Old and New Testaments need to be studied daily. The
knowledge of God and the wisdom of God come to the student
who is a constant learner of His ways and works. The Bible
is to be our light, our educator. When we will acknowledge
God in all our ways; when the youth are educated to believe
that God sends the rain and sunshine from heaven, causing
vegetation to flourish; when they are taught that all
blessings come from Him, and that thanksgiving and praise
are due to Him; when with fidelity they acknowledge God,
and discharge their duties day by day, God will be in their
thoughts. They will trust Him for the morrow, and that
anxious care that brings unhappiness to so many lives will
be avoided. "Seek ye first the kingdom of God, and His
righteousness." Christ declared, "and all these things
shall be added unto you." E. G. White. [Pacific Union
Recorder 01-28-09 para. 08] p. 340, Para. 4, [1909MS].

 May 6, 1909 A Letter.--Loma Linda, Cal., April 10, 1909.
To Those Assembled at Camp-Meeting, Dear Brethren: I am 
instructed to urge all who shall attend the camp-meeting to
make this a special season of repentance and heart-
searching, and of cleansing the life from everything that
would lead to a course of action that would dishonor the 
truth, or cast a shadow of reproach upon the cause of God.
Satan is rallying his forces to contend with the advancing
work. He would bring reproach upon the work of God by
setting brother against brother, and bringing in the
elements of suspicion and evil surmising. I am bidden to
say to our people, Do not devise evil one against another;
do not cherish unbelief in your hearts; do not harbor
suspicion against your brethren and sisters. This is one of
the most successful ways in which Satan works to alienate
the hearts of those who should be doing God's service.
Spend much time in earnest prayer for your individual
selves. Talk and act as if in the presence of God. [Pacific
Union Recorder 05-06-09 para. 01] p. 341, Para. 1,
[1909MS].

 During the past night I seemed to be standing before a
large company of believers. I was saying to them, Now, at
the very beginning of this meeting, is the time for you
individually to search your own hearts and discern your
individual needs. Have you committed wrongs and concealed
them? If so, you have a work of confession to do. You have
not to confess the sins of your neighbor or your brother,
but you need to come to God in repentance and confession of
your own wrong-doing. Let your hearts be humbled before 



God. Let your self-confidence be removed, and in a sincere
and humble spirit receive the blessings that God desires to
give you at this time. [Pacific Union Recorder 05-06-09
para. 02] p. 341, Para. 2, [1909MS].

 Representations have been made to me of some who have
borne witness against a brother or a sister instead of
going to the erring one and, in kindness and love, pointing
out the wrong that has been done. Because of this the happy
union which they once enjoyed is broken up. My brethren and
sisters, let everything of this character be put away.
Confess your faults one to another, and pray for one
another, that you may obtain forgiveness and pardon, and
that unity and peace may be restored to you. Guard the
false tongue. "Watch and pray, that ye enter not into
temptation." Be kind and courteous to one another. Do not
wound Christ in the person of His saints. [Pacific Union
Recorder 05-06-09 para. 03] p. 341, Para. 3, [1909MS].

 Disaffection began in heaven, because Satan could not have
the place he coveted. Disaffection and distrust had never
before entered any heart. When Satan began his evil work,
he did not himself see where it would lead. But the 
thoughts he entertained after a time were expressed in
suggestions of evil, and these, diffused among the angels,
led to the great rebellion which was the beginning of all
the woe and misery that have befallen mankind. [Pacific
Union Recorder 05-06-09 para. 04] p. 341, Para. 4,
[1909MS].

 To those who are inclined to suspect others of wrong-
doing, and to charge their brethren with evil, I would say,
Please read in the book "Great Controversy" the chapter
entitled "The Origin of Evil." Bring home its truths to
your individual hearts. Remember that it was the spirit of
envy and evil surmising, cherished in the heart of the
rebel angel, that began the evil work that opened the
flood-gates of woe upon our world. [Pacific Union Recorder
05-06-09 para. 05] p. 342, Para. 1, [1909MS].

 Satan is working in every church to spoil the flock of
God. He seeks to lead brother to think evil of brother, and
in this way he causes a great deal of grief and pain. I am
instructed to say to every soul who professes to be a
follower of Christ, Keep your tongue from evil, and your
lips, that they speak no guile. [Pacific Union Recorder 05-
06-09 para. 06] p. 342, Para. 2, [1909MS]. 



 Through self-exaltation Satan works to ruin the soul, and
his working may be seen in every church. My brethren and
sisters, keep strict guardianship over your spirit. Guard
your words, lest Satan lead you to repeat his own history.
Guard your thoughts. In these closing days of earth's
history, Satan is working with desperate effort to seduce
souls into sin. Keep your tongue as with a bridle. Keep
your thoughts upon the word of the living God. The same
spirit that prompted rebellion in heaven is at work in our
churches. I am instructed to bring to your attention the
light contained in the book "Great Controversy." If you
have not this book, get it and read it prayerfully. We are
living in the last days of this earth's history, and Satan
is making determined efforts to subvert the mind. O that
those who have for years been at war with the Testimonies
God has graciously given in warnings to save His people
from the snares of Satan, would come into harmony with the
requirements of God. Light, precious light, has been given,
and is the genuine higher education. [Pacific Union
Recorder 05-06-09 para. 07] p. 342, Para. 3, [1909MS].

 In dealing with sin, God could employ only methods of
righteousness and truth. Satan has sought to falsify the
word of God, to misrepresent His plan of government before
angels and men. Satan's rebellion has been repeated over
and over again in the history of our race--a perpetual
testimony as to the nature and results of sin and the
working out of Satan's rule. Its sure effects on both men
and angels speak loudly as to what will ever be the fruit
of setting aside the light God sends, and of rejecting His
authority. Ellen G. White. [Pacific Union Recorder 05-06-09
para. 08] p. 342, Para. 4, [1909MS].

 August 5, 1909 Relief Books.--Under date of Sept. 12,
1907, the following instruction came to us from the pen of
Mrs. E. G. White: [Pacific Union Recorder 08-05-09 para.
01] p. 342, Para. 5, [1909MS].

 "Provision for Our Schools. "Our brethren should not 
forget that the wisdom of God has made provision for our
schools in a way that will bring blessing to all who
participate in the enterprise. The book, 'Christ's Object
Lessons,' was donated to the educational work that the
students and other friends of the schools might handle
these books, and by their sale raise much of the means
needed to lift the school indebtedness. But this plan has 



not been presented to our schools as it should have been;
the teachers and students have not been educated to take 
hold of this book and courageously push its sale for the
benefit of the educational work. [Pacific Union Recorder
08-05-09 para. 02] p. 342, Para. 6, [1909MS].

 "Long ago, the teachers and students in our schools should
have learned to take advantage of the opportunity to raise
means by the sale of 'Christ's Object Lessons.' In selling
these books the students will serve the cause of God, and,
while doing this, by the dissemination of precious light,
they will learn invaluable lessons in Christian experience.
All our schools should now come into line, and earnestly
endeavor to carry out the plan presented to us for the
education of the workers, for the relief of the schools,
and for the winning of souls to the cause of Christ.
[Pacific Union Recorder 08-05-09 para. 03] p. 343, Para.
1, [1909MS].

 "Wherever the work of selling 'Christ's Object Lessons'
has been taken hold of in earnest, the book has done good.
And the lessons that have been learned by those who have
engaged in this work, have well repaid their efforts. And
now our people should all be encouraged to take part in
this special missionary effort. Light has been given me
that in every possible way instruction should be given to
our people as to the best methods of presenting these books
to the people. [Pacific Union Recorder 08-05-09 para. 04]
p. 343, Para. 2, [1909MS].

 "One point that should never be forgotten by our workers
is that the Lord Jesus Christ is our chief director. He has 
outlined a plan by which the schools may be relieved of
their indebtedness; and He will not vindicate the course of
those who lay this plan aside for lack of confidence in its
success. When His people will come up unitedly to the help
of His cause in the earth, no good thing that God has
promised will He withhold from them. [Pacific Union
Recorder 08-05-09 para. 05] p. 343, Para. 3, [1909MS].

 "In a place like Los Angeles, where the population is
constantly changing, a wonderful opportunity is presented
for the sale of our books. A great loss has been sustained
because our people have not more fully embraced this
opportunity. Why should not the teachers and students from
the San Fernando school make Los Angeles a special field
for the sale of 'Object Lessons'? If with earnestness and 



faith they will work out the plan that has been given us
for the use of this book, angels of God will attend their
steps, and the blessing of Heaven will be upon their
efforts. [Pacific Union Recorder 08-05-09 para. 06] p.
343, Para. 4, [1909MS].

 "It would have been an excellent thing if the teachers of
the San Fernando school had, during the vacation, availed
themselves of this opportunity to push the work with
'Christ's Object Lessons.' They would have found a blessing
in going out with the students and teaching them how to
meet the people, and how to introduce the book. The story
of the gift of the book and its object would lead some to
have a special interest in the book and in the school for
which it is sold. Why have not the teachers in our schools
done more of this work? If our people would only realize
it, there is no more acceptable work to be done in the home
field than to engage in the sale of "Object Lessons;' for
while they are thus helping to carry out the Lord's plan
for the relief of our schools, they are also bringing the
precious truths of the word of God to the attention of the
people. [Pacific Union Recorder 08-05-09 para. 07] p. 343,
Para. 5, [1909MS].

 "The indifference that has been manifested by some toward
this enterprise is displeasing to God. He desires that it
shall be recognized by all our people as His method of
relieving our schools from debt. It is because this plan
has been neglected, that we now feel so keenly our lack of
means for the advancing work. Had the schools availed
themselves of the provision thus made for them, there would
be more money in the school treasury, and more money in the
hands of God's people to relieve the necessities of other
needy departments of the cause; and, best of all, teachers
and students would have received the very lessons that they
needed to learn in the Master's service. [Pacific Union
Recorder 08-05-09 para. 08] p. 344, Para. 1, [1909MS].

 "I send you these lines because I see that there is need
of a deeper intuition, a wider perception, on the part of
our medical and educational workers, if they would get all
the benefit that God intends shall come to them through the
use of 'Object Lessons' and 'Ministry of Healing.' I ask
you, brethren, to read these words to our people, that they
may learn to show the spirit of wisdom, and of power, and
of a sound mind." [Pacific Union Recorder 08-05-09 para.
09] p. 344, Para. 2, [1909MS]. 



 September 23, 1909 Educational Advantages of the Angwin
Property.--(From a talk given by Mrs. E. G. White,
Fruitvale, Cal., Sept. 13, 1909.) [Pacific Union Recorder
09-23-09 para. 01] p. 344, Para. 3, [1909MS].

 We waited for many months for a decision regarding the
title of the property under consideration of Sonoma.
Finally the time came when we felt that there should be no
more delay in securing a place where we might locate our
college. When I learned that our brethren were considering
the advantages of a property near the St. Helena
Sanitarium, I was deeply interested. [Pacific Union
Recorder 09-23-09 para. 02] p. 344, Para. 4, [1909MS].

 Last Thursday evening, September 9, I returned to St.
Helena from a long journey in the eastern states. In
crossing the mountains I had been seriously affected by the
high altitude, and was very feeble. But I felt that I must
see this school property at once, so the next morning after
my arrival at home, with a few others I went up Howell
Mountain to visit the Angwin place. [Pacific Union Recorder
09-23-09 para. 03] p. 344, Para. 5, [1909MS].

 I was very happily surprised to find here a place where we
need not wait to make great preparations before our school
can be opened. Here we may call the students to come, and
we can begin the school work just as soon as they are on
the ground. The advantages to be found here are many. A
great deal of labor has been put forth to improve this
property which has been used in the past as a health
resort. [Pacific Union Recorder 09-23-09 para. 04] p. 344,
Para. 6, [1909MS].

 This place is more appropriate for our school than was the
property we were previously considering. There was on that
place, it is true, one large, very expensive building; but
this building was not so well adapted to our school work.
Those who erected this building had been very lavish in the
use of their means, but the expenditure was not appropriate
in a building for common school purposes. At Sonoma other
buildings would have had to be erected very soon. But at
Angwin's there are sufficient buildings for present needs,
and our school work can begin at once. These buildings are
well adapted to our present necessities. Later on, more may
need to be erected. Facilities will be added from time to 
time as they are needed. [Pacific Union Recorder 09-23-09 



para. 05] p. 344, Para. 7, [1909MS].

 I am very glad that we need be delayed no longer in
locating our school; and I am more thankful than I can
express, that our school and our sanitarium can be near
enough together that their educational work may blend. The
school can help the sanitarium by supplying it with fruit
and vegetables, and the sanitarium can help the school by
purchasing these things. And the students may receive
advantages from both these institutions. [Pacific Union
Recorder 09-23-09 para. 06] p. 345, Para. 1, [1909MS].

 I was able to see only the buildings and their immediate
surroundings. Those who have seen the orchards and the
large tract of timber, can speak of these things. I know
that the land near the buildings is good, and produces
abundantly. The fruit raised in the orchard is excellent.
And fruit is of great value. In our schools, we should
study simplicity in diet. There need not be a large amount
of troublesome labor put forth in order to make food
palatable. When we are really hungry, we shall be able to
relish the simple foods that God has furnished. It will be
a great advantage to raise on our own school land a large
part at least of the fruits, grains, and vegetables that
will be necessary for those in the institution. [Pacific
Union Recorder 09-23-09 para. 07] p. 345, Para. 2,
[1909MS].

 At Angwin's there are great advantages for us healthwise.
The place is elevated, but is not too high. I found that
the air was bracing, and that I could breathe freely. There
is an abundance of clear, pure water, sufficient for all
purposes. This is worth much to us. In the buildings, we
found a number of porcelain bath-tubs, and facilities for
the treatment of any who may be sick. [Pacific Union
Recorder 09-23-09 para. 08] p. 345, Para. 3, [1909MS].

 The buildings are substantial and in good repair. The
whole bears the appearance of good care and neatness. The
large supply of good bedding, and the mattresses, reminded
me of what we found in Loma Linda when that property was
purchased. [Pacific Union Recorder 09-23-09 para. 09] p.
345, Para. 4, [1909MS].

 Everything seems to be ready for the students and teachers
to begin work. All may show their ingenuity and their
industry in carrying forward in a commendable way the work 



of the farm and orchard. I feel to rejoice that we have
substantial, neat, and convenient buildings all ready for
our school. We can plan for more facilities as needed.
[Pacific Union Recorder 09-23-09 para. 10] p. 345, Para.
5, [1909MS].

 It is true that there is a long hill to climb in order to
reach the place, but that is not altogether a disadvantage.
Many of us would be greatly benefited in muscle and in
sinew if we did more climbing of hills. [Pacific Union
Recorder 09-23-09 para. 11] p. 345, Para. 6, [1909MS].

 The former owner of this property seems to be well pleased
that we have secured it. And I believe that the price is
very reasonable; for there are horses and carriages, a
number of cows, and almost everything that we need to begin
work. There is all that we need for the present. Now let us
all take hold interestedly to make this school what the
Lord would have it to be. We need to seek wisdom from God,
who has so wonderfully blessed us in preparing this place
for our use. [Pacific Union Recorder 09-23-09 para. 12] p.
345, Para. 7, [1909MS].

 October 7, 1909 Pacific Press Items.--Mrs. E. G. White was
then introduced by the chairman, and she spoke in a very
earnest and forceful way: [Pacific Union Recorder 10-07-09
para. 01] p. 346, Para. 1, [1909MS].

 "'And he showed me Joshua the high priest standing before
the angel of the Lord, and Satan standing at his right hand
to resist him.' [Pacific Union Recorder 10-07-09 para. 02]
p. 346, Para. 2, [1909MS].

 "Joshua here stands as the representative of God's people.
Satan is represented as trying to revive Joshua's past
sins, or the past sins of the people of God, so that he
shall lose his confidence in God, and his hold upon heaven.
But we find that Christ stands ready to resist the work of
Satan. We read: [Pacific Union Recorder 10-07-09 para. 03]
p. 346, Para. 3, [1909MS].

 "'And the Lord said unto Satan, The Lord rebuke thee, O
Satan; even the Lord that hath chosen Jerusalem rebuke
thee: is not this a brand plucked out of the fire? Now
Joshua was clothed with filthy garments, and stood before
the angel. And he answered and spake unto those that stood
before him, saying, Take away the filthy garments from him. 



And unto him he said, Behold, I have caused thine iniquity
to pass from thee, and I will clothe thee with change of
raiment. And I said, Let them set a fair miter upon his
head. So they set a fair miter upon his head, and clothed
him with garments. [Pacific Union Recorder 10-07-09 para.
04] p. 346, Para. 4, [1909MS].

 "'And the angel of the Lord stood by. And the angel of the
Lord protested unto Joshua, saying, Thus saith the Lord of
Hosts; if thou wilt walk in My ways, and if thou wilt keep
My charge, then thou shalt also judge My house; and shalt
also keep My courts, and I will give thee places to walk
among these that stand by.' [Pacific Union Recorder 10-07-
09 para. 05] p. 346, Para. 5, [1909MS].

 "The time had not yet come for Joshua to be glorified.
There were those who were watching him, watching for an
opportunity to make apparent his defects and failures.
Joshua had repented of his past sins, and Christ had
pardoned them, but here Satan was bringing them all up
before him that he might place him in a false light. And
Christ declares what He will do for Joshua and for all who,
like Joshua, are seeking to stand justified before Him. The
words were spoken: If thou wilt walk in My ways, and if
thou wilt keep My charge, then thou shalt also judge My
house, and shalt also keep My courts, and I will give thee
places to walk among these that stand by.' [Pacific Union
Recorder 10-07-09 para. 06] p. 346, Para. 6, [1909MS].

 "'Hear now, O Joshua the high priest, thou, and thy
fellows that sit before thee: for they are men wondered at:
for, behold, I will bring forth My servant the Branch. For
behold the stone that I have laid before Joshua; upon one
stone shall be seven eyes: behold, I will engrave the
graving thereof, saith the Lord of Hosts, and I will remove
the iniquity of that land in one day. In that day, saith
the Lord of Hosts, shall ye call every man his neighbor
under the vine and under the fig-tree.' [Pacific Union
Recorder 10-07-09 para. 07] p. 346, Para. 7, [1909MS].

 "There is a time coming when God will let it be understood
that His people are preferred before transgressors, and we
need to stand in a position where it can be seen that our
dependence is upon God. Then the Lord will open ways before
us that we do not now discern,--ways by which He will exalt
and honor us. [Pacific Union Recorder 10-07-09 para. 08]
p. 346, Para. 8, [1909MS]. 



 "I believe we have seen this in the case of our school 
location. We thought that in the Buena Vista property at
Sonoma we had secured wonderful advantages. We were much
pleased with the place, and felt it would answer our
purpose, although we knew there would be nearly everything
to provide except the one large, costly house. But as time
went on, and the trade was not completed, although the
owner had a portion of the money in his hands, we felt that
we were being kept out of the place for some purpose. I
counseled our brethren, saying, 'Tell them to put us in
possession of the place or to hand us back our money.' The
next thing I heard was that they had handed back our money.
[Pacific Union Recorder 10-07-09 para. 09] p. 347, Para.
1, [1909MS].

 "Then the brethren went to work to find another place, and
in a little while there came the word that the Angwin
property could be secured. Later, when I visited this
place, and marked its many advantages, I wondered how we
could have found another site that would better suit our 
needs than the one we have found here. [Pacific Union
Recorder 10-07-09 para. 10] p. 347, Para. 2, [1909MS].

 "During the time of waiting I did not feel discouraged. I
felt that the Lord knew all about our perplexities and our
needs. When I would kneel before Him in prayer, I would
say, 'Lord, You know all about it; You know we have done
what we could to secure a school property; You know that
our plans have been broken up. We have waited long; now,
Lord, give us the place that we should have.' And when the
word came that this place was found, I said, 'The Lord has
prepared the way for us.' [Pacific Union Recorder 10-07-09
para. 11] p. 347, Para. 3, [1909MS].

 We are very grateful to the Lord of Hosts for this
possession; for we have here just what we hoped to have in
the Buena Vista estate--a place where we can study the
works of nature, and in the woods and mountains around us
learn of God through His works. And here, by the study of
His handiwork, we can learn how to present God to others. I
thank God with heart and soul and voice for the abundant 
advantages we have. We realize that the Lord knew what we
needed, and that it is His providence that brought us here.
Our disappointment in regard to the Buena Vista estate was
great; and it was hard to know that all our expectations
concerning it must be given up; but we thank the Lord that 



the matter has worked out to the glory of God. Let us be
thankful, and let us give expression to our thankfulness.
[Pacific Union Recorder 10-07-09 para. 12] p. 347, Para.
4, [1909MS].

 "God wanted us here, and He has placed us here. I was sure
of this as I came on these grounds. The advantages I see in
the cultivated soil go far beyond my expectations. And I am
thankful that so many are here to-day to see these things
for themselves. I believe that as you walk through these
grounds, you will come to the same decision--that the Lord
designed this place for us, and that it has been the work
of His providence that has brought it into our possession.
[Pacific Union Recorder 10-07-09 para. 13] p. 347, Para.
5, [1909MS].

 "Now we need not wait any longer; our school can assemble
and the work begin at once. And at its very beginning, let
us determine to walk humbly with God. Let us seek to make
such a representation as is given to us in the words I have
read to you to-day. If we will do this--if we will walk in
God's ways and keep His charge--the light of Heaven will
certainly shine upon us. If we will resolve to do our best
here, exercising the physical muscles equally with the
brain powers, if we will work for the harmonious
development of all the powers of the being, the blessing of
the Lord will rest upon us in large measure. [Pacific Union
Recorder 10-07-09 para. 14] p. 347, Para. 6, [1909MS].

 "There is a sanitarium a few miles from here. The two 
institutions can work together harmoniously. Professor
Irwin and his fellow-workers, and Dr. Rand and his
associate helpers, can cooperate in their efforts. [Pacific
Union Recorder 10-07-09 para. 15] p. 348, Para. 1,
[1909MS].

 "Let us take advantage of the privilege placed before us
of adding to our faith virtue. This is something that all,
both teachers and students, should appreciate. 'Add to your
faith virtue,' the apostle writes, 'and to virtue
knowledge; and to knowledge temperance; and to temperance
patience; and to patience godliness; and to godliness
brotherly kindness; and to brotherly kindness charity. For
if these things be in you, and abound, they make you that
ye shall neither be barren nor unfruitful in the knowledge
of our Lord Jesus Christ.' [Pacific Union Recorder 10-07-09
para. 16] p. 348, Para. 2, [1909MS]. 



 "This is a wonderful representation. 'If ye do these
things,' the apostle declares, 'ye shall never fall: for so
an entrance shall be ministered unto you abundantly into
the everlasting kingdom of our Lord and Saviour Jesus
Christ.' Let us make the most of the benefits offered. Let 
us work out the plan that God has laid down for us, and
seek in our lives to glorify Him. An eternal life-insurance
policy is offered to all. The securing of it rests with
every individual soul. Teachers and students may have a
hope that is big with immortality and full of glory. I
thank God that this is our privilege." [Pacific Union
Recorder 10-07-09 para. 17] p. 348, Para. 3, [1909MS]. 

THE SABBATH SCHOOL WORKER

 June 1, 1909 The Wisdom of God.--It is God's purpose that
those who accept the teachings of his Word shall possess a
wisdom that will make them wise unto salvation. Our hope
and faith are not to depend on the wisdom of this world,
but on divine testimony. The will of God is revealed to
those who advance step by step in the upward way. These,
gaining more and more of the knowledge of divine mysteries,
God estimates as truly wise. He gives them clear spiritual
discernment, and an understanding of the deeper revelations
of the gospel. [Sabbath School Worker 06-01-09 para. 01]
p. 348, Para. 4, [1909MS].

 "We speak the wisdom of God in a mystery," the apostle
Paul declared. It is beyond the power of human wisdom to
discover the things of God, but to those who keep the way
of the Lord there are revealed hidden treasures of wisdom. 
Christ longs to bestow upon his chosen people in this world
a foretaste of the glory in which his faithful ones are to
share. From eternity it has been his purpose to imbue with
wisdom believers in his Word, that they may be raised to
sit with him in heavenly places in Christ Jesus. Wonderful
is the light that opens to those who in faith press on,
ever on, heeding not hindrance nor difficulty, but keeping
the eyes fixed on the glory that Christ reveals. [Sabbath
School Worker 06-01-09 para. 02] p. 348, Para. 5,
[1909MS].

 "The glory which thou gavest me, I have given them,"
Christ prayed, "that they may be one, even as we are one: I
in them, and thou in me, that they may be made perfect in
one; and that the world may know that thou, hast sent me, 



and hast loved them, as thou hast loved me. Father, I will
that they also, whom thou hast given me, be with me where I
am; that they may behold my glory, which thou hast given
me: for thou lovedst me before the foundation of the world. 
O righteous Father, the world hath not known thee; but I
have known thee, and these have known that thou hast sent
me. And I have declared unto them thy name, and will
declare it: that the love wherewith thou hast loved me may
be in them, and I in them." [Sabbath School Worker 06-01-09
para. 03] p. 348, Para. 6, [1909MS].

 The possibility held out in these words of the Saviour is
a mystery which none but those who day by day are taught of
God can understand. The manifestation of the unity for
which Christ prayed is an evidence to the world of the
power of God. It is a sign to them of the divine character
of Christ's mission. [Sabbath School Worker 06-01-09 para.
04] p. 349, Para. 1, [1909MS].

 Christ brings his true disciples into close union with
himself and his Father. By the golden cord of love they are
bound to one another and to him. This is the glory given to
Christ--the knowledge that he has not made his infinite
sacrifice in vain. That which worldly wisdom can not do God
will accomplish. He is glorified in the sanctification of
his chosen ones. He identifies himself with them, saying,
Your interests are my care. I will manifest my power by
giving you victory over the world and over Satan, and by
bestowing upon you everlasting life. [Sabbath School Worker
06-01-09 para. 05] p. 349, Para. 2, [1909MS].

 Inestimable advantages are presented to us in the Word of
God. God desires us to grow in grace and in a knowledge of
himself. Those who receive Christ as a personal Saviour,
and learn constantly of him, gain wisdom that will be
recognized in the courts of God. "This is life eternal,"
the Saviour said, "that they might know thee, the only true
God, and Jesus Christ whom thou hast sent." By Mrs. E. G.
White. [Sabbath School Worker 06-01-09 para. 06] p. 349,
Para. 3, [1909MS].

 December 1, 1909 The Divine Teacher.--Revelation is not
the creation or invention of something new, but the
manifestation of what was, until revealed, unknown to human
beings. The great and eternal truths contained in the
gospel are revealed through diligent searching and humbling
of ourselves before God. The divine Teacher leads the mind 



of the humble seeker for truth; and by the Holy Spirit's
guidance, the truths of the Word are made known to him. And
there can be no more certain and efficient way of knowledge
than in being thus guided. The promise of the Saviour was,
"When he, the Spirit of truth, is come, he will guide you
into all truth." It is through the impartation of the Holy
Spirit that we are made to understand the Word of God.
[Sabbath School Worker 12-01-09 para. 01] p. 349, Para. 4,
[1909MS].

 The psalmist writes, "Wherewithal shall a young man
cleanse his way? by taking heed thereto according to thy
word. With my whole heart have I sought thee: O let me not
wander from thy commandments. . . . Open thou mine eyes,
that I may behold wondrous things out of thy law." [Sabbath
School Worker 12-01-09 para. 02] p. 349, Para. 5,
[1909MS].

 We are admonished to seek for the truth as for hid 
treasure. The Lord opens the understanding of the true
seeker after truth; and the Holy Spirit enables him to
grasp the truths of revelation. This is what the psalmist
means when he asks that his eyes may be opened to behold
wondrous things out of the law. When the soul pants after
the excellencies of Jesus Christ, the mind is enabled to
grasp the glories of the better world. Only by the aid of
the divine Teacher can we understand the truths of the Word 
of God. In Christ's school we learn to be meek and lowly
because there is given to us an understanding of the
mysteries of godliness. [Sabbath School Worker 12-01-09
para. 03] p. 349, Para. 6, [1909MS].

 He who inspired the Word was the true expositor of the
Word. Christ illustrated his teachings by calling the
attention of his hearers to the simple laws of nature, and
to the familiar objects which they daily saw and handled.
Thus he led their minds from the natural to the spiritual.
Many failed of grasping at once the meaning of his
parables; but as they day by day came in contact with the
objects with which the Great Teacher had associated
spiritual truths, some discerned the lessons of divine
truth he had sought to impress, and these were convinced of
the truth of his mission and converted to the gospel.
[Sabbath School Worker 12-01-09 para. 04] p. 350, Para. 1,
[1909MS].

 Today teachers would do well to study the methods of the 



Great Teacher. It is their privilege in the same way to
lead the minds of the students from the natural to the 
spiritual, from things that are seen and temporal to those
things which are not seen, "eternal in the heavens."
[Sabbath School Worker 12-01-09 para. 05] p. 350, Para. 2,
[1909MS].

 The true teacher will try by precept and example to win
souls to Christ. He must receive the truth in the love of 
it, and let it cleanse his heart and mold his life. Every
teacher should be under the full control of the Holy
Spirit. Then Christ can speak to the heart, and his voice
is the voice of love. And the love of God, received into
the heart, is an active power for good, quickening and
enlarging the mind and soul. With his own heart warm with
divine love, the teacher will lift up the Man of Calvary,
not to give the students a casual glance, but to fasten
their attention until Jesus shall seem to them the 
"Chiefest among ten thousand," and the One "altogether
lovely." [Sabbath School Worker 12-01-09 para. 06] p. 350,
Para. 3, [1909MS]. 

SOUTHERN FIELD ECHO

 June 1, 1909 Words of Encouragement.--(Talk given by Mrs.
E. G. White at the Oakwood School, Huntsville, Ala., April
29, 1909.) [Southern Field Echo 06-01-09 para. 01] p. 350,
Para. 4, [1909MS].

 I am glad to have an opportunity of speaking to this
company of students. Some time I expect that this room will
be filled, and that another room will be filled also. We
expect to see a work done here that men will be proud to
acknowledge. We are glad indeed to see so many present.
[Southern Field Echo 06-01-09 para. 02] p. 350, Para. 5,
[1909MS].

 This morning I will first read a few words from the fifty-
eighth chapter of Isaiah: "Cry aloud, spare not, lift up
thy voice like a trumpet, and show my people their
transgressions, and the house of Jacob their sins. Yet they
seek me daily, and delight to know my ways, as a nation
that did righteousness, and forsook not the ordinance of
their God: they ask of me the ordinances of justice; they
take delight in approaching to God. [Southern Field Echo
06-01-09 para. 03] p. 350, Para. 6, [1909MS]. 



 Wherefore have we fasted, say they, and thou seest not?
Wherefore have we afflicted our soul, and Thou takest no
knowledge?" Here the complaint comes not against
themselves, but against God. Listen to the answer: "Behold,
in the day of your fast ye find pleasure, and exact all
your labors. Behold, ye fast for strife and debate, and to
smite with the fist of wickedness; ye shall not fast as ye
do this day, to make your voice to be heard on high. Is it
such a fast that I have chosen? A day for a man to afflict
his soul? is it to bow down his head as a bulrush, and to
spread sackcloth and ashes under him? wilt thou call this a
fast, and an acceptable day to the Lord?" [Southern Field
Echo 06-01-09 para. 04] p. 351, Para. 1, [1909MS].

 The Lord declares what is the fast that He chooses. "Is 
not this the fast that I have chosen?" He says, "to loose
the bands of wickedness, to undo the heavy burdens, and to
let the oppressed go free, and that ye break every yoke? is
it not to deal thy bread to the hungry, and that thou bring
the poor that are cast out to thy house? when thou seest
the naked, that thou cover him; and that thou hide not
thyself from thine own flesh?" [Southern Field Echo 06-01-
09 para. 05] p. 351, Para. 2, [1909MS].

 This is the work we are trying to do, and the work we are
setting before His people, God's people, as the work that
should be done. Yes, Lord, we can say, we, thy commandment-
keeping people, are trying to do this work as fast as
possible. [Southern Field Echo 06-01-09 para. 06] p. 351,
Para. 3, [1909MS].

 We are endeavoring to bring the colored people to that
place where they can be self-supporting. The time will come
when you will be able to escape many of the evils that will
come upon the world because you have obtained a correct
knowledge of how to plant and to build, and how to carry
various enterprises. This is why we want this land occupied
and cultivated, why we want buildings put up. The students
are to learn how to plant, and to build, and to sow. As
they learn to do this, they will see a work before them
which they will be very glad to have a part in.
Opportunities will present themselves by which they can
make themselves a blessing to those around them. [Southern
Field Echo 06-01-09 para. 07] p. 351, Para. 4, [1909MS].

 "Is it not to deal thy bread to the hungry, and that thou
bring the poor that are cast out to thy house? when thou 



seest the naked, that thou cover him; and that thou hide
not thyself from thine own flesh?" It is the privilege of
every student and worker upon this school land to know what
it is to be moved by the impulse of the Spirit of God.
[Southern Field Echo 06-01-09 para. 08] p. 352, Para. 1,
[1909MS].

 "Then shall thy light break forth as the morning, and
thine health shall spring forth speedily." Why this
assurance regarding the health? Health is given because you
learn to use your muscles as well as your brain powers. It
is very important that we tax our physical and mental
powers equally. "Thy righteousness shall go before thee,"
the Lord continues, "and the glory of the Lord shall be thy
rereward." How will our righteousness go before us? It will
be revealed in righteous words, in righteous actions, in
our useful employments, This work is given to the colored
people as surely as it is given to the white people.
According to their opportunities they are to work out
faithfully the problems that God presents to them. When we
do the work that God requires of us, the blessings He has
promised will attend us. [Southern Field Echo 06-01-09
para. 09] p. 352, Para. 2, [1909MS].

 If we will do justice, if we will exalt the truth, the
Lord Himself will be our Keeper and our Preserver. enabling
us to do His will. God takes care of those who are looked 
down upon by their fellow men. It is because He regards the
needs of those who are despised and rejected that we have
this school farm where you can receive a preparation for
labor right here in the South. It is His desire that those
who receive a training here shall go forth to labor to lift
up the oppressed, to strengthen the weak hands, that
through your efforts men and women may learn to honor and
glorify God, The teaching of this fifty-eighth chapter of
Isaiah means just this to you. [Southern Field Echo 06-01-
09 para. 10] p. 352, Para. 3, [1909MS].

 I am glad of this opportunity of saying these few words to
you. Let everything you do be done in faith. Believe that
the Lord will surely fulfill His promises. He wants us to
take comfort in His word; He wants us to be consoled by His
promises; He longs to see the righteousness of the Lord go
before us and the glory of God be our rereward. I see great
possibilities for this experience to come to the students
in this school. You have great advantages here. You are
shut away from the world at large, away from the carousing, 



and the amusements, and the confusion. You do not need
these things. You need to be where you can be free to serve
the Lord conscientiously. He does not cast you off because
of your color. The Lord wants the white people to help the
colored people. If they will encourage them, and open ways
for them, the blessing of the Lord will surely come upon
them, as it comes to those whom they are trying to help.
This will be a working out of God's plan. [Southern Field
Echo 06-01-09 para. 11] p. 353, Para. 1, [1909MS].

 It is the privilege of each student here to know that the
Most High has a care for you. He will watch over you for
good, and not for evil. If you follow on to know the Lord,
you will know His going forth is prepared as the morning.
You will increase continually in light and knowledge. I
want to see the goodness and mercy of God revealed in this
place. We will pray for you; we will do all we can to help
you; we will send you publications that you can read and
study. I want to meet you each in the kingdom of God. Let
us fight the battles of the Lord manfully and righteously.
that we may see in the city of God the faces we look upon
here to-day. Let us educate and train the younger members
of the Lord's family. They are to stand firmly with God's
people. [Southern Field Echo 06-01-09 para. 12] p. 353,
Para. 2, [1909MS].

 I need not say any more this morning. I am very thankful
that I could visit your school. For years I have done what
I could to help the colored people, and I have never found
the work so well begun in any place as I find it here at
the present time. In all your experiences, remember that
angels of God are beside you. They know what you do; they
are present to guard you. Do not do anything to displease
them. As you work and they work, this school will become
consecrated ground. I shall want to hear how you succeed.
All heaven is interested in the moves you are making. Let
us do our utmost to help one another to obtain the victory.
Let us so live that the light of heaven can shine into our
hearts and minds, enabling us to grasp the treasures of
heaven. May God help you, is my prayer. [Southern Field
Echo 06-01-09 para. 13] p. 353, Para. 3, [1909MS]. 

THE WATCHMAN

 March 1, 1909 The Perils of the Last Days.--We are living
in a time of lawlessness. It is described by the prophets:
"Judgment is turned away backward, and justice standeth 



afar off; for truth is fallen in the street, and equity
cannot enter." "By swearing, and lying, and killing, and
stealing, and committing adultery, they break out, and
blood toucheth blood." Isa. 59:14; Hos. 4:2. While but a
small part of the evil and corruption of our large cities
is ever published, there is enough to make the daily papers
a daily comment on these texts. [The Watchman 03-01-09
para. 01] p. 354, Para. 1, [1909MS].

 The passing days are eventful and full of peril. Signs of
a most startling character appear in floods, in hurricanes,
in tornadoes, in earthquakes, in casualties by sea and
land. The judgments of God are falling on the world, that
men may be awakened to the fact that Christ will come
speedily. [The Watchman 03-01-09 para. 02] p. 354, Para.
2, [1909MS].

 The prevailing spirit of our time is one of infidelity and
apostasy. The spirit manifested in the earth is a spirit of
pride and self-exaltation. Men boast of illumination which
in reality is the blindest presumption. Many do not
hesitate to exalt human reason, to idolize human wisdom,
and to set the opinions of men above the revealed wisdom of
God. [The Watchman 03-01-09 para. 03] p. 354, Para. 3,
[1909MS].

 The truth as it is in Jesus is regarded as an old-
fashioned doctrine. Maxims and theories from the world have 
been worked into the church, and vain philosophy and
science, falsely so called, are in the eyes of men of more
value than the Word of God. [The Watchman 03-01-09 para.
04] p. 354, Para. 4, [1909MS].

 Why are these things so? Why is there such a spirit of
lawlessness in the social world, and such a medley of
strange doctrines in the church? Is it not because among
the great mass of professed Christians, the grievous sin of
transgressing the law of God is not understood? Even
ministers in the pulpit "make void" that law. The result is
a general weakening of the bonds of righteousness, a far-
reaching tendency to lawlessness, to crime of every sort.
Nor can we wonder. When men are not taught that they must
obey the law of God, how can they be expected to obey the
laws of men? [The Watchman 03-01-09 para. 05] p. 354,
Para. 5, [1909MS].

 The Lord requires no less of man now than he required of 



Adam,--perfect obedience to his law, unblemished
righteousness. The requirement under the covenant of grace
is just as broad as that made in paradise,--harmony with
his law, which is holy, and just, and good. The gospel does
not weaken the claims of the law; it exalts the law and
makes it honorable. Under the New Testament no less is 
required than was required under the Old Testament. Let no
one take up with the delusion, so pleasant to the human
heart, that God will accept of sincerity, no matter what
may be the faith or how imperfect the life. God requires of
his children perfect obedience. [The Watchman 03-01-09
para. 06] p. 355, Para. 1, [1909MS].

 In order to meet the requirements of the law, our faith
must grasp the righteousness of Christ, accepting it as our
righteousness. Through union with Christ, through
acceptance of his righteousness, we may become co-laborers
with Christ in his work for fallen men. Those who are 
willing to drift along with the current of evil, and do not
try to help restrain transgression in the family and in the
church, that everlasting righteousness may be brought in,
do not have true faith. Through the Holy Spirit Christ
works in the heart to create holiness therein; but this
cannot be done unless the human agent will work with
Christ. [The Watchman 03-01-09 para. 07] p. 355, Para. 2,
[1909MS].

 Let the soul look to Jesus. "Behold the Lamb of God, which
taketh away the sin of the world." No one will be forced to
look to Christ, but the yearning entreaty is going out,
"Look and live." In looking unto Christ, we shall see that
his love is without a parallel; that the Saviour has taken
the place of the guilty sinner, and has imputed unto him
his own spotless righteousness. [The Watchman 03-01-09
para. 08] p. 355, Para. 3, [1909MS].

 The sinner loves Christ, because Christ first loved him,
and love is the fulfilling of the law. The repenting soul
realizes that God "is faithful and just to forgive us our
sins, and to cleanse us from all unrighteousness." The
Spirit of God works in the believer's soul, enabling him to
advance from one line of obedience to another, reaching on
from strength to greater strength, from grace to grace in
Christ Jesus. Mrs. E. G. White. [The Watchman 03-01-09
para. 09] p. 355, Para. 4, [1909MS].

 December 1, 1909 "Even at the Door".--The signs in the 



sun, moon, and stars have been fulfilled. Since that time
earthquakes, tempests, tidal waves, pestilence, and famines
have multiplied. The most awful destructions, by fire and
flood, are following one another in quick succession. The
terrible disasters that are taking place from week to week
speak to us in earnest tones of warning, declaring that the
end is near, that something great and decisive will soon of
necessity take place. [The Watchman 12-01-09 para. 01] p.
355, Para. 5, [1909MS].

 Confusion fills the world, and a great terror is soon to
come upon human beings. The end is very near. We who know
the truth should be preparing for what is soon to break
upon the world as an overwhelming surprise. [The Watchman
12-01-09 para. 02] p. 355, Para. 6, [1909MS].

 Probationary time will not continue much longer. Now God
is withdrawing his restraining hand from the earth. Long
has he been speaking to men and women through the agency of
his Holy Spirit; but they have not heeded the call. Now he
is speaking to his people, and to the world, by his
judgments. The time of these judgments is a time of mercy
for those who have not yet had opportunity to learn what is
truth. Tenderly will the Lord look upon them. His heart of
mercy is touched; his hand is still stretched out to save.
[The Watchman 12-01-09 para. 03] p. 355, Para. 7,
[1909MS].

 The day of Christ's coming will be a day of judgment upon
the world. When the multitude of the lost--those whom God 
has favored with great light, but who rejected the light;
those who might have been saved, had they obeyed God's law,
but who refused to obey--when these see the Son of man
coming in the clouds of heaven, they will understand the
great sacrifice made in their behalf; they will understand
the unmeasured love of the Redeemer, his incarnation, the
sweat-drops of blood, the marks of the nails in his hands
and feet, the pierced side; and they will ask to be hidden
from the face of him that sitteth on the throne, and from
the wrath of the Lamb. They see as in reality the
condemnation of Christ, and hear the loud cry, "Release
unto us Barabbas." They hear the question, "What shall I do
then with Jesus?" and the answer, "Crucify him, crucify
him!" [The Watchman 12-01-09 para. 04] p. 356, Para. 1,
[1909MS].

 The reign of appearance and pretense is over. The 



righteous Judge speaks with awful emphasis as he utters the
sentence, "I know you not, . . . depart from me." [The
Watchman 12-01-09 para. 05] p. 356, Para. 2, [1909MS].

 "When the Son of man shall come in his glory, and all the
holy angels with him, then shall he sit upon the throne of
his glory: and before him shall be gathered all nations:
and he shall separate them one from another, as a shepherd
divideth his sheep from the goats: and he shall set the
sheep on his right hand, but the goats on the left. [The
Watchman 12-01-09 para. 06] p. 356, Para. 3, [1909MS].

 "Then shall the King say unto them on his right hand,
Come, ye blessed of my Father, inherit the kingdom prepared
for you from the foundation of the world." Thus he welcomes
them, to live hereafter in eternal communion with himself.
And every voice in the heavenly mansions echoes and re-
echoes the welcome, "Come, ye blessed of my Father, inherit
the kingdom prepared for you from the foundation of the
world." [The Watchman 12-01-09 para. 07] p. 356, Para. 4,
[1909MS].

 Jesus is coming, coming with clouds and great glory. A
multitude of shining angels will attend him. He will come
to honor those who have loved him and kept his
commandments, and to take them to himself. He has not
forgotten them or his promise. [The Watchman 12-01-09 para.
08] p. 356, Para. 5, [1909MS].

 There will be a re-linking of the family chain. When we
look upon our dead, we may think of the morning when the
trump of God shall sound, when "the dead shall be raised
incorruptible, and we shall be changed." [The Watchman 12-
01-09 para. 09] p. 356, Para. 6, [1909MS].

 No human language can fully describe the reward of the
righteous. It will be known to those only who behold it.
There the heavenly Shepherd leads his flock to the
fountains of living water. The tree of life yields its
fruit every month, and the leaves of the tree are for the
healing of the nations. There are ever-flowing streams,
clear as crystal, and beside them waving trees cast their
shadows upon the paths prepared for the ransomed of the
Lord. There the widespreading plains swell into hills of
beauty, and the mountains of God rear their lofty summits.
On those peaceful plains, beside those living streams,
God's people, so long pilgrims and wanderers, shall find a 



home. [The Watchman 12-01-09 para. 10] p. 356, Para. 7,
[1909MS].

 "My people shall dwell in a peaceable habitation, and in
sure dwellings, and in quiet resting-places." "Violence
shall no more be heard in thy land, wasting nor destruction
within thy borders; but thou shalt call thy walls
Salvation, and thy gates Praise." [The Watchman 12-01-09
para. 11] p. 357, Para. 1, [1909MS].

 "They shall build houses and inhabit them; and they shall
plant vineyards, and eat the fruit of them. They shall not
build, and another inhabit; they shall not plant, and
another eat:. . . . Mine elect shall long enjoy the work of
their hands." [The Watchman 12-01-09 para. 12] p. 357,
Para. 2, [1909MS].

 There will be no more tears, no funeral trains, no badges
of mourning. "There shall be no more death, neither sorrow,
nor crying. . . . for the former things are passed away."
"The inhabitants shall not say, I am sick: the people that
dwell therein shall be forgiven their iniquity." [The
Watchman 12-01-09 para. 13] p. 357, Para. 3, [1909MS].

 That time is near. A little while, and we shall see the
King in his beauty. A little while, and he will present his
faithful ones "faultless before the presence of his glory
with exceeding joy." Mrs. E. G. White. [The Watchman 12-01-
09 para. 14] p. 357, Para. 4, [1909MS]. 

WISCONSIN REPORTER

 August 25, 1909 Talk by Sister White, at Morning Worship,
Monday, Aug. Sixteenth.--Especially Addressed to the
Sanitarium Family.--Our experiences every day are of the
highest value to us. We must have a daily experience in
living with the Lord. We have a tempting devil. He will be
tempting us to the end. When one says something to provoke
you, shut your lips and say in your mind, "Silence is
Eloquence." Don't put magazines on your table. Let the
magazines alone. It is like eating trash. Now, if we
profess to be children of God, we will do just as He
teaches us in His word. We will not go to magazines and
such light trifling things and feed on these but get
something right from the word and commit it to memory and
we will find that when the enemy combats us, we can resist
him. [Wisconsin Reporter 08-25-09 para. 01] p. 357, Para. 



5, [1909MS].

 When he came to Christ did he come as a very offensive
looking man? No, he came as an angel of glory and said in
regard to Christ's hunger, "If thou be the son of God,
command that these stones be made bread." Did Christ take 
him right up? Not a word did He say. He only took the
scripture, "It is written, man shall not live by bread
alone, but by every word that proceedeth out of the mouth
of God." Think of that. Be full of scripture, not these old
magazines. You want to commit to memory scripture.
[Wisconsin Reporter 08-25-09 para. 02] p. 357, Para. 6,
[1909MS].

 Satan could not do anything with Christ on that point.
Then he took him up onto a pinnacle of the temple and said
to him. "If thou be the son of God cast thyself down, for
it is written, He shall give his angels charge over thee to
keep thee in all thy ways." God did not want Christ to take
up an argument with Satan. Satan continued, "Throw thyself
down; It is written that His angels shall have charge over
thee." And so Christ quoted the scriptures, "It is written
that thou shalt not tempt the Lord thy God." He would not
place himself in peril to show his greater power. He was
hungry. He had fasted forty days. Satan came to him in his
weakness thinking to get the better of him, but was
disappointed. [Wisconsin Reporter 08-25-09 para. 03] p.
358, Para. 1, [1909MS].

 "He will keep thee in all thy ways,"--not Satan's ways.
Temptations will come to us and we have got to be storing
our minds now with scripture lessons and the blessing of
God will come to every one in this institution and there
will be sick ones here to whom you can speak a word in
season. Nothing helps so much as a word of sympathy,
kindness, and love, and let that come into the Sanitarium
and it will do you just as much good as it would do them
and perhaps a good deal more. [Wisconsin Reporter 08-25-09
para. 04] p. 358, Para. 2, [1909MS].

 Well, the devil found out that he could not tempt Christ
in that way so he took him up onto a high mountain and
showed him the glory of the world and said, "This is mine.
I have the right to give it and if thou wilt fall down and
worship me, I will give it to thee." Then Christ's time
came. He said, "Get thee hence Satan. It is written, Thou
shalt worship the Lord thy God, and Him only shalt thou 



serve." Now, these are the very lessons we have got to go
over. We must live, every one of us, by the simplicity of
true Godliness. It brings such a power, for the angels of
God are right around us. We are not left to our own
dispositions and to have no help. There are angels of God
that will encourage every thought that is sent up to God in
prayer even when walking wherever we are. We have a God who
understands every move that we make and these Sanitariums
are established in the order of God, that we might be co-
laborers with Jesus Christ. He is just as merciful in
heaven as he was here upon earth, just as glad to take hold
and help if we will take hold of him by faith, and because
he is in the heavens, it is not at all for you to feel that
you are left alone to struggle and struggle and struggle
with difficulties. Thank God you can speak a word in season
to some one around you. You can fight the devil in that
very way. "It is written." You can thus meet the enemy with
words out of the scripture and you will become
strengthened; your living experience will grow day by day
and you will find that you are perfecting such a character
that you can be transferred to the future immortal life,
and there is no danger of your being overthrown by the
devil there. Then let every one, young and old, put entire
trust in the word and let all heaven see that you
understand the word of the living God, that you have
studied it and that you will meet the devil on his own
ground by a power that he has no influence to oppose. He
can't do it. Why? Your hand has a hold on the Infinite; by
living faith you grasp [the hand of infinite] power and
Satan cannot come in to lead you away from that word while
you have it in your mind and heart and your lips. How much
you can help those who come to this institution who know
nothing hardly about God, by dropping a word in season. God
help every one of you. [Wisconsin Reporter 08-25-09 para.
05] p. 358, Para. 3, [1909MS].

 I am thankful to see so many here and feel that every one
of us will struggle on, for we must, in the name of the
overcomer, with the strength of the overcomer, and we can
say, "I overcome by the blood of the Lamb and the word of
His testimony,"--that testimony that Christ has given and
let us strive to see how much missionary work we can do
right here in this blessed Sanitarium, and if we do we
shall bring light here. We shall bring the presence of God
here and our own hearts will be strengthened to resist
temptations. Well, now let us launch right out upon the
path of faith, "It is written," and the blessing of God 



will abide upon us abundantly. [Wisconsin Reporter 08-25-09
para. 06] p. 360, Para. 1, [1909MS].

 September 8, 1909 Lessons From The Sermon On Mount.--Talk
by Mrs. E. G. White at Morning Worship, Madison Sanitarium,
Madison, Wis., August 16, 1909.--"And seeing the
multitudes, He went up into a mountain; and when He was set
His disciples came unto Him; and He opened His mouth, and
taught them, saying, Blessed are the poor in spirit; for
theirs is the kingdom of heaven. Blessed are they that
mourn; for they shall be comforted. Blessed are the meek
for they shall inherit the earth. Blessed are they which do
hunger and thirst after righteousness; for they shall be
filled." [Wisconsin Reporter 09-08-09 para. 01] p. 360,
Para. 2, [1909MS].

 Now if any of you are feeling that hunger and thirst after
righteousness, do not be discouraged, but claim for
yourselves the promise, "Ye shall be filled." [Wisconsin
Reporter 09-08-09 para. 02] p. 360, Para. 3, [1909MS].

 "Blessed are the merciful; for they shall obtain mercy.
Blessed are the poor in heart; for they shall see God.
Blessed are the peacemakers; for they shall be called the
children of God." [Wisconsin Reporter 09-08-09 para. 03]
p. 361, Para. 1, [1909MS].

 Will you remember that, when you see others in trouble and
in difficulty, or at enmity with one another? If you do not
know what else to do about it, you can certainly speak
words of peace. That may stop their complaining, and prove
a blessing. [Wisconsin Reporter 09-08-09 para. 04] p. 361,
Para. 2, [1909MS].

 "Blessed are they which are persecuted for righteousness'
sake; for theirs is the kingdom of heaven. Blessed are ye
when men shall revile you, and persecute you, and say all
manner of evil against you falsely, for My sake. Rejoice
and be exceeding glad; for great is your reward in heaven;
for so persecuted they the prophets which were before you.
[Wisconsin Reporter 09-08-09 para. 05] p. 361, Para. 3,
[1909MS].

 "Ye are the salt of the earth; but if the salt have lost
his savour, wherewith shall it be salted? It is thenceforth
good for nothing, but to be cast out, and to be trodden
under foot of men. [Wisconsin Reporter 09-08-09 para. 06] 



p. 361, Para. 4, [1909MS].

 "Ye are the light of the world. A city that is set on an
hill cannot be hid. Neither do men light a candle, and put
it under a bushel, but on a candlestick; and it giveth
light unto all that are in the house." [Wisconsin Reporter
09-08-09 para. 07] p. 361, Para. 5, [1909MS].

 Now Christ gives us a charge. "Let your light so shine
before men," He says, "that they may see your good works,
and glorify your Father which is in heaven." [Wisconsin
Reporter 09-08-09 para. 08] p. 361, Para. 6, [1909MS].

 Our daily experience with Christ should be of the highest
value to us. We have an individual part to act in his
services. Our blessed Saviour has given us these precious
promises for our encouragement. He desires us to know that
He is watching over us, and that He will teach us what He
expects us to do. If the enemy comes to us in the morning,
or during the day, with annoyances, let us remember these
precious promises and not allow ourselves to be ruffled.
Let us remember that we are Christ's representatives, and
that we must not, by word or act, offend one another.
[Wisconsin Reporter 09-08-09 para. 09] p. 362, Para. 1,
[1909MS].

 Do you think that perhaps no trials will arise? Certainly
there will be trials. If there were not, you might rejoice
that you had no devil to tempt you. But you will have
temptations till the very close of time. Therefore you need
to keep in close companionship with Christ. His angels are
commissioned to watch over you. They are your appointed
guardians. If some one says something that tends to provoke
you, remember that at such a time silence is eloquence. Do
not respond in a manner to retaliate. It will be better to
say nothing than to speak unadvisedly. We will all have our
battles to fight, though these struggles may vary in
character according to our disposition and our experience.
[Wisconsin Reporter 09-08-09 para. 10] p. 362, Para. 2,
[1909MS].

 Let us rejoice that Jesus Christ has made it possible for
us to lay hold upon divinity. When we feel exceedingly
tried, let us remember that there is a heavenly angel by
our side. This thought will help us to honor Christ, who
has made it possible for us to become sons and daughters of
God. Unless we are constantly on our guard, we may be 



caught unawares, and speak hastily. It may then be
impossible for us to remove the impression from the mind of
those to whom we have spoken; for some do not desire to get
rid of such impressions. They seem to delight in cherishing
evil. Let us, by keeping our words in harmony with the
instructions which the Saviour has given us, not give them
any occasion for offense. [Wisconsin Reporter 09-08-09
para. 11] p. 362, Para. 3, [1909MS].

 As we come in contact with varying dispositions, we shall
undoubtedly find great provocation to speak unkindly. But
remember that at such times silence is often eloquence. If
you refrain from retaliating when you are provoked by
others, you will surprise them. And if repeatedly you
preserve your dignity under provocation, they will realize
that you are in connection with a higher power. This honors
God, Who gave His only begotten Son that whosoever
believeth in Him should not perish, but have everlasting
life. Mrs. E. G. White. (Concluded next week.) [Wisconsin
Reporter 09-08-09 para. 12] p. 363, Para. 1, [1909MS].

 September 15, 1909 Lessons from the Sermon on the Mount.--
(Concluded from last week.)--The enemy is at work in every
way to divert our minds from the study of the Scriptures.
In the cars, or wherever you go, you will find men trying
to sell trashy magazines. You may be tempted to buy some of
these magazines and put them on your tables. But do not
place on your tables light reading for the perusal of
whoever may come to visit you. Keep the Word there. We
should study the Word; for above all other knowledge we
should desire to know the way to heaven. In the study of
these words of blessing that we have read this morning, we
may learn some of the most precious lessons that can be
found anywhere. [Wisconsin Reporter 09-15-09 para. 01] p.
363, Para. 2, [1909MS].

 In all the world there is not a better place than in a
sanitarium to represent Christ. There you will meet with
all kinds of temperaments and dispositions. You will find
some that are in trial and perplexity, and who have never
risen above their difficulties. If you will at the proper
time repeat to them some verse of Scripture, not words of
your own, you may be to them a savor of life unto life. You
should be furnished with words of Scripture. Leave alone
the trashy magazines that can not give you health of mind.
When you have read them, you have missed an opportunity of
reading out of the Word, the precious promises of God that 



will shield you from temptations, and that will furnish you
with reasons for the faith that you cherish. We should be
always able to give a reason for our faith, in a manner
that will not offend, but that will glorify God. [Wisconsin
Reporter 09-15-09 para. 02] p. 363, Para. 3, [1909MS].

 I repeat, I know of no better place to gain a valuable
experience than right in one of our sanitariums. That is
one reason why I have labored so constantly for their
establishment. Some people say, we cannot afford so many
sanitariums. But if they understood what sanitariums stand
for, they could afford them. The Lord desires us to have
many of these institutions, and they are to be places where
Jesus can be spoken of. [Wisconsin Reporter 09-15-09 para.
03] p. 364, Para. 1, [1909MS].

 Let us invite the Saviour into [this] institution. You
need His presence in the sick-room. When He walked on earth
He was the mighty Healer, and He is in perfect harmony with
every effort to relieve suffering humanity. We are in a
world that needs all the strength in word and action that
we can give. [Wisconsin Reporter 09-15-09 para. 04] p.
364, Para. 2, [1909MS].

 Let us come to God as little children to learn from Him. 
When you learn His way you will be comforted by His words,
and when you yourselves have been thus comforted, you will
then be in a position to speak to others words of comfort.
There are sick here, and with all the helpers there should
be a strict guardianship over words and actions; for we do
not desire the sick to be afflicted any more than is
necessary because of their physical aches and pains. If we
learn of Christ daily, we shall have good, pleasant
dispositions. [Wisconsin Reporter 09-15-09 para. 05] p.
364, Para. 3, [1909MS].

 If we profess to be children of God, let us know that we
have a right to be His children because we have accepted
Him, and because we are doing just as He teaches in His
Word. If we have some spare time, we will not go to a
magazine to read some foolish, trifling, lying story, but
we will find something in the Word to commit to memory.
Then when the enemy besets us, we can resist him with the
written word of God. That is how Jesus met the enemy in the
wilderness of temptation, not with arguments of His own to
match those of Satan, but with a plain, "It is written."
[Wisconsin Reporter 09-15-09 para. 06] p. 365, Para. 1, 



[1909MS].

 You can baffle the great enemy by speaking words in season
to those around you. You can meet his temptations with
words of Scripture, and you will thereby become
strengthened. You will thus be perfecting characters that
will prepare you for a transfer to the future, immortal
life, where there will be no danger of being overcome by a
tempting devil. [Wisconsin Reporter 09-15-09 para. 07] p.
365, Para. 2, [1909MS].

 Let us put our entire trust in our heavenly Father, that
we may be filled with His word, and meet the devil with a
power that he cannot resist. If our hand grasps the hand of
Infinity. Satan cannot lead us captive. There is a power in
the simplicity of true Godliness, for heavenly angels are
round about us. We are not left to struggle helplessly
against our natural evil dispositions. Wherever we are we
can send up a silent prayer to God and receive from Him
just the help that is needed. Our God understands all our
needs. [Wisconsin Reporter 09-15-09 para. 08] p. 365,
Para. 3, [1909MS].

 Our sanitariums have been established in the order of God,
that we might be laborers together with Jesus Christ.
Although He is now in the heavens, He is the same merciful,
compassionate Saviour as when He was here on earth. He will
work for us if we will take hold of Him by living faith. We
shall not be left alone, to fall beneath the power of
Satan. [Wisconsin Reporter 09-15-09 para. 09] p. 366,
Para. 1, [1909MS].

 O, what a blessing the workers in our sanitariums may be
if they will learn to speak words in season. I am thankful
to see so many here. I realize that there are struggles
before us all, but we may be overcomers. We may overcome by
the blood of the Lamb and the word of His testimony.
[Wisconsin Reporter 09-15-09 para. 10] p. 366, Para. 2,
[1909MS].

 Will you not see how much missionary work you can do here
in this sanitarium? If you will do this, the presence of
God will be here, and you will be strengthened to resist
temptations. Let us launch out in faith, armed with an "It
is written" knowing that we can quote the Scripture
correctly. If we will press forward, doing our best, the
blessing of God will be with us abundantly. [Wisconsin 



Reporter 09-15-09 para. 11] p. 366, Para. 3, [1909MS]. 

THE YOUTH’S INSTRUCTOR

 April 27, 1909 The Fruit of Consecrated Service.--By
consecrated, personal effort, the youth may accomplish a
wonderful work for themselves and others. A faithful 
reflection of the light of truth in good works and helpful
words will result in a continual growth in spiritual
knowledge. The heart that is influenced by the love of God
to labor for needy souls, will be filled with the sweetness
of peace and satisfaction. And the Lord will use such youth
to do a great and good work for others. Through them he
will represent to the world the ineffaceable
characteristics of the divine nature. [The Youth's
Instructor 04-27-09 para. 01] p. 366, Para. 4, [1909MS].

 The Prince of heaven came to this world to live in human 
nature a perfect life, a life that would be an example for
all human beings. He lived a life free from self-seeking,
wholly given to the service of others. Christ came in
humility. He was of lowly birth. He might have chosen the
highest parentage; for he was the Prince of heaven; but he
chose to come in poverty and humiliation. The Owner of the
world, he had not where to lay his head. Unrecognized and
unhonored, he walked in and out among the people for whom
he had done so much. Of himself he said, "Foxes have holes,
and the birds of the air have nests; but the Son of man
hath not where to lay his head." And to his followers he
says, "If any man will come after me, let him deny himself,
and take up his cross, and follow me." [The Youth's
Instructor 04-27-09 para. 02] p. 367, Para. 1, [1909MS].

 The blessings that we daily enjoy cost the life of the Son
of God. Does it become us to live for self? I tell you, No.
We must be Christlike. In word and deed we must reveal a 
deep and abiding love for others. [The Youth's Instructor
04-27-09 para. 03] p. 367, Para. 2, [1909MS].

 "The Word was made flesh, and dwelt among us, . . . full
of grace and truth. . . . And of his fulness have all we
received, and grace for grace." All who become the sons and
daughters of God are possessed of his nature. They are the
objects of his love. They dwell in Christ as Christ dwells
in God. Knowing the power of his grace, they are
commissioned and qualified to bear the message of salvation
to a sinful world, to make known his grace and truth. As 



they consecrate themselves wholly to God, the grace they
impart will be continually renewed to them. Converted to
the truth, imbued with the Holy Spirit, they are under the
transforming influence of divine grace. The life of self-
indulgence they once lived becomes changed to a life of
service. [The Youth's Instructor 04-27-09 para. 04] p.
367, Para. 3, [1909MS].

 We may understand something of our responsibilities to
God, but would that we all might be brought into right
relation to him. God desires above everything else that we
shall love him and keep his commandments, and be happy in
his love. He has given us his precious Word that we might
live by it. When Christ has done so much for us, should we
not show our appreciation of his love? There is a world to
be saved. Shall we sit down contentedly in our homes,
enjoying the privileges of church fellowship, and yet feel
no burden for those who know not the truth? We have a duty
to do in helping these to understand the truth for this
time. The work of the Lord is to be carried in meekness and 
lowliness of heart. As God's children we are to have a part
in this work, taking him as our helper. [The Youth's
Instructor 04-27-09 para. 05] p. 367, Para. 4, [1909MS].

 The angels of God are sent forth as ministering spirits to
watch the interests of the churches, and to guard and help
those souls who are in special need of help and strength.
In this work of ministry, God desires to use all who are
humble in spirit. But unless we are fitted for service by
sanctification through the truth, we shall spoil the
pattern that is to reveal to men and women about us the
design of heaven. The Spirit must bear witness with our
spirit that we are coworkers with Christ, and that we are
acting as his messengers. Only as we become partakers of
the divine nature can we show that we are bound for a 
better country, and are only pilgrims and strangers here.
If we will take hold of the work of God intelligently,
angels of God will be with us to teach us, to lead us, to
bless us. Then our hearts will be filled with a 
satisfaction that we do not dream of while we are careless 
and indifferent. [The Youth's Instructor 04-27-09 para. 06]
p. 367, Para. 5, [1909MS].

 We are to reveal our faith in our dress. The time and 
means that are often spent on outward adornment are in
God's sight worse than wasted. The teachings of the gospel
are to make us Christians in practise as well as in 



profession; the truth we hold is to sanctify the soul.
Christ bids us seek not that outward adornment, but the
adorning of a meek and quiet spirit, which is in the sight
of God of great price. It is the spirit of Christ's
righteousness that we so greatly need. [The Youth's
Instructor 04-27-09 para. 07] p. 368, Para. 1, [1909MS].

 There is need that a reformation in many lines be seen
among us. We need to let our influence be felt on the side
of self-denial. If we really loved the truth, we would talk
the truth; we would pray much, and study the Word of God
with diligence. And this would make us living channels
through which Christ could convey the message of his love
and power to many hearts. [The Youth's Instructor 04-27-09
para. 08] p. 368, Para. 2, [1909MS].

 Let us not become aliens from the service of Christ. A 
work is marked out for us by a heavenly Father's hand. It
is not a work of drudgery, but a work of joyful service, by
which the soul may become ennobled and sanctified, the
heart cleansed, the will made obedient, and the life an
outflowing of the streams of heavenly beneficence and love.
It is not an irksome service, but one that will link the
soul with God. Though the walk in life may be the lowliest,
it may be dignified by the presence of him who says, "I am
with you alway;" "I will never leave thee, nor forsake
thee," and be made blessed by the ministration of heavenly
beings who are sent forth to minister to them who shall be
heirs of salvation. [The Youth's Instructor 04-27-09 para.
09] p. 368, Para. 3, [1909MS].

 We need to study our Bibles, and learn daily lessons at
the feet of Christ. The formation of character is an 
individual, personal work; and in this work of character
building, it is the privilege of every youth in the midst
of abounding iniquity, to make it manifest that he is
humble in heart, that he is imbued with the Spirit of God.
[The Youth's Instructor 04-27-09 para. 10] p. 368, Para.
4, [1909MS].

 Christ is watching to see what spirit we will bring into
our service for him. If we realize this, we shall seek to
be reconverted daily. Our influence will grow sweeter, and
no trace of the spirit that Satan loves to exercise will be
seen in our lives. The blessedness of true religion will be
revealed in unselfish, compassionate labor for others. Mrs.
E. G. White. [The Youth's Instructor 04-27-09 para. 11] p. 



368, Para. 5, [1909MS].

 May 25, 1909 Christ the Example of Children and Youth.--
Jesus came to this world as its light. "In him was life;
and the life was the light of men." He says of himself, "I
am the light of the world: he that followeth me shall not
walk in darkness, but shall have the light of life." [The
Youth's Instructor 05-25-09 para. 01] p. 368, Para. 6,
[1909MS].

 The example of Jesus is a light to the young, as well as
to those of mature years; for his was a representative
childhood and youth. From his earliest years his example
was perfect. In both his physical and his spiritual nature
he followed the divine order of growth illustrated by the
plant, as he wishes all youth to do. Although he was the
Majesty of heaven, the King of glory, he became a babe in
Bethlehem, and for a time represented the helpless infant
in its mother's care. In childhood he did the works of an 
obedient child. He spoke and acted with the wisdom of a
child, and not of a man, honoring his parents, and carrying
out their wishes in helpful ways, according to the ability
of a child. But at each stage of his development he was
perfect, with the simple, natural grace of a sinless life.
The sacred record says of his childhood, "The child grew,
and waxed strong in spirit, filled with wisdom: and the
grace of God was upon him." And of his youth it is
recorded, "Jesus increased in wisdom and stature, and in
favor with God and man." [The Youth's Instructor 05-25-09
para. 02] p. 368, Para. 7, [1909MS].

 The life of Christ, from his earliest years, was a life of
earnest activity. He lived not to please himself. He was
the Son of the infinite God, yet he worked at the
carpenter's trade with his father Joseph. His trade was
significant. He had come into the world as the character
builder, and as such all his work was perfect. Into all his
secular labor he brought the same perfection as into the
characters he was transforming by his divine power. [The
Youth's Instructor 05-25-09 para. 03] p. 369, Para. 1,
[1909MS].

 He is our pattern. By many children and youth, time is
wasted that might be spent in carrying home burdens, and
thus showing a loving interest in father and mother. The
youth might take upon their strong young shoulders many
responsibilities which someone must bear. [The Youth's 



Instructor 05-25-09 para. 04] p. 369, Para. 2, [1909MS].

 Jesus did not, like many youth, devote his time to
amusement. He applied himself diligently to a study of the
Scriptures; for he knew them to be full of precious
instruction to all who will make them the man of their 
counsel. He was faithful in the discharge of his home
duties; and the early morning hours, instead of being
wasted in bed, often found him in a retired place,
meditating and searching the Scriptures, and in prayer.
Every prophecy concerning his work and mediation was
familiar to him, especially those having reference to his
humiliation, atonement, and intercession. In childhood and
youth the object of his life was ever before him, an
inducement for his undertaking the work in behalf of fallen
man. He would sow seed which would prolong their days, and
the gracious purpose of the Lord should prosper in his
hands. [The Youth's Instructor 05-25-09 para. 05] p. 369,
Para. 3, [1909MS].

 Jesus studied the Word until he became familiar with its 
sayings. Even in his childhood, he was skilful in their
use. When his parents lost him in Jerusalem, he was found
sitting among the wise men of the nation, both hearing them
and asking them questions. He inquired as one who wished to
learn; but in his questions there were gems of light that
not only pleased his hearers, but flashed into the
Scriptures concerning the Messiah a meaning which these
teachers of the law had never before seen. "All that heard 
him were astonished at his understanding and answers." [The
Youth's Instructor 05-25-09 para. 06] p. 369, Para. 4,
[1909MS].

 When his mother said to him, "Son, why hast thou dealt
thus with us? behold, thy father and I have sought thee
sorrowing," he answered, "How is it that ye sought me? wist
ye not that I must be about my Father's business?" And when
they understood not his words, he pointed upward. Although
a child, he was engaged in the work that he came to do. He
was revealing God, showing the meaning of his word to those
leaders in Israel, giving a new significance to their
sacrifices and services. [The Youth's Instructor 05-25-09
para. 07] p. 369, Para. 5, [1909MS].

 There is here a lesson for all children and youth on the
duty of honor and obedience to parents; for the record
continues, "He went down with them, and came to Nazareth, 



and was subject unto them." From Jerusalem he returned home
with them, and aided them in their life of toil. He hid in
his own heart the mystery of his mission, waiting
submissively for the appointed time for him to enter upon
his work. For eighteen years after he had recognized that
he was the Son of God, he acknowledged the tie that bound
him to the home at Nazareth, and performed the duties of a
son, a brother, a friend, and a citizen. [The Youth's
Instructor 05-25-09 para. 08] p. 370, Para. 1, [1909MS].

 Jesus carried into his labor cheerfulness and tact. It 
requires much patience and spirituality to bring Bible
religion into the home life and into the workshop, to bear
the strain of worldly business, and yet keep the eye single
to the glory of God. This is where Christ was a helper. He
was never so full of worldly care as to have no time or
thought for heavenly things. Often he expressed the
gladness of his heart by singing psalms and heavenly songs.
Often the dwellers in Nazareth heard his voice raised in 
praise and thanksgiving to God. He held communion with
heaven in song; and as his companions complained of
weariness from labor, they were cheered by the sweet melody
from his lips. His praise seemed to banish the evil angels,
and like incense, filled the place with fragrance. The
minds of his hearers were carried away from their earthly
exile, to the heavenly home. [The Youth's Instructor 05-25-
09 para. 09] p. 370, Para. 2, [1909MS].

 Jesus was the fountain of healing mercy for the world; and
through all those secluded years at Nazareth, his life
flowed out in currents of sympathy and tenderness. The
aged, the sorrowing, and the sin-burdened, the children at
play in their innocent joy, the little creatures of the
groves, the patient beasts of burden, all were happier for
his presence. He whose word of power upheld the worlds,
would stoop to relieve a wounded bird. There was nothing
beneath his notice, nothing to which he disdained to
minister. [The Youth's Instructor 05-25-09 para. 10] p.
370, Para. 3, [1909MS].

 Thus as he grew in wisdom and stature, Jesus increased in
favor with God and man. He drew the sympathy of all hearts
by showing himself capable of sympathizing with all. The
atmosphere of hope and courage that surrounded him made him
a blessing in every home. And often in the synagogue on the
Sabbath day he was called upon to read the lesson from the
prophets, and the hearts of the hearers thrilled as a new 



light shone out from the familiar words of the sacred text.
[The Youth's Instructor 05-25-09 para. 11] p. 370, Para.
4, [1909MS].

 Jesus is our example. There are many who dwell with
interest upon the period of his public ministry, while they
pass unnoticed the teachings of his early years. But it is
in his home life that he is the pattern for all children
and youth. The Saviour condescended to poverty, that he
might teach how closely we in a humble lot may walk with
God. He lived to please, honor, and glorify his Father in
the common things of life. His work began in consecrating
the lowly trade of the craftsmen who toil for their daily
bread. He was doing God's service just as much when
laboring at the carpenter's bench as when working miracles
for the multitude. And every youth who follows Christ's
example of faithfulness and obedience in his lowly home,
may claim those words spoken of him by the Father through
the Holy Spirit, "Behold my servant, whom I uphold; mine
elect, in whom my soul delighteth." Mrs. E. G. White. [The
Youth's Instructor 05-25-09 para. 12] p. 370, Para. 5,
[1909MS].

 August 17, 1909 Words to the Young.--"God, who commanded
the light to shine out of darkness, hath shined in our
hearts, to give the light of the knowledge of the glory of
God in the face of Jesus Christ." He who believes in Christ 
becomes one with Christ, to show forth the glory of God;
for God hath put a new song into his mouth, even praise
unto the Lord. He daily desires to know more of Christ,
that he may become more like him. He discerns spiritual
things, and enjoys contemplation of Christ; and by
beholding him, he is changed, imperceptibly to himself,
into the image of Christ. He is after the Spirit, and
understands the things of the Spirit. He does not place his
dependence for acceptance with God upon what he can do, but
relies wholly upon the merits of Christ's righteousness.
Yet he knows that he can not be slothful and be a child of 
God. He searches the Scriptures that testify to him of
Christ, that present before him the perfect Pattern. [The
Youth's Instructor 08-17-09 para. 01] p. 371, Para. 1,
[1909MS].

 The believer finds in the Word of God counsel and comfort;
and in following the direction, he walks in the path of
life. Precious truth is unfolded to his mind, and he
receives it into the inner sanctuary of the soul. The 



attractions of the world become tame to him; for the glory
and value of eternity are opened before him. He can say
with the apostle, "Now we have received, not the spirit of
the world, but the Spirit which is of God; that we might
know the things that are freely given to us of God." How
can anyone persuade himself that the Word of God is but a
cunningly devised fable? How can he imagine that the life
vitally connected with Christ is uninteresting? O that all
might count the cost, and conclude that the most profitable
thing for any soul to do is to make his calling and
election sure, that day by day he may stand on vantage
ground, looking unto Jesus, the author and finisher of his
faith! [The Youth's Instructor 08-17-09 para. 02] p. 371,
Para. 2, [1909MS].

 He who has a genuine experience in the things of God will
not be indifferent to those who are in darkness, but will
inquire, What would Jesus say to these poor, needy souls?
He will seek to let his light shine forth. He will pray for
wisdom, grace, and tact, that he may know how to speak a
word in season to him who is weary. In place of engaging in
trifling conversation, in jesting and joking, he will, as a
faithful steward of the grace of God, make the most of his
opportunity, and the seed sown will spring up and bear
fruit unto life eternal. The treasure of truth is in his 
heart, and he brings forth good things. The wellspring of
life is in his soul, and the living waters flow forth. [The
Youth's Instructor 08-17-09 para. 03] p. 371, Para. 3,
[1909MS].

 Young men and women, is this your experience? Are you
growing up into Christ, your living head? Are you laborers
together with God, bearing fruit unto his glory? If not,
you are not children of God, for you have not the image and
superscription of Christ. You have not a clear title to the
heavenly inheritance, and should sickness and death come
upon you while you are thus neglecting the salvation so
richly provided for you, what record would the books of
heaven present? Could you meet that record with joy? [The
Youth's Instructor 08-17-09 para. 04] p. 371, Para. 4,
[1909MS].

 The Lord has given to the youth abundant privileges
whereby they may become laborers together with God. They
are to be living witnesses for Christ. Their lives and
characters should bear decided testimony concerning the
riches of Christ; for they should represent the Master, and 



make manifest the power of the truth upon the soul. But O,
how many in life and character show that they are not
consecrated to the service of Christ! They live to please
themselves. They do not strengthen the church by their
efficient efforts, but are rather a burden than burden
bearers. The church is what its members make it, and if
names only are added to its records, and there is in the
members no zeal, no purity, no intelligence in spiritual
things, the church does not have increased power. Those who
remain stationary in their religious experience, who do not
grow up into Christ, their living head, seeking for
perfection of character, are dead weights upon the church.
They do not follow Jesus, the light of the world, and
therefore have no light to diffuse to those who are sitting
in darkness, and the world is no better because of their
profession of godliness. Without an accession of spiritual
power with its members, the church will fail to meet the
expectation of the heavenly intelligences. [The Youth's
Instructor 08-17-09 para. 05] p. 372, Para. 1, [1909MS].

 O that the youth may consider the life of Christ, and copy
the Pattern! If they will do this, they will not be like
the foolish virgins, who had no oil in their vessels with
their lamps; but they will be wise, having their lamps
trimmed and burning, and the cause of truth will not
retrograde, the church will not become sickly and ready to
die, but its members will become spiritual, and be able to
discern spiritual things. Mrs. E. G. White. [The Youth's
Instructor 08-17-09 para. 06] p. 372, Para. 2, [1909MS]. 

SERMONS AND TALKS, VOLUME 1

 (A sermon based on John 15, preached on Sabbath, October
16, 1909, at San Jose, California.) "I am the true Vine,
and My Father is the Husbandman. Every branch in Me that
beareth not fruit He taketh away; and every branch that
beareth fruit, He purgeth it, that it may bring forth more
fruit" (John 15:1-2). [Sermons and Talks, Volume 1 p. 397
para. 01] p. 372, Para. 3, [1909MS].

 Jesus is speaking of the fruitless Christian, the
professing believer, who, because he does not comply with
the conditions of discipleship, departs more and more from
Christ. He does not in his life bear the fruits of 
righteousness; he does not copy the life of Christ. But the
true follower of Christ can have no lower standard than His 
perfect life. [Sermons and Talks, Volume 1 p. 397 para. 02] 



p. 372, Para. 4, [1909MS].

 "And every branch that beareth fruit, He purgeth it, that
it may bring forth more fruit." "He purgeth it." Christ
suffers trial to come upon His followers that they may be
led to seek the Lord more earnestly. Then when trials come,
do not think that the Lord is your enemy. He purges for a
reason. He does not want you to be discouraged, but He
would prove you, to see if you will be true to Him and will
conduct yourselves circumspectly under every circumstance.
He does not want to drive you away, but to drive you nearer
to the Lord. In God is the Christian's only hope in time of
perplexity. [Sermons and Talks, Volume 1 p. 397 para. 03]
p. 372, Para. 5, [1909MS].

 Do not talk to others about your trials, for they have
enough of their own to bear, and our human friends cannot
always understand. It is your privilege to go to One who
will always understand, because His life on earth was one
of constant trial and perplexity, borne without failure and
sin. [Sermons and Talks, Volume 1 p. 397 para. 04] p. 373,
Para. 1, [1909MS].

 "Abide in Me," Christ says, "and I in you. As the branch
cannot bear fruit of itself, except it abide in the vine;
no more can ye, except ye abide in Me" (John 15:4). Christ
would not tell us this if it were impossible for us to
abide in Him. He shows us the possibility and the
importance of a close relation with Himself. "He that
abideth in Me, and I in him, the same bringeth forth much
fruit: for without Me ye can do nothing" (John 15:5).
[Sermons and Talks, Volume 1 p. 398 para. 01] p. 373,
Para. 2, [1909MS].

 What is the "much fruit" that we must bear? It is fruit of 
a heavenly nature, the result of lives sanctified by the
Holy Spirit of God. When we abide in Christ, and Christ
abides in us, we shall be men and women of prayer, of
truth, men and women who carry themselves circumspectly
before God and before the world. Daily we shall draw from
Christ the strength we need to work the works of God. This
is what the world needs--a manifestation of the power of
truth in Christian characters. What we need is faith in the 
Word of God, and with true faith we shall have the living
witness that our ways please God. Of what worth is religion
to us if when we approach God we cannot have the evidence
in ourselves that He hears and answers prayer? [Sermons and 



Talks, Volume 1 p. 398 para. 02] p. 373, Para. 3,
[1909MS].

 "Without Me," He says, "ye can do nothing." Then let us
press close to the bleeding side of Christ. In Him our
humanity is provided for. In Him we may become partakers of
the divine nature, and overcome the corruption that is in
the world through lust. [Sermons and Talks, Volume 1 p. 398
para. 03] p. 373, Para. 4, [1909MS].

 "If a man abide not in Me, he is cast forth as a branch,
and is withered; and men gather them, and cast them into
the fire, and they are burned. If ye abide in Me, and My
words abide in you, ye shall ask what ye will, and it shall
be done unto you. Herein is My Father glorified, that ye
bear much fruit; so shall ye be My disciples" (John 15:6-
9). [Sermons and Talks, Volume 1 p. 399 para. 01] p. 373,
Para. 5, [1909MS].

 It is not enough that now and then you offer a prayer, and
now and then deal righteously. You are to have the
attributes of an abiding Christ working out in your life
constantly. How many of us have this experience? Yet we may
have it, and having it, we will be the happiest people on
the face of the earth. With Christ's word abiding in us, we
shall give evidence that we have wholly received Him who in
His humanity lived a sinless life. In the strength of
divinity we shall overcome every tendency to evil. [Sermons
and Talks, Volume 1 p. 399 para. 02] p. 373, Para. 6,
[1909MS].

 But if men abide not in Christ, "they are cast forth as a
branch," and are withered. Man may make great claims to
piety, but if in his business transactions he does not
reveal that the Holy Spirit of God is governing [his] words
and actions, he had far better make no profession. Christ's
life and death does not avail for him who chooses to do as 
he pleases, who follows his own imaginations and carries
out on his own way and will. [Sermons and Talks, Volume 1
p. 399 para. 03] p. 373, Para. 7, [1909MS].

 "As the Father hath loved me, so have I loved you:
continue ye in my love. If ye keep my commandments, ye
shall abide in my love; even as I have kept my Father's
commandments, and abide in His love" (John 15:9, 10). Let
us thank God that this is our privilege. Though we are sent
out into the world, we can keep before us the example of 



the pattern Man, and in His strength carry out the
principles of overcoming. It is only the overcoming
Christian who will reach the kingdom of heaven. May God
help us in this matter, is my prayer. Let us see that we
keep His commandments in all our dealings with one another.
When we not only talk, but live our religion, we shall show
that we are branches of the living vine. [Sermons and
Talks, Volume 1 p. 399 para. 04] p. 374, Para. 1,
[1909MS].

 "These things have I spoken unto you," the Saviour
continued, "that My joy might remain in you, and that your
joy might be full" (John 15:11). I think there was
something said when the disciples heard that. Do you not
think that if we had that full joy, we would do as we did
when we first felt the sanctifying power of God upon our
hearts? When we were looking for the coming of the Lord in
the early days of this message, we would praise Him in our
prayers and in our conversation. There was not one particle
of fanaticism among those who truly loved the Lord and were
seeking His glory. [Sermons and Talks, Volume 1 p. 400
para. 01] p. 374, Para. 2, [1909MS].

 True religion does not demand great bodily demonstrations
such as some of you have had the misfortune to witness
here. These are no evidence of the presence of the Spirit
of God. In 1843 and 1844 we were called to meet just such
fanaticism. Men would say, I have the Holy Spirit of God,
and they would come into the meeting and roll just like a
hoop. Because some would not receive this as evidence of
the working of the Spirit of God, they were looked upon as
wicked people. The Lord sent me into the midst of this
fanaticism though I was not more than sixteen years of age.
Some would come to me and ask, Why do you not join with
them? I said, I have another Leader than this, One who is
meek and lowly in heart, One who made no such
demonstrations as you are making here, nor such boasts.
These demonstrations are not of Christ, but of the devil.
[Sermons and Talks, Volume 1 p. 400 para. 02] p. 374,
Para. 3, [1909MS].

 Every particle of selfishness is to be purged from the
character. We are to show the difference between the lovers 
of pleasure and the world, and the lovers of Jesus. "This
is My commandment, That ye love one another, as I have
loved you. Greater love hath no man than this, that a man
lay down his life for his friends. Ye are My friends, if ye 



do whatsoever I command you" (John 15:12-14). [Sermons and
Talks, Volume 1 p. 401 para. 01] p. 374, Para. 4,
[1909MS].

 All that was communicated to Him by His Father, Christ
makes known to His followers. "Henceforth I call you not
servants;" He says, "for the servant knoweth not what his
lord doeth: but I have called you friends; for all things
that I have heard of My Father I have made known unto you"
(John 15:15). How was this done? By words merely? No; by
character; by the daily life. It was thus that Christ
represented His Father. My brethren and sisters, let us
make it known that we are branches of the living vine in
that we represent the character of Christ. By a life of
fruitbearing we are to make known the truth of the Word.
You may profess a religion that is as high as the heavens;
but unless you do the commandments of God, you are
certainly not recommending the love of Christ to the world.
[Sermons and Talks, Volume 1 p. 401 para. 02] p. 374,
Para. 5, [1909MS].

 "If the world hate you, ye know that it hated Me before it
hated you. If ye were of the world, the world would love
his own: but because ye are not of the world, but I have
chosen you out of the world, therefore the world hateth
you. Remember the word that I said unto you, The servant is
not greater than his lord. If they have persecuted Me, they
will also persecute you; if they have kept my saying, they
will keep yours also. But all these things will they do
unto you for My name's sake, because they know not Him that
sent Me" (John 15:18-21). [Sermons and Talks, Volume 1 p.
401 para. 03] p. 375, Para. 1, [1909MS].

 "If I had not come and spoken unto them, they had not had
sin: but now they have no cloke for their sin. He that
hateth Me hateth My Father also. If I had not done among
them the works which none other man did, they had not had
sin: but now have they both seen and hated both Me and My
Father. But this cometh to pass, that the word might be
fulfilled that is written in their law, They hated Me
without a cause. But when the Comforter is come, whom I
will send unto you from the Father, even the Spirit of
truth, which proceedeth from the Father, He shall testify
of Me: And ye also shall bear witness, because ye have been
with Me from the beginning" (John 15:22-27). [Sermons and
Talks, Volume 1 p. 402 para. 01] p. 375, Para. 2,
[1909MS]. 



 The difference between the character of Christ and the 
character of other men of His day was everywhere apparent,
and because of this difference the world hated Him. It 
hated Him for His goodness and His strict integrity. And
Christ declared that those who manifest the same attributes 
would be likewise hated. As we near the end of time this 
hatred for the followers of Christ will be more and more 
manifest. [Sermons and Talks, Volume 1 p. 402 para. 02] p.
375, Para. 3, [1909MS].

 Christ took humanity and bore the hatred of the world that
He might show men and women that they could live without
sin, that their words, their actions, their spirit might be
sanctified to God. We can be perfect Christians if we will
manifest this power in our lives. When the light of heaven
rests upon us continually we shall represent Christ. It was
the righteousness revealed in His life that distinguished
Christ from the world and called forth its hatred. [Sermons
and Talks, Volume 1 p. 402 para. 03] p. 375, Para. 4,
[1909MS].

 We are nearing the close of this earth's history. Let us
ever remember that there is a heaven to win and a hell to 
shun. There are some among us who refuse to purify their
souls by obedience to the truth, and they bring forward
their sophistries to show that those who adhere strictly to
a thus saith the Lord are altogether too particular. They
seek to divert the mind from purity and truth and holiness
and the development of Christian character; but such souls
stand on Satan's side of the question. [Sermons and Talks,
Volume 1 p. 402 para. 04] p. 375, Para. 5, [1909MS].

 Shall those who refuse to be converted, who reject the
right of entrance through the gates into the city, charge
God with severity and harshness? The result of allowing one
sinner to enter heaven would be a second rebellion, and God
cannot permit another. All who enter the heavenly city must
be sanctified through the grace of God. Their weaknesses
must be brought into such relation to truth that truth
shall be their strongest point of character. Only those who
have kept the truth--kept it in practice--can enter through
the gates into the city of God. [Sermons and Talks, Volume
1 p. 403 para. 01] p. 375, Para. 6, [1909MS].

 The words of Christ are spoken for His people in all ages-
-for us upon whom the ends of the world are come. The test 



that will come to us will be upon the commandments of God.
Only as we become partakers of the divine nature shall we
learn to overcome. I pray that none in this congregation
may lightly regard this great privilege, but that each may
be a living branch of the true vine, bearing fruit to the
glory of God. [Sermons and Talks, Volume 1 p. 403 para. 02]
p. 376, Para. 1, [1909MS].

 In the life of Christ a perfect pattern has been given to
every child of humanity. From infancy to manhood the life
of Christ was perfect, teaching us that in everything we
should seek perfection. To His work at His father's bench
He brought the same principle. Some would laugh at Him for
the pains He would take, but He would not be turned from
His purpose to bring out of that which was imperfect
something that would stand the test of proving. [Sermons
and Talks, Volume 1 p. 403 para. 03] p. 376, Para. 2,
[1909MS].

 And in His spiritual as in His temporal life Christ was
perfect. Did He not have temptations? We know that He did.
We know that temptation came to Him in every form. He knew
what trial was. He spent whole nights in prayer to His
Father. He wrestled with the powers of darkness until He
overcame. And how fully the glory of the Father was
revealed through Him! [Sermons and Talks, Volume 1 p. 404
para. 01] p. 376, Para. 3, [1909MS].

 Should we not honor the One who gave His Son to a life of
trial and reproach for us? In giving His Son to a life of
suffering God would teach us that because we suffer we have
no reason to feel that we are not children of God, and thus
lose faith in Him. When we are in trouble, let us think of
this. If we would have more faith, we would see more of the
glory of God than we do. [Sermons and Talks, Volume 1 p.
404 para. 02] p. 376, Para. 4, [1909MS].

 I think of the children in our families. Are we teaching
them to live so that the gates of the city of God will be
opened to them? Let fathers and mothers feel the solemn
obligation resting upon them to teach their children the
way of the Lord in kindness and tenderness and love. The
mother should be the first teacher of her child. Parents,
be kind and gentle with your children, and they will learn
gentleness. Let us demonstrate in our homes that we are
Christians. I value as worthless that profession that is
not carried out in the home life in kindness and 



forbearance and love. Let us seek to form characters after 
the divine similitude. Let us maintain a living connection
with heaven. [Sermons and Talks, Volume 1 p. 404 para. 03]
p. 376, Para. 5, [1909MS].

 Consider the blessed reward in the kingdom of God awaiting
those who in this life seek for the divine similitude. 
There there will be no more trial, no more affliction or
pain or death. There we shall receive the crown of the
overcomer and the harp of gold. Not for a few short years,
but from everlasting to everlasting, we shall live to sing
the song of praise to the Lamb. Will you engage in the
effort to win these eternal blessings? Will you give your
hearts unreservedly to God? He wants you. He stands ready
to accept you, ready to forgive when you repent and turn
from your sins. You may fail again and again, but again and
again He will forgive if you truly repent, and He will
bring you off more than conqueror at last through Him who
has loved you and washed you in His own blood.--Manuscript
97, 1909. (MR 900.47) [Sermons and Talks, Volume 1 p. 405
para. 01] p. 376, Para. 6, [1909MS]. 

SERMONS AND TALKS, VOLUME 2

 [A message to Dear Brethren and Sisters in Washington,
June 6, 1909.] The Lord has a solemn and important work for
His remnant people to do. There is much faithful missionary
work to be done in the highways and byways of the earth,
and all who have any part to act in this work must be truly
converted at heart. It is not a tame, scientific religion
that we advocate, but a religion that will subdue hearts
and sanctify and cleanse and refine the life. It is a
religion that possesses living power and the spirit of the
great Teacher, Jesus Christ. [Sermons and Talks, Volume 2
p. 305 para. 01] p. 377, Para. 1, [1909MS].

 We are to reveal in our lives practical, genuine
godliness. We are to be drawn out of and away from every
selfish action. With the blessing of Christ upon us day by
day, we are to be channels for the communication of
heaven's blessed light and grace to all around us. [Sermons
and Talks, Volume 2 p. 305 para. 02] p. 377, Para. 2,
[1909MS].

 The work of the third angel's message is strengthening and
broadening, and I have been instructed that the
responsibilities in our large conferences should be 



divided, and that we should not have all our work under the
supervision of one group of men. The Lord has shown me that
all the means should not be centered in one place.
Arrangements should be made to share the responsibilities,
and wise godly men, who will act their part faithfully,
should be selected to act a part in bearing
responsibilities, and to be entrusted with means for their
part of the field. [Sermons and Talks, Volume 2 p. 305
para. 03] p. 377, Para. 3, [1909MS].

 We have true and reliable men in various parts of the
field, who have ability to carry responsibilities and to
give wise counsel. We have reason to put confidence in them
as verily as we have reason to trust the responsible men in
Washington. These should be trusted to take hold and do a
work for the places that have been neglected. [Sermons and
Talks, Volume 2 p. 305 para. 04] p. 378, Para. 1,
[1909MS].

 In all our churches in every conference there is need of a
deep heart work being done both among leaders and laymen.
The president of the conference should sense his individual
need, and by living faith draw from Christ divine power and
wisdom and efficiency. Heavenly understanding will surely
be given to all who seek for it in humble faith. What we
need is an inspiration from the cross of Calvary. This will
make men and women laborers together with God. [Sermons and
Talks, Volume 2 p. 305 para. 05] p. 378, Para. 2,
[1909MS].

 During the past few years there have been some experiences
in which men have set themselves to watch certain workers,
lest they solicit means for the upbuilding in their part of
the field of the work that the Lord has instructed us 
should be built up. The work in the southern field has been
hindered, and means which should have gone to advance the
work there has been held back because of a spirit of fear
lest too much means be diverted to this channel. We ought
not to have had this experience of keeping back men from
the important work of opening blind eyes to the light of
present truth. It was inconsistent with the faith we
profess to hold that faithful men, doing a work greatly
needed, should be forbidden to receive donations for the
assistance of their work. [Sermons and Talks, Volume 2 p.
305 para. 06] p. 378, Para. 3, [1909MS].

 There was spread out before me city after city in need of 



evangelistic labors. If diligent effort had been given to
the work of making known the truth for this time in the
cities that are unwarned, they would not now be as
impenitent as they are. From the light that has been given
me I know that we might have had today thousands more
rejoicing in the truth if the work had been carried forward
as the situation demands, in many aggressive lines.
[Sermons and Talks, Volume 2 p. 306 para. 01] p. 379,
Para. 1, [1909MS].

 There are lessons for us to learn from the experience of
Philip and the Ethiopian. Angels of God saw the Ethiopian
traveler reading the Scriptures as he rode in his chariot,
and one of the disciples was sent to meet him. Philip said
to the Ethiopian, "Understandest thou what thou readest?
And he said, How can I, except some man should guide Me?"
(Acts 8:30, 31.) Then Philip opened to him the Scripture.
And when he had heard and believed, the Ethiopian asked,
"What doth hinder me to be baptized?" (Acts 8:36.) After
Philip had given his message, he was caught away by the
Spirit, and the eunuch saw him no more. This experience
should teach us that we have a God, and that angels, who
are ministering spirits, are sent by Him to do a special
work in the earth. The man who undertakes to step in
between the angels and one whom God is seeking to instruct,
is out of his place. He had better stand on one side, and
let God work. God is able to work on human hearts, and to
lay upon them the burden of opening the Scriptures to the
people. [Sermons and Talks, Volume 2 p. 306 para. 02] p.
379, Para. 2, [1909MS].

 Men bearing responsibilities are not faultless. They do
not stand where they can make no mistakes. Sometimes they
act like children. When we put confidence in self, and do
not stop to pray, we are in great danger of marring the
sacred work that we are dealing with. The Lord wants His
workers to wrestle with Him in prayer. He wants to see the
evidences of the working of the Holy Spirit upon human
minds. [Sermons and Talks, Volume 2 p. 306 para. 03] p.
380, Para. 1, [1909MS].

 The Lord requires that we honor Him more fully in the
management of the work than we have done in the past, but
He cannot be honored by a course that hinders the
advancement of the message of truth. He is dishonored when
men set themselves to watch their fellow workers and to 
criticize them for seeking to obtain means from those who 



are willing to give for the needs of the advancing work.
Such a work as this destroys the confidence of brother in
brother. The advance work which we might have seen done,
and which would have glorified God, has been hindered, and
the message of truth has been retarded. If faithful and
willing workers had been encouraged to do individual,
personal work for souls in the highways and the byways,
many would have been brought into the fold of Christ; but
instead of this, some who desired to labor have become
discouraged and disheartened and have lost their
convictions of duty. [Sermons and Talks, Volume 2 p. 306
para. 04] p. 380, Para. 2, [1909MS].

 Every minister of the gospel needs to understand that
those whom the Lord chooses to carry forward a special work
in needy fields are to have freedom to solicit means from
their brethren. I would that there could be opened before
the leading men of the conference that which the Lord has
presented to me as the result of the spirit of suspecting
and watching and binding about. It has brought hindrances
to the work which need never have existed. There have been 
laborers who were working far beyond their strength and
practicing economy in every possible way, who should have
been encouraged and supported in their work. But the
churches have had sown among them the seeds of suspicion
and mistrust against these self-denying missionaries.
[Sermons and Talks, Volume 2 p. 307 para. 01] p. 380,
Para. 3, [1909MS].

 All who have engendered this spirit of suspicion, and have
created this lack of confidence in God's servants, need to
be converted. They need to put away fear and jealousy, and
to cleanse their hearts from the evil seed of unbelief 
which has corrupted their thoughts and caused distress and
forebodings. Some who have had abundant evidence of the
good work that is being accomplished did not do what they
could for its advancement, but took a course to hedge up
the way. When we learn to define aright what sin is and
what the righteousness of Christ is, we shall no longer
justify such a course of action. [Sermons and Talks, Volume
2 p. 307 para. 02] p. 381, Para. 1, [1909MS].

 The heart as well as the understanding needs to be
enlarged. It is not enough in this time of test and trial
to have merely an intellectual knowledge of truth. Heart
work must be done. "Thus saith the high and lofty One that
inhabiteth eternity, whose name is Holy; I dwell in the 



high and holy place, with him also that is of a contrite
and humble spirit, to revive the spirit of the humble, and
to revive the heart of the contrite ones" (Isa. 57:15).
[Sermons and Talks, Volume 2 p. 307 para. 03] p. 381,
Para. 2, [1909MS].

 The soul temple must be cleansed, and the experience of
many must be seen in its true light. The buyers and the
sellers must be driven out, and the Spirit of God must take
possession of heart and mind. Let none question their need
of a personal Saviour. The Lord cannot use the worker into
whose experience true conversion has not entered. Character
must be formed after the divine pattern. We are to work
with Christ in the forming of character after the divine
similitude. [Sermons and Talks, Volume 2 p. 308 para. 01]
p. 382, Para. 1, [1909MS].

 The Lord does not accept worldly policies for the carrying
forward of His work. This spirit must not come into the
management of our conferences. The work given to the human
agent is to copy the character of Jesus Christ. Shall
worldly policies be allowed to hide the principles of men
who claim to be doing the work of God? I say, No; no. The
agencies of God and Satanic agencies cannot combine.
[Sermons and Talks, Volume 2 p. 308 para. 02] p. 382,
Para. 2, [1909MS].

 While so many are saying, Who is the Lord, that I should
serve Him? while there prevails a lack of faith in God, let
those who represent the work of the third angel's message
act like converted men. Let them wrestle with God in 
prayer. When our men in official positions are fully
converted, they will advocate the truth for this time in
every line of their work. I am hoping that we may have the
satisfaction of seeing a work done that is free from
selfishness and that will rapidly advance work in
missionary lines. [Sermons and Talks, Volume 2 p. 308 para.
03] p. 382, Para. 3, [1909MS].

 Isaiah, speaking of the mission of Christ and His
followers, says: [Isa. 61:1-4; 58:12, quoted.] [Sermons and
Talks, Volume 2 p. 308 para. 04] p. 382, Para. 4,
[1909MS].

 If ever there was a time in the history of Seventh-day
Adventists when they should arise and shine, it is now. No
voice should be restrained from proclaiming the third 



angel's message. Let none, for fear of losing prestige with
the world, obscure one ray of light coming from the Source
of all light. [Sermons and Talks, Volume 2 p. 308 para. 05]
p. 383, Para. 1, [1909MS].

 It requires moral courage to do the work of God for these
last days, but let us not be led by the spirit of human
wisdom. The truth should be everything to us. Let those who
want to make a name with the world go with the world. The
great conflict is right at hand in which all will take
sides. In it the whole Christian world will be involved. 
Daily, hourly, we must be actuated by the principles of the
Word of God. Self must be sanctified by the principles of
the righteousness, the mercy, and the love of God. [Sermons
and Talks, Volume 2 p. 308 para. 06] p. 383, Para. 2,
[1909MS].

 At every point of uncertainty, pray, and earnestly
inquire, "Is this the way of the Lord?" With your Bibles
before you, consult with God as to what He would have you
do. Holy principles are revealed in the Word of God. The
source of all true wisdom is found in the cross of Calvary.
[Sermons and Talks, Volume 2 p. 308 para. 07] p. 383,
Para. 3, [1909MS].

 Everywhere we see increasing evidence that the message we
have from God is to be the last message of warning to the
churches of the world. Yet year after year is passing into
eternity, and the churches are unwarned. I am instructed to
speak to my brethren and to ask, "Are we conscious of the
neglect?" I have been given message after message for our
brethren encouraging them to begin work in every place
where the way shall open. If laborers would go forth to the
work, the Lord would bless their own souls, and would make
their efforts fruitful. As the people hear the reasons of
our faith, they will become interested, and will be
converted. There are many important places open to those
who will work for souls. We should not be selfish in 
seeking to retain workers long in one place, but should be
willing to sacrifice that the work may be begun in other
cities that need the light of truth. [Sermons and Talks,
Volume 2 p. 309 para. 01] p. 383, Para. 4, [1909MS].

 Let us urge those who have been converted from error to
truth to become missionaries for the extension of the 
knowledge of truth. Invent some way of becoming acquainted
with the people. In many instances you can make your way by 



presenting the books, Christ's Object Lessons and Ministry
of Healing. Tell the people the story of the book and how
the means raised by its sale is used for the carrying
forward of gospel work. This kind of labor will open the
way for you to establish small schools and medical
missionary work in our cities. [Sermons and Talks, Volume 2
p. 309 para. 02] p. 384, Para. 1, [1909MS].

 Call the attention of the people to the importance of
educational work. All may do something in this line. If any
of our people are working in that city, connect with them
in labor. They may be able to help you in finding ways of
disposing of books among the people. If you will work with
wisdom, with heart and soul interest, and with earnest
prayer to your heavenly Father, you will find access to
souls. If you are a minister, you may do a precious work in
opening the Scriptures to the people. [Sermons and Talks,
Volume 2 p. 309 para. 03] p. 384, Para. 2, [1909MS].

 There are places all around Washington in which missionary
effort is needed. Right in Washington itself is a small
world of unconverted souls, both white and colored. Who is
feeling the burden for them? And there are many other
important places yet unwarned. When I see this neglect, I
feel sore at heart. I am praying night and day that the
burden may be rolled onto the men who are acting as leaders
in the work. Let those who are already at work open the way
for others who desire to labor and who are qualified to
take part in missionary effort. [Sermons and Talks, Volume
2 p. 309 para. 04] p. 384, Para. 3, [1909MS].

 We are thankful for this good Conference we have had. Yet
I am distressed to see so much territory in America left
unworked. Large donations are sometimes appropriated
without considering what should be done to give thorough
work to these neglected fields. Workers must be paid, if
the field is to be cultivated and seeds of truth sown. We 
must have houses of worship to accommodate those who shall
come out to hear. [Sermons and Talks, Volume 2 p. 309 para.
05] p. 385, Para. 1, [1909MS].

 A great amount of strength and a great many advantages are
being centered here in Washington. Our leading men should
refuse to expend means too largely in this place. They
should improve their opportunities and advantages for
working in other places. God will honor their service by
making them a power in His closing work. [Sermons and 



Talks, Volume 2 p. 310 para. 01] p. 385, Para. 2,
[1909MS].

 There are important cities needing labor, that are near by
Washington--our next door neighbors, as it were. If our
brethren and sisters will do earnest missionary work for
all with whom they come in contact, new fields of labor
right around us will be opened up. The burden to labor for
souls will come to many of those settled here, and they
will desire to take an active part in the proclamation of
the truth. [Sermons and Talks, Volume 2 p. 310 para. 02]
p. 385, Para. 3, [1909MS].

 We plead that those settled in Takoma Park shall become
laborers together with God in planting the standard of
truth in unworked territories. Let a part of the large
donations called for be used to furnish workers in our 
cities close by Washington. Let faithful house-to-house
work be done. Souls are perishing out of the ark of safety.
Let the standard of truth be lifted up by the church
members in their neighborhoods. Let ministers pitch their
tent, and preach the truth to the people with power, and
then move to another vicinity and preach the truth there. I
pray that many at the close of this meeting may take their
stand to work as they have never worked before for the
spread of a knowledge of present truth. [Sermons and Talks,
Volume 2 p. 310 para. 03] p. 386, Para. 1, [1909MS].

 My brethren, lose no time in giving the message in the
Southern field. Dwell upon the Word of God. Let every
statement be in harmony with a plain "Thus saith the Lord."
Exalt Bible truth. Show forth its beauty and holiness. None
who work in the South can proclaim the truth as boldly and
fearlessly as in the North. Men are to labor with
watchfulness and much prayer. Be guarded in what you say
regarding the work of other denominations, for there are
some who would be quick to retaliate. Let no words be
spoken against the white people. [Sermons and Talks, Volume
2 p. 310 para. 04] p. 386, Para. 2, [1909MS].

 The Lord has seen the struggles and untiring efforts of
men in the South to teach the truth. He has counseled these 
workers in their necessity, and has enabled them to work
with safety in times of peril, as they have sought Him in
earnest prayer and have gone forward with unwavering faith.
[Sermons and Talks, Volume 2 p. 310 para. 05] p. 386,
Para. 3, [1909MS]. 



 God looks with sadness upon the unworked cities. The
message has come to us, Work the cities quickly. The Lord
would be pleased to see His messengers go forth as Christ,
the Son of the living God, went forth. He is our example.
He would be pleased to see our conferences laying plans for
progressive work in our cities, to build up the old waste
places. He would be pleased to hear the truth proclaimed
wisely by every believer. Lack of faith has greatly
hindered the work of God. There are decided reformations to 
be made. Our cities East and West and North and South are 
to be given the message of present truth. Companies are to
go forth into the highways and the hedges searching for the
scattered sheep. [Sermons and Talks, Volume 2 p. 311 para.
01] p. 387, Para. 1, [1909MS].

 A mighty work is to be done by the people who observe the
Sabbath of the fourth commandment. The Sabbath truth is to 
be presented in clear lines. Our platform is to be the law
of God. We are to call attention to the Sabbath as the holy
of the Lord, honorable. The Sabbath day is set apart by
Jehovah as a sign between the Lord and His people. "Verily
My Sabbaths ye shall keep," He says, "for it is a sign
between Me and you throughout your generations; that ye may
know that I am the Lord that doth sanctify you" (Ex.
31:13). [Sermons and Talks, Volume 2 p. 311 para. 02] p.
387, Para. 2, [1909MS].

 There has been some talk of putting up a large building
here. The Lord does not want us to erect large buildings.
He wants converted men with converted hearts more than 
anything else. I urge you to go to the places that have
been neglected, and give the message of warning to the
people. The Lord is coming soon, and many are unready,
unready. Here is territory all around you, where thorough
work should be done to interest souls in the truth for this 
time. Some can take our books and learn what it means to go
to the highways and hedges with the message of truth. Use
the gift that you have; impart the light you have received.
Repeat the truth over and over again to the people in
simplicity and love. Such labor will be greatly
appreciated. [Sermons and Talks, Volume 2 p. 311 para. 03]
p. 387, Para. 3, [1909MS].

 Do not try to weave in a spirit of human wisdom. Do not
try to find something new and strange to bring to the
people, but speak the truth as it is in Jesus. When the 



doctrine is presented in the simplicity of true godliness,
it will speak to hearts. There is need that all have
opportunity to labor for souls. Then their ability will be
increased, and they will be qualified to do a greater work.
[Sermons and Talks, Volume 2 p. 311 para. 04] p. 388,
Para. 1, [1909MS].

 Many laborers can work here in Washington, but there are
some who are especially qualified to stand in the pulpits
of our large cities and preach the truth as they have
presented it acceptably for years. This class of work
Brother Prescott is well fitted to perform. God wants him
out of Washington. He wants him to labor where he can see
souls being brought to the truth through his
instrumentality. I am instructed to say to Elder Prescott,
You are needed in the fields that are opening for
evangelistic work, and when you make the Lord your trust,
and, like a little child, cast your helpless soul upon your
Saviour, He will be your righteousness, He will be your
sanctification, He will be your power to reach the people
by the messages of truth. Wonderful reformations will be
seen, and there will be an awakening and a conversion of
many souls who are now ignorant of what is the truth for
these last days. [Sermons and Talks, Volume 2 p. 311 para.
05] p. 388, Para. 2, [1909MS].

 I am instructed to say to our people: Consider the
warnings God has sent regarding the closing up of this
earth's history. It is not now a time for us to make a
great display in large buildings. All our efforts for
display will not convert one soul. When we consider that we
are to be judged by our works, should we not give to the
people of the world a representation in works that
corresponds with the truths we proclaim? As a people we are
to stand before the world to tell that time is soon to end. 
But our words of warning will be of no special value unless
we show our faith by our works. Let us not testify by large
and expensive buildings that we do not really believe what
we teach. We are to provide simple, well constructed
buildings for the carrying on of our work; but we must not
in one place, in the erection of buildings, [use] sums so
large that we would have to leave the byways and hedges
unwarned of the coming of the Saviour. [Sermons and Talks,
Volume 2 p. 312 para. 01] p. 389, Para. 1, [1909MS].

 We are delivering sermons in every building we erect, and
these things are taken as testimonies borne of our faith, 



while these very buildings testify that we are not
expecting to move soon from this world to the heavenly. As
this representation of the matter was presented before me,
I could not rest. I determined to present it as it was
presented to me, and to urge our people to show their faith
by their works. If we will work humbly and in the fear of
God, He will work with our efforts to impress men and women
with the truths of the message, and they in turn will
testify to the faith they hold. [Sermons and Talks, Volume
2 p. 312 para. 02] p. 389, Para. 2, [1909MS].

 Missionaries are called for to go to foreign countries to
present the truth to those who are in darkness. And the
cities right around us are unworked, and are calling for
help. "Ye are my witnesses, saith the Lord" [Isa. 43:10],
"to proclaim liberty to the captives, and the opening of
the prison to them that are bound; to proclaim the
acceptable year of the Lord, and the day of vengeance of
our God" (Isa. 61:1, 2). My brethren and sisters, let us
not make representations of unbelief, but let the light
shine forth to the world in clear, distinct rays. [Sermons
and Talks, Volume 2 p. 312 para. 03] p. 390, Para. 1,
[1909MS].

 My heart is all the time asking the question, How can we
reach the people? What can we do to open the blind eyes?
There is missionary work to be done right here in this
place, just as important as that to be done in foreign
countries. Why isn't it just as important to awaken an
interest in the fields right about us as to work for the
lands afar off? Oh, I do beseech our people in Washington
to represent rightly the religion of Jesus Christ, the
intensity of His love for the perishing, and the greatness
of His power to save. [Sermons and Talks, Volume 2 p. 313
para. 01] p. 390, Para. 2, [1909MS].

 I want to read you a few words concerning Christ's work of
ministry: [Matt. 9:28-36, quoted.] [Sermons and Talks,
Volume 2 p. 313 para. 02] p. 390, Para. 3, [1909MS].

 In connection with this, let us read Christ's great
commission to His disciples: [Matt. 28:16-20, quoted.]
[Sermons and Talks, Volume 2 p. 313 para. 03] p. 390,
Para. 4, [1909MS].

 This instruction given by Christ to His disciples is the
true higher education. The highest education in our world 



is to be found in the teachings of the Word of God. To
receive its teachings, to carry its principles into the
daily life, is to receive the highest education that man
can gain. It is the only education that will secure us an
entrance into the city of God. [Sermons and Talks, Volume 2
p. 313 para. 04] p. 391, Para. 1, [1909MS].

 When I came to Washington, I thought that if I could I
would stay all through the meeting. Then there came a time
when I felt that I could not stay any longer. I said I
would go away. But in the night season the word came to me,
You are My messenger; you must give the message that I give
you for the people. I said, I will stay, and if the meeting
is prolonged, I will still stay till the close. [Sermons
and Talks, Volume 2 p. 313 para. 05] p. 391, Para. 2,
[1909MS].

 There are great reformations that need to be made here.
These reformations are to be made on the right hand and on
the left. My God help us to pray as we have never prayed
before. We need His guidance and His counsel in all our
works. [Sermons and Talks, Volume 2 p. 313 para. 06] p.
391, Para. 3, [1909MS].

 And now let us pray: Heavenly Father, I come to Thee in
the name of Thy dear Son. (Rest not readable.)--Letter 94a,
1909 (MR 900.29). [Sermons and Talks, Volume 2 p. 313 para.
07] p. 391, Para. 4, [1909MS].

 [Sermon delivered by Mrs. E. G. White, Sabbath, August 27,
1909, Council Grove, Kansas, Camp Meeting.] The first
chapter of Daniel teaches the lesson that what we eat and
drink has an influence upon the powers of the mind, and
that if we would have healthful bodies and clear minds, we
must be careful of our diet. If we are careless in this 
matter, and eat simply to gratify taste, the digestive
organs are impaired, and the brain is confused, and neither
can act their parts as fully as God intended they should.
[Sermons and Talks, Volume 2 p. 314 para. 01] p. 391,
Para. 5, [1909MS].

 [Daniel 1:8-16, quoted.] Daniel and his companions
determined to banish from their diet everything that would
defile, and a power from above worked in harmony with their
efforts. As a result they had the privilege of following
their own course in the obtaining of their education. And
the education they gained was better than that gained by 



any of the magicians, astrologers, or wise men in all the
king's realm. [Sermons and Talks, Volume 2 p. 314 para. 02]
p. 392, Para. 1, [1909MS].

 Those who desire to come into right relation to God need
to study Daniel's plan. That was a sum proved. You may take
the sum and prove it also. There are many who think that
those who adopt health reform suffer a loss of physical
strength, but if these would test the matter for
themselves, they would change their minds on this point. I
have tested the value of health reform for thirty years,
living just as simply as possible, and my physical ability
at the age of 82 has been a surprise to many. In this
journey I have taken, entailing five months of constant
labor in the desk and out of the desk, my strength has been
sustained. In my experience, health reform has given me a
wonderful victory. [Sermons and Talks, Volume 2 p. 314
para. 03] p. 392, Para. 2, [1909MS].

 The Lord does not want us to have irritable tempers, and
disturbed and confused minds. He wants us to do for 
ourselves just what these Hebrew youth did for themselves.
We are to let alone the wine that excites and intoxicates. 
We see all around us too much of the results of its use. 
[Sermons and Talks, Volume 2 p. 314 para. 04] p. 392,
Para. 3, [1909MS].

 How earnestly should we plead for the benefits of the
truth in this age of the world's history. How greatly are
its principles needed! Consider the city of San Francisco.
What was it that brought the judgments of God upon that
city? We read the answer in the revelations that have been
made of corruption in those who stood in high office.
Corruption and drunkenness and robbery are discovered on
every hand. And this condition of wickedness is not in San
Francisco alone. We who have the truth understand the 
meaning of these conditions and events. [Sermons and Talks,
Volume 2 p. 314 para. 05] p. 393, Para. 1, [1909MS].

 We are living in the last evening of this earth's history.
Is it not time that every soul [should] place himself in
right relation to God to act an individual part for the
upbuilding of the kingdom of Christ? Is it not time that
fathers and mothers do a special work in the family? Let
there be no harsh words, no scoldings. This does not
reform. Take your children aside when they do wrong, and
show them the result of a wrong course of action. Pray with 



them. That prayer may make such an impression on their
minds that they will see that you are not unreasonable. And
if the children see that you are not unreasonable, you have
gained a great victory. This is the work that is to be
carried on in our family circles in these last days. Our
children are a sacred responsibility. God requires that
they be brought up in the nurture and admonition of the
Lord. [Sermons and Talks, Volume 2 p. 315 para. 01] p.
393, Para. 2, [1909MS].

 This lesson also teaches the effect of a simple diet upon
the physical powers. Students attending school should have
provided for them food that will not cause disturbances in
the human organism. If you do not know how to provide such
food, I ask you to learn how. We are fighting for a
kingdom. We are to be laborers together with God, and we
must learn to subdue our passions, lest we be shut out of
the courts of heaven. If we do not perfect Christian
characters here, we cannot enjoy the pleasures of eternal
life. [Sermons and Talks, Volume 2 p. 315 para. 02] p.
393, Para. 3, [1909MS].

 Daniel stood in a very responsible position in the kingdom
of Babylon. There will always be those who will occupy
positions of lesser responsibility; but whatever our work,
our example may be such that it will lead others into right
paths. We need to humble ourselves before God and pray to
Him, and trust in Him. We do not pray half enough in our
families and alone with God. There is a world to be saved,
and every talent should be used in the service of God. You
may not be able to go outside your family, but you can
still do a work for God; and by your own course of action
you can encourage those who have missionary work to
perform. [Sermons and Talks, Volume 2 p. 315 para. 03] p.
394, Para. 1, [1909MS].

 We cannot afford to miss any opportunity for perfecting a
Christian character. Whatever experience may come to
others, remember that you, in your lot and place, will be
tested by God. There will be times when you will be placed
in unfavorable positions, but at such times plead with God,
trust in Him, and walk in simple faith before the Lord.
Then angels of heaven will impress your minds. Let not your
minds be filled with self and self-interests. [Sermons and
Talks, Volume 2 p. 315 para. 04] p. 394, Para. 2,
[1909MS]. 



 The Lord is looking upon us in mercy and love today. Who
will follow out the will of the Lord? Who will study to
overcome the hasty temper, remembering that the words they
speak are spoken in the hearing of heavenly angels? These
heavenly agencies are continually ministering to us, and
they will speak through us and by us if we will walk humbly
with God. They open for us opportunities to make known to
others a knowledge of the God of heaven. Let us acknowledge
God as the highest power. Let us cherish our Redeemer's
spirit of meekness and humility of mind. Let us study our
life work, that it may bear the test of the judgment. We
shall then stand on vantage ground with Daniel and his
companions, overcoming by the blood of the Lamb and the
word of our testimony. [Sermons and Talks, Volume 2 p. 316
para. 01] p. 394, Para. 3, [1909MS].

 In the third chapter of Daniel we can read the record of
God's mighty work in behalf of the youth who would not bow
to the image that the king had set up; and we may know that
the same God is near to us as we stand in His power to
honor His name in our experience. The form of the Fourth
walked beside the Hebrews in the midst of the fiery furnace
because they refused to bow down to the image and to
worship the work of men's hands. [Sermons and Talks, Volume
2 p. 316 para. 02] p. 395, Para. 1, [1909MS].

 "Then Nebuchadnezzar the king was astonished, and rose up
in haste, and spake, and said unto his counsellors, Did not
we cast three men bound into the midst of the fire? They
answered and said unto the king, True, O king. He answered
and said, Lo, I see four men loose, walking in the midst of
the fire, and they have no hurt; and"--the king's
countenance turns pale as he continues--"the form of the
fourth is like the Son of God" [verses 24, 25]. [Sermons
and Talks, Volume 2 p. 316 para. 03] p. 395, Para. 2,
[1909MS].

 Going to the mouth of the furnace, Nebuchadnezzar calls
the youth to come forth. [Verses 26-29, quoted.] [Sermons
and Talks, Volume 2 p. 316 para. 04] p. 396, Para. 1,
[1909MS].

 The God of the Hebrews is our God. Let us seek to stand in 
right relation to Him. We have souls to save or to lose,
and it depends upon our individual selves whether we save
or lose. If we lose, we carry others with us to
destruction. All heaven is looking upon us to see what 



course we will pursue--whether we will overcome by the
blood of the Lamb or be careless and indifferent, going on
as we please, filling our days with the pleasures of the
world, and our minds with the foolish novel, while God's
work is neglected and His Word cast aside. [Sermons and
Talks, Volume 2 p. 316 para. 05] p. 396, Para. 2,
[1909MS].

 I ask you to consider these things as you have never yet
considered them. I present before you Christ as your only
hope. "God so loved the world, that He gave His only
begotten son, that whosoever believeth in Him should not
perish, but have everlasting life." I present Christ's
character before you. Study it carefully. There is no
higher education to be gained than that which you gather
from the Word of God. Those who will may gain from it an
intelligence and an understanding that is as enduring and
as reliable as that which Daniel had, and which preserved
him and carried him safely through test and trial. Christ
will give judgment to the student of His Word today, as He
gave the Hebrew youth judgment. These young men were found
to have more wisdom than all the wise men in all the realm 
of Babylon. [Sermons and Talks, Volume 2 p. 316 para. 06]
p. 396, Para. 3, [1909MS].

 When the heart is in right condition before God, we shall
deny self. Did not God give Jesus, His only begotten Son--
He who was equal with the Father in the making of man? What
are you doing to make yourself acceptable before God? Are
you cultivating your reasoning powers? Are you preserving
your physical powers by a wise and careful diet? Let the
wine alone, and everything of the kind. We need to adopt a
simple diet if we would have a clear understanding of our
duty. Let us remember that we are living in review before
God, that we shall have tests to bear, and that our faith
in God is to be so cultivated that we can reach up to
heaven in full confidence for sanctification of body, soul,
and spirit. [Sermons and Talks, Volume 2 p. 317 para. 01]
p. 397, Para. 1, [1909MS].

 We need that living faith that will take hold of God; and
we can have this if we will study the will of the Lord in
all things. In times of poverty and sickness and suffering,
it is our privilege to go to the Saviour and tell Him our
necessities, and ask Him for His help. And if we will rely
upon the Word of God, we shall see the fulfillment of His
promises. Every day we are meeting temptation and trial in 



one form or another; but if we walk humbly with God and do
our best, seeking daily to come into close relation to Him,
He will work in our behalf. [Sermons and Talks, Volume 2 p.
317 para. 02] p. 397, Para. 2, [1909MS].

 Study the record of the life and activities of Christ. The
Saviour knew that He could do little if He remained in one 
place. Therefore He moved from city to city and village to
village, the crowds often following Him in great
multitudes. He gave these followers instruction, teaching
them of Himself from the words of the Old Testament 
Scriptures. As He would present old truths in a new light
before them, the people would listen as to something they
had never before heard of. [Sermons and Talks, Volume 2 p.
317 para. 03] p. 397, Para. 3, [1909MS].

 On one occasion the people gathered about the Saviour
until there were 5,000 men besides women and children. All
day they had listened to the great Teacher, and now, as
evening drew on, the Master said to His disciples, These
must be weary; they should have rest and food. But the
inquiry arose, Where shall we find food for so great a
company? The Saviour asked, How much have you? The
disciples replied, Five barley loaves and a few small
fishes. Bid them sit down on the ground, the Saviour
commanded; then, breaking the bread, He gave to His
disciples and the disciples to the multitudes. [Sermons and
Talks, Volume 2 p. 317 para. 04] p. 398, Para. 1,
[1909MS].

 When the people were satisfied, the Saviour gave the
command to His disciples, "Gather up the fragments, that
nothing be lost." Here Christ taught a precious lesson, one
that was to come clear down through the ages to our time.
There is an economy that Christ wants each to weave into
our experience. There are wants and necessities on every
hand to be supplied; there are needy and suffering ones to
help. When we stand in right relation to God, we will stand
in right relation to the principles of economy. We will
know by experience what it means to deny self. We will be
willing to sacrifice for the sake of others. [Sermons and
Talks, Volume 2 p. 318 para. 01] p. 398, Para. 2,
[1909MS].

 "God so loved the world, that He gave His only begotten
Son, that whosoever believeth in Him should not perish, but
have everlasting life." Christ accepted the office laid 



upon Him. Seeing the needs of men, He laid aside His royal
robe and crown and came to earth to minister to mankind. 
And day by day in His life on earth, He was preparing for
greater tests to come with stronger power. [Sermons and
Talks, Volume 2 p. 318 para. 02] p. 398, Para. 3,
[1909MS].

 Just before His crucifixion He took His disciples aside
that they might pray with Him, that He and they might
receive strength to endure. It was here in His agony in the
garden of Gethsemane that the cup trembled in His hand.
Should He drink it, and thus be separated from God? Should
He take the sins of the world upon Him? The woes of a lost
race rose up before Him, and He said, "Father, if this cup
may not pass away from me, except I drink it, thy will be
done." Then a mighty angel from glory came to His side and
strengthened Him to go through the awful trial. [Sermons
and Talks, Volume 2 p. 318 para. 03] p. 399, Para. 1,
[1909MS].

 He was laid in the tomb, and a great stone was rolled
before the door of the tomb. But when the day of His
release came, a mighty angel from heaven came and rolled
back the stone as [though] it had been a pebble. And Jesus
came forth, and proclaimed over the rent sepulcher of
Joseph, "I am the resurrection and the life." He revealed
Himself to Mary and to His disciples, bringing rejoicing to
their hearts. [Sermons and Talks, Volume 2 p. 318 para. 04]
p. 399, Para. 2, [1909MS].

 God sent His Son into the world that He might learn by
actual experience the needs of humanity. Through humanity
combined with divinity He must reach man and enable Him to
lay hold upon the divine nature. [Sermons and Talks, Volume
2 p. 318 para. 05] p. 399, Para. 3, [1909MS].

 Let us not turn from the representation because we cannot
be one with the world and at the same time be one with 
Christ. We do not deserve heaven if we come to Christ in 
that way. Let us make an entire surrender to God. God wants
us to withdraw from association with those who would lead 
us to withdraw from Him. He wants His people to lay hold
with a strong determination to work out their salvation
with fear and trembling. He wants them to make a covenant
with God by sacrifice, to consecrate themselves to God to
bear the suffering part of religion as well as to share its
joys. If they cannot do this, they cannot enter the gates 



of the city of God and have right to the tree of life.
[Sermons and Talks, Volume 2 p. 319 para. 01] p. 400,
Para. 1, [1909MS].

 Let us ever remember that eternal life has been secured 
for us at the cost of God's only begotten Son. Considering
this, should we not study to know what sacrifices we can
make for His cause, what part we can act in advancing the
glory of God for the great hereafter? Humanity can grasp
the divinity of Christ. This is for us if we will lay hold
of it by an intelligent faith. Let us learn what it means
to deny self as Christ denied self. He laid aside all that
He had with the Father, and clothing His divinity with
humanity came to earth that He might teach men and women
how they might overcome. We are living in a time of test.
Shall we not decide to stand on the side of Christ in this 
matter? [Sermons and Talks, Volume 2 p. 319 para. 02] p.
400, Para. 2, [1909MS].

 Do you not want the gates of the city of God to be opened
freely to you, and you be welcomed in with your children?
Do you not want the crown of glory placed upon your brow?
Do you not want that life that measures with the life of
God? But if we [are to] enjoy these eternal blessings, we
have sacrifices to make in this life. We must reveal that 
we possess a faith that lays hold upon the living God and a
righteousness that overcomes sin. May God bless us here
today. [Sermons and Talks, Volume 2 p. 319 para. 03] p.
400, Para. 3, [1909MS].

 How much are we willing to sacrifice in order to cooperate
with Jesus Christ in our individual salvation? What are we 
willing to do that we may be enlightened and may enlighten
others? Satan is working with all deceivableness of
unrighteousness to set in operation means by which to bring
suffering upon God's people. Let us cultivate the
simplicity of true godliness. Let us in our human nature
take hold of the divine, that that nature may mold our
life, our character, our words and works. Then we shall go
straight forward in the name of Jesus Christ. [Sermons and
Talks, Volume 2 p. 319 para. 04] p. 401, Para. 1,
[1909MS].

 There are souls to be saved from their sin. We must lay
hold of them by living faith, and give them every chance to
overcome. I ask you, Will you not accept the truth I have
presented before you today? Will you not seek to come into 



harmony with the spirit of this work that you may have a
part in it? Will you not make the effort to put away folly
and indulgence, and do all in your power to save the souls
that are perishing? [Sermons and Talks, Volume 2 p. 319
para. 05] p. 401, Para. 2, [1909MS].

 We need help for the work to be done in different parts of
the great missionary field. In Portland, Maine, where the
truth was preached with power in 1842-44, our brethren and
sisters have need of a little meetinghouse. Very little
labor has been given to the city of Portland. There are a
few Sabbath-keepers there, but they have no house of
worship. We do not hesitate to ask you to help in the
erection of this house of worship by giving us of your
means, for by so doing you will be laying up in the heavens
a treasure that faileth not. We want you to have a part in
carrying the message of mercy to this world. [Sermons and
Talks, Volume 2 p. 320 para. 01] p. 401, Para. 3,
[1909MS].

 We hope to have a large company of believers in Portland,
Maine. The power of God was felt at the camp meeting held
there recently, and we hope that many souls will be
relieved as a result of its work, and that many more will
lay hold of the truth of the gospel. Now, if you want to
help, do so, and the Lord will let His blessing rest upon
you. [Sermons and Talks, Volume 2 p. 320 para. 02] p. 402,
Para. 1, [1909MS].

 And there are other places in similar need. It is
represented to me that there are hundreds of places needing
our help. The work of God is a work of self-sacrifice. Who
among us is willing to unite in labor for the saving of
souls? Those who will here determine to do this, rise to
your feet. [Sermons and Talks, Volume 2 p. 320 para. 03]
p. 402, Para. 2, [1909MS].

 [Congregation rises.] (Praying): My heavenly Father, I
have tried to present, in my weakness, those things that
Thou hast presented before me again and again to
congregations that I have not seen assembled; and this is
one of them. I ask Thee now to make the impression upon the
human mind. Thou canst do it; for Thou art God, and beside
Thee there is none else. Thou hast given Thine only
begotten Son to make plain the way constantly beset with
temptations by the enemy. I ask Thee, Lord, to bless this
people here today. Sweep back every mist and cloud of 



darkness, and let the sunlight of Thy glory in. Work by Thy
Holy Spirit upon the minds of parents and children, that
all may labor together for the spread of the knowledge of
the truth. [Sermons and Talks, Volume 2 p. 320 para. 04]
p. 402, Para. 3, [1909MS].

 God, the living God, souls are perishing, and Satan is
working to call the attention of the people to nothingness
and folly. Wilt Thou not go with this people as they leave
this meeting, and teach them daily to lay hold of the
merits of the precious Redeemer? Thou hast given so much
for these souls; help them to make a covenant with Thee by
sacrifice, that they may have a part in that life that
measures with the life of God. We want them to have the 
crown of glory, and to strike the harp of gold. Lord, take
this people, baptize them with Thy Holy Spirit. Let them
see light in Thy light and rejoice in Thy truth. There is a
heaven for them to win, a hell for them to shun. Grant that
they may be crowned in the kingdom of glory, never again to
go out into a sin-cursed world, where all is renewed by Thy
sacrifice, our blessed Redeemer. [Sermons and Talks, Volume
2 p. 320 para. 05] p. 403, Para. 1, [1909MS].

 Take these souls into Thy keeping. Make the impression
upon their minds that heaven must be won by them, that they
must withstand the tests of Satan. Bless them this day.
Thou hast blessed them. Bless mind, and soul, and body, and
help each to arouse to earnest labor for others. Make them
laborers together with God in the work of salvation, and
Thy blessed name shall have all the glory.--Ms 73, 1909 (MR
900.20). [Sermons and Talks, Volume 2 p. 321 para. 01] p.
403, Para. 2, [1909MS]. 

THE KRESS COLLECTION

 Sanitarium (Napa County) California November 18, 1909 Dr.
D. H. Kress Dear Brother: Yesterday I received and read a
letter from you, and I thank you for explaining your
convictions and feelings so fully as you have done. I am
glad that you and your wife can be united in your labors.
With your varied gifts, you can unitedly do an excellent
work. [The Kress Collection p. 163 para. 05] p. 403, Para.
3, [1909MS].

 The work that you have been doing in connection with
Brother and Sister Starr has had a good influence. I am
assured that it is right for you and Sister Kress to unite 



with them in labor. You can be a great help to them and
they to you. [The Kress Collection p. 164 para. 01] p.
404, Para. 1, [1909MS].

 The work you have been doing in the cities is meeting
heaven's approval. This experience is to be a lesson to
others besides Elder Starr and Dr. Kress. What you have
done demonstrates that if our physicians and our ministers
can work together in the presentation of truth to the
people, more can be reached than could be influenced by the
minister laboring alone. I trust that your example in this
respect may be followed by other physicians. [The Kress
Collection p. 164 para. 02] p. 404, Para. 2, [1909MS].

 Brother Starr has capabilities that fit him to labor in
the large cities. I see no light in his being taken from
that work. [The Kress Collection p. 164 para. 03] p. 404,
Para. 3, [1909MS].

 I am sorry for your perplexities regarding leaving
Washington. You say that your wife and others feel that you
ought not to leave the Sanitarium, and that you do not feel
clear to leave. I do not urge that you and your wife
separate entirely from the Sanitarium. Your connection with
the institution will increase your influence in the field.
During your absence, other physicians must carry largely
the responsibilities in the Sanitarium. [The Kress
Collection p. 164 para. 04] p. 404, Para. 4, [1909MS].

 You need not feel that the Lord has separated you from the
Sanitarium because you have made more direct efforts to
reach the souls in our cities, who need to be converted.
You have a burden for this work of presenting the message
to the people. Present Christ as the Healer of the sin-sick
soul. In your work in the field, you will gain a broader
and more extended influence than if you were confined to an
institution. [The Kress Collection p. 164 para. 05] p.
404, Para. 5, [1909MS].

 Whoever is medical superintendent of the institution,
there should be associated with him wise counselors. No one 
man is to try to carry the responsibility of the Sanitarium
at Takoma Park. One man's mind is not infallible. Capable
men are to cooperate. It is safer in most matters to follow
the united judgment of several men than of one man. [The
Kress Collection p. 164 para. 06] p. 404, Para. 6,
[1909MS]. 



 It is not the Lord's plan that you should wholly
disconnect from the Sanitarium; but it is His plan that in
connection with your wife, you should go into the cities
and seek to reach the people with the message of present
truth. This work will help to make known the work at the
Sanitarium, and it will also establish confidence in the
minds of the people in the institution. The acquaintances
you make as you attend meetings and present the truth from
the physician's standpoint, will help to give you an
influence; and this line of work will be the means of
bringing to our sanitariums a class of people who can be
greatly benefited. Arrange your plans so that you can
engage in this line of work with freedom, and so that your
absence will not hurt the work of the institution. [The
Kress Collection p. 164 para. 07] p. 404, Para. 7,
[1909MS].

 Present before the people the need of resisting the
temptation to indulge appetite. This is where many are
failing. Explain how closely body and mind are related, and
show the need of keeping both in the very best condition.
The health talks which you give in the meetings will be one
of the best ways of advertising our sanitariums. This is a
work that I have been shown you should do. (This was to
reach the higher class). [The Kress Collection p. 164 para.
08] p. 405, Para. 1, [1909MS].

 I am instructed to say to our sanitarium workers that
their light is to go forth as a lamp that burneth. There
are ministerial duties devolving upon the head physicians
of our sanitariums outside of the purely medical work. They
must give heed to the urgent calls that come for soul-
winning efforts. Every jot of influence that the Lord has
given them is to be used for Him. Our medical
superintendents should so live and labor as to be
recognized as men who place their trust in God, men who
fear the Lord, and depend upon His divine power. [The Kress
Collection p. 165 para. 01] p. 405, Para. 2, [1909MS].

 The God-fearing surgeon, when required to operate in
critical cases, will call upon God for wisdom and help. And
the Lord will honor His servant at such times, guiding the
instrument he handles in the fear of God. At such times it 
is of the greatest importance that the physician be calm
and able to speak words of faith and trust in the One who
is our Creator and our King. Many times this manifestation 



of calm trust in God will decide the case favorably, for
the confidence of the physician in unseen agencies, his
faith that his prayers in behalf of the afflicted one will
be heard, will give confidence, and balance the mind of the
one who is passing through the crisis. And the faith that
will lay hold upon the Lord in the hour of peril will be
respected. [The Kress Collection p. 165 para. 02] p. 405,
Para. 3, [1909MS].

 The minds of the suffering ones must be led to grasp the
hope of deliverance from special peril. Speak to them
hopeful words, words of courage. There are those
patronizing our sanitariums whom the Lord will heal if they
will abstain from the use of liquor and drugs, and will use
simple and safe remedies to counteract disease brought on
through perverted appetite. If they will act their part to
break the spell of the enemy by firmly resisting temptation
and will surrender themselves to the One who gave His life
for sinful souls, they will become sons and daughters of
God. [The Kress Collection p. 165 para. 03] p. 405, Para.
4, [1909MS].

 All who indulge the appetite, waste the physical energies,
and weaken the moral power, will sooner or later feel the
retribution that follows the transgression of physical law.
[The Kress Collection p. 165 para. 04] p. 405, Para. 5,
[1909MS].

 Christ gave His life to purchase redemption for the
sinner. The world's Redeemer knew that indulgence of
appetite was bringing physical debility and deadening the
perceptive faculties so that sacred and eternal things
could not be discerned. He knew that self-indulgence was
perverting the moral powers, and that man's great need was
conversion--in heart and mind and soul, from the life of
self-indulgence to one of self-denial and self-sacrifice.
May the Lord help you as His servant to appeal to the
ministers and to arouse the sleeping churches. Let your
labors as a physician and a minister be in harmony. It is
for this that our sanitariums are established, to preach
the truth of true temperance. [The Kress Collection p. 165
para. 05] p. 405, Para. 6, [1909MS].

 In your letter you speak of the rescue work in the poorer
parts of the city. I am glad that you feel a burden to help
the very ones who need help. Christ desires His work to
become the light of the world. He Himself came to make 



known to all classes the gospel of salvation. But it is not
your special duty to make great efforts among the worst
classes of society. There may be associated with you some
who should work among the unfortunate and the degraded, but
you are especially fitted to labor for the higher classes.
Your influence with them would be lessened should you be
associated largely with the rescue work for those who are
generally regarded as outcasts. [The Kress Collection p.
165 para. 06] p. 406, Para. 1, [1909MS].

 Christ entered upon the test on the point of appetite, and
for nearly six weeks resisted temptation in behalf of man.
That long fast in the wilderness was to be a lesson to
fallen man for all time. Christ was not overcome by the
struggling against temptation. Christ has made it possible
for every member of the human family to resist temptation.
All who would live godly lives may overcome as Christ
overcame, by the blood of the Lamb, and the word of their
testimony. That long fast of the Saviour strengthened Him
to endure. He gave evidence to man that He would begin the
work of overcoming just where ruin began--on the point of
appetite. [The Kress Collection p. 166 para. 01] p. 406,
Para. 2, [1909MS].

 As a people, we need to reform, and especially do
ministers and teachers of the Word need to reform. I am 
instructed to say to our ministers and to the presidents of
our conferences:--Your usefulness as laborers for God in 
the work of recovering perishing souls, depends much on
your success in overcoming appetite. Overcome the desire to
gratify appetite, and if you do this, your passions will be
easily controlled. Then your mental and moral powers will
be stronger. "And they overcame by the blood of the Lamb
and the word of their testimony." [The Kress Collection p.
166 para. 02] p. 406, Para. 3, [1909MS].

 We need the influence of the right example of our
physicians and our ministers. Let them exercise their
powers for the control of appetite, that mental and moral
powers may be strengthened. As far as possible, let them
adopt such habits of life that the physical and mental
powers shall be equally taxed. The exercise of the voice in
speaking is a healthful exercise. Teach and live carefully.
Hold firmly to the position that all, even our leading men,
need to exercise good common sense in the care of their
health, securing equal taxation of the body and the brain.
(Signed) Ellen G. White [The Kress Collection p. 166 para. 



03] p. 406, Para. 4, [1909MS].

 After coming to the Sanitarium at Takoma Park, I received
communications from Sister White, directing me as to how to
carry forward the work of the Sanitarium, and in the field
along educational lines. It may be of interest to learn how
the Lord opened the way for me to leave Australia, a field
to which I felt I was called. [The Kress Collection p. 166
para. 04] p. 406, Para. 5, [1909MS].

 Sister White, in addressing a letter to Elder O. A. Olsen,
who was then President of the Union Conference of 
Australia, on February 2, 1907, said: "Our Sanitarium at
Takoma Park is nearing completion. We should have a strong
medical faculty at the Washington Institution, but where
are they to be found? Elder Irwin has spoken to me several
times about his convictions that Drs. H. H. and Lauretta 
Kress were needed in Washington to give a mold to the
medical and spiritual work to be done there and to
influence our medical work throughout the field. I gave my
sentence that the time is not yet. The work in Australia
must not be crippled. [The Kress Collection p. 166 para.
05] p. 406, Para. 6, [1909MS].

 "In my last interview with Elder Irwin I said, if Dr.
Kress could be spared from Wahroonga without crippling the
work in Australia it would be well to call him to 
Washington. The work there is very important. It has been
delayed too long. Strong physicians will there do much to
strengthen our work throughout the field. Therefore, if
good, faithful workers can be secured to take their place
in Wahroonga, and if their minds are drawn toward
Washington to work, secure their transfer if possible. I
believe that the Lord has been working to bring about
changes that would open the way for Dr. Kress to come to
Washington. We need him there very much, and we need him
just now at the opening of the work. I have written to you
as early as possible, and have written hurriedly. I wish
that Dr. Kress could get there before the opening of the
Sanitarium." [The Kress Collection p. 166 para. 06] p.
407, Para. 1, [1909MS].

 In a letter addressed to me by Elder Daniells, he said: "I
may say that some months ago it became very apparent to the
members of the board that we ought to secure a man of
experience and loyalty to head our Washington Sanitarium.
As we studied and prayed over the matter we were 



continually impressed that if you could be spared from
Australia you would be the man to take the place. At last
the board passed a resolution requesting me to place the
matter fully before Sister White. I did so, with the result
that she advised us to call you to this position." I had
just received their letter when your communication came. As
soon as these were received, Elder Evans, the Vice-
president of Washington Sanitarium Board, called the
members together, and it was unanimously voted that you
would be chosen Superintendent of the Washington
Sanitarium, that we should send you a cable requesting you
to come immediately." [The Kress Collection p. 167 para.
01] p. 407, Para. 2, [1909MS].

 After the work was well started here at Takoma Park, I
received a communication from Sister White, urging me to
give attention to the large cities of the East; especially
New York, Boston, and Portland, Maine, were mentioned. She
said: "I have been shown that Dr. Kress is too closely
confined to his work at the Washington Sanitarium. He
should be given an opportunity to have his influence more
widely felt. [The Kress Collection p. 167 para. 02] p.
407, Para. 3, [1909MS].

 On the strength of this I aimed to arrange my work so that
I could do some work in the field, especially in connection
with the large gatherings of our people and in conducting
special efforts in the cities. While at the camp meeting in
New York City, Sister White called me into her room. She
was lying upon a cot. She looked up into my face and said:
"Doctor, this is the work that I have been shown that you
should do." I said to her: "Sister White, do you think that
I had better sever my connection from the Sanitarium in
order to be able to do this work?" She replied: "No, that
is not it. Your connection with the Sanitarium will give
you an influence in the field, and your work in the field
will bring patients to the Sanitarium. But arrange the work
in such a way that you can leave it without it being harmed
during your absence." [The Kress Collection p. 167 para.
03] p. 407, Para. 4, [1909MS].

 February 22, 1909, she said: "The Lord will bless Brother
and Sister Kress if they will in the name of the Lord go
forth in connection with the gospel ministry to labor in
the cities. The cities in the East should now receive 
special attention." "It is the Lord's plan that physicians
well versed in the Bible truths shall unite with ministers 



laboring in the cities and aid in giving as a whole the
harmonious message of warning that should be given to the
world. Some of the very best qualified men in our
institutions should be chosen for this work. To some it may
seem unwise to take men qualified for the position of head
physician and put them to labor in the cities and choose
men to take their places in the institution; but we need to
take a broader view of the work, and to consider that the
Lord is calling for a special line of work to be done in
the cities,--a work which requires the efforts of men of
clear perception and who in the power of the Holy Spirit
can present before large congregations the principles of
health reform. The presenting of Bible principles by
intelligent physicians will have great weight with many
people. The efficiency and power of one who can combine in
his influence the work of a physician and of the gospel
minister who can estimate? This work commends itself to the 
good judgment of the people. If Dr. Kress will labor as a
medical evangelist under the Lord's direction and go
forward in humility, a good work will be accomplished."
[The Kress Collection p. 167 para. 04] p. 408, Para. 1,
[1909MS]. 

In response I arranged my work so as to carry out this
instruction, Elder G. B. Starr united with me in a medical
missionary effort, in New York city. My wife and daughter,
and Miss Cornor, from the Sanitarium, assisted in this
effort in conducting a real school of health, giving
special attention to diet. The daily papers gave liberal
space, devoting in some instances almost a full page in
writing "Kress gatherings." Later a letter came from Sister
White in which she said: "The work you have been doing in
the city is meeting Heaven's approval. This experience is
to be a lesson to others besides Elder Starr and Dr. Kress. 
You have demonstrated that if our physicians and our
ministers would work together in the presentation of truth
to the people, more can be reached than could be influenced
by the ministers laboring alone. I trust that your example
in this respect may be followed by other physicians. I do
not urge that you and your wife separate entirely from the
Sanitarium. Your connection with the institution will 
increase your influence in the field. During your absence,
other physicians must carry largely the responsibilities in
the Sanitarium. In your work in the field you will gain a
broader and more extended influence than if you were
confined to an institution. It is not the Lord's plan that
you should wholly disconnect from the Sanitarium, but it is 



His plan that in connection with your wife you should go
into the cities and seek to reach the people with the
message of present truth. This work will help to make known
the work of the Sanitarium and will also establish 
confidence in the minds of the people in the institution.
The acquaintances you make as you attend meetings and
present the truth from a physician's standpoint will help
to give you an influence, and this line of work will then
be the means of bringing to your sanitarium a class of
people who can be greatly benefited. Arrange your plans so
that you can engage in this line of work with freedom and
so that your absence will not hurt the work of the
institution. The health talks which you give in the
meetings will be one of the best ways of advertising our
Sanitarium. This is the work that I have been shown you
should do." [The Kress Collection p. 168 para. 01] p. 408,
Para. 2, [1909MS]. 

THE PAULSON COLLECTION

 K.-94-'09 January 14, 1909 Dear Brother and Sister D. H.
Kress: Soon after the Paradise Valley Sanitarium had been
secured, the brethren at Los Angeles, after long search,
decided to purchase a hotel property at Glendale, eight
miles from the city. This property was offered at a price
below its original cost, and within the reach of the
conference. As everything seemed favorable, it was secured,
and has since been refitted and opened as the Glendale
Sanitarium. Some additions have been made to the old 
building. [Paulson Collection p. 266 para. 03] p. 409,
Para. 1, [1909MS].

 When we first saw the Glendale property, so unlike some
other properties we had visited in the vicinity of Los
Angeles, we believed that this was a place that had been
providentially reserved for us, and we have had no reason
since for changing our minds. [Paulson Collection p. 266
para. 04] p. 409, Para. 2, [1909MS].

 In less than a year after the establishment of the
Glendale Sanitarium, the Loma Linda property was purchased.
Thus, within a comparatively short period of time, God
wrought marvelously in the establishment of three
sanitariums within the territory of the Southern California
Conference. [Paulson Collection p. 266 para. 05] p. 409,
Para. 3, [1909MS]. 



 April 20, '09-5 Loma Linda, California M.-70-'09 April 12,
1909 Eliza Morton: We are about to leave Loma Linda for our 
journey to College View, Nebraska. I have spoken once while
here. Last Sabbath the patients and church members
assembled on the beautiful grounds of the sanitarium, and I
spoke to them from the 58th chapter of Isaiah. [Paulson
Collection p. 267 para. 01] p. 409, Para. 4, [1909MS].

 We hope that in the school established at Loma Linda many
will be qualified to go forth and impart the knowledge of
truth they have here received. A quick work will the Lord
do in our world, for Satan is preparing his forces to seek
to overcome the remnant people who love God and keep His
commandments. He points to the smallness of their numbers,
and flatters his followers that his larger army can out
number the believers. We know how powerful are the hosts of
Satan; but God is more powerful than they. Our risen
Saviour is all sufficient for our needs. [Paulson
Collection p. 267 para. 02] p. 409, Para. 5, [1909MS].

 B.-100-'09 Washington, D. C. June 9, 1909 Elder J. A.
Burden Loma Linda, California -- In the night season I
seemed to be conversing with you, and encouraging you to go
forward in the name of the Lord, preparing your school to
give the education most needed at this time. The education
that is to be given by our people in the large cities of
Southern California is set before me day and night. The
people in these cities are to be made to understand what
constitutes "higher education." Higher education means
conformity to the plan of salvation. [Paulson Collection p.
267 para. 03] p. 410, Para. 1, [1909MS].

 Obtain facilities for your school work. Let the means that
shall come to you be used very economically. Do not spend
one dollar unnecessarily. [Paulson Collection p. 267 para.
04] p. 410, Para. 2, [1909MS].

 Endeavor to place yourself where you will not be confused
by the representations and forbiddings of human agencies
who would misinterpret the true meaning of the higher
education. Lift up the Man of Calvary. By the work of
teaching and by earnest prayer, endeavor to place the
students where they will receive the inspiration of heaven.
Jesus Christ is to be presented before them as the Source
of all light and knowledge. Let none dishonor Him by
choosing to accept the world's interpretation of what the
higher education means. Let us leave that to those who do 



not acknowledge the truths of the word of God as the source
of all true knowledge. [Paulson Collection p. 267 para. 05]
p. 410, Para. 3, [1909MS].

 Give to the teachers all the advantages possible, to
secure a clear understanding of what constitutes the
essential education. [Paulson Collection p. 268 para. 01]
p. 410, Para. 4, [1909MS].

 Teach the students to look for wisdom to the One who gave
His life for the salvation of the world. Now is your time
to work. That same Jesus who walked with His disciples on
earth, and who taught them from day to day, will teach His
servants in this age. [Paulson Collection p. 268 para. 02]
p. 410, Para. 5, [1909MS].

 I would call your attention to the eighth chapter of Acts,
in which is related Philip’s experience with the Ethiopian
seeker after truth. The record states: [Paulson Collection
p. 268 para. 03] p. 410, Para. 6, [1909MS].

 "And the angel of the Lord spake unto Philip, saying,
Arise, and go toward the south unto the way that goeth down
from Jerusalem unto Gaza, which is desert. And he arose and
went: and, behold a man of Ethiopia, a eunuch of great
authority under Candace queen of the Ethiopians, who had
the charge of all her treasure, and had come to Jerusalem
for to worship, was returning, and sitting in his chariot
read Esaias the prophet. [Paulson Collection p. 268 para.
04] p. 411, Para. 1, [1909MS].

 "Then the Spirit said unto Philip, Go near, and join
thyself to this chariot. And Philip ran thither to him, and
heard him read the prophet Esaias, and said, Understandest
thou what thou readest? And he said, How can I, except some
man should guide me? And he desired Philip that he would
come up and sit with him. [Paulson Collection p. 268 para.
05] p. 411, Para. 2, [1909MS].

 "The place of the Scripture which he read was this, He was
led as a sheep to the slaughter; and like a lamb dumb
before his shearer, so opened He not His mouth: in His
humiliation His judgment was taken away: and who shall
declare his generation? for His life is taken from the
earth. [Paulson Collection p. 268 para. 06] p. 411, Para.
3, [1909MS]. 



 "Then Philip opened his mouth, and began at the same
scripture, and preached unto him Jesus. [Paulson Collection
p. 268 para. 07] p. 411, Para. 4, [1909MS].

 "And as they went on their way, they came unto a certain
water: and the eunuch said, See, here is water; what doth
hinder me to be baptized? And Philip said, if thou
believest with all thine heart, thou mayest. And he
answered and said, I believe that Jesus Christ is the Son
of God. [Paulson Collection p. 268 para. 08] p. 411, Para.
5, [1909MS].

 "And he commanded the chariot to stand still: and they
went down both into the water, both Philip and the eunuch;
and he baptized him. And when they were come up out of the
water, the Spirit of the Lord caught away Philip that the
eunuch saw him no more: and he went on his way rejoicing.
But Philip was found at Azotus, and passing through he
preached in all the cities, till he came to Caesarea."
[Paulson Collection p. 268 para. 09] p. 411, Para. 6,
[1909MS].

 The whole of the book of Acts should receive careful 
study. It is full of precious instruction; it records
experiences in evangelistic work, the teachings of which we
need in our work today. This is wonderful history; it deals
with the highest education, which the students in our
schools are to receive. [Paulson Collection p. 268 para.
10] p. 411, Para. 7, [1909MS].

 M.-53-'09 Talk by Mrs. E. G. White before the General
Conference Committee, June 11, 1909: When Brother Burden
was leaving for Southern California at the close of this
conference, he inquired of me, "What shall we plan to do
for Loma Linda?" "Go straight ahead," I replied; "let the
truth shine forth in every possible way. Continue to work
with all your zeal in the territory surrounding your
sanitarium. Help your students to learn how to labor, and
keep sending them out into Redlands, and Riverside, and San
Bernardino, and the smaller towns and villages round about.
Introduce our publications, and do thorough work. Let your
light shine as a lamp that burneth. Encourage the students
to greater activity in missionary labor while taking their
course of study." [Paulson Collection p. 269 para. 01] p.
412, Para. 1, [1909MS].

 Our brethren at Loma Linda are in need of funds with which 



to carry on their work. But notwithstanding their present
necessity, I have encouraged them not to falter, but to go
forward in the name of the Lord. And now I appeal to my
brethren in Washington not to allow them to suffer. While
we are planning to support the educational work in such
places as Washington, we must not forget the important work
that must be done at Loma Linda, and in other centers of
training. [Paulson Collection p. 269 para. 02] p. 412,
Para. 2, [1909MS].

 MS-7- September 23, 1909 The Relation of Loma Linda
College to Worldly Medical Institutions Report of interview
at the home of Mrs. E. G. White, Sanitarium, California,
September 20, 1909. Present Mrs. E. G. White, W. C. White
and J. A. Burden. [Paulson Collection p. 269 para. 03] p.
412, Para. 3, [1909MS].

 E. G. White: We want none of that kind of "higher
education" that will put us in a position where the credit
must be given, not to the Lord God of Israel, but to the
god of Ekron. The Lord designs that we shall stand as a
distinct, sanctified, and holy people, so connected with
him that he can work with us. Let our physicians realize
that they are to depend wholly upon the true God. [Paulson
Collection p. 269 para. 05] p. 412, Para. 4, [1909MS].

 I felt a heavy burden this morning when I read over a
letter that I found in my room, in which a plan was
outlined for having medical students take some work at Loma
Linda, but to get the finishing touches of their education
from some worldly institution. God forbid that such a plan
should be followed. I must state that the light I have
received is that we are to stand as a distinct,
commandment-keeping people. The Sabbath is a great
distinguishing line, and its observance will separate us
from the world. As God's peculiar people we should not feel
that we must acknowledge our dependence upon men who are
transgressing God's law to give us influence in the world.
It is God that gives us influence. He is out exceeding
great reward. He will give us advantages that are far
beyond all the advantages we might receive from worldlings,
by uniting with those who do not recognize the law of God.
[Paulson Collection p. 270 para. 01] p. 412, Para. 5,
[1909MS].

 J. A. Burden: I know that these thoughts are what you have
presented to us before. We do not want to cause you to 



carry a heavy burden. We simply wanted to know if we were
moving in right lines. If the Lord gives you light, well
and good, we will be glad to receive it; if not, then we
will wait. [Paulson Collection p. 270 para. 02] p. 413,
Para. 1, [1909MS].

 E. G. White: If we follow on to know the Lord, we shall
know that His going forth is prepared as the morning. There
are some who may not be able to see that here is a test as
to whether we shall put our dependence on man, or depend
upon God. Shall we by our course seem to acknowledge that
there is a stronger power with unbelievers than there is
with God's own people? When we take hold upon God, and
trust in Him, He will work in our behalf. But whatever the
consequences may be, we are in regard to our faith to stand
distinct and separate from the world. [Paulson Collection
p. 270 para. 03] p. 413, Para. 2, [1909MS].

 I feel a decided interest in the work at Loma Linda, and I
desire that it shall exert a powerful influence for the
truth. Your success depends upon the blessing of God, not
upon the ideas and views of men who are opposed to the
requirements of the law of God. When people see that God
blesses us, and gives success to our work as we make Him
supreme, then they will be led to give consideration to the
truths we teach. Many will be compelled to recognize that
our methods are superior to those employed in the schools
of the world, as they are commonly conducted. [Paulson
Collection p. 270 para. 04] p. 413, Para. 3, [1909MS].

 We need not tie to men in order to secure influence. We 
need not think that we are dependent upon the knowledge and
experience of men who do not recognize the Lord as their
Master. Our God is a God of knowledge and understanding,
and if we will take our position decidedly on His side to
be wholly influenced by His spirit, He will give us wisdom.
I would that all our people might see the inconsistency of
those who profess to be God's commandment-keeping people, a
peculiar people zealous of good works, thinking that they
must copy after the world's pattern, in order to make their
own successful. Our God is stronger than any human
influence. If we will accept Him as our educator, if we
will make Him our strength and righteousness, He will work
in our behalf. [Paulson Collection p. 270 para. 05] p.
413, Para. 4, [1909MS].

 The following out of these principles may result in a 



condition of things that is not just as we would desire it
to be. We might like to see certain conditions, for the
attainment of which we would be dependent on the world, but
the result would be an experience that means weakness
rather than strength. We should realize a bondage that we
do not anticipate. [Paulson Collection p. 271 para. 01] p.
414, Para. 1, [1909MS].

 Jesus Christ is our saviour today, and He is willing to
work in our behalf, if we will not put our dependence upon
some other power. If we are sustained by the living God,
the superiority of His power will be manifested in His
people. This is the testimony that I have borne all the way
along, and it is the testimony that I shall continue to
bear. We must exalt God who is our wisdom, our
sanctification, and our exceeding great reward. [Paulson
Collection p. 271 para. 02] p. 414, Para. 2, [1909MS].

 J. A. Burden: We love to hear the truth over and over 
again, that we may be sure it is the truth. [Paulson
Collection p. 271 para. 03] p. 414, Para. 3, [1909MS].

 E. G. White: You have the Word which tells you that God's
commandment-keeping people are to have His special favor,
and that they are to be sanctified through obedience to the
truth. Shall we unite ourselves with those that are full of 
error, who have no respect for God's commandments, and
shall our students go forth to obtain the finishing touches
of their education from men who, unless they are converted
will not be honored with a place in the councils of heaven.
[Paulson Collection p. 271 para. 04] p. 414, Para. 4,
[1909MS].

 W. C. White: What is to be the final outcome? Will all our 
medical missionaries be simply nurses? Shall we have no
more physicians, or shall we have a school in which we can
ourselves give the finishing touches? [Paulson Collection
p. 271 para. 05] p. 414, Para. 5, [1909MS].

 E. G. White: Whatever plan you follow, take your position
that you will not unite or be bound up with those that do
not respect God's commandments. [Paulson Collection p. 271
para. 06] p. 414, Para. 6, [1909MS].

 W. C. White: Does that mean that we are not to have any
more physicians, but that our people will work simply as
nurses, or does it mean that we shall have a school of our 



own where we can educate physicians? [Paulson Collection p.
271 para. 07] p. 414, Para. 7, [1909MS].

 E. G. White: We shall have a school of our own. But we are 
not to be dependent upon the world, we must put our
dependence upon a power that is higher than all human
power. If we honor God, He will honor us, because we
observe all His commandments, which mean eternal life.
[Paulson Collection p. 271 para. 08] p. 415, Para. 1,
[1909MS].

 J. A. Burden: The governments of earth provide that if we
conduct a medical school, we must take a charter from the
government. That in itself has nothing to do with how the
school is conducted. It is required, however, that certain
studies shall be taught. There are ten subjects required.
Physiology is one of these. It is required that those who
labor as physicians shall be proficient in these subjects.
In starting our sanitariums for the care of the sick, we
must secure a charter from the government; our printing
offices must do the same. Would the securing of a charter
for a medical school, where our students might obtain a
medical education, militate against our depending upon
God.? [Paulson Collection p. 272 para. 01] p. 415, Para.
2, [1909MS].

 E. G. White: No, I do not see that it would, if a charter
were secured on the right terms. Only be sure that you do
not exalt men above God. If you can gain force and
influence that will make your work more effective without
tying yourselves to worldly men, that would be right. But
we are not to exalt the human above the divine. [Paulson
Collection p. 272 para. 02] p. 415, Para. 3, [1909MS].

 J. A. Burden: That is the vital point, where we have been
hanging for three years. The only thing that we have asked
for in this matter is to take advantage of the government
provision that would give standing room to our students
when they are qualified. [Paulson Collection p. 272 para.
03] p. 415, Para. 4, [1909MS].

 E. G. White: I do not see anything wrong in that, as long
as you do not in any way lift men above the Lord God of
Israel, or throw discredit upon His power. But enter into
no agreement with any fraternity that would open a door of
temptation to some weak souls to lose their souls on God.
[Paulson Collection p. 272 para. 04] p. 415, Para. 5, 



[1909MS].

 J. A. Burden: In planning our course of study, we have
tried to follow the light in the Testimonies, and in doing
so it has led us away from the requirements of the world.
The world will not recognize us as standing with them. We
shall have to stand distinct, by ourselves. [Paulson
Collection p. 272 para. 05] p. 415, Para. 6, [1909MS].

 E. G. White: You may unite with them in certain points
that will not have a misleading influence, but let no
sacrifice be made to endanger our principles. We shall
always have to stand distinct. God desires us to be
separate, and yet it is our privilege to avail ourselves of
certain rights. But rather than to confuse our medical
work, you had better stand aloof and labor with the
advantages that you yourselves can offer. [Paulson
Collection p. 272 para. 06] p. 416, Para. 1, [1909MS].

 J. A. Burden: Now the proposition in this letter was to
deviate from that, so that standing as we do, would enable
us to stand with them and to have their advantage. From the
instruction that has come, it has seemed to me from the
very first, that we were to stand by ourselves in a
distinct light, following the light that God has given with
reference to physical healing, and that when we do that,
God will open the way before us, and give us prestige with
the people. But if we deviate and connect with these other
schools, we would find ourselves being thrown more and more
into the very things that they are doing, and our students
would be molded after their similitude instead of after the 
similitude of truth. [Paulson Collection p. 272 para. 07]
p. 416, Para. 2, [1909MS].

 E. G. White: That is what I am trying to guard against all
the time. As we read our Bible we see that God is 
dishonored when His people go to any worldly power, or put
their trust in a worldly power. That is where God's people
again and again became ensnared, and spoilt their history.
You must arrange this matter the best you can, but the
principle that is presented to me is that you are not to
acknowledge any power as greater than that of our God. Our
influence is to be acknowledged of God, because we keep His
commandments, and His commandments are not grievous. Here
is our standard. Keep God's commandments as the apple of
your eye. [Paulson Collection p. 273 para. 01] p. 416,
Para. 3, [1909MS]. 



 W. C. White: Jesus said at one time, "The scribes and the
Pharisees sit in Moses' seat: all therefore whatsoever they
bid you observe, that observe and do; but do not ye after
their works." Now the law says that a man shall not
practice medicine unless he has a diploma from a college,
and unless he has passed the examination of the state
board, and has a certificate. The law would not recognize
the diplomas of our physicians unless they have studied
some things that we do not think are really essential. For
instance, in their preparation they have to study a number
of things that we think they might get along without, but
we can teach them. We do not have to teach these subjects
in their way; we can teach them in our way. When it comes
to the study of drugs, they teach how to give them. We can
teach the dangers of using them, and how to get along
without them. In some other schools they teach geology on
the evolution basis. We can teach geology, and show that
the theory of evolution is false. [Paulson Collection p.
273 para. 02] p. 416, Para. 4, [1909MS].

 E. G. White: Well, you must plan these details yourselves.
I have told you what I have received, but these details you
will have to work out for yourselves. [Paulson Collection
p. 273 para. 03] p. 417, Para. 1, [1909MS].

 J. A. Burden: It seems clear to me that any standing we
can lawfully have without compromising, is not out of
harmony with God's plan. [Paulson Collection p. 273 para.
04] p. 417, Para. 2, [1909MS].

 E. G. White: No, it is not. All I can say is that I have
had very distinct light, however, that there is danger of
our limiting the power of the Holy One of our schools with
worldly methods. He is the God of the universe, and our
influence is dependent upon our carrying out the precepts
of His word. We weaken our powers by not placing our
dependence upon God, and taking hold of His strength. This
is our privilege. [Paulson Collection p. 273 para. 05] p.
417, Para. 3, [1909MS].

 December 24, 1909 Sanitarium, California December 6, 1909
To The Leading Ministers In California Dear Brethren: In
the night watches of November 22, I seemed to be bearing my
testimony in a meeting where believers and unbelievers were
assembled. I spoke to them in regard to the short work to
be done in the earth, and our need of keeping before the 



world the evidences that the Lord is in our midst. This 
evidence may be given in words of praise and thanksgiving.
"Whosoever offereth praise glorifieth God." The Lord calls
for faithful witnesses. With our lips and in our works we
should praise Him. As a people we have received special
advantages from the Lord, but we do not render to Him
sincere thanksgiving. Daily His praise should be spoken by
every one of us. [Paulson Collection p. 296 para. 01] p.
417, Para. 4, [1909MS].

 My attention was called to these words, which are
profitable for our study: [Paulson Collection p. 296 para.
02] p. 417, Para. 5, [1909MS].

 "I am the Lord and there is none else, there is no God
beside me: I girded thee, though thou hast not known Me:
that they may know from the rising of the sun, and from the
west, that there is none beside Me. I am the Lord, and
there is none else. I form the light, and create darkness:
I make peace, and create evil: I the Lord to all these
things. Drop down, ye heavens from above, and let the skies
pour down righteousness: let the earth open and let them
bring forth salvation, and let righteousness spring up
together; I the Lord have created it." [Paulson Collection
p. 296 para. 03] p. 417, Para. 6, [1909MS].

 "Thus saith the Lord, in an acceptable time have I heard
thee and in a way of salvation have I helped thee: and I
will preserve thee, and give thee for a covenant of the
people, to establish the earth, to cause to inherit the
desolate heritages; that thou mayest say to the prisoners,
Go forth; to them that are in darkness, Shew yourselves.
They shall feed in the ways, and their pastures shall be in
all high places. They shall not hunger nor thirst; neither
shall the heat nor sun smite them; for He that hath mercy
on them shall lead them, even by the spring of water shall
He guide them. And I will make all my mountains a way, and
my highways shall be exalted. Behold these shall come from
far: and lo, these from the north and from the west; and
these from the land of Sinim. [Paulson Collection p. 296
para. 04] p. 418, Para. 1, [1909MS].

 "Sing, O ye heaven, and be joyful; and break forth into
singing, O mountains: for the Lord hath comforteth His
people, and will have mercy on His afflicted. But Zion
said, The Lord hath forsaken me, and my Lord hath forgotten
me. Can a woman forget her sucking child, that she may not 



have compassion on the son of her womb? yea, they may
forget, yet will I not forget thee. Behold, I have graven
thee upon the palms of my hands; thy walls are continually
before me." [Paulson Collection p. 297 para. 01] p. 418,
Para. 2, [1909MS].

 "Ho, every one that thirsteth, come ye to the waters, and
he that hath no money; come ye, buy and eat; yea, come buy
wine and milk without money and without price. Wherefore do
ye spend money for that which is not bread? and your labor
for that which satisfieth not? hearken diligently unto me,
and eat ye that which is good, and let your soul delight
itself in fatness. Incline your ear, and come unto Me,
hear, and your soul shall live; and I will make an
everlasting covenant with you, even the sure mercies of
David. Behold, I have given Him for a witness to the
people, a leader and a commander to the people. Behold thou
shalt call a nation that thou knowest not; and nations that
know not thee shall run after thee, because of the Lord thy
God, and for the Holy One of Israel; for he hath glorified
thee. [Paulson Collection p. 297 para. 02] p. 418, Para.
3, [1909MS].

 (Isa. 55:6-13) Let the instruction given in the fifty-
eighth chapter of Isaiah be studied in connection with
these scriptures. Wonderful would be the results if
ministers and church members would be converted, and adopt
Christ's manner of witnessing to the power of the Lord.
[Paulson Collection p. 297 para. 03] p. 418, Para. 4,
[1909MS].

 In many places, and especially in Southern California,
plans and methods of labor have been followed that have
hindered the Lord's work, so that those upon whom the Lord
has laid special burdens could not do the work to which
they were appointed. In some cases watchers were sent to
restrict the work and to hedge up the way of some who were
laboring most earnestly for advancement. Unsanctified plans
were laid that worked counter to the plans of God. All this
was displeasing to the Lord, and it was work which He
repudiated. There were cities that might have been entered
and a good work begun, but through lack of faith there
developed a counter working influence. With unbelief,
jealousies arose, and with sacred missionary enterprises
were linked up men who themselves needed to experience the
converting power of God, and to learn to walk humbly with
Him. [Paulson Collection p. 297 para. 04] p. 419, Para. 1, 



[1909MS].

 To those who had kept the way hedged up, I wrote out the
instruction given me, and trusted the result with the Lord.
The burden was heavy, and I feared I should not live to see
the results of my efforts to break the yokes which men were
placing upon their fellow workers. The Lord presented
before me in decided representations that it would take
years to root out the evil resulting from placing in the
hands of finite men the power to hinder and delay the work
of God. Repeated messages of reproof and counsel were
necessary, that capable men whom the Lord had specified as
the ones to do a special work might be set free to follow
the light that God was giving. [Paulson Collection p. 297
para. 05] p. 419, Para. 2, [1909MS].

 There were strong men in Southern California who stood
decidedly against the light the Lord was giving His
messenger regarding the work to be done. They were
following their own counsel and judgment, and were
imperiling the cause of God. I was instructed that the only
way to counterwork this evil was to have placed in
positions of trust men who would be guided by the counsel
of the Lord, and who would not be turned aside by those who
were deficient in faith. [Paulson Collection p. 298 para.
01] p. 419, Para. 3, [1909MS].

 The Lord has wrought in a remarkable manner to uphold the
messages sent to correct the strange work that was being
done. The evil has been checked, but it has not yet been
fully rooted out, and if there were not a continuation of
the messages from the Lord to His people, the will and ways
of men would yet prevail to bring in strife and contention,
and a deformed work would be the result. I was shown that 
human power is constantly working to weave itself into the
work of God. This brings in disjointed and inharmonious
action. The messages of pure and unadulterated truth are in
danger of being trampled under feet by self-willed,
unconverted men who work to destroy confidence in the
warnings that God would speak to the hearts of His people
to correct error, and to encourage righteousness. [Paulson
Collection p. 298 para. 02] p. 419, Para. 4, [1909MS].

 A great many of the difficulties that have come into our
work in California and elsewhere have come in through a
misunderstanding on the part of men in official positions
concerning their individual responsibility in the matter of 



controlling and ruling their fellow laborers. Men entrusted
with responsibilities have supposed that their official
position embraced very much more than was ever thought of
by those who placed them in office, and serious
difficulties arose as the result. [Paulson Collection p.
298 para. 03] p. 420, Para. 1, [1909MS].

 Simple organization and church order are set forth in the
New Testament Scriptures, and the Lord has ordained these
for the unity and perfection of the church. The man who
holds office in the church should stand as a leader, as an
advisor and a counselor and helper in carrying the burdens
of the work. He should be a leader in offering thanksgiving
to God. But he is not appointed to order and command the
Lord's laborers. The Lord is over His heritage. He will
lead His people if they will be led of the Lord in the
place of assuming a power God has not given them. Let us
study the twelfth and thirteenth chapter of First
Corinthians, and the fifteenth chapter of Acts. [Paulson
Collection p. 298 para. 04] p. 420, Para. 2, [1909MS].

 Let the men carrying responsibilities treat those who
labor with them with the same consideration that they would
wish to receive, were they the helpers, and others the
leaders. "All ye are brethren," the Saviour declares.
Position does not give a man kingly authority. The meekness
of Christ is a wonderful lesson given to the fallen world.
Learning this meekness from the great Teacher, the worker
will become Christlike. [Paulson Collection p. 298 para.
05] p. 420, Para. 3, [1909MS].

 For several years there have been leading men in the
Northern California Conference who exercised an authority
which they supposed was theirs by virtue of their office,
to control the work according to their own disposition and
judgment. The work was becoming confused, and the Lord gave
me a message regarding the movements that should be made.
Because of the strange conditions in the conference, Elder
Haskell was to be called to take the presidency. [Paulson
Collection p. 299 para. 01] p. 420, Para. 4, [1909MS].

 Elder Haskell and his wife have been engaged in the work
for years, and their faith in the truth and in the
Testimonies given by the Holy Spirit is strong. They have
unitedly served according to the Lord's appointment, and we
have sought to sustain them in their work. Conditions in
the churches have changed decidedly, but the Lord has shown 



me that some in responsible positions are not yet
converted, and without thorough conversion, they cannot
conduct the work in right lines. Some who have been
reproved and warned are not established and settled, and
fully yielded to the guiding power of the Holy Spirit.
Satan is not yet fully cast out of the minds of some, and
it would take very little to produce again the conditions
that existed ten years ago. [Paulson Collection p. 299
para. 02] p. 420, Para. 5, [1909MS].

 The cause of God in Oakland, San Francisco, and the
surrounding places needs men of solid Christian character,
who fear God and take counsel of God, or believers will be
misled by those who attach themselves to the work, and who
desire to guide and control according to human judgment and
plans. The Lord desires to work through men of clean
purposes and decided experiences, men who will learn from
the Testimonies of His Spirit where they have not been in
harmony with the Lord's will, and who will be converted.
Then decided changes will be made. The perils threatening
the work will be seen conversions will be experienced, and
our people will be preparing to stand firmly and unitedly
with God to build up His kingdom in the earth. [Paulson
Collection p. 299 para. 03] p. 421, Para. 1, [1909MS].

 Men who repudiate the teachings of the Spirit of God are
not the proper persons to be placed in office as leaders in
the church. There is danger that the teachings of men who
are not soundly converted may lead others into bye and
forbidden paths. In our efforts to secure consecrated
leadership, we may expect to encounter opposition, for the
enemy is seeking through unconverted men in positions of
trust to mold the work, and he has too much at stake
lightly to lose their influence. [Paulson Collection p. 299
para. 04] p. 421, Para. 2, [1909MS].

 Many have refused to see and adopt the light, because they
would not humble themselves before God, and be daily
converted to Christ. Yet this must be the experience of all
who overcome by the blood of the lamb and the word of their
testimony. When men humble their hearts, and are daily
converted, following the example of the meek and lowly
Jesus, then there is hope that they will become wise in
their religious experience. . . . [Paulson Collection p.
299 para. 05] p. 421, Para. 3, [1909MS].

 I see a crisis before us, and the Lord calls for His 



workmen to come into line. Every soul should now stand in a
position of deeper, truer consecration to God, than during
the years that are past. [Paulson Collection p. 300 para.
01] p. 421, Para. 4, [1909MS].

 God corrects His people when they are in danger of being
corrupted by those who obey not the truth. I have been
charged to stand faithfully in the position in which the
Lord has placed me among His people, that they might be
instructed and counseled. [Paulson Collection p. 300 para.
02] p. 421, Para. 5, [1909MS].

 I have been shown that there are men helping to form
committees, and men filling important positions in the
churches, who are self-righteous, men walking after the
counsel of their own hearts. Neither these self-righteous
men nor those who have been influenced to hurt the work of 
God, should now be out in places of large responsibility;
for the work of God will be marred by such steps. There are
some who will always be deceived. We are living amid the
perils of the last days. Let the word of God teach
righteousness. Let the chaff be separated from the wheat.
[Paulson Collection p. 300 para. 03] p. 422, Para. 1,
[1909MS].

 The work of Elder Haskell and others who have labored in 
Oakland and the near-by places might have been a much
greater blessing, had they not been obliged to meet wrong
influences in opposition to the counsels that God has given
to build up and prepare a people for the final conflict
that is before us. [Paulson Collection p. 300 para. 04] p.
422, Para. 2, [1909MS].

 It is not in harmony with the plan of God that men who are
working counter to the spirit of the messages that the Lord
gives to bless and strengthen His people, should be given
places of large influence in our churches. Such men are not
a help, but a hindrance. Their work is to unsettle minds,
and they sow the seed which will spring up and bear its
fruit to make of none effect the counsels that the Lord has 
so graciously given to His people. [Paulson Collection p.
300 para. 05] p. 422, Para. 3, [1909MS].

 November 5, 1909 Sanitarium, California B.-140- November
5, 1909 Elder J. A. Burden Loma Linda, California Dear
Brother Burden: Some questions have been asked me regarding
our relation to the laws governing medical practitioners. 



We need to move understandingly, for the enemy would be
pleased to hedge up our work so that our physicians would
have only a limited influence. Some men do not act in the
fear of God, and they may seek to bring us into trouble by
placing on our necks yokes that we could not consent to
bear. We cannot submit to regulations if the sacrifice of
principle is involved; for this would imperil the soul's
salvation. [Paulson Collection p. 300 para. 06] p. 422,
Para. 4, [1909MS].

 But whenever we can comply with the law of the land
without putting ourselves in a false position, we should do
so. Wise law have been framed in order to safeguard the
people against the imposition of unqualified physicians.
These laws we should respect, for we are ourselves by them
protected from presumptuous pretenders. Should we manifest
opposition to these requirements, it would tend to restrict
the influence of our medical missionaries. [Paulson
Collection p. 301 para. 01] p. 422, Para. 5, [1909MS].

 We must carefully consider what is involved in these
matters. If there are conditions to which we could not 
subscribe, we should endeavor to have these matters
adjusted so that there would not be strong opposition
against our physicians. The Saviour bids us be wise as
serpents and harmless as doves. [Paulson Collection p. 301
para. 02] p. 423, Para. 1, [1909MS].

 The Lord is our leader and teacher. He charges us not to
connect with those who do to acknowledge God. "Verily My
Sabbaths ye shall keep, for it is a sign between Me and you
throughout your generations." Connect with those who honor
God by keeping His commandments. If the recommendation goes
forth from our people that our workers are to seek for
success by acknowledging as essential the education which
the world gives, we are virtually saying that the influence
the world gives is superior to that which God gives. God
will be dishonored by such a course. God has full knowledge
of the faith and trust and confidence that His professed
people have in His providence. [Paulson Collection p. 301
para. 03] p. 423, Para. 2, [1909MS].

 Our workers are to become intelligent in regard to
Christ's life and manner of working. The Lord will help
those who desire to cooperate with Him as physicians, if
they will become learners of Him how to work for the
suffering. He will exercise His power through them for the 



healing of the sick. [Paulson Collection p. 301 para. 04]
p. 423, Para. 3, [1909MS].

 Intemperance and ungodliness are increasing everywhere.
The work of temperance must begin in our own hearts. And
the work of the physicians must begin in an understanding
of the works and teachings of the great Physician. Christ
left the courts of heaven that He might minister to the
sick and suffering of earth. We must cooperate with the
chief of physicians, walking in all humility of mind before
Him. Then the Lord will bless our earnest efforts to 
relieve suffering humanity. It is not by the use of
poisonous drugs that this will be done, but by the use of
simple remedies. We should seek to correct false habits and
practices, and teach the lessons of self denial. The
indulgence of appetite is the greatest evil with which we
have to contend. [Paulson Collection p. 301 para. 05] p.
423, Para. 4, [1909MS].

 The truth brought to light by Christ teaches that humanity
through obedience to the truth as it is in Jesus, may
realize power to overcome the corruptions that are in the
world through lust. Through living faith in the merits of
Christ the soul may be converted and transformed into
Christlikeness. Angels of God will be by the side of those
who in humbleness of mind learn daily the lessons taught by
Christ. [Paulson Collection p. 301 para. 06] p. 423, Para.
5, [1909MS].

 B.122-'09 Sanitarium, California October 11, 1909 Elder J.
A. Burden Dear Brother: I am instructed to say that in our
educational work, there is to be no compromise in order to
meet the world's standard. God's commandment-keeping people
are not to unite with the world, to carry various lines of
work according to worldly plans and worldly wisdom.
[Paulson Collection p. 302 para. 01] p. 424, Para. 1,
[1909MS].

 Our people are now being tested as to whether they will
obtain their wisdom from the greatest Teacher the world
ever knew, or seek to the god of Ekron. Let us determine
that we shall not be tied by so much as a thread to the
educational policies of those who do not discern the voice
of God, and who will not hearken to His commandments.
[Paulson Collection p. 302 para. 02] p. 424, Para. 2,
[1909MS]. 



 We are to take heed to the warning: "Enter ye in at the
strait gate: for wide is the gate, and broad is the way,
that leadeth to destruction, and many there be which go in
thereat; because strait is the gate, and narrow is the way,
which leadeth unto life, and few there be that find it."
Those who walk in the narrow way are following in the
footprints of Jesus. The light from heaven illuminates
their path. [Paulson Collection p. 302 para. 03] p. 424,
Para. 3, [1909MS].

 Shall we represent before the world, that our physicians
must follow the pattern of the world, before they can be
qualified to act as successful physicians? This is the
question that is now testing the faith of some of our
brethren. Let not any of our brethren displease the Lord,
by advocating in their assemblies the idea that we need to
obtain from unbelievers a higher education than that
specified by the Lord. [Paulson Collection p. 302 para. 04]
p. 424, Para. 4, [1909MS].

 The representation of the great Teacher is to be
considered an all-sufficient revelation. Those in our ranks 
who qualify as physicians are to receive only such
education as is in harmony with these divine truths. Some
have advised that students should, after taking some work
at Loma Linda, complete their medical education in worldly
colleges. But this is not in harmony with the Lord's plan.
God is our wisdom, our sanctification, and our
righteousness. Facilities should be provided at Loma Linda,
that the necessary instruction in medical lines may be
given by instructors who fear the Lord, and who are in
harmony with His plans for the treatment of the sick.
[Paulson Collection p. 302 para. 05] p. 424, Para. 5,
[1909MS].

 I have not a word to say in favor of the world's ideas of
higher education in any school that we shall organize for
the training of physicians. There is danger in their
attaching themselves to worldly institutions, and working
under the ministrations of worldly physicians. Satan is
giving his orders to those whom he has led to depart from
the faith. I would advise that none of our young people
attach themselves to worldly medical institutions in the
hope of gaining better success, or stronger influence as
physicians. [Paulson Collection p. 302 para. 06] p. 425,
Para. 1, [1909MS]. 



 "When Israel was a child then I loved him, and called My
son out of Egypt. As they called them, so they went from
then: they sacrificed unto Baalim, and burnt incense to
graven images. I taught Ephraim also to go, taking them by
their arms; but they knew not that I healed them. I drew
them with cords of a man, with bands of love: and I was to
them as they that take off the yoke on their jaws, and I
laid meat unto them." [Paulson Collection p. 303 para. 01]
p. 425, Para. 2, [1909MS].

 The Lord gave to His people advantages which they failed
to recognize. "My people," he says, "are bent to
backsliding from Me: though they called them to the Most
High, none at all would exalt Him. How shall I give thee
up, Ephraim? how shall I deliver thee, Israel? how shall I
make thee as Admah? how shall I set thee as Zeboim? Mine 
heart is turned within Me, My repentings are kindled
together." Read also the promises of blessing to Israel on
condition of their repentance, recorded in the fourteenth
chapter of Hosea. These scriptures were written in times
past, but they have also a present-day application.
[Paulson Collection p. 303 para. 02] p. 425, Para. 3,
[1909MS].

 The enemy has worked in Southern California, and has tried
to thwart the purposes of God. Messages of reproof have
been sent to leading men whose work was not done in
righteousness. Reformations have been called for. What is
now needed is that the leaders in the Lord's work shall be 
fully converted. It is time that the Lord's voice was
heeded, and that men should put away the spirit of self
confidence and self sufficiency. Should the ideas of some
would result a condition of things that would demand a most
thorough reformation. [Paulson Collection p. 303 para. 03]
p. 425, Para. 4, [1909MS].

 Let none think that they can pass safely through the
perils of these last days, while puffed up with self
sufficiency. Some would unsettle minds by urging the
carrying out of false plans. False theories are taught as
truth, and I am charged to meet these errors decidedly. We
should heed the instruction found in the third and fourth 
chapters of second Timothy, especially the solemn charge
given by Paul to Timothy: [Paulson Collection p. 303 para.
04] p. 425, Para. 5, [1909MS].

 "I charge thee therefore, before God, and the Lord Jesus 



Christ, who shall judge the quick and the dead at His
appearing; preach the word, be instant in season, out of
season; reprove, rebuke, exhort, with all long suffering
and doctrine. For the time will come when they will not
endure sound doctrine; but after their own lusts shall they
keep to themselves teachers, having itching ears; and they
shall turn away their ears from the truth, and shall be
turned unto fables. But watch thou in all things, endure
afflictions, do the work of an evangelist, make full proof
of the ministry." [Paulson Collection p. 303 para. 05] p.
426, Para. 1, [1909MS].

 "I am now ready to be offered, and the time of my
departure is at hand. I have fought a good fight, I have
finished my course, I have kept the faith: henceforth there
is laid up for me a crown of righteousness, which the Lord,
the righteous judge shall give me at that day; and not to
me only, but unto all them also that love His appearing."
[Paulson Collection p. 304 para. 01] p. 426, Para. 2,
[1909MS].

 I am intensely in earnest that our people shall realize
that the only true education lies in walking humbly with
God. The teachings of the word of God are opposed to the
ideas of those who think that our students must receive the 
mold of an education that is according to human ideas. Some
are departing from the faith, as a result of receiving from
the world what they regard as a "higher education." The
word of God just as it reads contains the very essence of
truth. The highest education is the keeping of the law of
God. [Paulson Collection p. 304 para. 02] p. 426, Para. 3,
[1909MS].

 "Therefore, my brethren dearly beloved and longed for, my
joy and crown, so stand fast in the Lord, my dearly
beloved, Let your moderation be known unto all men. The
Lord is at hand. Be careful for nothing; but in everything
by prayer and supplication with thanks giving let your
requests be made known unto God. And the peace of God which
passeth all understanding, shall keep your hearts and minds
through Christ Jesus. [Paulson Collection p. 304 para. 03]
p. 426, Para. 4, [1909MS].

 "Finally brethren, whatsoever things are true, whatsoever
things are honest, whatsoever things are just, whatsoever
things are pure, whatsoever things are lovely, whatsoever
things are of good report; if there be any virtue, and if 



there be any praise, think on these things. Those things
which ye have both learned, and received, and heard, and
seen in me, do: and the God of peace shall be with you."
[Paulson Collection p. 304 para. 04] p. 426, Para. 5,
[1909MS]. 

LOMA LINDA MESSAGES

 (Consecutive parenthetically enclosed numbers of this copy
indicate the paging of Elder Burden's original compilation
of "Loma Linda Messages", Divine Instruction, The "Blue
Print" through the Inspired pen of Ellen G. White.) Loma
Linda Messages. [Loma Linda Messages p. 1 para. 01] p.
426, Para. 6, [1909MS].

 Unabridged.--(1)--A Great Work.--In the messages that have
been sent through the Spirit of Prophecy to the workers in
Southern California, great emphasis has been placed upon
the advisability, because of the great tourist traffic in
that section, of establishing strong institutional work in
various important centers. In a letter written November 1,
1905, Sister White said: "The matter was presented to me
that many sanitariums would have to be established in
Southern California, for there would be a great inflowing
of people there. Many would seek that climate." [Loma Linda
Messages p. 1 para. 02] p. 427, Para. 1, [1909MS].

 Bearing this in mind as a part of the Lord's purpose for
the carrying forward of His work in Southern California, we
can better understand the calls that have been made for 
extraordinary movements in this field. In 1904 the Paradise
Valley Sanitarium was secured, and early in 1905 the
conference purchased the sanitarium at Glendale. Yet not
withstanding the financial burdens necessarily connected
with the purchased and equipment of these two institutions,
a call was made to establish a memorial for God in another 
important center. [Loma Linda Messages p. 1 para. 03] p.
427, Para. 2, [1909MS].

 In a letter written in February, 1905, to a brother living
in Redlands, Sister White said: "I hope that when you find
a suitable place in Redlands, which could be used as a
sanitarium, offered for sale at a reasonable price, you
will let us know about it. We shall need a sanitarium in 
Redlands. Unless we start an enterprise of this kind,
others will. . . [Loma Linda Messages p. 1 para. 04] p.
427, Para. 3, [1909MS]. 



 "I merely mention this matter so that you may keep it in
view. We shall not take any steps to establish a sanitarium
in Redlands until we can be assured that we are doing the
right thing." [Loma Linda Messages p. 1 para. 05] p. 427,
Para. 4, [1909MS].

 (2)--Two months later she wrote: "Redlands and Riverside
have been presented to me as places that should be worked.
These two places should not longer be neglected. I hope
soon to see an earnest effort put forth in their behalf.
Will you please consider the advisability of establishing a
sanitarium in the vicinity of these towns, with treatment
rooms in each place, to act as feeders to the institution?"
[Loma Linda Messages p. 1 para. 06] p. 427, Para. 5,
[1909MS].

 In this same letter we find this statement: "Our people in
Southern California need to awaken to the magnitude of the
work to be done within their borders." And further: "I have 
a message to bear to the church-members in Southern
California: Arouse, and avail yourselves of the
opportunities open to you." [Loma Linda Messages p. 2 para.
01] p. 427, Para. 6, [1909MS].

 Instruction to Secure Loma Linda.--Following the telegram
sent to Elder J. A. Burden from Washington, D. C., asking
him to secure the property at Loma Linda, "without delay",
Sister White wrote: [Loma Linda Messages p. 2 para. 02] p.
428, Para. 1, [1909MS].

 "Your letter has just been read. I had no sooner finished
reading it than I said, "I will consult no one; for I have
no question at all about the matter." I advised Willie to
send you a telegram without spending time to ask the advise
of the brethren. Secure the property by all means, so that
it can be held, and then obtain all the money you can and
make sufficient payments to hold the place. This is the
very property that we ought to have. Do not delay; for it
is just what is needed. As soon as it is secured, a working
force can begin operations in it. I think that sufficient
help can be secured to carry this matter through. I want
you to be sure to lose no time in securing the right to
purchase the (3) property. We will do our utmost to help
you raise the money. I know that Redlands and Riverside are
to be worked, and I pray that the Lord may be gracious, and
not allow any one else to get this property instead of us." 



[Loma Linda Messages p. 2 para. 03] p. 428, Para. 2,
[1909MS].

 The letter from which the foregoing paragraph is quoted
was written May 14, 1905. Between that time and the end of
the month four other letters were written to Elder Burden,
emphatically urging the purchase of Loma Linda, and giving
strong assurances that it was in the purpose of God that
this property be secured. "Be assured, my brother," Sister
White wrote in a letter dated May 26, "that I never advise
anything unless I have a decided impression that it should
be carried out, and unless I am firmly resolved to assist.
. . . . By all means secure the property if you can; for I
believe it to be the very place the Lord desires us to
have. [Loma Linda Messages p. 2 para. 04] p. 428, Para. 3,
[1909MS].

 Answered to Former Representations.-- Those who, in
harmony with these directions, took steps to secure the
property, were further assured by statements made by Sister
White after she had visited Loma Linda on her return from 
the General Conference, that it answered fully to
representations of places she had been shown should be
secured. In a letter written from Glendale, June 23, 1905,
to a brother in the South, she wrote regarding the
property: [Loma Linda Messages p. 2 para. 05] p. 428,
Para. 4, [1909MS].

 "Until this recent visit, I had never before seen such a
place with my natural eyes, but four years ago such a place
was presented before me as one of those that would come
into our possession if we moved wisely. It is a wonderful
place in which to begin our work for Redlands and
Riverside. We must make decided efforts to secure helpers
who will do most (4) faithful missionary work. If God will
bless the treatments given, and Christ will let His healing
power be felt, a wonderful work will be accomplished."
[Loma Linda Messages p. 3 para. 01] p. 428, Para. 5,
[1909MS].

 On another occasion Sister White wrote: "The buildings are
all ready, and work must be begun as soon as we can secure
the necessary physicians and nurses. I am anxious to see
the work started. For some time I have been looking for
just such a place as this, with buildings all ready for
occupancy, surrounded by shade trees and orchards. When I
saw Loma Linda, I said, Thank the Lord. This is the very 



place we have been hoping to find. [Loma Linda Messages p.
3 para. 02] p. 429, Para. 1, [1909MS].

 "The character of the buildings, the terraced hill covered
by graceful pepper trees, the profusion of flowers and
shrubs, the tall shade trees, the orchards fields,--all
combine to make this place meet fully the descriptions that
I have given in the past of the place presented to me as
the most perfect for sanitarium work. Everything at Loma
Linda is fresh and wholesome and attractive." [Loma Linda
Messages p. 3 para. 03] p. 429, Para. 2, [1909MS].

 To Become an Educational Center.-- Thus it is evident that 
the counsels of the Spirit of Prophecy were very clear and
positive regarding the securing of the property. But the
question will arise, has the growth of the work been guided
and directed by the same counsels? [Loma Linda Messages p.
3 para. 04] p. 429, Para. 3, [1909MS].

 Clear intimation of an important educational work to be
carried forward at Loma Linda is indicated even among the
first communications that were sent by Sister White after
the property was secured. In a letter written to Elder
Haskell, inviting him to labor in Southern California, she
said: (5) [Loma Linda Messages p. 3 para. 05] p. 429,
Para. 4, [1909MS].

 "We must soon start a nurses' training school at Loma
Linda. This place will become an important center, and we
need the efforts of yourself and your wife to give the
right mold to the work in this new educational center."
[Loma Linda Messages p. 3 para. 06] p. 429, Para. 5,
[1909MS].

 The following written November 1, 1905, is also to the
point: "A school will be established as soon as possible,
and the Lord will open the way. . . With all the buildings
in connection with the main buildings, we have great
advantages. If we will walk humbly with God, and do
according to that which He hath prospered us, we will have
Christ as our friend and our helper. "If any man will come
after Me, let him deny himself and take up his cross, and
follow Me." These are the terms of our discipleship. Will
we comply with them?" [Loma Linda Messages p. 3 para. 07]
p. 429, Para. 6, [1909MS].

 Action of Pacific Union Medical Convention.-- October 28 



to 31, 1907, there was held at Loma Linda a medical
convention for the Pacific Union Conference, at which were
present the president and the vice-president of the General
Conference, and the secretary of the medical department of
the General Conference. At this convention, Sister White,
in a talk given October 31, spoke thus of the educational
work at Loma Linda: [Loma Linda Messages p. 4 para. 01] p.
429, Para. 7, [1909MS].

 "Here we have ideal advantages for a school and for a
sanitarium. Here are advantages for the students and great
advantages for the patients. I have been instructed that
here we should have a school conducted on the principles of
the ancient schools of the prophets. It may not be carried
on in every respect, as are the schools of the world, but
it is to be especially adapted for those who desire to
devote their lives, not to commercial pursuits, but to
unselfish service for the Master. [Loma Linda Messages p. 4
para. 02] p. 430, Para. 1, [1909MS].

 (6) "We want a school of the highest order,--a school
where the word of God will be regarded as essential, and
where obedience to its teachings will be taught. For the
carrying forward of such a school, we must have carefully
selected educators. Our young people are not to be wholly
dependent on the schools where they are told, 'If you wish
to complete our course of instruction, you must take this
study, or some other study,'--studies that perhaps would be
of no practical benefit to those whose only desire is to
give to the world God's message of health and peace. In the
education that many receive there are not only subjects
that are non-essential, but much that is decidedly
objectionable. We should endeavor to give instruction that
will prepare students quickly for service to their fellow-
men. [Loma Linda Messages p. 4 para. 03] p. 430, Para. 2,
[1909MS].

 "We are to seek for students who will plow deep into the
Word of God, and who will conform the life-practice to the
truths of the Word. Let the education given be such as will
qualify consecrated young men and young women to go forth
in harmony with the great commission, 'Go ye therefore, and
teach all nations, baptizing them in the name of the
Father, and of the Son, and of the Holy Ghost: teaching
them to observe all things whatsoever I have commanded
you.' [Loma Linda Messages p. 4 para. 04] p. 430, Para. 3,
[1909MS]. 



 For the Training of Physicians.-- In answer to a question,
"Is this school that you have spoken of simply to qualify
nurses? or is it to embrace also the qualification of
physicians?" Sister White replied: [Loma Linda Messages p.
4 para. 05] p. 430, Para. 4, [1909MS].

 "Physicians are to receive their education here. Here they
are to receive such a mold that when they go out to labor
they will not seek to grasp the very highest wages, (7) or
else do nothing." [Loma Linda Messages p. 4 para. 06] p.
430, Para. 5, [1909MS].

 As early as December 10, 1905, Sister White had written to
Elder and Mrs. Burden, "In regard to the school, I would
say, Make it all you possibly can in the education of
nurses and physicians." [Loma Linda Messages p. 5 para. 01]
p. 431, Para. 1, [1909MS].

 But it was difficult for us to grasp at once a clear
comprehension of the magnitude of the work to be
accomplished in the training of medical missionaries for
the world-wide work. All could not see alike as to how much 
might be involved in the training of physicians. Some felt
that we could not hope successfully to give a complete
medical course; others thought that we might give a special
course that would enable our students to be recognized as
practitioners of some system of healing, as are osteopaths,
chiropractors, etc.; while others thought that we might
give two or three years of the medical course, sending the
students to some other institution to complete their
medical studies, where they might be granted degrees. [Loma
Linda Messages p. 5 para. 02] p. 431, Para. 2, [1909MS].

 Feeling that careful study should be given by the General
Conference Medical Department to the training of physicians
and to the development of the educational work at Loma
Linda, and believing also that the magnitude of the work
called for the world-wide support of our people, the
convention voted unanimously the following resolutions:
[Loma Linda Messages p. 5 para. 03] p. 431, Para. 3,
[1909MS].

 Resolutions.--"Whereas, the Loma Linda School of
Evangelists has been established for the education and
training of those who shall go forth into home and foreign
mission fields to teach the gospel and to heal the sick: 



and, [Loma Linda Messages p. 5 para. 04] p. 431, Para. 4,
[1909MS].

 (8) "Whereas, In these home and foreign mission fields
there is need of thousands of medical missionary
evangelists, thoroughly qualified to carry the gospel
message and to minister to the sick, laboring as nurses who
through diligent study and experience have acquired
extraordinary ability; therefore,-- [Loma Linda Messages p.
5 para. 05] p. 431, Para. 5, [1909MS].

 "1. Resolved, That we approve of the efforts of the
founders and managers of the Loma Linda School of
Evangelists, to equip and conduct a school in connection
with the Loma Linda Sanitarium; and we encourage them to
strengthen its faculty, and to continue to give its
students a thorough education and training in those
practical lines of work in which the medical evangelist is
called to engage. [Loma Linda Messages p. 5 para. 06] p.
431, Para. 6, [1909MS].

 "2. Resolved, That the General Conference Medical
Department be requested to give most careful study to the
question of providing for our young people the most
favorable opportunities for them to secure the
qualifications that they must have in order to carry
forward the medical missionary work of our cause. [Loma
Linda Messages p. 5 para. 07] p. 431, Para. 7, [1909MS].

 "Whereas, The financial burden of so conducting the Loma
Linda School of Evangelists that the very best work shall
be done in training workers for home and foreign mission
fields is more than the Loma Linda Sanitarium and the 
Southern California Conference can carry unaided;
therefore,-- [Loma Linda Messages p. 6 para. 01] p. 432,
Para. 1, [1909MS].

 "3. Resolved, That we ask the Pacific Union Conference and
the General Conference to assist in bearing the expense of
this school. [Loma Linda Messages p. 6 para. 02] p. 432,
Para. 2, [1909MS].

 (9) Cautions Against Premature Growth.-- It must be 
evident to all that, in order to undertake such an
enterprise as the establishment and maintenance of a
medical college, there must be, among our leading brethren,
a united belief that God is calling for such an enterprise, 



and a faith that He will enable His people to make it a
success. With this thought in mind, we may now understand
counsel that came early in 1908 urging caution in the
matter of making large moves in this direction prematurely.
[Loma Linda Messages p. 6 para. 03] p. 432, Para. 3,
[1909MS].

 In February of 1906 there met at Loma Linda a council
consisting of the faculty of Fernando Academy, the faculty
of the Loma Linda school, and the executive committee of
the Southern California Conference. It should be especially
noted that this council was wholly composed of persons
living in Southern California, and connected with the work
located in one local conference, the membership of which
was only about two thousand. [Loma Linda Messages p. 6
para. 04] p. 432, Para. 4, [1909MS].

 In a letter to Mrs. E. G. White, written February 14,
after mentioning the assembling of these brethren, Elder J.
A. Burden wrote: [Loma Linda Messages p. 6 para. 05] p.
432, Para. 5, [1909MS].

 "There was perfect agreement among all present in the
conclusions reached and the plans laid. It would have done
you good, Sister White, to see the spirit of unity, and the
desire of all that the work at Loma Linda should be made 
just what the Lord designed it to be. [Loma Linda Messages
p. 6 para. 06] p. 432, Para. 6, [1909MS].

 "After carefully considering the light that has been sent
to us, and the counsel that has been given with reference
to the school at Loma Linda, all were unanimous in their
decision (10) that it must be the Lord's plan that a
medical missionary school should be carried forward here,
with a course sufficiently complete to thoroughly qualify
nurses for their professional duties, and to work as
educators in medical evangelistic work; and also to qualify
certain ones to stand at the head of our medical 
evangelistic work; and also to qualify certain ones to
stand at the head of our medical institutions as fully
accredited physicians. [Loma Linda Messages p. 6 para. 07]
p. 432, Para. 7, [1909MS].

 "As we studied over what would be necessary for the school
to accomplish this work, it seemed to us it would be
necessary to employ two physicians as teachers in the
school, a Bible instructor, and one other general school 



man. These four instructors, with the three physicians
employed by the Sanitarium and such practical instructors
as those qualified to teach practical hydrotherapy,
practical nursing, healthful cookery, etc., would be a
strong educational faculty for the qualifying of the two
classes of workers, one as nurses, and the other as
physicians to engage in evangelistic medical work. . .
[Loma Linda Messages p. 7 para. 01] p. 433, Para. 1,
[1909MS].

 "Now in order to give these evangelistic physicians
standing in the world, it was thought we should secure a
charter for the school, which would enable it to grant
degrees to all who finished the prescribed course of study.
Many, no doubt, would enter the field without waiting to
secure a degree, possibly after studying one or two years,
as there are many fields in which they could labor freely
as medical missionary evangelists without a degree. But
from the instruction in the testimonies, we understand that
some should qualify as fully accredited physicians, hence
the school should plan its course accordingly. [Loma Linda
Messages p. 7 para. 02] p. 433, Para. 2, [1909MS].

 "In planning what would be necessary for a school of this
character, to afford facilities for the training of say
(11) twenty-five to fifty, it was thought that we would
need to erect buildings and equip them with proper
laboratory facilities, etc., at a cost of from ten to
fifteen thousand dollars. Possibly we would not need all of
this at once, but our plans ought to be laid to embrace
that amount when completed. This seems like expending a
good deal of means in addition to what we have already
expended at Loma Linda; but all who were present were
unanimous that if such a school were to be carried forward,
not simply for the local interest, but for the many who are
appealing to us for education in these lines, the
expenditure named would be about as little as we could
consider. . . . [Loma Linda Messages p. 7 para. 03] p.
433, Para. 3, [1909MS].

 "The amount named, of course, would not include rooming
facilities for the students, but only the school recitation
building and necessary equipment in the way of
laboratories, etc. for the school work. It certainly would
be a great relief and help to the sanitarium work at Loma
Linda if sufficient funds could be raised to meet a portion
of the indebtedness represented in the buildings occupied 



by the students for rooming, which would mean at least
another ten or fifteen thousand dollars. But as matters now 
stand, of course we have these, although we are obliged
financially for them. [Loma Linda Messages p. 7 para. 04]
p. 433, Para. 4, [1909MS].

 "The committee present felt that these matters should be
laid carefully before you before we proceeded further, with
the request that if it seemed good to the mind of the Lord
for us to move forward, a special call be written by
yourself and Brother White through the Review and Herald,
that the people may know the real aims and purpose of the
school, and the way be opened to call for means everywhere
from those who are interested in such an enterprise. [Loma
Linda Messages p. 7 para. 05] p. 434, Para. 1, [1909MS].

 "All through the United States there are young people (12)
writing to us, inquiring what the outlook is for the
medical school at Loma Linda, and whether it aims to
qualify accredited physicians, or only to give a medical
course of study for those who want to do missionary work
along with their other Bible work. We always answer that
the aim and purpose of this medical school is not for
professional work, but to qualify consecrated persons with
medical ability to labor in evangelistic lines; but that it
is the intention of the school that those who finish the 
course will be credited with degrees as physicians. . . .
[Loma Linda Messages p. 8 para. 01] p. 434, Para. 2,
[1909MS].

 "Now, Sister White, we have tried to lay before you these
plans as best we can, and are praying the Lord that if He
has any more light for us, He will be pleased to reveal it
to us, as we do not want to make a mistake in undertaking
anything that the Lord has not planned should be carried
forward at this place. [Loma Linda Messages p. 8 para. 02]
p. 434, Para. 3, [1909MS].

 "Praying the Lord that He will give you special light on
these matters, and that we may be able to cooperate with
Him in carrying out His designs in this place, we beg to
remain, Yours, (Signed) J. A. Burden." [Loma Linda Messages
p. 8 para. 03] p. 434, Para. 4, [1909MS].

 While these brethren in the Southern California Conference 
had, after a study of the needs of the field and the
instruction found in the testimonies, reached the above 



conclusions, yet the brethren upon whom must ultimately
fall a considerable part of the burden of supporting and
maintaining a medical school, had not given to this matter
the study and thought that would lead them to unite
heartily and courageously in making a success of such an
undertaking. [Loma Linda Messages p. 8 para. 04] p. 434,
Para. 5, [1909MS].

 Evidently it would have been unwise "at this time" to
hasten the launching of large enterprises, for which our
people (13) generally were not prepared, and to which only
a portion of the brethren in Southern California were ready
to give their approval. [Loma Linda Messages p. 8 para. 05]
p. 434, Para. 6, [1909MS].

 After reading the foregoing letter from Elder Burden,
Sister White addressed a letter to the Physicians and
Manager at Loma Linda, dated February 20, 1908, in which
she said: [Loma Linda Messages p. 8 para. 06] p. 435,
Para. 1, [1909MS].

 "I dare not advise you in such large plans as you propose.
You need to make the Lord your wisdom in these matters. I
do not feel that you should plan for such large outlay of
means unless you have some certainty that you can meet your
obligations. I would caution you against gathering a large
load of indebtedness. There is the food factory to be
completed and set in operation. I call your attention to
this enterprise, that you may not lay more plans than you
can well carry out. [Loma Linda Messages p. 8 para. 07] p.
435, Para. 2, [1909MS].

 "You are men of varied talents, and you are right on the
ground. The Lord will be your instructor in all matters if
you will seek His counsel in faith. If He gives you light
in the matter, then you can move with assurance. Now is the
time for you to ask of the Lord wisdom, and submit your
plans to Him. It is an excellent opportunity for you to
receive an individual experience. Plan wisely; move
guardedly; and the Lord will certainly be your helper.
[Loma Linda Messages p. 9 para. 01] p. 435, Para. 3,
[1909MS].

 "I feel a deep interest in the work at Loma Linda. The
plans you suggest seem to be essential; but you need to
assure yourselves that they can be safely carried. You
should not make hasty moves that will involve heavy 



indebtedness. [Loma Linda Messages p. 9 para. 02] p. 435,
Para. 4, [1909MS].

 "The work which you propose will require wise business men
and efficient physicians. If you had the talent and means
to carry such responsibilities, we should be glad to see
your plans carry. But the sanitarium must be your first
consideration. May the Lord give you wisdom and grace to
bear these responsibilities (14) as He would have you. This
institution must have all the talent that is needed to make 
it a success." [Loma Linda Messages p. 9 para. 03] p. 435,
Para. 5, [1909MS].

 March 24, 1908, Sister White wrote further: "I have clear 
instructions that wherever it is possible, schools should
be established near our sanitariums, that each institution
may be a help to the other. But I dare not advise that
steps be taken at this time to branch out so largely in the
educational work at Loma Linda that a great outlay of means
will be required to erect new buildings. Our faithful
workers at Loma Linda must not be overwhelmed with such 
great responsibilities that they will be in danger of
becoming worn and discouraged. [Loma Linda Messages p. 9
para. 04] p. 435, Para. 6, [1909MS].

 "I am charged to caution you against building extensively
for the accommodation of students. It would not be wise to 
invest at this time so large a capital as would be required
to equip a medical college that would properly qualify
physicians to stand the test of the medical examinations of
the different State (s). [Loma Linda Messages p. 9 para.
05] p. 435, Para. 7, [1909MS].

 "A movement should not now be inaugurated that would add
greatly to the investment upon the Loma Linda property.
Already there is a large debt resting upon the institution,
and discouragement and perplexity would follow if this
indebtedness were to be greatly increased. As the work
progresses, new improvements may be added from time to time
as they are found necessary. An elevator should soon be
installed in the main building. But there is need of strict
economy. Let our brethren move cautiously and wisely, and
plan no more than they can handle without being
overburdened. [Loma Linda Messages p. 9 para. 06] p. 436,
Para. 1, [1909MS].

 "In the work of the school, maintain simplicity. No 



argument is so powerful as is success founded on
simplicity. And you may have success in the education of
students as medical missionaries without a medical school 
that can qualify physicians to compete with the physicians
of the world. (15) "Let the students be given a practical
education. And the less dependent you are upon worldly
methods of education, the better it will be for the
students. Special instruction should be given in the art of
treating the sick without the use of poisonous drugs, and
in harmony with the light God has given. Students should
come forth from the school without having sacrificed the
principles of health reform. [Loma Linda Messages p. 10
para. 01] p. 436, Para. 2, [1909MS].

 "The education that meets the world's standard is to be 
less and less valued by those who are seeking for
efficiency in carrying the medical missionary work in
connection with the work of the third angel's message. They
are to be educated from the standpoint of conscience; and
as they conscientiously and faithfully follow right methods
in their treatment of the sick, these methods will come to
be recognized as preferable to the methods of nursing to
which many have become accustomed, which demands the use of
poisonous drugs. [Loma Linda Messages p. 10 para. 02] p.
436, Para. 3, [1909MS].

 "We should not at this time seek to compete with worldly
medical schools. Should we do this, our chances of success
would be small. We are not now prepared to carry out
successfully the work of establishing large medical
institutions of learning. Moreover, should we follow the
world's methods of medical practice, exacting the large
fees that worldly physicians demand for their services, we
should work away from Christ's plan for our ministry to the
sick. [Loma Linda Messages p. 10 para. 03] p. 436, Para.
4, [1909MS].

 "There should be at our sanitariums intelligent men and
women who can instruct in Christ's methods of ministry.
Under the instruction of competent, consecrated teachers,
the young may become partakers of the divine nature, and
learn how to escape the corruptions that are in the world
through lust. I have been shown that we should have many
more women who can (16) deal especially with the diseases
of women, many more lady nurses who will treat the sick in
a simple way and without the use of drugs." [Loma Linda
Messages p. 10 para. 04] p. 436, Para. 5, [1909MS]. 



 Action of General Conference Committee.-- "The matter of 
broadening the scope of the school at Loma Linda was
largely held in abeyance until the matter could be
carefully considered by the General Conference. Feeling
that the school should be general in its character, the
Executive Committee of the Southern California Conference 
and the Board of Trustees of the Loma Linda Sanitarium met 
in March, 1909, and prepared a memorial to be presented to
the General Conference which was to convene in May in
Washington, setting forth in brief the steps that had been
taken and the counsels that had been given. This memorial
concluded the following request: [Loma Linda Messages p. 10
para. 05] p. 437, Para. 1, [1909MS].

 "We respectfully ask the General Conference to recognize
the Loma Linda College of Evangelists as an institution for
the education and training of both nurses and physicians in
harmony with the testimonies above quoted. Second, that it
assist the management in arranging the curriculum, and
planning for the future development of the school." [Loma
Linda Messages p. 11 para. 01] p. 437, Para. 2, [1909MS].

 The Committee on Plans did not bring this memorial before
the Conference, but left it in the hands of the Executive
Committee, and at a meeting of this committee, held in
June, a few days after the close of the conference, this
matter was considered. The action taken by the committee at
this time, and what was done in harmony with this action,
are set forth in a letter from Elder J. A. Burden addressed 
to Mrs. E. G. White under date of Sept. 20, 1909. In order
that Sister White's response to this may be fully
understood, the letter is here given in full: [Loma Linda
Messages p. 11 para. 02] p. 437, Para. 3, [1909MS].

 (17) Sanitarium, Calif., Sept. 20, 1909. Dear Sister
White: "You will recall that at our last talk at the 
General Conference concerning the medical educational work
at Loma Linda, you suggested that notwithstanding the
failure of the General Conference to take any action
encouraging us to go ahead with the advanced medical
training, you advised us to go forward, following the
instruction you had formerly given regarding the medical
school. [Loma Linda Messages p. 11 para. 03] p. 437, Para.
4, [1909MS].

 "The points that perplexed me at that time were, first, 



what liberties our students would finally have to do real
medical work other than nursing or such work as could be
carried on by nurses without the qualifications of
physicians; second, what plans should we lay that our
students might become recognized as physicians, qualified
to practice our healing art. You stated that God would give
us recognition when He saw it was necessary. Thus the
matter dropped. [Loma Linda Messages p. 11 para. 04] p.
437, Para. 5, [1909MS].

 "After this, . . . The General Conference Committee met
and considered at some length the question of the Loma
Linda College of Evangelists, and passed the following
recommendations. [Loma Linda Messages p. 11 para. 05] p.
438, Para. 1, [1909MS].

 "'The Loma Linda Sanitarium is an important institution,
having a splendid location, and is capable of doing a great
amount of good in the development of workers. It should be
not only a sanitarium of the first class, but a training
center for young people who can enter service for foreign
fields. [Loma Linda Messages p. 11 para. 06] p. 438, Para.
2, [1909MS].

 "'While the General Conference is not in a condition to 
render financial aid to Loma Linda Sanitarium (beyond the
salary of a Bible teacher), it is still in fullest sympathy
with the principles for which it stands and the work which
we believe it is appointed to accomplish; Therefore,-- (18)
[Loma Linda Messages p. 11 para. 07] p. 438, Para. 3,
[1909MS].

 "'We recommend, That the Pacific Union Conference
cooperate with the trustees of the Loma Linda Sanitarium in
carrying forward the work which the institution should
accomplish. [Loma Linda Messages p. 12 para. 01] p. 438,
Para. 4, [1909MS].

 "'(a) By helping along such financial lines as are
mutually agreed upon the trustees of said institution and
the Pacific Union Conference Committee. [Loma Linda
Messages p. 12 para. 02] p. 438, Para. 5, [1909MS].

 "'(b) By aiding the institution to secure the best
possible help in the way of teachers, and aiding in the
payment of their salaries. [Loma Linda Messages p. 12 para.
03] p. 438, Para. 6, [1909MS]. 



 "'(c) By encouraging our young people to take training at
this institution. [Loma Linda Messages p. 12 para. 04] p.
438, Para. 7, [1909MS].

 "'Resolved, that we recommend the Loma Linda College of
Evangelists as a special training school for medical
missionary workers for the world-wide field, and encourage
it to maintain and strengthen its efforts to provide a
course of study for the training of workers combining the
qualifications of the highly trained nurse with those of
the practical evangelist; and, further, that, before giving
counsel as to the suggested plan of adding to their faculty
and equipment so as to give one or two years medical study
that would be accepted by a recognized medical college as a
part of a regular medical course, we request definite
information concerning the changes involved in adapting
their course of study to this purpose, the requirements of
such colleges as would affiliate on this basis, and as to
what such a plan would involve financially." [Loma Linda
Messages p. 12 para. 05] p. 438, Para. 8, [1909MS].

 "You notice there are four points in the above
resolutions: First, the question of strengthening the
faculty and equipment so that the work done by the college
would be recognized in other medical schools, giving
students who might want to finish their course of study in
regular schools, advanced standing for (because of) the
work done at Loma Linda. Second, the Conference desires to
know what changes would be necessary in our present course
of (19) study to give students this advantage in entering
other schools. (The following words, not on my enlarged
photographic-print copy, probably due to printing
difficulty, seem necessary: Third, Names of schools) that
would recognize the education given at Loma Linda, if such
change were made in its course of instruction. Fourth, What
additional expense would be involved in fitting the Loma
Linda College to do a complete work that would be
recognized in other medical schools. [Loma Linda Messages
p. 12 para. 06] p. 439, Para. 1, [1909MS].

 "Since receiving the communication of the General
Conference we have gone into the matter as fully as time
and opportunity would permit, to obtain definite
information on these four points. First, we find that the
way is open for the students of Loma Linda College to take
advanced standing in other medical schools, provided we 



secure a charter from the state, which would cost us about
$75. Second, That in order for our students to enter other
medical colleges after the charter is secured, we would
need to strengthen our course of study in the first two
years about three hundred hours, or one hundred and fifty
each year. The students would have to meet the State
requirements for entering the College, which is at present
a high school education or its equivalent. Third, almost
any regular medical college in America would receive our
students for advanced work if these requirements were met.
Fourth, in reference to the outlay financially, to do this
work acceptably to the State, about $3000. Then, to meet
what we feel is necessary to give practical work, we should
have a small sanitarium, costing not more than $6000 or
$7000. This would make an outlay of about $10,000. [Loma
Linda Messages p. 12 para. 07] p. 439, Para. 2, [1909MS].

 "Perhaps you are aware that our medical course of study
covers three years. The medical schools used to require a
three year course, but recently they have raised it to four
years. Inasmuch as we give in our medical course not only
the scientific (20) training, but the Bible and our methods
of treatment as well, we could not cover the first two
years of a regular medical college course in the same time;
but our three years course we find will be readily accepted
for two years of a regular medical course. [Loma Linda
Messages p. 13 para. 01] p. 439, Para. 3, [1909MS].

 "Now as to the question involved. Would there be danger,
first, in securing a charter for the school that would open
the way for the Loma Linda students to secure this
advantage in worldly schools of completing their course,
and becoming accredited physicians? Would such a plan lead
away from the purpose of the school--to qualify large
numbers with the ability of physicians to labor as
evangelists? The brethren generally seem to feel that it
would be out of the question for us to think of equipping
the Loma Linda College with facilities for giving a full
medical course to qualify students to receive recognition
by the State. Hence the suggestion of this compromise plan,
which would keep the students under right influences for
three years, while becoming well grounded in Bible study
along with their scientific preparation. Then it is thought
that if only the most capable were encouraged to go on and
complete the full course as accredited physicians, and all
others were encouraged to enter the work as evangelists,
all might work out satisfactorily. [Loma Linda Messages p. 



13 para. 02] p. 440, Para. 1, [1909MS].

 "Without going further into detail, we desire to lay the
matter before you for your consideration, to see if the
Lord has any light for us. Yours truly, (Signed) J. A.
Burden. [Loma Linda Messages p. 13 para. 03] p. 440, Para.
2, [1909MS].

 (21) To be Separate from the World. Sister White read this
letter carefully early in the morning, and later in the
day, in an interview with Elder Burden and Elder W. C.
White, which was stenographically reported, she expressed
herself as follows: [Loma Linda Messages p. 14 para. 01]
p. 440, Para. 3, [1909MS].

 "We want none of that kind of 'higher education' that will
put us in a position where the credit must be given, not to
the Lord God of Israel, but to the god of Ekron. The Lord
designs that we shall stand as a distinct people, so
connected with Him that He can work with us. Let our 
physicians realize that they are to depend wholly upon the
true God. [Loma Linda Messages p. 14 para. 02] p. 440,
Para. 4, [1909MS].

 "I felt a heavy burden this morning when I read over a
letter that I found in my room, in which a plan was
outlined for having medical students take some work at Loma
Linda, but to get the finishing touches of their education
from some worldly institution. I must state that the light
that I have received is that we are to stand as a 
commandment-keeping people, and this will separate us from
the world. The Sabbath is a great distinguishing line. As
God's peculiar people, we should not feel that we must
acknowledge our dependence upon the transgressors of God's
law to give us influence in the world. It is God that gives
us influence. He will give us advantages that are far above
all the advantages we can receive from worldlings. . . .
[Loma Linda Messages p. 14 para. 03] p. 440, Para. 5,
[1909MS].

 "If we follow on to know the Lord, we shall know that His
going forth is prepared as the morning. There are some who
may not be able to see that here is a test as to whether we
shall put our dependence on man or upon God. Shall we by
our course seem to acknowledge that there is a stronger
power with the unbelievers than there is with God's own
people? When we take hold upon God and trust in Him He will 



work in our behalf. But we are to stand distinct and 
separate from the world. (Page 22 began 6 words back, after
'stand'.) [Loma Linda Messages p. 14 para. 04] p. 441,
Para. 1, [1909MS].

 "I feel a decided interest in the work at Loma Linda, and
I desire that it shall exert a powerful influence for the
truth. Your success depends upon the blessing of God, not
upon the views of men who are opposed to the law of God.
When they see that God blesses us, then people will be led
to give consideration to the truths we teach. [Loma Linda
Messages p. 14 para. 05] p. 441, Para. 2, [1909MS].

 'We need not tie to men in order to secure influence. We 
need not think that we must have their experience and their
knowledge. Our God is a God of knowledge and understanding,
and if we will take our position decidedly on His side, He
will give us wisdom. I would that all our people might see
the inconsistency of our being God's commandment-keeping
people, a peculiar people zealous of good works, and yet
feeling that we must copy after the world in order to make
our work successful. Our God is stronger than any human
influence. If we will accept Him as our educator, if we
will make Him our strength and righteousness, He will work
in our behalf. . . [Loma Linda Messages p. 14 para. 06] p.
441, Para. 3, [1909MS].

 "You have the Word, which tells you that God's
commandment-keeping people are to have His special favor,
and that they are to be sanctified through obedience to the
truth. Shall we unite ourselves with those that are full of 
error, who have no respect for God's commandments, and
shall our students go forth to obtain the finishing touches
of their education from them?" [Loma Linda Messages p. 15
para. 01] p. 441, Para. 4, [1909MS].

 W. C. White: "What is to be the final outcome? Will all 
our medical missionaries be simply nurses? Shall we have no
more physicians? or shall we have a school in which we can
ourselves give the finishing touches?" [Loma Linda Messages
p. 15 para. 02] p. 441, Para. 5, [1909MS].

 E. G. White: "Whatever plan you follow, take your position
that you will not unite with those that do not respect
God's (23) commandments." [Loma Linda Messages p. 15 para.
03] p. 441, Para. 6, [1909MS]. 



 W. C. White: "Does that mean that we are not to have any
more physicians, but that our people will work simply as
nurses? or does it mean that we shall have a school of our 
own to educate physicians?" [Loma Linda Messages p. 15
para. 04] p. 442, Para. 1, [1909MS].

 E. G. White: "We shall have a school of our own. But we 
are not to be dependent upon the world. We must place our
dependence upon a power that is higher than all human
power. If we honor God, He will honor us. [Loma Linda
Messages p. 15 para. 05] p. 442, Para. 2, [1909MS].

 J. A. Burden: "The governments of earth provide that if we
conduct a medical school, we must take a charter from the
government. That in itself has nothing to do with how the
school is conducted. It is required, however, that certain
studies be taught. . . Would the securing of a charter for
the medical school, where our students might obtain a
medical education, militate against our dependence upon
God?" [Loma Linda Messages p. 15 para. 06] p. 442, Para.
3, [1909MS].

 E. G. White: "No, I do not see that it would. Only see
that you do not exalt men above God. If you can gain force
and influence that will make your work more effective
without tying yourselves to worldly men, that would be
right..... (See Linda Messages or this copy, pages 754-759)
[Loma Linda Messages p. 15 para. 07] p. 442, Para. 4,
[1909MS].

 E. G. White: No, it is not. I have had very distinct
light, however, that there is danger of our limiting the
power of the Holy One of Israel. He is the God of the
universe. Our influence is dependent upon our carrying out
the word of the living God. We weaken our powers by not
placing our dependence upon God, and taking hold of His
strength. This is our privilege. [Loma Linda Messages p. 15
para. 08] p. 442, Para. 5, [1909MS].

 Endorsement by the General Conference Committee.-- Soon 
after this the General Conference Committee met in College
View, and the question of establishing a medical college at
Loma Linda received careful consideration: (24) [Loma Linda
Messages p. 16 para. 01] p. 442, Para. 6, [1909MS].

 Among those who took their stand strongly in favor of the
plan called for in the communication from Sister White, 



were, Elder G. A. Irwin, Dr. D. H. Kress, Elder I. H.
Evans, Dr. W. A. George, Dr. W. A. Ruble, and Prof. Griggs.
[Loma Linda Messages p. 16 para. 02] p. 442, Para. 7,
[1909MS].

 Elder Evans, then treasurer of the General Conference,
made a thrilling appeal in behalf of the value of such an
institution for the training of workers for the mission
field. Prof. Frederick Griggs, secretary of the Educational
Department of the General Conference, made a strong appeal
in behalf of our young people who wish to study medicine.
Dr. W. A. Ruble, Secretary of the Medical Department, gave
a logical and candid review of the serious objections to
our undertaking such a great work, and then clearly
presented reasons why we should attempt the work, expecting
by united effort and the blessing of God to make a success
of the enterprise. [Loma Linda Messages p. 16 para. 03] p.
442, Para. 8, [1909MS].

 Some came to this meeting with serious misgivings as to
the wisdom of undertaking such a large enterprise, but the
Spirit of the Lord witnessed convincingly to the words
spoken by various ones, showing the necessity of providing
facilities in Christian schools for the qualifying of our
workers as physicians the same as we had to prepare our
other missionary workers for the cause. The brethren were
convinced that the Lord was calling for the establishment
by us of a medical college, and after the discussion the
following action was taken: [Loma Linda Messages p. 16
para. 04] p. 443, Para. 1, [1909MS].

 Resolved, That we recommend the Board of Management of the
Loma Linda College of Evangelists to secure a charter for
the school, that it may develop as the opening providences
and the instruction of the Spirit of God may indicate.
[Loma Linda Messages p. 16 para. 05] p. 443, Para. 2,
[1909MS].

 After this action had been taken a communication was 
received from Sister White, dated October 11, 1909. The
principles therein laid down strengthened the brethren in
their belief (25) that the Lord had led them in the step
they had just taken. Following is a portion of this letter:
[Loma Linda Messages p. 16 para. 06] p. 443, Para. 3,
[1909MS].

 "I am instructed to say that in our educational work there 



is to be no compromise in order to meet the world's
standards. God's commandment-keeping people are not to
unite with the world, to carry various lines of work
according to worldly plans and worldly wisdom. [Loma Linda
Messages p. 16 para. 07] p. 443, Para. 4, [1909MS].

 "Our people are now being tested as to whether they will
obtain their wisdom from the greatest Teacher the world
ever knew, or seek to the God of Ekron. Let us determine
that we will not be tied by so much as a thread to the
educational policies of those who do not discern the voice
of God, and who will not hearken to His commandments.[Loma
Linda Messages p. 16 para. 08] p. 443, Para. 5, [1909MS].

 Shall we represent before the world, that our physicians
must follow the pattern of the world before they can be
qualified to act as successful physicians? This is the
question that is now testing the faith of some of our
brethren. Let not any of our brethren displease the Lord by
advocating in their assemblies the idea that we need to
obtain from unbelievers a higher education than that
specified by the Lord. [Loma Linda Messages p. 17 para. 01]
p. 443, Para. 6, [1909MS].

 "The representation of the great Teacher is to be
considered an all-sufficient revelation. Those in our ranks 
who qualify as physicians are to receive only such
education as is in harmony with these divine truths. Some
have advised that students should, after taking some work
at Loma Linda, complete their medical education in worldly
colleges. But this is not in harmony with the Lord's plan.
God is our wisdom, our sanctification, and our
righteousness. Facilities should be provided at Loma Linda,
that the necessary instruction in medical lines may be
given by instructors who fear the Lord, and who are in
harmony with His plans for the (26) treatment of the sick.
[Loma Linda Messages p. 17 para. 02] p. 443, Para. 7,
[1909MS].

 "I have not a word to say in favor of the world's ideas of
higher education in any school that we shall organize for
the training of physicians. There is danger in their
attaching themselves to worldly institutions, and working
under the ministrations of worldly physicians. Satan is
giving his orders to those whom he has led to depart from
the faith. I would now advise that none of our young people
attach themselves to worldly medical institutions in the 



hope of gaining better success or stronger influence as
physicians." [Loma Linda Messages p. 17 para. 03] p. 444,
Para. 1, [1909MS].

 In view of such definite encouragement, our brethren
hearing the burden of the work at Loma Linda felt free to
go forward, and on December 9, a charter was secured under
the laws of the State of California, enabling the College
of Medical Evangelists to grant degrees in the liberal arts
and sciences, dentistry, and medicine. [Loma Linda Messages
p. 17 para. 04] p. 444, Para. 2, [1909MS].

 Endorsed by the Pacific Union Conference.-- The next great
question for consideration was, Who shall bear the burden
of providing funds and directing the management of the
college? Thus far the members of the General Conference
Committee had looked upon it as very largely a Pacific
Coast enterprise. The Pacific Union Conference had treated
it as a Southern California affair. The Southern California 
Conference knew that it was a work too large for them
alone, and believed that it should be supported by our
people throughout the world. [Loma Linda Messages p. 17
para. 05] p. 444, Para. 3, [1909MS].

 (720) Jan. 14, 1909 K-94-'09--K.94 '09. Bro. and Sr. D.H.
Kress. Soon after the Paradise Valley Sanitarium had been
secured, the brethren at Los Angeles, after long search,
decided to purchase a hotel property at Glendale, eight
miles from the city. This property was offered at a price
below its original cost, and within the reach of the
Conference. As everything seemed favorable, it was secured,
and has since been refitted and opened as the Glendale
Sanitarium. Some additions have been made to the old 
building. [Loma Linda Messages p. 403 para. 06] p. 444,
Para. 4, [1909MS].

 When we first saw the Glendale property, so unlike some
other properties we had visited in the vicinity of Los
Angeles, we believed that this was a place that had been
providentially reserved for us, and we have had no reason
since for changing our minds. [Loma Linda Messages p. 404
para. 01] p. 445, Para. 1, [1909MS].

 In less than a year after the establishment of the
Glendale Sanitarium, the Loma Linda property was purchased.
Thus within a comparatively short period of time, God
wrought marvelously in the establishment of three 



sanitariums within the territory of the Southern California
Conference. [Loma Linda Messages p. 404 para. 02] p. 445,
Para. 2, [1909MS].

 (721) M. 70 '09. April 12, '09. Loma Linda, Calif. Eliza
Morton--We are about to leave Loma Linda for our journey to
College View, Nebraska. I have spoken once while here. Last
Sabbath the patients and church members assembled on the
beautiful grounds of the sanitarium, and I spoke to them
from the 58th chapter of Isaiah. [Loma Linda Messages p.
404 para. 03] p. 445, Para. 3, [1909MS].

 We hope that in the school established at Loma Linda many
will be qualified to go forth and impart the knowledge of
truth they have here received. A quick work will the Lord
do in our world, for Satan is preparing his forces to seek
to overcome the remnant people who love God and keep His
commandments. He points to the smallness of their numbers,
and flatters his followers that his larger army can out-
number the believers. We know how powerful are the hosts of
Satan; but God is more powerful than they. Our risen
Saviour is all-sufficient for our needs. [Loma Linda
Messages p. 404 para. 04] p. 445, Para. 4, [1909MS].

 (722) May 10 '09 -6- B.84,-'09. Washington, D. C., May 7,
1909. To the Teachers in Union College:--Dear Fellow-
Laborers:--Here are the words I spoke to you Monday
morning, April 19, with a few paragraphs from a letter
written upon the subject a few days before our visit to
College View:-- [Loma Linda Messages p. 404 para. 05] p.
445, Para. 5, [1909MS].

 'We then, as workers together with Him, beseech you also
that ye receive not the grace of God in vain, (For He
saith, I have heard thee in a time accepted, and in the day
of salvation have I succored thee: behold, now is the
accepted time, behold, now is the day of salvation). Giving
no offense in anything, that the ministry be not blamed;
but in all things approving ourselves as the ministers of
God, in much patience, in afflictions, in necessities, in
distresses, in stripes, in imprisonments, in tumults, in
labors, in watchings, by the Holy Ghost, by love unfeigned,
by the word of truth, by the power of God, by the armor of
righteousness on the right hand and on the left, by honor
and dishonor, by evil report and good report: as deceivers,
and yet true, as unknown, and yet well known; as dying, and
behold, we live; as chastened, and not killed; as 



sorrowful, yet always rejoicing; as poor, yet making many
rich; as having nothing, and yet possessing all things.
[Loma Linda Messages p. 404 para. 06] p. 445, Para. 6,
[1909MS].

 "Be not unequally yoked together with unbelievers: for
what fellowship hath righteousness with unrighteousness?
and what communion hath light with darkness? and what
concord hath Christ with Belial? or what part hath he that
believeth with an infidel? and what agreement hath the
temple of God with idols? for ye are the temple of the
living God; as God hath said, I will dwell in them, and
walk in them; and I will be their God, and they shall be my
people. Wherefore come out from among them, and be ye
separate, (723) saith the Lord, and touch not the unclean
thing; and I will receive you, and will be a father unto
you, and ye shall be My sons and daughters, saith the Lord
almighty." [Loma Linda Messages p. 405 para. 01] p. 446,
Para. 1, [1909MS].

 There is constant danger among our people that those who
engage in labor in our schools and sanitariums will
entertain the idea that they must get in line with the
world, study the things which the world studies, and become
familiar with the things that the world becomes familiar
with. This is one of the greatest mistakes that could be
made. We shall make grave mistakes unless we give special
attention to the searching of the Word. [Loma Linda
Messages p. 405 para. 02] p. 446, Para. 2, [1909MS].

 The question is asked, What is the higher education? There
is no education higher than that contained in the
principles laid down in the words that I have read to you
from the sixth chapter of Second Corinthians. Let our
students study diligently to comprehend this. Through His
own chosen messengers God has given us light and
instruction as to what constitutes the higher education.
There is no higher education to be gained than that which
was given to the early disciples, and which is given to us
through the word. May the Holy Spirit of God impress your
minds with the truth that there is nothing in all the world
in the line of education that is so exalted as the 
instruction contained in the chapters to which I have
referred. Let us advance just as far as the word will take
us. Let us work intelligently for this higher education.
Let our righteousness be the sign of our understanding of
the will of God committed to us through His messengers. 



[Loma Linda Messages p. 405 para. 03] p. 446, Para. 3,
[1909MS].

 It is the privilege of every believer to take the life of
Christ and the teachings of Christ as His daily study.
Christian education means the acceptance, in sentiment and
principle, of the teachings of the Saviour. It includes a
daily conscientious walking in the footsteps of Christ, who
consented to lay off His (724) royal robe and crown and to
come to our world in the form of humanity, that He might
give to the human race a power that they could gain by no
other means. What was that power? It was the power
resulting from the human nature uniting with the divine,
the power to take the teachings of Christ and follow them
to the letter. In His resistance of evil, and His labor for
others, Christ was giving to men an example of the highest
education that it is possible for anyone to reach. [Loma
Linda Messages p. 406 para. 01] p. 446, Para. 4, [1909MS].

 The Son of God was rejected by those whom He came to
bless. He was taken by wicked hands and crucified. But
after He had risen from the dead, He was with His disciples
forty days, and in this time He gave them much precious
instruction. He laid down to His followers the principles
underlying the higher education. And when He was about to
leave them and go to His Father, His last words to them
were, "I am with you always, even unto the end of the
world." Christ will not forsake us. [Loma Linda Messages p.
406 para. 02] p. 447, Para. 1, [1909MS].

 Strong temptations will come to many who place their
children in our schools because they desire the youth to
secure what the world regards as the most essential
education. Who knows what the most essential education is 
unless it is the education to be obtained from that Book 
which is the foundation of all true knowledge. Those who
regard as essential the knowledge to be gained along the
line of worldly education are making a great mistake, one
which will cause them to be swayed by individual opinions
that are human and erring. To those who feel that their
children must have what the world calls the essential 
education, I would say, bring your children to the
simplicity of the word of God, and they will be safe. We
are going to be greatly scattered before long, and what we
do must be done quickly. [Loma Linda Messages p. 406 para.
03] p. 447, Para. 2, [1909MS]. 



 The light has been given me that tremendous pressure will
(725) be brought upon every Seventh-day Adventist with whom
the world can get into close connection. [Loma Linda
Messages p. 406 para. 04] p. 447, Para. 3, [1909MS].

 We need to understand these things. Those who seek the
education that the world esteems so highly are gradually
led farther and farther from the principles of truth until
they become educated worldlings. At what a price they have
gained their education! They have parted with the Holy
Spirit of God. They have chosen to accept what the world
calls knowledge in the place of the truths which God has
committed to men through His ministers and prophets and
apostles. And there are some who, having secured this world
education, think that they can introduce it into our
schools. But let me tell you that you must not take what
the world calls the higher education and bring it into our
schools and sanitariums and churches. I speak to you
definitely; this must not be done. [Loma Linda Messages p.
406 para. 05] p. 447, Para. 4, [1909MS].

 Upon the mind of every student should be impressed the
thought that education is a failure unless the
understanding has learned to grasp the truths of divine
revelation, and unless the heart accepts the teachings of
the gospel of Christ. The student who, in the place of the
broad principles of the word of God, will accept common
ideas, and will allow the time and attention to be absorbed
in commonplace, trivial matters, will find his mind
becoming dwarfed and enfeebled; he will lose the power of
growth. The mind must be trained to comprehend the
important truths that concern eternal life. [Loma Linda
Messages p. 407 para. 01] p. 447, Para. 5, [1909MS].

 I am instructed that we are to carry the minds of our
students higher than it is now thought by many to be
possible. Hearts and mind are to be trained to preserve
their purity by receiving daily supplies from the fountain
of eternal truth. The divine Mind and Hand has preserved
through the ages the record of creation in its purity. It
is the word of God alone that gives to us an authentic
account of the creation of our world. The Word is to be the 
chief study in our schools. Here we may hold converse (726)
with patriarchs and prophets; here we may learn what our
redemption has cost. One who was equal with the Father from
the beginning, and who sacrificed His life that a people
might stand before Him redeemed from every common, earthly 



thing, and renewed in the image of God. [Loma Linda
Messages p. 407 para. 02] p. 448, Para. 1, [1909MS].

 If we are to learn of Christ, we must pray as the apostles
prayed when the Holy Spirit was poured upon them. We need a
baptism of the Spirit of God. We are not safe for one hour
while we are failing to render obedience to the word of
God. [Loma Linda Messages p. 407 para. 03] p. 448, Para.
2, [1909MS].

 I do not say that there should be no study of the
languages. The languages should be studied. Before long
there will be a positive necessity for many to leave their
homes and work among those of other languages; and those
who have some knowledge of foreign languages will thereby
be able to communicate with those who know not the truth. 
Some of our people will learn the languages in the
countries to which they are sent. This is the better way.
And there is One who will stand right by the side of the
faithful worker to open the understanding and to give them
wisdom. If you did not know a word of the foreign
languages, the Lord could make your work fruitful. As you
go among these people, and present to them the
publications, the Lord will work upon their minds, giving
them an understanding of the truth. Some who take up the
work in foreign fields can teach the word through an
interpreter. As the result of faithful effort there will be
a rich harvest gathered that you do not now understand.
[Loma Linda Messages p. 407 para. 04] p. 448, Para. 3,
[1909MS].

 There is another line of work to be carried forward, the
work in large cities. There should be companies of earnest
laborers working in the cities. We should study what needs
to be done in the places that have been neglected. The Lord
has been calling our attention to the neglected multitudes
in the large cities, yet little regard has been given to
the matter. [Loma Linda Messages p. 407 para. 05] p. 448,
Para. 4, [1909MS].

 (727) We are not willing enough to trouble the Lord, and
to ask Him for the gifts of the Holy Spirit. And the Lord
wants us to trouble Him in this matter. He wants us to 
press our petitions to the throne. The most valuable
education that can be obtained will be found in going out
with the message of truth to the places that are in
darkness, just as the first disciples went out in obedience 



to the commission of Christ. The Saviour gave the disciples
their directions in a few words. He told them what they
might expect. "I send you forth," He said, "as sheep in the
midst of wolves. Be ye therefore wise as serpents and
harmless as doves." These workers were to go forth as the
representatives of Him who gave life for the life of the
world. [Loma Linda Messages p. 408 para. 01] p. 449, Para.
1, [1909MS].

 The Lord wants us to come into harmony with His spirit. If
we will do this, His spirit can rule our minds. If we have
a true understanding of what constitutes the essential
education, and endeavor to teach its principles, Christ
will stand by to help us. He promised His followers that
when they should stand before councils and judges, they
were to take no thought what they should speak. I will
instruct you, He said, I will guide you. Knowing what it is
to be taught of God, when words of heavenly wisdom are
brought to our mind, we will distinguish them from our own
thoughts. We will understand them as the words of God, and
we will see in them life and power that is for us. [Loma
Linda Messages p. 408 para. 02] p. 449, Para. 2, [1909MS].

 "I will give you tongue and utterance," Of all the
precious assurances God has given me regarding my work,
none has been more precious to me than this, that He would
give me tongue and utterance wherever I should go. In
places where there was the greatest opposition, every
tongue was silenced. I have spoken the plain message to our
own people and to the multitude, and my words (728) have
been accepted as coming from the Lord. [Loma Linda Messages
p. 408 para. 03] p. 449, Para. 3, [1909MS].

 If we will look to Him, the Lord will help us to
understand what constitutes true education. It is not to be 
gained by putting yourself through a long course of
continuous study. In such a course you will get some things
that are valuable, and many things that are not. The Lord
would have us become laborers together with Him. He is our
helper. He would have us come close to Him and learn of Him
with all humility of mind. [Loma Linda Messages p. 408
para. 04] p. 449, Para. 4, [1909MS].

 We are to educate the youth to exercise equally the mental
and the physical powers. The healthful exercise of the
whole being will give an education that is broad and
comprehensive. We had stern work to do in Australia in 



educating parents and youth along these lines; but we
persevered in our efforts until the lesson was learned that
in order to have education that was complete, the time of
study must be divided between the gaining of book knowledge
and the securing of a knowledge of practical work. Part of
each day was spent in useful work, the students learning
how to clear the land, how to cultivate the soil, and to
build houses, in time that would otherwise have been spent
in playing games and seeking amusement. And the Lord
blessed the students who thus devoted their time to 
learning lessons on usefulness. [Loma Linda Messages p. 408
para. 05] p. 449, Para. 5, [1909MS].

 Do not regard as most essential the theoretical part of
your education. Medical students will have to follow the
prescribed studies. They will listen to many theories that
are contrary to truth. The Lord would have our medical
students connect closely with those who believe and teach
the truth. And as helpers with them they can learn how to
treat the sick, and how to become faithful ministers to the
sick. There are many ways by which the Lord would have us
connect with these who honor and teach His word, and He
will give us through this connection, a most valuable
education. [Loma Linda Messages p. 409 para. 01] p. 450,
Para. 1, [1909MS].

 You may say, the world will not acknowledge us. What if
the world will not acknowledge you? It is the power of God
that makes the impress on the human mind. Let it be more
and more deeply impressed upon every student that every one
of us should have an intelligent understanding of how to
treat the physical system. And there are many who would
have greater intelligence in these matters if they would
not confine themselves to years of study without a
practical experience under the instruction of learned
physicians and surgeons. The more fully you put yourself
under the direction of God, the greater knowledge you will
receive from God. As you keep yourself in connection with
the Source of all power, and as you minister to the sick,
suggestions will come to your mind how you can apply to the
case in hand the principles learned in your student days.
"Ye are laborers together with God." He is to be your chief
instructor. Ellen G. White. [Loma Linda Messages p. 409
para. 02] p. 450, Para. 2, [1909MS].

 (This was omitted from the last Conference Committee
Meeting's report. It should have been included under item 



concerning Loma Linda and the Gen. Conf.) [Loma Linda
Messages p. 410 para. 01] p. 450, Para. 3, [1909MS].

 (731) To The Delegates of the Thirty Seventh Session of
the General Conference of Seventh-Day Adventists at Takoma
Park Assembled. We the members of the Conference Committee 
of Southern California, and, of the Board of Loma Linda
Sanitarium, would respectfully submit the following
memorial for your consideration: [Loma Linda Messages p.
410 para. 02] p. 450, Para. 4, [1909MS].

 At the 1901 General Conference, in an article entitled,
"Instruction regarding the School Work," read before the
delegates April 22, 1901, it was pointed out that all our
medical students were not to receive their training at the
one medical College in Battle Creek. Of our schools that
were introducing educational reforms, Sister White read:
(G.C.B. 455-1901) "We are thankful that an interest is
being shown in the work of establishing our schools on a
right foundation, as they should have been established
years ago. If the proper education is given to students, it
is a positive necessity to establish our schools at a
distance from cities, where the students can do manual
work." . . . [Loma Linda Messages p. 410 para. 03] p. 450,
Para. 5, [1909MS].

 Although there may be few students at first, do not be
discouraged. The school will win its way. Introduce the 
medical missionary work. Some of the students are to be 
educated as nurses and some as physicians. It is not
necessary for our students to go to Ann Arbor for a
education. They may obtain at our schools all the education 
that is essential to perform the work for this time." [Loma
Linda Messages p. 410 para. 04] p. 451, Para. 1, [1909MS].

 It will take some time to get a right understanding of the
matter, but just as soon as we begin to work in the lines
of true reform the Holy Spirit will lead us and guide us if
we are willing to be guided. . . . All must place
themselves under the influence of the Holy Spirit. When
they place themselves under the (732) influence of the
Spirit, they will accommodate themselves to Bible lines.
When the word of God takes possession of the minds of 
teachers, then they are fitted to deal with the education
of others. . . . The word of God is to stand as the 
foundation of all education. It is to be made the basis of 
all the schools that we shall establish." [Loma Linda 



Messages p. 410 para. 05] p. 451, Para. 2, [1909MS].

 Thus we see that eight years ago, God, foreseeing the
calamity that would come upon the one medical school then
in operation among us, counseled the establishment of other
schools in which both nurses and physicians were to be
educated. As pointing out the defectiveness of the American
Medical College, and the necessity of giving the Bible its
proper place in medical education, the following
instruction was given,--which instruction should have been
our guide in our school work. [Loma Linda Messages p. 410
para. 06] p. 451, Para. 3, [1909MS].

 (737)--B.100 -'09.--Washington, D. C. June 9, 1909. Elder
J. A. Burden:--In the night season I seemed to be
conversing with you, and encouraging you to go forward in
the name of the Lord, preparing your school to give the
education most needed at this time. The education that is 
to be given by our people in the large cities of Southern
California is set before me day and night. The people in
these cities are to be made to understand what constitutes 
"higher education." Higher education means conformity to
the plan of salvation. [Loma Linda Messages p. 414 para.
01] p. 451, Para. 4, [1909MS].

 Obtain facilities for your school work. Let the means that
shall come to you be used very economically. Do not spend
one dollar unnecessarily. [Loma Linda Messages p. 414 para.
02] p. 451, Para. 5, [1909MS].

 Endeavor to place yourself where you will not be confused
by the representations and forbiddings of human agencies
who would misinterpret the true meaning of the higher
education. Lift up the Man of Calvary. By the work of
teaching and by earnest prayer, endeavor to place the
students where they will receive inspiration of heaven.
Jesus Christ is to be presented before them as the Source
of all light and knowledge. Let none dishonor Him by
choosing to accept the world's interpretation of what the
higher education means. Let us leave that to those who do
not acknowledge the truths of the word of God as the source
of all true knowledge. [Loma Linda Messages p. 414 para.
03] p. 452, Para. 1, [1909MS].

 Give to the teachers all the advantages possible, to se-
(738) cure a clear understanding of what constitutes the
essential education. [Loma Linda Messages p. 414 para. 04] 



p. 452, Para. 2, [1909MS].

 Teach the students to look for wisdom to the One who gave
His life for the salvation of the world. Now is your time
to work. That same Jesus who walked with His disciples on
earth, and who taught them from day to day, will teach His
servants in this age. [Loma Linda Messages p. 414 para. 05]
p. 452, Para. 3, [1909MS].

 I would call your attention to the eighth chapter of Acts,
in which is related Philip's experience with the Ethiopian
seeker after truth. The record states:--Acts 8:26-40 "And 
the angel of the Lord spake unto Philip, saying, Arise, and
go toward the South unto the way that goeth down from
Jerusalem unto Gaza, which is desert. And he arose and
went; and, behold a man of Ethiopia, an eunuch of great
authority under Candace queen of the Ethiopians, who had
the charge of all her treasure, and had come to Jerusalem
for to worship, was returning, and sitting in his chariot
read Esaias the prophet. [Loma Linda Messages p. 414 para.
06] p. 452, Para. 4, [1909MS].

 Then the Spirit said unto Philip, Go near, and join
thyself to this chariot. And Philip ran thither to him, and
heard him read the prophet Esaias, and said, Understandest
thou what thou readest? And he said, How can I, except some
man should guide me? And he desired Philip that he would
come up and sit with him. [Loma Linda Messages p. 415 para.
01] p. 452, Para. 5, [1909MS].

 The place of the scripture which he read was this, He was
led as a sheep to the slaughter; and like a lamb dumb
before his shearer, so opened he not his mouth: In His
humiliation His judgment was taken away: and who shall
declare His generation? for his life is taken from the
earth. And the eunuch answered Philip, and said, I pray
thee, of whom speaketh the prophet this? of himself, or of
some other man? [Loma Linda Messages p. 415 para. 02] p.
452, Para. 6, [1909MS].

 Then Philip opened his mouth, and began at the same
scripture, and preached unto him Jesus. (739) [Loma Linda
Messages p. 415 para. 03] p. 453, Para. 1, [1909MS].

 And as they went on their way, they came unto a certain
water: and the eunuch said, See, here is water; what doth
hinder me to be baptized? And Philip said, If thou 



believest with all thine heart, thou mayest. And he
answered and said, I believe that Jesus Christ is the Son
of God. [Loma Linda Messages p. 415 para. 04] p. 453,
Para. 2, [1909MS].

 And he commanded the chariot to stand still: and they went
down both into the water, both Philip and the eunuch; and
he baptized him. And when they were come up out of the
water, the Spirit of the Lord caught away Philip, that the
eunuch saw him no more: and he went on his way rejoicing.
But Philip was found at Azotus; and passing through he
preached in all the cities, till he came to Caesarea."
[Loma Linda Messages p. 415 para. 05] p. 453, Para. 3,
[1909MS].

 The whole of the book of Acts should receive careful 
study. It is full of precious instruction; it records
experiments in evangelistic work, the teachings of which we
need in our work to-day. This wonderful history; it deals
with the highest education, which the students in our
schools are to receive. [Loma Linda Messages p. 415 para.
06] p. 453, Para. 4, [1909MS]. 

(740) MS. 53 - '09. Talk by Mrs. E. G. White before the
General Conference Committee, June 11, 1909.--When Brother
Burden was leaving for Southern California at the close of
this Conference, he inquired of me, "What shall we plan to
do for Loma Linda?" "Go straight ahead," I replied; "let
the truth shine forth in every possible way. Continue to
work with all your zeal in the territory surrounding your
sanitarium. Help your students to learn how to labor, and
keep sending them out into Redlands, and Riverside, and San
Bernardino and the smaller towns and villages round about.
Introduce our publications, and do thorough work. Let your
light shine as a lamp that burneth. Encourage the students
to greater activity in missionary labor while taking their
course of study." [Loma Linda Messages p. 415 para. 07] p.
453, Para. 5, [1909MS].

 Our brethren at Loma Linda are in need of funds with which 
to carry on their work. But notwithstanding their present
necessity, I have encouraged them not to falter, but to go
forward in the name of the Lord. And now I appeal to my
brethren in Washington not to allow them to suffer. While
we are planning to support the educational work in such
places as Washington, we must not forget the important work
that must be done at Loma Linda, and in other centers of 



training. [Loma Linda Messages p. 416 para. 01] p. 453,
Para. 6, [1909MS]. 

(754) MS. 71 - '09. The Relation of Loma Linda to Medical
Institutions. Report of interview between Mrs. E. G. White,
J. A. Burden and W. C. White, Sanitarium, Calif., Sept. 20,
1909. E. G. White: We want none of the kind of "higher
education" that will put us in a position where the credit
must be given, not to the Lord God of Israel, but to the
god of Ekron. The Lord designs that we shall stand as a
distinct people, so connected with Him that He can work
with us. Let our physicians realize that they are to depend
wholly upon the true God. [Loma Linda Messages p. 424 para.
01] p. 453, Para. 7, [1909MS].

 I felt a heavy burden this morning when I read over a
letter that I found in my room, in which a plan was
outlined for having medical students take some work at Loma
Linda, but to get the finishing touches of their education
from some worldly institution. I must state that the light
that I have received is that we are to stand as a 
commandment-keeping people, and this will separate us from
the world. The Sabbath is a great distinguishing line. As
God's peculiar people we should not feel that we must
acknowledge our dependence upon the transgressors of God's
law to give us influence. He will give us advantages that
are far above all the advantages we can receive from
worldlings. [Loma Linda Messages p. 424 para. 02] p. 454,
Para. 1, [1909MS].

 J. A. Burden: I know that these thoughts are what you have
presented to us before. We do not want to cause you to
carry a heavy burden. We simply wanted to be sure that we
were moving in right lines. If the Lord gives you light,
well and good, (755) we will be glad to receive it, and if
not, then we will wait. [Loma Linda Messages p. 424 para.
03] p. 454, Para. 2, [1909MS].

 E. G. White: If we follow on to know the Lord, we shall
know that His going forth is prepared as the morning. There
are some who may not be able to see that here is a test as
to whether we shall put our dependence on man, or depend
upon God. Shall we by our course seem to acknowledge that
there is a stronger power with the unbelievers than there
is with God's own people. When we take hold upon God, and
trust in Him, He will work in our behalf. But we are to
stand distinct and separate from the world. [Loma Linda 



Messages p. 425 para. 01] p. 454, Para. 3, [1909MS].

 I feel a decided interest in the work at Loma Linda, and I
desire that it shall exert a powerful influence for the
truth. Your success depends upon the blessing of God, not
upon the views of men who are opposed to the law of God.
When they see that God blesses us, then people will be led
to give consideration to the truths we teach. [Loma Linda
Messages p. 425 para. 02] p. 454, Para. 4, [1909MS].

 We need not tie to men in order to secure influence. We 
need not think that we must have their experience and their
knowledge. Our God is a God of knowledge and understanding,
and if we will take our position decidedly on His side, He
will give us wisdom. I would that all our people might see
the inconsistency of our being God's commandment-keeping
people, a peculiar people zealous of good works, and yet
feeling that we must copy after the world in order to make
our work successful. Our God is stronger than is any human
influence. If we will accept Him as our educator, we will
make Him our strength and righteousness, He will work in
our behalf. [Loma Linda Messages p. 425 para. 03] p. 454,
Para. 5, [1909MS].

 These principles may result in a condition of things that
is not just as we should like them to be. We may like to
have certain conditions, that in the end would result in
bondage which we do not anticipate. [Loma Linda Messages p.
425 para. 04] p. 455, Para. 1, [1909MS].

 (756) Jesus Christ is our Saviour to-day, and He is
willing to work in our behalf, if we will not put our
dependence upon some other power. If we are sustained by
the living God, the superiority of His Power will be
manifested in His people. This is the testimony that I have
borne all the way along. [Loma Linda Messages p. 425 para.
05] p. 455, Para. 2, [1909MS].

 J. A. Burden: We love to hear the truth over and over 
again, that we may be sure it is the truth. [Loma Linda
Messages p. 425 para. 06] p. 455, Para. 3, [1909MS].

 E. G. White: You have the Word which tells you that God's
commandment-keeping people are to have His special favor,
and that they are to be sanctified through obedience to the
truth. Shall we unite ourselves with those that are full of 
error, who have no respect for God's commandments, and 



shall our students go forth to obtain the finishing touches
of their education from them? [Loma Linda Messages p. 425
para. 07] p. 455, Para. 4, [1909MS].

 W. C. White: What is to be the final outcome? Will all our 
medical missionaries be simply nurses? Shall we have no
more physicians, or shall we have a school in which we can
ourselves give the finishing touches? [Loma Linda Messages
p. 425 para. 08] p. 455, Para. 5, [1909MS].

 E. G. White: Whatever plan you follow, take your position
that you will not unite with those that do not respect
God's commandments. [Loma Linda Messages p. 426 para. 01]
p. 455, Para. 6, [1909MS].

 W. C. White: Does that mean that we are not to have any
more physicians, but that our people will work simply as
nurses, or does it mean that we shall have a school of our
own to educate physicians? [Loma Linda Messages p. 426
para. 02] p. 455, Para. 7, [1909MS].

 E. G. White: We shall have a school of our own. But we are 
not to be dependent upon the world, we must place our
dependence upon a power that is higher than all human
power. If we honor God, He will honor us. [Loma Linda
Messages p. 426 para. 03] p. 455, Para. 8, [1909MS].

 J. A. Burden: The governments of earth provide that if we
conduct a medical school we must take a charter from the 
(757) government. That in itself has nothing to do with how
the school is conducted. It is required, however, that
certain studies shall be taught. There are ten required
subjects. Physiology is one. It is required that those who
labor as physicians shall be proficient in these studies.
In starting our sanitariums for the care of the sick, we
must secure a charter from the government; our printing
office must do the same. Would the securing of a charter
for a medical school, where our students might obtain an
education, militate against our dependence upon God? [Loma
Linda Messages p. 426 para. 04] p. 455, Para. 9, [1909MS].

 E. G. White: No, I do not see that it would. Only see that
you do not exalt men above God. If you can gain force and
influence that will make your work more effective without
tying yourselves to worldly men, that would be right. [Loma
Linda Messages p. 426 para. 05] p. 456, Para. 1, [1909MS]. 



 J. A. Burden: That is the vital point, where we have been
hanging for three years. The only thing that we have asked
for in this matter is to take advantage of the government
provision that would give standing room for our students
when they are qualified. [Loma Linda Messages p. 426 para.
06] p. 456, Para. 2, [1909MS].

 E. G. White: I do not see anything wrong in that, as long
as you do not in any way lift men above the Lord God of
Israel, or throw discredit upon His power. [Loma Linda
Messages p. 426 para. 07] p. 456, Para. 3, [1909MS].

 J. A. Burden: In planning our course of study, we have
tried to follow the light in the Testimonies, and in doing
so it has led us away from the requirements of the world.
The world will not recognize us as standing with them. We
will have to stand distinct, by ourselves. [Loma Linda
Messages p. 426 para. 08] p. 456, Para. 4, [1909MS].

 E. G. White: We shall always have to stand distinct. God
desires us to be separate. [Loma Linda Messages p. 426
para. 09] p. 456, Para. 5, [1909MS].

 J. A. Burden: Now the proposition in this letter was to
deviate from that, so that standing as we do, would enable
us to stand with them, and to have their advantages. From
the (758) instruction that has come, it has seemed to me
from the very first that we were to stand by ourselves in a
distinct light, following the light that God has given with
reference to physical healing, and that when we do that God
will open the way before us, and give us prestige with the
people. But if we deviate and connect with these other
schools, we would find ourselves being thrown more and more
into the very things that they are doing, and our students
would be molded after their similitude instead of after the 
similitude of the truth. [Loma Linda Messages p. 427 para.
01] p. 456, Para. 6, [1909MS].

 E. G. White: That is what I am trying to guard against all
the time. As we read the Bible we see that God is 
dishonored when His people go to any worldly power, or put
their trust in a worldly power. That is where God's people
spoiled their history. You must arrange the matter the best
you can, but that which is presented to me is that you are
not to acknowledge any power as above that of our God. Our
influence is to be acknowledged of God, because we keep His
commandments, and His commandments are not grievous. [Loma 



Linda Messages p. 427 para. 02] p. 456, Para. 7, [1909MS].

 W. C. White: Jesus said at one time, "The scribes and the
Pharisees sit in Moses' seat: all therefore whatsoever they
bid you observe, that observe and do; but do not ye after
their works." Now the law says that a man shall not
practice medicine unless he has a diploma from a college,
and unless he has passed the examination of the state
board, and has a certificate. The law would not recognize
the diplomas of our physicians unless they have studied
some things that we do not think are really essential. For
instance, in their preparation they have to study a number
of things that we think they might get along without, but
we can teach them. We do not have to teach these subjects
in their way; we can teach them in our way. When it comes
to the study of drugs, they (759) teach how to give them.
We teach the dangers of using them, and how to get along
without them. In some other schools they teach geology on
the evolution basis. We can teach geology and show that
evolution is false. [Loma Linda Messages p. 427 para. 03]
p. 457, Para. 1, [1909MS].

 E. G. White: Well, you must plan these details yourselves.
I have told you what I have received, but these details you
will have to work out for yourselves. [Loma Linda Messages
p. 427 para. 04] p. 457, Para. 2, [1909MS].

 J. A. Burden: It seems clear to me that any standing we
can lawfully have without compromising, is not out of
harmony with God's plan. [Loma Linda Messages p. 427 para.
05] p. 457, Para. 3, [1909MS].

 E. G. White: No, it is not. All I can say is that I have
had very distinct light, however, that there is danger of
our limiting the power of the Holy One of Israel. He is the
God of the Universe. Our influence is dependent upon our
carrying out the word of the living God. We weaken our
powers by not placing our dependence upon God, and taking
hold of His strength. This is our privilege. (MS-105-'09
very similar to MS-71-'09). [Loma Linda Messages p. 427
para. 06] p. 457, Para. 4, [1909MS].

 (760) Medical Studies. Oct. 1, 1909. The Medical Student.
While seeking a preparation for his life-work, the medical
student should be encouraged to attain the highest possible
development of all his powers. His studies, taxing though
they are, need not necessarily undermine his physical 



health, or lessen his enjoyment of spiritual things.
Throughout his course of study, he may continually grow in
grace and in a knowledge of the truth, while at the same
time he may be constantly adding the store of knowledge
that will make him a wise practitioner. [Loma Linda
Messages p. 428 para. 01] p. 457, Para. 5, [1909MS].

 To medical students I would say, Enter upon your course of
study with a determination to do right and to maintain
Christian principles. Flee temptations, and avoid every
influence for evil. Preserve your integrity of soul.
Maintain a conscientious regard for truth and
righteousness. Be faithful in the smaller responsibilities,
and show yourselves to be close, critical thinkers, having
soundness of heart and uprightness, being loyal to God and
true to mankind. [Loma Linda Messages p. 428 para. 02] p.
458, Para. 1, [1909MS].

 Opportunities are before you; if studious and upright, you
may obtain an education of the highest value. Make the most
of your privileges. Be not satisfied with ordinary
attainment; seek to qualify yourselves to fill positions of
trust in connection with the Lord's work in the earth. 
United with the God of wisdom and power, you may become
intellectually strong, and increasingly capable as soul-
winners. You may become men and women of responsibility and
influence, if, by the power of your will, coupled with
divine strength, you earnestly engage in the work of
securing a proper training. [Loma Linda Messages p. 428
para. 03] p. 458, Para. 2, [1909MS].

 (761) Exercise the mental powers, and in no case neglect
the physical. Let not intellectual slothfulness close up
your path to greater knowledge. Learn to reflect as well as
to study, that your minds may expand, strengthen, and
develop. Never think that you have learned enough, and that
you may now relax your efforts. The cultivated mind is the
measure of the man. Your education should continue during
your lifetime; every day you should be learning, and
putting to practical use the knowledge gained. [Loma Linda
Messages p. 428 para. 04] p. 458, Para. 3, [1909MS].

 In order for you to become men and women that can be
depended upon, there must be a growth of the powers, the
exercise of every faculty, even in little things; then
greater power is acquired to bear larger responsibilities.
Individual responsibility and accountability are essential. 



In putting into practice that which you are learning during
your student days, do not shrink from bearing your share of
responsibility because there are risks to take, because
something must be ventured. Do not leave others to be
brains for you. You must train your powers to be strong and
vigorous; then the entrusted talents will grow, as a
steady, uniform, unyielding energy is exercised in bearing
individual responsibility. God would have you add, day by
day, little by little, to your stock of ideas, acting as if
the moments were jewels, to be carefully gathered and
discreetly cherished. You will thus acquire breadth of
thought and strength of intellect. [Loma Linda Messages p.
428 para. 05] p. 458, Para. 4, [1909MS].

 God will not require of man a more strict account of any
thing than of the way in which he has occupied his time.
Have its hours been wasted and abused? God has granted to
us the precious boon of life, not to be devoted to selfish
gratification. Our work is too solemn, our time to serve
God and our fellow men too short, to be spent in seeking
for fame. Oh, if men would stop in their aspirations where
God has set the bounds, what different service would the
Lord receive! [Loma Linda Messages p. 429 para. 01] p.
458, Para. 5, [1909MS].

 (762) Students who are in training for medical missionary
work, should be willing to learn under those of experience
to heed their suggestions, to follow their advice. There
are many who are in such haste to climb to distinction,
that they skip some of the rounds of the ladder, and in so
doing, lose essential experiences which they must have in
order to become intelligent workers. In their zeal, the
knowledge of many things looks unimportant to them. They
skim over the surface, and do not go deep into the mine of
truth, thus by a slow and painstaking process gaining an
experience that will enable them to be of special help to
others. We want our medical students to be men and women 
who are most thorough, and who feel it their duty to
improve every talent lent them, that they may finally
double their entrusted capital. [Loma Linda Messages p. 429
para. 02] p. 459, Para. 1, [1909MS].

 The light that God has given in medical missionary lines
will not cause His people to be regarded as inferior in
scientific medical knowledge, but will fit them to stand
upon the highest eminence. God would have them stand as a
wise and understanding people because of His presence with 



them. In the strength of Him who is the source of all
wisdom, all grace, defects and ignorance may be overcome.
[Loma Linda Messages p. 429 para. 03] p. 459, Para. 2,
[1909MS].

 Let every medical student aim to reach a high standard.
Under the discipline of the greatest of all Teachers, our
course must ever tend upward to perfection. All whom are
connected with the medical missionary work must be
learners. Let no one stop to say, "I can not do this." Let
him say instead, "God requires me to be perfect, He expects
me to work away from all commonness and cheapness, and to
strive after that which is of the highest order. [Loma
Linda Messages p. 429 para. 04] p. 459, Para. 3, [1909MS].

 There is only one power that can make medical students
what they ought to be, and keep them steadfast,--the grace
of God and the power of the truth exerting a saving
influence upon life and character. These students, who
intend to minister to suffering (763) humanity, will find
no graduating place this side of heaven. That knowledge
which is termed science should be acquired, while the
seeker daily acknowledges that the fear of God is the
beginning of wisdom. Everything that will strengthen the
mind, should be cultivated to the utmost of their power,
while at the same time they should seek God for wisdom; for
unless they are guided by the wisdom from above, they will
become an easy prey to the deceptive power of Satan. They
will become large in their own eyes, pompous, and self-
sufficient. [Loma Linda Messages p. 430 para. 01] p. 459,
Para. 4, [1909MS].

 God-fearing physicians speak modestly of their work; but
novices with limited experience in dealing with the bodies
and souls of men will often speak boastingly of their
knowledge and attainments. These need a better
understanding of themselves; then they would become more
intelligent in regard to their duties; and would realize
that in every department where they have to labor, they
must possess a willing mind, and earnest spirit, and a
hearty, unselfish zeal in trying to do others good. They
will not study how best to preserve their dignity, but by
thoughtfulness and caretaking will earn a reputation for
thoroughness and exactitude, and by sympathetic ministry
will gain the hearts of those whom they serve. [Loma Linda
Messages p. 430 para. 02] p. 460, Para. 1, [1909MS]. 



 In the medical profession there are many skeptics and
atheists who exalt the works of God above the God of 
Science. Comparatively few of those who enter worldly
medical colleges come out from them pure and unspotted.
They have failed to become elevated, ennobled, sanctified.
Material things eclipse the heavenly and eternal. With
many, religious faith and principles are mingled with
worldly customs and practices, and pure and undefiled
religion is rare. But it is the privilege of every student
to enter college with the same fixed determined principles
that Daniel had when he entered the court of Babylon, and
throughout his course, to keep his integrity untarnished.
The strength and (764) grace of God has been provided at an
infinite sacrifice that men might be victorious over
Satan's suggestions and temptations, and come forth
unsullied. The life, the words, and the deportment are the
most forcible argument, the most solemn appeal, to the
careless, irreverent, and skeptical. Let the life and
character be the strong argument for Christianity; then men
will be compelled to take knowledge of you that you have
been with Jesus and have learned of Him. [Loma Linda
Messages p. 430 para. 03] p. 460, Para. 2, [1909MS].

 Let not medical students be deceived by the wiles of the
devil or by any of his cunning pretexts which so many adopt
to beguile and ensnare. Stand firm to principle. At every
step inquire, What saith the Lord? Say firmly, I will
follow the light. I will respect and honor the Majesty of
truth. [Loma Linda Messages p. 430 para. 04] p. 460, Para.
3, [1909MS].

 Especially should those who are studying medicine in the
schools of the world, guard against contamination from the
evil influences with which they are constantly surrounded.
When their instructors are worldly-wise men, and their
fellow students infidels who have no serious thought of
God, even Christians of experience are in danger of being
influenced by these irreligious associations. Nevertheless,
some have gone through the medical course, and have
remained true to principle. They would not continue their
studies on the Sabbath; and they have proved that men may
become qualified for the duties of a physician, and not
disappoint the expectations of those who have encouraged
them to obtain an education. [Loma Linda Messages p. 431
para. 01] p. 460, Para. 4, [1909MS].

 It is because of these peculiar temptations that our youth 



must meet in worldly medical schools, that provision should
be made for preparatory and advanced medical training in
our own schools, under Christian teachers. Our larger Union
Conference training schools, in various parts of the field,
should be placed in the most favorable position for
qualifying our youth to meet the entrance requirements
specified by state laws regarding medical (765) students.
The very best teaching talent should be secured, that our
schools may be brought up to the proper standard. The youth
and those more advanced in years who feel it their duty to
fit themselves for work requiring the passing of certain
legal tests, should be able to secure at our Union
Conference training-schools all that is essential for
entrance into a medical college. [Loma Linda Messages p.
431 para. 02] p. 461, Para. 1, [1909MS].

 Prayer will accomplish wonders for those who give
themselves to prayer, watching thereunto. God desires us
all to be in a waiting hopeful position. What He has
promised, He will do; and inasmuch as there are legal
requirements making it necessary that medical students
shall take a certain preparatory course of study, our
colleges should arrange to carry their students to the
point of literary and scientific training that is
necessary. [Loma Linda Messages p. 431 para. 03] p. 461,
Para. 2, [1909MS].

 And not only should our larger training schools give this
preparatory instruction to those who contemplate taking a
medical course but we must also do all that is essential 
for the perfecting of courses of study offered by our Loma
Linda College of Medical Evangelists. As pointed out about
the time this school was founded, we must provide that
which is essential to qualify our youth who desire to be
physicians so that they may intelligently fit themselves to
stand the examinations required to prove their efficiency
as physicians. They should be taught to treat
understandingly the cases of those who are diseased, so
that the door will be closed for any sensible physician to
imagine that we are not giving in our school the
instruction necessary for properly qualifying young men and
young women to do the work of a physician. Continually the
students who are graduated are to advance in knowledge, for
practice makes perfect. [Loma Linda Messages p. 431 para.
04] p. 461, Para. 3, [1909MS].

 The medical school at Loma Linda is to be of the highest 



order because those who are in that school have the 
privilege of maintaining a living connection with the
wisest of all physicians (766) from whom there is
communicated knowledge of a superior order. And for the
special preparation of those of our youth who have clear
convictions of their duty to obtain a medical education
that will enable them to pass the examinations required by
law of all who practice as regularly qualified physicians,
we are to supply whatever may be required, so that these
youth need not be compelled to go to medical schools
conducted by men not of our faith. Thus we shall close a
door that the enemy would be pleased to have left open; and
our young men and young women, whose spiritual interests
the Lord desires us to safeguard, will not feel compelled
to connect with unbelievers in order to obtain a thorough
training along medical lines. [Loma Linda Messages p. 432
para. 01] p. 461, Para. 4, [1909MS].

 The teachers in our medical college should encourage the
students to gain all the knowledge they can in every
department. If they find the students deficient in care-
taking, in a comprehension of their responsibilities, they
should lay the matter frankly before such ones, giving them
an opportunity to correct their habits and to reach a
higher standard. [Loma Linda Messages p. 432 para. 02] p.
462, Para. 1, [1909MS].

 The teachers should not become discouraged because some
are slow to learn. Neither should they discourage the
students when mistakes are made. As errors and defects are 
kindly pointed out, the students in turn should feel
grateful for any instruction given. A haughty spirit on the
part of the students should be discouraged. All should be
willing to learn, and the teachers should be willing to
instruct, training the students to be self-reliant,
competent, careful, painstaking. As the students study
under wise instructors, and unite with them in sharing
responsibilities, they may, by the aid of the teachers,
climb the topmost round of the ladder. [Loma Linda Messages
p. 432 para. 03] p. 462, Para. 2, [1909MS].

 Students should go as far as possible in thought,
training, and intelligent enterprise; but they should never
infringe (767) upon a rule, never disregard one principle,
that has been interwoven into the upbuilding of the
institution. The dropping down is easy enough; the
disregard of regulations is natural to the heart inclined 



to selfish ease and gratification. It is much easier to
tear down than to build up. One student with careless ideas
may do more to let down the standard, than ten men with all
their efforts can do to counteract the demoralizing
influence. [Loma Linda Messages p. 432 para. 04] p. 462,
Para. 3, [1909MS].

 Failure or success will be read in the course the students 
pursue. If they stand ready to question rules and
regulations and order, if they indulge self, and by their
example encourage a spirit of rebellion, give them no
place. The institution might better close its doors than to
suffer this spirit to leaven the helpers and break down the
barriers that it has cost thought, effort and prayer to
establish. [Loma Linda Messages p. 432 para. 05] p. 462,
Para. 4, [1909MS].

 In training workers to care for the sick, let the student
be impressed with the thought that his highest aim should
always be to look after the spiritual welfare of his
patients. He could learn to repeat the promises of God's
word, and to offer fervent prayers, daily, while preparing
for service. Help him to realize that he is always to keep
the sweetening, sanctifying influence of the great Medical
Missionary before his patients. If those who are suffering
can be impressed with the fact that Christ is their
sympathizing, compassionate Saviour, they will have rest of
mind, which is so essential to recovery of health. [Loma
Linda Messages p. 433 para. 01] p. 463, Para. 1, [1909MS].

 Importance of Bible Study. If medical students will study
the word of God diligently they will be far better prepared
to understand their other studies; for enlightenment always
comes from an earnest study of the word of (768) God.
Nothing will so help to give a retentive memory as a study
of the Scriptures. Let our medical missionary workers
understand that the more they become acquainted with God
and with Christ, and the more they become acquainted with
Bible history, the better prepared will they be to do their
work. [Loma Linda Messages p. 433 para. 02] p. 463, Para.
2, [1909MS].

 Faithful teachers should be placed in charge of the Bible
classes, teachers who will strive to make the students
understand their lessons, not by explaining everything to
them, but by requiring them to explain clearly every
passage they read. Let these teachers remember that little 



good is accomplished by skimming over the surface of the
Word. Thoughtful investigation and earnest, taxing study
are necessary to an understanding of this Word. [Loma Linda
Messages p. 433 para. 03] p. 463, Para. 3, [1909MS].

 Christ the great Medical Missionary, came to this world at
infinite sacrifice, to teach men and women the lessons that
would enable them to know God aright. He lived a perfect
life, setting an example that all may safely follow. Let
our medical students study the lessons that Christ has
given. It is essential that they have a clear understanding
of these lessons. It would be a fearful mistake for them to 
neglect the study of God's word for a study of theories
which are misleading, which divert minds from the words of
Christ to the fallacies of human production. God would have
all who profess to be gospel medical missionaries learn
diligently the lessons of the great Teacher. This they must
do if they would find rest and peace. Learning of Christ,
their hearts will be filled with the peace that He alone
can give. [Loma Linda Messages p. 433 para. 04] p. 463,
Para. 4, [1909MS].

 Make the Bible the man of your counsel. Your acquaintance
with it will grow rapidly if you keep your minds free from
the rubbish of the world. The more the Bible is studied,
the deeper will be your knowledge of God. The truths of His
word will be written in your soul, making an ineffaceable
impression. [Loma Linda Messages p. 433 para. 05] p. 463,
Para. 5, [1909MS].

 (769) These things God has been opening to me for many
years. In our medical missionary training schools we need
men who have a deep knowledge of the Scriptures, men who
have learned the lessons taught in the Word of God, and who
can teach these lessons to others clearly and simply, just
as Christ taught His disciples that which He deemed most
essential. [Loma Linda Messages p. 434 para. 01] p. 464,
Para. 1, [1909MS].

 And the needed knowledge will be given to all who come to
Christ, receiving and practising His teachings, making His
word a part of their lives. The holy Spirit teaches the
student of the Scriptures to judge all things by the
standard of righteousness and truth and justice. The divine
revelation supplies him with the knowledge that he needs.
Those who place themselves under the instruction of the
great Medical Missionary to be workers together with Him, 



will have a knowledge that the world, with all its
traditionary lore, can not supply. Ellen G. White. [Loma
Linda Messages p. 434 para. 02] p. 464, Para. 2, [1909MS].

 (773) --- Memorial ---To the General Conference Council,
convened at College View, Nebr., Oct. 1909. Dear Brethren:-
-We, the Faculty of the Loma Linda College of Evangelists,
at the request of the Southern California Conference,
hereby submit the following memorial. [Loma Linda Messages
p. 436 para. 01] p. 464, Para. 3, [1909MS].

 (774) In the great work of reform committed to us as a
people, the necessity of capable workers in the line of the
treatment of diseases and the general care of physical
beings cannot be denied by any one who believes such
statements as the following: [Loma Linda Messages p. 436
para. 02] p. 464, Para. 4, [1909MS].

 "The rich and wonderful provisions of the Gospel embraces
the medical missionary work. This work is to be to the
third angel's message as the right arm to the body. Some
have endeavored to make it the head, but this is not
right." Unpublished MS. [Loma Linda Messages p. 436 para.
03] p. 464, Para. 5, [1909MS].

 Again: "There are souls in many places who have not yet
heard the message, henceforth the medical missionary work
is to be carried forward with an earnestness with which it 
has never yet been carried. This work is the door through
which the truth is to find entrance to the large cities.
And Sanitariums are to be established in many places. [Loma
Linda Messages p. 436 para. 04] p. 464, Para. 6, [1909MS].

 Again in speaking of the work of Luke we read: [Loma Linda
Messages p. 437 para. 01] p. 464, Para. 7, [1909MS].

 "His medical skill opened the way for the Gospel message
to find access to hearts. It opened many doors to Him
giving him opportunities to preach the Gospel to the
heathen." [Loma Linda Messages p. 437 para. 02] p. 464,
Para. 8, [1909MS].

 That the departure from right principles is no less in the
medical line than it is in the Educational and spiritual
lines and that we need medical schools established upon
Christian principles to prepare our physicians for their
work in connection with the message just as certainly as 



such schools are needed to prepare our ministers and
teachers for their work. Also the fact that the education 
to be obtained in schools of the world is so deeply dyed
with false theories and skepticism that it utterly fails to
qualify its recipient for a place in the work which is to
be done, is clearly set forth in the following: [Loma Linda
Messages p. 437 para. 03] p. 465, Para. 1, [1909MS].

 "Great care should be exercised in the training of young
people for the medical missionary work, for the mind is
molded by that which it receives and retains." Unpublished
MS. [Loma Linda Messages p. 437 para. 04] p. 465, Para. 2,
[1909MS].

 Again: "Study the Bible more, and the theories of the
medical fraternities less, and you will have greater
spiritual health. Your mind will be clearer and more
vigorous. Much that is embraced (775) in the medical course
is positively unnecessary. Those who take a medical
training, spend a great deal of time in learning that which
is merely rubbish. Many of the theories that they learn may
be compared in value to the traditions and maxims taught by
the scribes and pharisees. Many of the intricacies with
which they have to become familiar are an injury to their
minds. These things God has been opening before me for many
years." Instruction to Medical Missionaries, Oct. 17, 1903.
(B-241-03). [Loma Linda Messages p. 437 para. 05] p. 465,
Para. 3, [1909MS].

 "Their work should be more decidedly combined with the
study of God's word. Ideas are inculcated that are not at
all necessary, and the necessary things do not receive
sufficient attention. While students are being educated in
this way, they are being made less able to do acceptable
work for the Master. The taxation that they undergo to
obtain an extended knowledge in medical lines, unfits them
for work as they should in ministerial lines. . . . . .
Thus some are disqualified for the work that they might
have done had they begun missionary work where it is
needed, and let the medical line come in as an essential
part connected with the work of the gospel ministry as a
whole, as the hand is connected with the body." [Loma Linda
Messages p. 437 para. 06] p. 465, Para. 4, [1909MS].

 That God has been endeavoring to lead us out into a
position where we could work untrammeled by worldly
influences is clearly shown in our past experiences and the 



instruction and reproof which have come to us in connection
with these experiences. The need of medical missionary
workers urged upon us by the Spirit of Prophecy led to the
establishment of schools for training nurses in our
sanitariums. This was a step in the right direction, but
did not wholly supply the need. Still urged forward by the
necessity of the situation and the Spirit of Prophecy we
attempted to provide for the education of physicians by the
establishment of the A.M.M.C. but when we came to receive 
our young people as students in this college, we found them
deficient in many cases in preparatory work. The
proposition to give them this preparatory work in outside
schools was met by the Spirit of Prophecy in such words as
the following: [Loma Linda Messages p. 438 para. 01] p.
465, Para. 5, [1909MS].

 If there are legal requirements making it necessary that
medical students shall take a certain preparatory course of
study, let our colleges teach the required additional
studies in a manner consistent with Christian education. . 
. They should arrange to carry their students to the point
of literary and scientific training that is necessary. Many
of these requirements have been made because so much of the
preparatory work done in ordinary schools is superficial.
[Loma Linda Messages p. 438 para. 02] p. 466, Para. 1,
[1909MS].

 (776) It is not necessary for so many of our youth to
study medicine. But for those who should take medical
studies our Union Conference training-schools should make
ample provision in facilities for preparatory education."
Review, Oct. 15, 1903. [Loma Linda Messages p. 438 para.
03] p. 466, Para. 2, [1909MS].

 Acting under this advice, our schools introduced lines of
study calculated to qualify students to enter the medical
course. Thus by the Spirit of Prophecy we were prevented
from making an improper alliance with the education
furnished by the world. [Loma Linda Messages p. 438 para.
04] p. 466, Para. 3, [1909MS].

 In 1898 by the gift of Prophecy God pointed out the
departure which was being made in the work of the A.M.M.C.
by many Testimonies, of which the following is a sample.
[Loma Linda Messages p. 438 para. 05] p. 466, Para. 4,
[1909MS]. 



 "Remember now, my Brother, that medical missionary work is
not to take men from the ministry, but is to place men in
the field better qualified to minister because of their
knowledge of medical missionary work. Young men should
receive an education in medical missionary lines and then
should go forth to connect with the ministry. Those who are
receiving an education in medical missionary lines,
(Referring to the students of the A.M.M.C.) hear
insinuations from time to time that disparage the church
and the ministry. These insinuations are seeds that will
spring up and bear fruit. The student might better be
educated to realize that the Church of Christ on earth is 
to be respected. They need a clear knowledge of the reasons
of our faith. This knowledge they must have in order to
serve God acceptably. Line upon line, precept upon precept,
they must receive the Bible evidence of the truths that are
hid in Jesus. [Loma Linda Messages p. 438 para. 06] p.
466, Para. 5, [1909MS].

 Do not, I beg of you, instill in the minds of the students
ideas that will cause them to lose confidence in God's 
appointed ministers. But this you are certainly doing
whether you are aware of it or not." [Loma Linda Messages
p. 439 para. 01] p. 466, Para. 6, [1909MS].

 At the General Conference in 1901, in an article entitled,
Instruction Regarding the School Work, read before the
delegates in April 22, it was pointed out that all our
medical students were not to receive their training at the
one medical College at Battle Creek. Of our schools that
were introducing educational reform, Sister White read:
(G.C.B. 455-1901) "We are thankful that an interest is
being shown in the work of establishing our schools on a
right foundation, as they should have been established
years ago. If the proper education is given to students, it
is a positive necessity to establish our schools at a
distance from the cities, (777) where the students can do
manual work. . . . Altho there be a few students at first,
do not be discouraged. The school will win its way.
Introduce the medical missionary work. Some of the students
are to be educated as nurses, some as physicians. It is not
necessary for our students to go to Ann Arbor for a medical
education. They may obtain at our schools all the education
that is essential to perform the work for this time. It
will take some time to get a right understanding of the
matter, but just as soon as we begin to work in the line of
true reform, the Holy Spirit will lead us and guide us, if 



we are willing to be guided. . . All must place themselves
under the influence of the Holy Spirit. When they place
themselves under the influence of the Holy Spirit they will
accommodate themselves to Bible lines. When the Word of God 
takes possession of the minds of the teachers, then they
are fitted to deal with the education of others. . . The 
Word of God is to stand as the foundation of all education. 
It is to be made the basis of all the schools that we 
establish." [Loma Linda Messages p. 439 para. 02] p. 467,
Para. 1, [1909MS].

 Thus we see that eight years ago, God foreseeing the
calamity that would come upon the one Medical School, then
in operation among us, counseled the establishment of other
schools in which both nurses and physicians were to be
educated. In pointing out the defectiveness of the
A.M.M.C., and the necessity of giving the Bible its proper
place in a medical education the following instruction was
given; which instruction should have been our guide in our
school work. [Loma Linda Messages p. 439 para. 03] p. 467,
Para. 2, [1909MS].

 This instruction is contained in a letter dated Oct. 17,
1903, and addressed "To our Medical Missionaries," and is
as follows: (B-241-'03). [Loma Linda Messages p. 439 para.
04] p. 467, Para. 3, [1909MS].

 "God would have all who profess to be gospel medical
missionaries learn diligently the lessons of the Great
Teacher. . . The one book that is essential for all to 
study is the Bible. (778) Studied with reverence, and Godly
Fear, it is the greatest of all educators. . . In our
medical schools and institutions we need men who have a 
deeper knowledge of the Scriptures. . . Because the Word of
God has been neglected, strange things have been done in
the medical missionary work of late. The Lord cannot accept
the present showing." [Loma Linda Messages p. 439 para. 05]
p. 467, Para. 4, [1909MS].

 During the years 1901 to 1904 the mind of the Servant of
God was directed in a special way to Southern California as
a field in which the medical missionary work was to be
given great prominence by the establishment of at least
four sanitariums. One of these was to be located near the 
towns of Riverside and Redlands. During the session of the
General Conference four years ago, under the direction and
imperative demand of the Spirit of Prophecy, Loma Linda was 



purchased, situated four miles from Redlands and about nine
miles from Riverside. Soon sanitarium work was begun at
this place. This was followed immediately by Testimonies
which have continued to come up to the present time, both
guiding and urging forward the work. Extracts from these
testimonies are as follows: [Loma Linda Messages p. 440
para. 01] p. 468, Para. 1, [1909MS].

 "Loma Linda is to be not only a sanitarium, but an
educational center. With the possession of this place comes
the weighty responsibility of making the work of the
institution, educational in character. A school is to be
established here for the training of gospel, medical
missionary, evangelists. In regard to the school, I would
say, make it especially strong in the education of nurses
and physicians. In medical missionary schools, many workers
are to be qualified with the ability of physicians to labor
as medical missionary evangelists. Make the schools
especially strong for nurses and physicians. [Loma Linda
Messages p. 440 para. 02] p. 468, Para. 2, [1909MS].

 I have clear instructions that wherever it is possible
schools should be established near to our sanitariums, that
each institution may be a help to the other." (779) Acting
under the advice of these communications, steps were taken
to establish the Loma Linda College of Evangelists. This
was opposed by some, and a communication was sent of which
the following is an extract:- [Loma Linda Messages p. 440
para. 03] p. 468, Para. 3, [1909MS].

 Be very careful not to do anything that would restrict the
work at Loma Linda. It is in the order of God that this 
property has been secured, and He has given instruction
that a school should be connected with the sanitarium. A 
special work is to be done there in qualifying young men
and young women to be efficient medical missionary workers.
They are to be taught how to treat the sick without the use
of drugs. Such an education requires an experience in
practical work. The work at Loma Linda demands immediate
consideration. Preparations must be made for the school to
be opened as soon as possible. Our young men and young
women are to find in Loma Linda a school where they can
receive a medical missionary training, where they will not
be brought under the influence of some who are seeking to
undermine the truth. The students are to unite faithfully
in the medical work, keeping their physical powers in the
most perfect condition possible, and laboring under the 



instruction of the Great Medical Missionary. The healing of
the sick, and ministry of the work, are to go hand in
hand." [Loma Linda Messages p. 440 para. 04] p. 468, Para.
4, [1909MS].

 In harmony with this instruction, the school was
established with medical evangelistic course designing to
qualify workers with all the ability of physicians, in
harmony with the testimonies given. In connection with the
opening of the school the following was sent:- [Loma Linda
Messages p. 441 para. 01] p. 469, Para. 1, [1909MS].

 "Much is involved in this work and it is very essential
that a right beginning be made. The Lord has a special work
to be done in this field. He instructed me to call on Elder 
and Mrs. Haskell, to help us in getting properly started, a
work similar to that they had carried on at Avondale."
[Loma Linda Messages p. 441 para. 02] p. 469, Para. 2,
[1909MS].

 After the school was thus organized, and our first class
had nearly completed their second year in the medical
course, testimonies came from which the following are
extracts, dated April 23, 1908. [Loma Linda Messages p. 441
para. 03] p. 469, Para. 3, [1909MS].

 (MS-105-'09) Mrs. E. G. White: "We want none of that kind
of higher education, that will put us in a position where
the credit must be given, not to the Lord God of Israel,
but to the God of Ekron. The Lord designs that we shall
stand as a distinct, sanctified and holy people, so
connected with Him that He can work with us. Let our 
physicians realize that they are to depend wholly upon the
true God. I felt a heavy burden this morning, when I read
over the letter that I found in my room, in which a plan
was outlined for having medical students take some work at
Loma Linda, but to get the finishing touches of their
education from some worldly institution. God forbid that
such a plan should be followed. I must state that the light
I have received is, that we are to stand as a distinct,
commandment-keeping people. The Sabbath is the great
distinguishing line, and its observance will separate us
from the world. As God's peculiar people, we should not
feel that we must acknowledge our dependence upon men who
are transgressing God's law, to give us influence in the
world. It is God that gives us influence. He is our
exceeding great reward. He will give us advantages that are 



far beyond all the advantages that we might receive from
worldlings by uniting with those who do not recognize the
Law of God." [Loma Linda Messages p. 443 para. 02] p. 469,
Para. 4, [1909MS].

 Elder J. A. Burden: "I know that these thoughts are what
you have presented before. We do not want to cause you to
carry a (782) heavy burden. We simply wanted to know if we
were moving in right lines. If the Lord gives you light,
well and good, we will be glad to receive it, if not then
we will wait." [Loma Linda Messages p. 443 para. 03] p.
469, Para. 5, [1909MS].

 E. G. White: "If we follow on to know the Lord, we shall
know that His going forth is prepared as the morning. There
are some who may not be able to see that here is a test, as
to whether we shall put our dependence on man or depend
upon God. Shall we by our course seem to acknowledge that
there is a stronger power with unbelievers than there is
with God's own people? When we take hold upon God, and
trust in him, He will work in our behalf. But whatever the
consequences may be, we are, in regard to our faith, to
stand distinct and separate from the world. I feel a
decided interest in the work at Loma Linda, and I desire
that it shall exert a powerful influence for the truth.
Your success depends upon the blessing of God, not upon the
ideas and views of men who are opposed to the requirements
of the law of God. When people see that God blesses us, and
gives success to our work, as we make Him supreme, then
they will be led to give consideration to the truth we
teach. Many will be compelled to recognize that our methods
are superior to those employed in the schools of the world,
as they are commonly conducted. We need not tie to men in
order to secure influence, we need not think that we are
dependent upon the knowledge and experience of men who do
not recognize the Lord as their Master. Our God is a God of
knowledge and understanding, and if we will take our
position decidedly on His side, to be wholly influenced by
His spirit, He will give us wisdom. I would that all our
people might see the inconsistency of those who profess to
be God's Commandment-keeping people, a peculiar people,
zealous of good works, thinking that they must copy after
the world's pattern in order to make their work successful.
Our God is stronger than any human influence. If we will
accept Him as our educator, if we will make Him our
strength and righteousness, He will work in our behalf. The
following out of these principles, may result in a 



condition of things that is not just as we desire it to be.
We might like to see certain conditions for the attainment
of which we would be dependent on the world, but the result
would be an experience that means weakness rather than
strength. We should realize a bondage that we do not
anticipate. Jesus Christ is our Saviour to-day, and He is
willing to work in our behalf, if we will not put our
dependence upon some other power. If we are sustained by
the living God a superiority of His power will be manifest
in His people. This is the testimony that I will continue
to bear. We must exalt God, who is our wisdom, our
sanctification, and our exceeding great reward. . . . Shall
we unite ourselves with those who are full of error, who
have no respect for God's commandments, and shall our
students go forth to obtain the finishing touches of their
education from men who unless they are converted, will not
be honored with a place in the councils of Heaven? [Loma
Linda Messages p. 443 para. 04] p. 470, Para. 1, [1909MS].

 W. C. White: "What is to be the final outcome? Will all 
our medical missionaries be simply nurses? Shall we have no
more physicians? Or shall we have a school in which we can
ourselves give the finishing touches?" [Loma Linda Messages
p. 444 para. 01] p. 471, Para. 1, [1909MS].

 E. G. White: "Whatever plan you follow, take your position
that you will not unite or be bound up with those that do
not respect God's Commandments." [Loma Linda Messages p.
444 para. 02] p. 471, Para. 2, [1909MS].

 (783) W. C. White: "Does that mean that we are not to have
any more physicians? But that our people shall work simply
as nurses? Or does it mean that we shall have a school of 
our own where we can educate physicians?" [Loma Linda
Messages p. 444 para. 03] p. 471, Para. 3, [1909MS].

 E. G. White: "We shall have a school of our own. But we 
are not to be dependent upon the world. We must put our
dependence upon a power that is higher than all human
strength, if we honor God, He will honor us, because we
observe His Commandments, which means eternal life. [Loma
Linda Messages p. 444 para. 04] p. 471, Para. 4, [1909MS].

 J. A. Burden: "The governments of earth provide that if we
conduct a medical school, we must take a charter from the
Government. That in itself has nothing to do with how the
school is conducted. It is required, however, that certain 



studies be taught. Physiology is one of these. It is
required that those who labor as physicians shall be
proficient in those subjects. In starting sanitariums for
the care of the sick, we must secure a charter from the
government. Our printing office must do the same. Would the
securing of a charter for a medical school, where our
students might obtain a medical education, militate against
our depending upon God? [Loma Linda Messages p. 445 para.
01] p. 471, Para. 5, [1909MS].

 E. G. White: "No, I do not see that it would, if a charter
was secured on right terms. Only be sure that you do not
exalt men above God. If you can gain force and influence
that will make your work more effective without tying
yourselves to worldly men, that would be right. But we are
not to exalt the human above the Divine." [Loma Linda
Messages p. 445 para. 02] p. 471, Para. 6, [1909MS].

 Elder J. A. Burden: "That is the vital point where we have
been hanging for three years. The only thing that we have
asked for in this matter is to take advantage of the
Government provision that would give standing room to our
students when they are qualified." [Loma Linda Messages p.
445 para. 03] p. 471, Para. 7, [1909MS].

 Mrs. E. G. White: "I do not see anything wrong in that as
long as you do not in any way lift men above the Lord God
of Israel, or throw discredit upon His power. But enter
into no agreement with any fraternity that would open a
door of temptation to some weak soul to lose their hold on
God." [Loma Linda Messages p. 445 para. 04] p. 471, Para.
8, [1909MS].

 We take this to be an unqualified statement that we are to
have a chartered school for the education and training of
physicians, as well as nurses. But in the conducting of
this school, we are to recognize the power of God as
superior to all earthly powers. And while thus relying upon
Him, we have certain rights and privileges as citizens
which we can use as did the apostle Paul to advantage for
the truth, the right to charter our school being one of
these. [Loma Linda Messages p. 445 para. 05] p. 472, Para.
1, [1909MS].

 We therefore solicit your endorsement and assistance in
placing the school upon a successful working basis, so that
it may accomplish what the Lord has designed that it shall. 



[Loma Linda Messages p. 445 para. 06] p. 472, Para. 2,
[1909MS].

 (784) We sincerely hope that you will give this question
careful consideration, that the work that has now been
hanging in the balance and retarded for four years, may be
pushed forward with alacrity and certainty. [Loma Linda
Messages p. 445 para. 07] p. 472, Para. 3, [1909MS].

 (785) Condensed Memorial. Presented to the General
Conference Council Convened at College View, Nebr. Oct.,
1909. Loma Linda College of Evangelists.--"With the
possession of this place comes the weighty responsibility
of making the work of the institution educational in 
character." [Loma Linda Messages p. 446 para. 01] p. 472,
Para. 4, [1909MS].

 "Loma Linda is to be not only a sanitarium, but an
educational center." [Loma Linda Messages p. 446 para. 02]
p. 472, Para. 5, [1909MS].

 "A school is to be established here for the training of
gospel medical missionary evangelists. Much is involved in 
this work, and it is very essential that a right beginning
be made." [Loma Linda Messages p. 446 para. 03] p. 472,
Para. 6, [1909MS].

 "In regard to the school, I would say, Make it especially
strong in the education of nurses and physicians." [Loma
Linda Messages p. 446 para. 04] p. 472, Para. 7, [1909MS].

 "Too much imperfect work has been done in the education
given. The most useful education is that gained by study in
connection with practical work." [Loma Linda Messages p.
446 para. 05] p. 472, Para. 8, [1909MS].

 "In medical missionary schools many workers are to be
qualified with the ability of physicians to labor as
medical missionary evangelists. This training the Lord has
specified is in harmony with the principles underlying true
higher education." [Loma Linda Messages p. 446 para. 06]
p. 472, Para. 9, [1909MS].

 "Some of the students are to be educated as nurses, some 
as physicians. It is not necessary for our students to go
to Ann Arbor for a medical education. They may obtain at
our schools all that is essential to perform the work for 



this time." [Loma Linda Messages p. 446 para. 07] p. 472,
Para. 10, [1909MS].

 "It will take some time to get a right understanding of
the matter, but just as soon as we begin to work in the
line of true reform, the Holy Spirit will lead us and guide
us if we are willing to be guided." [Loma Linda Messages p.
446 para. 08] p. 473, Para. 1, [1909MS].

 "Much good can be done by those who do not hold diplomas 
as fully accredited physicians. Some are to be prepared to
work as competent physicians. Many working under the
direction of such ones can do acceptable work without
spending so long a time in study as it has been thought
necessary in the past." [Loma Linda Messages p. 446 para.
09] p. 473, Para. 2, [1909MS].

 We ought to have a school where women can be educated by
women physicians to do the best possible work in treating
the diseases of women." [Loma Linda Messages p. 446 para.
10] p. 473, Para. 3, [1909MS].

 (786) To us, it seems clear from the foregoing testimonies
that there are at least three classes of workers to be 
educated in medical lines,-- [Loma Linda Messages p. 446
para. 11] p. 473, Para. 4, [1909MS].

 First, Many well trained nurses to work as evangelists;
[Loma Linda Messages p. 447 para. 01] p. 473, Para. 5,
[1909MS].

 Second, A large number of persons qualified with the
ability of physicians to labor as evangelists; [Loma Linda
Messages p. 447 para. 02] p. 473, Para. 6, [1909MS].

 Third, A few fully accredited physicians with recognition
to stand at the head of the work. [Loma Linda Messages p.
447 para. 03] p. 473, Para. 7, [1909MS].

 (788) B.-132-'09. Sanitarium, Calif., Oct. 11, 1909. Elder
J. A. Burden, Dear Brother:--I am instructed to say that in
our educational work, there is to be no compromise in order
to meet the world's standards. God's commandment-keeping
people are not to unite with the world, to carry various
lines of work according to worldly plans and worldly
wisdom. [Loma Linda Messages p. 447 para. 04] p. 473,
Para. 8, [1909MS]. 



 Our people are now being tested as to whether they will
obtain their wisdom from the greatest Teacher the world
ever knew or seek to the god of Ekron. Let us determine
that we shall not be tied by so much as a thread to the
educational policies of those who do not discern the voice
of God, and who will not hearken to His commandments. [Loma
Linda Messages p. 447 para. 05] p. 473, Para. 9, [1909MS].

 We are to take heed to the warning: "Enter ye in at the
straight gate: for wide is the gate, and broad is the way,
that leadeth to destruction, and many there be which go in
thereat; because straight is the gate, and narrow is the
way, which leadeth into life, and few there be that find
it." Those who walk in the narrow way are following in the
footprints of Jesus. The light from heaven illuminates
their path. [Loma Linda Messages p. 447 para. 06] p. 473,
Para. 10, [1909MS].

 Shall we represent before the world, that our physicians
must follow the pattern of the world, before they can be
qualified to act as successful physicians? This is the
question that is now testing the faith of some of our
brethren. Let not any of our brethren displease the Lord,
by advocating in their assemblies the idea that we need to
obtain from unbelievers a higher education than that
specified by the Lord. [Loma Linda Messages p. 447 para.
07] p. 474, Para. 1, [1909MS].

 (789) The representation of the great Teacher is to be
considered an all-sufficient revelation. Those in our ranks 
who qualify as physicians are to receive only such
education as is in harmony with these divine truths. Some
have advised that students should, after taking some work
at Loma Linda, complete their medical education in worldly
colleges. But this is not in harmony with the Lord's plan.
God is our wisdom, our sanctification, and our
righteousness. Facilities should be provided at Loma Linda,
that the necessary instruction in medical lines may be
given by instructors who fear the Lord, and who are in
harmony with His plans for the treatment of the sick. [Loma
Linda Messages p. 447 para. 08] p. 474, Para. 2, [1909MS].

 I have not a word to say in favor of the world's ideas of
higher education in any school that we shall organize for
the training of physicians. There is danger in their
attaching themselves to worldly physicians. Satan is giving 



his orders to those whom he has led to depart from the
faith. I would now advise that none of our young people
attach themselves to worldly medical institutions in the
hope of gaining better success, or stronger influence as
physicians. [Loma Linda Messages p. 448 para. 01] p. 474,
Para. 3, [1909MS].

 When Israel was a child then I loved him, and called My
son out of Egypt. As they called them, so they went from
them: they sacrificed unto Baalim, and burnt incense to
graven images. I taught Ephraim also to go, taking them by
their arm; but they knew not that I healed them. I drew
them with cords of a man, with bands of love: and I was to
them as they that take off the yoke on their jaws, and I
laid meat unto them." [Loma Linda Messages p. 448 para. 02]
p. 474, Para. 4, [1909MS].

 The Lord gave to His people advantages which they failed
to recognize. "My people," He says, "are bent to
backsliding (790) from Me; though they called them to the
Most High, none at all would exalt Him. How shall I give
thee up, Ephraim? How shall I deliver thee, Israel? how
shall I make thee as Admah? how shall I set thee as Zeboim? 
Mine heart is turned within Me, My repentings are kindled
together." Read also the promises of blessing to Israel on
condition of their repentance, recorded in the fourteenth
chapter of Hosea. These scriptures were written in times
past, but they have also a present-day application. [Loma
Linda Messages p. 448 para. 03] p. 474, Para. 5, [1909MS].

 The enemy has worked in Southern California, and has tried
to thwart the purposes of God. Messages of reproof have
been sent to leading men whose work was not done in
righteousness. Reformations have been called for. What is
now needed is that the leaders in the Lord's work shall be 
fully converted. It is time that the Lord's voice was
heeded, and that men should put away the spirit of self-
confidence and self-sufficiency. Should the ideas of some
who are wise in their own estimation be carried out, there
would result a condition of things that would demand a most
thorough reformation. [Loma Linda Messages p. 448 para. 04]
p. 475, Para. 1, [1909MS].

 Let none think that they can pass safely through the
perils of these last days, while puffed up with self-
sufficiency. Some would unsettle minds by urging the
carrying out of false plans. False theories are taught as 



truth, and I am charged to meet these errors decidedly. We
should heed the instruction found in the third and fourth 
chapters of second Timothy, especially the solemn charge
given by Paul to Timothy: [Loma Linda Messages p. 448 para.
05] p. 475, Para. 2, [1909MS].

 "I charge thee, therefore, before God, and the Lord Jesus
Christ, who shall judge the quick and the dead at His
appearing; preach the Word; be instant in season, out of
season; reprove, rebuke, exhort, with all longsuffering and
doctrine. For the time will come when they will not endure
sound doctrine, but after their (791) own lusts shall they
heap to themselves teachers, having itching ears; and they
shall turn away their ears from the truth, and shall be
turned unto fables. But watch thou in all things, endure
afflictions, do the work of an evangelist, make full proof
of thy ministry. [Loma Linda Messages p. 448 para. 06] p.
475, Para. 3, [1909MS].

 "I am now ready to be offered, and the time of my
departure is at hand. I have fought a good fight, I have
finished my course, I have kept the faith: henceforth there
is laid up for me a crown of righteousness, which the Lord,
the righteous Judge, shall give me in that day; and not to
me only, but unto all them also that love His appearing."
[Loma Linda Messages p. 449 para. 01] p. 475, Para. 4,
[1909MS].

 I am intensely in earnest that our people shall realize
that the only true education lies in walking humbly with
God. The teachings of the word of God are opposed to the
ideas of those who think that our students must receive the 
mold of an education that is according to human ideas. Some
are departing from the faith, as the result of receiving
from the world what they regard as a "higher education."
The word of God just as it reads contains the very essence
of truth. The highest education is the keeping of the law
of God. [Loma Linda Messages p. 449 para. 02] p. 475,
Para. 5, [1909MS].

 "Therefore, my brethren dearly beloved and longed for, my
joy and crown, so stand fast in the Lord, my dearly
beloved. . . Let your moderation be known unto all men. The
Lord is at hand. Be careful for nothing; but in everything
by prayer and supplication with thanksgiving let your
requests be made known unto God. And the peace of God,
which passeth all understanding, shall keep your hearts and 



minds through Christ Jesus." [Loma Linda Messages p. 449
para. 03] p. 475, Para. 6, [1909MS].

 "Finally, brethren, whatsoever things are true, whatsoever
things are honest, whatsoever things are just, whatsoever
things are pure, whatsoever things are lovely, whatsoever
things (792) are of good report; if there be any virtue,
and if there be any praise, think on these things. Those
things which ye have both learned, and received, and heard,
and seen in me, do: and the God of peace shall be with
you." [Loma Linda Messages p. 449 para. 04] p. 476, Para.
1, [1909MS].

 (797) B.-140-09. Sanitarium, Calif., Nov. 5, 1909. Elder
J. A. Burden, Loma Linda, Calif. Dear Brother Burden:--Some
questions have been asked me regarding our relation to the
laws governing medical practitioners. We need to move
understandingly, for the enemy would be pleased to hedge up
our work so that our physicians would have only a limited
influence. Some men do not act in the fear of God, and they
may seek to bring us into trouble by placing on our necks
yokes that we could not consent to bear. We cannot submit
to regulations if the sacrifice of principle is involved;
for this would imperil the soul's salvation. [Loma Linda
Messages p. 452 para. 01] p. 476, Para. 2, [1909MS].

 But whenever we can comply with the law of the land
without putting ourselves in a false position, we should do
so. Wise laws have been framed in order to safeguard the
people against the imposition of unqualified physicians.
These laws we should respect, for we are ourselves by them
protected from presumptuous pretenders. Should we manifest
opposition to these requirements, it would tend to restrict
the influence of our medical missionaries. [Loma Linda
Messages p. 452 para. 02] p. 476, Para. 3, [1909MS].

 We must carefully consider what is involved in these
matters. If there are conditions to which we could not 
subscribe, we should endeavor to have these matters
adjusted, so that there would not be strong opposition
against our physicians. The Saviour bids us be wise as
serpents, and harmless as doves. [Loma Linda Messages p.
452 para. 03] p. 476, Para. 4, [1909MS].

 The Lord is our leader and teacher, He charges us not to
connect with those who do not acknowledge God. [Loma Linda
Messages p. 453 para. 01] p. 476, Para. 5, [1909MS]. 



 (798) "Verily My Sabbaths ye shall keep, for it is a sign
between Me and you throughout your generations." Connect
with those who honor God by keeping His commandments. If
the recommendation goes forth from our people that our
workers are to seek for success by acknowledging as
essential the education which the world gives, we are
virtually saying that the influence the world gives is
superior to that which God gives. God will be dishonored by
such a course. God has full knowledge of the faith and
trust and confidence that His professed people have in His
providence. [Loma Linda Messages p. 453 para. 02] p. 476,
Para. 6, [1909MS].

 Our workers are to become intelligent in regard to
Christ's life and manner of working. The Lord will help
those who desire to cooperate with Him as physicians, if
they will become learners of Him how to work for the
suffering. He will exercise His power through them for the
healing of the sick. [Loma Linda Messages p. 453 para. 03]
p. 477, Para. 1, [1909MS].

 Intemperance and ungodliness are increasing everywhere.
The work of temperance must begin in our own hearts. And
the work of the physician must begin in an understanding of
the works and teachings of the Great Physician. Christ left
the courts of heaven that He might minister to the sick and
suffering of earth. We must cooperate with the Chief of
Physicians, walking in all humility of mind before Him.
Then the Lord will bless our earnest efforts to relieve the 
suffering of Humanity. It is not by the use of poisonous
drugs that this will be done, but by the use of simple
remedies. We should seek to correct false habits and 
practices, and teach the lessons of self-denial. The
indulgence of appetite is the greatest evil with which we
have to contend. [Loma Linda Messages p. 453 para. 04] p.
477, Para. 2, [1909MS].

 The truth brought to light by Christ teaches that humanity
through obedience to the truth as it is in Jesus, may
realize power to overcome the corruptions that are in the
world through lust. Through living faith in the merits of
Christ the soul may be converted and transformed into
Christlikeness. Angels of God will be by the side of those
who in humbleness of mind learn daily the lessons taught by
Christ. [Loma Linda Messages p. 453 para. 05] p. 477,
Para. 3, [1909MS]. 



 (808) B.168-09. Dec. 1, 1909. Extracts from Testimony, To
the Officers of the General Conference.--Dear Brethren:--In 
the night seasons I seem to be repeating the messages of
warning and encouragement that I bore at the General
Conference and I am instructed to urge upon our people that
we, as the people of God, are not to follow the customs and
fashions of the world. The world is following their leader,
the great apostate; and we are to follow the Great Teacher,
Jesus Christ. [Loma Linda Messages p. 459 para. 01] p.
477, Para. 4, [1909MS].

 I have endeavored to arouse our people to labor for the
unworked portions of the great Missionary field, yet but
few seem to respond to the appeals of the Spirit of God. We
do not realize the extent to which Satanic agencies are at
work in these large cities. The work of bringing the
messages of present truth before the people is becoming
more and more difficult. It is essential that new and 
varied talents unite in intelligent labor for the people.
If the burden of these unworked cities rested upon the
hearts of our people as it should, they would arouse to
labor as they have not yet done for the souls that are
perishing in sin. . . [Loma Linda Messages p. 459 para. 02]
p. 477, Para. 5, [1909MS].

 The message that I am bidden to bear to our people at this
time is Work the cities without delay, for time is short.
The Lord has kept this work before us for the last twenty
years or more. A little has been done in a few places, but
much more might be done. I am carrying a burden day and
night, because so little is being accomplished to warn the
inhabitants of our great centers of population of the
judgments that will fall upon the transgressors of God's
law. . . [Loma Linda Messages p. 459 para. 03] p. 478,
Para. 1, [1909MS].

 It will be a great advantage to have our buildings in
retired locations so far as possible. The healthfulness of
the (809) surroundings should be fully considered.
Locations should be selected a little out from the noisy
cities. Those who labor in the large cities need special
advantages, that they may not be called to sacrifice life
or health unnecessarily. [Loma Linda Messages p. 459 para.
04] p. 478, Para. 2, [1909MS].

 I write these things because it has been presented to me 



as a matter of importance that our workers should so far as
possible avoid everything that would imperil their health.
We need to exercise the best of judgment in these matters.
Feeble or aged men and women should not be sent to labor in
unhealthful crowded cities. Let them labor where their 
lives will not be needlessly sacrificed. Our brethren who
bring the truth to the cities must not be obliged to
imperil their health in the noise and bustle and confusion,
if retired places can be secured. [Loma Linda Messages p.
460 para. 01] p. 478, Para. 3, [1909MS].

 Those who are engaged in the difficult and trying work in
the cities should receive every encouragement possible. Let
them not be subjected to unkind criticism from their
brethren. We must have a care for the Lord's workers who 
are opening the light of truth to those who are in the
darkness of error. We have a high standard presented before
us. . . . [Loma Linda Messages p. 460 para. 02] p. 478,
Para. 4, [1909MS].

 Now is the opportune time to work the cities; for we must
reach the people there. As a people, we have been in danger
of centering too many important interests in a few places.
This is not good judgment nor wisdom. An interest is now to
be created in the principle cities. Many small centers must
be established rather than a few large centers. . . [Loma
Linda Messages p. 460 para. 03] p. 478, Para. 5, [1909MS].

 Let missionaries be laboring two and two in different
parts of all our large cities. The workers in each city
should frequently meet together for prayer and counsel,
that they may have wisdom and grace to work together
effectively and harmoniously. Let all be wide awake to make
the most of every advantage. Our (810) people must gird the
armor on and establish centers in all the large cities. The
agencies of Satan are active in the field, putting forth
efforts to confuse the minds of men, and to fill them with
vain imaginations, that they may not become interested in
the truth. [Loma Linda Messages p. 460 para. 04] p. 478,
Para. 6, [1909MS].

 The people of God have received many admonitions and
encouragements to advance, and it is time that the purposes
of God regarding His work shall be understood by them and
carried out. By cherishing unbelief in the plans and
directions that have been laid out for them to follow, and
by exalting human judgment, much time and valuable 



experience have been lost. The Lord, He is God, and beside
Him there is none else. Let all now search the word of the 
Lord, and walk in His ways. Let the prophecies of Isaiah be
studied and heeded, and the Lord will perform His part.
"Search the Scriptures; for in them ye think ye have
eternal life." [Loma Linda Messages p. 460 para. 05] p.
479, Para. 1, [1909MS].

 While no one should be presumptuous, there is need that
wise efforts be put forth to reach many who by the ordinary
methods of labor are not reached. Let the leading men and
women, chosen of God, unite in carrying forward the work
intelligently and in faith. I am pained when I see with
some a desire for the highest position, and to be honored
of men. This is not the leading of the Holy Spirit. Angels
of God are commissioned to labor with every company that
will work humbly and intelligently. Truth and righteousness
must go forth as a lamp that burneth. . . Ellen G. White.
[Loma Linda Messages p. 460 para. 06] p. 479, Para. 2,
[1909MS].

 (812) B-178-'09. Sanitarium, Calif., Dec. 6, 1909. To the
Leading Ministers in California. Dear Brethren:-- In the
night watches of Nov. 22, I seemed to be bearing my
testimony in a meeting where believers and unbelievers were
assembled. I spoke to them in regard to the short work to
be done in the earth, and our need of keeping before the
world the evidences that the Lord is in our midst. This 
evidence may be given in words of praise and thanksgiving.
Whoso offereth praise glorifieth God." The Lord calls for
faithful witnesses. With our lips and in our works, we
should praise Him. As a people we have received special
advantages from the Lord, but we do not render to Him
sincere thanksgiving. Daily His praise should be spoken by
every one of us. [Loma Linda Messages p. 461 para. 01] p.
479, Para. 3, [1909MS].

 My attention was called to these words, which are
profitable for our study: [Loma Linda Messages p. 462 para.
01] p. 479, Para. 4, [1909MS].

 "I am the Lord, and there is none else, there is no God
beside Me: I girded thee, though thou hast not known Me;
that they may know from the rising of the sun, and from the
West, that there is none beside Me. I am the Lord, and
there is none else; I form light, and create darkness; I
make peace, and create evil: I the Lord do all these 



things. Drop down, ye heavens from above, and let the skies
pour down righteousness: let the earth open, and let them
bring forth salvation, and let righteousness spring up
together. I the Lord have created it." (Isa. 45:5-8.) [Loma
Linda Messages p. 462 para. 02] p. 479, Para. 5, [1909MS]. 

(813) "Thus saith the Lord, in an acceptable time have I
heard thee, and in a day of salvation have I helped thee:
and I will preserve thee, and give thee for a covenant of
the people, to establish the earth, to cause to inherit the
desolate heritage that thou mayest say to the prisoners, Go
forth; to them that are in darkness, shew yourselves. They
shall feed in the ways, and their pastures shall be in all
high places. They shall not hunger nor thirst; neither
shall the heat nor sun smite them; for He that hath mercy
on them shall lead them, even by the spring of water shall
He guide them. And I will make all My mountains a way, and
My highways shall be exalted. Behold these shall come from
far; and lo, these from the north and from the west; and
these from the land of Sinim." [Loma Linda Messages p. 462
para. 03] p. 480, Para. 1, [1909MS].

 "Sing, O ye heavens, and be joyful; and break forth unto
singing, O mountains: for the Lord hath comforted His
people, and will have mercy on His afflicted. But Zion
said, the Lord hath forsaken me, and my Lord hath forgotten
me. Can a woman forget her sucking child, that she may not
have compassion on the son of her womb? yea, they may
forget, yet will I not forget thee. Behold, I have graven
thee upon the palms of My hands; thy walls are continually
before me." (Isa 49:8-16.) [Loma Linda Messages p. 462
para. 04] p. 480, Para. 2, [1909MS].

 "Ho, every one that thirsteth, come ye to the waters, and
he that hath no money; come ye, buy and eat; yea, come buy
wine and milk without money and without price. Wherefore do
ye spend money for that which is not bread? and your labor
for that which satisfieth not? hearken diligently unto Me,
and eat ye that which is good, and let your soul delight
itself in fatness. Incline your ear, and come unto Me;
hear, and your soul shall live and I will make an
everlasting covenant with you, even the sure mercies of
David. Behold, I have given Him for a witness to the (814)
people, a leader and a commander to the people. Behold thou
shalt call a nation that you knowest not; and nations that
know not thee shall run after thee, because of the Lord thy
God, and for the holy One of Israel; for He hath glorified 



thee." (Isa. 55:1-5.) [Loma Linda Messages p. 462 para. 05]
p. 480, Para. 3, [1909MS].

 (Isa 55:6-13.) Let the instruction given in the fifty-
eighth chapter of Isaiah be studied in connection with
these Scriptures. Wonderful would be the results if
ministers and church members would be converted, and adopt
Christ's manner of witnessing to the power of the Lord.
[Loma Linda Messages p. 463 para. 01] p. 480, Para. 4,
[1909MS].

 In many places, and especially in Southern California
plans and methods of labor have been followed that have
hindered the Lord's work, so that those upon whom the Lord
has laid special burdens could not do the work to which
they were appointed. In some cases watchers were set to
restrict the work and to hedge up the way of some who were
laboring most earnestly for advancement (of the work. erp,
1960). [Loma Linda Messages p. 463 para. 02] p. 481, Para.
1, [1909MS].

 Unsanctified plans were laid that worked counter to the
plans of God. All this was greatly displeasing to the Lord,
and it was work which He repudiated. There were cities that
might have been entered and a good work begun, but through
lack of faith there developed a counter-working influence.
With unbelief, jealousies arose, and with sacred missionary
enterprises were linked up men who themselves needed to
experience the converting power of God, and to learn to
walk humbly before Him. [Loma Linda Messages p. 463 para.
03] p. 481, Para. 2, [1909MS].

 To those who had kept the way hedged up, I wrote out the
instruction given me, and trusted the result with the Lord.
The burden was heavy, and I feared I should not live to see
the results of my efforts to break the yokes which men were
placing upon their fellow-workers. The Lord presented
before me in decided representations that it would take
years to root out the evil resulting from placing in the
hands of finite men the power to (815) hinder and delay the
work of God. Repeated messages of reproof and counsel were
necessary, that capable men whom the Lord had specified as
the ones to do a special work might be set free to follow
the light that God was giving. [Loma Linda Messages p. 463
para. 04] p. 481, Para. 3, [1909MS].

 There were strong men in Southern California who stood 



decidedly against the light the Lord was giving His
messenger regarding the work to be done. They were
following their own counsel and judgment, and were
imperiling the cause of God. I was instructed that the only
way to counterwork this evil was to have placed in
positions of trust men who would be guided by counsel of
the Lord, and who would not be turned aside by those who
were deficient in faith. [Loma Linda Messages p. 463 para.
05] p. 481, Para. 4, [1909MS].

 The Lord has wrought in a remarkable manner to uphold the
messages sent to correct the strange work that was being
done. The evil has been checked, but it has not yet been
fully rooted out, and if there were not a continuation of
the messages from the Lord to His people, the will and ways
of men would yet prevail to bring in strife and contention,
and a deformed work would be the result. I was shown that 
human power is constantly working to weave itself into the
work of God. This brings in disjointed and inharmonious
action. The messages of pure and unadulterated truth are in
danger of being trampled under feet by self-willed
unconverted men who work to destroy confidence in the
warnings that God would speak to the hearts of His people
to correct error, and to encourage righteousness. [Loma
Linda Messages p. 463 para. 06] p. 481, Para. 5, [1909MS].

 A great many of the difficulties that have come into our
work in California and elsewhere have come in through a
misunderstanding on the part of men in official positions
concerning their individual responsibility in the matter of
controlling and ruling (816) their fellow-laborers. Men
entrusted with responsibilities have supposed that their
official position embraced very much more than was ever
thought of by those who placed them in office, and serious
difficulties arose as the result. [Loma Linda Messages p.
464 para. 01] p. 482, Para. 1, [1909MS].

 Simple organization and church order are set forth in the
New Testament Scriptures, and the Lord has ordained these
for the unity and perfection of the church. The man who
holds office in the church should stand as a leader, as an
adviser and a counselor and helper in carrying the burdens
of the work. He should be a leader in offering thanksgiving
to God. But he is not appointed to order and command the
Lord's laborers. The Lord is over His heritage. He will
lead His people if they will be led of the Lord in the
place of assuming a power God has not given them. Let us 



study the twelfth and thirteenth chapters of First
Corinthians, and the fifteenth chapter of Acts. [Loma Linda
Messages p. 464 para. 02] p. 482, Para. 2, [1909MS].

 Let the men carrying responsibilities treat those who
labor with them with the same consideration that they would
wish to receive, were they the helpers, and others the
leaders. "All ye are brethren," the Saviour declares.
Position does not give a man kingly authority. The meekness
of Christ is a wonderful lesson given to the fallen world.
Learning this meekness from the great Teacher, the worker
will become Christlike. [Loma Linda Messages p. 464 para.
03] p. 482, Para. 3, [1909MS].

 For several years there have been leading men in the
Northern California Conference who exercised an authority
which they supposed was theirs by virtue of their office,
to control the work according to their own disposition and
judgment. The work was becoming confused, and the Lord gave
me a message regarding the movements that should be made.
Because of the strange conditions in the conference, Elder
Haskell was to be called to take the presidency. [Loma
Linda Messages p. 464 para. 04] p. 482, Para. 4, [1909MS].

 (817) Elder Haskell and his wife have been engaged in the
work for years, and their faith in the truth and in the
Testimonies given by the Holy Spirit is strong. They have
unitedly served according to the Lord's appointment, and we
have sought to sustain them in their work. Conditions in
the churches have changed decidedly, but the Lord has shown
me that some in responsible positions are not yet
converted, and without thorough conversion, they cannot
conduct the work in right lines. Some who have been
reproved and warned are not established and settled, and
fully yielded to the guiding power of the Holy Spirit.
Satan is not yet fully cast out of the minds of some, and
it would take very little to produce again the conditions
that existed ten years ago. [Loma Linda Messages p. 464
para. 05] p. 482, Para. 5, [1909MS].

 The cause of God in Oakland, San Francisco, and the
surrounding places needs men of solid Christian character,
who fear God and take counsel of God, or believers will be
misled by those who attach themselves to the work, and who
desire to guide and control according to human judgment and
plans. The Lord desires to work through men of clean
purposes and decided experiences, men who will learn from 



the Testimonies of His Spirit where they have not been in
harmony with the Lord's will, and who will be converted.
Then decided changes will be made. The perils threatening
the work will be seen, conversions will be experienced, and
our people will be preparing to stand firmly and unitedly
with God to build up His kingdom in the earth. [Loma Linda
Messages p. 465 para. 01] p. 483, Para. 1, [1909MS].

 Men who repudiate the teachings of the Spirit of God are
not the proper persons to be placed in offices as leaders
in the church. There is danger that the teachings of men
who are not soundly converted may lead others into bye and
forbidden paths. In our efforts to secure consecrated
leadership, we may expect to (818) encounter opposition,
for the enemy is seeking through unconverted men in
positions of trust to mold the work, and he has too much at
stake lightly to lose their influence. [Loma Linda Messages
p. 465 para. 02] p. 483, Para. 2, [1909MS].

 Many have refused to see and adopt the light, because they
would not humble themselves before God, and be daily
converted to Christ. Yet this must be the experience of all
who overcome by the blood of the lamb and the word of their
testimony. When men humble their hearts, and are daily
converted, following the example of the meek and lowly
Jesus, then there is hope that they will become wise in
their religious experiences. . . . [Loma Linda Messages p.
465 para. 03] p. 483, Para. 3, [1909MS].

 I see a crisis before us, and the Lord calls for His
workmen to come into line. Every soul should now stand in a
position of deeper, truer consecration to God, than during
the years that are past. [Loma Linda Messages p. 465 para.
04] p. 483, Para. 4, [1909MS].

 God corrects His people when they are in danger of being
corrupted by those who obey not the truth. I have been
charged to stand faithfully in the position in which the
Lord has placed me among His people, that they might be
instructed and counseled. [Loma Linda Messages p. 465 para.
05] p. 483, Para. 5, [1909MS].

 I have been shown that there are men helping to form
committees, and men filling important positions in the
churches, who are self-righteous, men walking after the
counsel of their own hearts. Neither these self-righteous
men nor those who have been influenced to hurt the work of 



God, should now be put in places of large responsibility;
for the work of God will be marred by such steps. There are
some who will always be deceived. We are living amid the
perils of the last days. Let the Word of God teach
righteousness. Let the chaff be separated from the wheat.
[Loma Linda Messages p. 466 para. 01] p. 483, Para. 6,
[1909MS].

 The work of Elder Haskell and others who have labored in 
Oakland and the nearby places might have been a much
greater (819) blessing, had they not been obliged to meet
wrong influences in opposition to the counsels that God has
given to build up and prepare a people for the final
conflict that is before us. [Loma Linda Messages p. 466
para. 02] p. 484, Para. 1, [1909MS].

 It is not in harmony with the plan of God that men who are
working counter to the spirit of the messages that the Lord
gives to bless and strengthen His people, should be given
places of large influence in our churches. Such men are not
a help, but a hindrance. Their work is to unsettle minds,
and they sow the seed which will spring up and bear its
fruit to make of none effect the counsels that the Lord has 
so graciously given to His people. [Loma Linda Messages p.
466 para. 03] p. 484, Para. 2, [1909MS].

 (831) A Message for Our Time on Medical Missionary Work.
Isa. 58, 55. These two chapters describe in a special sense
our condition, our work, and its possibilities under God in
Southern California. [Loma Linda Messages p. 473 para. 01]
p. 484, Para. 3, [1909MS].

 First, let us note the message to us describing our
condition and the causes that have brought it. Isa. 58:1-6.
"Cry aloud and show my people their transgression, and the
house of Jacob their sins. My people, even the faithful
ones in the church are guilty, for all have sinned. The
real trouble is between their way and God's way. The
difference in the two ways is of such a nature that they
cannot be united. Isa. 58:8-9. Our only hope is to give up
our way and accept God's way. Isa. 65:57. [Loma Linda
Messages p. 473 para. 02] p. 484, Para. 4, [1909MS].

 Note the difference in results under God's way as compared
with the results under our way. Isa. 58:6-14; 55:10-13. The
one is mercenary and disappointing in results, even to
ourselves. The other is missionary and full of blessing to 



us and to others, and is crowned with everlasting success.
[Loma Linda Messages p. 473 para. 03] p. 484, Para. 5,
[1909MS].

 Such is the work to which God has called us in Southern 
California. The appeals to this people show that God would
have us give to the world a living representation of Isa.
58:6-14. He is calling for such a representation of medical
missionary work in this field as the world has not seen
since the days when Jesus of Nazareth walked among men and
ministered to their necessity. [Loma Linda Messages p. 473
para. 04] p. 484, Para. 6, [1909MS].

 Here in this small territory, where the climate is so
favorable, and where thousands are coming in search of
health, Christ would have His people establish everywhere
memorials for Him--institutions to which they may be drawn
and learn of His healing power; places in which the laws of
life and health shall be (832) lived and taught in such
simplicity that all may receive their benefit. [Loma Linda
Messages p. 473 para. 05] p. 485, Para. 1, [1909MS].

 Shall we not at this time study most carefully the light
that has been given upon this important subject that we may
understand the mind of the Lord and be able to cooperate in
His plan. Is it not time to put away our unbelief and go up
and possess the goodly land? If the Lord delight in us,
then He will bring us into this land. Num. 14:8. [Loma
Linda Messages p. 473 para. 06] p. 485, Para. 2, [1909MS].

 That we may better understand the real purpose and plan of
God for the medical work in Southern California, and may
better appreciate its needs, we desire to bring to your
minds a few of the many definite outlines for the work sent
us by the spirit of prophecy, and rehearse to you a number
of providential experiences that have attended the efforts
put forth to carry out the instruction given. It may be
that in the light of these experiences and the instruction
given, our faith shall be strengthened, and our vision
cleansed to forsake our way and walk in the Lord's. [Loma
Linda Messages p. 474 para. 01] p. 485, Para. 3, [1909MS].

 Words of Counsel. B-132-'09 "Sanitarium, Cal., Oct. 11,
1909. "Elder J. A. Burden: "Dear Brother,--I am instructed
to say that in our educational work, there is to be no
compromise in order to meet the world's standards. God's
commandment-keeping people are not to unite with the world, 



to carry various lines of work according to worldly plans
and worldly wisdom. "Our people are now being tested as to
whether they will obtain their wisdom from the greatest
Teacher the world ever knew, or seek to the god of Ekron.
Let us determine that we shall not be tied by so much as a
thread to the educational policies of those who do not
discern the voice of God, and who will not hearken to His
commandments. [Loma Linda Messages p. 493 para. 01] p.
485, Para. 4, [1909MS].

 "We are to take heed to the warning: 'Enter ye in at the
strait gate: for wide is the gate, and broad is the way,
that leadeth to destruction, and many there be which go in
thereat: because strait is the gate, and narrow is the way,
which leadeth unto life, and few there be that find it.'
Those who walk in the narrow way are following in the
footprints of Jesus. The light from heaven illuminates
their path. [Loma Linda Messages p. 494 para. 01] p. 485,
Para. 5, [1909MS].

 "Shall we represent before the world that our physicians
must follow the pattern of the world before they can be
qualified to act as successful physicians? This is the
question that is now testing the faith of some of our
brethren. Let not any of our brethren displease the Lord by
advocating in their assemblies the idea that we need to
obtain from unbelievers a higher education than that
specified by the Lord. [Loma Linda Messages p. 494 para.
02] p. 485, Para. 6, [1909MS].

 "The representation of the great Teacher is to be
considered an all-sufficient revelation. Those in our ranks 
who qualify as physicians are to receive only such
education as is in harmony with these divine truths. Some
have advised that students should, after taking some work
at Loma Linda, complete their medical education in worldly
colleges. But this is not in harmony with the Lord's plan.
God is our wisdom, our sanctification, and our
righteousness. Facilities should be provided at Loma Linda,
that the necessary instruction in medical lines may be
given by instructors who fear the Lord, and who are in
harmony with His plans for the treatment of the sick. [Loma
Linda Messages p. 494 para. 03] p. 486, Para. 1, [1909MS].

 "I have not a word to say in favor of the world's ideas of
higher education in any school that we shall organize for
the training of physicians. There is danger in their 



attaching themselves to worldly institutions, and working
under the ministrations of worldly physicians. Satan is
giving his orders to those whom he has led to depart from
the faith. I would advise that none of our young people
attach themselves to worldly medical institutions in the
hope of gaining better success, or stronger influence as
physicians. . . . (Signed) Ellen G. White." [Loma Linda
Messages p. 494 para. 04] p. 486, Para. 2, [1909MS].

 A Statement Regarding the Training of Physicians. The 
light given me is, We must provide that which is essential
to qualify our youth who desire to be physicians, so that
they may intelligently fit themselves to be able to stand
the examinations required to prove their efficiency as
physicians. They should be taught to treat understandingly
the cases of those who are diseased so that the door will 
be closed for any sensible physician to imagine that we are
not giving in our school the instruction necessary for
properly qualifying young men and young women to do the
work of a physician. Continually the students who are
graduated are to advance in knowledge, for practice makes
perfect. [Loma Linda Messages p. 496 para. 01] p. 486,
Para. 3, [1909MS].

 "The Medical school at Loma Linda is to be of the highest
order, because those who are in that school have the
privilege of maintaining a living connection with the
wisest of all physicians, from whom there is communicated
knowledge of a superior order. And for the special
preparation of those of our youth who have clear
convictions of their duty to obtain a medical education
that will enable them to pass the examinations required by
law of all who practice as regularly qualified physicians,
we are to supply whatever may be required, so that these
youth need not be compelled to go to medical schools
conducted by men not of our faith. Thus we shall close a
door that the enemy would be pleased to have left open; and
our young men and young women, whose spiritual interests
the Lord desires us to safeguard, will not feel compelled
to connect with unbelievers in order to obtain a thorough
training along medical lines. "(Signed) Ellen G. White."
[Loma Linda Messages p. 496 para. 02] p. 486, Para. 4,
[1909MS]. 

THE SPAULDING-MAGAN COLLECTION

 Call Your Forces Into Action--Sanitarium, Cal., Oct. 26, 



1909.--Elder R. A. Underwood, 2718 3rd Avenue, So.,
Minneapolis, Minn.--Dear Brother Underwood:--I am
instructed to say to our people that when special
advantages are offered for doing quickly and at a small
expense a work that it is time for us to do, such as were
recently offered in the school buildings near Chamberlain,
S.D., that those who meet in Council and stand in positions
of responsibility should be ready to accept them; for these
are the Lord's openings for the rapid advancement of his
work. Here was an opportunity for quick work that was
neglected because of lack of faith and largeness of heart.
I am more sorry for this than I can express. Such
opportunities are given us that we may be enabled to carry
out the commission Christ gave to his first disciples, "Go
ye into the highways and hedges and compel them to come in,
that my house may be filled." This message, which means so
much to all people, is to reach out to highways and hedges.
I fear that a door has been closed, an opportunity
neglected, that will result in the loss of souls.
[Spaulding-Magan Collection p. 438 para. 03] p. 487, Para.
1, [1909MS].

 The work at our campmeetings should be conducted not
according to man's devising, but after the manner of
Christ's working. The church members should be drawn out to
labor. The light is to be taken from under the bushel, that
it may reach to the many that need it. I am instructed to
say that the angels of God will direct in the opening of
fields nigh as well as afar off, that the work of warning
the world may be accomplished. God calls upon believers to
obtain an experience in missionary work by branching out
into new territory, and working intelligently for the
people in the byways. To those who will do this, openings,
for labor will come. The light of truth will shine forth to
the (world through the) efforts of missionary workers.
[Spaulding-Magan Collection p. 438 para. 04] p. 487, Para.
2, [1909MS].

 I have a message for the workers in Minnesota and Iowa.
They need to call their forces into exercise by engaging
actively in missionary work. Our brethren need to go forth
as the first disciples did, to the byways and the highways,
teaching the message of truth. They need to become laborers
in the Lord's vineyard. God's servants must not be idlers,
but must work diligently to win souls. One soul saved is of
more consequence than all the riches of the world. Let our
church members ask themselves the question, Do I improve my 



opportunities? What fruit am I bearing to the glory of God?
[Spaulding-Magan Collection p. 439 para. 01] p. 487, Para.
3, [1909MS].

 God forbid that there should be a large outlay of means in
a few places without considering the needs of the many
fields that have scarcely any help. Self-denial exercised
by the brethren in favored localities in order that
adequate help may be given to needy fields, will aid in
accomplishing a work that will bring glory to God. None can
afford to build a high tower of influence in one locality
while they leave other places unworked. The Lord grant that
our senses may be sanctified and that we may learn to
measure our ideas by the work and the teachings of Christ.
[Spaulding-Magan Collection p. 439 para. 02] p. 488, Para.
1, [1909MS].

 To every church the instruction is given to gather in the
ignorant and those who need help. The candlestick is to be
brought from under the bushel and light given to all that
are in the house. The Lord has men of opportunity in the
world, and these will embrace the truth if proper labor is
bestowed in their behalf. The Lord says, "I will open ways
in the highway and in the desert." Let not large means be
consumed in a few places while we begrudge the needed means
to other localities. When opportunities arrive such as has
recently come to us, it is for us to see and understand
that the Lord is opening the way, that souls may be
converted and become sowers of the truth of the gospel. I
present this instruction to you as a servant of the Lord,
and repeat, Take advantage of the providence of God. Then
give the churches a chance to economize on their tables, in
their homes, in their church expenditures, and to follow
Christ's example of faithful, untiring labor. Again I say,
Secure the Chamberlain place if you can. The Lord grant
that you may not be too late. Ellen G. White. [Spaulding-
Magan Collection p. 439 para. 03] p. 488, Para. 2,
[1909MS].

 The True Higher Education.--(Part of this are contained in
"Counsels to Teachers," pp. 11 ff.)--Washington, D. C., May
7, 1909.--To the Teachers in Union College, Dear Fellow
Laborers:--Here are the words I spoke to you Monday
morning, April 19, with a few paragraphs from a letter
written upon the subject a few days before our visit to
College View:-- [Spaulding-Magan Collection p. 441 para.
01] p. 488, Para. 3, [1909MS]. 



 "When then, as workers together with Him, beseech you
also, that ye receive not the grace of God in vain. (For He
saith, I have heard thee in a time accepted, and in the day
of salvation have I succored thee: behold, now is the
accepted time; behold, now is the day of salvation.) Giving
no offense in anything, that the ministry be not blamed;
but in all things approving ourselves as the ministers of
God, in much patience, in afflictions, in necessities, in
distresses, in stripes, in imprisonments, in tumults, in
labors, in watchings, in fastings; by pureness, by
knowledge, by longsuffering, by kindness, by the Holy
Ghost, by love unfeigned, by the word of truth, by the
power of God, by the armor of righteousness on the right
hand and on the left, by honor and dishonor, by evil report
and good report; as deceivers, and yet true; as unknown,
and yet well known; as dying, and behold, we live; as
chastened, and not killed; as sorrowful, yet always
rejoicing; as poor, yet making many rich; as having
nothing, and yet possessing all things. [Spaulding-Magan
Collection p. 441 para. 02] p. 488, Para. 4, [1909MS].

 "Be not unequally yoked together with unbelievers; for
what fellowship hath righteousness with unrighteousness?
and what communion hath light with darkness? and what
concord hath Christ with Belial? or what part hath he that
believeth with an infidel? And what agreement hath the
temple of God with idols? for ye are the temple of the
living God; as God hath said, I will dwell in them, and
walk in them, and I will be their God, and they shall be my
people. Wherefore come out from among them, and be ye
separate, saith the Lord, and touch not the unclean thing;
and I will receive you, and will be a father unto you, and
ye shall be my sons and daughters, saith the Lord
almighty." [Spaulding-Magan Collection p. 441 para. 03] p.
489, Para. 1, [1909MS].

 There is constant danger among our people that those who
engage in labor in our schools and sanitariums will
entertain the idea that they must get in line with the
world, study the things that the world studies, and become
familiar with the things that the world becomes familiar
with. This is one of the greatest mistakes that could be
made. We shall make grave mistakes unless we give special
attention to the searching of the Word. [Spaulding-Magan
Collection p. 441 para. 04] p. 489, Para. 2, [1909MS]. 



 The question is asked, "What is the higher education?
There is no education higher than that contained in the
principles laid down in the words that I have read to you
from the sixth chapter of Second Corinthians. Let our
students study diligently to comprehend this. Through his
own chosen messenger God has given us light and instruction
as to what constitutes the higher education. There is no
higher education to be gained then that which was given to
the early disciples, and which is given to us through the
Word. May the Holy Spirit of God impress your minds with
the truth that there is nothing in all the world in the
line of education that is so exalted as the instruction 
contained in the chapters to which I have referred. Let us
advance just as far as the word will take us. Let our
righteousness be the sign of our understanding of the will
of God committed to us through his messengers. [Spaulding-
Magan Collection p. 441 para. 05] p. 489, Para. 3,
[1909MS].

 It is the privilege of every believer to take the life of
Christ and the teachings of Christ as his daily study.
Christian education means the acceptance, in sentiment and
principle, of the teachings of the Saviour. It includes a
daily conscientious walking in the footsteps of Christ, who
consented to lay off his royal robe and crown and to come
to our world in the form of humanity, that he might give to
the human race a power that they could gain by no other
means. What was that power? It was the power resulting from
the human nature uniting with the divine, the power to take
the teachings of Christ and follow them to the letter. In
his resistance of evil and his labor for others Christ was 
giving to men an example of the highest education that it
is possible for anyone to reach. [Spaulding-Magan
Collection p. 442 para. 01] p. 489, Para. 4, [1909MS].

 The Son of God was rejected by those whom he came to
bless. He was taken by wicked hands and crucified. But
after he had risen from the dead, he was with his disciples
forty days, and in this time he gave them much precious
instruction. He laid down to his followers the principles
underlying the higher education. And when he was about to
leave them and go to his Father, his last words to them
were, "I am with you always, even unto the end of the
world." Christ will not forsake us. [Spaulding-Magan
Collection p. 442 para. 02] p. 490, Para. 1, [1909MS].

 Strong temptations will come to many who place their 



children in our schools, because they desire the youth to
secure what the world regards as the most essential
education. Who knows what the most essential education is,
unless it is the education to be obtained from the Book 
which is the foundation of all true knowledge. Those who
regard as essential the knowledge to be gained along the
line of worldly education are making a great mistake,-- one
which will cause them to be swayed by individual opinions
that are human and erring. To those who feel that their
children must have what the world calls the essential 
education, I would say, Bring your children to the
simplicity of the Word of God, and they will be safe. We
are going to be greatly scattered before long, and what we
do must be done quickly. [Spaulding-Magan Collection p. 442
para. 03] p. 490, Para. 2, [1909MS].

 The light has been given me that tremendous pressure will
be brought upon every Seventh-day Adventist with whom the
world can get into close connection. We need to understand
these things. Those who seek the education that the world
esteems so highly, are gradually led farther and farther
from the principles of truth until they become educated
worldlings. At what a price have they gained their
education! They have parted with the Holy Spirit of God.
They have chosen to accept what the world calls knowledge
in the place of the truths which God has committed to men
through his ministers and prophets and apostles. And there
are some who, having secured this worldly education, think
that they can introduce it into our schools. But let me
tell you that you must not take what the world calls the
higher education and bring it into our schools and
sanitariums and churches. I speak to you definitely; this
must not be done. [Spaulding-Magan Collection p. 442 para.
04] p. 490, Para. 3, [1909MS].

 Upon the mind of every student should be impressed the
thought that education is a failure unless the
understanding has learned to grasp the truths of divine
revelation, and unless the heart accepts the teachings of
the gospel of Christ. The student who, in the place of the
broad principles of the Word of God, will accept common
ideas, and will allow the time and attention to be absorbed
in commonplace and trivial matters, will find his mind
becoming dwarfed and enfeebled. He will lose the power of
growth. The mind must be trained to comprehend the
important truths that concern eternal life. [Spaulding-
Magan Collection p. 443 para. 01] p. 490, Para. 4, 



[1909MS].


 I am instructed that we are to carry the minds of our
students higher than it is now thought by man to be
possible. Heart and mind are to be trained to preserve
their purity by receiving daily supplies from the fountain
of eternal truth. The divine Mind and Hand have preserved
through the ages the record of creation in its purity. It
is the Word of God alone that gives to us an authentic
account of the creation of our world. This Word is to be 
the chief study in our schools. Here we may hold converse
with the patriarchs and prophets; here we may learn what
our redemption has cost One who was equal with the Father
from the beginning, and who sacrificed his life that a
people might stand before him redeemed from every common,
earthly thing, and renewed in the image of God. [Spaulding-
Magan Collection p. 443 para. 02] p. 491, Para. 1,
[1909MS].

 If we are to learn of Christ, we must pray as the apostles
prayed when the Holy Spirit was poured upon them. We need a
baptism of the Spirit of God. We are not safe for one hour
while we are failing to render obedience to the Word of
God. [Spaulding-Magan Collection p. 443 para. 03] p. 491,
Para. 2, [1909MS].

 I do not say that there should be no study of the
languages. The languages should be studied. Before long
there will be a positive necessity for many to leave their
homes and work among those of other languages; and those
who have some knowledge of foreign languages will thereby
be able to communicate with those who know not the truth. 
Some of our people will learn the languages in the
countries to which they are sent. This is the better way.
And there is One who will stand right by the side of the
faithful worker to open the understanding and to give
wisdom. If you did not know a word of the foreign
languages, the Lord could make your work fruitful. As you
go among these people, and present to them the
publications, the Lord will work upon their minds, giving
them an understanding of the truth. Some who take up the
work in foreign fields can teach the Word through an
interpreter. As the result of faithful effort there will be
a rich harvest gathered that you do not understand.
[Spaulding-Magan Collection p. 443 para. 04] p. 491, Para.
3, [1909MS]. 



 There is another line of work to be carried forward, the
work in the large cities. There should be companies of
earnest laborers working in the cities. Men should study
what needs to be done in the places that have been
neglected. The Lord has been calling our attention to the
neglected multitudes in the large cities, yet little regard
has been given to the matter. [Spaulding-Magan Collection
p. 444 para. 01] p. 491, Para. 4, [1909MS].

 We are not willing enough to trouble the Lord, and to ask
Him for the gifts of the Holy Spirit. And the Lord wants us
to trouble him in this matter. He wants us to press our
petitions to the throne. The converting power of God needs
to be felt in our ranks. The most valuable education that 
can be obtained will be found in going out with the message
of truth to the places that are in darkness, just as the
first disciples went out in obedience to the commission of
Christ. The Saviour gave the disciples their directions in
a few words. He told them what they might expect. "I send
you forth," He said, "as sheep in the midst of wolves. Be
ye therefore wise as serpents, and harmless as doves."
These workers were to go forth as the representatives of
Him who gave his life for the life of the world.
[Spaulding-Magan Collection p. 444 para. 02] p. 491, Para.
5, [1909MS].

 The Lord wants us to come into harmony with his spirit. If
we will do this, his spirit can rule our minds. If we have
a true understanding of what constitutes the essential
education, and endeavor to teach its principles, Christ
will stand by us to help us. He promised to his followers
that when they should stand before councils and judges,
they were to take no thought what they should speak. I will
instruct you, He said, I will guide you. Knowing what it is
to be taught of God, when words of heavenly wisdom are
brought to our mind, we will distinguish them from our own
thoughts. We will understand them as the words of God, and
we will see in them life and power for us. [Spaulding-Magan
Collection p. 444 para. 03] p. 492, Para. 1, [1909MS].

 "I will give you tongue and utterance." Of all the
precious assurances God has given me regarding my work,
none has been more precious to me than this, that He would
give me tongue and utterance wherever I should go. In
places where there was the greatest opposition, every
tongue was silenced. I have spoken the plain message to our
own people and to the multitude, and my words have been 



accepted as coming from the Lord. [Spaulding-Magan
Collection p. 444 para. 04] p. 492, Para. 2, [1909MS].

 If we look to him, the Lord will help us to understand
what constitutes true higher education. It is not to be
gained by putting yourself through a long course of
continuous study. In such a course you will get some things
that are valuable, and many things that are not. The Lord
would have us become laborers together with him. He is our
helper. He would have us come close to him and learn of him
with all humility of mind. [Spaulding-Magan Collection p.
444 para. 05] p. 492, Para. 3, [1909MS].

 We are to educate the youth to exercise equally the mental
and the physical powers. The healthful exercise of the
whole being will give an education that is broad and
comprehensive. We had stern work to do in Australia in
educating parents and youth along these lines; but we
persevered in our efforts until the lesson was learned that
in order to have an education that was complete, the time
of study must be divided between the gaining of book
knowledge and the securing of a knowledge of practical
work. Part of each day was spent in useful work, the
students learning how to clear the land, how to cultivate
the soil, and to build houses, in time that would otherwise
have been spent in playing games and seeking amusement. And
the Lord blessed the students who thus devoted their time 
to learning lessons of usefulness. [Spaulding-Magan
Collection p. 444 para. 06] p. 492, Para. 4, [1909MS].

 Do not regard as most essential the theoretical part of
your education. Medical students will have to follow the
prescribed studies. They will listen to many theories that
are contrary to truth. The Lord would have our medical
students connect closely with those who believe and teach
the truth. And as helpers with them, they can learn how to
treat the sick, and how to become faithful ministers to the
sick. There are many ways by which the Lord would have us
connect with those who honor and teach his Word, and he
will give us through this connection a most valuable
education. [Spaulding-Magan Collection p. 445 para. 01] p.
493, Para. 1, [1909MS].

 You may say, The world will not acknowledge us. What if
the world will not acknowledge you? It is the power of God
that makes the impression upon human mind. Let it be more
and more deeply impressed upon every student that everyone 



of us should have an intelligent understanding of how to
treat the physical system. And there are many who would
have greater intelligence in these matters if they would
not confine themselves to years of study without a
practical experience under the instruction of learned
physicians and surgeons. The more fully you put yourself
under the direction of God, the greater knowledge you will
receive from God. As you keep yourself in connection with
the Source of all power, and as you minister to the sick,
suggestions will come to your mind how you can apply to the
case in hand the principles learned in your student days.
"Ye are laborers together with God." He is to be your Chief
Instructor. Ellen G. White. [Spaulding-Magan Collection p.
445 para. 02] p. 493, Para. 2, [1909MS].

 The Hillcrest School.--Takoma Park Station, Washington, D.
C.--May 17, 1909. During our visit to Nashville, I visited
the Hillcrest School Farm, where Brethren Staines and
Bralliar are laboring to establish a training-school for
colored workers. This farm of ninety-three acres is about
six miles from Nashville. The location is excellent. Here 
the students can be trained to erect buildings and to
cultivate the land as a part of their education. At the
same time they can be given instruction in Bible knowledge,
and be fitted by general study of wisely selected books to
know how to do the work to which they are called.
[Spaulding-Magan Collection p. 445 para. 03] p. 493, Para.
3, [1909MS].

 As I saw the different parts of the farm, my heart was
glad. The hill land is suitable for the buildings, for the
orchard, and for pasture, and the level land will be highly
appreciated when faithfully worked. A beginning has been
made in the erection of cottages for students. They are
plain and inexpensive, but comfortable and convenient. More
of these cottages are needed. One cottage that I visited
had just been built with money given by Sister Marian
Stowell Crawford. Those who are bearing the burden of this
work should be encouraged, and not hindered by words that
would dishearten them or dampen the faith of those who have
been helping them. [Spaulding-Magan Collection p. 445 para.
04] p. 493, Para. 4, [1909MS].

 My heart was filled with thanksgiving to God that a place
has been provided here near Nashville where intelligent
youth seeking to obtain an education that will fit them to
help others, can have the advantages offered by the 



Hillcrest School. The Lord is indeed moving the hearts of
his people, and leading them to aid in the establishment of
training centers for the education of colored youth to
labor among their own race. Hillcrest is a beautiful
property, and gives opportunity to provide for many to
receive a training for service. Let us thank God for this,
and take courage. [Spaulding-Magan Collection p. 446 para.
01] p. 494, Para. 1, [1909MS].

 Brother Staines and his associates are engaged in a good
work. I believe that the Lord has led them, and will bless
them in doing conscientiously that which they have
undertaken. It is my prayer that the Lord will move upon
the minds of his people to take hold of this work and help
it forward. We must not let the criticism and unwise 
movements of some of the brethren dishearten the workers,
and hinder the work. As the Lord has led Brother Staines to 
take up this work, so others will be led in various places
to help. Men in different parts of the field, as laborers
together with God, will search out promising colored youth,
and encourage them to attend this school. And they will
help in the providing of a suitable building with
classrooms. [Spaulding-Magan Collection p. 446 para. 02]
p. 494, Para. 2, [1909MS].

 When we were ready to return to Nashville, the teachers
and students all gathered in the classrooms, and I said to
them:-- [Spaulding-Magan Collection p. 446 para. 03] p.
494, Para. 3, [1909MS].

 "I am thankful that I have had the privilege of visiting
this school. You all should appreciate it. Here you have
high and low ground. You are to prepare the ground for the
sowing of the seed; and in your efforts the blessing of the
Lord will certainly be with you if you will walk humbly
with God. Trust in him who understands the situation. Then 
he can work with you in all your efforts, and you will see
the salvation of God. [Spaulding-Magan Collection p. 446
para. 04] p. 494, Para. 4, [1909MS].

 "You will have our prayers and our help as far as we can
give it. Our interests will go with you. And the Lord will
help you in making this effort, not merely because of the
good that may be accomplished in this school, but because
of the many others who need the experience you are having.
The work you do here may result in the salvation of
hundreds of souls. [Spaulding-Magan Collection p. 446 para. 



05] p. 494, Para. 5, [1909MS].

 "If you will follow on to know the Lord, you may know his
goings forth are prepared as the morning; and the blessing
of the Lord will rest on parents and children. There is one
point that we must be careful to remember. It is this, that
the students in this school will carry away with them what
they see and hear here. They will follow the example you
give them. [Spaulding-Magan Collection p. 446 para. 06] p.
494, Para. 6, [1909MS].

 "I am deeply interested in the work that is being done
here, because special light has been given me regarding the
neglect there has been to take up the work you are doing. I
have specified in my writings what this work is. I have
tried again and again to impress its importance on the
minds of the people. I shall still talk of it wherever I
go. [Spaulding-Magan Collection p. 447 para. 01] p. 495,
Para. 1, [1909MS].

 "You are not working alone. When you are tempted to become
discouraged remember this. Angels of God are right around
you. They will minister to the very earth, causing it to
give forth its treasures. [Spaulding-Magan Collection p.
447 para. 02] p. 495, Para. 2, [1909MS].

 "This is the instruction I am trying to give to our
people. I want them to understand what could be
accomplished if we would work according to the will of the
Lord. It is the Lord who has given the instruction. Let us
follow his direction." [Spaulding-Magan Collection p. 447
para. 03] p. 495, Para. 3, [1909MS].

 After speaking these words of encouragement we bowed in
prayer, and the blessing of the Lord rested upon me, giving
assurance and hope regarding this work so humbly begun. I
there decided to give one hundred dollars to help in
equipping the school. And I now present to our people an
invitation to join me in giving the means necessary to its
work. [Spaulding-Magan Collection p. 447 para. 04] p. 495,
Para. 4, [1909MS].

 Let the teachers consider this message: "Fear thou not;
for I am with thee: be not dismayed; for I am thy God: I
will strengthen thee; yea, I will help thee; yea, I will
uphold thee with the right hand of my righteousness."
(Signed) Ellen G. White. [Spaulding-Magan Collection p. 447 



para. 05] p. 495, Para. 5, [1909MS].

 To Our People in the Southern States.--Washington, D. C.,
June 8, 1909. Brethren Sutherland and Magan:--I am
instructed to say to you, Be careful as to what moves you
now make. You have had many hindrances to your work, and at
times you have been greatly bound about by difficulties, so
that at times it seemed almost impossible to advance in the
work that the Lord desired you to do. You have had many
discouragements, but the Lord's directing care has been
over you. You need now to be careful that you do not take
one step in a path where he is not going before you and
guiding you. You should not leave your present field of
labor unless you have clear evidence that it is the Lord's
will for you to do so. [Spaulding-Magan Collection p. 447
para. 06] p. 495, Para. 6, [1909MS].

 Brother Magan, your family is precious in the sight of
God. Your wife and children should have your care. Your
family can work harmoniously together. [Spaulding-Magan
Collection p. 447 para. 07] p. 495, Para. 7, [1909MS].

 I have words to speak to our people in the Southern field,
Do not confine your work in any one place. The Lord will
provide for the carrying forward of the work in many
places, The work that Brethren Staines and Brailliar have
begun is not to be in any way discouraged. The talents of
many workers are to be used wisely and faithfully. "My
reward is with me, to give every man according as his work
shall be," the Saviour declares. Let the workers remember
that their final reward will be in proportion to their
development of Christian character. The Lord expects
interest on the talents he has entrusted to his servants--
interest in proportion to the gifts he has bestowed.
[Spaulding-Magan Collection p. 447 para. 08] p. 495, Para.
8, [1909MS].

 Christ's life of humiliation and death of shame has paid
the price of the salvation of every soul. Eternal life in
the kingdom of God is the highest inducement for
consecrated service that he can hold out to men and women. 
[Spaulding-Magan Collection p. 448 para. 01] p. 496, Para.
1, [1909MS].

 Capabilities have been entrusted to every soul. These are
talents to be improved by faithful service, that Christ at
his coming may receive his own with usury. [Spaulding-Magan 



Collection p. 448 para. 02] p. 496, Para. 2, [1909MS].

 We hear much of the higher education as the world regards
the subject. But those who are ignorant of the higher
education as it was taught and exemplified in the life of
Christ, are ignorant of what constitutes the higher
education. Higher education means conformity to the terms
of salvation. It embraces the experience of daily looking
unto Jesus, and of working together with Christ for the
saving of the perishing. [Spaulding-Magan Collection p. 448
para. 03] p. 496, Para. 3, [1909MS].

 Idleness is sin; for there is a world to be labored for.
Christ gave his life to the work of uplifting the fallen
and the sinful. Though he was the prince of heaven, he
lived and suffered and died under the abuse and scorn of 
fallen men; and this that he might prepare for the human
family mansions in the heavenly courts. Christ imparted
instruction of the highest order. Can we imagine a higher
education than that to be gained in co-operation with him?
[Spaulding-Magan Collection p. 448 para. 04] p. 496, Para.
4, [1909MS].

 Now is our time to work. The end of all things is at hand;
soon the night cometh in which no man can work. This night
is much nearer than many suppose. Lift up the man of
Calvary before those who are living in sin. By pen and
voice labor to sweep back the false ideas that have taken
possession of men's minds regarding the higher education.
To every worker Christ gives the command, Go work today in
my vineyard for the glory of my name. Represent before a
world laden with corruption the blessedness of true higher
education. Light is to shine forth from every believer. The
weary, the heavy-laden, the broken-hearted and the
perplexed, are to be pointed to Christ, the source of all
spiritual life and strength. [Spaulding-Magan Collection p.
448 para. 05] p. 496, Para. 5, [1909MS].

 The word is spoken to you and your students, Be faithful
minutemen. Seek for the higher education, which is entire
conformity to the will of God, and you will surely reap the
reward that comes as the result of its reception. When you
hourly place yourselves in that position where you can be
the recipients of the blessing of God, the name of the Lord
will be magnified through your lives. [Spaulding-Magan
Collection p. 448 para. 06] p. 496, Para. 6, [1909MS]. 



 Read carefully the fortieth chapter of Isaiah. Those who
give their hearts to the Lord to learn his will and his
ways are receiving the highest education that it is
possible for mortals to receive. They are building their
experience, not of the sophistries of the world, but on the
pure and undefiled principles of the word of God. . . .
Ellen G. White. [Spaulding-Magan Collection p. 448 para.
07] p. 497, Para. 1, [1909MS]. 

NOTEBOOK LEAFLETS, VOLUME 1

 Never Be Discouraged--Whatever may arise, never be
discouraged. The Lord loves us, and He will perform His
Word. Try to encourage in the patients a trust in God. Bid
them be of good courage. Talk hope, even to the last. If
they are to die, let them die praising the Lord. He ever
lives; and though some of His faithful followers may fall
in death, their works will follow them, and theirs will be
a joyous awakening in the resurrection morning. [Notebook
Leaflets, Volume 1 p. 12 para. 04] p. 497, Para. 2,
[1909MS].

 Let us not be discouraged. Let us not talk doubt, but
faith; for faith brings infinite power. If we lay hold upon
this power, and do not trust in our own human strength, we
shall see the salvation of God. There are many who are
hungering and thirsting for a better knowledge of spiritual
truths, and it is the privilege of those in this
institution to impart to them that which will satisfy their
longing.-- R. & H., Dec. 30, 1909. [Notebook Leaflets,
Volume 1 p. 12 para. 05] p. 497, Para. 3, [1909MS].

 The Contrast as Shown In the Writings of Ellen G. White--
The Church the Light of the World--Although there are evils
existing in the church, and will be until the end of the
world, the church in these last days is to be the light of
the world that is polluted and demoralized by sin. The
church, enfeebled and defective, needing to be reproved,
warned, and counseled, is the only object upon earth upon
which Christ bestows His supreme regard. The world is a
workshop in which, through the co-operation of human and
divine agencies, Jesus is making experiments by His grace
and divine mercy upon human hearts. [Notebook Leaflets,
Volume 1 p. 49 para. 01] p. 497, Para. 4, [1909MS].

 Angels are amazed as they behold the transformation of
character brought about in those who yield themselves to 



God, and they express their joy in songs of rapturous
praise to God and to the Lamb. They see those who are by
nature the children of wrath, converted, and becoming
laborers together with Christ in drawing souls to God. They
see those who were in darkness becoming lights to shine
amid the moral night of this wicked and perverse
generation. They see them becoming prepared by a Christlike
experience to suffer with their Lord, and afterward to be
partakers with Him in His glory in heaven above. [Notebook
Leaflets, Volume 1 p. 49 para. 02] p. 497, Para. 5,
[1909MS].

 God has a church on earth who are lifting up the
downtrodden law, and presenting to the world the Lamb of
God that taketh away the sins of the world. The church is
the depositary of the wealth of the riches of the grace of
Christ, and through the church eventually will be made
manifest the final and full display of the love of God to
the world that is to be lightened with its glory. The
prayer of Christ that His church may be one as He was one
with His Father, will finally be answered. The rich dowry
of the Holy Spirit will be given, and through its constant
supply to the people of God, they will become witnesses in
the world of the power of God unto salvation. [Notebook
Leaflets, Volume 1 p. 49 para. 03] p. 497, Para. 6,
[1909MS].

 A Work of Tearing Down--There is but one church in the
world who are at the present time standing in the breach,
and making up the hedge, building up the old waste places;
and for any man to call the attention of the world and
other churches to this church, denouncing her as Babylon,
is to do a work in harmony with him who is the accuser of
the brethren. Is it possible that men will arise from among
us, who speak perverse things, and give voice to the very
sentiments that Satan would have disseminated in the world 
in regard to those who keep the commandments of God, and
have the faith of Jesus? Is there not work enough to
satisfy your zeal in presenting the truth to those who are
in the darkness of error? [Notebook Leaflets, Volume 1 p.
49 para. 04] p. 498, Para. 1, [1909MS].

 As those who have been made stewards of means and ability,
you have been misapplying your Lord's goods in
disseminating error. The whole world is filled with hatred
of those who proclaim the binding claims of the law of God,
and the church who are loyal to Jehovah must engage in no 



ordinary conflict. "We wrestle not against flesh and blood,
but against principalities, against powers, against the
rulers of the darkness of this world, against spiritual
wickedness in high places." Those who have any realization
of what this warfare means, will not turn their weapons
against the church militant, but with all their powers will
wrestle with the people of God against the confederacy of
evil. [Notebook Leaflets, Volume 1 p. 49 para. 05] p. 498,
Para. 2, [1909MS].

 Those who start up to proclaim a message on their own
individual responsibility, who, while claiming to be taught
and led of God, still make it their special work to tear
down that which God has been for years building up, are not
doing the will of God. Be it known that these men are on
the side of the great deceiver. Believe them not. They are
allying themselves with the enemies of God and the truth.
They will deride the order of the ministry as a system of
priestcraft. From such turn away, have no fellowship with
their message, however much they may quote the Testimonies
and seek to intrench themselves behind them. Receive them 
not; for God has not given them this work to do. The result
of such work will be unbelief in the Testimonies, and as
far as possible, they will make of none effect the work
that I have for years been doing. [Notebook Leaflets,
Volume 1 p. 50 para. 01] p. 498, Para. 3, [1909MS].

 Almost my whole lifetime has been devoted to this work,
but my burden has often been made heavier by the arising of
men who went forth to proclaim a message that God had not
given them. This class of evil workers have selected
portions of the Testimonies and have placed them in the
framework of error, in order by this setting to give
influence to their false testimonies. When it is made 
manifest that their message is error, then the Testimonies
brought into the companionship of error, share the same
condemnation; and people of the world, who do not know that
the Testimonies quoted are extracts from private letters
used without my consent, present these matters as evidence
that my work is not of God, or of truth, but falsehood.
Those who thus bring the work of God into disrepute will
have to answer before God for the work they are doing.
[Notebook Leaflets, Volume 1 p. 50 para. 02] p. 498, Para.
4, [1909MS].

 A Divinely Appointed Ministry--God has a church, and she
has a divinely appointed ministry. "And He gave some 



apostles; and some, prophets; and some, evangelists; and
some, pastors and teachers; for the perfecting of the
saints; for the work of the ministry, for the edifying of
the body of Christ: till we all come in the unity of the
faith, and of the knowledge of the Son of God, unto a
perfect man, unto the measure of the stature of the
fullness of Christ: that we henceforth be no more children 
tossed to and fro, and carried about with every wind of
doctrine, by the sleight of men, and cunning craftiness,
whereby they lie in wait to deceive; but speaking the truth
in love, may grow up into Him in all things, which is the
head, even Christ."-- TM 49-52. [Notebook Leaflets, Volume
1 p. 50 para. 03] p. 499, Para. 1, [1909MS].

 The Time of Celestial Glory--Satan is a diligent Bible
student. He knows that his time is short, and he seeks at
every point to counterwork the work of the Lord upon this
earth. It is impossible to give any idea of the experience
of the people of God who shall be alive upon the earth when
celestial glory and a repetition of the persecutions of the
past are blended. They will walk in the light proceeding
from the throne of God. By means of the angels, there will
be constant communication between heaven and earth. And 
Satan, surrounded by evil angels, and claiming to be God,
will work miracles of all kinds, to deceive, if possible,
the very elect. [Notebook Leaflets, Volume 1 p. 50 para.
04] p. 499, Para. 2, [1909MS].

 Miracles Not the Sign--God's people will not find their
safety in working miracles; for Satan will counterfeit the
miracles that will be wrought. God's tried and tested
people will find their power in the sign spoken of in
Exodus 31:12-18. They are to take their stand on the living
word, "It is written." This is the only foundation upon
which they can stand securely. Those who have broken their
covenant with God will in that day be without God and
without hope.-- 9T 16. [Notebook Leaflets, Volume 1 p. 50
para. 05] p. 499, Para. 3, [1909MS].

 Beware of False Teachers--Those who have proclaimed the
Seventh-day Adventist Church as Babylon, have made use of
the Testimonies in giving their position a seeming support;
but why is it that they did not present that which for
years has been the burden of my message--the unity of the
church? Why did they not quote the words of the angel,
"Press together, press together, press together"? Why did
they not repeat the admonition and state the principle, 



that "in union there is strength, in division there is
weakness"? [Notebook Leaflets, Volume 1 p. 51 para. 01] p.
499, Para. 4, [1909MS].

 It is such messages as these men have borne, that divide
the church, and put us to shame before the enemies of
truth, and in such messages is plainly revealed the
specious working of the great deceiver, who would hinder
the church from attaining unto perfection in unity. These
teachers follow the sparks of their own kindling, move
according to their own independent judgment, and cumber the
truth with false notions and theories. They refuse the
counsel of their brethren, and press on in their own way,
until they become just what Satan would desire to have
them--unbalanced in mind.-- TM 56. [Notebook Leaflets,
Volume 1 p. 51 para. 02] p. 499, Para. 5, [1909MS].

 Walk in Unity--I urge those who claim to believe the
truth, to walk in unity with their brethren. Do not seek to
give to the world occasion to say that we are extremists,
that we are disunited, that one teaches one thing, and one
another. Avoid dissension. Let every one be on guard, and
be careful to be found standing in the gap to make up the
breach, in place of standing at the wall seeking to make a
breach. [Notebook Leaflets, Volume 1 p. 51 para. 03] p.
500, Para. 1, [1909MS].

 Let all be careful not to make an outcry against the only
people who are fulfilling the description given of the
remnant people, who keep the commandments of God, and have
faith in Jesus, who are exalting the standard of
righteousness in these last days.-- TM 57, 58. [Notebook
Leaflets, Volume 1 p. 51 para. 04] p. 500, Para. 2,
[1909MS].

 What Constitutes Babylon--Poisonous Doctrines--It is our
individual duty to walk humbly with God. We are not to seek
any strange, new message. We are not to think that the
chosen ones of God who are trying to walk in the light,
compose Babylon. [Notebook Leaflets, Volume 1 p. 52 para.
01] p. 500, Para. 3, [1909MS].

 The fallen denominational churches are Babylon. Babylon
has been fostering poisonous doctrines, the wine of error.
This wine of error is made up of false doctrines, such as
the natural immortality of the soul, the eternal torment of
the wicked, the denial of the pre-existence of Christ prior 



to His birth in Bethlehem, and advocating and exalting the
first day of the week above God's holy and sanctified day.-
- TM 61. [Notebook Leaflets, Volume 1 p. 52 para. 02] p.
500, Para. 4, [1909MS].

 Following Rome--Many of the Protestant churches are
following Rome's example of iniquitous connection with "the
kings of the earth"--the state churches, by their relation
to secular governments; and other denominations, by seeking
the favor of the world. And the term "Babylon"--confusion--
may be appropriately applied to these bodies, all
professing to derive their doctrines from the Bible, yet
divided into almost innumerable sects, with widely
conflicting creeds and theories.-- GC 383. [Notebook
Leaflets, Volume 1 p. 52 para. 03] p. 500, Para. 5,
[1909MS].

 Call to Come Out--God's word to His people is: "Come out
from among them, and be ye separate,... and touch not the
unclean thing; and I will receive you, and will be a Father
unto you, and ye shall be My sons and daughters." 2 Cor.
6:17, 18.... God's people are to be distinguished as a
people who serve Him fully, wholeheartedly, taking no honor
to themselves, and remembering that by a most solemn
covenant they have bound themselves to serve the Lord, and
Him only.-- 9T 17. [Notebook Leaflets, Volume 1 p. 52 para.
04] p. 500, Para. 6, [1909MS].

 The Sins of Babylon--The great sin charged against Babylon
is, that she "made all nations drink of the wine of the
wrath of her fornication." This cup of intoxication which
she presents to the world, represents the false doctrines
that she has accepted as the result of her unlawful
connection with the great ones of the earth. Friendship
with the world corrupts her faith, and in her turn she
exerts a corrupting influence upon the world by teaching
doctrines which are opposed to the plainest statements of
Holy Writ.-- GC. 388. [Notebook Leaflets, Volume 1 p. 52
para. 05] p. 500, Para. 7, [1909MS].

 The Doctrine of Eternal Torment--The theory of eternal
torment is one of the false doctrines that constitute the 
wine of the abominations of Babylon, of which she makes all
nations drink. That ministers of Christ should have 
accepted this heresy and proclaimed it from the sacred
desk, is indeed a mystery. They received it from Rome, as
they received the false sabbath. True, it has been taught 



by great and good men; but the light on this subject had
not come to them as it has come to us.-- GC 536. [Notebook
Leaflets, Volume 1 p. 52 para. 06] p. 501, Para. 1,
[1909MS].

 Alliance with the World--Babylon is also charged with the
sin of unlawful connection with "the kings of the earth."
It was by departure from the Lord, and alliance with the
heathen, that the Jewish church became a harlot; and Rome,
corrupting herself in like manner by seeking the support of
worldly powers, receives a like condemnation.-- GC 382. 
[Notebook Leaflets, Volume 1 p. 52 para. 07] p. 501, Para.
2, [1909MS].

 The Accuser Rebuked--Satan stands at the head of all the 
accusers of the brethren; but when he presents the sins of
the people of God, what does the Lord answer? He says, "The
Lord rebuke [not Joshua, who is a representative of the
tried and chosen people of God, but] thee, O Satan; even
the Lord that hath chosen Jerusalem rebuke thee: is not 
this a brand plucked out of the fire? Now Joshua was
clothed with filthy garments, and stood before the angel."
Satan had represented the chosen and loyal people of God as
being full of defilement and sin. He could depict the
particular sins of which they had been guilty. Had he not
set the whole confederacy of evil at work to lead them,
through his seductive arts, into these very sins? [Notebook
Leaflets, Volume 1 p. 53 para. 01] p. 501, Para. 3,
[1909MS].

 But they had repented, they had accepted the righteousness
of Christ. They were therefore standing before God clothed
with the garments of Christ's righteousness, and "He
answered and spake unto those that stood before him,
saying, Take away the filthy garments from him. And unto
him he said, Behold, I have caused thine iniquity to pass
from thee, and I will clothe thee with change of raiment."
Every sin of which they had been guilty was forgiven, and
they stood before God as chosen and true, as innocent, as
perfect, as though they had never sinned. [Notebook
Leaflets, Volume 1 p. 53 para. 02] p. 501, Para. 4,
[1909MS].

 The Encouraging Word--"And I said, Let them set a fair
miter upon his head. So they [the angels of God] set a fair
miter upon his head, and clothed him with garments. And the
angel of the Lord stood by [Jesus their Redeemer]. And the 



angel of the Lord protested unto Joshua, saying, Thus saith
the Lord of hosts: If thou wilt walk in My ways, and if
thou wilt keep My charge, then thou shalt also judge My
house, and shalt also keep My courts, and I will give thee
places to walk among these that stand by." I wish that all
who claim to believe present truth, would think seriously
of the wonderful things presented in this chapter. However
weak and compassed with infirmity the people of God may be,
those who turn from disloyalty to God in this wicked and
perverse generation, and come back to their allegiance,
standing to vindicate the holy law of God, making up the
breach made by the man of sin under the direction of Satan,
will be accounted the children of God, and through the
righteousness of Christ will stand perfect before God.
[Notebook Leaflets, Volume 1 p. 53 para. 03] p. 501, Para.
5, [1909MS].

 Truth will not always lie in the dust to be trampled
underfoot of men. It will be magnified and made honorable;
it will yet arise and shine forth in all its natural
luster, and will stand fast forever and ever. [Notebook
Leaflets, Volume 1 p. 53 para. 04] p. 502, Para. 1,
[1909MS].

 Words of Accusation Not of God--God has a people in which
all heaven is interested, and they are the one object on
earth dear to the heart of God. Let every one who reads
these words give them thorough consideration; for in the
name of Jesus I would press them home upon every soul. When
anyone arises, either among us or outside of us, who is
burdened with a message which declares that the people of
God are numbered with Babylon, and claims that the loud cry
is a call to come out of her, you may know that he is not
bearing the message of truth. Receive him not, nor bid him
Godspeed; for God has not spoken by him, neither has He
given a message to him, but he has run before he was sent.
[Notebook Leaflets, Volume 1 p. 53 para. 05] p. 502, Para.
2, [1909MS].

 False Messages Will Come--The message contained in the
pamphlet called the Loud Cry, is a deception. Such messages
will come, and it will be claimed for them that they are
sent of God, but the claim will be false; for they are not
filled with light, but with darkness. There will be
messages of accusation against the people of God, similar
to the work done by Satan in accusing God's people, and
these messages will be sounding at the very time when God 



is saying to His people, "Arise, shine; for thy light is
come, and the glory of the Lord is risen upon thee. For,
behold, the darkness shall cover the earth, and gross
darkness the people: but the Lord shall arise upon thee,
and His glory shall be seen upon thee." [Notebook Leaflets,
Volume 1 p. 54 para. 01] p. 502, Para. 3, [1909MS].

 A Work of Deception--It will be found that those who bear
false messages will not have a high sense of honor and
integrity. They will deceive the people, and mix up with
their error the Testimonies of Sister White, and use her
name to give influence to their work. They make such
selections from the Testimonies as they think they can
twist to support their positions, and place them in a
setting of falsehood, so that their error may have weight,
and be accepted by the people. They misinterpret and
misapply that which God has given to the church to warn,
counsel, reprove, comfort, and encourage those who shall
make up the remnant people of God. [Notebook Leaflets,
Volume 1 p. 54 para. 02] p. 502, Para. 4, [1909MS].

 Those who receive the Testimonies as the message of God,
will be helped and blessed thereby; but those who take them
in parts, simply to support some theory or idea of their
own, to vindicate themselves in a course of error, will not
be blessed and benefited by what they teach. [Notebook
Leaflets, Volume 1 p. 54 para. 03] p. 502, Para. 5,
[1909MS].

 To claim that the Seventh-day Adventist Church is Babylon,
is to make the same claim as does Satan, who is an accuser
of the brethren, who accuses them before God night and day.
By this misusing of the Testimonies, souls are placed in
perplexity, because they cannot understand the relation of
the Testimonies to such a position as is taken by those in
error; for God intended that the Testimonies should always
have a setting in the framework of truth. [Notebook
Leaflets, Volume 1 p. 54 para. 04] p. 503, Para. 1,
[1909MS].

 The Need of Men and Means--Those who advocate error, will
say, "The Lord saith," "when the Lord hath not spoken."
They testify to falsehood, and not to truth. If those who
have been proclaiming the message that the church is
Babylon, had used the money expended in publishing and
circulating this error, in building up instead of tearing
down, they would have made it evident that they were the 



people whom God is leading. [Notebook Leaflets, Volume 1 p.
54 para. 05] p. 503, Para. 2, [1909MS].

 There is a great work to be done in the world, a great
work to be done in foreign lands. Schools must be
established in order that youth, children, and those of
more mature age may be educated as rapidly as possible to
enter the missionary field. There is need not only of
ministers for foreign fields, but of wise, judicious
laborers of all kinds. The Macedonian cry is sounding from
all parts of the world, "Come over and help us." With all
the responsibility upon us to go and preach the gospel to
every creature, there is great need of men and means, and
Satan is at work in every conceivable way to tie up means,
and to hinder men from engaging in the very work that they
should be doing. [Notebook Leaflets, Volume 1 p. 54 para.
06] p. 503, Para. 3, [1909MS].

 The money that should be used in doing the good work of
building houses of worship, of establishing schools for the
purpose of educating laborers for the missionary field, of
drilling young men and women so that they may go forth and
labor patiently, intelligently, and with all perseverance,
that they may be agents through whom a people may be
prepared to stand in the great day of God, is diverted from
a channel of usefulness and blessing, into a channel of
evil and cursing.-- TM 40-43. [Notebook Leaflets, Volume 1
p. 55 para. 01] p. 503, Para. 4, [1909MS].

 Preparing a People to Stand--God is bringing out a people
and preparing them to stand as one, united, to speak the
same things, and thus carry out the prayer of Christ for
His disciples. "Neither pray I for these alone, but for
them also which shall believe on Me through their word;
that they all may be one, as Thou, Father, art in Me, and I
in Thee, that they also may be one in us; that the world
may believe that Thou hast sent Me." [Notebook Leaflets,
Volume 1 p. 55 para. 02] p. 503, Para. 5, [1909MS].

 Restless Minds--There are little companies continually
arising who believe that God is only with the very few, the
very scattered, and their influence is to tear down and
scatter that which God's servants build up. Restless minds
who want to be seeing and believing something new
continually, are constantly arising, some in one place and
some in another, all doing a special work for the enemy,
yet claiming to have the truth. [Notebook Leaflets, Volume 



1 p. 55 para. 03] p. 503, Para. 6, [1909MS].

 They stand separate from the people whom God is leading
out and prospering, and through whom He is to do His great
work. They are continually expressing their fears that the
body of Sabbathkeepers are becoming like the world; but
there are scarcely two of these whose views are in harmony.
[Notebook Leaflets, Volume 1 p. 55 para. 04] p. 504, Para.
1, [1909MS].

 They are scattered and confused, and yet deceive
themselves so much as to think that God is especially with
them. Some of these profess to have the gifts among them;
but are led by the influence and teachings of these gifts
to hold in doubt those upon whom God has laid the special
burden of His work, and to lead off a class from the body.
The people who, in accordance with God's Word, are putting
forth every effort to be one, who are established in the
message of the third angel, are looked upon with suspicion,
for the reason that they are extending their labor, and are
gathering souls into the truth. [Notebook Leaflets, Volume
1 p. 55 para. 05] p. 504, Para. 2, [1909MS].

 They are considered worldly, because they have an
influence in the world, and their acts testify that they
expect God yet to do a special and great work upon the
earth, to bring out a people and fit them for Christ's
appearing. [Notebook Leaflets, Volume 1 p. 55 para. 06] p.
504, Para. 3, [1909MS].

 This class do not know what they really believe, or the
reasons of their belief. They are ever learning, and never
able to come to the knowledge of the truth. One man arises
with wild, erroneous views, and claims that God has sent
him with new and glorious light, and all must believe what
he brings. Some who have no established faith, who are not
subject to the body, but are drifting about without an
anchor to hold them, receive that wind of doctrine. His
light shines in such a manner as to cause the world to turn
from him in disgust and to hate him. Then he blasphemously
places himself by the side of Christ, and claims that the
world hate him for the same reason that they hated Christ.
. . . [Notebook Leaflets, Volume 1 p. 55 para. 07] p. 504,
Para. 4, [1909MS].

 Spurious Gifts--Some rejoice and exult that they have the
gifts, which others have not. May God deliver His people 



from such gifts. What do these gifts do for them? Are they,
through the exercise of these gifts, brought into the unity
of the faith? And do they convince the unbeliever that God
is with them of a truth? When these discordant ones,
holding their different views, come together and there is
considerable excitement and the unknown tongue, they let
their light so shine that unbelievers would say, These
people are not sane; they are carried away with a false
excitement, and we know that they do not have the truth.
Such stand directly in the way of sinners; their influence
is effectual to keep others from accepting the Sabbath.
Such will be rewarded according to their works. Would to
God they would be reformed or give up the Sabbath! They
would not then stand in the way of unbelievers. [Notebook
Leaflets, Volume 1 p. 55 para. 08] p. 504, Para. 5,
[1909MS].

 A Sound Work--God has led out men who have toiled for 
years, who have been willing to make any sacrifice, who
have suffered privation, and endured trials to bring the
truth before the world, and by their consistent course
remove the reproach that fanatics have brought upon the
cause of God. They have met opposition in every form. They
have toiled night and day in searching the evidences of our
faith, that they might bring out the truth in its
clearness, in a connected form, that it might withstand all
opposition. Incessant labor and mental trials in connection
with this great work have worn down more than one
constitution, and prematurely sprinkled heads with gray
hairs. They have not worn out in vain. God has marked their
earnest, tearful, agonizing prayers that they might have
light and truth, and that the truth might shine in its
clearness to others. He has marked their self-sacrificing
efforts, and He will reward them as their works have been.
[Notebook Leaflets, Volume 1 p. 56 para. 01] p. 504, Para.
6, [1909MS].

 On the other hand, those who have not toiled to bring out
these precious truths, have come up and received some
points, like the Sabbath truth, which are all prepared to
their hand, and then all the gratitude they manifest for
that which cost them nothing, but others so much, is to
rise up like Korah, Dathan, and Abiram and reproach those
upon whom God has laid the burden of His work. They would
say, "Ye take too much upon you, seeing all the
congregation are holy, every one of them, and the Lord is
among them." They are strangers to gratitude. They possess 



a strong spirit, which will not yield to reason, and which
will lead them on to their own destruction. [Notebook
Leaflets, Volume 1 p. 56 para. 02] p. 505, Para. 1,
[1909MS].

 God has blessed His people who have moved forward,
following His opening providence. He has brought out a
people from every class upon the great platform of truth.
Infidels have been convinced that God was with His people,
and have humbled their hearts to obey the truth. The work
of God moves steadily on. [Notebook Leaflets, Volume 1 p.
56 para. 03] p. 505, Para. 2, [1909MS].

 Fruits of Inconsistency--Yet notwithstanding all the
evidences that God has been leading the body, there are,
and will continue to be, those who profess the Sabbath, who
will move independent of the body, and believe and act as
they choose. Their views are confused. Their scattered
state is a standing testimony that God is not with them. By
the world, the Sabbath and their errors are placed upon a
level, and thrown away together. [Notebook Leaflets, Volume
1 p. 56 para. 04] p. 505, Para. 3, [1909MS].

 God is angry with those who pursue a course to make the
world hate them. If a Christian is hated because of his 
good works, and for following Christ, he will have a
reward; but if he is hated because he does not take a
course to be loved, hated because of his uncultivated
manners and because he makes the truth a matter of quarrel
with his neighbors, and takes a course to make the Sabbath
as annoying as possible to them, he is a stumbling block to
sinners, a reproach to the sacred truth, and unless he
repents it were better for him that a millstone were hung
about his neck, and he were cast into the sea.-- 1T 417-
420.-- Bibliography, GC 388-390, 536-537: Babylon full of
wine of false doctrine. TM 20, 23, 32-62: S.D.A Church not
Babylon. GC 388, 605-606; EW 273-274: Sins of Babylon. 3T
450-451; 5T 107-108; GW 444: Authority of church ordained
of God. AA 587-588; TM 49; 6T 42; 7T 16: Church defective,
yet loved by the Lord. AA 162-164 (GW 443): God
acknowledges His organized church. PK 590; COL 298; 9T 228:
God's love for the church. EW 270; 1T 181-183, 186-188; 3T
259-260: Laodicean message to cause a shaking, followed by
loud cry. LS 437-439: God with His ministering servants.
[Notebook Leaflets, Volume 1 p. 56 para. 05] p. 505, Para.
4, [1909MS]. 



 I am in great travail of soul for our people. We are
living in the perils of the last days. A superficial faith
results in a superficial experience. There is a repentance
that needs to be repented of. All genuine experience in
religious doctrines will bear the impress of Jehovah. All
should see the necessity of understanding the truth for
themselves individually. We must understand the doctrines
that have been studied out carefully and prayerfully. It
has been revealed to me that there is among our people a
great lack of knowledge in regard to the rise and progress
of the third angel's message. There is great need to search
the book of Daniel and the book of Revelation, and learn
the texts thoroughly, that we may know what is written.
[Notebook Leaflets, Volume 1 p. 57 para. 01] p. 506, Para.
1, [1909MS].

 The light given me has been very forcible that many would
go out from us, giving heed to seducing spirits and
doctrines of devils. The Lord desires that every soul who
claims to believe the truth shall have an intelligent
knowledge of what is truth. False prophets will arise, and
will deceive many. Everything is to be shaken that can be
shaken. Then does it not become everyone to understand the
reasons of our faith? In place of having so many sermons
there should be a more close searching of the Word of God,
opening the Scriptures, text by text, and searching for the
strong evidences that sustain the fundamental doctrines
that have brought us where we now are, upon the platform of
eternal truth. [Notebook Leaflets, Volume 1 p. 57 para. 02]
p. 506, Para. 2, [1909MS].

 Charmed by Spurious Holiness--My soul is made very sad to
see how quickly some who have had light and truth will
accept the deceptions of Satan, and be charmed with a
spurious holiness. When men turn away from the landmarks
the Lord has established that we may understand our
position as marked out in prophecy, they are going they
know not whither. [Notebook Leaflets, Volume 1 p. 57 para.
03] p. 506, Para. 3, [1909MS].

 I question whether genuine rebellion is ever curable.
Study in Patriarchs and Prophets the rebellion of Korah,
Dathan, and Abiram. This rebellion was extended, including
more than two men. It was led by two hundred and fifty
princes of the congregation, men of renown. Call rebellion
by its right name and apostasy by its right name, and then
consider that the experience of the ancient people of God 



with all its objectionable features was faithfully
chronicled to pass into history. The Scripture declares,
"These things . . . are written for our admonition, upon
whom the ends of the world are come." And if men and women 
who have the knowledge of the truth are so far separated
from their Great Leader that they will take the great
leader of apostasy and name him Christ our Righteousness,
it is because they have not sunk deep into the mines of the
truth. They are not able to distinguish the precious ore
from the base material. [Notebook Leaflets, Volume 1 p. 57
para. 04] p. 506, Para. 4, [1909MS].

 False Prophets--Read the cautions so abundantly given in
the Word of God in regard to false prophets that will come
in with their heresies, and if possible will deceive the
very elect. With these warnings, why is it that the church
does not distinguish the false from the genuine? Those who
have in any way been thus misled need to humble themselves
before God, and sincerely repent, because they have so
easily been led astray. They have not distinguished the
voice of the true Shepherd from that of a stranger. Let all
such review this chapter of their experience. [Notebook
Leaflets, Volume 1 p. 57 para. 05] p. 506, Para. 5,
[1909MS].

 For more than half a century God has been giving His
people light through the testimonies of His Spirit. After
all this time is it left for a few men and their wives to 
undeceive the whole church of believers, declaring Mrs.
White a fraud and a deceiver? "By their fruits ye shall
know them." [Notebook Leaflets, Volume 1 p. 58 para. 01]
p. 507, Para. 1, [1909MS].

 Those who can ignore all the evidences which God has given
them, and change that blessing into a curse, should tremble
for the safety of their own souls. Their candlestick will
be removed out of its place unless they repent. The Lord
has been insulted. The standard of truth, of the first,
second, and third angels' messages has been left to trail
in the dust. If the watchmen are left to mislead the people
in this fashion, God will hold some souls responsible for a
lack of keen discernment to discover what kind of provender
was being given to His flock. [Notebook Leaflets, Volume 1
p. 58 para. 02] p. 507, Para. 2, [1909MS].

 Apostasies have occurred and the Lord has permitted
matters of this nature to develop in the past in order to 



show how easily His people will be misled when they depend
upon the words of men instead of searching the Scriptures
for themselves, as did the noble Bereans, to see if these
things are so. And the Lord has permitted things of this
kind to occur that warnings may be given that such things
will take place. [Notebook Leaflets, Volume 1 p. 58 para.
03] p. 507, Para. 3, [1909MS].

 Rebellion and Apostasy--Rebellion and apostasy are in the
very air we breathe. We shall be affected by them unless we
by faith hang our helpless souls upon Christ. If men are so
easily misled now, how will they stand when Satan shall
personate Christ, and work miracles? Who will be unmoved by
his misrepresentations then--professing to be Christ when
it is only Satan assuming the person of Christ, and
apparently working the works of Christ? What will hold
God's people from giving their allegiance to false christs?
"Go not after them." [Notebook Leaflets, Volume 1 p. 58
para. 04] p. 507, Para. 4, [1909MS].

 The doctrines must be plainly understood. The men accepted
to preach the truth must be anchored; then their vessel
will hold against storm and tempest, because the anchor
holds them firmly. The deceptions will increase, and we are
to call rebellion by its right name. We are to stand with
the whole armor on. In this conflict we do not meet men 
only, but principalities and powers. We wrestle not against
flesh and blood. Let Ephesians 6:10-18 be read carefully
and impressively in our churches. [Notebook Leaflets,
Volume 1 p. 58 para. 05] p. 507, Para. 5, [1909MS].

 Voicing the Dragon's Words--Those who apostatize are
voicing the words of the dragon. We have to meet the
satanic agencies who went to make war with the saints. "The
dragon was wroth with the woman, and went to make war with
the remnant of her seed, which keep the commandments of
God, and have the testimony of Jesus Christ." Those who
apostatize leave the true and faithful people of God, and
fraternize with those who represent Barabbas. "By their
fruits ye shall know them." [Notebook Leaflets, Volume 1 p.
58 para. 06] p. 507, Para. 6, [1909MS].

 I write this because many in the church are represented to
me as seeking men like trees walking. They must have
another and deeper experience before they discern the
snares spread to take them in the net of the deceiver.
There must be no halfway work done now. The Lord calls for 



stanch, decided, whole-souled men and women to stand in the
gap, and make up the hedge. "And they that shall be of thee
shall build the old waste places: thou shalt raise up the
foundations of many generations; and thou shalt be called,
The repairer of the breach, The restorer of paths to dwell
in. If thou turn away thy foot from the Sabbath, from doing
thy pleasure on My holy day; and call the Sabbath a
delight, the holy of the Lord, honorable; and shalt honor
Him, not doing thine own ways, nor finding thine own
pleasure, nor speaking thine own words: then shalt thou
delight thyself in the Lord; and I will cause thee to ride
upon the high places of the earth, and feed thee with the
heritage of Jacob thy father: for the mouth of the Lord
hath spoken it." [Notebook Leaflets, Volume 1 p. 58 para.
07] p. 508, Para. 1, [1909MS].

 There is a decided testimony to be borne by all our
ministers in all our churches. God has permitted apostasies
to take place in order to show how little dependence can be
placed in man. We are always to look to God; His word is
not Yea and Nay, but Yea and Amen.-- Undated MS. 148. 
[Notebook Leaflets, Volume 1 p. 59 para. 01] p. 508, Para.
2, [1909MS].

 The Shadows of Satan--Bear in mind that the time will 
never come when the shadow of Satan will not be cast 
athwart our pathway to obstruct our faith and eclipse the
light coming from the Sun of Righteousness. Our faith must
not stagger, but cleave through that shadow. We have an
experience that is not to be buried in the darkness of
doubt. Our faith is not in feeling, but in truth. None of
us need flatter ourselves that while the world is 
progressing in wickedness we shall have no difficulties.
[Notebook Leaflets, Volume 1 p. 59 para. 02] p. 508, Para.
3, [1909MS].

 Difficulties Lead to Prayer--It is these very difficulties
that bring us to the audience chamber of the Most High, to
seek counsel of the One who is infinite in wisdom. He loves 
to have us seek Him; He loves to have us trust Him and
believe His Word. If we had no perplexities, no trials, we
would become self-sufficient and lifted up in ourselves.
The true saints will be purified, and made white, and
tried. [Notebook Leaflets, Volume 1 p. 59 para. 03] p.
508, Para. 4, [1909MS].

 Behold the Light--Let not depression and discouragement 



mar your representation of Christ. "Ye are a chosen
generation, a royal priesthood, an holy nation, a peculiar
people; that ye should show forth the praises of Him who
hath called you out of darkness into His marvelous light."
Let your light be seen. Educate your heart and lips to
speak the praises of God for His matchless love for you. If
you will educate your soul to be hopeful, and to see the
light shining from the cross of Calvary, you will see His
salvation brought near, and rejoice in the hope of a
glorious immortality. [Notebook Leaflets, Volume 1 p. 59
para. 04] p. 508, Para. 5, [1909MS].

 There is but one power that can bring us into conformity
to the likeness of Christ, that can make us steadfast, and
keep us constant. It is the grace of God that comes to us
through obedience to the law of God which is the transcript
of the divine character. It is a knowledge of Jesus Christ
that we should cultivate to the uttermost of our power, in
order that we may be doers of the Word. [Notebook Leaflets,
Volume 1 p. 59 para. 05] p. 509, Para. 1, [1909MS].

 Growth in Grace--Those who have Christ enthroned within,
will manifest Christlike principles. They will make it
evident that the Holy Spirit has imparted a new life to
them, and that they are nourishing and cherishing that
life. Its beginning is found in spiritual union with the
Lord Jesus Christ, and as they go on increasing in the
knowledge of God, they will manifest a growth in grace and
will show Christlike love to others. [Notebook Leaflets,
Volume 1 p. 59 para. 06] p. 509, Para. 2, [1909MS].

 We are to be very humble in our work for God. We are to
keep all His commandments that we may live. Let us seek to
honor Christ in our daily lives, believing His Word, and
following in His footsteps.-- Letter 58, 1909. [Notebook
Leaflets, Volume 1 p. 59 para. 07] p. 509, Para. 3,
[1909MS].

 An Active Conflict--Christ's manner of rule and government
is to be established to counterwork the works of Satan, and
to bring the world back to its loyalty to God. The Prince
of heaven, He who was one with the Father, gave Himself
that He might save the fallen race. Satan is actively at
work to defeat His highest purposes. But Christ says, Where
Satan has set his throne, there will I establish My cross.
The prince of evil shall be cast out, and I will become the
center of a world redeemed. [Notebook Leaflets, Volume 1 p. 



60 para. 01] p. 509, Para. 4, [1909MS].

 True conversion to the message of present truth embraces
conversion to the principles of health reform. "I, if I be
lifted up," said Christ, "will draw all men unto Me." Men
who in their unconverted state are controlled by human
ambitions and human passions, will, through faith in the
sacrifice made in their behalf, embrace the terms of
discipleship. Human ambitions will be sacrificed; evil
passions will be converted; capabilities which through
Satan's influence have been employed to counterwork all
good, will be turned into channels for the upbuilding of
that which once they destroyed. [Notebook Leaflets, Volume
1 p. 60 para. 02] p. 509, Para. 5, [1909MS].

 Deceived Men Oppose God's Law--Satan is so deceiving men
that many believe they are doing right in opposing the law
of Jehovah. The enemy of God has led them to look upon His
righteous law as an arbitrary requirement. All who unite on
the side of righteousness in the conflict of good against
evil will come into decided conflict with satanic forces;
but this should not discourage the servant of God.
[Notebook Leaflets, Volume 1 p. 60 para. 03] p. 509, Para.
6, [1909MS].

 The Lord declares, "My Spirit shall strengthen every right
principle in its opposition to evil. I will give power to
every soul who will work on the side of righteousness and
truth. I have a work for all to do who love Me, and who
will hold aloft the banner of truth. And heavenly angels
will be near to aid every human agency that is sanctified
through the truth. All who preserve strict loyalty to God
will do a righteous work in the earth in saving perishing
souls." [Notebook Leaflets, Volume 1 p. 60 para. 04] p.
509, Para. 7, [1909MS].

 Satan's Wiles--There are few among those who claim to be
Christians who realize how deceptive are the wiles of
Satan, and are prepared to oppose them firmly. Christ has
promised His Spirit to go with those who will yield to His
workings, and who will be loyal in opposing unrighteousness
in every form. He has given to every human agent a work to
do, that He may learn how to work in union with His
Redeemer and in connection with heaven. It is the duty of
every true Christian to unite the utmost powers of his
being with the efforts of Him who made His life an example
to mankind of what human agencies may accomplish in His 



name.-- Letter 62, 1909. [Notebook Leaflets, Volume 1 p. 60
para. 05] p. 510, Para. 1, [1909MS].

 Simple Agencies Will Be Used--Representations have been
made to me, showing that the Lord will carry out His plans
through a variety of ways and instruments. It is not alone
the most talented, not alone those who hold high positions
of trust, or are the most highly educated from a worldly
point of view, whom the Lord uses to do His grand and holy
work of soulsaving. He will use simple means; He will use
many who have had few advantages to help in carrying
forward His work. He will, by the use of simple means,
bring those who possess property and lands to a belief of
the truth, and these will be influenced to become the
Lord's helping hand in the advancement of His work.--
Letter 62, 1909. [Notebook Leaflets, Volume 1 p. 72 para.
08] p. 510, Para. 2, [1909MS].

 Work in the Cities--The importance of making our way in
the great cities is still kept before me. For many years
the Lord has been urging upon us this duty, and yet we see
but comparatively little accomplished in our great centers
of population. If we do not take up this work in a
determined manner, Satan will multiply difficulties which
will not be easy to surmount. We are far behind in doing
the work that should have been done in these long-neglected
cities. [Notebook Leaflets, Volume 1 p. 125 para. 07] p.
510, Para. 3, [1909MS].

 Barriers Broken Down--The work will now be more difficult 
than it would have been a few years ago. But if we take up
the work in the name of the Lord, barriers will be broken
down, and decided victories will be ours. [Notebook
Leaflets, Volume 1 p. 126 para. 01] p. 510, Para. 4,
[1909MS].

 In this work physicians and gospel ministries are needed.
We must press our petitions to the Lord, and do our best,
pressing forward with all the energy possible to make an
opening in the large cities. Had we in the past worked
after the Lord's plans, many lights would be shining
brightly that are going out. [Notebook Leaflets, Volume 1
p. 126 para. 02] p. 510, Para. 5, [1909MS].

 Work for Laymen in Cities--In connection with the
presentation of spiritual truth, we should also present
what the Word of God says upon the questions of health and 



temperance. In every way possible, we must seek to bring
souls under the convincing and converting power of God. The
believers in our churches need to be aroused to act their 
part. Let seasons of prayer be appointed, and let us
earnestly seek the Lord for an increase of faith and
courage. Let ministers and other church members labor for
souls as never before. We are not to spend our time merely
in repeating over and over again the same things to the
churches where the truth is well known. Let the church 
members labor unitedly in their several lines to create an
interest. The disciples of Christ are to unite in labor for
perishing souls. Let the laborers invite others to unite
with them in their efforts, that many may be fired with
zeal to work for the Master. [Notebook Leaflets, Volume 1
p. 126 para. 03] p. 510, Para. 6, [1909MS].

 I entreat of the church members in every city that they
lay hold upon the Lord with determined effort for the
baptism of the Holy Spirit. Be assured that Satan is not
asleep. Every obstacle possible he will place in the way of
those who would advance in this work. Too often these 
obstacles are regarded as insurmountable. Let everyone now
be soundly and truly converted, and then lay hold of the
work intelligently and with faith.-- Letter 148, 1909.
[Notebook Leaflets, Volume 1 p. 126 para. 04] p. 511,
Para. 1, [1909MS]. 

UNPUBLISHED MANUSCRIPTS

 Not Accountable for Color. These people did not have to do
with their color. They are not accountable for the fact
that they are not white; and how foolish it is for human
beings that are dependent for every breath they draw to
feel that we should have nothing to do with the colored
people. We have a duty to perform toward them, and in the
fear of God we are endeavoring to discharge this duty by
providing in every possible way for them to hear the third
angel's message, and to fit themselves for proclaiming the
truth to their own race.--Manuscript 15, April 26, 1909.
[Unpublished Manuscripts, Volume 1 p. 31 para. 1] p. 511,
Para. 2, [1909MS].

 E. G. White Favors Sanitarium Site Near New York. I have 
seen representations of several locations in high
altitudes, that should be secured for sanitarium purposes.
Your description of the property forty-eight miles from New
York City seems to correspond to these representations. In 



such places the air is bracing, and induces deep breathing,
which is very beneficial. And the offer of this property
for twenty-five thousand dollars or less seems to be very
reasonable. [Unpublished Manuscripts, Volume 1 p. 46 para.
2] p. 511, Para. 3, [1909MS].

 I hope that Doctor _____, and others will examine this 
piece of property. I would be in favor of purchasing it if
it commends itself to the best judgment of our brethren who
see it. I am pleased with the description you have given,
and especially of the water privileges. Some improvements
would doubtless have to be made, but these need not all be
put in at once. Strict economy should be exercised. It
seems to me that our people should be able to raise the
amount necessary for its purchase and equipment for
sanitarium use. [Unpublished Manuscripts, Volume 1 p. 46
para. 3] p. 511, Para. 4, [1909MS].

 Our cities are to be worked with the third angel's
message. Notwithstanding the light that has been given,
there seems to be but little accomplished so far.--Letter
136, 1909, p. 1. (To G. B. Starr, October 14, 1909.)
[Unpublished Manuscripts, Volume 1 p. 46 para. 4] p. 512,
Para. 1, [1909MS].

 Manuscript Release #900.20. Manuscript 73, 1909. LESSONS
FROM The FIRST CHAPTER Of DANIEL. Sermon delivered by Mrs.
E.G. White, Sabbath, August 27, 1909 Council Grove, Kansas,
Camp Meeting. The first chapter of Daniel teaches the
lesson that what we eat and drink has an influence upon the
powers of the mind, and that if we would have healthful
bodies and clear minds, we must be careful of our diet. If
we are careless in this matter, and eat simply to gratify
taste, the digestive organs are impaired, and the brain is
confused, and neither can act their parts as fully as God
intended they should. [Unpublished Manuscripts, Volume 4 p.
107 para. 1] p. 512, Para. 2, [1909MS].

 [Daniel 1:8-16, quoted.] [Unpublished Manuscripts, Volume
4 p. 107 para. 2] p. 512, Para. 3, [1909MS].

 Daniel and his companions determined to banish from their
diet everything that would defile, and a power from above
worked in harmony with their efforts. As a result they had
the privilege of following their own course in the
obtaining of their education. And the education they gained
was better than that gained by any of the magicians, 



astrologers, or wise men in all the king's realm.
[Unpublished Manuscripts, Volume 4 p. 107 para. 3] p. 512,
Para. 4, [1909MS].

 Those who desire to come into right relation to God need
to study Daniel's plan. That was a sum proved. You may take
the sum and prove it also. There are many who think that
those who adopt health reform suffer a loss of physical
strength, but if these would test the matter for
themselves, they would change their minds on this point. I
have tested the value of health reform for thirty years,
living just as simply as possible, and my physical ability
at the age of 82 has been a surprise to many. In this
journey I have taken, entailing five months of constant
labor in the desk and out of the desk, my strength has been
sustained. In my experience, health reform has given me a
wonderful victory. [Unpublished Manuscripts, Volume 4 p.
107 para. 4] p. 512, Para. 5, [1909MS].

 The Lord does not want us to have irritable tempers, and
disturbed and confused minds. He wants us to do for 
ourselves just what these Hebrew youth did for themselves.
We are to let alone the wine that excites and intoxicates. 
We see all around us too much of the results of its use. 
[Unpublished Manuscripts, Volume 4 p. 108 para. 1] p. 512,
Para. 6, [1909MS].

 How earnestly should we plead for the benefits of the
truth in this age of the world's history. How greatly are
its principles needed! Consider the city of San Francisco.
What was it that brought the judgments of God upon that
city? We read the answer in the revelations that have been
made of corruption in those who stood in high office.
Corruption and drunkenness and robbery are discovered on
every hand. And this condition of wickedness is not in San
Francisco alone. We who have the truth understand the 
meaning of these conditions and events. [Unpublished
Manuscripts, Volume 4 p. 108 para. 2] p. 512, Para. 7,
[1909MS].

 We are living in the last evening of this earth's history.
Is it not time that every soul [should] place himself in
right relation to God to act an individual part for the
upbuilding of the kingdom of Christ? Is it not time that
fathers and mothers do a special work in the family? Let
there be no harsh words, no scoldings. This does not
reform. Take your children aside when they do wrong, and 



show them the result of a wrong course of action. Pray with
them. That prayer may make such an impression on their
minds that they will see that you are not unreasonable. And
if the children see that you are not unreasonable, you have
gained a great victory. This is the work that is to be
carried on in our family circles in these last days. Our
children are a sacred responsibility. God requires that
they be brought up in the nurture and admonition of the
Lord. [Unpublished Manuscripts, Volume 4 p. 108 para. 3]
p. 513, Para. 1, [1909MS].

 This lesson also teaches the effect of a simple diet upon
the physical powers. Students attending school should have
provided for them food that will not cause disturbances in
the human organism. If you do not know how to provide such
food, I ask you to learn how. We are fighting for a
kingdom. We are to be laborers together with God, and we
must learn to subdue our passions, lest we be shut out of
the courts of heaven. If we do not perfect Christian
characters here, we cannot enjoy the pleasures of eternal
life. [Unpublished Manuscripts, Volume 4 p. 109 para. 1]
p. 513, Para. 2, [1909MS].

 Daniel stood in a very responsible position in the kingdom
of Babylon. There will always be those who will occupy
positions of lesser responsibility; but whatever our work,
our example may be such that it will lead others into right
paths. We need to humble ourselves before God and pray to
Him, and trust in Him. We do not pray half enough in our
families and alone with God. There is a world to be saved,
and every talent should be used in the service of God. You
may not be able to go outside your family, but you can
still do a work for God; and by your own course of action
you can encourage those who have missionary work to
perform. [Unpublished Manuscripts, Volume 4 p. 109 para. 2]
p. 513, Para. 3, [1909MS].

 We cannot afford to miss any opportunity for perfecting a
Christian character. Whatever experience may come to
others, remember that you, in your lot and place, will be
tested by God. There will be times when you will be placed
in unfavorable positions, but at such times plead with God,
trust in Him, and walk in simple faith before the Lord.
Then angels of heaven will impress your minds. Let not your
minds be filled with self and self-interests. [Unpublished
Manuscripts, Volume 4 p. 109 para. 3] p. 513, Para. 4,
[1909MS]. 



 The Lord is looking upon us in mercy and love today. Who
will follow out the will of the Lord? Who will study to
overcome the hasty temper, remembering that the words they
speak are spoken in the hearing of heavenly angels? These
heavenly agencies are continually ministering to us, and
they will speak through us and by us if we will walk humbly
with God. They open for us opportunities to make known to
others a knowledge of the God of heaven. Let us acknowledge
God as the highest power. Let us cherish our Redeemer's
spirit of meekness and humility of mind. Let us study our
life work, that it may bear the test of the judgment. We
shall then stand on vantage ground with Daniel and his
companions, overcoming by the blood of the Lamb and the
word of our testimony. [Unpublished Manuscripts, Volume 4
p. 110 para. 1] p. 514, Para. 1, [1909MS].

 In the third chapter of Daniel we can read the record of
God's mighty work in behalf of the youth who would not bow
to the image that the king had set up; and we may know that
the same God is near to us as we stand in His power to
honor His name in our experience. The form of the Fourth
walked beside the Hebrews in the midst of the fiery furnace
because they refused to bow down to the image and to
worship the work of men's hands. [Unpublished Manuscripts,
Volume 4 p. 110 para. 2] p. 514, Para. 2, [1909MS].

 "Then Nebuchadnezzar the king was astonished, and rose up
in haste, and spake, and said unto his counsellors, Did not
we cast three men bound into the midst of the fire? They
answered and said unto the king, True, O king. He answered
and said, Lo, I see four men loose, walking in the midst of
the fire, and they have no hurt; and"--the king's
countenance turns pale as he continues--"the form of the
fourth is like the Son of God" [verses 24, 25].
[Unpublished Manuscripts, Volume 4 p. 110 para. 3] p. 514,
Para. 3, [1909MS].

 Going to the mouth of the furnace, Nebuchadnezzar calls
the youth to come forth. [Verses 26-29, quoted.]
[Unpublished Manuscripts, Volume 4 p. 111 para. 1] p. 514,
Para. 4, [1909MS].

 The God of the Hebrews is our God. Let us seek to stand in 
right relation to Him. We have souls to save or to lose,
and it depends upon our individual selves whether we save
or lose. If we lose, we carry others with us to 



destruction. All heaven is looking upon us to see what
course we will pursue--whether we will overcome by the
blood of the Lamb or be careless and indifferent, going on
as we please, filling our days with the pleasures of the
world, and our minds with the foolish novel, while God's
work is neglected and His Word cast aside. [Unpublished
Manuscripts, Volume 4 p. 111 para. 2] p. 514, Para. 5,
[1909MS].

 I ask you to consider these things as you have never yet
considered them. I present before you Christ as your only
hope. "God so loved the world, that he gave his only
begotten son, that whosoever believeth in him should not
perish, but have everlasting life." I present Christ's
character before you. Study it carefully. There is no
higher education to be gained than that which you gather
from the Word of God. Those who will may gain from it an
intelligence and an understanding that is as enduring and
as reliable as that which Daniel had, and which preserved
him and carried him safely through test and trial. Christ
will give judgment to the student of His Word today, as He
gave the Hebrew youth judgment. These young men were found
to have more wisdom than all the wise men in all the realm 
of Babylon. When the heart is in right condition before
God, we shall deny self. Did not God give Jesus, His only
begotten Son--He who was equal with the Father in the
making of man? What are you doing to make yourself
acceptable before God? Are you cultivating your reasoning
powers? Are you preserving your physical powers by a wise
and careful diet? Let the wine alone, and everything of the
kind. We need to adopt a simple diet if we would have a
clear understanding of our duty. Let us remember that we
are living in review before God, that we shall have tests
to bear, and that our faith in God is to be so cultivated
that we can reach up to heaven in full confidence for
sanctification of body, soul, and spirit. [Unpublished
Manuscripts, Volume 4 p. 111 para. 3] p. 514, Para. 6,
[1909MS].

 We need that living faith that will take hold of God; and
we can have this if we will study the will of the Lord in
all things. In times of poverty and sickness and suffering,
it is our privilege to go to the Saviour and tell Him our
necessities, and ask Him for His help. And if we will rely
upon the Word of God, we shall see the fulfillment of His
promises. Every day we are meeting temptation and trial in
one form or another; but if we walk humbly with God and do 



our best, seeking daily to come into close relation to Him,
He will work in our behalf. [Unpublished Manuscripts,
Volume 4 p. 112 para. 1] p. 515, Para. 1, [1909MS].

 Study the record of the life and activities of Christ. The
Saviour knew that He could do little if He remained in one 
place. Therefore He moved from city to city and village to
village, the crowds often following Him in great
multitudes. He gave these followers instruction, teaching
them of Himself from words of the Old Testament Scriptures.
As He would present old truths in a new light before them,
the people would listen as to something they had never
before heard of. [Unpublished Manuscripts, Volume 4 p. 112
para. 2] p. 515, Para. 2, [1909MS].

 On one occasion the people gathered about the Saviour
until there were 5,000 men besides women and children. All
day they had listened to the great Teacher, and now, as
evening drew on, the Master said to His disciples, These
must be weary; they should have rest and food. But the
inquiry arose, Where shall we find food for so great as
company? The Saviour asked, How much have you? The
disciples replied, Five barley loaves and a few small
fishes. Bid them sit down on the ground, the Saviour
commanded; then, breaking the bread, He gave to His
disciples and the disciples to the multitudes. [Unpublished
Manuscripts, Volume 4 p. 112 para. 3] p. 515, Para. 3,
[1909MS].

 When the people were satisfied, the Saviour gave the
command to His disciples, "Gather up the fragments, that
nothing be lost." Here Christ taught a precious lesson, one
that was to come clear down through the ages to our time.
There is an economy that Christ wants each to weave into
our experience. There are wants and necessities on every
hand to be supplied; there are needy and suffering ones to
help. When we stand in right relation to God, we will stand
in right relation to the principles of economy. We will
know by experience what it means to deny self. We will be
willing to sacrifice for the sake of others. [Unpublished
Manuscripts, Volume 4 p. 113 para. 1] p. 516, Para. 1,
[1909MS].

 "God so loved the world, that he gave his only begotten
Son, that whosoever believeth in him should not perish, but
have everlasting life." Christ accepted the office laid
upon Him. Seeing the needs of men, He laid aside His royal 



robe and crown and came to earth to minister to mankind. 
And day be day in His life on earth, He was preparing for
greater tests to come with stronger power. Just before His
crucifixion He took His disciples aside that they might
pray with Him, that He and they might receive strength to
endure. It was here in His agony in the garden of
Gethsemane that the cup trembled in His hand. Should He
drink it, and thus be separated from God? Should He take
the sins of the world upon Him? The woes of a lost race
rose up before Him, and He said, "Father, if this cup may
not pass away from me, except I drink it, thy will be
done." Then a mighty angel from glory came to His side and
strengthened Him to go through the awful trial.
[Unpublished Manuscripts, Volume 4 p. 113 para. 2] p. 516,
Para. 2, [1909MS].

 He was laid in the tomb, and a great stone was rolled
before the door of the tomb. but when the day of His
release came, a mighty angel from heaven came and rolled
back the stone as [though] it had been a pebble. And Jesus
came forth, and proclaimed over the rent sepulcher of
Joseph, "I am the resurrection and the life." He revealed
Himself to Mary and to His disciples, bringing rejoicing to
their hearts. [Unpublished Manuscripts, Volume 4 p. 114
para. 1] p. 516, Para. 3, [1909MS].

 God sent His Son into the world that He might learn by
actual experience the needs of humanity. Through humanity
combined with divinity He must reach man and enable Him to
lay hold upon the divine nature. [Unpublished Manuscripts,
Volume 4 p. 114 para. 2] p. 516, Para. 4, [1909MS].

 Let us not turn from the representation because we cannot
be one with the world and at the same time be one with 
Christ. We do not deserve heaven if we come to Christ in 
that way. Let us make an entire surrender to God. God wants
us to withdraw from association with those who would lead 
us to withdraw from Him. He wants His people to lay hold
with a strong determination to work out their salvation
with fear and trembling. He wants them to make a covenant
with God by sacrifice, to consecrate themselves to God to
bear the suffering part of religion as well as to share its
joys. If they cannot do this, they cannot enter the gates
of the city of God and have right to the tree of life.
[Unpublished Manuscripts, Volume 4 p. 114 para. 3] p. 516,
Para. 5, [1909MS]. 



 Let us ever remember that eternal life has been secured 
for us at the cost of God's only begotten Son. Considering
this, should we not study to know what sacrifices we can
make for His cause, what part we can act in advancing the
glory of God for the great hereafter? Humanity can grasp
the divinity of Christ. This is for us if we will lay hold
of it by an intelligent faith. Let us learn what it means
to deny self as Christ denied self. He laid aside all that
He had with the Father, and clothing His divinity with
humanity came to earth that He might teach men and women
how they might overcome. We are living in a time of test.
Shall we not decide to stand on the side of Christ in this 
matter? [Unpublished Manuscripts, Volume 4 p. 115 para. 1]
p. 517, Para. 1, [1909MS].

 Do you not want the gates of the city of God to be opened
freely to you, and you be welcomed in with your children?
Do you not want the crown of glory placed upon your brow?
Do you not want that life that measures with the life of
God? But if we [are to] enjoy these eternal blessings, we
have sacrifices to make in this life. We must reveal that 
we possess a faith that lays hold upon the living God and a
righteousness that overcomes sin. May God bless us here
today. [Unpublished Manuscripts, Volume 4 p. 115 para. 2]
p. 517, Para. 2, [1909MS].

 How much are we willing to sacrifice in order to cooperate
with Jesus Christ in our individual salvation? What are we 
willing to do that we may be enlightened and may enlighten
others? Satan is working with all deceivableness of
unrighteousness to set in operation means by which to bring
suffering upon God's people. Let us cultivate the
simplicity of true godliness. Let us in our human nature
take hold of the divine, that that nature may mold our
life, our character, our words and works. Then we shall go
straight forward in the name of Jesus Christ. [Unpublished
Manuscripts, Volume 4 p. 115 para. 3] p. 517, Para. 3,
[1909MS].

 There are souls to be saved from their sin. We must lay
hold of them by living faith, and give them every chance to
overcome. I ask you, Will you not accept the truth I have
presented before you today? Will you not seek to come into
harmony with the spirit of this work that you may have a
part in it? Will you not make the effort to put away folly
and indulgence, and do all in your power to save the souls
that are perishing? [Unpublished Manuscripts, Volume 4 p. 



116 para. 1] p. 517, Para. 4, [1909MS].

 We need help for the work to be done in different parts of
the great missionary field. In Portland, Maine, where the
truth was preached with power in 1842-44, our brethren and
sisters have need of a little meetinghouse. Very little
labor has been given to the city of Portland. There are a
few Sabbathkeepers there, but they have no house of
worship. We do not hesitate to ask you to help in the
erection of this house of worship by giving us of your
means, for by so doing you will be laying up in the heavens
a treasure that faileth not. We want you to have a part in
carrying the message of mercy to this world. [Unpublished
Manuscripts, Volume 4 p. 116 para. 2] p. 517, Para. 5,
[1909MS].

 We hope to have a large company of believers in Portland,
Maine. The power of God was felt at the camp meeting held
there recently, and we hope that many souls will be
relieved as a result of its work, and that many more will
lay hold of the truth of the gospel. Now, if you want to
help, do so, and the Lord will let His blessing rest upon
you. And there are other places in similar need. It is
represented to me that there are hundreds of places needing
our help. The work of God is a work of self-sacrifice. Who
among us is willing to unite in labor for the saving of
souls? Those who will here determine to do this, rise to
your feet. [Congregation rises.] [Unpublished Manuscripts,
Volume 4 p. 116 para. 3] p. 518, Para. 1, [1909MS].

 [Praying:] My heavenly Father, I have tried to present, in
my weakness, those things that Thou hast presented before
me again and again to congregations that I have not seen
assembled; and this is one of them. I ask Thee now to make
the impression upon the human mind. Thou canst do it; for
Thou art God, and beside Thee there is none else. Thou hast
given Thine only begotten Son to make plain the way
constantly beset with temptations by the enemy. I ask Thee,
Lord, to bless this people here today. Sweep back every
mist and cloud of darkness, and let the sunlight of Thy
glory in. Work by Thy Holy Spirit upon the minds of parents
and children, that all may labor together for the spread of
the knowledge of the truth. [Unpublished Manuscripts,
Volume 4 p. 117 para. 1] p. 518, Para. 2, [1909MS].

 God, the living God, souls are perishing, and Satan is
working to call the attention of the people to nothingness 



and folly. Wilt Thou not go with this people as they leave
this meeting, and teach them daily to lay hold of the
merits of the precious Redeemer? Thou hast given so much
for these souls; help them to make a covenant with Thee by
sacrifice, that they may have a part in that life that
measures with the life of God. We want them to have the 
crown of glory, and to strike the harp of gold. Lord, take
this people, baptize them with Thy Holy Spirit. Let them
see light in Thy light and rejoice in Thy truth. There is a
heaven for them to win, a hell for them to shun. Grant that
they may be crowned in the kingdom of glory, never again to
go out into a sin-cursed world, where all is renewed by Thy
sacrifice, our blessed Redeemer. [Unpublished Manuscripts,
Volume 4 p. 117 para. 2] p. 518, Para. 3, [1909MS].

 Take these souls into Thy keeping. Make the impression
upon their minds that heaven must be won by them, that they
must withstand the tests of Satan. Bless them this day.
Thou hast blessed them. Bless mind, and soul, and body, and
help each to arouse to earnest labor for others. Make them
laborers together with God in the work of salvation, and
Thy blessed name shall have all the glory. [Unpublished
Manuscripts, Volume 4 p. 118 para. 1] p. 518, Para. 4,
[1909MS].

 Manuscript Release #900.23. Manuscript 35, 1891. [Work And
Baptism Of Holy Spirit Needed.] [Sermon by Mrs. E.G. White
at the California Camp Meeting, Healdsburg, California,
Sabbath, September 26, 1891.] [Acts 1:3-12, quoted.] And we
read in another place, "They returned to Jerusalem with
great joy" [Luke 24:52]. Now, what made that joy? Was it
because their Lord was leaving them? No, it was not that.
It was because of the promise that He would come again, and
that the Holy Spirit should come upon them. [Unpublished
Manuscripts, Volume 4 p. 119 para. 1] p. 519, Para. 1,
[1909MS].

 You see, He bids them tarry in Jerusalem until a certain
time; and when was it? Until the Holy Ghost should come
upon them. We have altogether too little to say in our
churches, in our camp meetings, in our assemblies, in our
homes, about the descent of the Holy Ghost upon the people
of God. The explanation is given here in the 14th chapter
of John [as to] what is the Holy Ghost. "But the Comforter,
which is the Holy Ghost, whom the Father will send in my
name, he shall teach you all things, and bring all things
to your remembrance, whatsoever I have said unto you" 



[verse 26]. [Unpublished Manuscripts, Volume 4 p. 119 para.
2] p. 519, Para. 2, [1909MS].

 Why could they not receive it and accept it while Jesus
Christ was with them on the earth? It is because of the 
false ideas which are constantly put forth by those who are
in error, by those who are in darkness concerning the
truth. The Pharisees, the Jews, the scribes and the rulers,
were teaching for doctrine the commandments of men--mark,
not "the commandments of God," but "the commandments of
men." [Unpublished Manuscripts, Volume 4 p. 119 para. 3]
p. 519, Para. 3, [1909MS].

 These ["commandments"] had become so magnified, and they
had listened to the misinterpretation of Scripture from
their rulers and teachers so much, that they became
confused and it seemed impossible to separate the truth
from the error, the mysticisms of Satan's devising; the
real from the false, the genuine from the spurious; and it
was by constant repetition of the truth and what the truth
means that they could get hold of correct ideas of what the
Saviour meant. And the Saviour was full, oh, full of light
and knowledge, and how He longed to communicate this
fullness to His disciples; but He said, "I have yet many
things to say unto you, but ye cannot bear them now" [John
16:12]. [Unpublished Manuscripts, Volume 4 p. 119 para. 4]
p. 519, Para. 4, [1909MS].

 I want to tell you, dear friends, just now prior to the
second appearing of Christ, you mingle with the earth you
mingle with the world; your business, your cares, your
perplexities crowd upon you; the earthly becomes supreme,
the heavenly subordinated to the earthly. Thus it was with
the disciples. In order for them to understand the words of
God and the Scriptures, there must be an application of the
truth, a special divine enlightenment which they had not
hitherto had; and He tells them that when the Holy Ghost
shall come, the Comforter, He should bring all things that
Christ had said unto them to their remembrance, and there
would be an opening of their understanding. [Unpublished
Manuscripts, Volume 4 p. 120 para. 1] p. 519, Para. 5,
[1909MS].

 When Christ met with the men as they were traveling to
Emmaus, they saw in Christ only a man toiling, traveling
like themselves; but He was the resurrected Son of God. And
He asked why they were so sad, why they were conversing in 



such sadness. Why, they asked of this Stranger, are you
only a stranger in Jerusalem, and do you not know what has
taken place? that Christ, a mighty Man, a prophet that was
mighty in power--why, wicked hands have taken and crucified
Him. And then Christ opened to them the Scriptures,
commencing at Moses and the prophets. He went right down
and traced His very history, the Christ of God, and showed
them that everything that had transpired was written there
in the Scriptures, and laid [the prophecies] open to their
understanding; but they could not take it in. [Unpublished
Manuscripts, Volume 4 p. 120 para. 2] p. 520, Para. 1,
[1909MS].

 And when the disciples came to their place of abode, and
they urged Christ to come in and abide with them because
the day was far spent, in breaking of bread He revealed
Himself unto them. They could, by the very manner in which
He handled the bread, see the very marks--Christ's ways--
and then, lo, the cruel marks of His crucifixion; and then
He vanished out of their sight. Now they turned to one
another and said: "Did not our heart burn within us, while
he talked with us by the way, and while he opened to us the
scriptures?" [Luke 24:32]. What was it that made the heart
burn within them? It was the illuminating power that was in
the Scriptures that quickened their faith. [Unpublished
Manuscripts, Volume 4 p. 121 para. 1] p. 520, Para. 2,
[1909MS].

 When we search the Scriptures with humble heart, when we
take right hold of the truth as it is in its simplicity
lying open in the Bible, when we believe it to be verity
and truth, the heart will warm, it will kindle with the
love of God, and from our hearts we can say ["Did not our
heart] burn within us?" We realize that again and again.
When in the institutions where they have been studying the
Scriptures, how the tears would flow, and what gladness
would be in the heart! There was not a particle of
enthusiasm, only just that which was received by the
precious jewels of truth that were unfolded to the hearers.
This is what we want. We want the Bible for our standard. 
Why is it that it is not a greater comfort to us? Well, I
will tell you why. Christ has said that "ye cannot serve
God and mammon" [Matt. 6:24]. The one is against the other.
However long you have been a professor of religion, even if
it has been 20 or 40 years, if you have not learned to seek
first the kingdom of God and His righteousness, you do not
know God, neither are you acquainted with Jesus Christ if 



you allow the spirit of the world to come in and absorb the
mind and take the whole attention. [Unpublished
Manuscripts, Volume 4 p. 121 para. 2] p. 520, Para. 3,
[1909MS].

 Who gave you that mind? It was God. What right have you to
commit day by day, hour by hour, week by week, month by
month, and year by year, a system of robbery against God.
What right have you to take the gift of reason, the gift of
intelligence, and put that intelligence and reason largely
to your own benefit in worldly profit? We are to yield
ourselves up, all that there is of us. [Unpublished
Manuscripts, Volume 4 p. 122 para. 1] p. 521, Para. 1,
[1909MS].

 Men in positions of trust, positions in our institutions,
you become self-centered; you bring commercial business in.
Men of responsibility that stand in positions of trust have
contracted too big and heavy burdens to stop to pray. You
are to consider the words of Christ, "Without me ye can do
nothing" [John 15:5]. Leave Christ out of your service and
you cannot distinguish between the common and sacred fire.
Oh, they are too crowded with the cares of life for them to
pray. What is their position before God? You can go on and
load yourself with burdens and with cares and perplexities,
and live [a secular life]. "Without me ye can do nothing."
Now, what is the use to leave Jesus out of the question and
go on with your bungling work, botchwork, and with your
affections centered upon the things of this world, and
absorbed and controlled by the business part--the temporal
things of this life and that which is of no value to us--
and that which is of eternal moment to us is put away as a
thing to be taken up transiently, when most convenient? If
you go to meeting, you cannot keep awake because you have
robbed God of the nerve brain power in pressure of worldly
cares and of the physical and of the spiritual. You have
not been drinking of the life streams which made glad the
city of our God. You have not been drinking of the snow of
Lebanon, but you have been drinking at the malarious
streams in the valley; and what you want [lack] is
religion. It is what you will have to have or you will
never enter the kingdom of God. [Unpublished Manuscripts,
Volume 4 p. 122 para. 2] p. 521, Para. 2, [1909MS].

 When the question was asked if there were many that should
be saved, Christ said, "Strait is the gate, and narrow is
the way,...and few there be which go in thereat" [Matt. 



7:14]. Why? Because "wide is the gate, and broad is the
way, that leadeth to destruction, and many there be which
go in thereat" [verse 13]. They do not need to hunt to find
it; they do not need to see; they do not need to strive.
They can drift with the current of the world. They have the
maxims; they have their standard; they have the spirit of
the world. The line of demarcation between saint and sinner 
is obliterated. [Unpublished Manuscripts, Volume 4 p. 123
para. 1] p. 521, Para. 3, [1909MS].

 Now, if God has ever spoken by me, unless there is a
reformation in our institutions, unless there is a
reformation all through our churches, unless your eyes are
opened by the baptism of the Holy Ghost, you will be lost
just as surely as was Judas. You would sell your Lord just
as readily as Judas sold Him for 30 pieces of silver,
because Satan comes in with his temptations. His temptation
is a bribe: All this will I give thee if thou wilt worship
me. And many who suppose themselves loyal will sell their
precious souls to Satan; and the things that are of
interest, and that will live through eternal ages, are made
a matter of minor consideration. You call the world an atom 
and you call an atom the world. You get that atom right
before you, seeking for supremacy in these things, and talk
of principles being maintained while worldly customs and
worldly, unprincipled dealing is entered into and called
principle to be maintained. Ungodly ambition is taking
possession of the man not having an eye single to the glory
of God but first for the glory of self. You get yourself
and this atom right between you and your God, and you do
not bring eternity into your reckoning. [Unpublished
Manuscripts, Volume 4 p. 123 para. 2] p. 522, Para. 1,
[1909MS].

 Brethren and sisters, we had better come to our senses
now, without delay. We had better cry for the vitalizing
power of God to come upon us, and cure us of our spiritual
paralysis. And, unless there is a thorough arousing, and
you begin to cry unto God and change your course of action,
you will be rated either with the unbeliever or you will be
in that position that you have a name to live while you are
dead; and your influence in the world is a living curse.
Just because of your profession you lead people in the road
to death and hell, and the account that God is to settle
with you in the judgment you will not want the court to
meet, for it decides your case forever. [Unpublished
Manuscripts, Volume 4 p. 124 para. 1] p. 522, Para. 2, 



[1909MS].

 We are here for a purpose. Here are souls to save. There
is a voice to be raised among the people of God. "Cry
aloud, spare not." Why, what is it? What is the matter?
"Show my people,"--Oh, it is God's professed people, is
it?--"their transgression, and the house of Jacob their
sins" [Isaiah 58:1]. What we all need is a conscience, and
with many it is dead. What souls need is to die to self and
be born again. Conscience needs a resurrection. What is
wanted is to know what religion is; to know what it is to
have a living connection with the God of heaven; to know
God and Jesus Christ, whom He hath sent, for we read, "And
this is life eternal, that they might know thee the only
true God, and Jesus Christ, whom thou hast sent" [John
17:3]. Then there is a knowledge. Why, I ask you, do you
devote so little time to prayer, so little time to your
Bibles, searching the Word that you may be sure you are
following the directions therein given that you may secure
eternal life? Why do you feel so little burden to
consecrate yourselves and your household to God? Why do you
make it a mere form of worship? Many of you would be
terribly surprised if Christ should answer your prayers.
You do not expect it. You are not making calculations for
it. You have a form, and the prayers of many of you do not
rise any higher than you head. What do we want? Repentance
of your sins. Confess your sins before God and be
converted, that your sins may be blotted out when the time
of refreshing shall come and He shall send Jesus [see Acts
3:19, 20]. [Unpublished Manuscripts, Volume 4 p. 124 para.
2] p. 522, Para. 3, [1909MS].

 Now then, on this occasion we have been teaching here and
talking about the love of God, how freely He is to forgive
your sins. It is all so. It was a whole Saviour that hung
on Calvary's cross, and that is just where your
condemnation comes in. It is because of the immensity and
fullness of the sacrifice, and retaining your spiritual
poverty and your spiritual death, that you do not lay hold
of the hope set before you in the gospel and benefit
yourself with the great and infinite sacrifice which has
been made in your behalf. What can you answer to God in the
day of final accounts? What can you say, that you have not
received the missionary spirit to work for the conversion
of souls? [Unpublished Manuscripts, Volume 4 p. 125 para.
1] p. 523, Para. 1, [1909MS]. 



 Place some of you in a position of responsibility where
any souls will be under you, and you will oft manifest the
tyrant. You will order around God's property as though they
were your own, not human beings; order them around in a
manner that would hurt the dignity of even dumb creatures.
Is that the spirit that is going into heaven? Is that the
spirit that is to dwell with Him who dwells in light
unapproachable? I tell you, Nay. These persons who exalt
themselves to rule are to be converted through and through,
experiencing the new birth Christ instructed Nicodemus he
must have or he would never see the kingdom of God.
[Unpublished Manuscripts, Volume 4 p. 126 para. 1] p. 523,
Para. 2, [1909MS].

 Religion is a personal matter. We are not saved by
companies; we are not saved by having our names on the
church books; we are not saved by numbers. The matter is,
How is it with my soul? Have I made the surrender to God?
Luke 10. Read the test made to Christ, "What shall I do to
inherit eternal life?" Christ responds to the lawyer, "What
is written in the law? how readest thou?" (Read the whole
on this point.) Am I converted to God? Has His transforming
power made me a new man? Am I kind? Have I the attributes
of Christ, or the attributes of Satan? Am I polite to God
whose property in souls I am responsible for? Am I kind? Am
I patient? Am I tender? Do I have the love of Christ for
the souls for whom He has died? [Unpublished Manuscripts,
Volume 4 p. 126 para. 2] p. 523, Para. 3, [1909MS].

 What we want is purity; what we want is love. None of your
love-sick sentimentalism, but we want faith that works by
love and purifies the soul. Have we it today--that love
that Jesus had for us that He laid on the altar of 
sacrifice, that as a man He can make a sacrifice for the
perishing souls of those in the world for whom Christ has
died? He gave Himself a full and complete and perfect
offering. He left the glory that He had with His Father
before the world was; He came into our world to be a man of
sorrows and acquainted with grief; wounded for our
transgressions, bruised for our iniquities; the
chastisement of our peace was upon Him; with His stripes we
are healed. [Unpublished Manuscripts, Volume 4 p. 126 para.
3] p. 523, Para. 4, [1909MS].

 What have we done as laborers together with God? Have we
denied self? Have we lifted the cross? Have we manifested 
the intense interest for the work to be done in connection 



with the Lord Jesus Christ to save the souls ready to
perish? It is our work to manifest the intense earnest
desire to save souls proportionate with the greatest work
God has committed to mortals. Then why so indifferent? Why
so faithless? Why so worldly-minded? How can we meet the
Lord in peace with our present showing? [Unpublished
Manuscripts, Volume 4 p. 127 para. 1] p. 524, Para. 1,
[1909MS].

 Is there anyone that has any cause for boasting? Is there
anyone that feels that he is very apt, and has great
talents? Who gave them to him? They came to him from Jesus
Christ. Then what are you doing with them? Are you
employing these talents to represent to the world godliness
and self-denial and self-sacrifice? If you do this, then it
is you are imitating our Saviour Jesus Christ. What we want
is religion, Christlikeness in character; what we want is
the descent of the Holy Ghost. Talk it in your meetings;
talk it in your families; pray to God for it. But let me
tell you, it does not come upon a man that has made his
soul the highway for worldly thoughts, for impure thoughts,
for sensual thoughts, for corrupting thoughts; nor for the
performance of wicked actions. [Unpublished Manuscripts,
Volume 4 p. 127 para. 2] p. 524, Para. 2, [1909MS].

 We point the sinner to One who can take away the sin of
the world. He does not cover the world with His 
righteousness, but He takes it away, until sinners repent
and wash their robes of character and make them white in 
the blood of the Lamb. And the heart that is divested of 
self is ready for something else. That is the inflowing of
the Holy Ghost. Then you can no more repress it; it will
come out. You will begin to work for the depressed and the
suffering. You will forget self. Self will not be exalted,
but you will forget self, and you will be hid with Christ
in God. When self is hid with Christ in God, then the
Spirit of Christ will flow forth in conversation. "Be ye
holy," says the apostle, "in all manner of conversation" [1
Peter 1:15]. [Unpublished Manuscripts, Volume 4 p. 127
para. 3] p. 524, Para. 3, [1909MS].

 When Jesus Christ can present you before the Father
spotless, the gates will be opened to you and you can go
in; but if your soul is stained, and if your soul is
spotted, the record is there and you must meet it in the
judgment. [Unpublished Manuscripts, Volume 4 p. 128 para.
1] p. 524, Para. 4, [1909MS]. 



 What we want is the deep movings of the Spirit of God.
What we want is to be sanctified of God here, body and
spirit. "Thou shalt love the Lord thy God with all thy
heart"--not two-thirds of it, not a quarter of it--"with
all thy heart, and with all thy strength, and with all thy
mind; and thy neighbor as thyself." [Unpublished
Manuscripts, Volume 4 p. 128 para. 2] p. 525, Para. 1,
[1909MS].

 Now, Jesus Christ did not come to man in His own divine
character, but He clothed His divinity with humanity. He
came to our world in His human nature, and in compassion,
that you might behold Him. You could not behold Him if He
had the light even of an angel. But He takes our nature; He
comes right to us in the world to work for us, to teach all
souls what we must do to be saved. And now every one of us
can receive Him, believe on Him if we will. But we are
represented as the ten virgins, five of whom were wise and
five foolish. They profess to be Christians. They profess
to be religionists. But half of them have no oil of grace
in their lamps, their hearts. [Unpublished Manuscripts,
Volume 4 p. 128 para. 3] p. 525, Para. 2, [1909MS].

 I beg of you to institute the inquiry, How many of you
have the Holy Spirit of God, represented as oil in the
vessel with the lamp. Here is the light; you have the
truth, the precious gems of truth offered to you--the
glorious unfolding of the truth from the Word of God. The
coming of the Lord is presented before you, "Prepare to
meet thy God." This subject is not dwelt upon half as much
as it should be; preparation is essential. God has not
given us any time to stop. [Unpublished Manuscripts, Volume
4 p. 129 para. 1] p. 525, Para. 3, [1909MS].

 Some will say, It is no use now for us to raise money to
send missionaries into foreign countries, because the time
is so short it would not accomplish anything. Yes it will.
You had better use your money in that way [rather] than
have it left for the great day of conflagration to consume
it. [Unpublished Manuscripts, Volume 4 p. 129 para. 2] p.
525, Para. 4, [1909MS].

 There are thousands that do not feel the least 
responsibility to pay any tithes to God. They refuse to
give to the Lord His own lent talents to them that they may
trade upon them and double them. He knows you by name. He 



has all your names on His record. He knows the sum to a
penny, and how much you have robbed Him of, His own lent
money. He has given you the amount for your own sustenance
and put His hand on a small portion; but you cannot see
that God should receive any returns from you, that He has
any right to it, so you use it all selfishly and rob God's
treasury. God forbid that you should think that way, and
continue this robbery. There is no reason why you cannot
see the plain truth on this important subject, only because
you have the selfishness of your own wicked heart right
before you that you don't want to see, and that you don't
mean to see. [Unpublished Manuscripts, Volume 4 p. 129
para. 3] p. 525, Para. 5, [1909MS].

 But there is a time coming when every case shall be judged
according to their works. Every action of robbery, of
appropriating the Lord's tithe money, will be considered,
unless you repent of your robbery toward God, that we may
come to Him with His own and, as David said, "Of thine own,
oh Lord, we freely give thee" [see 1 Chron. 29:14]. It is
God that has given us everything. As we sit at our table He
has given us this provision; through Jesus Christ it comes.
The rain, the sunshine, the dew, and everything that is a
blessing to us, He has given us, and yet many are so
hardhearted, so full of selfishness, that they cannot see
the claims that God has upon them. Not all, thank God!
There are many of us glad to give back to the Lord His own,
and give it freely. We give it as freely as did David. Of
Thine own, we freely give Thee. [Unpublished Manuscripts,
Volume 4 p. 130 para. 1] p. 526, Para. 1, [1909MS].

 Then, if there have been any that have been robbing God
here, you may say, "I don't see it in the Bible." Yes you
do. You are lying to God; you do see it. Your cases have
been presented, specified in Malachi. You see it and you
cannot help it, because if you have reasoning powers you
can see it. But you do not want to see, and you encourage
blindness of mind lest your selfishness die, and Christ
should come in and take possession of you. I am thinking of
the judgment. I do not want to stand in debt to God,
robbing God of the tithe and the offerings, and have Him
say to me, as my name is called, "Ye are cursed with a
curse." I do not want to hear that from the Master. I want 
to hear Him say, "Well done, thou good and faithful
servant." [Unpublished Manuscripts, Volume 4 p. 130 para.
2] p. 526, Para. 2, [1909MS]. 



 Now, we are wondering why it is that we do not have more
of the grace and power of God. You begin to institute Bible
classes in your churches, at your homes, and humble
yourselves before God, and earnestly pray and weep before
Him, and give yourselves to Him without reservation; you
would find that there is nothing in the way. [Unpublished
Manuscripts, Volume 4 p. 130 para. 3] p. 526, Para. 3,
[1909MS].

 He says, "I stand at the door, and knock." What is the
matter? Oh, you did not hear Him? Many don't hear when the
Lord says, "This is My portion; give Me My portion. You may
have the rest, but give Me My portion in tithes and
offerings." So He knocks; He knocks, but you do not hear
Him. What is the matter? Because the din of the world is 
sounding in your ears and you do not hear. You cannot stop
long enough to seek God earnestly and listen to hear what
the Spirit hath to say unto you. May God help us
individually that we may divest ourselves of everything
which separates the soul from God, and [may] there be such
a reformation here in California that you have not dreamed
of. You will see the salvation of God which will go through
your minds, and the many souls that will be converted unto
Him. That is everything to us. [Unpublished Manuscripts,
Volume 4 p. 131 para. 1] p. 526, Para. 4, [1909MS].

 When they tell me of losses of temporal goods, I feel like
this: It is not a soul. But the loss of a soul is of higher
estimate than the whole world. "What shall it profit a man,
if he shall gain the whole world, and lose his own soul? Or
what will a man give in exchange for his soul?" [Mark 8:36,
37]. Please consider how you will settle this question with
your Maker, just now, without delay. [Unpublished
Manuscripts, Volume 4 p. 131 para. 2] p. 527, Para. 1,
[1909MS].

 Now let us bring eternity into our reckoning. Let us live
for God every day. We do not know at what time our period
of life closes and He will come to us saying, "Give an
account of thy stewardship." We each have a work to do. I
will tell you when He will come to our world: After the
gospel of His kingdom has been brought to all parts of the
earth; and you had better be in a hurry. God help us to be
faithful in the discharge of our duty to preach the gospel
to all people, tongues, and nations; that we may arouse to
our God-given responsibilities; that we may divest
ourselves of every particle of selfishness; that there may 



be no money expended in flowers or feathers, or in
decoration of the body; you cannot afford it. It may be at
the cost of a soul. The time that you occupy in self-
serving you want to be seeking to open your Bible to awaken
the souls that are perishing around you out of the truth,
that are ready to die. [Unpublished Manuscripts, Volume 4
p. 131 para. 3] p. 527, Para. 2, [1909MS].

 Christ died that every soul might become a missionary. You
need not look upon the ministers; you need not say they
carry the burdens. They do carry the burdens, and the
reason so many have fallen into the grave is because they
carried the burdens that some of you refused to lift. They
carry the burdens that you will not take upon your soul. If
you would before God keep your own soul clean, if before
God you would cleanse yourself from all filthiness of the
flesh and of the spirit, perfecting holiness in the fear of
God, your ministers would be where they could go forth, and
your prayers could follow them like sharp sickles into the
harvest field. But the temptations of the world have crazed
you; the world has benumbed you; the world has paralyzed
you; and we want now to get above the world and behold
Christ, our only hope, that our eye shall be fixed upon Him
who is the One altogether lovely and the Chief among ten
thousand. [Unpublished Manuscripts, Volume 4 p. 131 para.
4] p. 527, Para. 3, [1909MS].

 We want to know, brethren, if you are going to make the
surrender to God. We want to know if you will consider that
everything has been done for you that a God could do. We
want to know if you consider that all heaven--just think of
it!--all heaven has been poured out to you in one gift,
with Jesus Christ. When God gave His Son He gave with Him
the richest treasures of heaven. It is yours, if you will
cooperate with Him. He gave all heaven; all heaven He gave
in that one gift. All heaven is at our command. All heaven
we may claim. When the minister goes forth to labor he can
say, "I go in the strength of the God of Israel. I have no
confidence in self. I have no confidence in my finite
ability, but I have a standing promise from One who says,
'I am with you alway, even unto the end of the world.'" You
have no lack of power then. What more assurance do you
want? "If he abide in me, and my words abide in you, ye
shall ask what ye will, and it shall be done unto you"
[John 15:7]. Do you believe it? Do you believe the promise?
[Unpublished Manuscripts, Volume 4 p. 131 para. 5] p. 527,
Para. 4, [1909MS]. 



 We have been so earthly; we have been talking of earthly
things; we have had our conversation upon common and
earthly things until eternity has been dropped out of our
reckoning. Shall we bring it in? God help us that we may
arouse as we never have done before. I tell you, it is an
individual work. Do not look at another and say, "They have
defects in character; they are thus and so." "What is that
to thee? follow thou me." I speak of Peter. Said the Lord
Jesus Christ, "What is that to thee? follow thou me" [John
20:22]. He told Peter what should happen to him, and then
Peter says, pointing to John, "What shall this man do?"
Well, now, you just keep your eye single to the glory of
God. What is it to keep the eye single? What does it mean?
It means that you should let the world go out of your
reckoning, and let the eternal realities come in. God help
us to be Christians at home. [Unpublished Manuscripts,
Volume 4 p. 132 para. 1] p. 528, Para. 1, [1909MS].

 Now I want to tell you what a saint is. A saint in heaven
is just what he is in his own family at home. If he is a
Christian at home he is a Christian in the church. He will 
be a good Christian in heaven. Now, God has placed us on
trial here. How is it with you? Are you going to stand the
test? He will bring circumstances around you to prove you
and see whether there is any defilement of character in
you. If there is any debasement, if there is any carnality,
if there is any satanic tendency, He will bring you over
the ground in one way, and then He will bring you over the
ground in another way, and then He will test you upon one
point, and then He will test you upon another. We are here
to be tested and proved. [Unpublished Manuscripts, Volume 4
p. 133 para. 1] p. 528, Para. 2, [1909MS].

 What does it amount to? If you have the Spirit of Christ
you will love every soul for whom Christ died. Not with a
love-sick sentimentalism. Not with base affection. Nothing
like that. You will love as Christ loved. You will want to 
carry that burden for souls, oh how carefully, that there
shall not be any occasion given to the youth, or to those
of mature age, that shall bring in or make occasion of
their stumbling or being turned out of the way, or a
channel for an impure thought. Create an atmosphere where
the soul can be kept open and clean before God our Maker.
[Unpublished Manuscripts, Volume 4 p. 133 para. 2] p. 528,
Para. 3, [1909MS]. 



 Ah, the sin of licentiousness, it is terrible! It is upon
many, many that are here. They are corrupting their souls
and yet they seem to think that they are Christians. Some
do not know what sin is. They do not know what an offense
it is to God to defile the soul-temple. But I call upon you
to clear the King's highway. There are immense
responsibilities that are resting upon our churches here in
California where they have had the grand light of Bible
truth, the precious message of truth in His Word. It is for
the saving of the souls of the people. [Unpublished
Manuscripts, Volume 4 p. 133 para. 3] p. 529, Para. 1,
[1909MS].

 Such responsibility! It is to represent the faith you
possess. It is to stand in the integrity of our soul. If
you will be faithful to God, self shall be crucified. Self
shall die, and Christ Jesus shall live in us, and He shall
be the hope of our calling. We will represent Jesus Christ
to the world. Inquire sincerely, "Am I a Christian?" If I
am a Christian I am looking unto Jesus, the Author and the
Finisher of my faith. In Him my hopes of eternal life are
centered. [Unpublished Manuscripts, Volume 4 p. 134 para.
1] p. 529, Para. 2, [1909MS].

 If all those that handle the Word of God, ministering to
the people, will cleanse their hearts from all iniquity and
all defilement, and shall come to God with clean purpose of
heart, as little children, they shall see of the salvation
of God. Jesus will walk in our midst. We have now the 
invitations of mercy to become vessels unto honor, and then
we need not worry about the latter rain; all we have to do
is to keep the vessel clean and right side up and prepared
for the reception of the heavenly rain, and keep praying,
"Let the latter rain come into my vessel. Let the light of
the glorious angel which unites with the third angel shine
upon me. Give me a part in the work. Let me sound the
proclamation. Let me be a co-laborer with Jesus Christ."
Thus seeking God, let me tell you, He is fitting you up all
the time, giving you His grace. You need not be worried.
You need not be thinking that there is a special time
coming when you are to be crucified. The time to be
crucified is just now. Every day, every hour, self is to
die; self is to be crucified; and then, when the time comes
that the test shall come to God's people in earnest, the
everlasting arms are around you. The angels of God make a
wall of fire around about and deliver you. [Unpublished
Manuscripts, Volume 4 p. 134 para. 2] p. 529, Para. 3, 



[1909MS].

 All your self-crucifixion will not do any good then. It
must be [done] before the destiny of souls is decided. It
is now that self is to be crucified--when there is work to 
do; when there is some use to be made of every entrusted
capability. It is now that we are to empty and thoroughly
cleanse the vessel of its impurity. It is now that we are
to be made holy unto God. This is our work, this very
moment. You are not to wait for any special period for a
wonderful work to be done; it is today. I give myself to
God today. [Unpublished Manuscripts, Volume 4 p. 135 para.
1] p. 529, Para. 4, [1909MS].

 What if one should go out from this meeting while he is
looking forward a week, or a month, or a year before he
surrenders to God, and the cars should strike him as they
[did] our Sister Rowland? Are you ready to make the
surrender now? You are to put away your sin right now when
you see it, but do not make leeway [that] you are going to
overcome by degrees; you are going to try little by little
to give up sin. Now, while it is called today, heed the
invitation and harden not your hearts. [Unpublished
Manuscripts, Volume 4 p. 135 para. 2] p. 530, Para. 1,
[1909MS].

 Oh my soul, why not leave the cursed thing today? Sin
crucified my Lord. Why not turn from it with loathing? Why
not love the things that Christ loved, and hate the things
that Christ hated? He has made provision ample enough for
you that you can through Him be more--yea, more--than
overcomers. Then what do you want? Do you want a second
crucifixion of Christ? You cannot have that. You must look 
to Calvary. You must take the blood by faith and apply it.
You must wash in it. You must be cleansed by the already
shed blood of Jesus Christ. It can cleanse you to the
utmost. [Unpublished Manuscripts, Volume 4 p. 135 para. 3]
p. 530, Para. 2, [1909MS].

 I love Him; I love Him for He first loved me. He has
broken my heart; He has broken it, and it is not good for
anything unless it is broken. Your heart is not good for
anything unless it is broken. God help us that we may this
very day surrender to God. There is a work to be done here.
There is a work to be done in the church--a wonderful work. 
You are to love as you never have loved before. You are to
pray to Him as you never have prayed before. You are to 



seek Him as you never have sought Him before. Are you going
into a monastic cell as Martin Luther did to scourge
yourself? The question is asked: "Shall I give my
firstborn...for the sin of my soul?" [see Micah 6:6-8]. Is
it burnt offerings and sacrifices that God requires? He
says, "My soul is full of them." It is not that. It is a
contrite heart; it is that you walk humbly, and deal
justly, and show mercy. This is your work. [Unpublished
Manuscripts, Volume 4 p. 135 para. 4] p. 530, Para. 3,
[1909MS].

 Take right hold of it now. Why wait any longer? Why not
take God right at His word? Say, "Here Lord, I give myself
away, 'tis all that I can do." If Satan comes with his
hellish temptations, tell him No, there is no place in my
soul for it; my soul is ravished with the love which is
expressed upon Calvary; I cannot allow any of this
wickedness to come into my soul; it crucified my Lord.
[Unpublished Manuscripts, Volume 4 p. 136 para. 1] p. 530,
Para. 4, [1909MS].

 Now brethren and sisters, we want religion; we want the
baptism of the Holy Ghost. You want to be getting ready for
missionaries. You do not know who may be called, but Satan
wants to keep you all the time in the darkness of unbelief;
he wants to keep you in the lowlands; he wants to keep you
in darkness and sin. [Unpublished Manuscripts, Volume 4 p.
136 para. 2] p. 530, Para. 5, [1909MS].

 Manuscript Release #900.29. Letter 94a, 1909. [Missing
pages 1, 2, 3.] marring the sacred work that we are dealing
with. The Lord wants His workers to wrestle with Him in 
prayer. He wants to see the evidences of the working of the
Holy Spirit upon human minds. [Unpublished Manuscripts,
Volume 5 p. 12 para. 1] p. 531, Para. 1, [1909MS].

 The Lord requires that we honor Him more fully in the
management of the work than we have done in the past, but
He cannot be honored by a course that hinders the
advancement of the message of truth. He is dishonored when
men set themselves to watch their fellow workers and to 
criticize them for seeking to obtain means from those who
are willing to give for the needs of the advancing work.
Such a work as this destroys the confidence of brother in
brother. The advance work which we might have seen done,
and which would have glorified God, has been hindered, and
the message of truth has been retarded. If faithful and 



willing workers had been encouraged to do individual,
personal work for souls in the highways and the byways,
many would have been brought into the fold of Christ; but
instead of this, some who desired to labor have become
discouraged and disheartened and have lost their
convictions of duty. [Unpublished Manuscripts, Volume 5 p.
12 para. 2] p. 531, Para. 2, [1909MS].

 Every minister of the gospel needs to understand that
those whom the Lord chooses to carry forward a special work
in needy fields are to have freedom to solicit means from
their brethren. I would that there could be opened before
the leading men of the conference that which the Lord has
presented to me as the result of the spirit of suspecting
and watching and binding about. It has brought hindrances
to the work which need never have existed. There have been 
laborers who were working far beyond their strength and
practicing economy in every possible way, who should have
been encouraged and supported in their work. But the
churches have had sown among them the seeds of suspicion
and mistrust against these self-denying missionaries.
[Unpublished Manuscripts, Volume 5 p. 12 para. 3] p. 531,
Para. 3, [1909MS].

 All who have engendered this spirit of suspicion, and have
created this lack of confidence in God's servants, need to
be converted. They need to put away fear and jealousy, and
to cleanse their hearts from the evil seed of unbelief 
which has corrupted their thoughts and caused distress and
forebodings. Some who have had abundant evidence of the
good work that is being accomplished did not do what they
could for its advancement, but took a course to hedge up
the way. When we learn to define aright what sin is and
what the righteousness of Christ is, we shall no longer
justify such a course of action. [Unpublished Manuscripts,
Volume 5 p. 13 para. 1] p. 531, Para. 4, [1909MS].

 The heart as well as the understanding needs to be
enlarged. It is not enough in this time of test and trial
to have merely an intellectual knowledge of truth. Heart
work must be done. "Thus saith the high and lofty One that
inhabiteth eternity, whose name is Holy; I dwell in the
high and holy place, with him also that is of a contrite
and humble spirit, to revive the spirit of the humble, and
to revive the heart of the contrite ones" (Isa. 57:15).
[Unpublished Manuscripts, Volume 5 p. 13 para. 2] p. 532,
Para. 1, [1909MS]. 



 The soul temple must be cleansed, and the experience of
many must be seen in its true light. The buyers and the
sellers must be driven out, and the Spirit of God must take
possession of heart and mind. Let none question their need
of a personal Saviour. The Lord cannot use the worker into
whose experience true conversion has not entered. Character
must be formed after the divine pattern. We are to work
with Christ in the forming of character after the divine
similitude. [Unpublished Manuscripts, Volume 5 p. 13 para.
3] p. 532, Para. 2, [1909MS].

 The Lord does not accept worldly policies for the carrying
forward of His work. This spirit must not come into the
management of our conferences. The work given to the human
agent is to copy the character of Jesus Christ. Shall
worldly policies be allowed to hide the principles of men
who claim to be doing the work of God? I say, No; no. The
agencies of God and Satanic agencies cannot combine.
[Unpublished Manuscripts, Volume 5 p. 14 para. 1] p. 532,
Para. 3, [1909MS].

 While so many are saying, Who is the Lord, that I should
serve Him? while there prevails a lack of faith in God, let
those who represent the work of the third angel's message
act like converted men. Let them wrestle with God in 
prayer. When our men in official positions are fully
converted, they will advocate the truth for this time in
every line of their work. I am hoping that we may have the
satisfaction of seeing a work done that is free from
selfishness and that will rapidly advance work in
missionary lines. [Unpublished Manuscripts, Volume 5 p. 14
para. 2] p. 532, Para. 4, [1909MS].

 Isaiah, speaking of the mission of Christ and His
followers, says: [Isa. 61:1-4; 58:12, quoted.] [Unpublished
Manuscripts, Volume 5 p. 14 para. 2] p. 532, Para. 5,
[1909MS].

 If ever there was a time in the history of Seventh-day
Adventists when they should arise and shine, it is now. No
voice should be restrained from proclaiming the third
angel's message. Let none, for fear of losing prestige with
the world, obscure one ray of light coming from the Source
of all light. It requires moral courage to do the work of
God for these last days, but let us not be led by the
spirit of human wisdom. The truth should be everything to 



us. Let those who want to make a name with the world go
with the world. The great conflict is right at hand in
which all will take sides. In it the whole Christian world 
will be involved. Daily, hourly, we must be actuated by the
principles of the Word of God. Self must be sanctified by
the principles of the righteousness, the mercy, and the
love of God. [Unpublished Manuscripts, Volume 5 p. 14 para.
3] p. 532, Para. 6, [1909MS].

 At every point of uncertainty, pray, and earnestly
inquire, "Is this the way of the Lord?" With your Bibles
before you, consult with God as to what He would have you
do. Holy principles are revealed in the Word of God. The
source of all true wisdom is found in the cross of Calvary.
[Unpublished Manuscripts, Volume 5 p. 15 para. 1] p. 533,
Para. 1, [1909MS].

 Everywhere we see increasing evidence that the message we
have from God is to be the last message of warning to the
churches of the world. Yet year after year is passing into
eternity, and the churches are unwarned. I am instructed to
speak to my brethren and to ask, "Are we conscious of the
neglect?" I have been given message after message for our
brethren encouraging them to begin work in every place
where the way shall open. If laborers would go forth to the
work, the Lord would bless their own souls, and would make
their efforts fruitful. As the people hear the reasons of
our faith, they will become interested, and will be
converted. There are many important places open to those
who will work for souls. We should not be selfish in 
seeking to retain workers long in one place, but should be
willing to sacrifice that the work may be begun in other
cities that need the light of truth. [Unpublished
Manuscripts, Volume 5 p. 15 para. 2] p. 533, Para. 2,
[1909MS].

 Let us urge those who have been converted from error to
truth to become missionaries for the extension of the 
knowledge of the truth. Invent some way of becoming
acquainted with the people. In many instances you can make
your way by presenting the books, Christ's Object Lessons
and Ministry of Healing. Tell the people the story of the
book and how the means raised by its sale is used for the
carrying forward of gospel work. This kind of labor will
open the way for you to establish small schools and medical
missionary work in our cities. [Unpublished Manuscripts,
Volume 5 p. 15 para. 3] p. 533, Para. 3, [1909MS]. 



 Call the attention of the people to the importance of
educational work. All may do something in this line. If any
of our people are working in that city, connect with them
in labor. They may be able to help you in finding ways of
disposing of books among the people. If you will work with
wisdom, with heart and soul interest, and with earnest
prayer to your heavenly Father, you will find access to
souls. If you are a minister, you may do a precious work in
opening the Scriptures to the people. [Unpublished
Manuscripts, Volume 5 p. 16 para. 1] p. 533, Para. 4,
[1909MS].

 There are places all around Washington in which missionary
effort is needed. Right in Washington itself is a small
world of unconverted souls, both white and colored. Who is
feeling the burden for them? And there are many other
important places yet unwarned. When I see this neglect, I
feel sore at heart. I am praying night and day that the
burden may be rolled onto the men who are acting as leaders
in the work. Let those who are already at work open the way
for others who desire to labor and who are qualified to
take part in missionary effort. [Unpublished Manuscripts,
Volume 5 p. 16 para. 2] p. 533, Para. 5, [1909MS].

 We are thankful for this good Conference we have had. Yet
I am distressed to see so much territory in America left
unworked. Large donations are sometimes appropriated
without considering what should be done to give thorough
work to these neglected fields. Workers must be paid, if
the field is to be cultivated and seeds of truth sown. We 
must have houses of worship to accommodate those who shall
come out to hear. [Unpublished Manuscripts, Volume 5 p. 16
para. 3] p. 534, Para. 1, [1909MS].

 A great amount of strength and a great many advantages are
being centered here in Washington. Our leading men should
refuse to expend means too largely in this place. They
should improve their opportunities and advantages for
working in other places. God will honor their service by
making them a power in His closing work. [Unpublished
Manuscripts, Volume 5 p. 17 para. 1] p. 534, Para. 2,
[1909MS].

 There are important cities needing labor, that are near by
Washington--our next door neighbors, as it were. If our
brethren and sisters will do earnest missionary work for 



all with whom they come in contact, new fields of labor
right around us will be opened up. The burden to labor for
souls will come to many of those settled here, and they
will desire to take an active part in the proclamation of
the truth. [Unpublished Manuscripts, Volume 5 p. 17 para.
2] p. 534, Para. 3, [1909MS].

 We plead that those settled in Takoma Park shall become
laborers together with God in planting the standard of
truth in unworked territories. Let a part of the large
donations called for be used to furnish workers in our 
cities close by Washington. Let faithful house-to-house
work be done. Souls are perishing out of the ark of safety.
Let the standard of truth be lifted up by the church
members in their neighborhoods. Let ministers pitch their
tent, and preach the truth to the people with power, and
then move to another vicinity and preach the truth there. I
pray that many at the close of this meeting may take their
stand to work as they have never worked before for the
spread of a knowledge of present truth. [Unpublished
Manuscripts, Volume 5 p. 17 para. 3] p. 534, Para. 4,
[1909MS].

 My brethren, lose no time in giving the message in the
Southern field. Dwell upon the Word of God. Let every
statement be in harmony with a plain "Thus saith the Lord."
Exalt Bible truth. Show forth its beauty and holiness. None
who work in the South can proclaim the truth as boldly and
fearlessly as in the North. Men are to labor with
watchfulness and much prayer. Be guarded in what you say
regarding the work of other denominations, for there are
some who would be quick to retaliate. Let no words be
spoken against the white people. [Unpublished Manuscripts,
Volume 5 p. 18 para. 1] p. 534, Para. 5, [1909MS].

 The Lord has seen the struggles and untiring efforts of
men in the South to teach the truth. He has counseled these 
workers in their necessity, and has enabled them to work
with safety in times of peril, as they have sought Him in
earnest prayer and have gone forward with unwavering faith.
[Unpublished Manuscripts, Volume 5 p. 18 para. 2] p. 535,
Para. 1, [1909MS].

 God looks with sadness upon the unworked cities. The
message has come to us, Work the cities quickly. The Lord
would be pleased to see His messengers go forth as Christ,
the Son of the living God, went forth. He is our example. 



He would be pleased to see our conferences laying plans for
progressive work in our cities, to build up the old waste
places. He would be pleased to hear the truth proclaimed
wisely by every believer. Lack of faith has greatly
hindered the work of God. There are decided reformations to 
be made. Our cities East and West and North and South are 
to be given the message of present truth. Companies are to
go forth into the highways and the hedges searching for the
scattered sheep. [Unpublished Manuscripts, Volume 5 p. 18
para. 3] p. 535, Para. 2, [1909MS].

 A mighty work is to be done by the people who observe the
Sabbath of the fourth commandment. The Sabbath truth is to 
be presented in clear lines. Our platform is to be the Law
of God. We are to call attention to the Sabbath as the holy
of the Lord, honorable. The Sabbath day is set apart by
Jehovah as a sign between the Lord and His people. "Verily
My Sabbaths ye shall keep," He says, "for it is a sign
between Me and you throughout your generations; that ye may
know that I am the Lord that doth sanctify you" (Ex.
31:13). [Unpublished Manuscripts, Volume 5 p. 19 para. 1]
p. 535, Para. 3, [1909MS].

 There has been some talk of putting up a large building
here. The Lord does not want us to erect large buildings.
He wants converted men with converted hearts more than 
anything else. I urge you to go to the places that have
been neglected, and give the message of warning to the
people. The Lord is coming soon, and many are unready,
unready. Here is territory all around you, where thorough
work should be done to interest souls in the truth for this 
time. Some can take our books and learn what it means to go
the highways and hedges with the message of truth. Use the
gift that you have; impart the light you have received.
Repeat the truth over and over again to the people in
simplicity and love. Such labor will be greatly
appreciated. [Unpublished Manuscripts, Volume 5 p. 19 para.
2] p. 535, Para. 4, [1909MS].

 Do not try to weave in a spirit of human wisdom. Do not
try to find something new and strange to bring to the
people, but speak the truth as it is in Jesus. When the
doctrine is presented in the simplicity of true godliness,
it will speak to hearts. There is need that all have
opportunity to labor for souls. Then their ability will be
increased, and they will be qualified to do a greater work.
[Unpublished Manuscripts, Volume 5 p. 19 para. 3] p. 535, 



Para. 5, [1909MS].

 Many laborers can work here in Washington, but there are
some who are especially qualified to stand in the pulpits
of our large cities and preach the truth as they have
presented it acceptably for years. This class of work
Brother Prescott is well fitted to perform. God wants him
out of Washington. He wants him to labor where he can see
souls being brought to the truth through his
instrumentality. I am instructed to say to Elder Prescott,
You are needed in the fields that are opening for
evangelistic work, and when you make the Lord your trust,
and, like a little child, cast your helpless soul upon your
Saviour, He will be your righteousness, He will be your
sanctification, He will be your power to reach the people
by the messages of truth. Wonderful reformations will be
seen, and there will be an awakening and a conversion of
many souls who are now ignorant of what is the truth for
these last days. [Unpublished Manuscripts, Volume 5 p. 20
para. 1] p. 536, Para. 1, [1909MS].

 I am instructed to say to our people: Consider the
warnings God has sent regarding the closing up of this
earth's history. It is not now a time for us to make a
great display in large buildings. All our efforts for
display will not convert one soul. When we consider that we
are to be judged by our works, should we not give to the
people of the world a representation in works that
corresponds with the truths we proclaim? As a people we are
to stand before the world to tell that time is soon to end. 
But our words of warning will be of no special value unless
we show our faith by our works. Let us not testify by large
and expensive buildings that we do not really believe what
we teach. We are to provide simple, well constructed
buildings for the carrying on of our work; but we must not
in one place, in the erection of buildings, [use] sums so
large that we would have to leave the byways and hedges
unwarned of the coming of the Saviour. [Unpublished
Manuscripts, Volume 5 p. 20 para. 2] p. 536, Para. 2,
[1909MS].

 We are delivering sermons in every building we erect, and
these things are taken as testimonies borne of our faith,
while these very buildings testify that we are not
expecting to move soon from this world to the heavenly. As
this representation of the matter was presented before me,
I could not rest. I determined to present it as it was 



presented to me, and to urge our people to show their faith
by their works. If we will work humbly and in the fear of
God, He will work with our efforts to impress men and women
with the truths of the message, and they in turn will
testify to the faith they hold. [Unpublished Manuscripts,
Volume 5 p. 21 para. 1] p. 536, Para. 3, [1909MS].

 Missionaries are called for to go to foreign countries to
present the truth to those who are in darkness. And the
cities right around us are unworked, and are calling for
help. "Ye are my witnesses, saith the Lord" [Isa. 43:10],
to proclaim liberty to the captives, and the opening of the
prison to them that are bound; to proclaim the acceptable
year of the Lord, and the day of vengeance of our God"
(Isa. 61:1, 2). My brethren and sisters, let us not make
representations of unbelief, but let the light shine forth
to the world in clear, distinct rays. [Unpublished
Manuscripts, Volume 5 p. 21 para. 2] p. 536, Para. 4,
[1909MS].

 My heart is all the time asking the question, How can we
reach the people? What can we do to open the blind eyes?
There is missionary work to be done right here in this
place, just as important as that to be done in foreign
countries. Why isn't it just as important to awaken an
interest in the fields right about us as to work for the
lands afar off? Oh, I do beseech our people in Washington
to represent rightly the religion of Jesus Christ, the
intensity of His love for the perishing, and the greatness
of His power to save. [Unpublished Manuscripts, Volume 5 p.
21 para. 3] p. 537, Para. 1, [1909MS].

 I want to read you a few words concerning Christ's work of
ministry: [Matt. 9:28-36, quoted.] [Unpublished
Manuscripts, Volume 5 p. 22 para. 1] p. 537, Para. 2,
[1909MS].

 In connection with this, let us read Christ's great
commission to His disciples: [Matt. 28:16-20, quoted.]
[Unpublished Manuscripts, Volume 5 p. 22 para. 2] p. 537,
Para. 3, [1909MS].

 This instruction given by Christ to His disciples is the
true higher education. The highest education in our world
is to be found in the teachings of the Word of God. To
receive its teachings, to carry its principles into the
daily life, is to receive the highest education that man 



can gain. It is the only education that will secure us an
entrance into the city of God. [Unpublished Manuscripts,
Volume 5 p. 22 para. 3] p. 537, Para. 4, [1909MS].

 When I came to Washington, I thought that if I could I
would stay all through the meeting. Then there came a time
when I felt that I could not stay any longer. I said I
would go away. But in the night season the word came to me,
You are My messenger; you must give the message that I give
you for the people. I said, I will stay, and if the meeting
is prolonged, I will still stay till the close.
[Unpublished Manuscripts, Volume 5 p. 22 para. 4] p. 537,
Para. 5, [1909MS].

 There are great reformations that need to be made here.
These reformations are to be made on the right hand and on
the left. My God help us to pray as we have never prayed
before. We need His guidance and His counsel in all our
works. [Unpublished Manuscripts, Volume 5 p. 22 para. 5]
p. 537, Para. 6, [1909MS].

 And now let us pray: Heavenly Father, I come to Thee in
the name of Thy dear Son. [Not Readable.] [Unpublished
Manuscripts, Volume 5 p. 23 para. 1] p. 537, Para. 7,
[1909MS]. 

PAMPHLETS

 An Appeal to Seventh-day Adventists to Fulfil Their Duty 
to the South. --The South.--"The Lord is grieved by the woe
in the Southern field. Christ has wept at the sight of this
woe. Angels have hushed the music of their harps as they
have looked upon a people unable to help themselves."
[Pamphlet 012 p. 1 para. 01] p. 537, Para. 8, [1909MS].

 If such is the feeling in heaven over the situation in the
South, what should be the feelings of every loyal Seventh-
day Adventist? [Pamphlet 012 p. 1 para. 02] p. 538, Para.
1, [1909MS].

 "Many of the Southern cities have never been worked. Look
at the destitution of this field. Consider the ignorance,
the poverty, the misery, the distress of many of the
people. What do they know in regard to the Bible? They are
not acquainted with the Lord Jesus Christ. And yet this
field lies at our door! How selfish and inattentive you
have been to your neighbors! You have heartlessly passed 



them by, doing little to relieve their suffering. The
Condition of this Field is a Condemnation to Our Professed 
Christianity." [Pamphlet 012 p. 1 para. 03] p. 538, Para.
2, [1909MS].

 Meeting the Situation. [Pamphlet 012 p. 1 para. 04] p.
538, Para. 3, [1909MS].

 "I saw something of the work that is being done in the
mission schools near Nashville. Little companies of workers
are going out into the mountains and laboring for those who
have not heard the message, and here and there little
companies of believers are being raised up. Who would dare
to put their hand on such workers and say, You must not
labor thus; it costs too much." [Pamphlet 012 p. 2 para.
02] p. 538, Para. 4, [1909MS].

 "Every possible means should be devised to establish
schools of the Madison order in various parts of the South.
. . .You have no time to lose" Does that mean you?
[Pamphlet 012 p. 2 para. 03] p. 538, Para. 5, [1909MS].

 A Quick Work. [Pamphlet 012 p. 2 para. 04] p. 538, Para.
6, [1909MS].

 "It would have been pleasing to God if, while the Madison
school has doing its work, other such schools had been
established in different parts of the Southern field. . . .
Labor to encourage others to do a similar work. Then the
light of truth will be carried in a simple and effective
way, And a Great Work will be Accomplished for the Master
in a Short Time." [Pamphlet 012 p. 3 para. 01] p. 538,
Para. 7, [1909MS].

 "The class of education given at the Madison school is
such as will be accounted a treasure of great value by
those who take up missionary work in foreign fields. If
many more in other schools were receiving a similar
training, we as a people would be a spectacle to the world,
to angels, and to men. The message would be quickly carried
to every country, and souls now in darkness would be
brought to the light." [Pamphlet 012 p. 3 para. 02] p.
538, Para. 8, [1909MS].

 "The school at Madison not only educates in a knowledge of
the Scriptures, but it gives a practical training that fits
the student to go forth as a self-supporting missionary to 



the field to which he is called. . . .They have been
learning to become self-supporting, and a training more
important than this they could not receive. Thus they have
obtained a valuable education for usefulness in missionary
fields. . . . [Pamphlet 012 p. 3 para. 05] p. 539, Para.
1, [1909MS].

 "The class of education given at the Madison school is
such as will be accounted a treasure of great value by
those who take up missionary work in a foreign field."
[Pamphlet 012 p. 4 para. 01] p. 539, Para. 2, [1909MS].

 "This work is to be done now, while the angels continue to
hold the four winds. There is no time to lose. . . . Shall 
we not hear of many volunteers?. . . . Why have you not a
deeper sense of necessities of the Southern field?
[Pamphlet 012 p. 4 para. 06] p. 539, Para. 3, [1909MS].

 "The Southern race has been neglected. Men have passed by
on the other side, as the priest and Levite passed by the
wounded, robbed, bruised, and beaten one. . . . Since the
slaves gained their freedom at terrible loss of life to the
North and South, they have been greatly neglected by those
who professed to know God." [Pamphlet 012 p. 5 para. 01]
p. 539, Para. 4, [1909MS].

 "During the time that has passed into eternity many should
have been in the South, laboring together with God by doing
personal work, and by giving of their means to sustain
themselves and other workers in that field." [Pamphlet 012
p. 5 para. 02] p. 539, Para. 5, [1909MS].

 Reasons for the Neglect. "We are to learn to be content
with simple food and clothing, that we may save much means
to invest in the work of the gospel." [Pamphlet 012 p. 5
para. 03] p. 539, Para. 6, [1909MS].

 "The Lord desires the desert places of the South where the
outlook appears so forbidding, to become as the garden of
God. Let our people arouse and redeem the past." [Pamphlet
012 p. 6 para. 01] p. 540, Para. 1, [1909MS].

 "How little our churches sense their solemn 
responsibilities to God. It is not ministers alone, but
every man and every woman who has enlisted in Christ's army
is a soldier. Are they willing to receive a soldier's fare,
just as Christ has given them an example in his life of 



self-denial and sacrifice? What self-denial have our 
churches as a whole manifested? They may have given
donations in money, but they have withheld themselves."
[Pamphlet 012 p. 6 para. 02] p. 540, Para. 2, [1909MS].

 "Let those who truly love God step out from where there
are large churches of Sabbath-keepers." [Pamphlet 012 p. 6
para. 03] p. 540, Para. 3, [1909MS].

 "There will be no lazy Christians in this cause or
connected with this work. All indifference and lethargy
must be overcome. Work is crowding upon the few who are
willing and obedient, because they see so much to do, and
so few are willing to lift the burden and bear the yoke of
Christ." [Pamphlet 012 p. 6 para. 04] p. 540, Para. 4,
[1909MS].

 "There are thousands who might enter the harvest-field who
are now religiously idle, and as a result they go crippling
their way to heaven, expressing a doubt whether they are
Christians." [Pamphlet 012 p. 6 para. 05] p. 540, Para. 5,
[1909MS].

 "You are waiting for some one to carry you to the vineyard
and set you to work, or to bring the vineyard to you:
[Pamphlet 012 p. 7 para. 01] p. 540, Para. 6, [1909MS].

 "I think how the angels must feel, seeing the end
approaching, and those who claim to have a knowledge of God
and Jesus Christ whom he has sent, huddle together,
colonize, and attend the meetings, and feel dissatisfied if
there is not much preaching to benefit their souls and
strengthen the church, while they are doing literally
nothing." [Pamphlet 012 p. 7 para. 02] p. 540, Para. 7,
[1909MS].

 Waiting for a Salary. "Hundreds are dying a spiritual
death of inaction because they do not work at all." They
are waiting for some conference to assign them a place and
guarantee them a salary. To these the Lord sends the
message:-- [Pamphlet 012 p. 7 para. 03] p. 541, Para. 1,
[1909MS].

 "If the lay members of the church will arouse to do their
work in a quiet way, going to war at their own charges,
each seeing how much he can do in winning souls to Jesus,
we shall see many leaving the ranks of Satan to stand under 



the banner of Christ." [Pamphlet 012 p. 7 para. 04] p.
541, Para. 2, [1909MS].

 "Many of our missionary enterprises are crippled because
there are so many who refuse to enter the doors of
usefulness that are plainly open before them. Let all who
believe the truth, go to work. Do the work that lies
nearest you; do anything, however humble, rather than be,
like the men of Meroz, do-nothings." [Pamphlet 012 p. 7
para. 05] p. 541, Para. 3, [1909MS].

 "The whole church needs to be imbued with the missionary
spirit; then there will be many to work unselfishly in
various ways as they can, without being salaried."
[Pamphlet 012 p. 8 para. 01] p. 541, Para. 4, [1909MS].

 Are You in this Class? "The churches have not been 
educated altogether as they should have been educated. They
have been educated to depend upon the ministers to pray and
to open the Scriptures to the people who assemble to
worship God. Thousands might be at work who are not
ordained to preach the gospel." [Pamphlet 012 p. 8 para.
02] p. 541, Para. 5, [1909MS].

 "God will use the most humble men even if they have not
been ordained." [Pamphlet 012 p. 8 para. 03] p. 541, Para.
6, [1909MS].

 "The work cannot be done by the ordained minister alone.
God will accept any of those who love and serve him in
their efforts to educate those who are in the errors of 
darkness, and thus win souls to Jesus Christ. Hundreds and 
thousands who profess the truth, who are now idlers in the
market place, might be engaged in the work of the Lord."
[Pamphlet 012 p. 8 para. 04] p. 541, Para. 7, [1909MS].

 Families as Missionaries. "God desires that every man
shall stand in his lot and in his place, and not feel as if
the work is too hard." [Pamphlet 012 p. 8 para. 05] p.
542, Para. 1, [1909MS].

 "We feel an earnest interest in these schools. There is a 
wide field before us in the establishment of family mission
schools." [Pamphlet 012 p. 8 para. 06] p. 542, Para. 2,
[1909MS].

 "There are honest-hearted men and women out in the hills 



that must be given the message of warning. . . . Say not,
'We cannot afford to work in a sparsely-settled field, and
largely in a self-supporting way, when out in the world are
great fields where we might reach multitudes.' And let none
say, 'We cannot afford to sustain you in an effort to work
in those out-of-the-way places.' What! Cannot afford it!
You cannot afford not to work in these isolated places; and
if you neglect such fields the time will come when you will
wish that you had afforded it." [Pamphlet 012 p. 8 para.
07] p. 542, Para. 3, [1909MS].

 "There are many families who would be a great blessing if
they would take their belongings and settle in some of our
towns or country locations where the standard has never
been raised. Many should move into the regions beyond, and
become just what Christ has said that those who believe in
him should be." [Pamphlet 012 p. 9 para. 01] p. 542, Para.
4, [1909MS].

 "Let married men and women who know the truth go forth to
the neglected fields to enlighten others. Follow the
example of those who have done pioneer work in new fields."
[Pamphlet 012 p. 9 para. 02] p. 542, Para. 5, [1909MS].

 "Let Sabbath-keeping families move to the South, and live
out the truth before those who know it not. These families 
can be a help to one another. Let them do Christian help-
work, feeding the hungry and clothing the naked. This will
have a far stronger influence for good than the preaching
of sermons." [Pamphlet 012 p. 9 para. 03] p. 542, Para. 6,
[1909MS].

 How Far-Reaching is this Work to Be? "In many places
schools should be established." "Every city in the Southern
States, and every town and village, must have earnest work
done for it. That field will be missionary soil until many
churches are raised up." [Pamphlet 012 p. 9 para. 04] p.
542, Para. 7, [1909MS].

 "There is a wide field before us in the establishment of 
family mission schools." [Pamphlet 012 p. 9 para. 05] p.
543, Para. 1, [1909MS].

 Come to Stay. "The Southern field must be worked
intelligently." The work of the South cannot be
accomplished by coming South for a short time and then
returning to the North. [Pamphlet 012 p. 10 para. 03] p. 



543, Para. 2, [1909MS].

 "I wish to say that the Southern field is a world of its
own. The work here will have to be carried forward 
independently to a large degree. The workers in the field
will have to exercise judgment as to the best ways of
advancing. This field needs workers who will say, I will 
not fail nor be discouraged." [Pamphlet 012 p. 10 para. 04]
p. 543, Para. 3, [1909MS].

 "We must not lose sight of the neglected parts of the
vineyard. Men may say that it is a waste of valuable time
and money for strong men and women to go out into these
hills, and out-of-the-way places to labor. . . . Some may
say, 'If I were engaged in this sort of work, some
connected with the church would discountenance me.' What if 
they should?" [Pamphlet 012 p. 11 para. 01] p. 543, Para.
4, [1909MS].

 Self-Supporting. [Pamphlet 012 p. 11 para. 02] p. 543,
Para. 5, [1909MS].

 "When God inspires in men and women the desire to help
these poor, neglected, ignorant ones, to educate them, to
establish schools, to teach them to be self-supporting,
should we not encourage these workers? Should we not do all
in our power to help those who work for the people of the
South, both white and black?" [Pamphlet 012 p. 11 para. 03]
p. 543, Para. 6, [1909MS].

 "we must provide greater facilities for the education and
training of the youth, both white and colored. We are to
establish schools away from the cities where the youth can
learn to cultivate the soil, and thus help to make
themselves, and the school self-supporting. Let means be
gathered for the establishment of such schools." [Pamphlet
012 p. 11 para. 04] p. 543, Para. 7, [1909MS].

 "The whole church needs to be imbued with the missionary
spirit; then there will be many to work unselfishly, in
various ways as they can, without being salaried."
[Pamphlet 012 p. 12 para. 01] p. 544, Para. 1, [1909MS].

 "He marks all that they do to help those in need of help.
In the heavenly courts, when the redeemed are gathered
home, they will stand nearest to the Son of God." [Pamphlet
012 p. 12 para. 02] p. 544, Para. 2, [1909MS]. 



 Self-Support in Foreign Fields. [Pamphlet 012 p. 12 para.
03] p. 544, Para. 3, [1909MS].

 "Properties will be offered for sale in the rural
districts at a price below the real cost, because the
owners desire city advantages, and it is these rural
locations that we desire to obtain for our schools." 
[Pamphlet 012 p. 13 para. 02] p. 544, Para. 4, [1909MS].

 Medical Missionary Work. "I have been instructed that
there are decided advantages to be gained by the
establishment of a school and sanitarium in close 
proximity. . . . There is a great work to be done by our
sanitariums and schools. Time is short. What is done, must
be done quickly." [Pamphlet 012 p. 13 para. 03] p. 544,
Para. 5, [1909MS].

 The Reward. "What a reward awaits the winner of souls! 
When the gates of that beautiful city on high are swung
back on their glittering hinges, and the nations that have
kept the truth shall enter in, crowns of glory will be
placed on their heads, and they will ascribe honor and
glory and majesty to God. And at that time some will come
to you, and will say, If it had not been for the words you
spoke to me in kindness, if it had not been for your tears
and supplications and earnest efforts I should never have
seen the King in his beauty. What a reward is this?"
[Pamphlet 012 p. 14 para. 03] p. 544, Para. 6, [1909MS].

 Hillcrest School Farm. "The Lord has a great work to be
done in the Southern States of America. . . . He requires
far more of his people than they have given him in
missionary work among the people of the South of all
classes, and especially the colored race."-- March 20, 
1891. [Pamphlet 037 p. 7 para. 01] p. 544, Para. 7,
[1909MS].

 "Those living in places where the work has been long
established, should remember the needs of the preparatory
work to be done in Nashville."-- Dec. 4, 1901. [Pamphlet
037 p. 7 para. 02] p. 544, Para. 8, [1909MS].

 "The work in Nashville is important. If the workers labor
earnestly and judiciously, there will be conversions to the
truth in. . . . Nashville."-- Oct. 26, 1902. [Pamphlet 037
p. 7 para. 03] p. 545, Para. 1, [1909MS]. 



 "A school for colored people should be established outside
the city of Nashville, on land that can be utilized for
industrial purposes." -- Nov. 24, 1903. [Pamphlet 037 p. 7
para. 04] p. 545, Para. 2, [1909MS].

 "I was instructed by the Lord that the Southern field was
to be given every advantage. Especially was Nashville to be
worked: . . . Years ago the Spirit of the Lord moved upon
the hearts of men to establish in this city institutions of
learning to educate the colored people of the South. The
Lord now desires his people to establish institutions in
this center where a good work has already been done. . . .
I was instructed that memorials for God were to be 
established in this place, not only right in this city, but
a little distance from it."-- July 3, 1903. [Pamphlet 037
p. 7 para. 05] p. 545, Para. 3, [1909MS].

 "A more decided interest should be manifested in the work 
of helping the colored people. If in the future we are to
do nothing more for all colored people than we have done in
the past, let us lay aside all pretense that we have
entered Nashville for the purpose of helping them. . . .
The Lord is not pleased with the present showing. Let there
now be a reformation, and the Lord will work with those who
are willing to co-operate with him."-- April 14, 1905.
[Pamphlet 037 p. 7 para. 06] p. 545, Para. 4, [1909MS].

 "There is a great work to be done. Some will ask, What can
be done to work effectively the city of Nashville?--One way
to success is to get a place a few miles out of Nashville,
and there establish a school and a sanitarium, and from
these institutions as working centers, begin to work
Nashville as we have not worked it yet." Sept. 25, 1905.
[Pamphlet 037 p. 8 para. 01] p. 545, Para. 5, [1909MS].

 "We need to be less diffident about making known our needs
to those who can help us in carrying forward the work. The
Lord will surely acknowledge determined efforts made to
help the people who are in need of help."-- April 1, 1907.
[Pamphlet 037 p. 8 para. 02] p. 545, Para. 6, [1909MS].

 "My brethren, I entreat you not to let the work for the
colored people be longer neglected. . . . Let our ministers
say to the people, Our time in which to work is short. Make
it possible to secure places from which the work for the
colored people can be carried on. As the Lord's stewards, 



we are responsible for the welfare of the needy. . . . The
needs of the work, and the motives that should prompt our
gifts, should be presented to believers, and urgent calls
made upon our churches."-- Sept. 16, 1907. [Pamphlet 037 p.
8 para. 03] p. 545, Para. 7, [1909MS].

 "What I have said in the past should be repeated."-- Oct. 
1, 1907. [Pamphlet 037 p. 8 para. 04] p. 546, Para. 1,
[1909MS].

 "Men and women from the colored race are to be educated to 
work as missionaries for their own people. This education
and training is to be given them within their own borders.
Schools for colored children and youth are to be
established in many different places in the Southern field.
I am deeply interested in the maintenance of these schools.
I have often spoken on the importance of this work. I
desire to do my part in helping this branch of the Lord's
cause in the Southern field. And I am calling upon my
brethren and sisters in America to act their part. I am
pleading with them to show by their works a firm faith in
the power of God to gather out from the Southland a people
who shall be a praise to his name, and who shall finally
unite with the redeemed from among men in singing the song
of Moses and the Lamb."-- Gospel Herald, October, 1907.
[Pamphlet 037 p. 8 para. 05] p. 546, Para. 2, [1909MS].

 "Culture on all points of practical life will make our
youth useful after they shall leave school to go to foreign
countries. They will not then have to depend upon the
people to whom they go to cook and sew for them or build
their habitations. They will be much more influential if
they show that they can educate the ignorant how to labor
by the best methods and to produce the best results. This
will be appreciated where means are difficult to obtain.
They will reveal that missionaries can become educators in
teaching them how to labor. A much smaller fund will be
required to sustain such missionaries, because they put to
the very best use their physical powers, in useful,
practical labor, combined with their studies. And wherever
they go, all that they have gained in this line will give
them standing-room. If the light God has given were
cherished, students would leave our schools free from the
burden of debt." [Pamphlet 037 p. 31 para. 01] p. 546,
Para. 3, [1909MS].

 The Hillcrest School. Takoma Park Station, Washington, D. 



C.. May 17, 1909. During our visit to Nashville, I visited
the Hillcrest School Farm, where Brethren Staines and
Bralliar are laboring to establish a training-school for
colored workers. This farm of ninety-three acres is about
six miles from Nashville. The location is excellent. Here 
the students can be trained to erect buildings and to
cultivate the land as a part of their education. At the
same time they can be given instruction in Bible knowledge,
and be fitted by general study of wisely selected books to
know how to do the work to which they are called. [Pamphlet
037 p. 33 para. 01] p. 546, Para. 4, [1909MS].

 As I saw the different parts of the farm, my heart was
glad. The hill land is suitable for the buildings, for the
orchard, and for pasture, and the level land will be highly
appreciated when faithfully worked. A beginning has been
made in the erection of cottages for students. They are
plain and inexpensive, but comfortable and convenient. More
of these cottages are needed. One cottage that I visited
had just been built with money given by Sister Marian
Stowell-Crawford. Those who are bearing the burden of this
work should be encouraged, and not hindered by words that
would dishearten them or dampen the faith of those who have
been helping them. [Pamphlet 037 p. 33 para. 02] p. 546,
Para. 5, [1909MS].

 My heart was filled with thanksgiving to God that a place
has been provided here near Nashville where intelligent
youth, seeking to obtain an education that will fit them to
help others, can have the advantages offered by the
Hillcrest School. The Lord is indeed moving upon the hearts
of his people, and leading them to aid in the establishment
of training centers for the education of colored youth to
labor among their own race. Hillcrest is a beautiful
property, and gives opportunity to provide for many to
receive a training for service. Let us thank God for this,
and take courage. [Pamphlet 037 p. 34 para. 01] p. 547,
Para. 1, [1909MS].

 Brother Staines and his associates are engaged in a good
work. I believe that the Lord has led them, and will bless
them in doing conscientiously that which they have
undertaken. It is my prayer that the Lord will move upon
the minds of his people to take hold of this work and help
it forward. We must not let the criticism and unwise 
movements of some of the brethren dishearten the workers,
and hinder the work. As the Lord has led Brother Staines to 



take up this work, so others will be led in various places
to help. Men in different parts of the field, as laborers
together with God, will search out promising colored youth,
and encourage them to attend this school. And they will
help in the providing of a suitable building with class
rooms. [Pamphlet 037 p. 34 para. 02] p. 547, Para. 2,
[1909MS].

 When we were ready to return to Nashville, the teachers
and students all gathered in the class room, and I said to
them:-- [Pamphlet 037 p. 34 para. 03] p. 547, Para. 3,
[1909MS].

 "I am thankful that I have had the privilege of visiting
this school. You all should appreciate it. Here you have
high and low ground. You are to prepare the ground for the
sowing of the seed; and in your efforts the blessing of the
Lord will certainly be with you, if you will walk humbly
with God. Trust in him who understands the situation. Then 
he can work with you in all your efforts, and you will see
of the salvation of God. [Pamphlet 037 p. 34 para. 04] p.
547, Para. 4, [1909MS].

 "You will have our prayers, and our help as far as we can
give it. Our interests will go with you. And the Lord will
help you in making this effort, not merely because of the
good that may be accomplished in this school, but because
of the many others who need the experience you are having.
The work you do here may result in the salvation of
hundreds of souls. [Pamphlet 037 p. 35 para. 01] p. 547,
Para. 5, [1909MS].

 "If you will follow on to know the Lord, you may know his
goings forth are prepared as the morning; and the blessing
of the Lord will rest on parents and children. There is one
point that we must be careful to remember. It is this, that
the students in this school will carry away with them what
they see and hear here. They will follow the example you
give them. [Pamphlet 037 p. 35 para. 02] p. 548, Para. 1,
[1909MS].

 "I am deeply interested in the work that is being done
here, because special light has been given me regarding the
neglect there has been to take up the work you are doing. I
have specified in my writings what this work is. I have
tried again and again to impress its importance on the
minds of the people. I shall still talk of it wherever I 



go. [Pamphlet 037 p. 35 para. 03] p. 548, Para. 2,
[1909MS].

 "You are not working alone. When you are tempted to become
discouraged, remember this. Angels of God are right around
you. They will minister to the very earth, causing it to
give forth its treasures. [Pamphlet 037 p. 35 para. 04] p.
548, Para. 3, [1909MS].

 "This is the instruction I am trying to give to our
people. I want them to understand what could be
accomplished if we would work according to the will of the
Lord. It is the Lord who has given the instruction. Let us
follow his directions." [Pamphlet 037 p. 35 para. 05] p.
548, Para. 4, [1909MS].

 After speaking these words of encouragement, we bowed in
prayer, and the blessing of the Lord rested upon me, giving
assurance and hope regarding this work so humbly begun. I
there decided to give one hundred dollars to help in
equipping the school. And I now present to our people an
invitation to join me in giving the means necessary to its
work. [Pamphlet 037 p. 35 para. 06] p. 548, Para. 5,
[1909MS].

 Let the teachers consider this message: "Fear thou not;
for I am with thee: be not dismayed; for I am thy God: I
will strengthen thee; yea, I will help thee; yea, I will
uphold thee with the right hand of my righteousness."
Signed: Ellen G. White [Pamphlet 037 p. 36 para. 01] p.
548, Para. 6, [1909MS].

 Words of Encouragement to Self-supporting Workers. By Mrs.
E.G. White Schools for the Highways and Hedges. -- I am 
very glad to have the opportunity of speaking to as many as
I see before me at this time, in a field where a large work
is yet to be done. In all these unworked fields, special
efforts are to be made. In laboring for the unwarned, we
are to seek to "compel them to come in." Why?--Because
souls are at stake. There is a message to be given to these
souls, and those in the highways and in the hedges must
hear the Word of life. [Pamphlet 113 p. 2 para. 01] p.
548, Para. 7, [1909MS].

 Several years ago, during a former visit to the South,
while out on long drives, I sometimes asked who occupied
the homes we passed, and I learned that in many of the 



larger Southern houses were men who bear important
responsibilities in the care of great estates. Upon further
inquiry, I learned that no one had sought to bring before
these men the Word of life. None had gone to them, with
Bible in hand, and said, "We have something precious for
you, and we want that you should hear it." Now it has been
presented before me repeatedly that this is a line of work
that must be done. We are to go out into the highways and
into the hedges, and carry to the people the message of
truth that Christ has given us. We are to compel many to
come in. [Pamphlet 113 p. 2 para. 02] p. 549, Para. 1,
[1909MS].

 Christ meant much when he said, Go out into the highways
and the hedges. You must not neglect the highways. You must
bring the truth before those in the highways. Neither are
you to neglect those that are in the hedges. In addition to
the work that must be done in the great cities, there is a
work to be performed for those that are scattered all
through the regions round about. And how can we reach
them?--One important means of accomplishing this work, is
found in the establishment of small schools in needy
communities. Even if there are but a few persons in a
place, some means of reaching them should be devised. Once
let the missionary spirit take hold of men and women, young
and old, and we shall see many going into the highways and
the hedges, and compelling the honest in heart to come in.
[Pamphlet 113 p. 3 para. 01] p. 549, Para. 2, [1909MS].

 Some one may inquire, "How will you compel them?"--Let the
truth of God, in its purity and power, be brought to bear
upon the conscience of living agents, and let them be
taught the preciousness of this truth. Let them realize
that the Word of life, even Christ himself, came to our
world because of God's desire to save fallen humanity; for
"God so loved the world, that he gave his only begotten
Son, that whosoever believeth in him should not perish, but
have everlasting life." [Pamphlet 113 p. 3 para. 02] p.
550, Para. 1, [1909MS].

 The Madison School Trains Teachers for the Highland
Schools and Family Mission Schools. Nearly five years ago,
when we were searching for a site on which to locate a
training-school near Nashville, we visited this plantation
that was afterwards secured; and I remember that when we
first saw the place, we planned to go over it in carriages,
some in one direction, and some in another, and we looked 



to God to impress our minds as to whether this were the
place he wished us to choose for a training-center. For a
time, the prospect looked forbidding; nevertheless, the
plantation was secured, and the work was begun. The Lord
would have the influence of this school widely extended by
means of the establishment of small mission schools in 
needy settlements in the hills, where consecrated teachers
may open the Scriptures to hungry souls, and let the light
of life shine forth to those that are in darkness. 
[Pamphlet 113 p. 3 para. 03] p. 550, Para. 2, [1909MS].

 This is the very work that Christ did. He traveled from
place to place, and labored for souls. And who was he?--The
One equal with the Father. The Lord Jesus has set us an
example. As you engage in school work in these needy
communities, do not let any man come in to discourage you
by saying, "Why do you spend your time in this way? Why not
do a larger and more important work in a broader field?"
Some, it is true, must plan to look forward to the time
when they will do a large work in response to general
calls; but who will attend to the highways? Who will go
into the hedges? There are those that Christ will move
upon, and they will see the necessity of entering neglected
portions of the vineyard. They will delight to open the
Scriptures to those that are in darkness and do not
understand the truth. This is the very work that is to be
done. Let every one of us stand in our lot and in our
place. And if there are those whom the Lord moves upon to
give themselves to the neglected portions of the vineyard,
let no man seek to turn them away from their appointed
work. If those who know the truth, conceal from others the
great light that has shined into their own hearts, they are
held accountable for neglecting their duty. [Pamphlet 113
p. 4 para. 01] p. 550, Para. 3, [1909MS].

 We feel an earnest interest in these schools. There is a 
wide field before us in the establishment of family mission
schools. Let those who feel the burden of souls resting
upon them, go out and do house-to-house work, and teach the
people precept upon precept, here a little, and there a
little, gradually leading them into the full light of Bible
truth. This is what we had to do in the early days of the
message. As earnest efforts are put forth, the Lord will
let his blessing rest upon the workers, and rest upon those
who are seeking for an understanding of the truth as it is
in the Word of God. [Pamphlet 113 p. 5 para. 01] p. 551,
Para. 1, [1909MS]. 



 There are precious truths, glorious truths, in God's Word,
and it is our privilege to bring these truths before the
people. In those parts of the field where many cannot
attend meetings far away from their homes, we can bring the
truth, to them personally, and can work with them in
simplicity. [Pamphlet 113 p. 5 para. 02] p. 551, Para. 2,
[1909MS].

 A Place for Old and Young in the Southern Field. In 
preparation for the coming of our Lord, we are to do a
large work in the great cities. We have a solemn testimony
to bear in these great centers. But in our planning for the
extension of the work, far more than the cities alone, must
be comprehended. In out-of-the-way places are many, many
families that need to be looked after in order to learn 
whether they understand the work that Jesus is doing for
his people. Those in the highways are not to be neglected,
neither are those in the hedges; and as we journey about
from place to place, and pass by house after house, we
should often inquire, "Have the people who are living in
these places, heard the message? Has the truth of God's
Word been brought to their ears? Do they understand that
the end of all things is at hand, and that the judgments of
God are impending? Do they realize that every soul has been
bought with an infinite price?" As I meditate upon these
things my heart goes out in deep longing to see the truth
carried in its simplicity to the homes of these people
along the highways and places far removed from the crowded
centers of population. We are not to wait for workers of
the very highest talent to prepare the way and to show us
how to labor; but, whether old or young, we have the
privilege of understanding the truth as it is in Jesus, and
as we see persons who are not in the possession of the
comfort of God's grace, it is our privilege to visit them,
and acquaint them with God's love for them and with his
wonderful provision for the salvation of their souls.
[Pamphlet 113 p. 5 para. 03] p. 551, Para. 3, [1909MS].

 In this work in the highways and the hedges, there are
serious difficulties to be met and overcome. The worker, as
he searches for souls, is not to fear nor be discouraged,
for God is his helper, and will continue to be his helper;
and he will open up ways before his servants. [Pamphlet 113
p. 6 para. 01] p. 552, Para. 1, [1909MS].

 We are glad, very glad, for the evidences of prosperity 



attending the work here at Madison. To every one assembled
at this Institute, I would say: Search the Scriptures. If
you do not fully realize the times in which you live, and
the nearness of the end, seek to gain a fuller realization
of these things by searching the Scriptures. There is a
work to be done in every place. We must seek to catch the
very spirit of the message. [Pamphlet 113 p. 7 para. 01]
p. 552, Para. 2, [1909MS].

 There Should be Schools for the Colored People as Well as
Schools in the Highlands. There are colored people to be
saved. Yesterday it was my privilege to speak to the
colored people assembled in their little church in
Nashville. A goodly company of colored people listened with
marked attention to the words presented. [Pamphlet 113 p. 7
para. 02] p. 552, Para. 3, [1909MS].

 These people did not have to do with their color. They are
not accountable for the fact that they are not white; and
how foolish it is for human beings that are dependent for
every breath they draw to feel that we should have nothing
to do with the colored people. We have a duty to perform
toward them, and in the fear of God we are endeavoring to
discharge this duty by providing in every possible way for
them to hear the third angel's message, and to fit
themselves for proclaiming the truth to their own race.
[Pamphlet 113 p. 7 para. 03] p. 553, Para. 1, [1909MS].

 Do you know of a soul to be saved?--Christ died to save
that soul, and your work is to learn how to reach the heart
of that one, and point him to the Saviour. [Pamphlet 113 p.
7 para. 04] p. 553, Para. 2, [1909MS].

 In Acts we read the story of Philip and the nobleman--how,
as an Ethiopian was journeying homeward from Jerusalem, and
studying the Scriptures, Philip appeared before him, and
inquired, "Understandest thou what thou readest?" The
record informs us that he did not; and so Philip ascended
into the chariot, and sat down by the side of the eunuch,
and opened the Scriptures to his understanding, and
delighted him with the truth. With enlightened heart and
mind, the Ethiopian believed the message that he heard. As
they journeyed on, they came to a stream of water; "and the
eunuch said, See, here is water; what doth hinder me to be
baptized?" Philip replied, "If thou believest with all
thine heart, thou mayest." The nobleman answered, "I
believe that Jesus Christ is the Son of God." Upon hearing 



this declaration, Philip immediately went down with the
eunuch into the water, and there baptized him. Philip
immediately afterward departed, as he had received a
message to go to another place. The nobleman "went on his
way rejoicing," a believer in the truths of God's Word.
[Pamphlet 113 p. 8 para. 01] p. 553, Para. 3, [1909MS].

 When human hearts are susceptible to the influences of the
Holy Spirit of God the Lord can do a mighty work through
his servants. He can bring them into association with men
and women who need help and encouragement. Everywhere we
can find souls longing for the help that we might give
them; and in arranging our work so as to meet this need, we
must not lose sight of the neglected parts of the vineyard.
Men may say that it is a waste of valuable time and money
for strong young men and young women to go out into these
hills and out-of-the-way places to labor. Some may contend
that we cannot afford to allow young persons of talent to
engage in this line of work. [Pamphlet 113 p. 8 para. 02]
p. 554, Para. 1, [1909MS].

 "Can not afford it!" If there is but one soul to be saved,
that soul is more precious than all the combined wealth of
this world. [Pamphlet 113 p. 9 para. 01] p. 554, Para. 2,
[1909MS].

 Hillcrest, a Training-School for Colored Workers. Let us 
thank God that the colored people have a school farm near
Nashville. Day before yesterday I had the privilege of
visiting the Hillcrest School, and of seeing the little
houses that they have been putting up for the accommodation
of a few students. A sister has recently sent them money
sufficient to build a modest little cottage. In this gift
the managers of the school see an evidence of God's
favoring hand. The Lord is indeed moving upon the hearts of
his people, and leading them to aid in the establishment of
training-centers for the education of colored youth to
labor among their own race. Hillcrest is a beautiful
property, and gives opportunity to provide for many to
receive a training for service. Let us thank God for this,
and take courage. [Pamphlet 113 p. 9 para. 02] p. 554,
Para. 3, [1909MS].

 Brother Staines and his associates are engaged in a good
work. I believe that the Lord has led them, and will bless
them in doing conscientiously that which they have
undertaken. It is my prayer that the Lord will move upon 



the minds of his people to take hold of this work and help
it forward. We must not let the criticism and unwise 
movements of some of the brethren dishearten the workers,
and hinder the work. As the Lord has led Brother Staines to 
take up this work, so others will be led in various places
to help. Men in different parts of the field as laborers
together with God, will search out promising colored youth,
and encourage them to attend this school. And they will
help in the providing of a suitable building with class-
rooms. [Pamphlet 113 p. 9 para. 03] p. 554, Para. 4,
[1909MS].

 In past years the colored people have been terribly
neglected. The time is coming when we cannot easily give
them the message. Restrictions will be placed about them to
such an extent that it will be next to impossible to reach
them; but at the present time this is not the case, and we
can go to many places where there are colored people, and
can open the Scriptures to their understanding, and lead
them to accept the truths of God's Word. Christ will make
the impression upon their hearts. [Pamphlet 113 p. 10 para.
01] p. 555, Para. 1, [1909MS].

 Some do not See the Need of Rural Schools. There are those 
among us who have been in the truth for years, who have
never seen nor sensed the need there is for working the
highways and the hedges. All such should seek for
reconversion of heart, for divine enlightenment, that they
may discern the needs of a dying world. Christ came to seek
and to save that which was lost. He went about on foot. He 
did not ride in easy conveyances. There were no railways or
other modern means of travel in his day. It is known that
he walked, and that multitudes joined him as he walked.
Along the wayside, as he journeyed, he opened the
Scriptures to the understanding of his followers.
Constantly he was repeating to them the words of life. The
multitudes that thronged his footsteps, were charmed with
the principles brought out in his discourses. [Pamphlet 113
p. 10 para. 02] p. 555, Para. 2, [1909MS].

 As you go out into the highways and the hedges, let no
minister of the gospel say to you, "Why do ye so?" We have
for our example the ministry of Christ on this earth. We
are to remove our lights from under the coverings that hide
them from others, and let them shine forth amid the moral
darkness. [Pamphlet 113 p. 11 para. 01] p. 555, Para. 3,
[1909MS]. 



 "Ye are laborers together with God." Those who expect to
wear at last a crown of life, must in this life be light-
bearers. [Pamphlet 113 p. 11 para. 02] p. 556, Para. 1,
[1909MS].

 Do Not Say, We Cannot Afford to Work in a Self-supporting 
Way. When I first visited Madison, about five years ago,
and looked over this school property, I told those who were
with me, that in appearance it was similar to one of the
places that had been presented before me in vision during
the night season--a place where our people would have
opportunity of presenting the light of truth to those who
had never heard the last gospel message. . . . [Pamphlet
113 p. 11 para. 03] p. 556, Para. 2, [1909MS].

 I am glad that our people are established here at Madison.
I am glad to meet these workers here, who are offering
themselves to go to different places. God's work is to
advance steadily; his truth is to triumph. To every
believer we would say: Let no one stand in the way. Say
not, "We cannot afford to work in a sparsely-settled field,
and largely in a self-supporting way, when out in the world
are great fields where we might reach multitudes." And let
none say, "We cannot afford to sustain you in an effort to
work in those out-of-the-way places." What! Cannot afford
it! You cannot afford not to work in these isolated places;
and if you neglect such fields, the time will come when you
will wish that you had afforded it. There is a world to be
saved. Let some of our consecrated teachers go out into the
highways and the hedges, and compel the honest in heart to
come in,--not by physical force; oh, no! but with the
weight of evidence as presented in God's Word. [Pamphlet
113 p. 11 para. 04] p. 556, Para. 3, [1909MS].

 Let no living soul--man, woman, or child--selfishly rest
satisfied with a knowledge of the truth. There are honest-
hearted men and women out in the hills that must be given
the message of warning. There are those who cannot have the
privilege of listening to the truth as it is often
presented in large assemblies; these must be reached by
personal effort. [Pamphlet 113 p. 12 para. 01] p. 556,
Para. 4, [1909MS].

 There is a Place for Everybody in the Work. We each have a 
work to do for God, whatever may be our occupation. Those
who are on their farms, are not to think that it would be a 



waste of time for them to plan to go out and visit their
neighbors, and hold up before them the light of the truth
for this time; for even if it does seem difficult to leave
the farm work, yet we shall not lose financially because of
spending time in helping others. There is a God in heaven
that will bless our labors. To every man--and to every
woman--he has given his work. We may co-operate with
Christ, by showing to others what it means to seek for
eternal life as for hidden treasure. God has called upon us
to do this kind of work--to look after the poor, the needy,
the suffering; to be awake to the necessities of those in
need of spiritual refreshment; to be ever ready to open the
Scriptures to hungering souls. [Pamphlet 113 p. 12 para.
02] p. 557, Para. 1, [1909MS].

 Do Not Let Others Discourage You From Taking Part in This
Work. Some may say, "If I were to engage in this sort of
work, some connected with the church would discountenance
me." What if they should? Christ has said, "Thy
righteousness shall go before thee; the glory of the Lord
shall be thy rearward." We have no greater encouragement
than this; we are to seek to save those who are willing to
be saved. We are to bring the truth before those who will
hear it. Our own souls must be filled with a love for the 
truth. And as we do our part faithfully, Christ will
acknowledge our efforts, and add his signal blessing. And
oh, what a reward awaits the winner of souls! When the
gates of that beautiful city on high are swung back on
their glittering hinges, and the nations that have kept the
truth shall enter in, crowns of glory will be placed on
their heads, and they will ascribe honor and glory and
majesty to God. And at that time some will come to you, and
will say, If it had not been for the words you spoke to me
in kindness, if it had not been for your tears and
supplications and earnest efforts, I should never have seen
the King in his beauty. What a reward is this! How
insignificant in comparison with the infinite rewards that
await the faithful in the future, immortal life! [Pamphlet
113 p. 13 para. 01] p. 557, Para. 2, [1909MS].

 The Farm as a Means of Support. Do you not see that the
glory of the Lord is at work here at Madison? You are not
to fail, not be discouraged. Bring to your house the poor
that are cast out; speak to them words of comfort. I know
that you are trying to do this work, and I believe that God
will continue to bless you, and that he will bless this
school farm. [Pamphlet 113 p. 14 para. 01] p. 558, Para. 



1, [1909MS].

 Let us thank God for the privilege of being his light-
bearers. This beautiful farm at Madison is a means of 
support; and it is not to hinder us from doing the very
work that God has appointed us to do. And as you try to
extend the influence of this school into the needy places
beyond, you are doing the very work that God wants you to
do. His blessing will be with every one who seeks to
magnify the truth. Let not any living hand, of minister or
layman, be laid upon you with the statement, "You cannot go
here, you must not go there; we shall not support you if
you do not go at our bidding; or if you do not give
yourself to the work of bringing souls into the truth in
some certain place designated by us." God will bless you as
you continue to search for lost souls in out-of-the-way
places. [Pamphlet 113 p. 14 para. 02] p. 558, Para. 2,
[1909MS].

 The Reward of Those Who Work in These Hard Places. To 
those who are connected with our various school enterprises
in the South, I would say: Let not a single hand be laid
upon you to say, "You cannot do this work; you must not
spend your time in this way." Time! It is God's time, and
we have a right to work for the needy and the distressed,
and especially for the colored people. If we continue to
labor in faith and humility, God will reveal that his
righteousness goes before us, and the glory of the Lord
will be our rearward. As we try to follow on to know the
Lord, we shall learn that his going forth is prepared as
the morning. You have been gaining an understanding of
this, have you not, since you have been here? [Pamphlet 113
p. 15 para. 01] p. 558, Para. 3, [1909MS].

 In the beginning, you did not have the bright light of day
appear in all the encouraging lines; but God is working,
and he will continue to work. Persevere in the humble 
course that you have been taking, to prepare the way for
the Lord to work. [Pamphlet 113 p. 15 para. 02] p. 559,
Para. 1, [1909MS].

 God desires that every man shall stand in his lot and in
his place, and not feel as if the work was too hard. Why,
he is ready to give you strength. He has granted me
strength all along the way as we have journeyed eastward.
He gave me strength to speak to the people as we visited
place after place. At College View, Neb., I spoke on the 



Sabbath to two thousand people. The glory of the Lord
rested upon us. [Pamphlet 113 p. 15 para. 03] p. 559,
Para. 2, [1909MS].

 Now, my dear friends, who will be laborers together with
God? Who will take up the burden of service? Who will see
those that are afar off, having a hard time, and knowing
nothing of the truth? Who will bring them in? Who will use
their efforts to make them sons and daughters of God? When
you enter within the gates into the city, and the crown of
life is placed upon your brow, and on the brows of the very
ones you have worked to save, they will cast themselves
upon your neck, and say, "It was you that saved my soul; I
should have perished if you had not saved me from myself.
You had to take a good while; but you were patient with me,
and won me to a knowledge of the truth." [Pamphlet 113 p.
15 para. 04] p. 559, Para. 3, [1909MS].

 And then, as they lay their crowns at the feet of Jesus,
and touch the golden harps that have been placed in their
hands, and unite in praising and glorifying their Redeemer;
and they realize that theirs is the great blessing of life,
everlasting life, there will be rejoicing indeed. And oh,
the thought that we may be instrumental, under God, in
helping to show men and women the way of salvation, while
living on this earth! [Pamphlet 113 p. 16 para. 01] p.
559, Para. 4, [1909MS].

 A Plea for Families to Work in the South. In conclusion, I
would say to every one: If you give your heart to God, if
in humility you take up your appointed work, and remain
faithful, at last you will hear the words, "Come, ye
blessed of my Father, enter ye into the kingdom prepared
for you from the foundation of the world." Is not this
sufficient reward? In that happy world there will be no
more temptation, no more sorrows. In your earthly life you
have labored together with God; you have so lived that your
righteousness has gone before you, and the glory of the
Lord has been your rearward. [Pamphlet 113 p. 16 para. 02]
p. 560, Para. 1, [1909MS].

 Oh, let us work today, while we still have opportunity!
Let us strive to bring souls into the light of truth, by
opening to them the Scriptures, and by praying with them,
and urging them to accept Jesus as their Saviour. And as
you engage in this work, Jesus is your Helper, even the
same Jesus that has passed over the road before us, and has 



given his life in our behalf. If we make sacrifices on the
right hand and on the left; if we seek to be laborers
together with God,--without whom we can do nothing aright,-
-we shall at last have the life that measures with the 
everlasting life of God--no prospect of falling, no Satan
to tempt and lead astray, no death. I long to see families
engaged in soul-winning--seeking to let their light shine
amid the moral darkness of the world. May God help us, is
my prayer. [Pamphlet 113 p. 17 para. 01] p. 560, Para. 2,
[1909MS].

 Recent Instruction Concerning Schools in the South.
Subjects to be Taught in These Schools. There is constant 
danger among our people that those who engage in labor in
our schools and sanitariums will entertain the idea that 
they must get in line with the world, study the things
which the world studies, and become familiar with the
things that the world becomes familiar with. This is one of
the greatest mistakes that could be made. We shall make
grave mistakes unless we give special, attention to the
searching of the Word. . . . [Pamphlet 113 p. 18 para. 01]
p. 560, Para. 3, [1909MS].

 Strong temptations will come to many who place their
children in our schools because they desire the youth to
secure what the world regards as the most essential
education. Who knows what the most essential education is 
unless it is the education to be attained from that Book 
which is the foundation of all true knowledge. Those who
regard as essential the knowledge to be gained along the
line of worldly education, are making a great mistake,--one
which will cause them to be swayed by individual opinions
that are human and erring. To those who feel that their
children must have what the world calls the essential 
education, I would say, Bring your children to the
simplicity of the Word of God, and they will be safe. We
are going to be greatly scattered before long and what we
do must be done quickly. [Pamphlet 113 p. 18 para. 02] p.
561, Para. 1, [1909MS].

 The light has been given me that tremendous pressure will
be brought upon every Seventh-day Adventist with whom the
world can get into close connection. We need to understand
these things. Those who seek the education that the world
esteems so highly, are gradually drifting farther and
farther from the principles of truth until they become
educated worldlings. At what price have, they gained their 



education! They have parted with the Holy Spirit of God.
They have chosen to accept what the world calls knowledge
in the place of the truths which God has committed to men
through his ministers and prophets and apostles. And there
are some who, having secured this worldly education, think
that they can introduce it into our schools. But let me
tell you that you must not take what the world calls the
higher education and bring it into our schools and
sanitariums and churches. I speak to you definitely. This
must not be done. . . . [Pamphlet 113 p. 19 para. 01] p.
561, Para. 2, [1909MS].

 If we will look to him, the Lord will help us to
understand what constitutes true higher education. It is
not to be gained by putting yourself through a long course
of continual study. In such a course you will get some
things that are valuable, and many things that are not. The
Lord would have us become laborers together with him. He is
our helper. He would have us come close to him and learn of
him with all humility of mind. . . . Do not regard as most
essential the theoretical education.--Instruction to 
Students and Teachers of Union College, May, 1909.
[Pamphlet 113 p. 19 para. 02] p. 561, Para. 3, [1909MS].

 The presentation in our schools should not now be as it
has been in the past in introducing many things as
essential that are only of minor importance. The light
given me is that the commandments of God the will of the
Lord regarding each individual, should be made the chief
study of every student who would be fitted for the higher
grades of the school above--Private Letter, January, 1909.
[Pamphlet 113 p. 20 para. 01] p. 562, Para. 1, [1909MS].

 Work for True Higher Education. Now is our time to work. 
The end of all things is at hand. . . . By pen and voice
labor to sweep back the false ideas that have taken
possession of men's minds regarding the higher education.--
Personal Letter, June, 1909. [Pamphlet 113 p. 20 para. 02]
p. 562, Para. 2, [1909MS].

 I do not say that there should be no study of the
languages. The languages should be studied. Before long
there will be a positive necessity for many to leave their
homes and work among those of other languages; and those
who have some knowledge of foreign languages will thereby
be able to communicate with those who know not the truth. 
Some of our people will learn the languages in the 



countries to which they are sent. This is the better way.
And there is One, who will stand right by the side of a
faithful worker to open the understanding and to give
wisdom. If you did not know a word of the foreign
languages, the Lord could make your work fruitful.--
Instruction to Students and Teachers of Union College, May,
1909. [Pamphlet 113 p. 20 para. 03] p. 562, Para. 3,
[1909MS].

 Mission Schools Should be Started for They Will Hasten the
End. Every possible means should be devised to establish
schools of the Madison order in various parts of the South;
and those who lend their means and their influence to help
this work, are aiding the cause of God. I am instructed to
say to those who have means to spare: Help the work at
Madison. You have no time to lose. Satan will soon rise up
to create hindrances; let the work go forward while it may.
Let us strengthen this company of educators to continue the
good work in which they are engaged, and labor to engage
others to do a similar work. Then the light of truth will
be carried in a simple and effective way, and a great work
will be accomplished for the Master in a short time.--An 
Appeal for the Madison School. [Pamphlet 113 p. 21 para.
01] p. 562, Para. 4, [1909MS].

 Enter the Highways and Byways. The light is given that we
must not have special anxiety to crowd too many interests
into one locality, but should look for places in out-of-
the-way districts. . . . The seeds of truth are to be sown
in uncultivated centers. . . . [Pamphlet 113 p. 21 para.
02] p. 563, Para. 1, [1909MS].

 While such great expense is incurred to enlighten the
people of foreign tongues we are all to be just as wide
awake to reach, if possible, the foreigners and the
unconverted in our own land. . . . There is missionary work
to be done in many unpromising places. The missionary
spirit needs to take hold of our souls, inspiring us to
reach classes for whom we had not planned to labor, and
ways and places that we had no idea of working.--Personal 
Letter, Oct., 1908. [Pamphlet 113 p. 21 para. 03] p. 563,
Para. 2, [1909MS].

 Where are the Workers for These Needy Places. The church-
members should be drawn out to labor. . . . I am instructed 
to say that the angels of God will direct in the opening of
fields nigh as well as afar off. . . . God calls upon 



believers to obtain an experience in missionary work by
branching out into new territory, and working intelligently
for the people in the byways. . . . The Lord is certainly
opening the way for us as a people to divide and subdivide
the companies that have been growing too large to work
together to the greatest advantage.--Personal Letter, Oct., 
1908. [Pamphlet 113 p. 22 para. 01] p. 563, Para. 3,
[1909MS].

 How to Start Work in the South. Properties will be offered
for sale in the rural districts at a price below the real
cost, because the owners desire city advantages, and it is
these rural locations that we desire to obtain for our 
schools.--Personal Letter. [Pamphlet 113 p. 22 para. 02]
p. 564, Para. 1, [1909MS].

 Concerning the Southern Work. Extracts from Talks Given by
Mrs. E. G. White at the General Conference Meeting, 
Washington, D.C., May 1909. Highland Schools as
Evangelizing Agencies. -- On my journey to Washington I had
some experience in going not only to the highways, but also
to the hedges. I saw something of the work that is being
done in the mission schools near Nashville. Little 
companies of workers are going out into the mountains and
laboring for those who have not heard the message, and here
and there little companies of believers are being raised
up. Who would dare to put their hand on such workers and
say, You must not labor thus; it costs too much. Can it
compare with the sacrifice that Christ made in order to
save perishing souls? My brethren and sisters, I ask you in
the name of Jesus of Nazareth to take your light from under
the bushel, and let it shine forth that others may be
profited.--General Conference Bulletin, p. 38. [Pamphlet
113 p. 23 para. 01] p. 564, Para. 2, [1909MS].

 Give the Schools Liberty to Carry Out God's Plans. There 
are our schools. They are to be conducted in such a way
that they will develop missionaries who will go out to the
highways and hedges to sow seeds of truth. This was the
commission of Christ to his followers. . . . [Pamphlet 113
p. 23 para. 02] p. 564, Para. 3, [1909MS].

 Do not allow any man to come in as an arbitrary ruler, and
say, You must not go here, and you must not go there; you
must do this and you must not do that. We have a great and
important work to do, and God would have us take hold of
that work intelligently. The placing of men in positions of 



responsibility in various conferences, does not make them
gods. No one has sufficient wisdom to act without counsel.
Men need to consult with their brethren, to counsel
together, to pray together, and to plan together for the
advancement of the work. Let laborers kneel down together
and pray to God, asking him to direct their course. There
has been a great lack with us on this point. We have
trusted too much to men's devisings. We cannot afford to do
this. Perilous times are upon us, and we must come to the
place where we know that the Lord lives and rules, and that
he dwells in the hearts of the children of men. We must 
have confidence in God. . . . [Pamphlet 113 p. 24 para. 01]
p. 564, Para. 4, [1909MS].

 There are schools to be established in foreign countries
and in our own country. We must learn from God how to
manage these schools. They are not to be conducted as many
of them have been conducted. Our institutions are to be 
regarded as God's instrumentalities for the furtherance of
his work in the earth. We must look to God for guidance and
wisdom; we must plead with him to teach us how to carry the
work solidly. Let us recognize the Lord as our teacher and
guide, and then we shall carry the work in correct lines. .
. . [Pamphlet 113 p. 24 para. 02] p. 565, Para. 1,
[1909MS].

 In all our schools we need to have a correct understanding
of what the essential education is. Men talk much of higher
education, but who can define what the higher education is?
The highest education is found in the Word of the living
God. That education which teaches us to submit our souls to 
God in all humility, and which enables us to take the Word
of God and believe just what it says, is the education that
is most needed. . . . [Pamphlet 113 p. 25 para. 01] p.
565, Para. 2, [1909MS].

 If men will not move in concert in the great and grand
work for this time, there will be confusion. It is not a
good sign when men refuse to unite with their brethren, and
prefer to act alone. . . . On the other hand, the leaders
among God's people are to guard against the danger of
condemning the methods of individual workers who are led by
the Lord to do a special work that but few are fitted to
do. Let brethren in responsibility be slow to criticize the
movements that are not in perfect harmony with their
methods of labor. Let them never suppose that every plan
should reflect their own personality. Let them not fear to 



trust another's methods; for by withholding their
confidence from a fellow brother laborer who, with humility
and consecrated zeal, is doing a special work in God's
appointed way, they are retarding the advancement of the
Lord's cause. . . . God can and will use those who have not 
a thorough education in the schools of men. A doubt of his
power to do this is manifest unbelief. [Pamphlet 113 p. 25
para. 02] p. 565, Para. 3, [1909MS].

 There are hundreds of our people who ought to be out in
the field who are doing little or nothing for the
advancement of the message.--Idem. pp. 105, 225. [Pamphlet
113 p. 25 para. 03] p. 566, Para. 1, [1909MS].

 The Education to be Offered In Our Schools. There are many
who believe that in order to be fitted for acceptable
service, they must go through a long course of study under
learned teachers in some school of the world. This they
must do, it is true, if they desire to secure what the
world calls essential knowledge. But we do not say to our
youth, You must study, study, keeping your mind all the
time on books. Nor do we say to them, You must spend all
the time in acquiring the so-called higher education. Let
us ask, What is the object of true higher education? Is it
not that we may stand in right relation to God? The test of
all education should be, Is it fitting us to keep our minds
fixed upon the mark of the prize of the high calling of God
in Christ Jesus?--Idem. p. 214. [Pamphlet 113 p. 26 para.
01] p. 566, Para. 2, [1909MS].

 Manual Training a Necessary Part of Every Curriculum. Our 
youth should be taught from their very childhood how to
exercise the body and the mind proportionately. It is not
wise to send the children to schools where they are subject
to long hours of confinement, and where they will gain no
knowledge of what healthful living means. Place them under
the tuition of those who respect the body and treat it with
consideration. Do not place your children in an unfavorable
position, where they cannot receive the training that will
enable them to bear test and trial. . . . [Pamphlet 113 p.
26 para. 02] p. 566, Para. 3, [1909MS].

 Students need not talk of their attainments in the so-
called higher education if they have not learned to eat and
drink to the glory of God, and to exercise brain, bone, and
muscle in such a way as to prepare for the highest possible
service. The whole being must be brought into exercise if 



we would secure a healthy condition of mind; the mental and
the physical powers should be used proportionately. . . .
[Pamphlet 113 p. 27 para. 01] p. 567, Para. 1, [1909MS].

 To those who are desirous of being efficient laborers in
God's cause, I would say, if you are putting an undue
weight of labor on the brain, thinking you will lose ground
unless you study all the time, you had better change your
views and your course of action. Unless greater care is
exercised in this respect, there are many who will go down
to the grave prematurely. This you cannot afford to do; for
there is a world to be saved. . . . Everywhere, everywhere
the truth is to stand forth in its glorious power and in
its simplicity. Do not boast of what you know, but take
your case to God. Say to him, I comply with the
conditions.--Idem. p. 214. [Pamphlet 113 p. 27 para. 02]
p. 567, Para. 2, [1909MS].

 Pointed Sentences From Older Testimonies. -- "In the 
future, men in the common walks of life will be impressed
by the Spirit of the Lord to leave their ordinary
employment, and go forth to proclaim the last message of
mercy. As rapidly as possible they are to be prepared for
labor, that success may crown their efforts." [Pamphlet 113
p. 28 para. 01] p. 567, Para. 3, [1909MS].

 "In the South there is much that could be done by lay-
members of the church, persons of limited education. There
are men, women and children who need to be taught to read."
[Pamphlet 113 p. 28 para. 02] p. 567, Para. 4, [1909MS].

 "Shall not the number of missionaries to the South be 
multiplied? Shall we not hear of many volunteers who are
ready to enter this field?" [Pamphlet 113 p. 28 para. 03]
p. 567, Para. 5, [1909MS].

 "The whole church needs to be imbued with the missionary
spirit; then there will be many to work unselfishly in
various ways as they can, without being salaried."
[Pamphlet 113 p. 28 para. 04] p. 568, Para. 1, [1909MS].

 "We need schools that will be self-supporting, and this
can be if teachers will be helpful, industrious, and
economical." [Pamphlet 113 p. 28 para. 05] p. 568, Para.
2, [1909MS].

 "Schools are to be established away from the cities, where 



the youth can learn to cultivate the soil, and thus help to
make themselves and the school self-supporting. . . . Let
means be gathered for the establishment of such schools."
[Pamphlet 113 p. 28 para. 06] p. 568, Para. 3, [1909MS].

 "There is to be a work done in the South, and it needs men
and women who will not need to be preachers so much as
teachers,--humble men who are not afraid to work as farmers
to educate the Southerners how to till the soil, for whites
and blacks need to be educated in this line." [Pamphlet 113
p. 29 para. 01] p. 568, Para. 4, [1909MS].

 "There are lessons of the highest importance to be learned
from the Word of God. This great Book is open to us that
our youth may be educated after the manner of the sons of
the prophets. We, as a people, should carry on the work of
the education of our youth in such a way that they will be
guarded against living self-indulgent lives." [Pamphlet 113
p. 29 para. 02] p. 568, Para. 5, [1909MS].

 "I have been shown that in our educational work we are not 
to follow the methods that have been adopted in our older
established schools. There is among us too much clinging to
old customs, and because of this we are far behind where we
should be in the development of the third angel's message."
[Pamphlet 113 p. 29 para. 03] p. 568, Para. 6, [1909MS].

 "Years have passed into eternity with small results that
might have shown the accomplishment of a great work."
[Pamphlet 113 p. 29 para. 04] p. 568, Para. 7, [1909MS].

 "The usefulness learned on the school farm is the very
education that is most essential for those who go out as
missionaries to many foreign fields." [Pamphlet 113 p. 29
para. 05] p. 568, Para. 8, [1909MS].

 "There has been a decided failure to meet the requirements
of God in the Southern field. We need to ask the Lord to 
give us understanding that we may see our lack, and take in
the situation in the South, and the need of doing the
missionary work that lies right at hand." [Pamphlet 113 p.
29 para. 06] p. 569, Para. 1, [1909MS].

 "For twenty years it has been before our people that they
must do a special work in the Southern States. When the
Lord repeatedly sends messages to his people, it is because
he desires them to follow the light he gives." [Pamphlet 



113 p. 30 para. 01] p. 569, Para. 2, [1909MS].

 "We are not to work in the same place over and over again,
leaving many places where the last message of warning has
not yet been proclaimed. . . . Memphis, New Orleans, and
other cities of the South are calling for workers filled
with the power of the Spirit." [Pamphlet 113 p. 30 para.
02] p. 569, Para. 3, [1909MS].

 "As a people we need yet to learn what it means to fill
our places as missionaries among a people who know not the
truth for this time." [Pamphlet 113 p. 30 para. 03] p.
569, Para. 4, [1909MS].

 "I have received words of encouragement for our workers at
Madison, who are trying to give their students a practical
education while establishing them in the principles of our
faith. The students are learning how to till the soil, and
how to build plain, simple houses. And these students are
encouraged to go out and establish other industrial schools
where they, in turn, can educate their students how to plan
and how to build." [Pamphlet 113 p. 30 para. 04] p. 569,
Para. 5, [1909MS].

 Sanitarium, Cal., Feb. 16, 1909. To Those in Charge of the
Colored Orphanage Enterprise:-- Dear Brethren: The question
has been asked if the orphanage for colored children ought
to be located on the Oakwood school farm. [Pamphlet 163 p.
1 para. 1] p. 569, Para. 6, [1909MS].

 Long before I visited 'Huntsville the Oakwood school farm
was presented to me, both as it then was and as it might be
in the future if wisely managed and properly cared for.
[Pamphlet 163 p. 1 para. 2] p. 569, Para. 7, [1909MS].

 The presentation of what the place ought to be, included
an orphanage and a sanitarium. I was also shown cultivated
fields, gardens where vegetables were cultivated, and
orchards bearing abundance of fruit. [Pamphlet 163 p. 1
para. 3] p. 569, Para. 8, [1909MS].

 Instruction was given me that the Lord would have
consecrated, unselfish Christian workers connected with the
Oakwood school, who would use skilfully the advantages of
the Oakwood farm for the benefit of the students in the 
school and the children in the orphanage. These advantages
were to be used wisely in helping to supply the necessities 



of the orphans and in obtaining for them an education and
training that would be pleasing to the Lord. [Pamphlet 163
p. 1 para. 4] p. 570, Para. 1, [1909MS].

 I have been instructed that for the development of the
Oakwood enterprises, the very best class of workers should
be secured, because a special work is to be done here in
revealing what religious education will do for the orphans
and the outcasts through the labors of consecrated and
skilful teachers. The teachers connected with the school 
must bear in mind that they are dealing with the purchase
of the blood of Christ, with souls who, through earnest,
God-fearing labors may become members of the Lord's family.
[Pamphlet 163 p. 2 para. 1] p. 570, Para. 2, [1909MS].

 This work is not to be despised because the children are
colored. Because they are colored, and because they are
fatherless and motherless, they are to be brought up with
kindness which is revealed in words and actions. There 
should be no scolding, no extravagant display; none should
be treated with indifference, but all should be given
respectful treatment, and this will win respectful
attention and obedience from them in return. [Pamphlet 163
p. 2 para. 2] p. 570, Para. 3, [1909MS].

 These children are the purchase of the blood of Christ.
Their color is something that they cannot change; but the
Lord will co-operate to change the character if we will
work in harmony with him who gave his life to secure the
pardon of every sinner of every land, and of different
colors. [Pamphlet 163 p. 2 para. 3] p. 570, Para. 4,
[1909MS].

 When this light was given me, I had never seen Huntsville.
I was shown that Huntsville would be a place of special
interest to those who would act their part to help the
colored people. Ellen G. White. [Pamphlet 163 p. 2 para. 4]
p. 570, Para. 5, [1909MS].

 Extracts from the Writings of Mrs. E. G. White, on the
Institutions for Colored -- People at Nashville and
Huntsville, with particular Reference to The Huntsville
Orphanage--From letter of Jan. 4, 1905:-- "Special efforts
must be made just now to help the colored people. The
sanitarium that has been established in Nashville for the 
colored people must be provided with better facilities, and
those who are making efforts to build at Huntsville an 



orphanage for colored children, must have help." [Pamphlet
163 p. 3 para. 1] p. 570, Para. 6, [1909MS].

 From letter of July 19, 1905:-- "Over and over again light
has been given that a special work is to be done also in
Huntsville. Men who are rooted and grounded in the truth in
all its bearings are to be placed in charge of the work. A
beginning has been made on an orphanage for colored
children, but this work stands unfinished. On the beautiful
farm of over three hundred acres, God proposes that an
efficient missionary training-school shall be conducted,
which will develop many workers for the colored people.
[Pamphlet 163 p. 3 para. 2] p. 570, Para. 7, [1909MS].

 A small sanitarium should also be established in 
connection with the school. The sanitarium building should
not be of a shoddy character, neither should it be narrow
and contracted . It should be built substantially, and
there should be in it a room for the physician and nurses
to carry forward the work of healing the sick, and giving
patients and students an education in regard to the right
principles of living." [Pamphlet 163 p. 4 para. 1] p. 571,
Para. 1, [1909MS].

 The Distribution of Literature--Let every Seventh-day
Adventist ask himself, "What can I do to proclaim the third
angel's message?" Christ came to this world to give this
message to His servant to give to the churches. It is to be
proclaimed to every nation, kindred, tongue, and people.
How are we to give it? [Pamphlet 163 p. 3 para. 1] p. 571,
Para. 2, [1909MS].

 The distribution of our literature is one means by which
the message is to be proclaimed. Let every believer scatter
broadcast tracts, leaflets, and books containing the
message for this time. Colporteurs are needed who will go
forth to circulate our publications everywhere. [Pamphlet
163 p. 3 para. 2] p. 571, Para. 3, [1909MS].

 In the miracle of feeding the multitude with a few loaves
and fishes, the food was increased as it passed from Christ
to those who received it. Thus it will be in the 
distribution of our literature. God's truth, as it is
passed out, will multiply greatly. And as the disciples, by
Christ's direction, gathered up the fragments, that nothing
might be lost, so we should treasure every fragment of
literature containing the truth for this time. None can 



estimate the influence that even a torn page containing the
truths of the third angel's message may have upon the heart
of some seeker after truth. [Pamphlet 163 p. 3 para. 3] p.
571, Para. 4, [1909MS].

 There are many places in which the voice of the minister
can not be heard, places which can be reached only by
publications,--the books, papers, and tracts, that are
filled with the Bible truth that the people need. Our
literature is to be distributed everywhere. The truth is to
be sown beside all waters; for we know not which shall
prosper, this or that. In our erring judgment we may think
it unwise to give literature to the very ones who would
accept the truth most readily. We know not what may be the
good results of giving away a leaflet containing present
truth. [Pamphlet 163 p. 3 para. 4] p. 571, Para. 5,
[1909MS].

 Many are sad and discouraged, weak in faith and trust. Let
them do something to help some one more needy than
themselves, and they will grow strong in the strength of
God. Let them engage in the good work of selling our books.
Thus they will help others, and the experience gained will
give them the assurance that they are God's helping hand.
As they plead with the Lord to help them, He will guide
them to those who are seeking for the light. Christ will be
close beside them, teaching them what to say and do. By
comforting others, they themselves will be comforted.
[Pamphlet 163 p. 4 para. 1] p. 571, Para. 6, [1909MS]. 

BIBLE TRAINING SCHOOL

 January 1, 1909 The Wonderful Love of Christ.--The word of
God, the Christian Bible, reveals His character. He himself
has declared His infinite love and pity. When Moses prayed,
"Show me Thy glory," the Lord answered, "I will make all My
goodness pass before thee." This is His glory. The Lord
passed before Moses, and proclaimed, "The Lord, the Lord
God merciful and gracious, long-suffering, and abundant in
goodness and truth, keeping mercy for thousands, forgiving
iniquity and transgression and sin." He "is slow to anger
and of great kindness," "because He delighteth in mercy."
[Bible Training School 01-01-09 para. 01] p. 572, Para. 1,
[1909MS].

 He has bound Himself to our hearts by unnumbered tokens,
in heaven and in earth. Through the things of nature and 



the deepest and the tenderest ties that human hearts can
know, God has sought to reveal Himself to us. Yet even
these but imperfectly represent His love. When all these
evidences have been given, the enemy of good still blinded
the eyes of men, so that they looked upon God with fear,
they thought of Him as severe and unforgiving. Then Jesus
came to live among men, that through Him the infinite love
of God might be revealed. [Bible Training School 01-01-09
para. 02] p. 572, Para. 2, [1909MS].

 Christ came from heaven to give to the world a correct
representation of the Father. He says, "Neither knoweth any
man the Father, save the Son, and he to whomsoever the Son
will reveal Him." And when one of the disciples made the
request, "Show us the Father," Jesus answered, "Have I been
so long time with you, and yet hast thou not known Me,
Philip? He that hath seen Me hath seen the Father; and how
sayest thou then, Show us the Father?" [Bible Training
School 01-01-09 para. 03] p. 572, Para. 3, [1909MS].

 In describing His earthly mission, Jesus said, "The Lord
hath anointed me to preach the gospel to the poor; He hath
sent Me to heal the broken hearted, to preach deliverance
to the captives, and recovering of sight to the blind, to
set at liberty them that are bruised." This was His work.
He went about doing good, and healing all that were
oppressed by Satan. There were whole villages where there
was not a moan of sickness in any house; for He had passed
through them, and healed all their sick. His work gave
evidence of His divine anointing. Love, mercy, and
compassion were displayed in every act of His life. His
heart went out in tender sympathy to the children of men.
He took man's nature, that He might reach man's wants. The
poorest and humblest were not afraid to approach Him. Even
little children were attracted to Him. They loved to climb
upon His knees, and gaze into that pensive face, benignant
with love. Mrs. E. G. White. [Bible Training School 01-01-
09 para. 04] p. 572, Para. 4, [1909MS].

 March 1, 1909 The Secret of Victory.--The Lord would have
His people labor for unity, and to answer the prayer of
Christ. Here is our greatest hindrance. When we read, "The
whole multitude of them that believed were of one heart and 
one mind," we understand that the agency of the Holy Spirit
was doing its work on human hearts. Until the Holy Spirit
is accepted and allowed to do its office work upon the
heart, each individual will strive to become a center of 



influence for himself. But we know in our experience, that
harmonious subordination to the Spirit of God is rest, and
peace, and joy. Then think of the positive necessity of
coming under this molding, transforming power, in order to
enjoy heaven in this life, and eternal blessing in the
future life. [Bible Training School 03-01-09 para. 01] p.
572, Para. 5, [1909MS].

 We are never to get above the simplicity of the work. It
is a power in its simplicity. A consistent life, a fervent
zeal, a meek and quiet spirit, mingled with a heart
overflowing with love for perishing souls, is Bible
religion. We cannot but speak the things which we have seen
and heard. The Lord help us all to follow Jesus. He will
teach us the art of overcoming obstacles, of supplanting
rivals, and winning hearts. I am sure we need Jesus at
every step. [Bible Training School 03-01-09 para. 02] p.
573, Para. 1, [1909MS].

 I am sure Satan with his hellish agencies, is striving his
best to dishearten and discourage; but we must not be
discouraged, neither must we fail. We must suffer loss and
be spoken against; and have false witness borne against us,
and take it patiently for Christ's sake. One thing is
sure,--God is true. We may lean heavily upon Him, and we
shall not become confused amid the Babel of voices. We must 
put the armor on, and keep it on. Then what?--Fight
manfully the battles of the Lord, and having done all,
stand ready for another conflict. We must keep in harmony,
taking the whole armor of God. We must have increased faith
and move forward, carrying this banner of truth--the
commandments of God and the faith of Jesus. We must not 
think that we are the generals, but that we are under the
mighty General of armies. Oh, let us pray as never before.
Let us believe with heart and soul the words of John,
"Behold, the Lamb of God which taketh away the sins of the
world." It is a poor time, when in the fierce conflict, to
show one particle of cowardice. We have a General who never
lost a battle. Have faith in God and we shall gain the
victory. [Bible Training School 03-01-09 para. 03] p. 573,
Para. 2, [1909MS].

 Our Saviour is the Restorer. How He longs to gather His
children together as a hen gathers her brood under her
wings. "O that His people had hearkened unto Him, and
Israel had walked in His ways." It is blinding unbelief and
self-sufficiency that will not permit those that are in 



error to know Him. Then they would not crucify to
themselves the Lord of glory, and put Him to an open shame.
We must cultivate faith. We must believe at every step, and
talk courage and hope. Light, precious light, is for the
people of God who will see it. Mrs. E. G. White. [Bible
Training School 03-01-09 para. 04] p. 573, Para. 3,
[1909MS].

 November 1, 1909 To Every Man His Work.--I thank my
heavenly Father that though all men have not the same
traits of character, they may all be worked by the same
Spirit, even the Spirit of Him who is the Head of the
church, and who in heaven teaches the angels how to
minister to the members of His church on earth. [Bible
Training School 11-01-09 para. 01] p. 573, Para. 4,
[1909MS].

 Jesus is ministering in the heavenly sanctuary, but He is
with His workers also; for He declares, "Lo, I am with you
alway, even unto the end of the world." He is spiritual
Director of His church on earth, and He longs to see the
members filled with a determination to labor harmoniously
for the advancement of His kingdom. He has raised up a
succession of workers who derive their authority from Him,
the Great Teacher. He has chosen for His work men of varied 
talents and varied capabilities. Some of these might not be
the men you would choose, but you will pass through an
experience that will lead you to see that God exalts men
whom you would regard as inferior to yourselves. When the
judgment shall sit, and the books are opened, many will be
surprised by God's estimate of character. They will realize
that God sees not as man sees, that He judges not as human
beings judge. He reads the heart. He knows the motives that
prompt the action, and He recognizes and commends every
faithful effort put forth for Him. The Lord uses various
gifts in His work. Let no worker think that his gifts are
superior to those of another worker. Let God be the judge.
He tests and approves His workers, and He places a just
estimate on their qualifications. He has placed in the
church a variety of gifts, to meet the varied wants of the
many minds with which His workers are brought in contact.
[Bible Training School 11-01-09 para. 02] p. 573, Para. 5,
[1909MS].

 The Lord has given to every man his work, and every man is
to do the work that the Lord has given him. All have not
the same gifts or the same disposition. All need to feel 



daily the converting power of the Holy Spirit, that they
may bear much fruit for the Lord. It is not the one who
preaches the gospel that provides the efficiency that makes
his efforts successful. It is the unseen worker standing
behind the minister who brings conviction and conversion to
souls. Mrs. E. G. White. [Bible Training School 11-01-09
para. 03] p. 574, Para. 1, [1909MS]. 


